Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366

Shibo Jiang Lu Lu *Editors*

Virus Entry Inhibitors

Stopping the Enemy at the Gate



Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology

Volume 1366

Series Editors

Wim E. Crusio, Institut de Neurosciences Cognitives et Intégratives d'Aquitaine, CNRS and University of Bordeaux, Pessac Cedex, France

Haidong Dong, Departments of Urology and Immunology Mayo Clinic, Rochester, MN, USA

Heinfried H. Radeke, Institute of Pharmacology & Toxicology Clinic of the Goethe University Frankfurt Main, Frankfurt am Main, Hessen, Germany

Nima Rezaei, Research Center for Immunodeficiencies, Children's Medical Center, Tehran University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran

Ortrud Steinlein, Institute of Human Genetics LMU University Hospital, Munich, Germany

Junjie Xiao, Cardiac Regeneration and Ageing Lab, Institute of Cardiovascular Science, School of Life Science, Shanghai University, Shanghai, China Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology provides a platform for scientific contributions in the main disciplines of the biomedicine and the life sciences. This series publishes thematic volumes on contemporary research in the areas of microbiology, immunology, neurosciences, biochemistry, biomedical engineering, genetics, physiology, and cancer research. Covering emerging topics and techniques in basic and clinical science, it brings together clinicians and researchers from various fields.

Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology has been publishing exceptional works in the field for over 40 years, and is indexed in SCOPUS, Medline (PubMed), Journal Citation Reports/Science Edition, Science Citation Index Expanded (SciSearch, Web of Science), EMBASE, BIOSIS, Reaxys, EMBiology, the Chemical Abstracts Service (CAS), and Pathway Studio.

2020 Impact Factor: 2.622

More information about this series at https://link.springer.com/bookseries/5584

Shibo Jiang • Lu Lu Editors

Virus Entry Inhibitors

Stopping the Enemy at the Gate



Editors Shibo Jiang Key Laboratory of Medical Molecular Virology (MOE/NHC/CAMS) School of Basic Medical Sciences, Institute of Infectious Disease and Biosecurity, Fudan University Shanghai, China

Lu Lu Key Laboratory of Medical Molecular Virology (MOE/NHC/CAMS) School of Basic Medical Sciences, Institute of Infectious Disease and Biosecurity, Fudan University Shanghai, China

ISSN 0065-2598 ISSN 2214-8019 (electronic) Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology ISBN 978-981-16-8701-3 ISBN 978-981-16-8702-0 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. The registered company address is: 152 Beach Road, #21-01/04 Gateway East, Singapore 189721, Singapore

Preface

Virus entry into the host target cell is the first step of the viral replication cycle. It is initiated by the attachment of the viral particle to the target cell through specific interaction between the viral surface protein(s) and receptor(s) on the host cell. This interaction triggers the conformation changes of the viral surface protein(s), resulting in entry, via membrane fusion or endocytosis, of the viral genetic materials into the host cell for replication.

Virus entry inhibitors are antiviral agents that block viral entry into the host cell, including those that bind viral surface proteins, interfere with interaction between viral and host proteins, inhibit viral protein-mediated plasma or endosomal membrane fusion, or inactivate cell-free virions.

In the early 1990s, Jiang and colleagues identified the first highly potent human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) entry inhibitor derived from the HIV-1 gp41 C-terminal heptad repeat (CHR) domain and the related patent was licensed to Trimeris, Inc., which jointly with Roche Pharmaceuticals developed the first virus entry inhibitor-based anti-HIV peptide drug, enfuvirtide (Fuzeon), approved by the US FDA in 2003. Since then, several series of the small molecule-, peptide-, and protein-based virus entry inhibitors have been or are being developed against enveloped viruses, including human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-CoV), Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV), severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2), Ebola virus (EBOV), Hendra virus (HeV), Nipah virus (NiV), influenza virus (IFV), parainfluenza virus (PIV), Zika virus (ZIKV), Dengue virus (DENV), hepatitis C virus (HCV), and hepatitis B virus (HBV), and non-enveloped viruses, such as human papillomavirus (HPV). Since many of these viruses, such as SARS-CoV, SARS-CoV-2, EBOV, ZIKV, HeV, and NiV, can cause outbreaks of highly pathogenic emerging infectious diseases, virus entry inhibitors against these viruses have great potential to be used for the prevention and treatment of these infectious diseases.

In this book, we will discuss the advances in the research and development of the small molecule-, peptide-, and protein-based virus entry inhibitors as a novel class of antiviral drugs for the treatment and prevention of viral infection.

Theoretically, virus neutralizing antibodies should belong to the proteinbased virus entry inhibitors since they can neutralize viral infection by blocking virus attachment to the receptor on the host cell, interfering with virus-cell fusion or inhibiting virus entry into the host cell for replication. Since several books about the viral neutralizing antibodies have been published by Springer, this book contains no chapter mainly discussing the viral neutralizing antibodies.

Many authors for this book are in the top list of the experts worldwide in the fields of HIV fusion inhibitors (https://expertscape.com/ex/hiv+fusion +inhibitors) and viral fusion proteins (http://expertscape.com/ex/viral+fusion +proteins).

We heartily appreciate all the authors for their contributions to this book.

Shanghai, China Shanghai, China Shibo Jiang Lu Lu

Acknowledgments

We would like to acknowledge the support from Ms. Lin Xu at the School of Basic Medical Sciences, Fudan University, who provided project management and editorial support to both editors and all the contributing authors.

We also acknowledge the contribution of all our previous and current team members and colleagues to the research and development of virus entry inhibitors at the New York Blood Center, including Drs. Li Zhang, Qian Zhao, Hong Lu, Weiguo Jing, Xuxia Yan, Xiaozhi Lu, Shuwen Liu, Yuxian He, Lanying Du, Chungen Pan, Yuan Shui, Zhi Qi, Dongmei Cai, Xi Chen, Xiaowen Yu, Xiujuan Zhang, Zhonghua Liu, Lifeng Cai, Lin Li, Suiyi Tan, Jie Yang, Cuiqing Ma, Naru Zhang, Chenglai Xia, Tong Xiang, Wanbo Tai, Yaning Gao, Dong Zhu, Ye Li, Jan Tang, A. Robert Neurath, Asim K. Debnath, Jinkui Niu, and James Farmar; and those at the Fudan University, including Drs. Qian Wang, Wei Xu, Ling Xu, Shuai Xia, Shan Su, Zezhong Liu, Fei Yu, Qi Liu, Zhiwu Sun, Biao He, Wen Li, Haoyang Li, Yufeng Yu, Qianqian Qi, Peiyu Li, Yu Meng, Wenwen Bi, Yuhong Fu, Cong Wang, Lulu Si, Xiaojie Zhu, Yanyan Dai, Wenqian Yang, Chen Hua, Yuchen Qu, Miao Cao, Jiayi Tang, Xinling Wang, Yanxing Cai, Jing Pu, Xiaojie Su, Qiaoshuai Lan, Jie Zhou, Lijue Wang, Qianyu Duan, Najing Cao, Lixiao Xing, Fanke Jiao, Tianyu Lu, Tianlei Ying, Jinghe Huang, Qiao Wang, and Youhua Xie.

We thank our collaborators who make contribution to the studies on virus entry inhibitors, including Drs. Yinghua Chen, Ji Wang, Pei Tong, Xiaowen Yu, Yun Zhu, Hengwen Yang, Peng Zuo, and Fan Wu at Tsinghua University; Drs. Keliang Liu, Lan Xie, Song Li, Xiaoyang He, Weiguo Shi, Qiyan Jia, and Chao Wang at the Beijing Institute of Pharmacology and Toxicology; Drs. Qiuyun Dai and Mingxing Dong at the Beijing Institute of Biotechnology; Drs. Yusen Zhou, Guangjie Zhao, Shihui Sun, and Chengfeng Qin at the Beijing Institute of Microbiology and Epidemiology; Drs. Shuguang Wu, Ruitao Zhang, Xiaoning Yu, Haitao Wang, Jiping Shao, and Jiayin Qiu at the Southern Medical University; Drs. Bojian Zheng, Kwok-Yung Yuen, Jasper Fuk-Woo Chan, Hanjun Zhao, Shuofeng Yuan, Jie Zhou, Kelvin K. W. To, and Richard Kao at the University of Hong Kong; Drs. Gengfu Xiao, Zhengli Shi, Huiming Yan, and Xi Zhou at the Wuhan Institute of Microbiology; Drs. Yiming Shao and Liying Ma at China CDC; and Drs. Min Lu, Yichiel Shai, Andrew D. Hamilton, Justin T Ernst, Jianfeng Cai, Frank Kirchhoff, Jan Münch, Zhikai Xu, Dominique Schols, Erik De Clercq,

Dimiter S Dimitrov, Robert Blumenthal, Carol D. Weiss, Ding-Kwo Chang, Yun Liao, Laixi Wang, Po Tian, Yibang Chen, Carlos R Escalante, Chien-Te K. Tseng, Zhi-hong Jiang, and Alan R Katritzky.

Contents

1	Virus Entry Inhibitors: Past, Present, and Future Shan Su, Wei Xu, and Shibo Jiang	1
2	Peptide-Based HIV Entry Inhibitors	15
3	Small-Molecule HIV Entry Inhibitors Targetinggp120 and gp41Fei Yu and Shibo Jiang	27
4	The Genesis and Future Prospects of Small MoleculeHIV-1 Attachment InhibitorsTao Wang, John F. Kadow, Nicholas A. Meanwell,and Mark Krystal	45
5	Endogenous Peptide Inhibitors of HIV Entry Mirja Harms, Manuel Hayn, Fabian Zech, Frank Kirchhoff, and Jan Münch	65
6	Peptide-Based Dual HIV and Coronavirus Entry Inhibitors	87
7	Coronavirus Entry Inhibitors	101
8	Influenza Virus Entry inhibitors	123
9	Broad-spectrum Respiratory Virus Entry Inhibitors Hanjun Zhao and Kwok-Yung Yuen	137
10	Ebola Virus Entry Inhibitors Ruikun Du, Qinghua Cui, Michael Caffrey, and Lijun Rong	155
11	Flavivirus Entry Inhibitors	171
12	Entry Inhibitors of Hepatitis B and D Viruses	199

13	Entry Inhibitors of Hepatitis C Virus	207
14	Human Papillomavirus (HPV) Entry Inhibitors	223



Virus Entry Inhibitors: Past, Present, and Future

Shan Su, Wei Xu, and Shibo Jiang

Abstract

The approval of enfuvirtide marked a milestone for the development of virus entry inhibitor-based antiviral therapeutics. Since then, more peptide-, small-molecule-, and protein-based entry inhibitors have been identified and approved for viral diseases. Here we reviewed the development of virus entry inhibitors and the advantages and disadvantages of peptide-, small-molecule-, and protein-based entry inhibitors, herein summarizing the future trend of these antivirals. Virus entry inhibitors take effect outside the host cell, making them good candidates for development as pre- and postexposure prophylaxis, microbicides, and therapeutics. This chapter, as well as this book, provides more information on the development and modification of peptide-, small-molecule-, protein-based and virus entry inhibitors.

Keywords

Virus · Therapeutics · Entry inhibitor · Peptide · Small molecule

1.1 Introduction

In the early 1990s, Wild et al. and Jiang et al. independently found that the peptides DP-107 and SJ-2176, derived from the N-terminal heptad repeat (NHR, or HR1) and the C-terminal heptad repeat (CHR, or HR2), respectively, of the human immunodeficiency virus-1 (HIV-1) envelope protein (Env), could inhibit HIV-1 infection in vitro (Jiang et al. 1993; Wild et al. 1992). Later, another CHR-derived peptide, DP-178, with more than 60% sequence identity to that of SJ-2176, also showed potent inhibitory activity against HIV-1 infection. The group at Duke University that identified DP-178 then established a company, Trimeris Inc., and licensed the US patent #5444044 from Jiang's group at the New York Blood Center for further development of the HIV-1 CHR-derived peptide DP-178 (later named T20). In 2003, T20 (brand name: Fuzeon, generic name: enfuvirtide) was approved by the U.S. FDA as the first HIV entry inhibitor for the clinical treatment of HIV-infected patients who had failed to respond to other antivirals. The licensure of T20 is a milestone that marks the use of virus entry inhibitors and peptide-based antivirals to treat HIV-1 infection.

Viral entry is the first step of the viral life cycle, and viral entry of enveloped viruses is mediated by fusion proteins located on the viral surface. In history, most pathogenic viruses are enveloped with class I fusion protein, such as HIV, severe acute respiratory syndrome

S. Su \cdot W. Xu \cdot S. Jiang (\boxtimes)

Key Laboratory of Medical Molecular Virology (MOE/NHC/CAMS), School of Basic Medical Sciences, Institute of Infectious Disease and Biosecurity, Fudan University, Shanghai, China e-mail: shibojiang@fudan.edu.cn

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_1

coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) and SARS-CoV, Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV), influenza A virus (IAV), and Ebola virus (EBOV). Class I fusion protein is a heterodimer of a surface subunit (SfS) and a transmembrane subunit (TmS), forming trimers on the surface of the viral membrane (Fig. 1.1a). Viral entry is initiated by the binding of SfS to its specific receptor, or simultaneous binding to primary and secondary receptor, on the host cell. For entry via the surface fusion pathway, receptor binding triggers the conformational change of fusion protein directly. For entry via endocytosis, the viral particle enters the endosome after receptor binding, and the conformational change of fusion protein is triggered by low pH. Viral fusion protein then transforms into a pre-hairpin intermediate state in which the fusion peptide (FP) region of TmS is exposed and inserts into the membrane of host cell or endosome. Then, the heptad repeat-1 (HR1) of TmS interacts with homologous heptad repeat-1 (HR2), forming a stable six-helix bundle (6-HB) in which three HR2 helices pack into hydrophobic grooves on the HR2-trimer core in an antiparallel way (Chan et al. 1997; Lu and Kim 1997; Weissenhorn et al. 1997). The formation of 6-HB is the driving force that pulls viral and target cell membranes into close proximity (Fig. 1.1b). Then the viral membrane fuses with cell or endosome membrane, and the viral genome is released into the cytoplasm of host cell. The viral structural and nonstructural proteins will then be synthesized, according to the viral genome, by the host protein production machinery. The viral fusion protein is synthesized as a precursor and requires cleavage by host protease, such as furin, transmembrane protease serine 2 (TMPRSS2), or cathepsin L, during bio-synthesis or viral entry to release functional proteins. Antivirals that interfere with any step of the above process can block viral entry and are classified as virus entry inhibitors.

S. Su et al.

1.2 Peptide-Based Virus Entry Inhibitors

1.2.1 Viral Fusion Protein Targeting

The first approved viral entry inhibitor, T20, and its analogs SJ-2176 and C34 are peptides derived from the HR2 domain of HIV-1 Env. Structural and mechanistic studies revealed that HR2-peptides bind to the exposed HR1 trimer in the prehairpin intermediate state of HIV-1 Env, thus competitively interfering with the association between homologous HR1 and HR2 (Fig. 1.1b) (Chan et al. 1997; Lu and Kim 1997; Weissenhorn et al. 1997). The latest reports demonstrated that T20 can also bind to FP proximal region, except for HR1 (Xu et al. 2019). However, T20 lacks the pocket binding domain (PBD) which is crucial for the interaction between HR1 and HR2, thus showing ~10-fold less potency in inhibiting HIV-1 infection than C34 and SJ-2176 (Liu et al. 2005). Peptides derived from HR2 of other viruses with class I fusion protein, also showed homologous antiviral activity. For example, soon after the identification of SARS-CoV, MERS-CoV, and SARS-CoV-2 in 2003, 2012, and 2019, respectively, Jiang's group, which designed SJ-2176, immediately identified the HR2 region of these three coronaviruses and found that SARS-CoV, MERS-CoV, and SARS-CoV-2 HR2-derived peptides had potent inhibitory activities against SARS-CoV, MERS-CoV, and SARS-CoV-2, respectively (Liu et al. 2004; Lu et al. 2014; Xia et al. 2020b). A peptide derived from HR2 of respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) inhibits RSV entry and infection in BALB/c mice (Gaillard et al. 2017). Similar to HR2-derived peptides, HR1-derived peptides also have antiviral activity by interfering with 6-HB formation. However, HR1 peptides are less effective than HR2 peptides because they are highly hydrophobic and prone to aggregate in neutral buffer.



Fig. 1.1 Fusion process of viruses with class I fusion protein. (a) The schematic diagram of class I fusion protein. *RBD* receptor binding domain, *FP* fusion peptide, *HR1* heptad repeat-1, *HR2* heptad repeat-2, *MPER* membrane proximal external region, *Tm* transmembrane

domain, CP cytoplasmic tail. (b) Schematic diagram of viral fusion mediated by class I fusion protein. Antivirals specific to fusion protein, receptor, and host protease can block the viral entry process

Many approaches have been developed to improve the potency and breadth of HR2 peptides. For example, T1249 (Otaka et al. 2002) with hybrid sequences from HIV-1, HIV-2, and SIV has broader effects; sifuvirtide (He et al. 2008) with introduction of E-K salt bridge to stabilize the helical structure showed improved solubility and affinity to HR1 of HIV-1; addition of MT-hook and IDL-anchor to the N-terminus and C-terminus of HR2 peptides strengthened their binding to the pockets on the HR1 trimer of HIV-1 (Su et al. 2017). Linking a lipid group (e.g., fatty acids, cholesterol, sphingolipids) to HR2 peptides can significantly extend their potency and half-life by condensing peptide concentration on the cell surface where HIV particles fuse into host (Su et al. 2019). For example, Xie et al. conjugated a maleimidopropionic acid (MPA) group to a C34 variant. The resulting lipopeptide, FB006M (albuvirtide), could bind to human serum albumin, and it displayed a half-life of more than 100 h in rhesus monkeys (Xie et al. 2010). In 2018, albuvirtide was approved by the China Food and Drug Administration for weekly application in HIV-1 patients. Other approaches, such as conjugation of an albumin-binding domain or IgG Fc-binding motif, have also proved effective in prolonging the half-life of HR2 peptide in vivo (Bi et al. 2019). Since the HR2 region is usually conserved among species of the same viral genus, Jiang's group modified a HCoV-OC43 HR2-derived peptide with E-K salt bridge. The resulting peptide, EK1, inhibited the infection of all circulating human coronaviruses tested by targeting the HR1 domains of human coronaviruses (HCoVs) (Xia et al. 2019). Similarly, modification of EK1 by adding a lipid group (EK1C4) further improved its potency. EK1C4 showed prophylactic and therapeutic efficacy against HCoV-OC43 and SARS-CoV-2 infection in susceptible mouse models (Xia et al. 2020a). Several α -helical peptides/lipopeptides from de novo design also showed antiviral activity by binding to viral HR1/HR2 (Wang et al. 2018; Zhu et al. 2015).

Aside from HR1/HR2 domain, other regions of TmS can also serve as antiviral targets. For example, a natural C-proximal segment of α 1antitrypsin, designated virus-inhibitory peptide (VIRIP), can inhibit HIV-1 infection by targeting FP (Munch et al. 2007). Monotherapy of a VIRIP variant, VIR-576, in treatment-naive, HIV-1infected individuals reduced the plasma viral load without causing severe adverse effects in a clinical trial (Forssmann et al. 2010). A natural virucidal peptide, urumin, can physically destroy influenza virions by specifically targeting the conserved region of IAV TmS (Holthausen et al. 2017).

The SfS of viral fusion protein is responsible for binding between virus and receptor/coreceptor. Therefore, many peptides that mimic the conformation of viral receptor/co-receptor can bind to the viral SfS and thus block viral entry. For example, constructing residues of CD4, the receptor for HIV, to a scorpion toxin scaffold can produce a CD4 mimetic which can target the conserved CD4-binding pocket of HIV-1 SfS and thus inhibit HIV-1 infection (Van Herrewege et al. 2008). Aside from CD4-mimic peptides, peptides able to simulate HIV co-receptor, namely, CC-chemokine receptor 5 (CCR5), also showed inhibitory activity against R5 HIV-1 in vitro (Dogo-Isonagie et al. 2012). Peptides derived from angiotensin converting enzyme 2 (ACE2), the receptor for SARS-CoV and SARS-CoV-2, showed crossreactivity against both viruses in vitro (Curreli et al. 2020b). Except for the artificial design, a series of peptide libraries or display platforms have also been applied for the screening of SfS-specific inhibitors (Mann et al. 2013; Schutz et al. 2020).

1.2.2 Host Protein or Pathway Targeting

Viral receptors/co-receptors are host proteins with physiological functions and natural ligands. Therefore, natural ligands themselves, or peptides derived from natural ligands of these receptors/ co-receptors, are also able to inhibit viral entry (Heon Lee et al. 2019; Zhang et al. 2020). In addition, peptides that interfere with endocytosis showed broad antiviral activity. For instance, peptides derived from mouse β -defensin-4, P9, and P9R exhibited broad-spectrum antiviral effects against multiple respiratory viruses in vitro and in vivo, including SARS-CoV-2, SARS-CoV, MERS-CoV, as well as IAV H1N1, H3N2, H5N1, H7N7, and H7N9 (Zhao et al. 2020). The antiviral activity of P9R results from the high-affinity binding to viral glycoproteins and the inhibition of host endosomal acidification because of its abundance of basic amino acids. As mentioned above, viral fusion protein requires activation by proteolytic cleavage. The peptide aprotinin, a broad-spectrum inhibitor of serine proteases that inhibits TMPRSS2, can inhibit infection of SARS-CoV-2, IAVs, and Sendai virus in vitro and in vivo (Schutz et al. 2020). Generally, host protein-targeting antivirals are more broadly effective because different viruses may use a common host pathway. However, this kind of inhibitor interferes with the host's physiological function, thus requiring more comprehensive evaluation.

1.2.3 The Future of Peptide-Based Virus Entry Inhibitors

Peptides and proteins both consist of amino acids. Peptides usually contain 2–50 amino acids, whereas proteins are made up of 50 or more amino acids. Because they are larger in size than small molecules, typically less than 900 Da, they can precisely and specifically bind to the target proteins, resulting in higher potency and fewer side effects. In addition, the metabolites of peptides and proteins are amino acids which are generally safe. Meanwhile, the shorter length of peptides allows them to be chemically synthesized, as opposed to proteins that are generally expressed in yeast or mammalian cells, which can save the cost and time involved in the manufacturing of peptide-based drugs. Besides, the smaller size of peptides compared to proteins reduced their potential to induce host immune responses against exotic agents.

However, the instability of peptides is a major difficulty in the development of peptide-based drugs. First, peptides can degrade rapidly in vivo, thus, dramatically reducing their plasma half-life. Second, peptides are rarely orally available because they can be digested into amino acids by pepsin or other host proteases easily. Furthermore, even though peptides can resist proteolysis, the high polarity and molecular weight of peptides limit intestinal permeability, which will, in turn, significantly limit their accessibility to the circulatory system and the target tissue (Schutz et al. 2020).

As previously observed, many approaches have been applied to improve the potency and breadth of peptide-based antivirals, including amino acid modification and conjugation of functional moieties. Some of these modifications, such as addition of lipid group, albumin-binding domain, or Fc-binding motif, are able to prolong the half-life of peptides. Formulation of staple peptides, cyclic peptides, or incorporation of non-natural amino acids, can lower the degradation speed and may render the peptides resistant to digestive enzymes, thus improving the in vivo stability and oral availability of peptides (Lau and Dunn 2018). The manufacturing of nanoparticles containing peptides or conjugation to carrier molecules can increase intestinal permeability and ability to enter the central nervous system. The formulation of novel strategies that can increase the half-life of peptides is the future trend of peptide-based entry inhibitors. Longacting peptides that reduce injection frequency make injection a more acceptable route of administration, making oral unavailability moot.

1.3 Small-Molecule-Based Virus Entry Inhibitors

1.3.1 Viral Fusion Protein Targeting

Small-molecule drugs are cheap, and most are available orally; therefore, they still account for most drugs approved in the past three decades. Many scientists have tried to use small molecules to mimic the function of peptides or protein drugs. Viral SfS is a widely used bait to screen small-molecule-based antivirals. Based on a prescreening method measuring competitive inhibition against the attachment of antibodies specific for HIV-1 SfS, Jiang's group found that porphyrin derivatives could block HIV-1 entry (Neurath et al. 1992). From then on, this and other groups screened out a series of smallmolecule-based HIV-1 entry inhibitors, the inhibitory activity of which was modestly improved (Curreli et al. 2020a). More importantly, they were able to stabilize the CD4-induced structure of HIV-1 Env, resulting in better recognition by many anti-HIV-1 antibodies (Ding et al. 2019; Kobayakawa et al. 2019). The Bristol-Myers Squibb Company has been one of the leading forces in developing small-molecule-based entry inhibitors. Fostemsavir (Rukobia, BMS-663068) reduced the viral load in patients with multidrugresistant HIV-1 infection in a clinical trial (Kozal et al. 2020). Therefore, in 2020, fostemsavir became the first SfS-targeting HIV-1 drug approved by the U.S. FDA. Except for HIV, infection of IAV and EBOV can also be inhibited by SfS-targeting small-molecule compounds (Anantpadma et al. 2016; Yu et al. 2014).

TmS is also a popular target for the design of small-molecule-based entry inhibitors. For example, mechanistic studies revealed that a deep hydrophobic pocket on the surface of the HR1-trimer of HIV-1 is vital for HR2 binding, thus making it an ideal target for compound screening. Debnath et al. used a computational tool to screen a database of 20,000 organic compounds and then tested the inhibitory activity of the high-scoring candidates against the formation of 6-HB, Env-mediated cell-cell fusion, as well as HIV-1 replication. A disulfonic acid derivative, ADS-J1, was identified as effective in inhibiting HIV-1 infection at micromolar concentration (Debnath et al. 1999). Later on, more 6-HB-targeting compounds with higher potency against infection of HIV-1 and other viruses, such as EBOV and IAV, were identified (Jiang et al. 2011; Si et al. 2018; Yin et al. 2018). An approved influenza drug, Umifenovir (arbidol), was reported to bind to a specific hydrophobic pocket in the upper region of IAV TmS to block viral entry (Kadam and Wilson 2017). FP of TmS can also be targeted by small-molecule-based entry inhibitors against HIV-1 (Murray et al. 2010) and EBOV (Zhao et al. 2016). The development of antibody against the membrane proximal external region (MPER) of viral TmS has advanced, whereas MPER-specific smallmolecule-based antivirals are rare. Very recently, Xiao et al. screened a library of 162,106 compounds through an in vitro high-throughput assay seeking compounds that compete with antibody binding to MPER. They identified dequalinium, an FDA-approved antimicrobial which specifically inhibited HIV-1 drug, Env-mediated cell-cell fusion by partially inserting into a hydrophobic pocket formed exclusively by the MPER residues, thereby blocking the conformational change of Env (Xiao et al. 2020).

1.3.2 Host Protein or Pathway Targeting

Maraviroc (Selzentry, UK427857), a derivative of an imidazopyridine CCR5 ligand, is the first FDA-approved co-receptor-targeting antiviral for the treatment of HIV infection. Notably, except for inhibitory activity against HIV-1, the blockade function of CCR5 by these CCR5 antagonists may also be beneficial for use against other immunological diseases, such as acute graft versus host disease (Khandelwal et al. 2020) and autoimmune encephalitis (Karampoor et al. 2020). Another CCR5 antagonist, cenicriviroc (TBR-652, TAK-652), with good bioavailability and potency against HIV-1 infection, recently entered a phase II clinical trial to evaluate its effects on arterial inflammation in people living with HIV (NCT04334915). The additional effects of receptor/co-receptor antagonists do not always bring benefits and may also affect the safety of the drug. The first identified CXC-chemokine receptor 4 (CXCR4)-specific compound for HIV treatment, AMD3100, is an approved drug for the mobilization of hematopoietic stem cells for cancer patients. However, the clinical development of AMD3100 as an HIV drug was suspended because of weak efficacy and the development of cardiac abnormalities (Hendrix et al. 2004).

When an emerging virus suddenly causes an epidemic, it is a widely adopted practice to identify specific antivirals from various libraries containing approved small-molecule-based drugs. Empirically, many of the effective drugs that have been screened out are inhibitors against endocytosis or host protease. An endocytosis modulator, apilimod, and a clinical drug, colchicine, are effective in inhibiting infection of SARS-CoV-2 and EBOV (Anantpadma et al. 2016; Ou et al. 2020). Furin inhibitors have shown broad-spectrum antiviral activity against SARS-CoV-2, HIV, IAV, MERS-CoV, and EBOV (Bestle et al. 2020; Millet and Whittaker 2014). TMPRESS2 and cathepsin L inhibitors, camostat and teicoplanin, both of which are clinically approved drugs, showed potent anticoronavirus activity (Hoffmann et al. 2020; Zhou et al. 2016).

1.3.3 The Future of Small-Molecule-Based Virus Entry Inhibitors

Small-molecule drugs are easy to manufacture and transport, cheap, and more suitable for oral delivery, making them ideal candidates for application in developing countries that always see the most devastation in global viral pandemics. However, because of the size of small molecules, the in vivo half-life is short, and specificity is poorer than that of peptide and protein-based entry inhibitors.

Currently, the identification of smallmolecule-based entry inhibitors mainly depends on the large-scale screening of compound libraries. Different laboratories usually have different screening systems based on different viruses. To cope with more emerging viruses that may suddenly appear in the future, it is better to establish a rapid, stable, and large-scale system that can be applied immediately to screen antivirals against any virus. Lead compounds that have been screened out need further modifications based on structure-activity relationship analysis to improve their potency and other pharmacokinetic features. Therefore. modifications of small-molecule-based entry inhibitors need the assistance of progress in structural biology. Since most clinical drugs are based on small molecules, the repurposing of approved drugs may be a faster way to identify entry inhibitors against emerging viruses. However, many approved drugs showed antiviral activity in an in vitro screening system, but failed in clinical trials (Boulware et al. 2020). Meanwhile, multifunctionality of repurposed drugs also increases the risk of side effects. Therefore, the effectiveness and safety of repurposing drugs for the treatment of emerging viruses also need to be evaluated comprehensively in standardized clinical trials.

1.4 Protein-Based Virus Entry Inhibitors

1.4.1 Viral Fusion Protein Targeting

Viral receptors have been long considered promising antivirals resistant to viral escape since viral-receptor binding is essential for viral infectivity. When CD4 was identified as the receptor for HIV, scientists thought soluble CD4 (sCD4) could be a potential anti-HIV drug by competitively blocking HIV Env-binding to cellular CD4. However, sCD4 demonstrated dual effects on HIV-1 infectivity: inhibitory or stimulative. depending on different sCD4 concentrations, HIV strains, and target cell types (i.e., CD4+ or CD4-), limiting the clinical application of sCD4 in treating HIV infection (Schutten et al. 1995; Sullivan et al. 1998). Later on, more modified, or truncated, CD4, such as PRO-542, showed sole inhibitory activity against HIV-1 (Chen et al. 2011). The receptor for SARS-CoV-2, ACE2-related protein, also showed potent inhibitory activity against SARS-CoV-2 (Guo et al. 2021).

Bifunctional multivalent proteins can be constructed by combining two groups specific for different domains of viral fusion proteins. For example, bifunctional proteins, such as 4Dm2m, consisting of a CD4-binding site-specific domain and a co-receptor binding sitespecific domain, showed broadly cross-reactive and exceptionally potent neutralizing activity against different subtypes of HIV-1 (Chen et al. 2014). Lu et al. generated a bivalent chimeric protein, 2DLT, by fusing T1144, a HR2-peptide, with truncated CD4. The 2DLT is highly effective in neutralizing HIV-1, and, more importantly, it can be produced in large quantities in an E. coli system, which can markedly reduce its manufacturing cost (Lu et al. 2012). These bispecific proteins simultaneously recognize two epitopes, making them more resilient to viral resistance than antivirals specific for a single target.

Several proteins originated from natural products have broad-spectrum antiviral activity. Back in the 1990s, Jiang et al. identified that a casein (isolated from milk) modified by aromatic acid anhydrides (AAA), 3-HP-β-LG, could block the interaction between CD4 and HIV Env, thus inhibiting HIV-1 infection (Neurath et al. 1995). Later on, a large number of AAA-modified proteins was found to be effective in inhibiting IAV and other viral infections (Li et al. 2017). The mechanism that underlies the broad effectiveness of AAA-modified proteins remains elusive, but it could be attributed to the abundance of surface negative side chains. Some plant lectins, such as Cyanovirin-N (CV-N), isolated from the cyanobacterium Nostoc ellipsosporum (Boyd et al. 1997), and Grithsin, isolated from red algae (Mori et al. 2005), also showed antiviral activity against many enveloped viruses, including HIV, IAV, and EBOV (McFadden et al.

2007). The above proteins are prepared from cheap resources and have broad antiviral activity, prompting extensive investigation for development as microbicides for prophylaxis and treatment of viral diseases in underdeveloped countries. However, the above proteins, as well as the related peptides, face challenges driven by the emergence of drug-resistant mutations and rapid clearance in vivo. In addition, exogenous proteins are likely to induce specific antibodies in vivo, which would counteract inhibitory activity and shorten half-life, limiting clinical use as therapeutic agents.

In the 1940s, serum and plasma from convalescent patients were found to be effective in treating communicable diseases (Rambar 1946). The main effective constituent in convalescent pathogen-specific serum and plasma is antibodies. Antibody is also a special group of antiviral proteins produced by the host immune system and able to specifically bind to the viral fusion protein and disrupt viral entry. In the past decade, different antibody isolation platforms have been well established, and as a result, more and more potent antiviral antibodies have been identified. Except for direct blocking of viral entry, antibodies can mediate many other immune effects, such as antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC) and antibody-dependent phagocytosis (ADPC), to eradicate virus and virusinfected cells. Therefore, antibodies, which can be strictly classified as viral entry inhibitors, will not be comprehensively discussed, either here or in the chapters ahead.

1.4.2 Host Protein or Pathway Targeting

In 1992, Moore et al. identified a murine antibody 5A8 targeting CD4. It inhibited HIV-1 infection by blocking sCD4-induced conformational changes, while not interfering with CD4-HIV Env interaction. In a phase III clinical trial, mono-administration of a humanized antibody based on 5A8, ibalizumab (TMB-355 or TNX-355), reduced viral load significantly in 83% of the tested patients with multidrugresistant HIV-1 infection who had advanced disease and limited treatment options (Emu et al. 2018). Ibalizumab was approved by the U.S. FDA in 2018 for biweekly intravenous administration in combination with other ARTs in heavily treatment-experienced adults failing their current antiretroviral regimen. Similarly, co-receptor-targeting proteins are effective in inhibiting viral entry (Cocchi et al. 1995). Another group of proteins inhibit viral entry by regulating viral receptor expression, rather than direct binding, as exemplified by the downregulation of ACE2 expression by selective estrogen receptor modulators (Zhou et al. 2020).

1.4.3 The Future of Protein-Based Virus Entry Inhibitors

Protein-based antivirals, similar to peptide-based antivirals, are able to mimic natural proteins vital for viral infection and, hence, somehow resilient to viral resistance. Because of the larger size of proteins, compared with peptides or smallmolecule compounds, they can bind to target protein with higher specificity, potentially reducing the risk of side effects. However, the large size of proteins also increases the risk of inducing drug-specific host immune response, which will significantly impair drug effectiveness. Besides, the manufacture of proteins, especially antibodies, is cost- and time-consuming. Also, cold-chain transport is often needed, further increasing cost. Another disadvantage is digestion of protein by pepsin, or other host protein, thus limiting protein-based drugs to parenteral use. Because of the high cost of the proteinbased antiviral drugs, approval is rare. On the other hand, the relatively long in vivo half-life of antibodies, compared with peptide and smallmolecule compounds, has encouraged researchers to search for long-acting antivirals for the treatment of persistent infection. Therefore, the trendline in the development of protein-based viral entry inhibitors depends on further extending half-life and, thus, reducing the frequency of medication.

1.5 Conclusion and Prospect

In 2003, the approval of enfuvirtide for the treatment of HIV-1 marked the beginning of viral entry inhibitors as clinical antiviral drugs. Virus entry inhibitors can halt the first step of the viral life cycle and defeat viruses outside host cells, thus avoiding maximal damage to host cells. Viral fusion proteins, including TmS and SfS, are the most investigated targets for the development of virus entry inhibitors. Generally, viral TmS is much more conserved than SfS and thus a more desirable target for broad-spectrum entry inhibitors. Nevertheless, viral SfS is more exposed on the cell surface, whereas most epitopes in TmS are sheltered before receptor binding (Kwon et al. 2015). Therefore. SfS-targeting antibodies that can neutralize free virions and infected cells have been extensively investigated. Construction of bispecific proteins or antibodies consisting of both SfS- and TmS-reactive agents exploits the advantages of both. Host proteins, including viral receptor/coendocytosis host protease, and receptor. modulator, are vital for virus entry and can be targeted to inhibit a broad range of viruses. However, the physiological function of these host proteins may be activated or impaired by host protein-targeting entry inhibitors.

Except for antibodies authorized for emergency use during times of epidemic, such as SARS-CoV-2 and EBOV, the virus entry inhibitors in current clinical use are mainly HIV drugs. Five approved HIV-1-specific entry including **TmS-targeting** inhibitors, HIV enfuvirtide and albuvirtide, HIV SfS-targeting fostemsavir, CD4-reactive ibalizumab, and CCR5-associated maraviroc, happen to cover all three categories, peptide, protein (antibody), and small molecule, of virus entry inhibitors that have been introduced in this chapter. Small-moleculebased entry inhibitors are cheap, but less safe because of their relatively poor specificity and ability to enter cells. Protein-based entry inhibitors are safe, but much more expensive. Peptide-based entry inhibitors are more balanced between cost and safety. Therefore, it is hard to tell which category is most ideal for treatment of viral disease, and these three formulations are simultaneously under extensive development. A major strength of small-molecule-based entry inhibitors is their oral availability, whereas peptides and proteins currently need parenteral injection. Therefore, multiple approaches to facilitate oral delivery of peptides and proteins are being pursued, including nanoparticle carriers, permeation enhancers, intestinal patches, methods to combat enzymatic degradation and microneedle delivery devices (reviewed in (Drucker 2020)).

Extending the in vivo half-life of virus entry inhibitors can reduce the frequency of medication and thus ease the inconvenience caused by the parenteral injection, and efforts in this direction are proceeding in order to improve drug adherence. As noted above, addition of lipid- and Fc-binding group to HR2-peptides and introduction of mutations to antibodies substantially extended their in vivo half-life (Ko et al. 2014). More methods, such as increasing hydrodynamic volume and implementing neonatal Fc-receptormediated recycling processes, have also been adopted (Kontermann 2009). However, RNA viruses mutate easily and account for most emerging viruses that have historically caused significant damage. Therefore, another trend is the development of broad-spectrum antiviral entry inhibitors. Identification of conserved target and combination of inhibitors for multiple targets are the main two approaches toward achieving broad-spectrum virus entry inhibitors.

References

- Anantpadma M, Kouznetsova J, Wang H, Huang R, Kolokoltsov A, Guha R, Lindstrom AR, Shtanko O, Simeonov A, Maloney DJ, Maury W, LaCount DJ, Jadhav A, Davey RA (2016) Large-scale screening and identification of novel Ebola virus and Marburg virus entry inhibitors. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 60(8):4471–4481. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC. 00543-16
- Bestle D, Heindl MR, Limburg H, van Thuy Van Lam, Pilgram O, Moulton H, Stein DA, Hardes K, Eickmann M, Dolnik O, Rohde C, Klenk HD, Garten W, Steinmetzer T, Bottcher-Friebertshauser E

(2020) TMPRSS2 and furin are both essential for proteolytic activation of SARS-CoV-2 in human airway cells. Life Sci Alliance 3(9):10. https://doi.org/10. 26508/lsa.202000786

- Bi W, Xu W, Cheng L, Xue J, Wang Q, Yu F, Xia S, Wang Q, Li G, Qin C, Lu L, Su L, Jiang S (2019) IgG Fc-binding motif-conjugated HIV-1 fusion inhibitor exhibits improved potency and in vivo half-life: potential application in combination with broad neutralizing antibodies. PLoS Pathog 15(12):e1008082. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1008082
- Boulware DR, Pullen MF, Bangdiwala AS, Pastick KA, Lofgren SM, Okafor EC, Skipper CP, Nascene AA, Nicol MR, Abassi M, Engen NW, Cheng MP, LaBar D, Lother SA, MacKenzie LJ, Drobot G, Marten N, Zarychanski R, Kelly LE, Schwartz IS, McDonald EG, Rajasingham R, Lee TC, Hullsiek KH (2020) A randomized trial of hydroxychloroquine as postexposure prophylaxis for Covid-19. N Engl J Med 383(6):517–525. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMoa2016638
- Boyd MR, Gustafson KR, McMahon JB, Shoemaker RH, O'Keefe BR, Mori T, Gulakowski RJ, Wu L, Rivera MI, Laurencot CM, Currens MJ, Cardellina JH 2nd, Buckheit RW Jr, Nara PL, Pannell LK, Sowder RC 2nd, Henderson LE (1997) Discovery of cyanovirin-N, a novel human immunodeficiency virus-inactivating protein that binds viral surface envelope glycoprotein gp120: potential applications to microbicide development. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 41(7): 1521–1530. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.41.7.1521
- Chan DC, Fass D, Berger JM, Kim PS (1997) Core structure of gp41 from the HIV envelope glycoprotein. Cell 89(2):263–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0092-8674 (00)80205-6
- Chen W, Feng Y, Gong R, Zhu Z, Wang Y, Zhao Q, Dimitrov DS (2011) Engineered single human CD4 domains as potent HIV-1 inhibitors and components of vaccine immunogens. J Virol 85(18):9395–9405. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.05119-11
- Chen W, Feng Y, Prabakaran P, Ying T, Wang Y, Sun J, Macedo CD, Zhu Z, He Y, Polonis VR, Dimitrov DS (2014) Exceptionally potent and broadly crossreactive, bispecific multivalent HIV-1 inhibitors based on single human CD4 and antibody domains. J Virol 88(2):1125–1139. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 02566-13
- Cocchi F, DeVico AL, Garzino-Demo A, Arya SK, Gallo RC, Lusso P (1995) Identification of RANTES, MIP-1 alpha, and MIP-1 beta as the major HIV-suppressive factors produced by CD8+ T cells. Science 270(5243): 1811–1815. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.270.5243. 1811
- Curreli F, Ahmed S, Benedict Victor SM, Iusupov IR, Belov DS, Markov PO, Kurkin AV, Altieri A, Debnath AK (2020a) Preclinical optimization of gp120 entry antagonists as anti-HIV-1 agents with improved cytotoxicity and ADME properties through rational design, synthesis, and antiviral evaluation. J Med Chem 63(4):

1724–1749. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem. 9b02149

- Curreli F, Victor SMB, Ahmed S, Drelich A, Tong X, Tseng CK, Hillyer CD, Debnath AK (2020b) Stapled peptides based on human angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) potently inhibit SARS-CoV-2 infection in vitro. mBio 11(6):10. https://doi.org/10.1128/ mBio.02451-20
- Debnath AK, Radigan L, Jiang S (1999) Structure-based identification of small molecule antiviral compounds targeted to the gp41 core structure of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Med Chem 42(17): 3203–3209. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm990154t
- Ding S, Grenier MC, Tolbert WD, Vezina D, Sherburn R, Richard J, Prevost J, Chapleau JP, Gendron-Lepage G, Medjahed H, Abrams C, Sodroski J, Pazgier M, Smith AB III, Finzi A (2019) A new family of small-molecule CD4-mimetic compounds contacts highly conserved aspartic acid 368 of HIV-1 gp120 and mediates antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity. J Virol 93(24):10. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.01325-19
- Dogo-Isonagie C, Lam S, Gustchina E, Acharya P, Yang Y, Shahzad-ul-Hussan S, Clore GM, Kwong PD, Bewley CA (2012) Peptides from second extracellular loop of C-C chemokine receptor type 5 (CCR5) inhibit diverse strains of HIV-1. J Biol Chem 287(18): 15076–15086. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111. 332361
- Drucker DJ (2020) Advances in oral peptide therapeutics. Nat Rev Drug Discov 19(4):277–289. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41573-019-0053-0
- Emu B, Fessel J, Schrader S, Kumar P, Richmond G, Win S, Weinheimer S, Marsolais C, Lewis S (2018) Phase 3 study of Ibalizumab for multidrug-resistant HIV-1. N Engl J Med 379(7):645–654. https://doi. org/10.1056/NEJMoa1711460
- Forssmann WG, The YH, Stoll M, Adermann K, Albrecht U, Tillmann HC, Barlos K, Busmann A, Canales-Mayordomo A, Gimenez-Gallego G, Hirsch J, Jimenez-Barbero J, Meyer-Olson D, Munch J, Perez-Castells J, Standker L, Kirchhoff F, Schmidt RE (2010) Short-term monotherapy in HIV-infected patients with a virus entry inhibitor against the gp41 fusion peptide. Sci Transl Med 2(63):63re3. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed. 3001697
- Gaillard V, Galloux M, Garcin D, Eleouet JF, Le Goffic R, Larcher T, Rameix-Welti MA, Boukadiri A, Heritier J, Segura JM, Baechler E, Arrell M, Mottet-Osman G, Nyanguile O (2017) A short double-stapled peptide inhibits respiratory syncytial virus entry and spreading. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 61(4):10. https://doi. org/10.1128/AAC.02241-16
- Guo L, Bi W, Wang X, Xu W, Yan R, Zhang Y, Zhao K, Li Y, Zhang M, Cai X, Jiang S, Xie Y, Zhou Q, Lu L, Dang B (2021) Engineered trimeric ACE2 binds viral spike protein and locks it in "three-up" conformation to potently inhibit SARS-CoV-2 infection. Cell Res

31(1):98–100. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41422-020-00438-w

- He Y, Xiao Y, Song H, Liang Q, Ju D, Chen X, Lu H, Jing W, Jiang S, Zhang L (2008) Design and evaluation of sifuvirtide, a novel HIV-1 fusion inhibitor. J Biol Chem 283(17):11126–11134. https://doi.org/10. 1074/jbc.M800200200
- Hendrix CW, Collier AC, Lederman MM, Schols D, Pollard RB, Brown S, Jackson JB, Coombs RW, Glesby MJ, Flexner CW, Bridger GJ, Badel K, MacFarland RT, Henson GW, Calandra G, AHS Group (2004) Safety, pharmacokinetics, and antiviral activity of AMD3100, a selective CXCR4 receptor inhibitor, in HIV-1 infection. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 37(2): 1253–1262. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.qai. 0000137371.80695.ef
- Heon Lee I, Palombo MS, Zhang X, Szekely Z, Sinko PJ (2019) Design and evaluation of a CXCR4 targeting peptide 4DV3 as an HIV entry inhibitor and a ligand for targeted drug delivery. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 138: 11–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpb.2018.06.004
- Hoffmann M, Kleine-Weber H, Schroeder S, Kruger N, Herrler T, Erichsen S, Schiergens TS, Herrler G, Wu NH, Nitsche A, Muller MA, Drosten C, Pohlmann S (2020) SARS-CoV-2 cell entry depends on ACE2 and TMPRSS2 and is blocked by a clinically proven protease inhibitor. Cell 181(2):271–280.e8. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cell.2020.02.052
- Holthausen DJ, Lee SH, Kumar VT, Bouvier NM, Krammer F, Ellebedy AH, Wrammert J, Lowen AC, George S, Pillai MR, Jacob J (2017) An amphibian host defense peptide is Virucidal for human H1 hemagglutinin-bearing influenza viruses. Immunity 46(4):587–595. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni. 2017.03.018
- Jiang S, Lin K, Strick N, Neurath AR (1993) HIV-1 inhibition by a peptide. Nature 365(6442):113. https://doi.org/10.1038/365113a0
- Jiang S, Tala SR, Lu H, Abo-Dya NE, Avan I, Gyanda K, Lu L, Katritzky AR, Debnath AK (2011) Design, synthesis, and biological activity of novel 5-((arylfuran/ 1H-pyrrol-2-yl)methylene)-2-thioxo-3-

(3-(trifluoromethyl)phenyl)thi azolidin-4-ones as HIV-1 fusion inhibitors targeting gp41. J Med Chem 54(2):572–579. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm101014v

- Kadam RU, Wilson IA (2017) Structural basis of influenza virus fusion inhibition by the antiviral drug Arbidol. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114(2):206–214. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1617020114
- Karampoor S, Zahednasab H, Amini R, Esghaei M, Sholeh M, Keyvani H (2020) Maraviroc attenuates the pathogenesis of experimental autoimmune encephalitis. Int Immunopharmacol 80:106138. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.intimp.2019.106138
- Khandelwal P, Fukuda T, Teusink-Cross A, Kashuba ADM, Lane A, Mehta PA, Marsh RA, Jordan MB, Grimley MS, Myers KC, Nelson AS, El-Bietar J, Chandra S, Bleesing JJ, Krupski MC, Davies SM (2020) CCR5 inhibitor as novel acute graft versus

host disease prophylaxis in children and young adults undergoing allogeneic stem cell transplant: results of the phase II study. Bone Marrow Transplant 55:1552. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41409-020-0888-3

- Ko SY, Pegu A, Rudicell RS, Yang ZY, Joyce MG, Chen X, Wang K, Bao S, Kraemer TD, Rath T, Zeng M, Schmidt SD, Todd JP, Penzak SR, Saunders KO, Nason MC, Haase AT, Rao SS, Blumberg RS, Mascola JR, Nabel GJ (2014) Enhanced neonatal fc receptor function improves protection against primate SHIV infection. Nature 514(7524):642–645. https:// doi.org/10.1038/nature13612
- Kobayakawa T, Konno K, Ohashi N, Takahashi K, Masuda A, Yoshimura K, Harada S, Tamamura H (2019) Soluble-type small-molecule CD4 mimics as HIV entry inhibitors. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 29(5): 719–723. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2019.01.011
- Kontermann RE (2009) Strategies to extend plasma halflives of recombinant antibodies. BioDrugs 23(2): 93–109. https://doi.org/10.2165/00063030-200923020-00003
- Kozal M, Aberg J, Pialoux G, Cahn P, Thompson M, Molina JM, Grinsztejn B, Diaz R, Castagna A, Kumar P, Latiff G, DeJesus E, Gummel M, Gartland M, Pierce A, Ackerman P, Llamoso C, Lataillade M, BRIGHTE Trial Team (2020) Fostemsavir in adults with multidrug-resistant HIV-1 infection. N Engl J Med 382(13):1232–1243. https:// doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1902493
- Kwon YD, Pancera M, Acharya P, Georgiev IS, Crooks ET, Gorman J, Joyce MG, Guttman M, Ma X, Narpala S, Soto C, Terry DS, Yang Y, Zhou T, Ahlsen G, Bailer RT, Chambers M, Chuang GY, Doria-Rose NA, Druz A, Hallen MA, Harned A, Kirys T, Louder MK, O'Dell S, Ofek G, Osawa K, Prabhakaran M, Sastry M, Stewart-Jones GB, Stuckey J, Thomas PV, Tittley T, Williams C, Zhang B, Zhao H, Zhou Z, Donald BR, Lee LK, Zolla-Pazner S, Baxa U, Schon A, Freire E, Shapiro L, Lee KK, Arthos J, Munro JB, Blanchard SC, Mothes W, Binley JM, McDermott AB, Mascola JR, Kwong PD (2015) Crystal structure, conformational fixation and entry-related interactions of mature ligand-free HIV-1 Env. Nat Struct Mol Biol 22(7): 522-531. https://doi.org/10.1038/nsmb.3051
- Lau JL, Dunn MK (2018) Therapeutic peptides: historical perspectives, current development trends, and future directions. Bioorg Med Chem 26(10):2700–2707. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2017.06.052
- Li H, Yu F, Xia S, Yu Y, Wang Q, Lv M, Wang Y, Jiang S, Lu L (2017) Chemically modified human serum albumin potently blocks entry of Ebola Pseudoviruses and Viruslike particles. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 61(4):10. https://doi.org/10.1128/ AAC.02168-16
- Liu S, Xiao G, Chen Y, He Y, Niu J, Escalante CR, Xiong H, Farmar J, Debnath AK, Tien P, Jiang S (2004) Interaction between heptad repeat 1 and 2 regions in spike protein of SARS-associated

coronavirus: implications for virus fusogenic mechanism and identification of fusion inhibitors. Lancet 363(9413):938–947. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(04)15788-7

- Liu S, Lu H, Niu J, Xu Y, Wu S, Jiang S (2005) Different from the HIV fusion inhibitor C34, the anti-HIV drug Fuzeon (T-20) inhibits HIV-1 entry by targeting multiple sites in gp41 and gp120. J Biol Chem 280(12): 11259–11273. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M411141200
- Lu M, Kim PS (1997) A trimeric structural subdomain of the HIV-1 transmembrane glycoprotein. J Biomol Struct Dyn 15(3):465–471. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 07391102.1997.10508958
- Lu L, Pan C, Li Y, Lu H, He W, Jiang S (2012) A bivalent recombinant protein inactivates HIV-1 by targeting the gp41 prehairpin fusion intermediate induced by CD4 D1D2 domains. Retrovirology 9:104. https://doi.org/ 10.1186/1742-4690-9-104
- Lu L, Liu Q, Zhu Y, Chan KH, Qin L, Li Y, Wang Q, Chan JF, Du L, Yu F, Ma C, Ye S, Yuen KY, Zhang R, Jiang S (2014) Structure-based discovery of Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus fusion inhibitor. Nat Commun 5:3067. https://doi.org/10.1038/ ncomms4067
- Mann A, Friedrich N, Krarup A, Weber J, Stiegeler E, Dreier B, Pugach P, Robbiani M, Riedel T, Moehle K, Robinson JA, Rusert P, Pluckthun A, Trkola A (2013) Conformation-dependent recognition of HIV gp120 by designed ankyrin repeat proteins provides access to novel HIV entry inhibitors. J Virol 87(10): 5868–5881. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.00152-13
- McFadden K, Cocklin S, Gopi H, Baxter S, Ajith S, Mahmood N, Shattock R, Chaiken I (2007) A recombinant allosteric lectin antagonist of HIV-1 envelope gp120 interactions. Proteins 67(3):617–629. https:// doi.org/10.1002/prot.21295
- Millet JK, Whittaker GR (2014) Host cell entry of Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus after two-step, furin-mediated activation of the spike protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111(42):15214–15219. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1407087111
- Mori T, O'Keefe BR, Sowder RC II, Bringans S, Gardella R, Berg S, Cochran P, Turpin JA, Buckheit RW Jr, McMahon JB, Boyd MR (2005) Isolation and characterization of griffithsin, a novel HIV-inactivating protein, from the red alga Griffithsia sp. J Biol Chem 280(10):9345–9353. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M411122200
- Munch J, Standker L, Adermann K, Schulz A, Schindler M, Chinnadurai R, Pohlmann S, Chaipan C, Biet T, Peters T, Meyer B, Wilhelm D, Lu H, Jing W, Jiang S, Forssmann WG, Kirchhoff F (2007) Discovery and optimization of a natural HIV-1 entry inhibitor targeting the gp41 fusion peptide. Cell 129(2):263–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2007. 02.042
- Murray EJ, Leaman DP, Pawa N, Perkins H, Pickford C, Perros M, Zwick MB, Butler SL (2010) A low-

molecular-weight entry inhibitor of both CCR5- and CXCR4-tropic strains of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 targets a novel site on gp41. J Virol 84(14):7288–7299. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 00535-10

- Neurath AR, Strick N, Haberfield P, Jiang S (1992) Rapid prescreening for antiviral agents against HIV-1 based on their inhibitory activity in site-directed immunoassays. 2. Porphyrins reacting with the V3 loop of Gp120. Antivir Chem Chemother 3(1):55–63. https://doi.org/10.1177/095632029200300108
- Neurath AR, Debnath AK, Strick N, Li YY, Lin K, Jiang S (1995) Blocking of CD4 cell receptors for the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) by chemically modified bovine milk proteins: potential for AIDS prophylaxis. J Mol Recognit 8(5):304–316. https:// doi.org/10.1002/jmr.300080504
- Otaka A, Nakamura M, Nameki D, Kodama E, Uchiyama S, Nakamura S, Nakano H, Tamamura H, Kobayashi Y, Matsuoka M, Fujii N (2002) Remodeling of gp41-C34 peptide leads to highly effective inhibitors of the fusion of HIV-1 with target cells. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 41(16):2937–2940. https:// doi.org/10.1002/1521-3773(20020816)
- Ou X, Liu Y, Lei X, Li P, Mi D, Ren L, Guo L, Guo R, Chen T, Hu J, Xiang Z, Mu Z, Chen X, Chen J, Hu K, Jin Q, Wang J, Qian Z (2020) Characterization of spike glycoprotein of SARS-CoV-2 on virus entry and its immune cross-reactivity with SARS-CoV. Nat Commun 11(1):1620. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-15562-9
- Rambar AC (1946) Convalescent serum and pooled plasma in communicable diseases. U S Nav Med Bull 46:93–96
- Schutten M, Andeweg AC, Bosch ML, Osterhaus AD (1995) Enhancement of infectivity of a non-syncytium inducing HIV-1 by sCD4 and by human antibodies that neutralize syncytium inducing HIV-1. Scand J Immunol 41(1):18–22. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/j.1365-3083.1995.tb03528.x
- Schutz D, Ruiz-Blanco YB, Munch J, Kirchhoff F, Sanchez-Garcia E, Muller JA (2020) Peptide and peptide-based inhibitors of SARS-CoV-2 entry. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 167:47–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. addr.2020.11.007
- Si L, Meng K, Tian Z, Sun J, Li H, Zhang Z, Soloveva V, Li H, Fu G, Xia Q, Xiao S, Zhang L, Zhou D (2018) Triterpenoids manipulate a broad range of virus-host fusion via wrapping the HR2 domain prevalent in viral envelopes. Sci Adv 4(11):eaau8408. https://doi.org/10. 1126/sciadv.aau8408
- Su S, Zhu Y, Ye S, Qi Q, Xia S, Ma Z, Yu F, Wang Q, Zhang R, Jiang S, Lu L (2017) Creating an artificial tail anchor as a novel strategy to enhance the potency of peptide-based HIV fusion inhibitors. J Virol 91(1):10. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.01445-16
- Su S, Rasquinha G, Du L, Wang Q, Xu W, Li W, Lu L, Jiang S (2019) A peptide-based HIV-1 fusion inhibitor with two tail-anchors and palmitic acid exhibits

substantially improved in vitro and ex vivo anti-HIV-1 activity and prolonged in vivo half-life. Molecules 24(6):1134. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules24061134

- Sullivan N, Sun Y, Binley J, Lee J, Barbas CF 3rd, Parren PW, Burton DR, Sodroski J (1998) Determinants of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoprotein activation by soluble CD4 and monoclonal antibodies. J Virol 72(8):6332–6338. https://doi.org/ 10.1128/JVI.72.8.6332-6338.1998
- Van Herrewege Y, Morellato L, Descours A, Aerts L, Michiels J, Heyndrickx L, Martin L, Vanham G (2008) CD4 mimetic miniproteins: potent anti-HIV compounds with promising activity as microbicides. J Antimicrob Chemother 61(4):818–826. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/jac/dkn042
- Wang C, Zhao L, Xia S, Zhang T, Cao R, Liang G, Li Y, Meng G, Wang W, Shi W, Zhong W, Jiang S, Liu K (2018) De novo design of alpha-helical lipopeptides targeting viral fusion proteins: a promising strategy for relatively broad-Spectrum antiviral drug discovery. J Med Chem 61(19):8734–8745. https://doi.org/10. 1021/acs.jmedchem.8b00890
- Weissenhorn W, Dessen A, Harrison SC, Skehel JJ, Wiley DC (1997) Atomic structure of the Ectodomain from HIV-1 gp41. Nature 387(6631):426–428. https://doi. org/10.1038/387426a0
- Wild C, Oas T, McDanal C, Bolognesi D, Matthews T (1992) A synthetic peptide inhibitor of human immunodeficiency virus replication: correlation between solution structure and viral inhibition. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89(21):10537–10541. https://doi.org/10. 1073/pnas.89.21.10537
- Xia S, Yan L, Xu W, Agrawal AS, Algaissi A, Tseng CK, Wang Q, Du L, Tan W, Wilson IA, Jiang S, Yang B, Lu L (2019) A pan-coronavirus fusion inhibitor targeting the HR1 domain of human coronavirus spike. Sci Adv 5(4):eaav4580. https://doi.org/10. 1126/sciadv.aav4580
- Xia S, Liu M, Wang C, Xu W, Lan Q, Feng S, Qi F, Bao L, Du L, Liu S, Qin C, Sun F, Shi Z, Zhu Y, Jiang S, Lu L (2020a) Inhibition of SARS-CoV-2 (previously 2019nCoV) infection by a highly potent pan-coronavirus fusion inhibitor targeting its spike protein that harbors a high capacity to mediate membrane fusion. Cell Res 30(4):343–355. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41422-020-0305-x
- Xia S, Zhu Y, Liu M, Lan Q, Xu W, Wu Y, Ying T, Liu S, Shi Z, Jiang S, Lu L (2020b) Fusion mechanism of 2019-nCoV and fusion inhibitors targeting HR1 domain in spike protein. Cell Mol Immunol 17(7): 765–767. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-020-0374-2
- Xiao T, Frey G, Fu Q, Lavine CL, Scott DA, Seaman MS, Chou JJ, Chen B (2020) HIV-1 fusion inhibitors targeting the membrane-proximal external region of Env spikes. Nat Chem Biol 16(5):529–537. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41589-020-0496-y
- Xie D, Yao C, Wang L, Min W, Xu J, Xiao J, Huang M, Chen B, Liu B, Li X, Jiang H (2010) An albumin-

conjugated peptide exhibits potent anti-HIV activity and long in vivo half-life. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54(1):191–196. https://doi.org/10.1128/ AAC.00976-09

- Xu W, Pu J, Su S, Hua C, Su X, Wang Q, Jiang S, Lu L (2019) Revisiting the mechanism of enfuvirtide and designing an analog with improved fusion inhibitory activity by targeting triple sites in gp41. AIDS 33(10): 1545–1555. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAD. 000000000002208
- Yin S, Zhang X, Lai F, Liang T, Wen J, Lin W, Qiu J, Liu S, Li L (2018) Trilobatin as an HIV-1 entry inhibitor targeting the HIV-1 Gp41 envelope. FEBS Lett 592(13):2361–2377. https://doi.org/10.1002/ 1873-3468.13113
- Yu M, Si L, Wang Y, Wu Y, Yu F, Jiao P, Shi Y, Wang H, Xiao S, Fu G, Tian K, Wang Y, Guo Z, Ye X, Zhang L, Zhou D (2014) Discovery of pentacyclic triterpenoids as potential entry inhibitors of influenza viruses. J Med Chem 57(23):10058–10071. https://doi.org/10.1021/ jm5014067
- Zhang C, Zhu R, Cao Q, Yang X, Huang Z, An J (2020) Discoveries and developments of CXCR4-targeted HIV-1 entry inhibitors. Exp Biol Med (Maywood) 245(5):477–485. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 1535370220901498
- Zhao Y, Ren J, Harlos K, Jones DM, Zeltina A, Bowden TA, Padilla-Parra S, Fry EE, Stuart DI (2016) Toremifene interacts with and destabilizes the Ebola virus glycoprotein. Nature 535(7610):169–172. https:// doi.org/10.1038/nature18615
- Zhao H, To KKW, Sze KH, Yung TT, Bian M, Lam H, Yeung ML, Li C, Chu H, Yuen KY (2020) A broadspectrum virus- and host-targeting peptide against respiratory viruses including influenza virus and SARS-CoV-2. Nat Commun 11(1):4252. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41467-020-17986-9
- Zhou N, Pan T, Zhang J, Li Q, Zhang X, Bai C, Huang F, Peng T, Zhang J, Liu C, Tao L, Zhang H (2016) Glycopeptide antibiotics potently inhibit Cathepsin L in the late endosome/lysosome and block the entry of Ebola virus, Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV), and severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-CoV). J Biol Chem 291(17):9218–9232. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M116.716100
- Zhou Y, Hou Y, Shen J, Huang Y, Martin W, Cheng F (2020) Network-based drug repurposing for novel coronavirus 2019-nCoV/SARS-CoV-2. Cell Discov 6:14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41421-020-0153-3
- Zhu X, Zhu Y, Ye S, Wang Q, Xu W, Su S, Sun Z, Yu F, Liu Q, Wang C, Zhang T, Zhang Z, Zhang X, Xu J, Du L, Liu K, Lu L, Zhang R, Jiang S (2015) Improved pharmacological and structural properties of HIV fusion inhibitor AP3 over Enfuvirtide: highlighting advantages of artificial peptide strategy. Sci Rep 5: 13028. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep13028



2

Peptide-Based HIV Entry Inhibitors

Jing Pu, Qian Wang, and Shibo Jiang

Abstract

The development of peptide-based HIV entry inhibitors has made an important contribution to the stock of anti-HIV drugs. In particular, the peptide-based anti-HIV drugs enfuvirtide and albuvirtide were approved for clinical use by the U.S. FDA and CFDA in 2003 and 2018, respectively. Peptide-based HIV entry inhibitors exert antiviral activity by targeting the early stage of viral infection, i.e., binding of a viral surface protein to the receptor(s) on the host cell and the subsequent fusion between the viral and host cell membranes. Therefore, they are particularly useful for HIV-infected patients who have failed to respond to the highly active antiretroviral drugs (ARD) targeting the late stage of HIV replication, such as reverse transcriptase inhibitors and protease inhibitors. In this chapter, we will focus on the past, current, and future trends in research and development of peptide-based HIV entry inhibitors.

Keywords

Peptide · Lipopeptide · HIV · Entry inhibitor · Membrane fusion · 6-HB

J. Pu · Q. Wang · S. Jiang (⊠) Key Laboratory of Medical Molecular Virology (MOE/NHC/CAMS), School of Basic Medical Sciences, Institute of Infectious Disease and Biosecurity, Fudan University, Shanghai, China e-mail: shibojiang@fudan.edu.cn

2.1 Introduction

The envelope glycoprotein of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) is composed of a heterodimer of receptor binding protein gp120 and fusion protein gp41, which form a trimer and distribute on the surface of the virus membrane. Gp41 consists of fusion peptide (FP), N-terminal heptad repeat (NHR), C-terminal heptad repeat (CHR), membrane-proximal external region (MPER), transmembrane region (TM), and cytoplasmic region (CP). In the process of HIV-1 infecting a target cell, gp120 binds to CD4 receptor and CXCR4 or CCR5 co-receptor on the cell surface, triggering conformational changes of gp41. FP inserts into the target cell membrane. NHR and CHR fold each other in an anti-parallel manner to form a six-helix bundle (6-HB) structure with NHR trimer as the inner core and CHR trimer outside. This reverse folding shortens the distance between viral membrane and cell membrane, leading to the formation of a fusion hole, and then HIV-1 releases the genome into target cell, opening the subsequent life cycle phase. At present, the development of effective HIV-1 inhibitors is still one of the daunting challenges facing the scientific world. According to UNAIDS statistics, 37.7 million people were living with HIV in 2020 in the world (https://www. unaids.org). However, the pace of progress in reducing new HIV infections, increasing access to treatment, and ending AIDS-related deaths is slowing down. Moreover, mutants with resistance

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_2

to reverse transcriptase inhibitors and protease inhibitors, which are the main components of the highly active antiretroviral drugs (ARDs) therapeutic regimen, continue to appear (Ávila-Ríos et al. 2016). These facts call for the urgent development of inhibitors that act on different targets. Viral entry inhibitors do not target reverse transcriptase or protease, but rather interact with viral surface proteins or cellular receptors to block virus fusion with or entry into the host cells (Fig. 2.1). T20 is the first peptide-based HIV-1 entry inhibitor approved by the U.S. FDA for treatment of patients who have failed to respond to ARD therapy (Lalezari et al. 2003). However, its clinical application is limited by low potency and short half-life. Therefore, T20 must be injected twice a day at 90 mg per injection, causing severe injection site reactions and high cost to patients (Maggi et al. 2004). To overcome these weaknesses, several groups of scientists have optimized the sequence and structure of T20 to generate peptides with improved antiviral activity, longer half-life, and higher genetic barrier to resistance (Chong et al. 2018b; Ding et al. 2017; Xu et al. 2019; Zhu et al. 2019). Here, we summarize the progress in research and development of peptide-based HIV entry inhibitors either directly targeting the HIV-1 gp41 and gp120 or receptors on the host cell.

2.2 Peptides Targeting Cellular Receptors

Some peptides derived from the HIV-1 gp120 V3 loop were found to have anti-HIV-1 activity in early studies (Nehete et al. 1993; Yahi et al. 1994). Later, Sakaida et al. found that cyclized V3 peptide, V3-BH10, V3-ELI, and V3-89.6, derived from the gp120 V3 region of the T-tropic HIV-1 IIIB and ELI strains and the dual tropic HIV-1 89.6 strain, respectively, could inhibit T-tropic HIV-1 infection. These peptides have been shown to function by directly binding to the CXCR4 co-receptor (Sakaida et al. 1998). However, Rossi et al. found that some peptides derived from the V3 region of gp120 did not inhibit HIV-1 infection, but rather enhanced it, possibly by promoting the expression of CD4 and inhibiting the downregulation of CD4 receptor (De Rossi et al. 1991). Similarly, Zanotto et al. found that the DB3 peptide derived from the V3 region in gp120 of HIV-1 MN strain and its mutant peptide DB3-N19 could increase the expression of CD4 and enhance the binding of gp120 to CD4, leading to the promotion of HIV-1 infection (Zanotto et al. 1995). Therefore, the development of peptides targeting the cellular receptor has been discontinued.

2.3 Peptides Targeting Virus

2.3.1 Peptides Targeting CD4-Binding Site (CD4bs) or Co-Receptor-Binding Site (CoRbs) in the HIV-1 gp120

Since HIV-1 infection begins with the binding of gp120 to the receptor and then co-receptor on the host cell, gp120 is considered to be the primary target for the development of HIV entry inhibitors. Some CD4-mimetic peptides are effective HIV entry inhibitors by targeting the CD4bs in gp120. Vita et al. transferred the side chains of nine amino acids in the gp120-binding site in the CDR2-like loop of CD4 to the structural homologous region of the scorpion toxin scaffold to construct a CD4-mimic peptide, CD4M3, and then its mutant peptide CD4M9. They found that CD4M9 could bind to CD4bs in gp120 with nanomolar affinity to inhibit HIV-1 infection at submicromolar to low micromolar levels (Vita et al. 1999). According to structural characteristics of the CD4-gp120-17b complex, this group further optimized CD4M9 to generate its mutant peptide CD4M33 with much improved anti-HIV-1 activity at low nanomolar level (Martin et al. 2003). After analyzing the crystal structures of CD4M33 and gp120 complex, Huang et al. replaced the thiopropionic acid in CD4M33 with biphenylalanine to generate a new derivative, F23. They found F23 to be more similar to CD4 than CD4M33 in terms of structural and thermodynamic analyses. While it showed broader spectrum of HIV-1, HIV-2, and SIVcpz



Fig. 2.1 Peptide-based HIV entry inhibitors targeting different sites in the viral surface proteins or cellular receptors. (a) Peptides targeting co-receptor. (b) Peptides targeting CD4-binding site in gp120. (c) Peptides targeting

the co-receptor-binding site in gp120. (d) Peptides targeting FP. (e) CHR-peptides targeting NHR in gp41. (f) Peptides inactivating cell-free virions

inhibitory activity, it also had reduced inhibitory potency (Huang et al. 2005). Taking the affinity between CD4M33 and gp120 as a reference, Van Herrewege et al. identified two analog peptides, M47 and M48, from a synthetic peptide library and found that their binding affinity to gp120 was 2- to 10-fold higher than that of CD4M33 (Van Herrewege et al. 2008). Using phage display screening technology, Choi et al. identified a G1 peptide and its derivatives with specific binding to gp120, thereby blocking the interaction between gp120 and CD4. However, their anti-HIV-1 activity has not been reported (Choi et al. 2001). Groß et al. designed a CXCR4-mimic peptide, CX4-M1, which presents the three extracellular loops (ECL) of the CXCR4 co-receptor (Möbius et al. 2012). CX4-M1 selectively binds to the gp120 of the X4-tropic HIV-1 strains and inhibits infection of X4-tropic HIV-1 strains NL4-3 and Hxbc2 at low micromolar concentration (Groß et al. 2015; Möbius et al. 2012).

Cormier et al. found that some tyrosinesulfated peptides derived from the N-terminal (Nt) domain of the co-receptor CCR5 exhibited antiviral activity against HIV-1 R5 isolates (Cormier et al. 2000). pCCR5-Tys, a tyrosinesulfated peptide derived from the N-terminus of CCR5, inhibits interaction of the gp120/sCD4 complex with CCR5 and has inhibitory activity against R5-tropic HIV-1 infection (Farzan et al. 2000). pV2 α -Tys, which is an 18-mer tyrosinesulfated peptide derived from the V2 region in gp120 of R5-tropic HIV-1 strain Bal, can bind to the CCR5 N-terminal binding site in gp120 and block binding of gp120 to CCR5 co-receptors. Unlike CCR5 N-terminal peptides (e.g., pCCR5-Tys) that inhibit infection of only R5-tropic viruses, pV2a-Tys has broad-spectrum antiviral activity against divergent HIV-1 strains, regardless of their usage of the co-receptor (Cimbro et al. 2016). Dogo-Isonagie et al. found that peptides derived from the C-terminus of CCR5 ECL2 bound to the conserved sites in gp120 of both X4- and R5-tropic HIV-1 strains in a CD4-independent manner, while the binding of CCR5 N-terminus to gp120 requires CD4 activation. The 14-mer peptide 2C derived from the C-terminus of CCR5 ECL2 inhibits the entry of R5- and X4-tropic HIV-1 strains into the target cell at low micromolar concentration (Dogo-Isonagie et al. 2012).

In addition to receptor- and co-receptormimetic peptides, some other peptides, such as HbAHP-25, an analog of human hemoglobin (Hb)- α -derived peptide, can also directly act on gp120 to inhibit its binding to CD4. This peptide can inhibit HIV-1 infection at the micromolar level (Bashir et al. 2015). Natural cationic peptides, alpha-defensin-1 and -2, inhibit gp120-CD4 interaction by targeting the D1 region of CD4 and a surface contiguous with the CD4bs and CoRbs sites in gp120, thus having broadspectrum anti-HIV-1 activity at low micromolar concentrations (Furci et al. 2007).

2.3.2 Peptides Inactivating Cell-Free Virions

In order to increase the binding affinity of a peptide with the Phe-43 cavity on the HIV-1 gp120, a compound that can specifically bind to Phe-43 was introduced to the peptide M48 to generate its derivatives, M48U1, M48U2, and M48U3. These derivative peptides make up for the insufficient inhibitory activity of the parent peptide CD4M33 and/or M48 on the HIV-1 clade C strains (Van Herrewege et al. 2008). Further studies have shown that the coincubation of M48U1 with pseudovirions can cause the shedding of gp120, resulting in the inactivation of the viral particles (Selhorst et al. 2013). Peptide 12p1, which was identified through screening a phage display peptide library, can inhibit the binding of gp120 to sCD4 and to antibodies targeting the CoRbs in gp120 (Ferrer and Harrison 1999). Furthermore, it can directly bind to gp120 and allosterically block gp120-CD4 interactions, thus inhibiting the ability of gp120 to interact with CD4 and co-receptors (Biorn et al. 2004). Although the anti-HIV-1 activity of 12p1 is at the micromolar level, it may function as an HIV-1 inactivator, making it uniquely attractive. Based on its characteristics, many peptide triazoles (PTs) have been studied. For instance, Gopi et al. designed a class of PTs in which the anti-HIV-1 activity of peptide 4 reaches the nanomolar level, about 1000-fold more potent than 12p1 (Gopi et al. 2008). They also reported another 12p1 derivative, HNG-156, which contains ferrocenyl triazole-substituted conjugate able to cause gp120 shedding, thus showing a stronger broad-spectrum HIV-1 inhibitory activity than 12p1 (Gopi et al. 2009; McFadden et al. 2012). Umashankara et al. minimized the structure of HNG-156 and found a 5-amino acid peptide (aa3-aa7) that retains the characteristics of the parent peptide's high gp120 affinity, high antiviral activity, dual receptor antagonism, and induction of gp120 allostery (Umashankara et al. 2010). Aneja et al. also designed some sequenceminimized peptides containing a ferrocenyltriazolePro amino acid residue. They found that these peptide triazole inactivators used a two-site PT-gp120 binding model that could inhibit the binding of CD4 receptors and co-receptors to gp120 and destabilize the conformation of gp120 (Aneja et al. 2015). Bastian et al. added a cys-SH (sulfhydryl) group to the C-terminus of HNG-156 to generate HNG156 analogs, KR13 and AuNP-KR13, which are multivalent gold nanoparticle (AuNP) conjugates of KR13. AuNP-KR13 is about 20-fold more potent than

KR13 in inhibiting HIV-1 Bal pseudovirus infection (Bastian et al. 2011). Different from HNG-156 that can induce gp120 shedding, KR13 and AuNP-KR13 can also specifically disrupt the cell-free HIV-1 particles, resulting in the release of p24 protein in a dose-dependent manner. AuNP-KR13 has stronger virolytic activity than that of KR13 (Bastian et al. 2011, 2013). Furthermore, the antiviral effect of AuNP-KR13 is significantly enhanced by increasing the diameter of AuNP-KR13 and/or peptide density on the surface of AuNP, reaching low pM levels. Therefore, the enhanced antiviral efficacy of AuNP-KR13 can be attributed to the multivalent contact between the virus and the surface of the nanoparticle (Rosemary Bastian et al. 2015). In sum, these PT-based HIV entry inhibitors can induce viral inactivation by inducing gp120 shedding and/or lysing the viral membrane. However, other peptides that target both CD4bs and CoRbs may also act as HIV-1 inactivators. Baleux et al. conjugated heparan sulfate (HS) to a CD4 mimetic peptide, mCD4 (sequence identical to CD4M33), to generate the peptide conjugate mCD4-HS12 able to bind gp120 through its mCD4 component, inducing exposure of the CoRbs accessible by HS. Although mCD4-HS12 has low nanomolar inhibitory activity against HIV-1 R5, X4, and R5/X4 strains, its inactivating activity has not been tested (Baleux et al. 2009). Next, this group coupled mCD4 with heparan sulfate mimicking tridecapeptides to design a series of peptides, among which mCD4-P3YSO3 inhibited infection by HIV-1 clinical strains at picomolar to low nanomolar levels (Connell et al. 2012). By screening a library of synthetic peptides derived from HIV-1 Env, Wang et al. have identified a 15-mer amphipathic peptide F9170, which partially overlaps the sequence of HIV-1 cytoplasmic region LLP3. F9170 specifically targets the LLP1 intracellular region of the transmembrane protein gp41 and inactivates cell-free HIV-1 virions by disrupting the integrity of the viral membrane (Wang et al. 2020) The broadspectrum virus inactivator C5A is an amphipathic α -helical peptide derived from hepatitis C virus (HCV) NS5A. It inactivates HIV-1 by destroying the integrity of the viral membrane and capsid core, resulting in the release of nucleic acid, but does not affect the integrity of the host cell membrane (Bobardt et al. 2008). Some peptides derived from amphibians, such as DS4 peptide and its mutant peptide K4-S4 (Lorin et al. 2005), as well as caerin 1 family peptides and synthetic analogs, caerin 1.9 and caerin 1.1 mod 9, can also disrupt the HIV envelope and release p24 protein (VanCompernolle et al. 2005, 2015).

2.4 Peptides Blocking Virus-Cell or Cell-Cell Fusion

2.4.1 Peptides Targeting Fusion Peptide (FP) in gp41

a 20-mer peptide VIRIP, derived from C-proximal region of α -antitrypsin, exerts anti-HIV-1 activity by targeting FP in gp41 to inhibit its insertion into cell membrane. Its derivative VIR-576 has much higher anti-HIV-1 activity than VIRIP, possibly because of the additional hydrophobic residues that enhance its interaction with FP and a cysteine bridge that stabilizes the active conformation (Munch et al. 2007). Sánchez-Martínhepatitis et al. found that some peptides derived from the E1 protein of GB virus C (GBV-C), such as P7 and P8, can bind to the gp41 FP and inhibit virus-cell membrane fusion (Sánchez-Martín et al. 2011a, b). E1P8cyc peptide, the cyclized form of P8 peptide, can change the secondary structure conformation of FP, resulting in anti-HIV-1 activity with about 20-fold higher potency than that of the parental linear peptide (Gómara et al. 2014; Galatola et al. 2014). E1 (139-156), namely E1P47, an 18-mer peptide derived from the E1 protein of GBV-C with a helix-turn-helix structure, has broadspectrum inhibitory activity against HIV-1 infection at low micromolar levels by targeting FP (Gómara et al. 2016; Pérez et al. 2017). In addition, some E2 protein-derived peptides could inhibit HIV-1 infection at the micromolar

concentration by suppressing HIV-1 FP-mediated membrane fusion (Herrera et al. 2010).

2.4.2 Peptide Blocking Six-Helix Bundle (6-HB) Formation

Formation of 6-HB between NHR and CHR of the HIV-1 gp41 is an important process for fusion between viral and cell membrane or between infected and uninfected cells. Therefore, both NHR and CHR can serve as important targets for the development of peptide-based HIV fusion/entry inhibitors. Theoretically, the peptides derived from the NHR and CHR of gp41 are expected to interact with the HIV-1 gp41 CHR and NHR, respectively, to form 6-HB and block HIV-1 gp41 6-HB formation, thus inhibiting virus-cell fusion. However, several studies have shown that NHR-peptides have a tendency to aggregate in physiological solution, making them less effective than CHR-peptides in suppressing 6-HB formation and virus-cell fusion.

In 1993, Jiang et al. reported the first CHR-peptide, SJ-2176, with highly potent anti-HIV-1 activity (Jiang et al. 1993). In 1994, Wild et al. reported the second CHR-peptide, DP-178, that also has potent inhibitory activity against HIV-1 infection (Wild et al. PNAS 1994). Subsequently, Trimeris, Inc. began its development of DP-178 (renamed as T20) after licensing US patent #5444044 from Jiang's group at the New York Blood Center because T20 has 22 amino acids identical to those in SJ-2176. T20 (generic name: enfuvirtide, brand name: Fuseon) was approved by the U.S. FDA in 2003 for use in patients who have failed to respond to highly active antiretroviral drugs.

In 1995, Lu et al. reported that the CHR-peptide C34, which overlaps 100% and 67% of SJ-2176 and T20 sequence, respectively, was highly effective in inhibiting HIV-1 infection by blocking virus-cell fusion (Lu et al. 1995). X-ray crystallographic analysis has demonstrated that C34 binds to the NHR-peptide N36 through interaction between C34's pocket-binding domain (PBD) and N36's pocket-forming domain

(PFD) to form a highly stable 6-HB (Chan et al. 1997). Therefore, C34 and SJ-2176 inhibit gp41mediated membrane fusion by binding to viral gp41 NHR and blocking 6-HB formation between viral gp41 NHR and CHR. Unlike C34 and SJ-2176, T20 does not have PBD at its N-terminal region, but has a tryptophan-rich motif (TRM) at its C-terminal region. Thus, T20 binds to the NHR and the fusion peptide proximal region (FPPR) of gp41 through its N-terminal fragment and C-terminal TRM, respectively, and weakly blocks 6-HB formation in the early stage of virus-cell membrane fusion (Xu et al. 2019). These findings may explain why T20 has much lower anti-HIV-1 activity than C34. Xu et al. added another TRM to the C-terminus of T20 to generate the peptide T20-SF, which targets NHR, FPPR, and FP. It has better anti-HIV-1 activity than T20 against divergent HIV-1 strains, including those with resistance to T20 (Xu et al. 2019).

Because of the weakness of T20, Trimeris tried to develop a second-generation HIV fusion inhibitor, T1249, a 39-mer peptide composed of a chimeric partial sequence of CHR in HIV-1, HIV-2, and SIV (De Clercq 2002). It contains the PBD of C34 and the FPPR-binding motif of T20 (Xu et al. 2019). Compared with T20, T1249 has significantly improved anti-HIV-1 activity and is effective against T20-resistant strains (Chinnadurai et al. 2007). However, the clinical trial of T1249 was terminated in 2004 (Martin-Carbonero 2004). Subsequently, Trimeris also tried to develop a third-generation HIV fusion inhibitor, T1144, a peptide analogous to the 38-mer CHR-peptide T-651. Its HIV-1 fusion inhibitory activity is significantly more potent than T20 and T1249 against divergent HIV-1 strains, including those with resistance to T20 and T1249 because T1144 has a higher genetic barrier to resistance and better pharmacokinetic properties (Dwyer et al. 2007). Currently, however, no information is available about its further development. Sifuvirtide (SFT) is a 36-mer peptide designed by modification of the CHR-peptide C34. Like C34, SFT could also bind to N36 to form stable 6-HB and has higher HIV-1 fusion inhibitory activity than T20 (He et al. 2008; Wang et al. 2009; Yao et al. 2012). Its phase I and II clinical trials have shown promising results, but the phase III clinical trial of SFT has not started yet. Albuvirtide (ABT) is a chemically modified CHR-peptide with 3-maleimidopropionic acid (MPA), which allows quick and irreversible conjugation with serum albumin. Because ABT's half-life is more than 100 h (Xie et al. 2010), its once-a-week injection can significantly improve patient compliance and avoid side effects at the injection site, a limitation of T20 that was injected twice a day. ABT was approved for clinical use by CFDA in 2018.

CHR-peptides, such as C34, have been optimized with different approaches. Chong et al. have found that the two amino acids upstream of the CHR-peptide pocket-binding region, Met-626 and Thr-627, can form a hooklike structure, named M-T hook, which plays an important role in stabilizing the interaction between NHR and CHR and 6-HB conformation (Chong et al. 2012). Subsequently, they added the M-T structure to the N-termini of different CHR-peptides to produce a series of new peptides, such as MT-SC22EK and HP23, with improved anti-HIV-1 activity (Chong et al. 2013, 2015). Su et al. reported that adding an IDL anchor to the C-terminus of the CHR-peptide WQ, or MT-WQ, could effectively enhance antiviral activity of WQ, or MT-WQ (Su et al. 2017b). They extended the sequence of HP23, a short CHR-peptide, by six amino acids at its C-terminus and added an IDL anchor to the C-terminus of HP23-E6 to generate HP23-E6-IDL. They found HP23-E6-IDL to be about 2- to 16-fold more potent than HP23 against a broad spectrum of HIV-1 strains, including those with resistance to HP23 (Su et al. 2017a).

Based on the sequence of T20, a variety of optimized peptides have been developed, especially some lipopeptides modified with fatty acids showing improved anti-HIV-1 activity and prolonged half-life. He's group has developed a series of T20-based lipopeptide inhibitors. For example, they first generated the T20-based lipopeptide LP40 by replacement of T20's C-terminal TRM sequence with the fatty acid C16 (Ding et al. 2017). The fatty acid molecule

in LP40 can anchor the peptide in the cell membrane without changing the original binding mode of T20. Then, they generated the T1249based lipopeptide LP-46 by replacing T1249's C-terminal TRM sequence with fatty acid (Zhu al. 2018). Based on the structural et characteristics of LP40, they introduced multiple pairs of E-K motifs (Otaka et al. 2002) into LP40 to produce LP50 and then further introduced some HIV-2 and SIV sequences into LP50 to get LP51 (Chong et al. 2018a). LP52 was designed by mutating three residues at the N-terminal of LP51 (Chong et al. 2018b). They also found that the length of the fatty acid carbon chain is associated with the antiviral activity of the lipopeptides. LP80, which was designed by replacing C16 in LP52 with C18, exhibits higher anti-HIV-1 activity than that of LP52 (Chong et al. 2019). The lipopeptides LP83 and LP86 were constructed by replacing C16 of LP52 and LP51 with cholesterol, respectively, showing better HIV-1 fusion inhibitory activity than LP52 and LP51 (Zhu et al. 2019). The above T20-based lipopeptides have broad-spectrum anti-HIV-1 activity at picomolar level. They can bind human serum albumin, thus having prolonged half-life. Among them, LP83 inhibits infection of divergent HIV-1 strains with an average IC50 as low as 3 pM, having the potential for once-a-week use in clinics to treat HIV-1-infected patients (Zhu et al. 2019).

A series of C34-based lipopeptides have also been developed. Ingallinella et al. designed C34-chol by coupling cholesterol to C34 through a GSG linker (Ingallinella et al. 2009). Chong et al. designed the lipopeptide LP11 by connecting C16 to the short peptide HP23 through a PEG8 linker (Chong et al. 2016). Su et al. introduced the T639I mutation in HP23-E6-IDL and used GSG and PEG4 linkers to conjugate C16 to the C-terminus of the CHR-peptide YIK in order to finally produce lipopeptides exhibited significantly improved antiviral activity, prolonged half-life, and enhanced genetic barrier to resistance.

2.4.3 Peptides Targeting the Disulfide Loop Region of gp41

In addition to FP, NHR and CHR on the HIV-1 gp41 as important targets for developing HIV entry inhibitors, the immunodominant disulfide loop located between NHR and CHR of gp41 may also serve as a target. Eissmann et al. found that peptides P4-7 and P6-2 derived from the N-terminus of the GBV-C E2 protein inhibited HIV-1 infection at low micromolar concentration by targeting this region (Eissmann et al. 2013; Koedel et al. 2011).

2.5 Conclusion

HIV entry inhibitors block HIV infection by targeting the viral surface proteins or host cell receptors to interrupt virus fusion with or entry into the host cell. Reverse transcriptase inhibitors or protease inhibitors act at the late stage of virus infection of cells. In contrast, HIV entry inhibitors can act outside the cell, thereby having less negative impact on the viability and biological functions of the host cell. In addition to the peptide-based HIV-1 entry inhibitors targeting the HIV-1 gp41, enfuvirtide and albuvirtide, approved for clinical use by the U.S. FDA and the CFDA, respectively, several small moleculebased HIV entry inhibitors, such as fostemsavir targeting the HIV-1 gp120 and maraviroc targeting the cellular co-receptor CCR5, as well as the antibody-based HIV entry inhibitor targeting the cellular receptor CD4, ibalizumab, have also approved for clinical use by the U.S. FDA. Therefore, peptide-based viral entry inhibitors targeting the HIV-1 gp120 and the cellular receptor and co-receptor are expected to be further developed in the future.

Peptide-based HIV entry inhibitors are lower in cost than antibodies and have higher specificity than small-molecule compounds, making them more attractive to drug developers. The approval of T20 (enfuvirtide) for clinical application advanced the research and development of peptide-based viral entry inhibitors. Its clinical application proved to be limited by its short half-life and low potency. However, further elucidation of its mechanism of action and characterization of its structure and pharmaceutical properties have resulted in the optimization of T20 or the design of new antiviral peptide drugs. After introducing amino acid mutations, M-T hook, IDL anchor, and coupling fatty acids, CHR-peptide-based HIV entry inhibitors have been substantially improved, resulting in the production of new drug candidates with greater antiviral potency and genetic barrier to resistance, as well as extended half-life, which is expected to reduce injection frequency and side effects at the injection site and, thus, its cost. Therefore, more and more anti-HIV peptide drugs with significantly improved potency and pharmaceutical profiles are expected to be approved for clinical use in the future.

References

- Aneja R, Rashad AA, Li H, Kalyana Sundaram RV, Duffy C, Bailey LD, Chaiken I (2015) Peptide triazole inactivators of HIV-1 utilize a conserved two-cavity binding site at the junction of the inner and outer domains of Env gp120. J Med Chem 58(9): 3843–3858. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem. 5b00073
- Ávila-Ríos S, García-Morales C, Matías-Florentino M, Romero-Mora KA, Tapia-Trejo D, Quiroz-Morales VS, Reyes-Gopar H, Ji H, Sandstrom P, Casillas-Rodríguez J, Sierra-Madero J, León-Juárez EA, Valenzuela-Lara M, Magis-Rodríguez C, Uribe-Zuñiga P, Reyes-Terán G (2016) Pretreatment HIV-drug resistance in Mexico and its impact on the effectiveness of first-line antiretroviral therapy: a nationally representative 2015 who survey. Lancet HIV 3(12):e579–e591. https://doi.org/10.1016/s2352-3018(16)30119-9
- Baleux F, Loureiro-Morais L, Hersant Y, Clayette P, Arenzana-Seisdedos F, Bonnaffé D, Lortat-Jacob H (2009) A synthetic CD4-heparan sulfate glycoconjugate inhibits CCR5 and CXCR4 HIV-1 attachment and entry. Nat Chem Biol 5(10):743–748. https://doi.org/10.1038/nchembio.207
- Bashir T, Patgaonkar M, Kumar SC, Pasi A, Reddy KV (2015) HBAHP-25, an in-silico designed peptide, inhibits HIV-1 entry by blocking gp120 binding to CD4 receptor. PLoS One 10(4):e0124839. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0124839

- Bastian AR, Kantharaju, McFadden K, Duffy C, Rajagopal S, Contarino MR, Papazoglou E, Chaiken I (2011) Cell-free HIV-1 virucidal action by modified peptide triazole inhibitors of Env gp120. ChemMedChem 6(8):1335–1339, 1318. https://doi. org/10.1002/cmdc.201100177
- Bastian AR, Contarino M, Bailey LD, Aneja R, Moreira DR, Freedman K, McFadden K, Duffy C, Emileh A, Leslie G, Jacobson JM, Hoxie JA, Chaiken I (2013) Interactions of peptide triazole thiols with Env gp120 induce irreversible breakdown and inactivation of HIV-1 virions. Retrovirology 10:153. https://doi.org/ 10.1186/1742-4690-10-153
- Biorn AC, Cocklin S, Madani N, Si Z, Ivanovic T, Samanen J, Van Ryk DI, Pantophlet R, Burton DR, Freire E, Sodroski J, Chaiken IM (2004) Mode of action for linear peptide inhibitors of HIV-1 gp120 interactions. Biochemistry 43(7):1928–1938. https:// doi.org/10.1021/bi035088i
- Bobardt MD, Cheng G, de Witte L, Selvarajah S, Chatterji U, Sanders-Beer BE, Geijtenbeek TB, Chisari FV, Gallay PA (2008) Hepatitis C virus NS5a anchor peptide disrupts human immunodeficiency virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105(14):5525–5530. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.0801388105
- Chan DC, Fass D, Berger JM, Kim PS (1997) Core structure of gp41 from the HIV envelope glycoprotein. Cell 89(2):263–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0092-8674 (00)80205-6
- Chinnadurai R, Rajan D, Münch J, Kirchhoff F (2007) Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 variants resistant to first- and second-version fusion inhibitors and cytopathic in ex vivo human lymphoid tissue. J Virol 81(12):6563–6572. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi. 02546-06
- Choi YH, Rho WS, Kim ND, Park SJ, Shin DH, Kim JW, Im SH, Won HS, Lee CW, Chae CB, Sung YC (2001) Short peptides with induced beta-turn inhibit the interaction between HIV-1 gp120 and CD4. J Med Chem 44(9):1356–1363. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm000403+
- Chong H, Yao X, Qiu Z, Qin B, Han R, Waltersperger S, Wang M, Cui S, He Y (2012) Discovery of critical residues for viral entry and inhibition through structural insight of HIV-1 fusion inhibitor CP621-652. J Biol Chem 287(24):20281–20289. https://doi.org/10. 1074/jbc.M112.354126
- Chong H, Yao X, Qiu Z, Sun J, Zhang M, Waltersperger S, Wang M, Liu SL, Cui S, He Y (2013) Short-peptide fusion inhibitors with high potency against wild-type and enfuvirtide-resistant HIV-1. FASEB J 27(3): 1203–1213. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.12-222547
- Chong H, Qiu Z, Su Y, Yang L, He Y (2015) Design of a highly potent HIV-1 fusion inhibitor targeting the gp41 pocket. AIDS 29(1):13–21. https://doi.org/10.1097/ qad.000000000000498
- Chong H, Wu X, Su Y, He Y (2016) Development of potent and long-acting HIV-1 fusion inhibitors. AIDS 30(8):1187–1196. https://doi.org/10.1097/qad. 000000000001073

- Chong H, Xue J, Zhu Y, Cong Z, Chen T, Guo Y, Wei Q, Zhou Y, Qin C, He Y (2018a) Design of novel HIV-1/ 2 fusion inhibitors with high therapeutic efficacy in rhesus monkey models. J Virol 92(16):e00775– e00718. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.00775-18
- Chong H, Zhu Y, Yu D, He Y (2018b) Structural and functional characterization of membrane fusion inhibitors with extremely potent activity against human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1), HIV-2, and simian immunodeficiency virus. J Virol 92(20):e01088–e01018. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi. 01088-18
- Chong H, Xue J, Zhu Y, Cong Z, Chen T, Wei Q, Qin C, He Y (2019) Monotherapy with a low-dose lipopeptide HIV fusion inhibitor maintains long-term viral suppression in rhesus macaques. PLoS Pathog 15(2): e1007552. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat. 1007552
- Cimbro R, Peterson FC, Liu Q, Guzzo C, Zhang P, Miao H, Van Ryk D, Ambroggio X, Hurt DE, De Gioia L, Volkman BF, Dolan MA, Lusso P (2016) Tyrosine-sulfated V2 peptides inhibit HIV-1 infection via coreceptor mimicry. EBioMedicine 10:45–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebiom.2016.06.037
- Connell BJ, Baleux F, Coic YM, Clayette P, Bonnaffé D, Lortat-Jacob H (2012) A synthetic heparan sulfatemimetic peptide conjugated to a mini CD4 displays very high anti-HIV-1 activity independently of coreceptor usage. Chem Biol 19(1):131–139. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.chembiol.2011.12.009
- Cormier EG, Persuh M, Thompson DA, Lin SW, Sakmar TP, Olson WC, Dragic T (2000) Specific interaction of CCR5 amino-terminal domain peptides containing sulfotyrosines with HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein gp120. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97(11):5762–5767. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.97.11.5762
- De Clercq E (2002) New anti-HIV agents and targets. Med Res Rev 22(6):531–565. https://doi.org/10.1002/med. 10021
- De Rossi A, Pasti M, Mammano F, Panozzo M, Dettin M, Di Bello C, Chieco-Bianchi L (1991) Synthetic peptides from the principal neutralizing domain of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) enhance HIV-1 infection through a CD4-dependent mechanism. Virology 184(1):187–196. https://doi. org/10.1016/0042-6822(91)90835-y
- Ding X, Zhang X, Chong H, Zhu Y, Wei H, Wu X, He J, Wang X, He Y (2017) Enfuvirtide (T20)-based lipopeptide is a potent HIV-1 cell fusion inhibitor: implications for viral entry and inhibition. J Virol 91(18):e00831–e00817. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi. 00831-17
- Dogo-Isonagie C, Lam S, Gustchina E, Acharya P, Yang Y, Shahzad-ul-Hussan S, Clore GM, Kwong PD, Bewley CA (2012) Peptides from second extracellular loop of C-C chemokine receptor type 5 (CCR5) inhibit diverse strains of HIV-1. J Biol Chem 287(18): 15076–15086. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111. 332361

- Dwyer JJ, Wilson KL, Davison DK, Freel SA, Seedorff JE, Wring SA, Tvermoes NA, Matthews TJ, Greenberg ML, Delmedico MK (2007) Design of helical, oligomeric HIV-1 fusion inhibitor peptides with potent activity against enfuvirtide-resistant virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104(31):12772–12777. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.0701478104
- Eissmann K, Mueller S, Sticht H, Jung S, Zou P, Jiang S, Gross A, Eichler J, Fleckenstein B, Reil H (2013) HIV-1 fusion is blocked through binding of Gb virus C E2-derived peptides to the HIV-1 gp41 disulfide loop [corrected]. PLoS One 8(1):e54452. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0054452
- Farzan M, Vasilieva N, Schnitzler CE, Chung S, Robinson J, Gerard NP, Gerard C, Choe H, Sodroski J (2000) A tyrosine-sulfated peptide based on the n terminus of CCR5 interacts with a CD4-enhanced epitope of the HIV-1 gp120 envelope glycoprotein and inhibits HIV-1 entry. J Biol Chem 275(43): 33516–33521. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M007228200
- Ferrer M, Harrison SC (1999) Peptide ligands to human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 identified from phage display libraries. J Virol 73(7):5795–5802. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.73.7.5795-5802.1999
- Furci L, Sironi F, Tolazzi M, Vassena L, Lusso P (2007) Alpha-defensins block the early steps of HIV-1 infection: interference with the binding of gp120 to CD4. Blood 109(7):2928–2935. https://doi.org/10.1182/ blood-2006-05-024489
- Galatola R, Vasconcelos A, Pérez Y, Cruz A, Pujol M, Alsina MA, Gómara MJ, Haro I (2014) A cyclic gb virus C derived peptide with anti-HIV-1 activity targets the fusion peptide of HIV-1. Eur J Med Chem 86:589– 604. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2014.09.020
- Gómara MJ, Galatola R, Gutiérrez A, Gimeno MC, Gatell JM, Sánchez-Merino V, Yuste E, Haro I (2014) HIV-1 inhibiting capacity of novel forms of presentation of gb virus c peptide domains is enhanced by coordination to gold compounds. Curr Med Chem 21(2):238–250. https://doi.org/10.2174/09298673113206660276
- Gómara MJ, Sánchez-Merino V, Paús A, Merino-Mansilla A, Gatell JM, Yuste E, Haro I (2016) Definition of an 18-mer synthetic peptide derived from the gb virus c e1 protein as a new hiv-1 entry inhibitor. Biochim Biophys Acta 1860(6):1139–1148. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.bbagen.2016.02.008
- Gopi H, Umashankara M, Pirrone V, LaLonde J, Madani N, Tuzer F, Baxter S, Zentner I, Cocklin S, Jawanda N, Miller SR, Schön A, Klein JC, Freire E, Krebs FC, Smith AB, Sodroski J, Chaiken I (2008) Structural determinants for affinity enhancement of a dual antagonist peptide entry inhibitor of human immunodeficiency virus type-1. J Med Chem 51(9): 2638–2647. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm070814r
- Gopi H, Cocklin S, Pirrone V, McFadden K, Tuzer F, Zentner I, Ajith S, Baxter S, Jawanda N, Krebs FC, Chaiken IM (2009) Introducing metallocene into a triazole peptide conjugate reduces its off-rate and

enhances its affinity and antiviral potency for HIV-1 gp120. J Mol Recognit 22(2):169–174. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/jmr.892

- Groß A, Brox R, Damm D, Tschammer N, Schmidt B, Eichler J (2015) Ligand selectivity of a synthetic CXCR4 mimetic peptide. Bioorg Med Chem 23(14): 4050–4055. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2015. 03.003
- He Y, Xiao Y, Song H, Liang Q, Ju D, Chen X, Lu H, Jing W, Jiang S, Zhang L (2008) Design and evaluation of sifuvirtide, a novel HIV-1 fusion inhibitor. J Biol Chem 283(17):11126–11134. https://doi.org/10. 1074/jbc.M800200200
- Herrera E, Tenckhoff S, Gómara MJ, Galatola R, Bleda MJ, Gil C, Ercilla G, Gatell JM, Tillmann HL, Haro I (2010) Effect of synthetic peptides belonging to E2 envelope protein of gb virus C on human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. J Med Chem 53(16): 6054–6063. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm100452c
- Huang CC, Stricher F, Martin L, Decker JM, Majeed S, Barthe P, Hendrickson WA, Robinson J, Roumestand C, Sodroski J, Wyatt R, Shaw GM, Vita C, Kwong PD (2005) Scorpion-toxin mimics of CD4 in complex with human immunodeficiency virus gp120 crystal structures, molecular mimicry, and neutralization breadth. Structure 13(5):755–768. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.str.2005.03.006
- Ingallinella P, Bianchi E, Ladwa NA, Wang YJ, Hrin R, Veneziano M, Bonelli F, Ketas TJ, Moore JP, Miller MD, Pessi A (2009) Addition of a cholesterol group to an hiv-1 peptide fusion inhibitor dramatically increases its antiviral potency. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106(14):5801–5806. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 0901007106
- Jiang S, Lin K, Strick N, Neurath AR (1993) HIV-1 inhibition by a peptide. Nature 365(6442):113. https://doi.org/10.1038/365113a0
- Koedel Y, Eissmann K, Wend H, Fleckenstein B, Reil H (2011) Peptides derived from a distinct region of gb virus C glycoprotein E2 mediate strain-specific HIV-1 entry inhibition. J Virol 85(14):7037–7047. https://doi. org/10.1128/jvi.02366-10
- Lalezari JP, Henry K, O'Hearn M, Montaner JS, Piliero PJ, Trottier B, Walmsley S, Cohen C, Kuritzkes DR, Eron JJ Jr, Chung J, DeMasi R, Donatacci L, Drobnes C, Delehanty J, Salgo M (2003) Enfuvirtide, an HIV-1 fusion inhibitor, for drug-resistant HIV infection in North and South America. N Engl J Med 348(22):2175–2185. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMoa035026
- Lorin C, Saidi H, Belaid A, Zairi A, Baleux F, Hocini H, Bélec L, Hani K, Tangy F (2005) The antimicrobial peptide dermaseptin s4 inhibits hiv-1 infectivity in vitro. Virology 334(2):264–275. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.virol.2005.02.002
- Lu M, Blacklow SC, Kim PS (1995) A trimeric structural domain of the HIV-1 transmembrane glycoprotein. Nat Struct Biol 2(12):1075–1082. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nsb1295-1075

- Maggi P, Ladisa N, Cinori E, Altobella A, Pastore G, Filotico R (2004) Cutaneous injection site reactions to long-term therapy with enfuvirtide. J Antimicrob Chemother 53(4):678–681. https://doi.org/10.1093/ jac/dkh141
- Martin L, Stricher F, Missé D, Sironi F, Pugnière M, Barthe P, Prado-Gotor R, Freulon I, Magne X, Roumestand C, Ménez A, Lusso P, Veas F, Vita C (2003) Rational design of a CD4 mimic that inhibits HIV-1 entry and exposes cryptic neutralization epitopes. Nat Biotechnol 21(1):71–76. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nbt768
- Martin-Carbonero L (2004) Discontinuation of the clinical development of fusion inhibitor T-1249. AIDS Rev 6(1):61
- McFadden K, Fletcher P, Rossi F, Kantharaju, Umashankara M, Pirrone V, Rajagopal S, Gopi H, Krebs FC, Martin-Garcia J, Shattock RJ, Chaiken I (2012) Antiviral breadth and combination potential of peptide triazole HIV-1 entry inhibitors. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56(2):1073–1080. https://doi.org/ 10.1128/aac.05555-11
- Möbius K, Dürr R, Haussner C, Dietrich U, Eichler J (2012) A functionally selective synthetic mimic of the HIV-1 co-receptor CXCR4. Chemistry 18(27): 8292–8295. https://doi.org/10.1002/chem.201200111
- Munch J, Standker L, Adermann K, Schulz A, Schindler M, Chinnadurai R, Pohlmann S, Chaipan C, Biet T, Peters T, Meyer B, Wilhelm D, Lu H, Jing W, Jiang S, Forssmann WG, Kirchhoff F (2007) Discovery and optimization of a natural HIV-1 entry inhibitor targeting the gp41 fusion peptide. Cell 129(2):263–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2007. 02.042
- Nehete PN, Arlinghaus RB, Sastry KJ (1993) Inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection and syncytium formation in human cells by V3 loop synthetic peptides from gp120. J Virol 67(11):6841–6846. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.67.11.6841-6846.1993
- Otaka A, Nakamura M, Nameki D, Kodama E, Uchiyama S, Nakamura S, Nakano H, Tamamura H, Kobayashi Y, Matsuoka M, Fujii N (2002) Remodeling of gp41-c34 peptide leads to highly effective inhibitors of the fusion of HIV-1 with target cells. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 41(16):2937–2940. https:// doi.org/10.1002/1521-3773(20020816)41:16<2937:: AID-ANIE2937>3.0.CO;2-J
- Pérez Y, Gómara MJ, Yuste E, Gómez-Gutierrez P, Pérez JJ, Haro I (2017) Structural study of a new HIV-1 entry inhibitor and interaction with the HIV-1 fusion peptide in dodecylphosphocholine micelles. Chemistry 23(48): 11703–11713. https://doi.org/10.1002/chem. 201702531
- Rosemary Bastian A, Nangarlia A, Bailey LD, Holmes A, Kalyana Sundaram RV, Ang C, Moreira DR, Freedman K, Duffy C, Contarino M, Abrams C, Root M, Chaiken I (2015) Mechanism of multivalent nanoparticle encounter with HIV-1 for potency enhancement of peptide triazole virus inactivation. J

Biol Chem 290(1):529–543. https://doi.org/10.1074/ jbc.M114.608315

- Sakaida H, Hori T, Yonezawa A, Sato A, Isaka Y, Yoshie O, Hattori T, Uchiyama T (1998) T-tropic human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1)derived V3 loop peptides directly bind to CXCR-4 and inhibit T-tropic HIV-1 infection. J Virol 72(12): 9763–9770. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.72.12. 9763-9770.1998
- Sánchez-Martín MJ, Hristova K, Pujol M, Gómara MJ, Haro I, Alsina MA, Busquets MA (2011a) Analysis of HIV-1 fusion peptide inhibition by synthetic peptides from E1 protein of gb virus C. J Colloid Interface Sci 360(1):124–131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcis.2011. 04.053
- Sánchez-Martín MJ, Urbán P, Pujol M, Haro I, Alsina MA, Busquets MA (2011b) Biophysical investigations of GBV-C E1 peptides as potential inhibitors of HIV-1 fusion peptide. ChemPhysChem 12(15):2816–2822. https://doi.org/10.1002/cphc.201100407
- Selhorst P, Grupping K, Tong T, Crooks ET, Martin L, Vanham G, Binley JM, Ariën KK (2013) M48U1 CD4 mimetic has a sustained inhibitory effect on cellassociated HIV-1 by attenuating virion infectivity through gp120 shedding. Retrovirology 10:12. https:// doi.org/10.1186/1742-4690-10-12
- Su S, Ma Z, Hua C, Li W, Lu L, Jiang S (2017a) Adding an artificial tail-anchor to a peptide-based HIV-1 fusion inhibitor for improvement of its potency and resistance profile. Molecules 22(11):1996. https://doi.org/10. 3390/molecules22111996
- Su S, Zhu Y, Ye S, Qi Q, Xia S, Ma Z, Yu F, Wang Q, Zhang R, Jiang S, Lu L (2017b) Creating an artificial tail anchor as a novel strategy to enhance the potency of peptide-based HIV fusion inhibitors. J Virol 91(1): e01445–e01416. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 01445-16
- Su S, Rasquinha G, Du L, Wang Q, Xu W, Li W, Lu L, Jiang S (2019) A peptide-based HIV-1 fusion inhibitor with two tail-anchors and palmitic acid exhibits substantially improved in vitro and ex vivo anti-HIV-1 activity and prolonged in vivo half-life. Molecules 24(6):1134. https://doi.org/10.3390/ molecules24061134
- Umashankara M, McFadden K, Zentner I, Schön A, Rajagopal S, Tuzer F, Kuriakose SA, Contarino M, Lalonde J, Freire E, Chaiken I (2010) The active core in a triazole peptide dual-site antagonist of HIV-1 gp120. ChemMedChem 5(11):1871–1879. https://doi. org/10.1002/cmdc.201000222
- Van Herrewege Y, Morellato L, Descours A, Aerts L, Michiels J, Heyndrickx L, Martin L, Vanham G (2008) Cd4 mimetic miniproteins: potent anti-HIV compounds with promising activity as microbicides. J Antimicrob Chemother 61(4):818–826. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/jac/dkn042
- VanCompernolle SE, Taylor RJ, Oswald-Richter K, Jiang J, Youree BE, Bowie JH, Tyler MJ, Conlon JM, Wade D, Aiken C, Dermody TS, KewalRamani

VN, Rollins-Smith LA, Unutmaz D (2005) Antimicrobial peptides from amphibian skin potently inhibit human immunodeficiency virus infection and transfer of virus from dendritic cells to T cells. J Virol 79(18): 11598–11606. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.79.18. 11598-11606.2005

- VanCompernolle S, Smith PB, Bowie JH, Tyler MJ, Unutmaz D, Rollins-Smith LA (2015) Inhibition of HIV infection by caerin 1 antimicrobial peptides. Peptides 71:296–303. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. peptides.2015.05.004
- Vita C, Drakopoulou E, Vizzavona J, Rochette S, Martin L, Ménez A, Roumestand C, Yang YS, Ylisastigui L, Benjouad A, Gluckman JC (1999) Rational engineering of a miniprotein that reproduces the core of the CD4 site interacting with HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96(23): 13091–13096. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.96.23. 13091
- Wang RR, Yang LM, Wang YH, Pang W, Tam SC, Tien P, Zheng YT (2009) Sifuvirtide, a potent HIV fusion inhibitor peptide. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 382(3):540–544. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bbrc.2009.03.057
- Wang Q, Su S, Xue J, Yu F, Pu J, Bi W, Xia S, Meng Y, Wang C, Yang W, Xu W, Zhu Y, Zheng Q, Qin C, Jiang S, Lu L (2020) An amphipathic peptide targeting the gp41 cytoplasmic tail kills HIV-1 virions and infected cells. Sci Transl Med 12(546):eaaz2254. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.aaz2254
- Xie D, Yao C, Wang L, Min W, Xu J, Xiao J, Huang M, Chen B, Liu B, Li X, Jiang H (2010) An albuminconjugated peptide exhibits potent anti-HIV activity and long in vivo half-life. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54(1):191–196. https://doi.org/10.1128/ AAC.00976-09

- Xu W, Pu J, Su S, Hua C, Su X, Wang Q, Jiang S, Lu L (2019) Revisiting the mechanism of enfuvirtide and designing an analog with improved fusion inhibitory activity by targeting triple sites in gp41. AIDS 33(10): 1545–1555. https://doi.org/10.1097/qad. 000000000002208
- Yahi N, Fantini J, Mabrouk K, Tamalet C, de Micco P, van Rietschoten J, Rochat H, Sabatier JM (1994) Multibranched V3 peptides inhibit human immunodeficiency virus infection in human lymphocytes and macrophages. J Virol 68(9):5714–5720. https://doi. org/10.1128/jvi.68.9.5714-5720.1994
- Yao X, Chong H, Zhang C, Waltersperger S, Wang M, Cui S, He Y (2012) Broad antiviral activity and crystal structure of HIV-1 fusion inhibitor sifuvirtide. J Biol Chem 287(9):6788–6796. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M111.317883
- Zanotto C, Calderazzo F, Dettin M, Di Bello C, Autiero M, Guardiola J, Chieco-Bianchi L, De Rossi A (1995) Minimal sequence requirements for synthetic peptides derived from the V3 loop of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) to enhance HIV-1 binding to cells and infection. Virology 206(2):807–816. https://doi.org/10.1006/viro.1995.1003
- Zhu Y, Zhang X, Ding X, Chong H, Cui S, He J, Wang X, He Y (2018) Exceptional potency and structural basis of a T1249-derived lipopeptide fusion inhibitor against HIV-1, HIV-2, and simian immunodeficiency virus. J Biol Chem 293(14):5323–5334. https://doi.org/10. 1074/jbc.RA118.001729
- Zhu Y, Chong H, Yu D, Guo Y, Zhou Y, He Y (2019) Design and characterization of cholesterylated peptide HIV-1/2 fusion inhibitors with extremely potent and long-lasting antiviral activity. J Virol 93(11):e02312– e02318. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.02312-18
Small-Molecule HIV Entry Inhibitors Targeting gp120 and gp41

Fei Yu and Shibo Jiang

Abstract

Interrupting early events in the virus life cycle, such as those prior to the formation of provirus, could effectively prevent HIV-1 infection. HIV-1 entry into host cells is mediated by the envelope glycoprotein (Env) trimer, which is composed of three gp120 exterior glycoproteins and three gp41 transmembrane glycoproteins. Hence, the development of novel inhibitors targeting these two glycoproteins could hold the key to early inhibition of HIV-1 infection. Small-molecule entry inhibitors targeting early events in the virus life cycle comprise a well-established class of useful drugs. Many libraries of small-molecule inhibitors have been established to screen potential drug candidates for a variety of targets based on computer docking, FRET, or peptide-linked assay. This chapter reviews the mechanisms of some small-molecule inhibitors targeting HIV-1 gp120 and gp41 and corresponding high-efficiency screening strategies for potential small-molecule inhibitors.

S. Jiang

Keywords

Virus · Small-molecule inhibitors · Mechanisms of action · Screening strategies

3.1 Structure and Function of gp120 and gp41

HIV-1 infects host cells through membrane fusion triggered by binding between trimeric envelope glycoprotein and CD4 receptor on the cell surface with the help of co-receptor CXCR4 or CCR5. The binding of trimeric gp120 to CD4 sets in motion the rotation of each of three gp120 monomers, resulting in a rearrangement in which the V1V2 loops are relocated to the periphery of the trimer. Such rearrangement provides a model for receptor-triggered entry, and impacts Env sensitivity to antibody- and drug-mediated neutralization (Pancera et al. 2010).

The envelope glycoprotein (Env) of HIV-1 is composed of three gp120 envelope glycoproteins attached to three gp41 transmembrane polyproteins noncovalently. Then, by a single proteolytic cleavage, the stable association between gp120 and gp41 is processed by the polyprotein precursor gp160, corresponding to residues 1–511 and 512–856 of the HIV-1_{HXB2} gp160, respectively. The gp120/gp41 trimer can then be prompted to an irreversible conformational change.

Check for updates

F. Yu (🖂)

College of Life Sciences, Hebei Agricultural University, Baoding, China e-mail: shmyf@hebau.edu.cn

Key Laboratory of Medical Molecular Virology (MOE/NHC/CAMS), School of Basic Medical Sciences, Institute of Infectious Disease and Biosecurity, Fudan University, Shanghai, China

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_3

The HIV-1 gp120 includes five conserved constant regions, C1–C5, and five variable loop regions, V1–V5 (Starcich et al. 1986). The unliganded gp120 appears in a state of conformational equilibrium with its core showing a strong inherent propensity to fit into the CD4-bound conformation (Kwon et al. 2012). This propensity is furthered by gp41 noncovalent interaction and the V1/V2 and V3 variable loops (Huang et al. 2005).

According to the data of X-ray crystallography, Kwong et al. crystallized the overall architecture of gp120 binding to CD4 and the coreceptor mimic 17b by using the deglycosylated truncated core, describing ~60% of the polypeptide (Kwon et al. 2012). The discovery of this structure improved the potency and breadth of small-molecule mimics of CD4 (LaLonde et al. 2012; Madani et al. 2008) and the isolation of several broadly neutralizing antibodies.

The HIV-1 gp41 consists of an ectodomain, a transmembrane domain, and a cytoplasmic domain. The ectodomain contains three important functional regions: N-terminal glycine-rich fusion sequence and two helical regions containing hydrophobic 4-3 heptad (abcdefg) repeats named as the N- and C-helical regions (NHR and CHR where N and C refer to regions situated towards the N- and C-terminus, respectively). Three NHRs form an inner core, and then associate with three CHRs in reverse parallel (Chan et al. 1997). Crystallographic analysis identified that every grooves on the NHR trimer includes a deep hydrophobic pocket (~16-Å long, ~7-Å wide, and 5–6 Å deep), which can accommodate with three conserved hydrophobic residues, W628, W631, and I635, localized to the CHR domain (Chan et al. 1997). The antiparallel 6-HB core plays important roles in membrane fusion (Chan et al. 1998; Ji et al. 1999) and stabilization of gp41 6-HB formation (Dwyer et al. 2003). Hence, this pocket is an attractive target for small-molecule HIV fusion inhibitors (Chan et al. 1997; Ji et al. 1999).

CD4 is a 433 amino acid chain on cell-surface glycoprotein, which is composed of four immunoglobulin-like extracellular domains, a membrane-spanning region, and a cytoplasmic, carboxy-terminal segment (McDougal et al. 1991). HIV-1 Env generates a series of substantial conformational changes triggered by the binding of gp120 and CD4, inducing high-affinity interaction with co-receptor CCR5 or CXCR5 and the formation of a gp41 prehairpin intermediate (McDougal et al. 1991). Upon binding target cell-surface receptors, gp41 changes its conformation, exposing the hydrophobic N-helical regions and allowing the fusion peptides to insert into the host cell membrane (Chan and Kim 1998).

3.2 Small-Molecule HIV-1 Entry Inhibitors Targeting gp120

3.2.1 NBD-556 and Analogs

Using database screening techniques, Debnath et al. have identified two N-phenyl-N'-(2,2,6,6tetramethyl-piperidin-4-yl)-oxalamide analogs, N-(4-Chlorophenyl)-N'-(2,2,6,6namely tetramethyl-piperidin-4-yl)-oxalamide (NBD-556, MW = 337.8 Da) and N-(4-Bromophenyl)-N'-(2,2,6,6-tetramethylpiperidin-4-yl)-oxalamide (NBD-557, MW = 382.3 Da), that block gp120-CD4 interaction by binding with a conserved pocket in gp120, termed as the "Phe43 cavity," at the node of inner domain, outer domain, and bridging sheet minidomain of gp120 (Zhao et al. 2005). These compounds were equally potent inhibitors of X4 and R5 viruses tested in CXCR4- and CCR5expressing cell lines, respectively, and, hence, independent of viral coreceptor tropism (Zhao et al. 2005). These two compounds were found to inhibit HIV-1 infection in the low micromolar molecular dynamics range. Analysis of trajectories demonstrated that binding of NBD-556 in the Phe 43 cavity increases the overall maneuverability of gp120, especially in the outer domain (Shrivastava and LaLonde 2011). The thermodynamic change of NBD-556 binding to gp120 is similar to that induced by CD4 (Kwon et al. 2012). Therefore, NBD-556 can be used as a structure-specific probe to identify the CD4-bound state of gp120 and to evaluate the conformation of gp120 in the case of the functional viral spike (Kwon et al. 2012). NBD-556 was also shown to be a CD4-agonist that can strengthen HIV-1 infection in CD4-CCR5+ cells (Madani et al. 2008).

To investigate changing the phenyl group and oxalamide linker of NBD-556, Curreli et al. found that a series of compounds in which the tetramethyl piperidine ring was replaced with 208 commercially available amines showed modest inhibitory activity against HIV-1 replication, and NBD-09027, NBD-10007, NBD-11009, and NBD-11018 exhibited improved anti-HIV-1activity and stronger binding affinity to the Phe43 cavity in gp120 (Curreli et al. 2012, 2014). NBD-11009 and NBD-11018 are the most active compounds containing 4-Cl with 3-F substituents in the phenyl rings (Curreli et al. 2014). According to GLIDE-based docking simulations, the 4-Cl-3-F-phenyl ring was surrounded by hydrophobic residues. While the positively charged piperidine nitrogen of the top-scoring (-8.22) 27 conformations of NBD-11009 did not form any H-bond/salt-bridge with Asp368, the next best-scoring (-7.89) conformation did, indeed, form an H-bond/saltbridge with Asp368 (Curreli et al. 2014). For NBD-11018, the positively charged piperidine nitrogen in both top-scoring (-7.96) and next best-scoring (-7.81) conformations formed H-bond/salt-bridge with Asp368 (Curreli et al. 2014). These structural optimization analogs of NBD-556 improved the activity of several analogs by \sim 6-fold compared to NBD-556 (Curreli et al. 2014).

In 2015, Asim K. Debnath et al. demonstrated successful transformation of the а full CD4-agonist (NBD-556) through а partial CD4-agonist (NBD-09027) to а full CD4-antagonist (NBD-11021) by structurebased modification of the critical oxalamide midregion (Curreli et al. 2015). NBD-11021 and NBD-09027 showed efficient antiviral activity against a large panel of clinical isolates pseudoviruses from a diverse set of Envs representing a wide variety of HIV-1 subtypes with IC50 as low as 270 nM and 800 nM,

respectively (Curreli et al. 2012, 2015). Similar to NBD-11021, several isomers of NBD-11021 also showed anti-HIV infection activity in low micromolar. The cocrystal structure of NBD-11021 combined to a monomeric HIV-1 gp120 core of clade A/E 93TH057 H375S revealed that the chlorophenyl ring and the linker region of the compound NBD-11021 could penetrate the Phe43 cavity, while region III of the compound resides in the vestibule of the cavity (Curreli et al. 2015). More specifically, residues Val255 and Thr257 interact with the phenyl ring of hydrophobic region I, Trp427 interacts with the linker region (region II), and Gln428 and Gly429 hydrophobically interact with the five-membered thiazole ring of region III of NBD-11021 (Curreli et al. 2015). The nitrogen atom (N13) in the pyrrole ring of the linker makes a hydrogen bond with Asn425, and the new linker of NBD-11021 allowed its piperidine ring to site near the Asp368 of gp120 and make a hydrogen bond with the nitrogen atom of the piperidine ring not found in the NBD-09027-bound gp120. Hence, this hydrogen bond interaction may conthe improved affinity duce to between NBD-11021 and gp120 and, hence, its antiviral efficacy. Then, researchers continued to optimize NBD-11021, and they synthesized 60 new analogs. The data showed that the ADMET profiles of these 60 compounds resulted in the discovery of a potent attachment inhibitor, BMS-626529, in vitro, a prodrug currently undergoing Phase III clinical trials (Curreli et al. 2017). Two of these compounds, NBD-14088 and NBD-14107, showed improvement activity compared to NBD-11021 and also showed broadspectrum potency against a large panel of clinical isolates of a wide variety of subtypes with IC50 of 0.95–19 µM (Curreli et al. 2017). Among these clinical isolates, except for the CD4-antagonist activity targeting gp120, 89 (NBD-11021) inhibited HIV-1 RT with an IC50 of 47 μ M, while 83B and 84A had an IC50 of 7.2 and 8.4 μM, respectively (Curreli et al. 2017).

In 2017, 25 new analogs were designed based on our earlier reported viral entry antagonist, NBD-11021. Two of the best compounds, **45A** (NBD-14009) and **46A** (NBD-14010), showed broad-spectrum antiviral activity with IC50 as low as 150 nM against 51 Env-pseudotyped HIV-1 describing diverse subtypes of clinical isolates (Curreli et al. 2017). Compared to NBD-11021, **46A** also showed noticeable improvement in activity with IC₅₀ of 3 ± 0.4 and $1.6 \pm 0.2 \,\mu\text{M}$ in single-cycle (TZM-bl cells) and multi-cycle (MT-2 cells) assays, respectively (Curreli et al. 2017). According to structureactivity relationship analysis, compound 21A-28B and 45A-47B with the thiazole ring showed the most potency when only CH₂OH substituent is present in the thiazole ring. But, when the thiazole ring was changed with an imidazole ring, the activity decreased, even though cytotoxicity was improved (Curreli et al. 2017). When the entire piperidine ring was replaced by a simple primary amine (CH_2NH_2) , the evident improvement in antiviral activity and cytotoxicity was observed (Curreli et al. 2017).

In 2018, Curreli et al. found 29 new compounds that showed broad-spectrum antiviral activity against HIV-1 with IC₅₀ of 0.1–9.3 μ M (Curreli et al. 2018). ADMET data indicate that some of these 29 inhibitors have ADMET properties comparable to those of BMS-626529 (Curreli et al. 2018). Among these, NBD-14189 optimized by NBD-11021 showed antiviral activity against HIV-1HXB2 with a low IC₅₀ of 89 nM, but also showed high cytotoxicity (Curreli et al. 2020). For this class of inhibitors, according to X-ray crystallography data, the phenyl ring represents the important moiety for antiviral activity cause this ring is anchored deep inside the narrow hydrophobic cavity (Curreli et al. 2018). Then, they used mutant pseudoviruses to determine if amino acid substitutions would introduce HIV-1 resistance to the compounds. The L116P substitutions did confer high resistance to BMS-626529, but did not affect the antiviral activity of the three NBD compounds against WT HIV- 1_{HXB2} (Curreli et al. 2017). The A204D substitution located in the V2 induced a sixfold and fivefold increase in the IC50 of compound **39** and compound **55**, respectively (Curreli et al. 2018). I424F and N425K located in the CD4-binding site increased the sensitivity of compounds **39**, **48**, and **55** with IC₅₀ of several-fold (Curreli et al. 2017). The increasing sensitivity to mutated HIV-1 may indicate that these compounds inhibit HIV-1 infection by targeting gp120/CD4 interaction.

In 2020, to improve the quality of ADME, 48 novel compounds were designed by replacing the phenyl ring in NBD-14189 with a pyridine ring, a bioisostere of phenyl (Curreli et al. 2020). Among these 48 compounds, NBD-14270 (compound 8) and NBD-14235 with higher SI value of 683 and 243, respectively, showed broadspectrum activity against all tested clinical isolates and drug-resistant viruses, regardless of viral subtypes (A–D) (Curreli et al. 2020). NBD-14270 showed an obvious improvement in selectivity index (SI) of 607 and 198 against 50 diverse clinical isolates in comparison to that of NBD-14189. In addition, the data of ADMET in vitro clearly showed enhanced aqueous solubility and performance compared to NBD-14189 (Curreli et al. 2020). The data of NBD-14270 showed that the pyridine scaffold is a good bioisostere for phenyl (Curreli et al. 2020). In sum, the pyridine substitution of the phenyl ring was effective in identifying a clinically relevant gp120 antagonist. NBD-14235 has close structural similarity to NBD-14270, which showed higher antiviral activities against HIV-1 subtype C and D (mean IC₅₀ values of 0.37 \pm 0.03 and $0.35 \pm 0.07 \,\mu$ M, respectively). The overall mean of various strains IC_{50} value was 0.43 \pm 0.02 μM (IC₅₀ values ranged from 0.13 to 0.99 μ M) (Curreli et al. 2020). NBD-14107 removed the CH3 from NBD-14010 and showed significant improvement in antiviral potency with IC₅₀ of 0.27-0.96 µM for clade A, A2/D, A/D, A/E, A/G, B, C, and D (Curreli et al. 2018). NBD-14189 showed an IC₅₀ as low as 63 nM against some clinical isolates by targeting HIV-1 gp120 (Curreli et al. 2018).

3.2.2 CD4 Mimics Binding Competitively with gp120 Suppress the Binding of gp120 to CD4

Env in the CD4-bound conformation presented HIV-1-infected cells on the Env surface preferentially recognized by antibody-dependent cellmediated cytotoxicity (ADCC). Hence, CD4i epitopes are exposed for recognition by ADCCmediating Abs and sera from infected individuals when agents promote the CD4-bound Env conformation (Richard et al. 2014; Veillette et al. 2014, 2015). The most attractive feature of CD4 mimics involves eliciting immune responses specific to epitopes that become exposed on the surface on Env upon the binding of CD4 mimics. With such prominent properties, CD4 mimics not only serve as entry inhibitors, but also as envelope protein openers and, putatively, agonists combined with anti-gp120 neutralizing A highly conserved ~ 150 -Å3 antibodies. Phe-43 cavity pocket in the gp120 located at the boundary interface of the inner domain, outer domain, bridging sheet, and CD4 receptor is a key target for inhibitors of CD4 mimics (Kwong et al. 1998; Madani et al. 2008; Yoshimura et al. 2010). Based on computational, thermodynamic, and crystallographic data, a series of smallmolecule ligands target the Phe43 cavity of the envelope glycoprotein gp120 have been designed.

JP-III-48 and DMJ-I-228 are two rationally designed CD4 mimetics that interact with gp120 within the Phe-43 cavity and also can act as CD4 agonists, triggering thermodynamic changes in the Env trimer. They are able to significantly enhance recognition of infected cells and ADCC-mediated killing of HIV-1-infected primary CD4 T cells with the four primary viruses by HIV-1⁺ sera (Richard et al. 2015). JP-III-48 interacts with monomeric gp120 of the YU2 strain of HIV-1 with higher affinity than that of DMJ-I-228 in micromolar. JP-III-48 showed more potent inhibitory activity against two HIV-1 strains. DMJ-II-121 is also a micromolar inhibitor of HIV- 1_{YU-2} acting in HIV-1 entry into human immune cells.

Compound 2, also named as YYA-021, was evaluated against an R5 primary isolate YTA strain with high anti-HIV activity of 8.4 μ M by a single round assay and low cytotoxicity with 260 μM in TZM-bl cells (Mizuguchi et al. 2016). Pharmacokinetic analysis showed that YYA-021 has wide tissue distribution and fairly high distribution volumes in rats and rhesus macaques, which may result from hydrophobicity (Mizuguchi et al. 2016). The half-life of YYA-021 in blood of rats and rhesus macaques is 8.4 and 98.4 min, respectively.

Compound 5 with 1,3-benzodioxolyl replaced by the pmethylphenyl of YYA-021 was found to have highly efficient anti-HIV activity with IC₅₀ of 6.20 μ M and cytotoxicity >200 μ M (Mizuguchi et al. 2016). Compound 5 showed higher hydrophilicity and possesses a better profile than compound 2 cause the pharmacokinetics of the intravenous administration of compound 5 in a rhesus macaque indicated that compound 5 has lower tissue distribution than compound 2. Compound has 4-amino-2, 7 6-dicyclohexylpiperidine in place of 4-amino-2,2,6,6-tetramethylpiperidine and high antiviral efficiency with IC₅₀ of 1.13 μ M and CC₅₀ of >200μM (Mizuguchi et al. 2016). Fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) analysis of a CD4-induced (CD4i) Monoclonal antibody (4C11) to the Env-expressing cell surface pretreated with the test compounds was used to study the binding profile by analyzing the mean fluorescence intensity (MFI). The results indicated that pretreatment of compound 5 results in conformational changes in HIV-1 gp120 Env. The opening of gp120 Env raised the binding affinity for 4C11. Pretreatment with compound 5 revealed higher MFI of 4C11 than that with compound 1 (MFI with 5 = 12.3 and MFI with 1 = 8.91; MFI of 4C11 without compound pretreatment = 7.76).

By adding a fluoro group to the meta position of NBD-556, a low-molecular-weight compound, JRC-II-191, was found to inhibit HIV-1 infection by blocking the binding of the HIV-1 glycoprotein gp120 to the CD4 receptor (Lalonde et al. 2011; Madani et al. 2008). Similar to NBD-556, JRC-II-191 also employs protein-ligand interactions in the porch of gp120 Phe 43 cavity (Lalonde et al. 2011; Zhao et al. 2005).

3.2.3 The Acylhydrazone-Containing Small Molecule 18A

18A was found by screening 212,285 compounds from known bioactive collections and commercial libraries using a cell-cell fusion assay. It distinguished distinct conformational states of gp120 in the unliganded Env trimer, each of which was inhibited by CD4-induced destruction of quaternary structures at the trimer apex and the exposure of the gp41 NHR coiled coil (Herschhorn et al. 2014).

By using recombinant HIV-1 pseudovirus with the envelope glycoproteins of different strains, 18A can effectively inhibit infection of CCR5-tropic (R5) HIV-1 strains from phylogenetic clades A, B, C, and D. However, inhibition of HIV-1 from clade CRF01_AE and HIV-2UC1 was less effective. 18A can effectively block a wide spectrum of infections from different HIV-1 strains, including primary isolates, with an average IC₅₀ of 6.4 µM for all CCR5-using HIV-1 isolates. Among them, IC₅₀ values of 66% of these CCR5-using isolates were less than 6 µM. Among the more physiologically relevant target cells for 18A are primary CD4⁺ T cells (human PBMC), which present lower levels of CD4 and CCR5 on surface, compared to the Cf2Th cells. Inhibition of HIV-1_{JR-FL} infection by 18A was more effective on Cf2Th cells with an IC₅₀ of 0.4 µM and complete inhibition at 10 µM (residual infection <5%). The activity was measured against 30 CCR5-tropism HIV-1 isolates of clades A, B, C, D and AE with IC₅₀ from 1.5 to 36.8 µM (Herschhorn et al. 2014). However, 18A showed poor inhibitory activity against HIV-2.

By constructing an Env chimeric of the most sensitivity strains of $HIV-1_{JR-FL}$ and a comparatively resistant strain of $HIV-1_{KB9}$, it was also demonstrated that gp120 is the major determinant of sensitivity to **18A** (Herschhorn et al. 2014). One pseudovirus with Env of the JR-FL gp120 and the KB9 gp41 was nearly as sensitive as the JR-FL Env to inhibition by **18A**. Another pseudovirus with Env of the KB9 gp120 and the JR-FL gp41 was found to be about fivefold less effective to **18A** inhibition than the JR-FL Env and lightly susceptible (twofold) than the parental KB9 Env (Herschhorn et al. 2014). But the sensitivity of **18A** to a chimera in which the major variable loops of JR-FL gp120 were grafted onto the KB9 Env inhibition was nearly as HIV-1_{JR-FL}, showing that the major variable regions of gp120 significantly contribute to 18A susceptivity (Herschhorn et al. 2014).

3.3 Small-Molecule HIV Entry Inhibitors Target gp41

3.3.1 ADS-J1 and Its Resistance Profile

Using a virtual screening program, DOCK3.5, researchers screened a database from ComGenex, consisting of the chemical structures of 20,000 organic compounds. Then, 200 top-scoring compounds were selected for in-depth research of their interactions with the amino acid residues in the hydrophobic cavity and neighboring regions by molecular visualization modes (Debnath et al. 1999; Jiang et al. 1999). Finally, the inhibitory activity of 16 commercially available compounds was tested on the inhibition gp41 6-HB formation by a sandwich enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) with а 6-HB-specific monoclonal antibody (MAb), NC-1. Finally, ADS-J1 and ADS-J2, the phenylazo-naphthalene sulfonic acid, were found to inhibit both formation of NC-1 detectable complex and HIV-1 Env-mediated membrane fusion derivative (Debnath et al. 1999; Jiang et al. 1999). Both small molecules have inhibitory activity to the formation of gp41 6-HB core structure at micromolar concentrations (Debnath et al. 1999). In addition, ADS-J1 inhibits semen-derived enhancer of viral infection (SEVI) fibril formation and blocks SEVImediated enhancement of HIV-1 infection by binding to amyloidogenic peptide fragment (PAP2₄₈₋₂₈₆) (Armand-Ugon et al. 2005).

Docking analyses showed that the hydrophobic groups (phenyl and naphthalene) of ADS-J1 interact with hydrophobic residues L568, V570, W571 in the gp41 pocket (Debnath et al. 1999). The negatively charged groups (SO_3H) of ADS-J1 are close to K574, a positively charged residue located around the pocket (Debnath et al. 1999). This led us to question the hypothesis that ADS-J1 targets the hydrophobic pocket in the gp41 NHR trimer because resistant mutations induced by ADS-J1 are mostly located in gp120 coding domain, especially in the highly variable V3 loop region (Armand-Ugon et al. 2005; Gonzalez-Ortega et al. 2010). On the other hand, data also showed that HIV-1 mutants resistant to T2635, a peptide derived from the gp41 CHR region with pocket-binding domain (PBD), also have tolerance to ADS-J1 (Yu et al. 2014). Pseudoviruses with Env mutations at positions 64 and 67 in the gp41 pocket region are resistant to ADS-J1 and C34, which is a CHR-peptide with PBD, but relatively susceptible to T20, which is a CHR-peptide without PBD (Yu et al. 2014). These results were identified that ADS-J1 principally targets the pocket region of HIV-1 gp41 NHR trimer.

3.3.2 NB-2, NB-64, A12, GLS-22, and Analogs

By screening a chemical library consisting of 33,040 "drug-like" compounds, two N-substituted pyrroles, *N*-(4-carboxy-3-hydroxy) phenyl-2,5-dimethylpyrrole and N-(3-carboxy-4chloro)phenylpyrrole, designated NB-2 and NB-64, exhibited broad inhibitory activity against both laboratory-adapted and primary HIV-1 strains in distinct genotypes and phenotypes at low micromolar range (Jiang et al. 2004). They have the same parental structure, and both are drug-like property compounds ground on Lipinski's "rule of five," a molecular mass of 500 Da, a calculated CLog P value of 5, fewer than five H-bond donors, and fewer than ten H-bond acceptors (Lipinski et al. 2001). As data showed, NB-2 and NB-64 interact with the gp41 hydrophobic pocket, and their COOH groups bind with a positively charged residue (K574) around the hydrophobic pocket to form a salt bridge (Jiang et al. 2004). NB-2 and NB-64 blocked the binding between a D-peptide and the hydrophobic pocket on surface of the HIV-1 gp41 inner trimeric coiled-coil domain, thereby inhibiting HIV-1 Env-mediated membrane fusion.

On the basis structures of NB-2 and NB-64, 42 N-carboxyphenylpyrrole derivatives in two categories (A and B series) were synthesized and tested with A_1 at the same time for their HIV-1 inhibitory activity. The compounds A_2 - A_{10} and A_{11} - A_{20} possess the same backbone structures as those of NB-2 and NB-64, respectively (Teixeira et al. 2008). As determined by ELISA and native-PAGE, A₁-A₂₀ may interact with the gp41 NHR region to disrupt 6-HB core formation, leading to the blockage of gp41mediated membrane fusion and inhibition of HIV-1 replication in micromolar range. The 2,5-dimethylpyrrole compounds $A_{11}-A_{14}$, A_{17} , and A_{19} were significantly more effective than the corresponding pyrrole compounds $A_1 - A_4$, A_7 , and A_9 , respectively. Theoretical study indicates that two methyl groups on the pyrrole ring and a near perpendicular conformation between benzene and pyrrole rings by steric crowding effect may be beneficial for gp41 binding (Jiang et al. 2004; Teixeira et al. 2008). Further comparisons between A_{13} (IC₅₀ with 11.81 μ M) and A₁₆ (IC₅₀ with 173.72 μ M), A₂ (IC₅₀ with 9.66 μ M) and A₈ (IC₅₀ with 81.67 μ M), and A₃ (IC₅₀ with 44.81 μ M) and A_6 (IC₅₀ with 69.25 μ M) illustrated that a carboxyl group at the *m*-position of the benzene ring is more effective than the *p*-position for improving anti-HIV activity (Jiang et al. 2004). A_{14} with a tetrazolyl moiety at the *m*-position of the benzene ring was more potent (IC₅₀ = $7.70 \,\mu$ M) than A_{13} because a tetrazolyl moiety is at the *m*-position of the benzene ring (Teixeira et al. 2008). The low IC₅₀ value of A_1 , A_2 , A_{11} , A_{12} , and A_{18} may suggest that more boundary substituents may greatly increase interaction affinity with the binding site. The docking analyses indicate that the binding of A_{12} and A_{14} and the hydrophobic pocket of the gp41 N-trimer showed lower calculation of binding free energies of ΔG , -6.9 and -5.6 kcal/mol, respectively.

A₁₂, N-(3-carboxy-4-hydroxy) phenyl-2,5dimethylpyrrole, is the most active compound among these 42 *N*-carboxyphenylpyrrole derivatives mentioned above. The structureactivity relationship and molecular docking analysis showed that the carboxyl group within A_{12} could interact with either Arg579 or Lys574 within gp41 pocket to form salt bridges and two methyl groups on the pyrrole ring, which is conducive to the binding with residues in the gp41 pocket (Teixeira et al. 2008). However, based on docking study using AutoDock 4.0, other researchers found the following three key contact motifs identified within the gp41 binding pocket: (1) a strong salt bridge formed by the flexible and positively charged Lys38 with the negatively charged carboxylic group of A_{12} ; (2) two H-bonds formed by the hydrophilic Gln41 the carboxylic group of A_{12} ; and (3) hydrophobic interactions formed by the interactions between the highly hydrophobic pocket, composed of Leu29, Leu32, Thr33, Val34 and Ile37, and the hydrophobic pyrrole ring of A_{12} (Wang et al. 2010).

Using GeometryFit, a series of A_{12} analogs, designed by replacing the phenolic group of A_{12} by a phenyl group, showed better inhibitory efficiency. All five newly designed compounds showed better inhibitory activity than parental A_{12} , except GLS-18 in the CPE assay and GLS-12 and 18 in the cell fusion (CF) assay. GLS-21, GLS-22, and GLS-23 targeting two more contact motifs within the gp41 binding pocket all showed better inhibitory activity across all four assays than that of A_{12} . GLS-12 and GLS-18 targeting only one more hydrophobic contact motif compared to A_{12} mainly showed similar activities, indicating that the second additional contact motif, Arg43, may offer more to the improved binding affinity. All five new ligands had low cytotoxicity with CC₅₀ (concentration causing 50% cytotoxicity) of 227-355 µM, and GLS-22, the most potent ligand, had the highest selected index (SI). As the smallest analog of A_{12} ,

GLS-12 was designed by replacing the phenolic group of A_{12} by a phenyl group that was fit into the shape of the pocket composed of Trp35, Gln39, Leu40, and Gln41 and that generated favorable hydrophobic interactions with Trp35, Gln39, and Leu40 of gp41 (Wang et al. 2010). The best ligand, GLS-22 with CH=CHCOOH group, showed about six- to sevenfold increased inhibitory activity over that of A_{12} in the HIV replication assays, about 12-fold in the HIV CF assay and about 1.4-fold in the gp41 6-HB formation assay (Wang et al. 2010).

3.3.3 NB-206, 12m and Analogs

Fifteen 2-aryl 5-(4-oxo-3-phenethyl-2-thioxothiazolidinylidenemethyl) furans (**11a-o**) were synthesized by a reaction of Knoevenagel condensation (Katritzky et al. 2009). Compared with NB-2 and NB-64, these furan analogs have bigger molecular size with 437-515 Da, which could occupy more space in the deep hydrophobic pocket on the gp41 NHR trimer (Katritzky et al. 2009). All 15 furan compounds had improved anti-HIV-1 activity with IC₅₀ ranging from 0.042 to 1.3 µM (Katritzky et al. 2009). The CC_{50} values ranged from 3.29 to 78.29 μ M, and the SI ranged from 10 to 915 µM. 11a, 11b, and 11d (NB-206) showed inhibitory activity against HIV-1_{IIIB} and HIV-1_{94UG103} with IC₅₀ of <100 nM range, about 20-fold more potent than either NB-2 or NB-64 (Katritzky et al. 2009). The activity of four possible isomers was tested for their anti-HIV-1_{IIIB} activity under exclusion of light, as data showed no substantial difference in antiviral activity of the compounds tested under dark and light conditions (Katritzky et al. 2009). This suggests that the origin of their bioactivity is light-activated to give isomers C and D. All 15 compounds inhibited HIV-1 94UG103 replication in a dose-dependent manner with IC₅₀ of 0.07-4 µM. The best compounds are 11a, 11b, **11d**, and **11l** which have the lowest IC_{50} (70-74 nM). In addition, molecular docking analysis demonstrated that the phenethyl group of compound **11d** filled the space in the deep hydrophobic pocket of gp41 formed by the NHR trimer that was observed to be unoccupied by NB-64. In addition, the negatively charged COOH group of **11d** interacts with the positively charged area contributed by K574 in the hydrophobic cavity.

The most obvious adverse effect on activity demonstrated by electron-donating was substituents OH and OCH₃, leading to the dropping of anti-HIV-1 activity by \sim 30-fold. Interestingly, introduction of a nitrogen atom in the ring of unsubstituted 11a yielded 11l with IC₅₀ of 42 nm, but substituting chlorine or bromine at the R position yielded 11m, 11n, or a methyl group was mediated at the R' position to yield 110, and an evident activity decrease was observed. Moving the methyl group of **11b** to the R' position yielded **11h** with IC_{50} of 43 nM, which was more active than 11b with IC₅₀ of 99 nM. However, similar moves for chlorine and fluorine had tiny effects.

Compound 12m (NSPD-12m)is an N-substituted pyrrole derivative, which was derived from NB-64 and had strong anti-HIV-1 activity by targeting the gp41 transmembrane subunit of the HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein. According to the data of molecular docking analysis, NSPD-12m can partially occupy the gp41 binding pocket by interacting with several key residues on the surface of the "pocket" to form a "salt bridge" through electrostatic interactions. The positively charged lysine residue (K574) which located in the gp41 pocket region is critical for the binding of NSPD-12m to gp41 because the nonconserved substitution of K574 with alanine (A) resulted in an evident decrease of anti-HIV-1 activity (Qiu et al. 2019). Compared with NB-64 and other derivatives targeting HIV-1 gp41, NSPD-12m occupied more qualifiable chemical space in the hydrophobic pocket of gp41, which may be due to the existence of a rhodanine ring (C-ring) and a phenyl ring (D-ring). The double bond linker between the B-ring and the C-ring enhances the molecular flexibility of NSPD-12m. This flexible structure makes it easier to generate a "salt bridge" between the thioxo group and the side-chain of K574 and introduce the cationp interaction between the phenyl ring and K574 by adjusting the binding conformation of NSPD-12m. This means the flexible linker between the B

and C rings might be critical for enhancing the biological activity of NSPD-12m interacting with K574. Additionally, the D-ring can partially occupy a hydrophobic cavity generated by interaction between residues W571, Q577, and R579 located in gp41 NHR and the fluorine combined with R579 to provide more place to bind with the target hydrophobic cavity. After mutating the non-conserved residues W571, K574, Q577, and R579 in the HIV-1_{JR-FL} Env with alanine (Ala, A), they found that there is no apparent loss of inhibitory activity against these three kinds of HIV-1_{JR-FL} Env mutants (W571A, Q577A, and R579A). This result showed that W571A, Q577A, or R579A mutation was not helpful in enhancing the inhibition of 6-HB formation.

3.3.4 Indole-Based Compounds, as Small-Molecule HIV-1 Fusion Inhibitors Targeting gp41, Identified

A key challenge of screening compounds that target the three-stranded coiled coil of gp41 from library is the instability of part-length gp41 and the drug target buried in full-length gp41. Hence, researchers designed a fluorescence resonance energy transfer (FRET) assay to detect inhibitor binding with the gp41 N-peptide coiled coil, which utilized peptide inhibitors derived from the gp41 C-terminal helical region (Gochin et al. 2003, 2006). This FRET assay was designed on the basis of competitive inhibition which involves N-peptide FRET acceptor and C-peptide FRET donor.

The FRET acceptor is a 31-residue N-peptide with magenta fluorescence attaching a metal-ionbinding bidentate ligand, 2,2'-bipyridyl (bpy), which contains a deep hydrophobic pocket stabilized into a trimer by ferrous ion ligation. The 31-residue N-peptide region includes residues 565–584 of gp41 containing a prominent cavity within the grooves of the coiled coil (Chan et al. 1998). As shown several designed peptides before, addition of a metal ion may form a *tris*-bipyridyl metal complex, which can stabilize the coiled-coil structure (Case et al. 1998; Ghadiri et al. 1992; Gochin et al. 2002, 2003; Lieberman and Sasaki 1991; Lieberman et al. 1994).

The FRET donor is modified with lucifer yellow dye C-peptide probe (C18-Aib-LY being the most efficient) containing the PBD and is designed to identify the specificity of the N-C interaction (Gochin et al. 2006). C18-Aib-LY probe has a fluorescence emission maximum at 540 nm when it was excited at 425 nm. For this donor, it was observed strong correlation between helix formation and metal ion-binding is consistent with hydrophobic collapse of the heptad repeat peptides into a helix bundle and the formation of a highly structured domain using Fe^{II} (Gochin et al. 2006). Fluorescence of recovery relies on Fe^{II}-coiled coil concentration and LY probe peptide affinity.

By FRET, it was confirmed that three new low-molecular-weight gp41 inhibitors less than 500 Da suppressed cell-cell fusion in the low micromolar range by syncytium inhibition assays *in vitro*. Peptidomimetic compounds composing of a 4-benzamidobenzoic acid scaffold with aromatic substituent groups at the 3-position in orientation matched to the i and i + 4 positions of an α helix (Cai and Gochin 2007). Compounds **11** (**3**,**5**) and **11**(**6**,**11**) showed positive results, while **11**(**3**,**5**) and **11**(**6**,**11**) were confirmed to be efficient in viral syncytium formation assays (Cai and Gochin 2007). **11**(**6**,**11**) interacted with the gp41 NHR deep pocket, as verified by NMR spectroscopy.

Later, they designed a strategy for compound **1** to increase ligand hydrophobicity and replace the fluorophenyl group of M1 with an indole by Suzuki coupling to maintain solubility (Zhou et al. 2010). Compound **7** inhibits HIV-1 replication with IC₅₀ of 1.1 μ M and introduces cell-cell fusion inhibition of 2.1 μ M (Zhou et al. 2010). According to Autodock 4.0, an indole group on the ligand may simulate the interaction of the bound Trp residues pocket in the 6-HB structure, including the hydrogen bond between the indole NH of Trp 631 and the main carbonyl group of Leu 568 (Caffrey 2001; Zhou et al. 2010). Thus, polar groups were added in compounds **3** and **8** at the 3-position of the indole (Zhou et al. 2010).

A series of compounds with indole rings were designed based on the natural structure of the gp41 6-HB complex in the region of the hydrophobic pocket with IC₅₀ of 0.92–92.1 μ M. The hydrophobic pocket binding affinity and cell fusion inhibition of these elongated compounds have a strong correlation in the submicromolar to hundreds of micromolar range, but the addition of polar groups at both ends reduced activity (Zhou et al. 2011). Compounds **14g** with a long hydrophobic interface showed the best inhibition activity for cell-cell fusion and HIV-1 replication at submicromolar range (Zhou et al. 2011).

3.3.5 5M038, 5M041 and Analogs Identified by Fluorescence Polarization Assay Using gp41-5 as the Target

Researchers designed a soluble, single-chain protein artificial structure called gp41-5 which can provide a suitable target for a drug screening high-throughput assay (Frey et al. 2006). The gp41-5 has three inner-core segments (residues 35-70), a short connector alternately connected by two outer segments (residues 117-150). The gp41-5 helps dissolve and trimerize the short segment of the gp41 core and allows it to be used at concentrations suitable for NMR. After folding, gp41-5 contains five of the helices existed in the six-helix bundle. This strategy utilizes gp41 post-fusion state, a trimer of hairpins. C38 (residues 117-154) with the sequence of the missing outer helix was labeled with fluorescein at its N-terminus. Fluorescence polarization was monitored if the labeled peptide $(C38^*)$ bound to gp41-5.

Using a protein-based assay, 34,800 compounds were screened, and four compounds (5M030, 5M038, 5M041, and S2986) can entirely block C38^{*} binding to gp41-5 (Frey et al. 2006). Three compounds have a 2,4-bis (trifluoromethyl) [1,2,4] triazolo [4,3-a] [1,8] naphthyridine ring with diverse substituents in the 9-position. 5M038 and 5M030 had inhibitory activity with IC₅₀ values of 5 μ M and 9 μ M, respectively. 5M041 acted against CF with IC₅₀

of 18 μ M. They bound with hydrophobic pocket within the gp41 trimer inner core, which is highly conserved among the HIV-1 clades of group M (Frey et al. 2006). By synthesizing a group of three peptides including 17-residue segments of the gp41 inner core, which was attached to a 29-residue trimerization domain derived from the GCN4 coiled coil, researchers studied the location of binding of 5M038 with 5M038 giving significantly broadened proton resonance in the presence of gp41-5, according to the data of proton NMR experiments. Proton NMR spectral data showed that resonances remained clear in the presence of peptides 1 and 2 (containing residues 34-50 and 41-57) and peptide 3 (containing residues 54-70), the proton lines from 5M038 that broadened and shifted upward in the presence of peptide 3. Peptide 3 of the inner core includes a deep cavity previously exploited and formed by residues Leu57, Trp60, and Lys63 and occupying the post-fusion structure by Trp117, Trp120, and Ile124 from the outer-layer helix (Frey et al. 2006). 5M038 binds this pocket as well. Next, researchers conducted competition assays using peptides missing key residues to probe the further binding site that inserts into the inner-core pocket for these molecules. 5M038 was not showed activity against a shorter peptide containing residues 119-154. In contrast, it can compete against a full-length peptide which contains residues 117-154. The result may provide powerful evidence that 5M038 could occupy the Trp117 pocket.

3.3.6 Alpha-Helical Mimicry and Colorimetric, Affinity-Based Selection Assay

Using split-pool synthesis compatible with recursive deconvolution (Lam et al. 1997), researchers generated a library of 61,275 potential ligands attached to the N-terminus of the biasing peptide. Each of these compounds consists of three building blocks, including cap (C), monomer 1 (M1), and monomer 2 (M2). Each of the C-M1-M2 compounds was then linked to the N-terminus of CHR-peptide C30 which resides in gp41 CHR without the corresponding residues 636-665 of the PDB. Then they evaluate the interaction affinity of a protein with the sequence corresponding to the a-helical inner-core of the gp41 ectodomain by using a colorimetric, affinity-based selection assay. The biotinylated protein target was achieved through a cysteine on the opposite end of the molecule from the targeted site, which was engineered at the N-terminus of the GCN4 moiety. To detect ligand binding, the library of ligand-carrying beads was buit by incubating the biotinylated gp41 inner-core with streptavidin alkaline phosphatase conjugate (SA-AP). Subsequent alkaline phosphatase substrate was incubated with those ligand-carrying beads, which would produce insoluble blue dye on ligand that had occupied the a-helical inner-core of gp41.

Zhou et al. synthesized a combinatorial library of 61,275 potential ligands with all possible combinations of 50 building blocks at the first two positions and 25 different building blocks at the third capping position, which was linked to the N-terminus of an outer-layer peptide lacking the first two α -helical turns (Zhou et al. 2000). The ligand with the highest affinity was selected while remaining attached to its solid synthetic support bead by the ability to capture the labeled soluble form of the gp41 central coiled coils (Zhou et al. 2000). A 445 Da synthetic moiety attached to the N-terminus of a 30-mer outerlayer peptide (Asn-25 to Lys154) could bind to the coiled-coil core of gp41 and block membrane fusion (Zhou et al. 2000). The synthetic moiety includes a terminal cyclopentylpropionic acid, a central E-glutamic acid, and a linking p-(Ncarboxyethyl) aminomethyl benzoic acid. Among these hybrid molecules, C7-Mn34-Mn42-P30 inhibits HIV-1 Env-mediated CF with IC_{50} of 300 nM (Zhou et al. 2000). X-ray crystallographic analyses demonstrated that the C7-Mn34-Mn42 motif in the hybrid molecule could bind in a cavity in the central coiled-coil commonly occupied by three side-chains, Trp-117, Trp-120, and Ile-124, from two turns near the N-terminus of the outer-layer a helix of gp41 (Zhou et al. 2000).

Dale L. Boger et al. analyzed a geometric characterization of 10,245 β -turns in the protein data bank and synthetically designed and synthesized a β -turn mimetic library as a key component of a small-molecule library which targets the major recognition motifs involved in protein-protein interactions. According to theoretical analysis of systematic case studies, the majority of the recognition or binding affinity of protein-protein interactions was produced by the link of a small cluster of key residues near the center of the interface with three main recognition motifs (R-helix, \beta-turn, and β-strand) (Moreira et al. 2007). Using solution-phase synthesis, this library includes 210 mixtures of 20 compounds for a total of 4200 compounds to mimic all possible permutations of three of the four residues in a naturally β-turn structure. As an effective library template, trans-pyrrolidine-3,4-dicarboxamide was used to screen compounds against a series of peptide-activated GPCRs that recognize β-turn structure in their ligands (Moreira et al. 2007). These appropriately results showed that substituted trans-pyrrolidine-3,4-dicarboxamides can substitute for the peptide backbone for efficient exhibition of side-chain groups in a β-turn (Moreira et al. 2007).

Using a similar approach, Whitby et al. have established a comprehensive α -helix mimetic library based on the design of a molecular scaffold that mimics the surface of an α -helix, which includes 20 natural amino acids substituted on the three positions of the side-chains of the α -helix, resulting in the creation of an 8000-member library $(20 \times 20 \times 20)$ in order (Whitby et al. 2011). Using the established FRET-based assay noted above, researchers screened the library to identify the compounds that could bind to the gp41 NHR hydrophobic pocket and show effective inhibitory activity against HIV-1. Three of the α -helix mimetics, H₂N-Trp-[Trp]-Leu-OH, H₂N-Asn-[Trp]-Trp-OH, and H₂N-TyrMe-[Trp]-Trp-OH, could disrupt the assembly of a six-helix bundle with submicromolar Ki value in the FRET-based binding assay and IC₅₀ values ranging from 5 to 8 μ M in cell-cell fusion assay (Whitby et al. 2011). This intraprotein surface disruption directly results in reduced levels of HIV-1 entry into host cells.

3.3.7 Natural Polyanionic Ingredient

Many natural polyanionic ingredients, or their derivatives, showed anti-HIV activities for preventing or treating HIV infection. Several tea polyphenols, especially those with galloyl moiety, have anti-HIV activity with multiple mechanisms of action. These mechanisms of action include the inhibition of HIV-1 entry into target cells by blocking the formation of the gp41 six-helix bundle, which inhibits HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein-mediated membrane fusion (Table 3.1).

	IC ₅₀ (µM)						
Inhibitors	Laboratory-adapted strains	Primary strains	CC ₅₀ (µM)	References ©			
Small-molecule HIV-1 entry inhibitors targeting gp120							
NBD-556	5.28-15.88	19–103	280	Zhao et al. (2005)			
NBD-557	4.43-15.93	15-103	223	Zhao et al. (2005)			
JRC-II-191	54	-	-	Lalonde et al. (2011)			
NBD-10007	4.2–4.6	-	$32.8 \rightarrow 62$	LaLonde et al. (2012)			
NBD-11009	1.6–3.8	-	58.4–77.8	Curreli et al. (2014)			
NBD-11018	1.98–3.5	-	$60 \rightarrow 88$	Curreli et al. (2014)			
NBD-09027	4.7–9.1	-	$23 \rightarrow 108$	Curreli et al. (2015)			
NBD-11021	1.5–2.5	0.8-11	28-30	Curreli et al. (2015)			
NBD-14009	2.1–2.7	0.32-2.3	25.8-33.6	Curreli et al. (2017)			
NBD-14010	0.52–0.59	0.2–0.86	30.5-40.5	Curreli et al. (2017)			
NBD-14189	0.089–0.18	-	21.9-22.2	Curreli et al. (2018)			

Table 3.1 The inhibition activity of the small-molecule inhibitors to laboratory-adapted strains and primary strains

	IC ₅₀ (µM)					
Inhibitors	Laboratory-adapted strains	Primary strains	CC ₅₀ (µM)	References (C)		
NBD-14270	0.36	0.11-0.33	92.8	Curreli et al. (2020)		
NBD-14235	1.1	0.13-0.74	85	Curreli et al. (2020)		
YYA-021	8.40	-	260	Mizuguchi et al. (2016)		
Compound 5	6.20	-	>300	Mizuguchi et al. (2016)		
18A	3.6-25	1.5-36.8	44	Herschhorn et al. (2014)		
Small-molecule HIV entry inhibitors targeting gp41						
ADS-J1	0.1-4.95	-	292.16	Debnath et al. (1999)		
ADS-J2	21.85	-	289.44	Debnath et al. (1999)		
NB-2	1.04–11.57	0.89–98	$834 \rightarrow 4000$	Jiang et al. (2004)		
NB-64	2.21-51.37	4.72-39.68	$1521 \rightarrow 4000$	Jiang et al. (2004)		
A12	28.19 ± 3.79	-	333.84 ± 22.88	Wang et al. (2010)		
GLS-22	4.91 ± 0.69	-	255.28 ± 3.73	Wang et al. (2010)		
NB-206	0.017-0.073	-	16.82	Katritzky et al. (2009)		
NPSD-12m	0.014-0.99	-	27.85 ± 3.79	Qiu et al. (2019)		
11(3,5)	~8	-	-	Cai and Gochin (2007)		
11(6,11)	~8	-	-	Cai and Gochin (2007)		
Compound 7	1.1 ± 0.4	-	>100	Zhou et al. (2010)		
14g	0.92–2.8		$19 \rightarrow 100$	Zhou et al. (2011)		
5M038	5	-	-	Frey et al. (2006)		
5M030	9	-	-	Frey et al. (2006)		
5M041	18	-	-	Frey et al. (2006)		
C7-Mn34-Mn42-P30	0.3	-	-	Zhou et al. (2000)		
Trilobatin	2.9–27.11	-	94.07-1197.2	Yin et al. (2018)		

Table 3.1 (continued)

Phloretin-4'- β -D-glucoside (trilobatin) is a glycosylated dihydrochalcone and a strong natural sweetener, which is extracted from the leaves Chinese of the sweet tea Lithocarpus polystachyus Rehd (Fan et al. 2015). It also has antihyperglycemia (Wang et al. 2016), antioxidative (Sun et al. 2015; Wang et al. 2016), and anti-inflammatory properties (Fan et al. 2015). Trilobatin exhibited highly potent inhibitory activities on infection by laboratoryadapted HIV-1Bal (R5) and HIV-1IIIB (X4) strains with IC50 values at 2.91 \pm 0.30 and $4.32 \pm 0.39 \ \mu$ M, respectively (Yin et al. 2018). In addition, trilobatin has broad-spectrum activity and no significant coreceptor tropism on any tested HIV-1 infectious clones, including HIV-1SF162, HIV-1NL4-3, and HIV-181A, with IC50 of 27.11 \pm 5.16, 24.20 \pm 4.63, and $24.50 \pm 8.62 \,\mu\text{M}$, respectively (Yin et al. 2018). A docking study indicated that trilobatin binds to residues Leu559 and Ile564 by hydrophobic

interactions and Leu559 and Gln558 by hydrogen bonds, both of which are on the surface of HIV-1JR-FL gp41 (Yin et al. 2018). The phenol and phloroglucinol groups of trilobatin interact with the hydrophobic residues Leu559 and I564 located in the pocket of gp41 (Yin et al. 2018). Hence, trilobatin can competitively inhibit 6-HB formation to block membrane fusion.

3.4 Future of HIV-1 Small-Molecule Entry/Fusion Inhibitors and Screening Assay

From the early 1990s, discovery of highly potent anti-HIV-1 small-molecule inhibitors had begun. At the same time, the short peptide derived from the HIV-1 gp41 CHR domain opened a new pathway for developing viral fusion/entry inhibitors targeting the viral envelope glycoproteins (Jiang et al. 1993; Wild et al.

1994). As key structures for HIV-1 entry into target cells, gp120 and gp41 are critically important targets of small-molecule inhibitors. Compounds targeting gp120 inhibit HIV-1 entry mainly by blocking the interaction between gp120 and CD4 and changing the conformation of Env to induce ADCC. Compounds targeting gp41 inhibit HIV-1 entry mainly by blocking the formation of 6-HB core to inhibit HIV Envmediated membrane fusion and virus entry. The main targets of gp41 inhibitors are the hydrophobic pocket in grooves on the surface of the NHR trimer at the fusion-intermediate state of gp41. However, none of these inhibitors has been approved for clinical use. For entry inhibitors targeting gp120 and gp41, designing a lead compound and then enhancing and improving its antiviral activity by changing the chemical group rationally is a dominant direction of inhibitor development. So, the screening of efficient drugs from libraries containing a large number of unknown, but potential, compounds will heavily rely on the establishment of more highefficiency, sensitive, and time-saving systems. For now, except for a traditional system like ELISA, many more high-throughput screening systems have been built, like peptide FRET, fluorescence polarization assay, and colorimetric, affinity-based selection assay. These assays can support high-throughput screening of a smallmolecule inhibitor library. However, rigorous experimental conditions limit the wide application of this new high-throughput assay. Many pharmaceutical companies in Europe and North America, such as Roche, Gilead Sciences, GlaxoSmithKline, Bristol-Myers Squibb, Tibotec (acquired by Johnson & Johnson), Abbott Laboratories, Trimeris (merged with Synageva BioPharma), and BioChem Pharma (merged with Shire Pharmaceuticals), began to concentrate on developing HIV entry/fusion inhibitors targeting the gp41 pocket about a decade ago when enfuvirtide was licensed by the U.S. FDA (Lu et al. 2016). However, most of these programs were discontinued several years later because of the failure to identify druggable leads (Lu et al. 2016). Therefore, more efficient smallmolecule inhibitors with remarkable ADMET profiles need to be established in order to withstand the rapid mutation of HIV-1.

References

- Armand-Ugon M, Clotet-Codina I, Tintori C, Manetti F, Clotet B, Botta M, Este JA (2005) The anti-HIV activity of ADS-J1 targets the HIV-1 gp120. Virology 343(1):141–149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virol.2005. 08.007
- Caffrey M (2001) Model for the structure of the HIV gp41 ectodomain: insight into the intermolecular interactions of the gp41 loop. BBA-Mol Basis Dis 1536(2–3):116–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0925-4439(01)00042-4
- Cai L, Gochin M (2007) A novel fluorescence intensity screening assay identifies new low-molecular-weight inhibitors of the gp41 coiled-coil domain of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 51(7):2388–2395. https://doi.org/10.1128/ AAC.00150-07
- Case MA, Ghadiri MR, Mutz MW, McLendon GL (1998) Stereoselection in designed three-helix bundle metalloproteins. Chirality 10(1–2):35–40. https://doi. org/10.1002/chir.7
- Chan DC, Kim PS (1998) HIV entry and its inhibition. Cell 93(5):681–684. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81430-0
- Chan DC, Fass D, Berger JM, Kim PS (1997) Core structure of gp41 from the HIV envelope glycoprotein. Cell 89(2):263–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0092-8674 (00)80205-6
- Chan DC, Chutkowski CT, Kim PS (1998) Evidence that a prominent cavity in the coiled coil of HIV type 1 gp41 is an attractive drug target. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95(26):15613–15617. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95. 26.15613
- Curreli F, Choudhury S, Pyatkin I, Zagorodnikov VP, Bulay AK, Altieri A, Kwon YD, Kwong PD, Debnath AK (2012) Design, synthesis, and antiviral activity of entry inhibitors that target the CD4-binding site of HIV-1. J Med Chem 55(10):4764–4775. https://doi. org/10.1021/jm3002247
- Curreli F, Kwon YD, Zhang H, Yang Y, Scacalossi D, Kwong PD, Debnath AK (2014) Binding mode characterization of NBD series CD4-mimetic HIV-1 entry inhibitors by X-ray structure and resistance study. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 58(9):5478–5491. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.03339-14
- Curreli F, Kwon YD, Zhang H, Scacalossi D, Belov DS, Tikhonov AA, Andreev IA, Altieri A, Kurkin AV, Kwong PD, Debnath AK (2015) Structure-based design of a small molecule CD4-antagonist with broad spectrum anti-HIV-1 activity. J Med Chem 58(17):6909–6927. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs. jmedchem.5b00709

- Curreli F, Kwon YD, Belov DS, Ramesh RR, Kurkin AV, Altieri A, Kwong PD, Debnath AK (2017) Synthesis, antiviral potency, in vitro ADMET, and X-ray structure of potent CD4 mimics as entry inhibitors that target the Phe43 cavity of HIV-1 gp120. J Med Chem 60(7): 3124–3153. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem. 7b00179
- Curreli F, Belov DS, Kwon YD, Ramesh R, Furimsky AM, O'Loughlin K, Byrge PC, Iyer LV, Mirsalis JC, Kurkin AV, Altieri A, Debnath AK (2018) Structurebased lead optimization to improve antiviral potency and ADMET properties of phenyl-1H-pyrrolecarboxamide entry inhibitors targeted to HIV-1 gp120. Eur J Med Chem 154:367–391. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2018.04.062
- Curreli F, Ahmed S, Benedict Victor SM, Iusupov IR, Belov DS, Markov PO, Kurkin AV, Altieri A, Debnath AK (2020) Preclinical optimization of gp120 entry antagonists as anti-HIV-1 agents with improved cytotoxicity and ADME properties through rational design, synthesis, and antiviral evaluation. J Med Chem 63(4): 1724–1749. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem. 9b02149
- Debnath AK, Radigan L, Jiang S (1999) Structure-based identification of small molecule antiviral compounds targeted to the gp41 core structure of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Med Chem 42(17): 3203–3209. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm990154t
- Dwyer JJ, Hasan A, Wilson KL, White JM, Matthews TJ, Delmedico MK (2003) The hydrophobic pocket contributes to the structural stability of the N-terminal coiled coil of HIV gp41 but is not required for six-helix bundle formation. Biochemistry 42(17):4945–4953. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi027283n
- Fan X, Zhang Y, Dong H, Wang B, Ji H, Liu X (2015) Trilobatin attenuates the LPS-mediated inflammatory response by suppressing the NF-kappaB signaling pathway. Food Chem 166:609–615. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.foodchem.2014.06.022
- Frey G, Rits-Volloch S, Zhang XQ, Schooley RT, Chen B, Harrison SC (2006) Small molecules that bind the inner core of gp41 and inhibit HIV envelope-mediated fusion. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(38): 13938–13943. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 0601036103
- Ghadiri MR, Soares C, Choi C (1992) A convergent approach to protein design. Metal ion-assisted spontaneous self-assembly of a polypeptide into a triple-helix bundle protein. J Am Chem Soc 114(3):825–831. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja00029a004
- Gochin M, Khorosheva V, Case MA (2002) Structural characterization of a paramagnetic metal-ion-assembled three-stranded alpha-helical coiled coil. J Am Chem Soc 124(37):11018–11028. https://doi.org/10. 1021/ja020431c
- Gochin M, Kiplin Guy R, Case MA (2003) A metallopeptide assembly of the HIV-1 gp41 coiled coil is an ideal receptor in fluorescence detection of

ligand binding. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 42(43): 5325–5328. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.200352006

- Gochin M, Savage R, Hinckley S, Cai L (2006) A fluorescence assay for rapid detection of ligand binding affinity to HIV-1 gp41. Biol Chem 387(4):477–483. https:// doi.org/10.1515/BC.2006.063
- Gonzalez-Ortega E, Mena MP, Permanyer M, Ballana E, Clotet B, Este JA (2010) ADS-J1 inhibits HIV-1 entry by interacting with gp120 and does not block fusionactive gp41 core formation. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54(10):4487–4492. https://doi.org/10. 1128/AAC.00359-10
- Herschhorn A, Gu C, Espy N, Richard J, Finzi A, Sodroski JG (2014) A broad HIV-1 inhibitor blocks envelope glycoprotein transitions critical for entry. Nat Chem Biol 10(10):845–852. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nchembio.1623
- Huang CC, Tang M, Zhang MY, Majeed S, Montabana E, Stanfield RL, Dimitrov DS, Korber B, Sodroski J, Wilson IA, Wyatt R, Kwong PD (2005) Structure of a V3-containing HIV-1 gp120 core. Science 310(5750):1025–1028. https://doi.org/10.1126/sci ence.1118398
- Ji H, Shu W, Burling FT, Jiang S, Lu M (1999) Inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infectivity by the gp41 core: role of a conserved hydrophobic cavity in membrane fusion. J Virol 73(10):8578–8586. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.73.10.8578-8586.1999
- Jiang S, Lin K, Strick N, Neurath AR (1993) HIV-1 inhibition by a peptide. Nature 365(6442):113. https://doi.org/10.1038/365113a0
- Jiang S, Lin K, Zhang L, Debnath AK (1999) A screening assay for antiviral compounds targeted to the HIV-1 gp41 core structure using a conformation-specific monoclonal antibody. J Virol Methods 80(1):85–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-0934(99)00041-5
- Jiang S, Lu H, Liu S, Zhao Q, He Y, Debnath AK (2004) N-substituted pyrrole derivatives as novel human immunodeficiency virus type 1 entry inhibitors that interfere with the gp41 six-helix bundle formation and block virus fusion. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 48(11):4349–4359. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.48. 11.4349-4359.2004
- Katritzky AR, Tala SR, Lu H, Vakulenko AV, Chen QY, Sivapackiam J, Pandya K, Jiang S, Debnath AK (2009) Design, synthesis, and structure-activity relationship of a novel series of 2-aryl 5-(4-oxo-3-phenethyl-2thioxothiazolidinylidenemethyl)furans as HIV-1 entry inhibitors. J Med Chem 52(23):7631–7639. https://doi. org/10.1021/jm900450n
- Kwon YD, Finzi A, Wu X, Dogo-Isonagie C, Lee LK, Moore LR, Schmidt SD, Stuckey J, Yang Y, Zhou T, Zhu J, Vicic DA, Debnath AK, Shapiro L, Bewley CA, Mascola JR, Sodroski JG, Kwong PD (2012) Unliganded HIV-1 gp120 core structures assume the CD4-bound conformation with regulation by quaternary interactions and variable loops. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109(15):5663–5668. https://doi.org/10. 1073/pnas.1112391109

- Kwong PD, Wyatt R, Robinson J, Sweet RW, Sodroski J, Hendrickson WA (1998) Structure of an HIV gp120 envelope glycoprotein in complex with the CD4 receptor and a neutralizing human antibody. Nature 393(6686):648–659. https://doi.org/10.1038/31405
- Lalonde JM, Elban MA, Courter JR, Sugawara A, Soeta T, Madani N, Princiotto AM, Kwon YD, Kwong PD, Schon A, Freire E, Sodroski J, Smith AB 3rd (2011) Design, synthesis and biological evaluation of small molecule inhibitors of CD4-gp120 binding based on virtual screening. Bioorg Med Chem 19(1):91–101. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2010.11.049
- LaLonde JM, Kwon YD, Jones DM, Sun AW, Courter JR, Soeta T, Kobayashi T, Princiotto AM, Wu X, Schon A, Freire E, Kwong PD, Mascola JR, Sodroski J, Madani N, Smith AB 3rd (2012) Structure-based design, synthesis, and characterization of dual hotspot small-molecule HIV-1 entry inhibitors. J Med Chem 55(9):4382–4396. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm300265j
- Lam KS, Lebl M, Krchňák V (1997) The "one-bead-onecompound" combinatorial library method. Chem Rev 97(2):411–448. https://doi.org/10.1021/cr9600114
- Lieberman M, Sasaki T (1991) Iron(II) organizes a synthetic peptide into three-helix bundles. J Am Chem Soc 113(4):1470–1471. https://doi.org/10.1021/ ja00004a090
- Lieberman M, Tabet M, Sasaki T (1994) Dynamic structure and potential energy surface of a three-helix bundle protein. J Am Chem Soc 116(12):5035–5044. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja00091a002
- Lipinski CA, Lombardo F, Dominy BW, Feeney PJ (2001) Experimental and computational approaches to estimate solubility and permeability in drug discovery and development settings. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 46(1–3):3–26. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-409X (96)00423-1
- Lu L, Yu F, Cai L, Debnath AK, Jiang S (2016) Development of small-molecule HIV entry inhibitors specifically targeting gp120 or gp41. Curr Top Med Chem 16(10):1074–1090. https://doi.org/10.2174/ 1568026615666150901114527
- Madani N, Schon A, Princiotto AM, Lalonde JM, Courter JR, Soeta T, Ng D, Wang LP, Brower ET, Xiang SH, Kwon YD, Huang CC, Wyatt R, Kwong PD, Freire E, Smith AB, Sodroski J (2008) Small-molecule CD4 mimics interact with a highly conserved pocket on HIV-1 gp120. Structure 16(11):1689–1701. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.str.2008.09.005
- McDougal JS, Klatzmann DR, Maddon PJ (1991) CD4-gp120 interactions. Curr Opin Immunol 3(4): 552–558. https://doi.org/10.1016/0952-7915(91) 90020-2
- Mizuguchi T, Harada S, Miura T, Ohashi N, Narumi T, Mori H, Irahara Y, Yamada Y, Nomura W, Matsushita S, Yoshimura K, Tamamura H (2016) A minimally cytotoxic CD4 mimic as an HIV entry inhibitor. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 26(2):397–400. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2015.11.103

- Moreira IS, Fernandes PA, Ramos MJ (2007) Hot spots a review of the protein–protein interface determinant amino-acid residues. Proteins 68(4):803–812. https:// doi.org/10.1002/prot.21396
- Pancera M, Majeed S, Ban YEA, Chen L, Huang CC, Kong L, Kwon YD, Stuckey J, Zhou TQ, Robinson JE, Schief WR, Sodroski J, Wyatt R, Kwong PD (2010) Structure of HIV-1 gp120 with gp41-interactive region reveals layered envelope architecture and basis of conformational mobility. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(3):1166–1171. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 0911004107
- Qiu J, Liang T, Wu J, Yu F, He X, Tian Y, Xie L, Jiang S, Liu S, Li L (2019) N-substituted pyrrole derivative 12m inhibits HIV-1 entry by targeting Gp41 of HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein. Front Pharmacol 10: 859. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2019.00859
- Richard J, Veillette M, Batraville LA, Coutu M, Chapleau JP, Bonsignori M, Bernard N, Tremblay C, Roger M, Kaufmann DE, Finzi A (2014) Flow cytometry-based assay to study HIV-1 gp120 specific antibodydependent cellular cytotoxicity responses. J Virol Methods 208:107–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jviromet.2014.08.003
- Richard J, Veillette M, Brassard N, Iyerc SS, Roger M, Martin L, Pazgier M, Schon A, Freire E, Routy JP, Smith AB, Park J, Jones DM, Courter JR, Melillo BN, Kaufmann DE, Hahn BH, Permar SR, Haynes BF, Madani N, Sodroski JG, Finzi A (2015) CD4 mimetics sensitize HIV-1-infected cells to ADCC. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 112(20):E2687–E2694. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1506755112
- Shrivastava I, LaLonde JM (2011) Enhanced dynamics of HIV gp120 glycoprotein by small molecule binding. Biochemistry 50(19):4173–4183. https://doi.org/10. 1021/bi2002218
- Starcich BR, Hahn BH, Shaw GM, McNeely PD, Modrow S, Wolf H, Parks ES, Parks WP, Josephs SF, Gallo RC et al (1986) Identification and characterization of conserved and variable regions in the envelope gene of HTLV-III/LAV, the retrovirus of AIDS. Cell 45(5):637–648. https://doi.org/10.1016/0092-8674(86)90778-6
- Sun Y, Li W, Liu Z (2015) Preparative isolation, quantification and antioxidant activity of dihydrochalcones from Sweet tea (Lithocarpus polystachyus Rehd.). J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci 1002: 372–378. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jchromb.2015. 08.045
- Teixeira C, Barbault F, Rebehmed J, Liu K, Xie L, Lu H, Jiang S, Fan BT, Maurel F (2008) Molecular modeling studies of N-substituted pyrrole derivatives - potential HIV-1 gp41 inhibitors. Bioorg Med Chem 16(6): 3039–3048. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2007. 12.034
- Veillette M, Desormeaux A, Medjahed H, Gharsallah NE, Coutu M, Baalwa J, Guan YJ, Lewis G, Ferrari G, Hahn BH, Haynes BF, Robinson JE, Kaufmann DE, Bonsignori M, Sodroski J, Finzi A (2014) Interaction

with cellular CD4 exposes HIV-1 envelope epitopes targeted by antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity. J Virol 88(5):2633–2644. https://doi.org/10. 1128/Jvi.03230-13

- Veillette M, Coutu M, Richard J, Batraville LA, Dagher O, Bernard N, Tremblay C, Kaufmann DE, Roger M, Finzi A (2015) The HIV-1 gp120 CD4-bound conformation is preferentially targeted by antibodydependent cellular cytotoxicity-mediating antibodies in sera from HIV-1-infected individuals. J Virol 89(1):545–551. https://doi.org/10.1128/Jvi.02868-14
- Wang Y, Lu H, Zhu Q, Jiang S, Liao Y (2010) Structurebased design, synthesis and biological evaluation of new N-carboxyphenylpyrrole derivatives as HIV fusion inhibitors targeting gp41. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 20(1):189–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl. 2009.10.139
- Wang J, Huang Y, Li K, Chen Y, Vanegas D, McLamore ES, Shen Y (2016) Leaf extract from Lithocarpus polystachyus Rehd. promote glycogen synthesis in T2DM mice. PLoS One 11(11):e0166557. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0166557
- Whitby LR, Ando Y, Setola V, Vogt PK, Roth BL, Boger DL (2011) Design, synthesis, and validation of a betaturn mimetic library targeting protein-protein and peptide-receptor interactions. J Am Chem Soc 133(26):10184–10194. https://doi.org/10.1021/ ja201878v
- Wild CT, Shugars DC, Greenwell TK, McDanal CB, Matthews TJ (1994) Peptides corresponding to a predictive alpha-helical domain of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp41 are potent inhibitors of virus infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91(21): 9770–9774. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.91.21.9770
- Yin S, Zhang X, Lai F, Liang T, Wen J, Lin W, Qiu J, Liu S, Li L (2018) Trilobatin as an HIV-1 entry inhibitor targeting the HIV-1 Gp41 envelope. FEBS Lett

592(13):2361–2377. https://doi.org/10.1002/ 1873-3468.13113

- Yoshimura K, Harada S, Shibata J, Hatada M, Yamada Y, Ochiai C, Tamamura H, Matsushita S (2010) Enhanced exposure of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 primary isolate neutralization epitopes through binding of CD4 mimetic compounds. J Virol 84(15):7558–7568. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.00227-10
- Yu F, Lu L, Liu Q, Yu X, Wang L, He E, Zou P, Du L, Sanders RW, Liu S, Jiang S (2014) ADS-J1 inhibits HIV-1 infection and membrane fusion by targeting the highly conserved pocket in the gp41 NHR-trimer. Biochim Biophys Acta 1838(5):1296–1305. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2013.12.022
- Zhao Q, Ma L, Jiang S, Lu H, Liu S, He Y, Strick N, Neamati N, Debnath AK (2005) Identification of N-phenyl-N'-(2,2,6,6-tetramethyl-piperidin-4-yl)oxalamides as a new class of HIV-1 entry inhibitors that prevent gp120 binding to CD4. Virology 339(2): 213–225. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virol.2005.06.008
- Zhou G, Ferrer M, Chopra R, Kapoor TM, Strassmaier T, Weissenhorn W, Skehel JJ, Oprian D, Schreiber SL, Harrison SC, Wiley DC (2000) The structure of an HIV-1 specific cell entry inhibitor in complex with the HIV-1 gp41 trimeric core. Bioorg Med Chem 8(9):2219–2227. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0968-0896 (00)00155-3
- Zhou G, Wu D, Hermel E, Balogh E, Gochin M (2010) Design, synthesis, and evaluation of indole compounds as novel inhibitors targeting Gp41. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 20(5):1500–1503. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl. 2010.01.111
- Zhou G, Wu D, Snyder B, Ptak RG, Kaur H, Gochin M (2011) Development of indole compounds as small molecule fusion inhibitors targeting HIV-1 glycoprotein-41. J Med Chem 54(20):7220–7231. https://doi. org/10.1021/jm200791z



The Genesis and Future Prospects of Small Molecule HIV-1 Attachment Inhibitors

Tao Wang, John F. Kadow, Nicholas A. Meanwell, and Mark Krystal

Abstract

Gp120 is a critical viral proteins required for HIV-1 entry and infection. It facilitates HIV-1 binding to target cells, human-to-human transmission, relocation of virus from mucosa to lymph nodes, cell-cell infection and syncytium formation, and the bystander effect that kills uninfected CD4+ T-cells and other human cells. Molecules that bind to gp120 can inhibit its function by stabilizing conformations of the protein, leading to the inability to infect cells, and resulting in non-permissive. Small molecule-mediated stabilization of certain conformations of gp120 may also enhance recognition of HIV-1 infected cells by neutralizing antibodies and make the virus more susceptible to effector functions such as ADCC, which could potentially be part of future cure regimens. Additionally, HIV attachment inhibitors can complex with free gp120 and potentially

N. A. Meanwell

both cytopathic effects repress from membrane-bound soluble gp120. or (RukobiaTM), Fostemsavir а phosphate prodrug of an HIV-1 attachment inhibitor that was recently approved for use in highly treatment experienced (HTE) patients with multidrug resistant HIV-1 is a first-in-class drug with a favorable safety profile that provides an additional treatment option for treatment in this population of patients with a high medical need.

Keywords

HIV-1 · Attachment · Entry · Fusion · Inhibitor

4.1 Introduction

The latest new chemical entity for the treatment of HIV-1 is fostemsavir (RukobiaTM) which received FDA approval in the U.S. in July 2020. The discovery program and early development activities were carried out at Bristol-Myers Squibb company and as a result of a business agreement, the successful late stage development work and subsequent marketing of the compound for patients was conducted by ViiV HealthCare Inc.

The Phase 3 BRIGHTE study demonstrated the benefits of fostemsavir for multidrug resistant HIV subjects. Two cohorts were evaluated by the addition of fostemsavir. The randomized cohort

T. Wang (🖂)

Beijing Kawin Technology Share-Holding Co., Beijing, PR China

e-mail: wangtao@kawin.com.cn

J. F. Kadow · M. Krystal ViiV Healthcare, Branford, CT, USA e-mail: john.f.kadow@viivhealthcare.com; mark. krystal@viivhealthcare.com

Small Molecule Drug Discovery, Bristol-Myers Squibb Research and Development, Princeton, NJ, USA e-mail: nicholas.meanwell@bms.com

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_4

consisted of subjects who had at least one but no more than two remaining active approved HIV agents. These subjects received 600 mg bid placebo, fostemsavir or while the а non-randomized cohort (subjects with no remaining fully active options) all received 600 mg fostemsavir bid. In the randomized cohort, those who received fostemsavir had a significantly greater decrease in the HIV RNA level than those who received placebo during the first 8 days and this result has been sustained through 48 weeks and longer (Kozal et al. 2020). Efficacy was also observed in the non-randomized cohort.

This drug is the first example of a mechanistically unique class of HIV entry inhibitor called an attachment inhibitor (HIV AI). HIV AIs bind to HIV gp120 and block the initial contact with human CD4⁺ T-cell, essentially interrupting the HIV life cycle at the earliest stage (Fig. 4.1) (Lin et al. 2003).

Infected CD4⁺ T-cells express gp120 on their membrane which is packaged into newly formed progeny infectious virus particles after the budding process. These viruses can then infect new CD4⁺ T-cells. However, cell-bound gp120s are also capable of mediating cell-to-cell transfection (Fig. 4.2), a second route for HIV to deliver its genetic material to uninfected CD4⁺. HIV AIs can suppress both virus–cell and cell–cell HIV infection.

4.2 Discovery and SAR of Fostemsavir-Related Series (BMS Series)

The original attachment inhibitor lead compound (BMS-'216) was discovered from a whole cell, antiviral screen of a portion (~100K compounds) of Bristol-Myers Squibb's chemical inventory (Fig. 4.3). It was the sole hit from the screen and exhibited a novel mechanism of action. BMS-'216 exhibited an EC_{50} value of 153 nM in a pseudotype assay using envelopes from the CCR5-dependent JRFL strain and CXCR4-dependent LAI strain of HIV-1, and a CC_{50} value of 339 μ M in uninfected cells (Wang et al.

2019). A subsequent combinatory effort that included a library of single position changes revealed a F atom at position 4 of the indole (BMS-'705, EC₅₀ 2.6 nM) that enhanced activity by 58-fold (Meanwell et al. 2009a). However, BMS-'705's solubility in water, and especially in common excipients, was low, and unsuccessful efforts to identify an oral formulation in the context of other properties precluded advancement. A nitrogen atom was then introduced into the indole ring to improve the solubility and metabolic stability (Wang et al. 2009a). As expected, 4-/5-/6-/ 7-azaindole analogues of BMS-'216-Me all displayed better aqueous solubility (>26-fold improvement) and metabolic stability (>2.3-fold improvement) (Wang et al. 2009a).

The addition of a MeO- group in the 7-azadole promptly produced BMS-'806 (Lin et al. 2003; Wang et al. 2003), which was advanced to firstin-man (FIM) clinical studies. Unfortunately, the targeted exposure was not achieved in the Phase I trial, presumably due to the moderate metabolic stability ($t_{1/2}$ 47 min in HLM) and permeability (Caco-2 Pc 51 nm/s) measured for the compound preclinical studies. A closely in related 6-azaindole molecule, BMS-'043, was evaluated soon after and proved to be a compound with improved preclinical characteristics $(t_{1/})$ $_2 > 100$ min in HLM, Caco-2 Pc 178 nm/s) (Wang et al. 2009a). BMS-'043 was advanced to Phase II clinical trials and the resulting virology data established proof-of-concept (POC) for the new and novel mechanism (Ho et al. 2006; Hanna et al. 2011). Several issues which precluded further advancement of BMS-'043 were that the targeted viral load drop was observed in only ~68% of patients and that this result was achieved at the relatively high dose requirement of 1.8 g of compound co-administered with a high-fat meal. Further rounds of optimization focused on addressing the abovementioned shortcomings via further modification of position 7 of the 6-azaindole. Installation of amides, aromatic rings, C-linked heteroaryl and ultimately N-linked heteroaryl substituents led to the discovery of BMS-'529 (temsavir, EC₅₀ 0.1 nM) (Wang et al. 2018). Temsavir (Nowicka-Sans et al. 2012) possessed a broader spectrum of anti-HIV activity



Fig. 4.1 HIV AI interrupts the first step of attachment to CD4

than its predecessors. The preclinical profile achieved all of the necessary safety and physicochemical properties with the exception of aqueous solubility, which appeared to be dictated by the requirements of the target. The less than desired water solubility of 0.022 mg/mL at pH = 7.4 resulted in the lower-than-dose-proportional-increases in exposure in dose-escalation PK studies. The solubility/dissolution limited absorption issue was resolved preclinically by the use of a phosphonooxymethyl prodrug strategy which resulted in the discovery of BMS-'068 (fostemsavir) (Wang et al. 2018; Nettles et al. 2012). In a subsequent Phase 3 clinical study (the BRIGHTE study), fostemsavir demonstrated a favorable safety and tolerability profile, and showed effective in this difficult to treat HTE population with a high medical need, leading to its approval as a first-in-class HIV AI (Kozal et al. 2020; Markham 2020; Lataillade et al. 2020).

The main focus of the BMS team's work was the optimization of the physicochemical properties of the (aza)indole benzamide key series described above and shown in Fig. 4.3. In addition, efforts were also spent on surveying and structure activity establishing relationships (SAR) in five regions: (A) (aza)indole core, (B) glyoxamide linker, (C) piperazine spacer, (D) benzamide moiety, and (E) a region which encompasses alterations that concomitantly change both region C and region D that could not be easily described using C or D alone (Fig. 4.4). Additional SAR has also been reported by researchers outside of Bristol-Myers Squibb.

The description of the SAR is based on published data and partially based on that



Fig. 4.2 HIV AI's interruption HIV cell-cell fusion

contained in published patent applications and granted patents where for some compounds antiviral activity is reported in categories (e.g., Category A: $EC_{50} < 1 \mu M$, etc.) and some compounds have specific EC_{50} values disclosed. In Figs. 4.5, 4.6, 4.7, 4.8, 4.9, 4.10, 4.11, and 4.12, the representative examples were selected

to highlight their unique structures or substructures.

In Region A, replacements of the (aza)indole with aromatic or heteroaromatic rings consistently maintained some level of anti-HIV-1 potency. The aromatic(hetero) rings explored were bicyclic, tricyclic, and mono-cyclic (Wang



Fig. 4.3 Discovery of fostemsavir



Fig. 4.4 Regions under investigation

et al. 2013, 2019; Lu et al. 2009; Bender et al. 2013). In general, bicyclic heteroaromatic surrogates offered the most interesting results. While monocyclic aromatics(hetero) displayed weak potency in their unsubstituted form, inclusion of a second aromatic(hetero) functionality could rescue the potency to near that of the starting indoles and azaindoles (Wang et al. 2019; Lu et al. 2009). The most impressive (aza)-indole surrogates are shown in Fig. 4.5, as antiviral potencies for (**5a** EC₅₀ 2.4 nM, **5b** EC₅₀ 0.7 nM, **5c** EC₅₀ 4.6 nM) were superior to

or competitive with BMS-'216-Me's EC_{50} of 4 nM (Fig. 4.3) (Wang et al. 2019). Similar to the (aza)indole series, an aromatic ring at position 6 in **5d** was able to increase activity >100-fold, with the EC_{50} to 0.03 nM (Wang et al. 2019). These novel series remain less studied due to the successful progression of the (aza)indole series.

A bivalent compound **5e** was prepared by dimerizing two molecules of BMS-'806. In an assay using the MT-2 cell line infected with HIV-1 IIIB virus, compound 5e exhibited an IC₅₀ value of 4.8 nM, half of that of BMS-'806 (2.3 nM) (Wang et al. 2005). The result initially seemed remarkable in that initial SAR obtained during the optimization of BMS-'216 seemed to show that the best potency was observed when the C-4 position of the 7-azaindole and indole contained small functionalities and larger groups were deleterious. In the work that identified dimer **5e**, the same expected trends for reduced potency at C-4 with increasing size were observed except for when two BMS-806 molecules were dimerized via a long water-soluble linker. The data suggested that for dimer 5e, only one of two BMS-'806 units was involved in gp120 binding, while the second BMS-'806 unit simply



Fig. 4.5 Region A. (^a The compound number or name in the original literature)



Fig. 4.6 Region B. (^a The compound number or name in the original literature)

floated around in the extracellular medium (Wang et al. 2005). The tolerance for a bulky extension at C-4 with appropriate linkage was also independently observed in the BMS-'806 derived conjugates described by others (Sect. 4.4.2).

The modifications of Region B were reported by two independent teams. Replacement of the glyoxamide linkage with a 2-methyl-2-oxocarboxamide linkage appeared to provide comparable anti-HIV-1 potency to the original glyoxamide series. Example **6a** in Fig. 4.6 exhibited an IC₅₀ value of 0.04 nM against HIV-1 fusion in a gp160 induced cell–cell fusion assay that used a Hela P4 cell line and a CHO-15 Tat10 cell line (Fenwick et al. 2005).

Another team made analogs in which the glyoxamide linker was replaced with a sulfonamide. In general, the sulfonamide substitution appeared to exhibit modestly decreased potency vs. the BMS glyoxamide series. The most potent sulfonamide derivative was 6b (Fig. 4.6), with an IC_{50} of 7 nM in an M33 assay, while the pseudotype benchmark glyoxamide derivative's IC_{50} was <5 nM in the same testing conditions (Lu et al. 2007).

In Region C, replacement of the piperazine linker was explored with a variety of diamines, including fused bicyclic diamine (Wang et al. 2014c), spiral bicyclic diamine (Wang et al. 2014d), and pyrollidine (Kadow et al. 2009) shown in Fig. 4.7. Spiral diamine derivative **7a**



Fig. 4.7 Region C. (^a The compound number or name in the original literature)



Fig. 4.8 Region D, Approach 1. (^a The compound number or name in the original literature)

(Wang et al. 2014c), fused diamine derivatives **7b** (Wang et al. 2014d) and **7c** (Wang et al. 2014d) displayed anti-HIV EC₅₀ values of 5.65 nM, 1.41 nM and 0.68 nM, respectively, in the pseudo type assay using LAI Env. Additionally, pyrrolidine compound **7d** fell into the activity category A for which the EC_{50} value was less than 1 μ M (Kadow et al. 2009).

Interestingly, another independent group also published biological data for **7c**. Against JR-CSF and B41 pseudotyped HIV-1, IC₅₀s of 0.6 nM and 2 nM, respectively, were obtained, while the



Fig. 4.9 Region D, Approach 2. (^a The compound number or name in the original literature)



Fig. 4.10 Region D, Approach 3. (^a The compound number or name in the original literature)

benchmark BMS-'529 showed 0.06 nM and 0.05 nM in the same experiments (Meuser et al. 1940).

Region D was explored extensively. Some of the strategies explored were: (1) replacement of the benzene ring by other aromatic heteroaromatic rings or non-aromatic elements, (2) carbonyl isosteres of the benzamide's carbonyl group, (3) the benzamide's carbonyl group was replaced with an aromatic or heteroaromatic ring, (4) the benzamide's carbonyl group was fused to form a bicyclic ring with either the aryl/heteroaryl ring or alternatively with the piperazine, and (5) the benzamide's amide bond was replaced with an alkene.

In Approach 1, the phenyl ring was replaced either by heteroaromatic rings such as the pyridine contained in analog **8a** (Fig. 4.8) (Meanwell et al. 2009b), or by non-aromatic cyclic rings such as the cyclohexane in **8b** and the cycloheptane in **8c** (Wang et al. 2014a). The resulting compounds furnished comparable potency (EC₅₀: **8a** 4.6 nM, **8b** 0.11 nM, **8c** 0.14 nM) in the initial pseudotype assay compared to their corresponding benzamides BMS-'705 (EC₅₀ 2.6 nM) and BMS-'529 (EC₅₀ 0.1 nM) (Meanwell et al.



Fig. 4.11 Region D, Approach 4. (^a The compound number or name in the original literature)

2009b; Wang et al. 2014a). Nitrogen containing saturated heterocyclic rings were also explored which provided ureas. The morpholine urea **8d**'s EC_{50} was reported as Category A ($EC_{50} < 1 \mu M$) (Regueiro-Ren et al. 2004).

Approach 2 explored Region D via exchange of the benzamide's carbonyl group with its bio-isosteres such as thione (Meanwell et al. 2014), oxime (Meanwell et al. 2014), enamine (Wang et al. 2009b), amidine (Wang et al. 2008a), and sulfone (Regueiro-Ren et al. 2005). As in Fig. 4.9, thione **9a** and oxime **9b** showed superior potency to BMS-'529 (EC₅₀: 0.027 nM and 0.019 nM vs. 0.1 nM) (Meanwell et al. 2014). Furthermore, examples of an enamine **9c** (EC₅₀ < 1 μ M), amidines **9d** (EC₅₀ < 0.5 μ M)



Fig. 4.12 Region D, Approach 5. (^a The compound number or name in the original literature)

and **9e** (EC50 < 0.5 μ M), and sulfone **9f** (EC₅₀ < 1 μ M) all belonged to the most active Category A. Of note, a lengthy substitution was tolerated on the amidine's nitrogen in **9e**.

Approach 3 in Region D provided potentially useful SAR. As shown in Fig. 4.10, all the examples were in the most active category A $(EC_{50} < 0.5 \mu M)$. The carbonyl group of the benzamide was able to be changed to a benzene in 10a, a mono-heterocycle in 10b, a bicyclic aromatic ring in 10c, and a saturated cycloalkane in 10d. In 10e, the distal nitrogen atom of the piperazine was transposed into the attached cyclopentane resulting in a piperidine ring rather than piperazine as the spacer. In 10f, an additional large group was attached onto the pyrazole heteroaromatic ring, implying the protein binding interface around the moiety was either flexible or there was some space in this region (Wang et al. 2010).

Retention of potency did not require the phenyl group to be attached exclusively to the 2-position of the ring appended to the piperazine. For example, potency was retained when the phenyl ring was attached to the 3-position of the middle benzene ring, as in **10g** and the 6-position of a diazabenzothiophene, as in **10h** (Wang et al. 2010).

Moreover, further studies showed the carbonyl surrogate at the 2-position could be varied. The terminal benzene was exchanged with a range of functionalities such as a cycloalkane in **10i**, a ketone in **10j**, an amide in **10k**, and a simple ether in **10l** (Wang et al. 2010).

Approach 4 explored what was effectively merging and modifying the benzamide's carbonyl group to form bicyclic rings, either via attachment to the piperazine or with the distal phenyl ring. The majority of the published anti-HIV-1 data for those compounds was expressed as potency categories in the related patents, but these in combination with some published numerical EC_{50} s shed light on the SAR (Wang et al. 2011, 2014b; Swidorski et al. 2016). Forming a new five- or six-membered ring with the piperazine linker in place of the carbonyl group, provided data which clearly showed the preference of aromatic character for retention of potency. This was exemplified by comparison of **11a** (Wang et al. 2011) and **11c** (Swidorski et al. 2016) with **11b** (Wang et al. 2011) in Fig. 4.11. Both fusedimidazole **11a** and fused-benzene **11c** were more potent than BMS-'529 in the initial pseudotype assay (EC₅₀: 0.06 nM and 0.02 nM vs. 0.1 nM). When one of the C=C bonds in the imidazole was saturated, the resulting compound **11b** was significantly weaker, with an EC₅₀ of 13 nM (Wang et al. 2011).

A similar trend was observed in **11d** and **11e**, in which the carbonyl element was infused into the distal benzene or pyridine. Both compounds were active, with the aromatic fusion in **11e** having a 10-fold advantage in potency over the non-aromatic fusion in **11d** (EC₅₀: 0.07 nM vs. 0.87 nM) (Wang et al. 2014b).

An extra benzene ring was added to the fused moiety to provide the tricyclic amidine **11f**. Its potency was more than tenfold less than the benchmark BMS-'529, but it was still potent (EC₅₀ 1.83 nM). In addition, the bulkiness of **11f**'s tricyclic amidine suggested there was room for structural modification in the region (Wang et al. 2015a).

In Approach 5, the polarized double bond character of the benzamide's amide inspired its transformation into an alkene group, which lacks the amide bond's rotatory freedom and results in a rigid sub-structure. A collection of these piperidine alkene derivatives was described in a patent application (Wang et al. 2008b). Two compounds contained in that application, BMS-'793 (12a, DS003) (Schader et al. 2012; Ketas et al. 2007; Frank and Robbiani 2011) and BMS-'251 (12b) (Marie Pancera et al. 2017; Lai et al. 2019), have been extensively studied, suggesting the significance of the piperidine alkene chemotype. Both 12a and 12b (Fig. 4.12) are discussed in more detail in Sects. 4.4.1 and 4.5. It is noteworthy that **12c** had a bulky benzyl pyrazole on the alkene, along with the distal benzene, which again implied there was sufficient space for optimization around the region (Wang et al. 2008b).

Compound **12d** explored a cyclic hydrazine isostere of the piperidine alkene, which possessed one less carbon atom and one additional nitrogen

atom in the ring. It possessed an EC₅₀ of 0.29 nM but was not pursued further (Wang et al. 2015b). Alternatively, two distal phenyl groups on C=C bond were joined to give tricyclic alkene **12e** which exhibited similar potency (EC₅₀ 0.28 nM) (Wang et al. 2017a).

An array of piperidine alkene fragments were also incorporated into the 2-methyl-2-oxocarboxamide chemotype and the example **12f** displayed an EC₅₀ < 1 μ M (Category A) (Wang et al. 2009c).

Region E covers all the variations which span over the piperazine benzamide moiety, but which could not be described by the definitions of Region A-D. The structures in this classification were very diverse, as shown in Fig. 4.13. Compound 13a was made from the reduction of C=Cbond of the corresponding alkene derivative, whilst 13b was synthesized via the cyclopropanation of its alkene counterpart (Wang et al. 2016). Analogue 13c was the regioisomer of compound 11b, with a phenyl ring appended at the 3-position (Wang et al. 2017b). 13a, 13b and **13c** all maintained sub-nM potency (EC₅₀: 0.2 nM, 0.75 nM and 0.92 nM) respectively, even though 13c was 45-fold weaker than 11b. Compound 13d contains a homo-piperidine linker rather than a piperazine or piperidine and retained potency with a double-digit pM EC_{50} (0.09 nM) (Wang et al. 2017b).

Another team reported data for the phenyl ketone analog **13e**, which was devoid of the nitrogen of the benzamide. **13e** was tested against JR-CSF, B41, and HxBc2 pseudo typed HIV-1, showing IC₅₀s of 3 nM, 7 nM, and 9 nM, respectively (Tuyishime et al. 2016). The significance of **13e** was that it had multiple freely rotatable C–C bonds and enjoyed much greater entropy than the benzamide analogs. Due to this result, the investigators advocated that there was opportunity for the next-level innovations beyond modifications of the glyoxamide moiety.

4.3 Alternate Chemotypes for Targeting gp120 Unrelated to Keto Amides

Several betulinic acid derivatives with broad subtype coverage were reported to target gp120 (Lai et al. 2008). Structure **14a** (Fig. 4.13) inhibited 25 HIV-1 clinical isolates of clades A, B, and C with an average IC₅₀ of 506 nM. **14a** was proposed to bind to the V3 loop of gp120.

Another report described the gp120 antagonist **14b**, which displayed IC_{50} values of 63–170 nM against a panel of 56 HIV-1 pseudoviruses, covering clades A, A/D, A2/D, CRF01_AE, CRF02_AG, CRF13_cpx, B, C, D, and D/A. **14b** appeared to possess pan-subtype coverage (Fig. 4.14) (Curreli et al. 2018, 2020).

The CD4 mimics (CD4mcs), exemplified by JP-III-48 (14c) and BNM-III-170 (14d), exhibited somewhat complex virology data. They interacted with gp120 trimers with biphasic dose-response curves, showing dose-dependent activation and inactivation of HIV-1 infection. The proposed mechanism of action of these compounds was that gp120 was activated and could bind to receptor when one CD4mc was bound to one gp120 monomer within the trimer, but was inactivated when three CD4mcs occupied three cavities of one Env trimer. In addition to those two scenarios, when two CD4mcs complexed with one Env trimer, the infection of CD4⁺ CCR5⁺ T-cells was inhibited, but the infection of CD4⁻ CCR5⁺ T-cells was enhanced (Madani et al. 2017). Nevertheless, in the singleround pseudotype assay against YU, JRFL, AD8, and AMLV HIV-1 envelopes, 14c and 14d, respectively, exhibited IC₅₀ values of 1.3/ 1.9 µM, 30.6/13.3 µM, 6.7/6.4 µM and >100/ $>100 \mu$ M. Recently, (S)-MCG-IV-210 (14e) was uncovered as a new class of CD4mc with a profile distinct from the 14c/14d series (Ding et al. 2019; Grenier et al. 2020).



Fig. 4.13 Region E. (^a The compound number or name in the original literature)



4.4 Application of HIV gp120 Inhibitors

4.4.1 As Microbicides

The best possible course against any viral infection is prevention, fending off the virus's invasion at the earliest possible step. General types of prevention include vaccines, microbicides, or drug treatments (Pre-exposure Prophylaxis, or PrEP). An effective HIV-1 vaccine has not been realized and remains a strategy of great interest. PrEP, uses HIV drugs to prevent HIV infection. Daily oral pill regimens are approved for PrEP and recently, monthly intramuscular injections of cabotegravir have shown superiority over daily pills in two clinical studies, HPTN 083 and HPTN 084 (https://www.hptn.org/news-andevents/press-releases/hptn-083-studydemonstrates-superiority-cabotegravir-preven tion-hiv, https://www.hptn.org/news-and-events/ press-releases/hptn-084-study-demonstrates-supe riority-of-cab-la-to-oral-tdfftc-for). HIV Microbicide is another effective approach to preventing HIV infection. It is known that HIV-1 crosses the human body surface barriers and that uptake occurs by the Langerhans cells in the epithelium and by dendritic cells in the stroma. The interactions between the host cells and virus involve HIV-1 gp120. It was shown HIV AIs' ability to block HIV-1's uptake by skin cells (Nuttall et al. 2007), and, recent in vitro models using on an HIV AI from the BMS series, BMS-'793 (12a), illustrated the potential of this class of molecules to be used in PrEP. (Herrera et al. 2021).

Initial PrEP studies used BMS-'806, which was evaluated for its ability to protect macaques from vaginal SHIV infection, alone or with C52L (a gp41 inhibitor) and/or CMPD167 (a CCR5 antagonist), which were two other mechanistically distinct types of HIV entry inhibitors. BMS-'806 demonstrated moderate efficacy when used alone, 6 out 8 animals avoided infection when BMS-'806 was dosed at 5.5 mM. The efficacy was dramatically improved in combinations, with 100% protection (three animals) when 5.5 mM of BMS-806 was mixed with CMPD167 (5.0 mM) and C52L (1.5 mM) (Veazey et al. 2005).

Results of studies using BMS-'793 (Schader et al. 2012), showed it to be a much more potent analogue of BMS-'806 as a potential microbicide, either alone or in combination with other types of HIV entry inhibitors (C52L, CMPD167 and CXCR4 ligand AMD3465), against an array of subtypes A-G clinical isolates (25 primary R5, 12 X4 and 7 R5X4 strains). Replication in human donor lymphocytes was inhibited 84% with R5 isolates, 58% with X4 isolates and 14% with R5X4 isolates, by BMS-'793 at a concentration of 1 µM. When BMS-'793 was used in combinations with C52L or CMPD167 or AMD3465, 100% inhibition was consistently achieved (Ketas et al. 2007). Additional studies reported inhibition of dendritic cell-driven HIV-1 infection, the main mechanism for HIV-1 mucosal transmission, using BMS-'793, T1249 (a gp41 inhibitor) and CMPD167. Under all the experimental conditions, BMS-'793 appeared to be the strongest inhibitor. In particular, BMS-'793 was significantly more potent than CMPD167 in preventing infection of DCs (Frank and Robbiani 2011). More recent studies in tissue explant and trans-infection models in combination with a fusion inhibitor confirmed it's potential as an agent for PrEP (Herrera et al. 2021). Currently, BMS-793 is in development by the International Partnership for Microbicide (IPM) as a microbicide candidate in the form of a vaginal tablet. Its Phase I study (IPM 042), a randomized, doubleblinded, dose-escalating trial of HIV-negative healthy female participants, to evaluate safety, pharmacokinetics (PK) and pharmacodynamics (PD) was completed.

A molecule of another class of HIV AIs, CD4mc derivative JP-III-48, was evaluated for its ability to prevent HIV-1 vaginal transmission in bone marrow-liver-thymus (BLT) humanized mice. JP-III-48 was capable of inhibiting 100% of HIV-1 infections in experiments where 300 μ M of JP-III-48 and JR-CSF virus were applied together. At a higher concentration of 3000 μ M, 100% inhibition was achieved when JP-III-48 was administered 30 min prior to the HIV-1 challenge (Princiotto et al. 2018).

The same team also challenged monkeys with a simian-human immunodeficiency virus (SHIV) via the intrarectal route to assess protection by BNM-III-170, another CD4mc. BNM-III-170 had been shown to bind to Env trimer and induced conformational changes which exposed epitopes The immunorecognized by non-bNAbs. protection in the cohort of gp120 (as immunogen) plus BNM-III-170 was 100% at week 14 and 75% at week 18, while the placebo group of gp120 plus DMSO provided 0% protection at week 9 (Madani et al. 2019).

4.4.2 As Target Recognition Element in Conjugates

The concept of using small molecule warheads to direct antibody recruiting molecules (ARM) to gp160-expressing cells has been explored to assess the potential to treat HIV-1 infection. HIV AIs were tethered to antibody recruiting elements such as a dinitrophenyl (DNP) group. Anti-DNP antibodies, which naturally occur at preexisting concentrations in the blood stream, were directed to gp160-bound viral particles and cells. Compound 15a was able to disrupt the interaction between HIV gp120 and a CD4⁺ T-cell, and to kill gp120-expressing cells via complement-dependent cytotoxicity (CDC). At 30 μ M, compound **15a** (Fig. 4.15) was capable of killing ~20% of HIV-Env-expressing CHO cells (Parker et al. 2009). Later, the second generation ARM 15b eliminated ~30% and ~70% of HIV-1 Env (JRFL)-expressing HEK293T cells at a concentration of 30 μ M and 60 μ M, respectively (Parker et al. 2014). It appears a more robust immune response will be needed to make this approach viable.

An alternative approach to recruiting antibodies used covalently linked HIV AIs (e.g., BMS-'806 and BMS-'043) and mAb 38C2 Fabs to generate multi-valent gp120 binders. Exploration of linking strategies determined that a 7-position linker strategy such as that used in the BMS-'043 derived programmed antibody

15c performed best, with an IC_{50} value of 128.6 nM in a single-round neutralization assay using U87.CD4.CCR5 cells and the HIV-1 JRFL strain. The research demonstrated the ability of HIV AIs to be used to create bivalent binders. The authors stated that further assessment of 15c was warranted since the approach was also designed to use the small molecule for localization but have the conjugate provide improved properties such as pharmacokinetics and half-life since it was anticipated those properties would be defined by the antibody. Furthermore, Fc engineering of the antibodies could optimize the conjugates ability to potentially elicit antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC), antibody-dependent cellular phagocytosis (ADCP) or complement dependent cytotoxicity (CDC), to enhance specific destruction of infected cells (Sato et al. 2013).

Another approach to selectively kill HIV infected cells was to link cell killing or cytotoxic agents to HIV AIs. HIV AIs were used to direct the toxic agent to gp160-expressing cells, which was expected to provide selective killing of HIV infected cells (Spiegel and Parker 2017). One example **15d** demonstrated a consistent ~10% gp160-selective toxicity in an assay using a single addition of drug, while multiple additions increased gp160-selective toxicity to ~35%. Given the excellent safety of current HIV regimens, considerable progress will need to be made if cell killing agent delivery approaches are to become viable.

4.4.3 As Immuno-Protectants or Immuno-Stimulators

It is known that not all HIV-1 viral particles are infectious. The infectious viral particles (VPs) carry out their replication by invading human CD4⁺ T-cells and producing off-spring. The defective, non-infectious viral like particles (VLPs) that constitute the majority of gp120 particles also interact with uninfected CD4⁺ T-cells, CD8⁺ T-cell and NK cells. The cytotoxicity of gp120 in these interactions manifests itself in multiple ways. For example, binding of VLPs to some cells can induce apoptosis or



Fig. 4.15 HIV AI conjugates. (^a The compound number or name in the original literature)

initiate ADCC effects against these immune cells. This killing of what appear to be bystander, non-HIV infected CD4⁺ T-cells contributes to the diminished CD4 counts found in HIV-1 patients.

Early work showed VLPs induced the loss of CD4⁺ T-cells. VLPs with Env initiated CD4⁺ T-cell apoptosis in a dose-dependent manner, while VLPs without Env had no effect on apoptosis. Because HIV AIs bind to gp120, regardless of whether it is on VPs or VLPs, AIs have the capacity to inhibit bystander killing of uninfected CD4⁺ T-cells. In one study, the potency against the NL₄₋₃ strain and the anti-apoptotic potency against VLPs packaged with NL₄₋₃ Env of HIV were evaluated with entry inhibitors BMS-'806, BMS-'043, soluble CD4 (sCD4), AMD-3100 (a competitive inhibitor of gp120 binding to the co-receptor CXCR4) and T-20 (a peptide anti-HIV fusion inhibitor) (Alexander et al. 2009). BMS-'806 and BMS'-043 demonstrated similar EC_{50} values in both the antiviral (2.9 nM and 17.4 nM) and anti-apoptotic (5.8 nM and 11.7 nM) assays. In comparison, sCD4 had an eightfold difference (12.4 nM vs. 98.1 nM) and T-20 showed a 24-fold divergence (22.4 nM vs. 548 nM), whilst AMD-3100 displayed equal potencies (10.8 nM vs. 8.8 nM). The conclusions were that HIV AIs are potent inhibitors of T-cell deletion, and secondly that the IV AI's antiviral and anti-apoptotic effects

may share a common mechanism, presumably by preventing binding of the gp120 protein to its cell surface CD4 receptor.

Immunologically, gp120 can also deregulate an immune response, as for example by blocking T-Cell activation and contributing to viral escape. One of the main mechanisms of HIV's immune evasion is to acquire mutations in gp120 that lead to heterogenic and interconverting conformations not easily recognized by antibodies. It has also been postulated that mutations in gp120 that reduce susceptibility to HIV attachment inhibitors may stabilize epitopes and enhance antibody neutralization. This hypothesis was explored in relatively early work on AIs and showed mutations selected by HIV AI treatments could increase susceptibility of certain HIV variants to broadly neutralizing antibodies (Zhou et al. 2010). Three escape mutants of LAI virus selected by an early HIV AI contained one of the following mutations: F423Y, an amino acid located in gp120-CD4 binding pocket, and I595F or K655E, both of which are found in gp41 ectodomain. As anticipated, BMS-'043 displayed a loss in potency against the three mutants with EC_{50} values of 10.9 nM (F423Y), 19.0 nM (I595F), and 6.06 nM (K655E), compared to 0.98 nM for the wild-type virus. The potency of two bNAbs antibodies, 2F5 and 4E10, were increased by >9fold against these mutant viruses. The EC_{50} values for inhibition by 2F5 were 1.88 µg/mL,

0.06 µg/mL, 0.22 µg/mL and 0.02 µg/mL against the wild-type, mutant F423Y, mutant I595F and mutant K655E, respectively. The EC₅₀ values for inhibition by 4E10 were 9.29 µg/mL, 0.72 µg/ mL, 0.27 µg/mL and 0.22 µg/mL against the wild-type, F423Y, I595F and K655E, respectively. As controls, HIV entry inhibitors AMD-3100 and Enfuvirtide (T-20) did not show any differential inhibition against the variant viruses.

Recent studies by another team investigated the effects of combining temsavir and anti-HIV-1 antibodies (1:1 molar ratio) against a HIV ADA pseudotyped virus (Zhang et al. 2019). Synergy was observed between temsavir and 5 out of 7 CD4 binding site (CD4bs)-targeting bNAbs. The CD4bs-targeting bNAbs combinations were able to maintain IC₅₀ values under 0.45 nM. Moreover, all the bNAbs, including those which targeted gp120's CD4 binding site, gp120's V1V2 segment, gp120's V3 loop, and gp41gp120 interface, were potent vs. virus containing temsavir's key escape mutants, such as M426L, S375M, M426L/M434I, M426L/M475I and S375M/M434I. For example, the S375M/M434I mutations decreased temsavir's IC₅₀ from 0.14 nM to 29.58 nM. All eleven bNAbs demonstrated IC50 values against the S375M/ M434I variant with values of 0.001-0.23 nM.

Mechanistically, HIV AIs are now believed to stabilize the closed conformation of gp120, which prevents access to gp120 conformations permissive for binding to the CD4 receptor. The closed conformation is also thought to be the most efficient conformation for induction and binding of bNAbs. The open conformation of gp120 trimer, which is permissible for binding to CD4 receptor on cells, also is more susceptibility to the binding of non-neutralizing Abs. The binding of non-neutralizing Abs could compete with bNAb binding, effectively inhibiting neutralization. Recent studies show how temsavir constrains the conformation change of the gp120 trimer when presented either in a soluble form or a membrane-bound mode. The stabilized Env trimers remained constrained in the pre-CD4 binding closed form and the immunogenicity of select Env immunogens were improved (Alam et al. 2020).

In contrast, the CD4mc inhibitors bound to gp120 induce the Env to convert to the open form and uncover conserved regions for non-neutralizing Abs to bind. These antibodies ADCCnon-neutralizing trigger mediated killing of HIV-1 infected cells (Richard et al. 2015, 2017). For instance, JP-III-48 (14c) increased the percentage of ADCC-mediated killing of wild-type HIV-1 infected primary CD4⁺ T-cells from ~ 2 to 8% (Richard et al. 2015). In a FACS-based ADCC assay of killing infected p24+ cells, at 50 mM concentration, BNM-III-170 (14d) and (S)-MCG-IV-210 (14e) enhanced the ADCC effect from 5% to 14% and 10%, respectively (Ding et al. 2019; Grenier et al. 2020). The key questions to be addressed in this area of research is whether enhanced levels of ADCC-mediated cell killing can be attained and will they be sufficient to provide a physiologically relevant impact.

4.4.4 As Agents Against Cytopathic and Non-cytopathic Effects of gp120

The cytopathic effects of gp120 are not specific towards CD4⁺ T-cell and other immune cells, as the effects are more widespread (Levy 2007). Neuronal cells, tubular epithelial cells, cardiac myocytes and endothelial cells, among others, can be damaged in the presence of bystander effects elicited by gp120 binding to CD4 present on many different cell types.

There are also numerous deleterious effects reported within cells that express gp160. Among the effects attributed to its expression are the release of calcium on mucosal surfaces, compromising integrity and enhancing monocyte migration across the blood-brain barrier, induction of pro-inflammatory cytokine release and blocking the endogenous GHRH receptor. Pathophysiological effects attributed to HIV include dementia, nephropathy, cardiomyopathy, enteropathy encephalitis, pain, and wasting, all of which may be observed in HIV-1 infected patients and may be exacerbated by the expression of gp160 (Levy 2007).

The ability of HIV AIs to bind to accessible gp160 expressed on envelope or surfaces provides considerable potential for drugs with this mechanism to improve the quality of life. For instance, the protection of neuronal cell apoptosis induced by HIV VLP was reported. In the study, two neuronal cell lines, SH-SY5Y and BE (2)-M17, were CD4⁻, CCR5⁺ and CXCR4⁺, which suggested that virus could not infect these cells due to lack of CD4. BMS-'806, BMS-'043, sCD4, TAK779 (a maraviroc-like molecule that binds to CCR5) and T-20, all HIV entry inhibitors, were assessed against the impact of HIV-1 VLP's cell killing in the SH-SY5Y and BE(2)-M17 cells. EC₅₀s of BMS-'806 and BMS-'043 were 14.7 nM and 11.3 nM against SH-SY5Y killing and 17.5 nM and 10.6 nM against BE(2)-M17 killing, respectively. sCD4 had a similar protecting capacity, whilst TAK779 and T-20 showed no effect. It was concluded that HIV gp120 was capable of interacting with and eliminating neuronal cells in a CD4-independent manner. The mechanism is believed to be distinct from that involved in the viral entry process. Thus, it was postulated that HIV AIs may protect neuronal cells from gp120's cytopathic effects (Zhang et al. 2010). The actual benefits of fostemsavir in reducing the effects caused by VLPs or noninfective HIV particles, if clinically significant, should become more evident with expanded clinical experience and use.

4.5 Future Directions

Fostemsavir is the culmination of considerable preclinical optimization and sustained development efforts. An extended-release formulation of this prodrug enabled the twice daily dosing schedule (BID), which was ultimately pursued to maximize the chances of success in development for HTE patients, despite the fact that early clinical trials demonstrated the potential feasibility of daily (QD) dosing. Critical for its continued development has been the excellent safety profile displayed by fostemsavir and the optimization of the process chemistry and manufacturing processes. Substantive efforts were made to identify a HIV attachment inhibitor with even better properties but at this point in time, none have been disclosed to be in active development (Brown et al. 2013).

A hypothetical next generation AI could offer expanded utility to patients if ever pursued and realized. Once daily (QD) oral dosing or longacting injectable (LAI) molecules could offer decreased frequency of dosing. Increasing the intrinsic $t_{1/2}$ or potency beyond that of temsavir would help achieve these goals as might additional application of slow release technologies.

In addition, the selected dose of AIs is dependent on covering the minimum effective concentration of as broad a range of HIV-1 virus clades and subtypes as feasible. Since gp120 envelope possesses sequence variability in a number of regions, pre-existing heterogeneity has been reported to result in a wide range of susceptability (Soulie et al. 2013; Charpentier et al. 2012; Fofana et al. 2015; Alessandri-Gradt et al. 2018; Lepore et al. 2020; Bouba et al. 2020). However, in a recently published study using a Phenosense assay, 1337 individual envelopes encompassing 20 different HIV-1 subtypes were examined for their susceptibility to temsavir (Gartland et al. 2021). While there was variability in susceptibility observed within all subtypes, against the majority of tested viruses, temsavir was highly potent, with most viruses exhibiting $IC_{50}s < 10$ nM. An exception was CRF01_AE viruses, where all five isolates examined exhibited $IC_{50}s > 100$ nM. The spectrum and potency of temsavir is broad but because it was originally optimized vs. the HIV-1 B subtype, it does not cover every subtype such as, noted above, genotype CRF01 AE. Gp120 is heavily and nonuniformly glycosylated and is highly flexible and conformationally mobile. It is possible that a recently emerging better understanding of the exact mode of binding to gp120 and its ligands will help in further refining potential future generations of gp120 binders. For example, X-ray co-crystal structures of a number of AI analogs including gp120 BMS-'806, + gp120 + temsavir and gp120 + BMS-'251 have recently been reported, which may result in new insights for rational design improvements (Marie Pancera et al. 2017; Lai et al. 2019). Moreover, one of the analogs, BMS-'251 and temsavir were screened against 208 HIV-1 strains in a cellular assay, with BMS-251's potency enhanced versus some less susceptible HIV-1 viruses from clades Α, CRF01 AE, CRF02 AG, B. CRF07_BC, C, and G (Lai et al. 2019). The IC_{50} geometric means were >40 nM for temsavir and <2 nM for BMS-'251. Specifically for the CRF01_AE subtype, BMS-'251's IC₅₀s against four isolates were 730 nM, 89 nM, 471 nM and 32 nM. in comparison with temsavir's >20,000 nM, 6210 nM, > 20,000 nM and 5840 nM, respectively (Lai et al. 2019). The study demonstrates that improving the pan-subtype coverage is achievable in vitro if it could be incorporated into a molecule with an excellent drug-like profile. HIV AIs with an expanded pan-subtype coverage would potentially enable a better microbicide for HIV prevention in the absence of vaccines but realistically only if the synthesis was much shorter and less complex than that of fostemsavir. If a long-acting injectable formulation of an AI were discovered, it is possible it could find use in PrEP regimens.

Considering the recent approval of fostemsavir, there has not been time yet for definitive studies looking to see if fostemsavir will have at clinically meaningful positive additive or synergistic effects on the actions of therapeutic antibodies or bNAbs. Positive data in this arena may suggest a potential role in regimens moving closer to realizing a functional cure. The potential for using AIs for targeting and eradicating HIV infected cells has been demonstrated so if further optimization of the conjugation strategies for delivery of immunological or other specific mediators of killing those cells are realized, they could also potentially be useful in future cure regimens (Sloan et al. 2015).

4.6 Conclusions

The discovery of agents that target the HIV viral envelope gp120 has been fruitful and there is still

potential for further treatment advances. The recent approval of fostemsavir (RUKOBIATM) has provided an important new option in the treatment of HTE HIV patients and clinical experience and expanded usage should further inform about potential other benefits in the future. In addition to AIs, CD4 mimics, agents that target other regions of gp120, and conjugates of these small molecules designed to elicit specific killing of HIV selected cells all offer the potential for utility in regimen's that deplete reservoir or move closer to realizing HIV cure.

References

- Alam SM, Cronin K, Parks R, Anasti K, Ding H, Go EP, Desaire H, Eaton A, Montefiori D, Sodroski J, Kappes J, Haynes BF, Saunders KO (2020) J Virol 94:e00958
- Alessandri-Gradt E, Charpentier C, Leoz M, Mourez T, Descamps D, Plantier J-C (2018) J Antimicrob Chemother 73:2716
- Alexander L, Zhang S, McAuliffe B, Connors D, Zhou N, Wang T, Agler M, Kadow JF, Lin P-F (2009) Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53:4726
- Bender JA, Yang Z, Eggers B, Gong Y-F, Lin P-F, Parker DD, Rahematpura S, Zheng M, Meanwell NA, Kadow JF (2013) Bioorg Med Chem Lett 23:218
- Bouba Y, Berno G, Fabeni L, Carioti L, Salpini R, Aquaro S, Svicher V, Federico Perno CF, Ceccherini-Silberstein F, Santoro MM (2020) J Antimicrob Chemother 75:1778
- Brown J, Chien C, Timmins P, Dennis A, Doll W, Sandefer E, Page R, Nettles RE, Zhu L, Grasela D (2013) J Pharm Sci 102:1742
- Charpentier C, Larrouy L, Visseaux B, Roland Landman R, Marine Levittas M, Storto A, Damond F, Yazdanpanah Y, Yeni P, Brun-Vezinet F, Descamps D (2012) J Antimicrob Chemother 67:1459
- Curreli F, Belov DS, Kwon YD, Ramesh R, Furimsky AM, O'Loughlin K, Byrge PC, Iyer LV, Mirsalis JC, Kurkin AV, Altieri A, Debnath AK (2018) Eur J Med Chem 154:367
- Curreli F, Ahmed S, Victor SMB, Iusupov IR, Belov DS, Markov PO, Kurkin AV, Altieri A, Debnath AK (2020) J Med Chem 63:1724
- Ding S, Grenier MC, Tolbert WD, Vezina D, Sherburn R, Richard J, Prevost J, Chapleau J-P, Gendron-Lepage G, Medjehed H, Abrams C, Sodroski J, Pazgier M, Smith AB III, Fenzi A (2019) J Viol 93: e01325–e01319
- Fenwick DR, Middleton DR, Stephenson PT, Tran T-D, Williams DH (2005) WO-2015111094, 22 Dec 2005
- Fofana DB, Charpentier C, Marga AI, Lambert-Niclot S, Sayon S, Desire N, Simon A, Yazdanpanah Y,

Katlama C, Descamps D, Calvez V, Marcelin AG, Soulie C (2015) J Antimicrob Chemother 70:130

- Frank I, Robbiani M (2011) J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 56:204
- Gartland M, Zhou N, Stewart E, Pierce A, Clark A, Ackerman P, Llamoso C, Lataillade M, Krystal M (2021) J Antimicrob Chemother 76:648
- Grenier MC, Ding S, Vezina D, Chapleau J-P, Tolbert WD, Sherburn R, Schon A, Somisetti S, Abrams C, Pazgier M, Fenzi A, Smith AB III (2020) ACS Med Chem Lett 11:371
- Hanna GJ, Lalezari J, Hellinger JA, Wohl DA, Nettles R, Persson A, Krystal M, Lin P-F, Colonno R, Grasela DM (2011) Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55:722
- Herrera C, Harman S, Aldon Y, Rogers P, Armanasco N, Ziprin P, Stieh D, Nuttall J, Shattock R (2021) J AIDS. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAD.00000000002974. Ahead-of-Print
- Ho H-T, Fan L, Nowicka-Sans B, McAuliffe B, Li C-B, Yamanaka GA, Zhou N, Fang H, Dicker I, Dalterio R, Gong Y-F, Wang T, Yin Z, Ueda Y, Matiskella JD, Kadow JF, Clapham P, Robinson J, Colonno RJ, Lin P-FJ (2006) Virology 80:4017
- Kadow JF, Xue QM, Wang T, Zhang Z, Meanwell NA (2009) U.S. 7,531,552, 12 May 2009
- Ketas TJ, Schader SM, Zurita J, Teo E, Polonis V, Lu M, Klasse PJ, Moore JP (2007) Virology 364:431
- Kozal M, Aberg J, Pialoux G, Cahn P, Thompson M, Molina J-M, Grinsztejn B, Diaz R, Castagna A, Kumar P, Latiff G, DeJesus E, Gummel M, Gartland M, Pierce A, Ackerman P, Llamoso C, Lataillade M (2020) N Engl J Med 382:1232
- Lai W, Huang L, Ho P, Li Z, Montefiori D, Chin-Ho Chen C-H (2008) Antimicrob Agents Chemother 52:128
- Lai Y-T, Wang T, Druz A, O'Dell S, Cheung CS, Gwo-Yu Chuang G-Y, Dongjun Peng D, Yang Y, Zhang B, Herschhorn A, Sodroski JG, Doria-Rose NA, Mascola JR, Langley DR, Kwong PD (2019) Nat Commun 10: 47
- Lataillade M, Lalezari JP, Kozal M, Aberg JA, Pialoux G, Cahn P, Thompson M, Molina J-M, Moreno S, Grinsztejn B, Diaz RS, Castagna A, Kumar PN, Latiff GH, Jesus ED, Wang M, Chabria S, Garland M, Pierce A, Ackerman P, Llamoso C (2020) Lancet HIV 7:e740
- Lepore L, Fabrizio C, Bavaro DF, Milano E, Volpe A, Lagioia A, Angarano G, Saracino A, Monno L (2020) J Antimicrob Chemother 75:1580
- Levy JA (2007) HIV and the pathogenesis of AIDs. ASM Press, Washington, DC
- Lin P-F, Blair WS, Wang T, Spicer TP, Guo Q, Zhou N, Gong Y-F, Wang HH, Rose R, Yamanaka GA, Robinson BS, Li C-B, Kimel BJ, Fang H, Demers G, Deminie C, Fridell RA, Yang Z, Zadjura LM, Meanwell NA, Colonno RJ (2003) Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:11013
- Lu R-J, Tucker JA, Zinevitch T, Kirichenko O, Konoplev V, Kuznetsova S, Sviridov S, Pickens J,

Tandel S, Brahmachary E, Yang Y, Wang J, Freel S, Fisher S, Sullivan A, Zhou J, Stanfield-Oakley S, Greenberg M, Bolognesi D, Bray B, Koszalka B, Jeffs P, Khasanov A, Ma Y-A, Jeffries C, Liu C, Proskurina T, Zhu T, Chucholowski A, Li R, Sexton C (2007) J Med Chem 50:6535

- Lu R-J, Tucker JA, Pickens J, Ma Y-A, Zinevitch T, Kirichenko O, Konoplev V, Kuznetsova S, Sviridov S, Brahmachary E, Khasanov A, Mikel C, Yang Y, Liu C, Wang J, Freel S, Fisher S, Sullivan A, Zhou J, Stanfield-Oakley S, Baker B, Sailstad J, Greenberg M, Bolognesi D, Bray B, Koszalka B, Jeffs P, Jeffries C, Chucholowski A, Sexton C (2009) J Med Chem 52:4481
- Madani N, Princiotto AM, Zhao C, Jahanbakhshsefidi F, Mertens M, Herschhorn A, Melillo B, Smith AB III, Sodroski J (2017) J Viol 91:e01880–e01816
- Madani N, Princiotto AM, Mach L, Ding S, Prevost J, Richard J, Hora B, Sutherland L, Zhao CA, Conn BP, Bradley T, Moody MA, Melillo B, Finzi A, Haynes BF, Smith AB III, Santra A, Sodroski J (2019) Nat Commun 10:47
- Marie Pancera M, Lai Y-T, Bylund T, Aliaksandr Druz A, Narpala S, O'Dell S, Arne Schön A, Bailer RT, Chuang G-Y, Geng H, Louder MK, Rawi R, Soumana DI, Finzi A, Herschhorn A, Madani N, Sodroski J, Freire E, Langley DR, Mascola JR, McDermott AB, Kwong PD (2017) Nat Chem Biol 13:1115
- Markham A (2020) Drugs 80:1485
- Meanwell NA, Wallace OB, Wang H, Deshpande M, Pearce BC, Trehan A, Yeung K-P, Qiu Z, Wright JJK, Robinson BA, Gong Y-F, Wang H-GH, Blair WS, Shi P-Y, Lin P-F (2009a) Bioorg Med Chem Lett 19:5136
- Meanwell NA, Wallace OB, Wang H, Milind Deshpande M, Pearce BC, Trehan A, Yeung K-S, Qiu Z, Wright JJK, Robinson BA, Gong Y-F, Wang H-GH, Blair WS, Shi P-Y, Pin-Fang Lin P-F (2009b) Bioorg Med Chem Lett 19:5136
- Meanwell NA, Wang T, Zhang Z, Yin Z, Hamann LG, Kadow JF (2014) U.S. 8,685,982, 1 April 2014
- Meuser ME, Murphy MB, Rashad AA, Cocklin S (1940) Molecules 2018:23
- Nettles RE, Schurmann D, Zhu L, Stonier M, Huang S-P, Chang I, Chien C, Krystal M, Wind-Rotolo M, Ray N, Hanna GJ, Bertz R, Grasela D (2012) J Infect Dis 206: 1002
- Nowicka-Sans B, Gong Y-F, McAuliffe B, Dicker I, Ho H-T, Zhou N, Eggers B, Lin P-F, Yamanaka GA, Ray N, Wind-Rotolo M, Zhu L, Majumdar A, Stock D, Lataillade M, Hanna GJ, Matiskella JD, Ueda Y, Wang T, Kadow JF, Meanwell NA, Krystal M (2012) Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56:3498
- Nuttall J, Romano J, Douville K, Galbreath C, Nel A, Heyward W, Mitchnick M, Walker S, Rosenberg Z (2007) Infect Dis Clin N Am 21:219
- Parker CG, Domaoal RA, Anderson KS, Spiegel DA (2009) J Am Chem Soc 131:16392
- Parker CG, Dahlgren MK, Tao RN, Li DT, Douglass EF Jr, Shoda T, Jawanda N, Spasov KA, Lee S, Zhou N, Domaoal RA, Sutton RE, Anderson KS, Krystal M, Jorgensena WL, Spiegel DA (2014) Chem Sci 5:2311
- Princiotto AM, Vrbanac VD, Melillo B, Park J, Tager AM, Smith AB III, Sodroski J, Madani N (2018) J Infect Dis 218:471
- Regueiro-Ren A, Xue QM, Kadow JF, Taylor M (2004) WO 2004/011425, 5 Feb 2004
- Regueiro-Ren A, Xue QM, Kadow JF, Taylor M (2005) U.S. 6,900,206, 31 May 2005
- Richard J, Veillette M, Brassard N, Lyer SS, Roger M, Martin L, Pazgier M, Schon A, Freire E, Routy J-P, Smith AB III, Park J, Jones DM, Courter JR, Melillo BN, Kaufmann DE, Hahn BH, Permar SR, Haynes BF, Madani N, Sodroski J, Finzi A (2015) Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 112:E2687
- Richard J, Ding S, Finzi A (2017) AIDS Res Ther 14:42
- Sato S, Inokuma T, Otsubo N, Burton DR, Barbas KF III (2013) ACS Med Chem Lett 4:460
- Schader SM, Colby-Germinario SP, Quashie PK, Oliveira M, Ibanescu R-I, Moisi D, Mesplede T, Wainbeig MA (2012) Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56:4257
- Sloan DD, Lam C-YK, Irrinki A, Liu L, Tsai A, Pace CS, Kaur J, Murry JP, Balakrishnan M, Moore PA, Johnson S, Nordstrom JL, Cihlar T, Koenig S (2015) PLoS Pathog 11:1
- Soulie C, Lambert-Niclot S, Bocar Fofana DB, Fourati S, Ait-Arkoub Z, Sayon S, Simon A, Christine Katlama C, Calvez V, Marcelin A-G (2013) J Antimicrob Chemother 68:1243
- Spiegel DA, Parker C (2017) U.S. 9,745,334, 29 Aug 2017
- Swidorski JJ, Liu Z, Yin Z, Wang T, Carini DJ, Rahematpura S, Zheng M, Johnson K, Zhang S, Lin P-F, Parker DD, Li W, Meanwell NA, Hamann LG, Regueiro-Ren A (2016) Bioorg Med Chem Lett 26:160
- Tuyishime M, Rae Lawrence R, Cocklin S (2016) Bioorg Med Chem Lett 26:228
- Veazey RS, Klasse PJ, Schader SM, Hu Q, Ketas TJ, Lu M, Marx PA, Dufour J, Colonno RJ, Shattock RJ, Springer MS, Moore JP (2005) Nature 438:99
- Wang T, Zhang Z, Wallace OB, Deshpande M, Fang H, Yang Z, Zadjura LM, Tweedie DL, Huang S, Zhao F, Ranadive S, Robinson BS, Gong Y-F, Ricarrdi K, Spicer TP, Deminie C, Rose R, Blair WS, Lin P-F, Colonno RJ, Meanwell NA (2003) J Med Chem 46: 4236
- Wang J, Le N, Heredia A, Song H, Redfield R, Wang LX (2005) Org Biomol Chem 3:1781
- Wang T, Kadow JF, Meanwell NA, Zhang Z, Yin Z, James CA, Ruediger EH, Pearce BC (2008a) U.S. 7,396,830, 8 July 2008
- Wang T, Kadow JF, Meanwell NA, Zhang Z, Yin Z, Yeung K-S, Qiu Z, Deon DH, James CA, Ruedinger EH, Bachand C (2008b) U.S. 7,348,337, 25 March 2008
- Wang T, Yin Z, Zhang Z, Bender JA, Yang Z, Johnson G, Yang Z, Zadjura LM, D'Arienzo CJ, DiGiugno

Parker D, Gesenberg C, Yamanaka GA, Gong Y-F, Ho H-T, Fang H, Zhou N, McAuliffe BV, Eggers BJ, Fan L, Nowicka-Sans B, Dicker IB, Gao Q, Colonno RJ, Lin P-F, Meanwell NA, Kadow J (2009a) F. J Med Chem 52:7778

- Wang T, Kadow JF, Zhang Z, Yin Z, Meanwell NA (2009b) U.S. 7,504,399m 17 March 2009
- Wang T, Han Y, Kadow JF, Zhang Z, Meanwell NA (2009c) U.S. 7,572,810, 11 Aug 2009
- Wang T, Kadow JF, Zhang Z, Yin Z, Meanwell NA, Regueiro-Ren A, Swidorski JJ, Han Y, Carani DJ (2010) US 7,807,671, 5 Oct 2010
- Wang T, Ueda Y, Hamann LG, Zhang Z, Yin Z, Regueiro-Ren A, Carini DJ, Swidorski JJ, Liu Z, Johnson BL, Meanwell NA, Kadow JF (2011) U.S. 7,960,406, 14 June 2011
- Wang T, Yang Z, Zhang Z, Yamanaka GA, Lin P-F, Parker DD, Rahematpura S, Mattew M, Zhang M, Meanwell NA, Kadow JF, Bender JA (2013) Bioorg Med Chem Lett 23:213
- Wang T, Zhang Z, Yin Z, Kadow JF, Meanwell NA (2014a) U.S. 8,912,195, 16 Dec 2014
- Wang T, Yin Z, Zhang Z, Johnson BL, Kadow JF, Meanwell NA (2014b) WO 2014/160689, 2 Oct 2014
- Wang T, Zhang Z, Langley DR, Kadow JF, Meanwell NA (2014c) U.S. 8,664,213, 4 March 2014
- Wang T, Zhang Z, Kadow JF, Meanwell NA (2014d) U.S. 8,835,454, 16 Sept 2014
- Wang T, Zhang Z, Yin Z, Kadow JF, Meanwell NA (2015a) U.S. 9,156,828, 13 Oct 2015
- Wang T, Kadow JF, Meanwell NA, Hamann LG (2015b) U.S. 9,193,725, 24 Nov, 2015
- Wang T, Zhang Z, Kadow JF, Meanwell NA, Ruediger EH, James CA, Deon DH, Carini DJ, Johnson BL (2016) U.S. 9,505,752, 29 Nov 2016
- Wang T, Kadow JF, Meanwell NA, Zhang Z, Yin Z, Ruediger EH, James CA, Deon DH (2017a) U.S. 9,655,888, 23 May 2017
- Wang T, Yin Z, Zhang Z, Bender JA, Johnson BL, Kadow JF, Meanwell NA (2017b) U.S. 9,586,957, 7 March 2017
- Wang T, Ueda Y, Zhang Z, Yin Z, Matiskella JD, Pearce BC, Bender JA, Yang Z, Yang Z, Zheng M, Parker DD, Yamanaka GA, Gong Y-F, Ho H-T, Gao Q, Colonno RJ, Lin P-F, Meanwell NA, Kadow JF (2018) J Med Chem 61:6308
- Wang T, Wallace OB, Zhang Z, Fang H, Yang Z, Robinson BA, Spicer T-P, Gong Y-F, Blair WS, Shi PY, Lin P-F, Deshpande M, Meanwell NA, Kadow JF (2019) Bioorg Med Chem Lett 29:1423
- Zhang S, Alexander L, Wang T, Agler M, Zhou N, Fang H, Kadow JF, Clapham P, Lin P-F (2010) Arch Virol 155:777
- Zhang Y, Chapman JH, Ulcay A, Sutton RE (2019) J Virol 93:e01446
- Zhou N, Fan L, Ho H-T, Nowicka-Sans B, Sun Y, Zhu Y, Hu Y, McAuliffe B, Rose B, Fang H, Wang T, Kadow JF, Krystal M, Alexander L, Colonno RJ, Lin P-F (2010) Virology 402:256



Endogenous Peptide Inhibitors of HIV Entry

Mirja Harms, Manuel Hayn, Fabian Zech, Frank Kirchhoff, and Jan Münch

Abstract

The discovery of the G-protein coupled-receptor (GPCR) CXCR4 as a major coreceptor of HIV-1 entry about three decades ago explained why the chemokine SDF-1/ CXCL12 inhibits specific viral strains. The knowledge that RANTES, MIP-1 α , and MIP-1 β specifically inhibit other primary HIV-1 strains allowed the rapid discovery of CCR5 as second major viral coreceptor and explained why individuals with deletions in CCR5 are protected against sexual HIV-1 transmission. Here, we provide an update on endogenous ligands of GPCRs that act as endogenous inhibitors of HIV-1, HIV-2, and simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV) entry. In addition, we summarize the development of optimized derivatives of endogenous GPCR ligands and their perspectives as antiviral agents and beyond. Finally, we provide examples for other endogenous peptides that may contribute to our innate immune defense against HIV-1 and other viral pathogens and offer prospects for preventive or therapeutic development.

Keywords

HIV-1 · Antiviral peptides · Entry inhibitor · Endogenous antivirals

5.1 Introduction

Our innate immune response represents the first line of defense against viral pathogens. Detection of foreign viral invaders by immune sensors induces the interferon system and consequently increases expression of numerous antiviral factors as well as activation of immune-associated proteases. Antimicrobial peptides (AMPs) are an important component of the innate immune response (Ahmed et al. 2019; Sørensen et al. 2008). While many intracellular antiviral factors restrict viral replication in cells that are already infected, AMPs usually act outside of the cell and may destroy viral particles directly and/or protect uninfected cells against viral entry. Many human AMPs, such as defensins and cathelicidin LL-37, are positively charged and helical and best known for their broad antibacterial activity (Diamond et al. 2009; Wang et al. 2014). It has become clear, however, that AMPs are structurally more versatile than initially thought and also display antiviral and immunomodulatory activities (Vilas Boas et al. 2019; Pahar et al. 2020).

In the case of HIV-1 and related nonhuman primate lentiviruses, endogenous inhibitors may not only play a role in controlling viral replication

M. Harms \cdot M. Hayn \cdot F. Zech \cdot F. Kirchhoff (\boxtimes) \cdot J. Münch (\boxtimes)

Institute of Molecular Virology, Ulm University Medical Center, Ulm, Germany

e-mail: frank.kirchhoff@uni-ulm.de; jan.muench@uni-ulm.de

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_5

but were also instrumental in elucidating the viral entry process. Since depletion of CD4+ T cells is a hallmark of HIV-1 infection in vivo, CD4 was identified as primary receptor soon after the discovery of this virus as causative agent of AIDS (Sattentau and Weiss 1988). While it also rapidly became clear that additional factors are required for viral entry, their identification took more than a decade (Alkhatib and Berger 2007). The breakthrough came with the discovery of CXCR4 as entry cofactor of HIV-1 strains causing strong cytopathic effects in immortalized T cell lines. CXCL12 (initially named SDF-1), the chemokine ligand of CXCR4, inhibited infection of some HIV-1 strains (Ahmed et al. 2019). Many other HIV-1 strains, however, were inhibited by CCL5 (initially named RANTES) and to a lesser extent by CCL3 (MIP-1 α) and CCL4 (MIP-1 β), which were all already known to interact with CCR5 (Lusso 2006). This knowledge allowed the rapid discovery of CCR5 as major coreceptor of primary HIV-1 strains (reviewed in: Alkhatib and Berger 2007). Subsequent studies showed that CCR5 plays the key role in virus transmission and during chronic infection, while CXCR4tropic HIV-1 strains emerge in about half of all AIDS patients and are associated with rapid disease progression in the absence of combined antiretroviral therapy (cART) (Connor et al. 1997; Schuitemaker et al. 2011).

Since the initial discovery of CCR5 and CXCR4 as major coreceptors of HIV-1, several other GPCRs have been reported to mediate HIV-1 entry albeit with lower efficiency (Pollakis and Paxton 2012; Wetzel et al. 2018). It has also been established that HIV-2 and related simian immunodeficiency viruses (SIVs) are more promiscuous in coreceptor usage. A variety of chemokines and peptidic GPCR ligands have been reported to specifically inhibit HIV-2 and SIV entry (Fig. 5.1). Most but not all of them also regulate the physiological signaling function of the respective GPCRs and may thus play important roles in the trafficking and function of immune cells. In this review, we summarize key findings on endogenous peptide inhibitors of HIV-1 and related primate lentiviruses, with a focus on entry inhibitors. We also discuss their mechanism of action, the optimization of endogenous agents, and their potential prospects for preventive or therapeutic development and application.

5.2 Antiviral Host Defense Peptides

5.2.1 Defensins

Peptides exhibiting antimicrobial, antifungal, or antiviral activity are referred to as Host Defense Peptides (HDPs). These are commonly constitutively expressed in mucous tissue and induced early during immune activation as a first line of defense against human pathogens (Schröder and Harder 1999). Defensins form a diverse group of 30-40 amino acid long peptides sharing similar charge, morphology and antimicrobial properties (Shafee et al. 2016). While the α -defensin precursors DEFAs (Defensin, alpha) proteins, cluster on chromosome 8, β -defensin are encoded on a variety of genes and grouped based on their structure and function. All defensins are characterized by three intramolecular cysteinedisulfide bonds, β -sheet structure and their cationic and amphipathic properties (Bulet et al. 2004). The human α -defensions 1–3, and human β-defensin-2 and 3 inhibit replication of CCR5and CXCR4-tropic strains of HIV-1, including several primary isolates in the low µM range (Hu et al. 2019; Quiñones-Mateu et al. 2003; Wu et al. 2005). Structural integrity of the three intramolecular cysteine-disulphide bonds, as well as side chain hydrophobicity, were shown to be critical for antiviral activity. Human α -defensins 1-3 and 5 are lectin-like and bind the glycosylation sites of the HIV-1 gp120, thereby inhibiting virion attachment. However, the antiviral activity of human α -defensin 5 remains controversial (Ding et al. 2013; Furci et al. 2012). α -defensin concentrations in human saliva vary between 1 and 10 µg/ml, being in the range of antimicrobial and antiviral active concentration (Gardner et al. 2009).

Of three known classes of defensins (α -, β -, and θ -defensin) only α - and β -defensins are



Fig. 5.1 Schematic presentation of HIV and SIV entry and endogenous (poly)peptides inhibiting this process. CD4 binding of the viral glycoprotein (e.g., HIV-1 GP120) and subsequent interactions with GPCRs result in the liberation and membrane insertion of the GP41 fusion peptide (FP). Subsequent six-helix bundle

formation triggers the fusion of viral and cellular membranes and ultimately leads to the release of the viral capsid into the cytosol of the host cell. Virus infection can be blocked at several stages by the indicated endogenous antiviral chemokines and peptides

transcribed in humans. Human 0-defensin is a pseudogene harboring a premature stop codon (Daher et al. 1986; Zhao et al. 2013). θ -defensions, which are expressed in monkeys, or synthesized based on the human pseudogene sequence, are named retrocyclins (Cole et al. 2002; Nguyen et al. 2003). Unlike α - and β -defensin, retrocyclins are circular peptides but contain the disulphide bonds that are characteristic for defensins. Retrocyclins were found to bind and restrict the HIV-1 glycoproteins gp120, gp41 and its cellular receptor CD4 due to its lectin-like ability to bind N-and O-linked carbohydrates, while having little to no effect on cell fusion of HIV-2 and SIV (Münk et al. 2003; Owen et al. 2003). 2004; Wang et al. Additionally, retrocyclins may bind the HIV-1 heptad repeats, thereby inhibiting 6-helix bundle formation of gp120 and virus-cell fusion (Cole et al. 2006; Gallo et al. 2006). The retrocyclin congener RC-101 was confirmed safe during in vivo application in pigtailed macaques. RC-101 was applied in the cervix and vagina of the primates

as a quick-dissolving film, where it remained for several days and kept its activity against HIV-1 and SIV (Cole et al. 2010). Recent studies characterize the role of defensins in HIV response in human macrophage systems and connect the antiviral effect of defensins to GPCR mediated signaling pathways (Bharucha et al. 2021). It remains to be determined, whether defensins play a role in the innate defense against HIV-1 *in vivo*. However, their broad antiviral and antimicrobial effects make defensins interesting for future therapeutic applications (Park et al. 2018).

5.2.2 LL-37

Most HDPs are expressed as precursor proteins and proteolytic processing leads to the release of the bioactive peptides. A well-studied member of the cathelicidin protein family is hCAP-18. hCAP-18 can be processed in 16 different fragments some of which show antimicrobial and antiviral activity (Agerberth et al. 1995; Steinstraesser et al. 2005). The latter, in particular, has been described for LL-37, a 37-aa cationic peptide generated by proteinase 3 mediated cleavage of the C-terminal end of hCAP18. LL-37 has an α -helical structure and forms aggregates in solution (Shahmiri et al. 2016; Wang et al. 2014). Its amphipathic nature allows LL-37 to insert into lipid bilayers. Thus, unlike other HDPs, LL-37 is protected from proteolytic degradation (Oren et al. 1999). Further optimization of LL-37 led to the identification of FK-17 as minimal active antiviral peptide (Wang et al. 2008). The antibacterial activity of LL-37 is mediated by permeabilization of bacterial membranes. Cholesterol, which is absent in bacterial cell membranes, protects mammalian cells from LL-37 mediated pore formation (Brender et al. 2012; Sancho-Vaello et al. 2020). The antiviral mechanism of LL-37 is under debate. An inhibitory effect of LL-37 on the HIV-1 protease has been observed (Wong et al. 2011) but effects on membrane integrity of enveloped viruses have also been proposed (Wang et al. 2014). Current studies focus on the antimicrobial activity of LL-37 and application in multivalent its systems (Lakshmaiah Narayana et al. 2021; Mori et al. 2021). Notably, LL-37 was also found to directly interact with the HIV-1 cofactor CXCR4 (Pan et al. 2018; Podaza et al. 2020), but it is currently unclear whether LL-37 inhibits CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 infection.

5.3 Endogenous Ligands Targeting CXCR4-Mediated HIV Infection

C-X-C chemokine receptor type 4 (CXCR4) is a typical G-protein coupled receptor composed of seven transmembrane domains (Wu et al. 2010). It plays important roles in immunity, tissue regeneration and hematopoietic stem cell homeostasis (Pozzobon et al. 2016). CXCR4 dysfunction is associated with several malignancies, such as inflammatory diseases and cancer, making CXCR4 an important drug target (Pozzobon et al. 2016). Besides this, CXCR4 is also a major coreceptor for HIV-1 entry (Moore et al. 2004) (Fig. 5.1). HIV-1 infection is typically

initiated by unspecific attachment of the virion to a host cell by its external gp120 envelope glycoprotein (Env). Subsequent binding to the primary CD4 receptor induces structural rearrangements in gp120 resulting in the interaction with viral coreceptors, mainly CXCR4 and CCR5, triggering conformational changes in gp41 that finally drive membrane fusion (reviewed in Chen 2019). CCR5-tropic HIV-1 variants dominate during acute and chronic infection. During or after AIDS progression a coreceptor switch or expansion is observed in patients. CXCR4-tropic some viruses are associated with a more rapid deterioration of the immune system leading to faster disease progression (Mosier 2008) in the absence of cART. The gp120 V3 loop determines coreceptor interaction and only a few amino acid changes are required to switch from CCR5 to CXCR4 coreceptor usage (De Jong et al. 1992). So far, it is largely unknown, which factors trigger the coreceptor switch (Connell et al. 2020; Regoes and Bonhoeffer 2005).

5.3.1 CXCL12

C-X-C motif chemokine 12 (CXCL12, formerly named SDF-1) is so far the only classical chemokine known to interact with CXCR4 and to block CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 infection (Bleul et al. 1996; Janssens et al. 2018). It is constitutively expressed in many tissues, especially the bone marrow and lymph nodes, where it acts as chemoattractant for lymphocytes (Nagasawa 2007). CXCL12 is encoded by a single gene and several splice variants are described with molecular weights between 8 and 14 kDa (Gleichmann et al. 2000; Yu et al. 2006). CXCL12 shares the common structure of chemokines: a disordered N-terminus followed by a globular core domain. Binding of CXCL12 to CXCR4 is initiated by interactions with the receptor N-terminus and then the binding pocket, which is shaped by the receptor transmembrane domains and extracellular loops (Wu et al. 2010; Xu et al. 2013). This so called "two-site"-binding model has also been implicated for gp120 interaction with CXCR4, which interacts with the N-terminus of CXCR4 and subsequently with the second and third extracellular loops of the receptor (Kalinina et al. 2013; Lin et al. 2003; Wu et al. 2010). The basic V3 loop may also penetrate the positively charged receptor binding pocket (Wu et al. 2010). Considering the similar binding modes, it is plausible that CXCL12 inhibits CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 by blocking access of the viral gp120 to the GPCR. However, CXCL12 also induces CXCR4 downmodulation and this effect correlates with the antiviral activity of CXCL12 that isoforms, suggesting receptor downmodulation contributes to its antiviral activity (Altenburg et al. 2010; Amara et al. 1997). CXCL12 α and CXCL12 β are the two most abundant isoforms in humans, both inhibiting CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 with IC₅₀ values in the nanomolar range (Altenburg et al. 2007, 2010). CXCL12 γ has been shown to have even more potent anti-HIV-1 activity due to increased affinity to CXCR4 and more efficient receptor internalization. However, this isoform is mainly expressed in the adult human heart and hardly detected in other tissues (Yu et al. 2006).

It is tempting to speculate that CXCL12 might be involved in HIV-1 transmission and pathogenesis. HIV-1 is mainly sexually transmitted and in most cases single, so called "transmitted/founder" (T/F) viruses establish infection (Parrish et al. 2013; Joseph et al. 2015). T/F viruses are almost exclusively CCR5-tropic, indicating a selective strong transmission barrier for CXCR4-tropic viruses (Grivel et al. 2010). The reason(s) for specific restriction of CXCR4-utilizing viruses are currently unclear. One plausible explanation is the presence of inhibitory CXCR4 ligands at sites of initial virus infection. CXCL12 is constitutively produced by epithelial vaginal cells and might contribute to selective inhibition of CXCR4-tropic viruses (Francis et al. 2016). However, CXCL12 levels in vaginal fluids vary and are frequently low (17.4-2071.5 pg/ml) (Francis et al. 2016), arguing against a major role of CXCL12 in preventing sexual transmission of CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 strains.

In infected individuals, CXCL12 plasma levels reach up to 10 ng/ml (Ikegawa et al.

2001). Concentrations may even be higher in tissues that are relevant for HIV-1 pathogenesis, such as lymph nodes and the gut (González et al. 2010; Müller et al. 2001). In addition, genetic CXCL12-polymorphisms affect disease progression (Modi et al. 2005; van Rij et al. 1998; Winkler 1998) suggesting that CXCL12 may restrict CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 in vivo. However, other studies did not confirm a role of CXCL12 in viral pathogenesis (Brambilla et al. 2000; Ioannidis 2001; Mehlotra et al. 2015; Petersen et al. 2005; Watanabe et al. 2003; Wei et al. 2018). A more recent study identified CXCR4tropic HIV-1 variants that are resistant to inhibition by CXCL12 (Armani-Tourret et al. 2021). These variants emerged in late stage AIDS patients with low CD4 T cell counts and may show an enhanced ability to infect naive CD4 T cells surrounded by CXCL12 (Armani-Tourret et al. 2021). Altogether, the relevance of CXCL12 in viral transmission, propagation, and pathogenesis is far from clear and warrants further studies.

The identification of CXCL12 as potent inhibitor of CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 infection stimulated research to develop CXCL12-based antiviral agents for therapeutic approaches. N-terminal truncations and sequence modifications allowed to design CXCL12 analogs lacking agonistic and thus pro-inflammatory activity (Crump 1997; Heveker et al. 1998). Findings showing that not only the CXCL12 N-terminus but also residues in the loop region (Crump 1997) and the C-terminal α -helix (Luo et al. 1999a, b) contribute to receptor interaction led to the design of more sophisticated CXCL12-derivatives (Tudan et al. 2002). The lead compound, CTCE0021 is composed of CXCL12(5-14) linked to CXCL12(55-67) by a four-glycine linker mimicking the distance between the N- and C-terminal regions of CXCL12. In the optimized CTCE0214 derivative, the α -helical structure was stabilized by lactamization leading to enhanced receptor binding and the peptide was cyclized to improve plasma stability (Zhong et al. 2004). Furthermore, modifications and dimerization of the N-terminus allowed to convert derivatives into CXCR4 antagonists (Faber et al. 2007; Loetscher et al.

1998). To our best knowledge, none of these CXCL12-derived peptides has been evaluated as therapeutic agents against CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 in advanced clinical trials. Among other reasons, lack of oral bioavailability of CXCL12-derived peptides may have accounted for the termination of further development as antiviral drugs. However, some CXCL12 derivatives showed potent anti-inflammatory properties or mobilized stem cells *in vivo* and may be further developed for other CXCR4-linked diseases (Fan et al. 2012; Zhong et al. 2004).

5.3.2 EPI-X4

A second CXCR4 ligand with antiviral activity is EPI-X4. This peptide was identified in a fraction of a peptide library derived from human hemofiltrate that selectively inhibited CXCR4tropic HIV-1 infection (Zirafi et al. 2015). The active compound turned out to be an 1832 Da and 16 amino acid long peptide derived from serum albumin (position 408-423), which was termed EPI-X4 (Endogenous Peptide Inhibitor of CXCR4). EPI-X4 is generated from human serum albumin under acidic conditions by aspartic proteases (e.g., Cathepsin D and E) (Buske et al. 2015; Gilg et al. 2021, Mohr et al. 2015; Zirafi et al. 2016). The peptide is evolutionary conserved and interacts with the CXCR4 binding pocket thereby antagonizing CXCL12induced signaling and cell migration (Sokkar et al. 2021; Zirafi et al. 2015). In addition, EPI-X4 suppresses basal CXCR4 signaling, and thus also acts as inverse agonist of the receptor (Zirafi et al. 2015). Notably, EPI-X4 only interacts with CXCR4 but no other GPCRs including CXCR7. Thus, this peptide is a highly selective inhibitor of CXCR4 function. However, its physiological role remains to be clarified.

EPI-X4 not only antagonizes CXCR4 but also prevents CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 infection in cell culture with an IC₅₀ value of ~10–20 µg/ml, while having no effect on CCR5-tropic HIV-1 infection (Harms et al. 2020a, b; Zirafi et al. 2015). EPI-X4 interacts with the CXCR4 binding pocket via its seven N-terminal amino acids, presumably blocking access of the viral glycoprotein to the coreceptor (Sokkar et al. 2021). The CXCR4 antagonizing peptide is not detectable at relevant concentrations in plasma or serum of healthy individuals or HIV-1 patients (Mohr et al. 2015; Zirafi et al. 2015), suggesting that EPI-X4 does not play a major role in controlling CXCR4tropic HIV-1 infection in vivo (Mohr et al. 2015; Zirafi et al. 2015). However, it is currently not known whether EPI-X4 may also be locally produced in lymphoid tissues, the major sites of viral replication, and affect CXCR4-tropic HIV-1. Notably, high amounts of EPI-X4 sufficient to block CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 can be easily generated upon acidification of plasma, which activates proteolytic digestion of the abundant precursor albumin (Mohr et al. 2015; Müller et al. 2016; Zirafi et al. 2015). Acidic pH values are also characteristic for vaginal fluid (Boskey et al. 1999). Thus, it is conceivable that EPI-X4 might be locally generated from albumin-rich semen in the acidic environment of the vaginal tract, where the peptide might selectively restrict CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 upon sexual intercourse.

EPI-X4 is a promising candidate for further development as CXCR4 antagonist to treat CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 infection or other CXCR4-linked diseases (Buske et al. 2015; Zirafi et al. 2015). EPI-X4 is not cytotoxic, can be easily modified, acts as antagonist and inverse agonist of CXCR4, and was shown to reduce airway inflammation in a mouse asthma model without having side effects (Zirafi et al. 2015). Based on computational modeling and empiric approaches, EPI-X4 derivatives with increased plasma stability and reduced size (<1000 Da) were developed, that antagonize CXCR4 and inhibit CXCR4tropic HIV-1 infection in the low nanomolar range (Harms et al. 2020a, b; Sokkar et al. 2021; Zirafi et al. 2015). The optimized EPI-X4 derivatives WSC02 and JM#21 were successfully tested in preclinical mouse models of Waldenström's macroglobulinemia (a CXCR4linked disease with constitutive overactivation of the receptor) and acute myeloid leukemia (Kaiser et al. 2021), as well as atopic dermatitis, and allergic asthma (Harms et al. 2020a, b). Currently, they are evaluated as antiviral agents against

CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 in humanized mice. The small size of some improved EPI-X4 with molecular weights below 1000 Da might also pave the way for future oral administration (Sokkar et al. 2021).

5.3.3 Other CXCR4 Ligands

CXCL12 was long-thought to be the only chemokine ligand of CXCR4. In 2007, however, the lymphokine macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) was reported as novel interaction partner for CXCR4 and CD74 (Bernhagen et al. 2007). However, in contrast to CXCL12, addition of MIF to HIV-1 infected cell cultures promoted viral replication independently of coreceptor usage (Regis et al. 2010), demonstrating that MIF does not inhibit CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 strains.

Ubiquitin is a small regulatory protein found in most human tissues (Mayor and Peng 2012). Extracellular ubiquitin functions as an immune modulator with anti-inflammatory properties (Majetschak 2011) and was shown to bind and agonize CXCR4 (Saini et al. 2010a, b). Similar to CXCL12, ubiquitin evoked signal transduction via CXCR4, and CXCR4-expressing cells migrated along a ubiquitin gradient (Saini et al. 2010a, b). However, ubiquitin did not inhibit CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 at concentrations up to 10 µM (Saini et al. 2011). Since extracellular ubiquitin levels usually do not exceed concentrations of 10 nM (Majetschak 2011), it does most likely not contribute to the control of HIV-1 in vivo.

As discussed in Sect. 5.2.2, LL-37 is an antimicrobial peptide which may also inhibit viral infections (Pahar et al. 2020). It has been reported that LL-37 affects CXCR4 distribution on the cell surface and its incorporation into lipid rafts (Wu et al. 2012). Interestingly, LL-37 induces CXCR4 signaling and internalization via interaction with an alternative binding site on the receptor, revealing it as a novel agonist for CXCR4 (Pan et al. 2018; Podaza et al. 2020). However, whether LL-37 binding to CXCR4 inhibits CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 infection is unclear. Another host defense factor interacting with CXCR4 is the human β -defensin-3 (hBD-3) (Feng et al. 2006, 2013). hBD-3 acts as CXCR4 antagonist and inhibits CXCL12-induced receptor signaling and chemotaxis toward CXCL12. It has been reported that hBD-3 also reduces the infection by CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 *in vitro*, albeit only at high concentrations (20 µg/ml) that may not be reached in the human body (Feng et al. 2013; Sun et al. 2005).

More recently, the chemokine CXCL17 was described as novel ligand of CXCR4 (White et al. 2019, 2021). CXCL17 is expressed by mucosal tissues where it is presumably involved in innate immune response and angiogenesis (Burkhardt et al. 2012). CXCL17 inhibits CXCR4-mediated signaling and ligand binding via а glycosaminoglycan-containing accessory protein. If CXCL17 also has an impact on CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 and contributes to HIV-1 pathogenesis remains to be determined.

5.4 Chemokine Ligands of CCR5 Inhibit CCR5-Tropic HIV-1

C–C chemokine receptor type 5 (CCR5) is a GPCR possessing the typical seven transmembrane helical structure of all GPCRs. It is expressed on cells of the immune system including helper and effector T lymphocytes and antigen-resenting cells. CCR5 and its chemokine ligands are involved in immune regulation and inflammatory processes and have been associated with the pathogenesis of several inflammatory diseases (Vangelista and Vento 2018). CCR5-targeting strategies gained significant interest and the small molecule CCR5 antagonist Maraviroc has been approved by the FDA for HIV-1 treatment (Lieberman-Blum et al. 2008).

CCR5 interacts with several chemokines and most of them have been reported to inhibit infection by CCR5-tropic HIV-1. The first chemokines that were described to block HIV-1 infection were the CD8 T cell derived inflammatory proteins CCL3 (MIP-1 β , i.e., macrophage inflammatory protein 1 beta), CCL4 (MIP-1 α), the respective isoforms CCL3L1 and CCL4L1, and CCL5 (RANTES, i.e., regulated on activation, normal T expressed and secreted) (McBrien et al. 2018). It was later discovered that also CCL2, CCL7, CCL8, CCL11, CCL13, CCL14, and CCL16 are ligands for CCR5, of which CCL7, and the latter two were the only ones not reported to reduce CCR5-tropic HIV-1 infection (Blain et al. 2007; Blanpain et al. 1999; Detheux et al. 2000). Among all CCR5 chemokine ligands, CCL3, CCL4, truncated versions of CCL14 (see below) and in particular CCL5 most efficiently inhibit CCR5-tropic HIV-1 (Blanpain et al. 1999; Detheux et al. 2000; Münch et al. 2002). As discussed above for CXCR4/CXCL12, inhibition of CCR5-tropic HIV-1 by chemokines involves two distinct mechanisms: (1) downmodulation of the CCR5 receptor from the cell surface, and (2) sterically hindrance of CCR5 interaction with the viral glycoprotein gp120 (Alkhatib et al. 1997; Blanpain et al. 1999; Cocchi et al. 1995; Oberlin et al. 1996). Although native CCR5-chemokines are described to bind to G-protein coupled CCR5 with high affinity, they appear to have low affinity to the uncoupled receptor. In contrast, CCR5-tropic HIV-1 interacts with its coreceptor independently of coupled G-protein. This difference might limit antiviral activity of native chemokines and explain why CCR5-tropic HIV-1 persist despite high chemokine production at inflammatory sites (Brelot and Chakrabarti 2018).

Another CCR5 ligand, CCL14, is converted into an active chemokine by proteolytic processing (Detheux et al. 2000). Full-length CCL14 is a weak ligand for CCR1 and lacks potent chemotactic activity (Tsou et al. 1998). It is a 74 amino acid protein that shares ~46% sequence identity with CCL3 and CCL4 (Detheux et al. 2000). A truncated form of CCL14, termed CCL14[9–74], was isolated from human hemofiltrate and shown to be a potent CCR1 and CCR5 agonist that blocks CCR5-tropic HIV-1 (Detheux et al. 2000). CCL14[9–74] targets the second extracellular loop (ECL-2) of CCR5, induces CCR5 internalization, and inhibits CCR5-tropic HIV-1 strains in primary T cells and macrophages (Münch et al. 2002). CCL14[9–74] promotes calcium flux and migration of T lymphocytes, eosinophils, and monocytes (Münch et al. 2002).

β-chemokine mRNA expression is markedly upregulated HIV-1 in infected patients (Trumpfheller et al. 1998) and genetic variations in CCR5 ligands or copy numbers might be linked to progression to AIDS (Brelot and Chakrabarti 2018). Also, it has been suggested that decreased CCL5-sensitivity of CCR5-tropic primary HIV-1 isolates correlates with CD4+ T cell decline and disease progression in infected patients (Karlsson et al. 2004; Kwa et al. 2003). However, findings are debated and it is presently unclear, if the direct inhibition of CCR5-tropic HIV-1 by respective chemokines influences the course of HIV-1 infection (Brelot and Chakrabarti 2018).

Based on the anti-HIV-1 activity of natural chemokine ligands, several groups developed analogues of CCL5 to treat or prevent HIV-1 infection. To avoid receptor mediated signaling that could lead to adverse effects, initial studies focused on the design of CCR5 antagonists. It has been shown that the N-terminus of CCL5 is critical for receptor interaction and signaling (Choi et al. 2012). One of the first CCL5-derived therapeutic peptides was CCL5(9-68). Deletion of the first eight N-terminal amino acids abrogated the signaling function but also reduced binding efficiency to CCR5 (Arenzana-Seisdedos et al. 1996). A second strategy for eliminating agonistic functions of CCL5 was the extension of the N-terminus by a methionine residue. Since [Met]CCL5 showed no agonistic activity, CCL5-derivatives were generated with N-terminal modifications mimicking the hydrophobic nature of methionine (Gaertner et al. 2008; Kawamura et al. 2004; Lederman 2004; Mack et al. 1998; Wilken et al. 1999). One of those derivatives was [5P12]CCL5, which revealed no calcium signaling activity and did not induce receptor internalization (Gaertner

et al. 2008; Nedellec et al. 2011). [5P12]CCL5 protected rhesus macaques against vaginal challenge with simian/human immunodeficiency virus (SHIV) (Veazey et al. 2009) and successfully surpassed pharmacokinetic studies in a sheep model following vaginal administration (McBride et al. 2017). In addition, [5P12]CCL5, demonstrated unusually high thermal and biological stability and could be produced at low-cost (Cerini et al. 2016, 2017; McBride et al. 2017). Therefore, the construct is currently further developed as vaginal and rectal microbicide for prevention of sexual HIV-1 transmission (McBride et al. 2017, 2019a, b).

Other studies focused on new CCL5-derived therapeutic molecules, including other N-terminally modified variants (Hartley et al. 2003; Nardese et al. 2001), polymer-conjugated derivatives (Shao et al. 2005), or other derivatives of the endogenous sequence (Nishiyama et al. 1999; Secchi et al. 2012; Vangelista et al. 2006; Vyroubalova et al. 2006). One of those peptides [5P7]CCL5 has been used to determine a crystal structure of CCR5 in complex with the modified chemokine analogue showing occupation of all gp120 binding sites within the receptor (Zheng et al. 2017).

One concern of using chemokine-based therapeutic agents is their potential pro-inflammatory activity, which could lead to detrimental chronic activation of the immune system (Baggiolini 2001). In addition, immune activation might lead to increased susceptibility of activated T cells to HIV-1 infection (Kinter et al. 1998). Another point to consider is the broad specificity for different chemokine receptors for most of the CCR5 ligands. CCL5 additionally interacts with CCR1, CCR3, and GPR75, what might lead to unwanted therapy-related effects. Due to the lack of CCR5 signaling, high stability and tolerability in preclinical studies, [5P12]CCL5 might be a good candidate for further development as microbicide for the prevention of HIV-1 infection. However, despite 25 years of research, none of the chemokine derivatives successfully passed through phase II/III trials or were approved for the therapy of HIV-1/AIDS.

5.5 CysC Fragments Inhibit GPR15-Mediated HIV-2 and SIV Infection

The basic entry mechanism of HIV-1, HIV-2, and SIVs are highly similar but the latter show broader coreceptor usage. As described above, HIV-1 almost exclusively utilizes CCR5 and/or CXCR4. In comparison, HIV-2 frequently also uses the CXC-chemokine receptor 6 (CXCR6) and G protein-coupled receptor 15 (GPR15) in addition to CCR5 and CXCR4 for viral entry (Gilbert et al. 2003; Mörner et al. 1999; Popper et al. 1999; Reeves et al. 1999).

GPR15 has been proposed to be a key player in mucosal immunity as it is supposedly involved in the homing and trafficking of T cells to the inflamed mucosa of the gut (Fischer et al. 2016; Nguyen et al. 2015; Suply et al. 2017). It is a GPCR with a molecular weight of ~40.8 kDa expressed by e.g. lymphocytes, endothelial cells and synovial macrophages (Cartwright et al. 2014; Clayton et al. 2001; Pan et al. 2017). In addition to its physiological functions, GPR15 is an entry cofactor for HIV-2 and SIVs (Kiene et al. 2012; Unutmaz et al. 1998). In a recent study, C-terminal fragments of the abundant plasma protein Cystatin C, e.g. CysC95-146 (5914 Da), were identified as specific, neutral ligands of GPR15 that prevent lentiviral infections via this GPCR (Hayn et al. 2021). Cystatin C is small, basic protein expressed by all nucleated cells in the human body at constant rates (Grubb et al. 1985; Onopiuk et al. 2015; Zi and Xu 2018). In healthy individuals, Cystatin C plasma levels are $\sim 0.1 \mu M$, however, they can reach up to 0.5-0.7 µM under conditions of uremia and inflammation (Abrahamson et al. 1986). Notably, the plasma levels of CysC are increased in HIV infected individuals and decrease with the initiation of cART (Longenecker et al. 2015).

Antiviral Cystatin C fragments can be generated by proteolytic digestion of CysC with the proteases Cathepsin D, chymase, and Napsin A (Hayn et al. 2021). *In vivo*, these proteases are either secreted by specialized granules or lysosomal exocytosis during immune responses and activated under acidic conditions (Okajima 2013; Rodríguez et al. 1997; Yamamoto et al. 2012). The generation of these GPR15-specific peptides shows parallels to the generation of the CXCR4 antagonist EPI-X4 (Sect. 5.3.2) from serum albumin by cathepsin D and E under acidic conditions (Zirafi et al. 2015), as well as the CCR5 agonist (CCL14[9-74]) from CCL14 (Detheux et al. 2000b; Münch et al. 2002). It is therefore tempting to speculate that these GPCR-targeting peptides are locally generated and cooperate to inhibit GPR15-, CXCR4-, and CCR5-mediated lentiviral infection. SIVs are most likely infecting primate species for millions of years (Compton et al. 2013; Gifford et al. 2008) and the presence of such endogenous peptides might have been a driving force for promiscuous coreceptor usage.

In 2017, Suply et al. reported the discovery of a chemokine ligand of GPR15, a peptide they termed GPR15L (Suply et al. 2017). GPR15L is a polypeptide consisting of 57 amino acids which is expressed in the colon, stomach, tonsils, skin, and the cervix in humans (Suply et al. 2017). GPR15L affects downstream pathways upon binding to GPR15 (Ocón et al. 2017; Suply et al. 2017) but fails to inhibit GPR15-dependent infection by lentiviral pathogens (Hayn et al. 2021). This was unexpected since the agonistic chemokine ligands of CCR5 and CXCR4, e.g. CCL5 and CXCL12, inhibit CCR5- or CXCR4-tropic HIV infection, respectively (Bleul et al. 1996; Mosier et al. 1999; Oberlin et al. 1996). Conversely, antivirally active, C-terminal CysC peptides do not induce GPR15 signaling, making them neutral ligands of this GPCR (Hayn et al. 2021). These findings show that endogenous peptide ligands may prevent a detrimental activity of a GPCR (e.g., virus entry) without compromising its physiological signaling function.

5.6 VIRIP Blocks Fusion Peptide Insertion into the Cell Membrane

Many viral glycoproteins utilize hydrophobic fusion peptides as membrane anchors (Albertini

et al. 2012; Söllner 2004; White et al. 2009). Upon exposure, those 20–30 amino acid, nonpolar domains perturbate the proximal layer of its target cell membrane (Agirre et al. 2000; McMahon and Gallop 2005). FPs are enriched in hydrophobic and aromatic amino acids. In almost all FP sequences repetitive patterns of two to four hydrophobic amino acids connected by glycine are found (Epand 2003). Fusion peptides mediate an essential step during host cell entry, which makes them useful targets for therapeutic approaches (Badani et al. 2014; Fumakia et al. 2016; Vigant et al. 2015).

VIRIP (VIRus-Inhibitory Peptide) is a 20 amino acid fragment of α 1-AT (α 1antitrypsin). It blocks HIV-1 entry by binding to the gp41 FP, preventing the insertion of the FP into the cellular membrane and consequently the viral anchoring and fusion process. The antiviral peptide was identified by screening of a human hemofiltrate library and found to inhibit a wide variety of HIV-1 strains (Münch et al. 2007). Full-length α1-AT can reach plasma concentrations of up to 250 µM during infection or inflammation (Brantly et al. 1988). VIRIP is produced by the proteolytic digest of α 1-AT by matrix metalloproteases and enriched in the plasma of HIV-1 patients during acute viremia (Kramer et al. 2010). Notably, a HIV-1-infected patient with severe α 1-AT deficiency showed very rapid progression to AIDS (Potthoff et al. 2007) suggesting that α 1-AT or VIRIP may contribute in suppressing HIV-1 replication.

The unique mode of action and high barrier to resistance made VIRIP an interesting candidate for further development. A structure activity study resulted in the generation of optimized VIRIP derivatives, such as VIR-576, with IC₅₀ values of 10–50 nM, which is about two orders of magnitude more potent than endogenous VIRIP (Münch et al. 2007). The increased antiretroviral efficacy is due to additional hydrophobic residues enhancing its interaction with the gp41 FP and a cysteine bridge stabilizing the active conformation (Münch et al. 2007; Venken et al. 2011) VIR-576 was safe and efficient in a phase I/II trial and reduced the mean plasma viral loads by 1.23 log10 copies per ml without causing severe

adverse effects (Forssmann et al. 2010). The genetic barrier for HIV-1 to overcome VIRIP mediated restriction is very high. During longterm passage of HIV-1 for more than 1 year with increasing concentrations of VIR-353 on MT-4 cells, resistance was achieved but associated with strongly reduced viral fitness (Gonzalez et al. 2011; Müller et al. 2018). Despite high efficacy in vitro, treatment with VIR-576 required infusion of large amounts of the peptide in vivo. Proteolytic degradation, tissue distribution, and/or absorption to the extracellular matrix or serum components may reduce the efficacy of VIR-576 in patients (Forssmann et al. 2010). However, this study provided evidence that endogenous peptides can be optimized and suppress viral loads and established the HIV-1 FP as therapeutic target. Studies to generate VIRIP derivates with further increased antiviral activity and improved pharmacokinetic properties are ongoing.

5.7 Conclusions and Perspectives

HIV-1 entry into target cells is a complex multistep process involving attachment, coreceptor binding, anchoring, and fusion. Essentially each step can be inhibited by (poly)peptides naturally in the human body. Defensins, existing retrocyclin and VIRIP directly target the virion and may prevent CD4 binding and viral fusion with the host cell. In comparison, chemokines and other GPCR ligands (EPI-X4, CysC fragments) inhibit entry through occupation and/or downregulation of the viral coreceptors. These endogenous antiviral factors may play important roles in the innate immune response against HIV-1. However, their contribution in controlling viral transmission and replication remains to be clarified. Notably, some of these peptides are generated by proteolytic processing of abundant precursor proteins with non-related function and inhibit HIV-1 entry by novel and unexpected mechanisms: Degradation of the protease inhibitor Cystatin C results in fragments that specifically bind GPR15 without agonizing or antagonizing the receptor but preventing GPR15-mediated infection. VIRIP is released from the acute phase protein $\alpha 1$ antitrypsin and blocks HIV-1 fusion by preventing the insertion of the viral fusion peptide into the cellular membrane. EPI-X4, a highly specific CXCR4 antagonist, is produced by processing of human serum albumin, the most abundant protein in the circulation and extravascular space. The common principle underlying the generation of these peptides is a low pH trigger, which activates acidic proteases that release the effector peptide. These endogenous viral entry inhibitors are particularly promising for development as drugs for HIV-1/ AIDS or GPCR-linked diseases, because they are already evolutionarily optimized to perform their respective function(s) in humans. Furthermore, improved derivatives thereof should be better tolerated and are less immunogenic than those based on foreign antigens. Moreover, EPI-X4 and VIRIP are relatively small peptides and hence easy to modify by means of peptide synthesis and/or chemical modifications allowing to develop analogs with improved bioavailability and pharmacokinetic properties.

References

- Abrahamson M, Barrett AJ, Salvesen G, Grubb A (1986) Isolation of six cysteine proteinase inhibitors from human urine. Their physicochemical and enzyme kinetic properties and concentrations in biological fluids. J Biol Chem 261(24):11282. https://doi.org/10. 1016/s0021-9258(18)67380-6
- Agerberth B, Gunne H, Odeberg J, Kogner P, Boman HG, Gudmundsson GH (1995) FALL-39, a putative human peptide antibiotic, is cysteine-free and expressed in bone marrow and testis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92(1):195–199. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.92.1.195
- Agirre A, Flach C, Goñi FM, Mendelsohn R, Valpuesta JM, Wu F, Nieva JL (2000) Interactions of the HIV-1 fusion peptide with large unilamellar vesicles and monolayers. A cryo-TEM and spectroscopic study. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1467(1):153–164. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-2736(00)00214-5
- Ahmed A, Siman-Tov G, Hall G, Bhalla N, Narayanan A (2019) Human antimicrobial peptides as therapeutics for viral infections. Viruses 11(8):704. https://doi.org/ 10.3390/v11080704
- Albertini AAV, Baquero E, Ferlin A, Gaudin Y (2012) Molecular and cellular aspects of rhabdovirus entry. Viruses 4(1):117–139. https://doi.org/10.3390/ v4010117

- Alkhatib G, Berger EA (2007) HIV coreceptors: from discovery and designation to new paradigms and promise. Eur J Med Res 12(9):375–384
- Alkhatib G, Locati M, Kennedy PE, Murphy PM, Berger EA (1997) HIV-1 coreceptor activity of CCR5 and its inhibition by chemokines: independence from G protein signaling and importance of coreceptor downmodulation. Virology 234(2):340–348. https:// doi.org/10.1006/viro.1997.8673
- Altenburg JD, Broxmeyer HE, Jin Q, Cooper S, Basu S, Alkhatib G (2007) A naturally occurring splice variant of CXCL12/stromal cell-derived factor 1 is a potent human immunodeficiency virus type 1 inhibitor with weak chemotaxis and cell survival activities. J Virol 81(15):8140–8148. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 00268-07
- Altenburg JD, Jin Q, Alkhatib B, Alkhatib G (2010) The potent anti-HIV activity of CXCL12γ correlates with efficient CXCR4 binding and internalization. J Virol 84(5):2563–2572. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 00342-09
- Amara A, Le Gall S, Schwartz O, Salamero J, Montes M, Loetscher P, Baggiolini M, Virelizier J-L, Arenzana-Seisdedos F (1997) HIV coreceptor downregulation as antiviral principle: SDF-1α–dependent internalization of the chemokine receptor CXCR4 contributes to inhibition of HIV replication. J Exp Med 186(1):139–146. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.186.1.139
- Arenzana-Seisdedos F, Virelizier J-L, Rousset D, Clark-Lewis I, Loetscher P, Moser B, Baggiolini M (1996) HIV blocked by chemokine antagonist. Nature 383(6599):400–400. https://doi.org/10.1038/383400a0
- Armani-Tourret M, Zhou Z, Gasser R, Staropoli I, Cantaloube-Ferrieu V, Benureau Y, Garcia-Perez J, Pérez-Olmeda M, Lorin V, Puissant-Lubrano B, Assoumou L, Delaugerre C, Lelièvre J-D, Lévy Y, Mouquet H, Martin-Blondel G, Alcami J, Arenzana-Seisdedos F, Izopet J et al (2021) Mechanisms of HIV-1 evasion to the antiviral activity of chemokine CXCL12 indicate potential links with pathogenesis. PLoS Pathog 17(4):e1009526. https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.ppat.1009526
- Badani H, Garry RF, Wimley WC (2014) Peptide entry inhibitors of enveloped viruses: the importance of interfacial hydrophobicity. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1838(9):2180–2197. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.bbamem.2014.04.015
- Baggiolini M (2001) Chemokines in pathology and medicine. J Intern Med 250(2):91–104. https://doi.org/10. 1046/j.1365-2796.2001.00867.x
- Bernhagen J, Krohn R, Lue H, Gregory JL, Zernecke A, Koenen RR, Dewor M, Georgiev I, Schober A, Leng L, Kooistra T, Fingerle-Rowson G, Ghezzi P, Kleemann R, McColl SR, Bucala R, Hickey MJ, Weber C (2007) MIF is a noncognate ligand of CXC chemokine receptors in inflammatory and atherogenic cell recruitment. Nat Med 13(5):587–596. https://doi. org/10.1038/nm1567

- Bharucha JP, Sun L, Lu W, Gartner S, Garzino-Demo A (2021) Human beta-defensin 2 and 3 inhibit HIV-1 replication in macrophages. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 11(July):1–18. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fcimb.2021.535352
- Blain KY, Kwiatkowski W, Zhao Q, La Fleur D, Naik C, Chun T-W, Tsareva T, Kanakaraj P, Laird MW, Shah R, George L, Sanyal I, Moore PA, Demeler B, Choe S (2007) Structural and functional characterization of CC Chemokine CCL14. Biochemistry 46(35): 10008–10015. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi700936w
- Blanpain C, Migeotte I, Lee B, Vakili J, Doranz BJ, Govaerts C, Vassart G, Doms RW, Parmentier M (1999) CCR5 binds multiple CC-chemokines: MCP-3 acts as a natural antagonist. Blood 94(6):1899–1905. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.V94.6.1899
- Bleul CC, Farzan M, Choe H, Parolin C, Clark-Lewis I, Sodroski J, Springer TA (1996) The lymphocyte chemoattractant SDF-1 is a ligand for LESTR/fusin and blocks HIV-1 entry. Nature 382(6594):829–833. https://doi.org/10.1038/382829a0
- Boskey ER, Telsch KM, Whaley KJ, Moench TR, Cone RA (1999) Acid production by vaginal flora in vitro is consistent with the rate and extent of vaginal acidification. Infect Immun 67(10):5170–5175. https://doi.org/ 10.1128/IAI.67.10.5170-5175.1999
- Brambilla A, Villa C, Rizzardi G, Veglia F, Ghezzi S, Lazzarin A, Cusini M, Muratori S, Santagostino E, Gringeri A, Louie LG, Sheppard HW, Poli G, Michael NL, Pantaleo G, Vicenzi E (2000) Shorter survival of SDF1-3'A/3'A homozygotes linked to CD4 + T cell decrease in advanced human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. J Infect Dis 182(1):311–315. https:// doi.org/10.1086/315650
- Brantly ML, Paul LD, Miller BH, Falk RT, Wu M, Crystal RG (1988) Clinical features and history of the destructive lung disease associated with alpha-1-antitrypsin deficiency of adults with pulmonary symptoms. Am Rev Respir Dis 138(2):327–336. https://doi.org/10. 1164/ajrccm/138.2.327
- Brelot A, Chakrabarti LA (2018) CCR5 revisited: how mechanisms of HIV entry govern AIDS pathogenesis. J Mol Biol 430(17):2557–2589. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.jmb.2018.06.027
- Brender JR, McHenry AJ, Ramamoorthy A (2012) Does cholesterol play a role in the bacterial selectivity of antimicrobial peptides? Front Immunol 3:1–4. https:// doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2012.00195
- Bulet P, Stocklin R, Menin L (2004) Anti-microbial peptides: from invertebrates to vertebrates. Immunol Rev 198(1):169–184. https://doi.org/10.1111/j. 0105-2896.2004.0124.x
- Burkhardt AM, Tai KP, Flores-Guiterrez JP, Vilches-Cisneros N, Kamdar K, Barbosa-Quintana O, Valle-Rios R, Hevezi PA, Zuñiga J, Selman M, Ouellette AJ, Zlotnik A (2012) CXCL17 is a mucosal chemokine elevated in idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis that exhibits broad antimicrobial activity. J Immunol 188(12):

6399–6406. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol. 1102903

- Buske C, Kirchhoff F, Münch J (2015) EPI-X4, a novel endogenous antagonist of CXCR4. Oncotarget 6(34): 35137–35138. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget. 6037
- Cartwright A, Schmutz C, Askari A, Kuiper JH, Middleton J (2014) Orphan receptor GPR15/BOB is up-regulated in rheumatoid arthritis. Cytokine 67(2):53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cyto.2014.02.015
- Cerini F, Gaertner H, Madden K, Tolstorukov I, Brown S, Laukens B, Callewaert N, Harner JC, Oommen AM, Harms JT, Sump AR, Sealock RC, Peterson DJ, Johnson SK, Abramson SB, Meagher M, Offord R, Hartley O (2016) A scalable low-cost cGMP process for clinical grade production of the HIV inhibitor 5P12-RANTES in Pichia pastoris. Protein Expr Purif 119: 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pep.2015.10.011
- Cerini F, Offord R, McGowan I, Hartley O (2017) Stability of 5P12-RANTES, a candidate rectal microbicide, in human rectal lavage. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 33(8):768–777. https://doi.org/10.1089/aid.2016.0199
- Chen B (2019) Molecular mechanism of HIV-1 entry. Trends Microbiol 27(10):878–891. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.tim.2019.06.002
- Choi W-T, Nedellec R, Coetzer M, Colin P, Lagane B, Offord RE, Hartley O, Mosier DE (2012) CCR5 mutations distinguish N-terminal modifications of RANTES (CCL5) with agonist versus antagonist activity. J Virol 86(18):10218–10220. https://doi.org/10. 1128/JVI.00353-12
- Clayton F, Kotler DP, Kuwada SK, Morgan T, Stepan C, Kuang J, Le J, Fantini J (2001) Gp120-induced Bob/GPR15 activation: a possible cause of human immunodeficiency virus enteropathy. Am J Pathol 159(5):1933. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9440(10) 63040-4
- Cocchi F, DeVico AL, Garzino-Demo A, Arya SK, Gallo RC, Lusso P (1995) Identification of RANTES, MIP-1alpha, and MIP-1beta as the major HIV-suppressive factors produced by CD8+ T cells. Science 270(5243):1811–1815. https://doi.org/10. 1126/science.270.5243.1811
- Cole AM, Hong T, Boo LM, Nguyen T, Zhao C, Bristol G, Zack JA, Waring AJ, Yang OO, Lehrer RI (2002) Retrocyclin: a primate peptide that protects cells from infection by T- and M-tropic strains of HIV-1. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99(4):1813–1818. https://doi.org/ 10.1073/pnas.052706399
- Cole AL, Yang OO, Warren AD, Waring AJ, Lehrer RI, Cole AM (2006) HIV-1 adapts to a retrocyclin with cationic amino acid substitutions that reduce fusion efficiency of gp41. J Immunol 176(11):6900–6905. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.176.11.6900
- Cole AM, Patton DL, Rohan LC, Cole AL, Cosgrove-Sweeney Y, Rogers NA, Ratner D, Sassi AB, Lackman-Smith C, Tarwater P, Ramratnam B, Ruchala P, Lehrer RI, Waring AJ, Gupta P (2010) The formulated microbicide RC-101 was safe and

antivirally active following intravaginal application in pigtailed macaques. PLoS One 5(11):e15111. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0015111

- Compton AA, Malik HS, Emerman M (2013) Host gene evolution traces the evolutionary history of ancient primate lentiviruses. Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci 368(1626):20120496. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb. 2012.0496
- Connell BJ, Hermans LE, Wensing AMJ, Schellens I, Schipper PJ, van Ham PM, de Jong DTCM, Otto S, Mathe T, Moraba R, Borghans JAM, Papathanasopoulos MA, Kruize Z, Venter FWD, Kootstra NA, Tempelman H, Tesselaar K, Nijhuis M (2020) Immune activation correlates with and predicts CXCR4 co-receptor tropism switch in HIV-1 infection. Sci Rep 10(1):15866. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-71699-z
- Connor RI, Sheridan KE, Ceradini D, Choe S, Landau NR (1997) Change in coreceptor use correlates with disease progression in HIV-1 infected individuals. J Exp Med 185(4):621–628. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem. 185.4.621
- Crump MP (1997) Solution structure and basis for functional activity of stromal cell-derived factor-1; dissociation of CXCR4 activation from binding and inhibition of HIV-1. EMBO J 16(23):6996–7007. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/emboj/16.23.6996
- Daher KA, Selsted ME, Lehrer RI (1986) Direct inactivation of viruses by human granulocyte defensins. J Virol 60(3):1068–1074. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.60.3. 1068-1074.1986
- De Jong JJ, De Ronde A, Keulen W, Tersmette M, Goudsmit J (1992) Minimal requirements for the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 V3 domain to support the syncytium-inducing phenotype: analysis by single amino acid substitution. J Virol 66(11): 6777–6780. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.66.11. 6777-6780.1992
- Detheux M, Ständker L, Vakili J, Münch J, Forssmann U, Adermann K, Pöhlmann S, Vassart G, Kirchhoff F, Parmentier M, Forssmann WG (2000) Natural proteolytic processing of hemofiltrate CC chemokine 1 generates a potent CC chemokine receptor (CCR)1 and CCR5 agonist with anti-HIV properties. J Exp Med 192(10):1501. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.192. 10.1501
- Diamond G, Beckloff N, Weinberg A, Kisich KO (2009) The roles of antimicrobial peptides in innate host defense. Curr Pharm Des 15(21):2377–2392
- Ding J, Tasker C, Valere K, Sihvonen T, Descalzi-Montoya DB, Lu W, Chang TL (2013) Anti-HIV activity of human defensin 5 in primary CD4+ T cells under serum-deprived conditions is a consequence of defensin-mediated cytotoxicity. PLoS One 8(9):1–11. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0076038
- Epand RM (2003) Fusion peptides and the mechanism of viral fusion. Biochim Biophys Biomembr 1614(1): 116–121. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-2736(03) 00169-X

- Faber A, Roderburg C, Wein F, Saffrich R, Seckinger A, Horsch K, Diehlmann A, Wong D, Bridger G, Eckstein V, Ho AD, Wagner W (2007) J Biomed Biotechnol 2007:1–10. https://doi.org/10.1155/2007/26065
- Fan H, Wong D, Ashton SH, Borg KT, Halushka PV, Cook JA (2012) Beneficial effect of a CXCR4 agonist in murine models of systemic inflammation. Inflammation 35(1):130–137. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10753-011-9297-5
- Feng Z, Dubyak GR, Lederman MM, Weinberg A (2006) Cutting edge: human β defensin 3—a novel antagonist of the HIV-1 coreceptor CXCR4. J Immunol 177(2): 782–786. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.177.2.782
- Feng Z, Dubyak GR, Jia X, Lubkowski JT, Weinberg A (2013) Human β-defensin-3 structure motifs that are important in CXCR4 antagonism. FEBS J 280(14): 3365–3375. https://doi.org/10.1111/febs.12328
- Fischer A, Zundler S, Atreya R, Rath T, Voskens C, Hirschmann S, López-Posadas R, Watson A, Becker C, Schuler G, Neufert C, Atreya I, Neurath MF (2016) Differential effects of α4β7 and GPR15 on homing of effector and regulatory T cells from patients with UC to the inflamed gut in vivo. Gut 65(10):1642. https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2015-310022
- Forssmann W-G, The Y-H, Stoll M, Adermann K, Albrecht U, Tillmann H-C, Barlos K, Busmann A, Canales-Mayordomo A, Giménez-Gallego G, Hirsch J, Jiménez-Barbero J, Meyer-Olson D, Münch J, Pérez-Castells J, Ständker L, Kirchhoff F, Schmidt RE (2010) Short-term monotherapy in HIV-infected patients with a virus entry inhibitor against the gp41 fusion peptide. Sci Transl Med 2(63):63re3. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed. 3001697
- Francis SC, Hou Y, Baisley K, van de Wijgert J, Watson-Jones D, Ao TT, Herrera C, Maganja K, Andreasen A, Kapiga S, Coulton GR, Hayes RJ, Shattock RJ (2016) Immune activation in the female genital tract: expression profiles of soluble proteins in women at high risk for HIV infection. PLoS One 11(1):e0143109. https:// doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0143109
- Fumakia M, Yang S, Gu J, Ho EA (2016) Protein/peptidebased entry/fusion inhibitors as anti-HIV therapies: challenges and future direction. Rev Med Virol 26(1): 4–20. https://doi.org/10.1002/rmv.1853
- Furci L, Tolazzi M, Sironi F, Vassena L, Lusso P (2012) Inhibition of HIV-1 infection by human α-defensin-5, a natural antimicrobial peptide expressed in the genital and intestinal mucosae. PLoS One 7(9):1–10. https:// doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0045208
- Gaertner H, Cerini F, Escola J-M, Kuenzi G, Melotti A, Offord R, Rossitto-Borlat I, Nedellec R, Salkowitz J, Gorochov G, Mosier D, Hartley O (2008) Highly potent, fully recombinant anti-HIV chemokines: reengineering a low-cost microbicide. Proc Natl Acad

Sci 105(46):17706–17711. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0805098105

- Gallo SA, Wang W, Rawat SS, Jung G, Waring AJ, Cole AM, Lu H, Yan X, Daly NL, Craik DJ, Jiang S, Lehrer RI, Blumenthal R (2006) θ-Defensins prevent HIV-1 Env-mediated fusion by binding gp41 and blocking 6-helix bundle formation. J Biol Chem 281(27): 18787–18792. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M602422200
- Gardner MS, Rowland MD, Siu AY, Bundy JL, Wagener DK, Stephenson JL (2009) Comprehensive defensin assay for saliva. Anal Chem 81(2):557–566. https:// doi.org/10.1021/ac801609r
- Gifford RJ, Katzourakis A, Tristem M, Pybus OG, Winters M, Shafer RW (2008) A transitional endogenous lentivirus from the genome of a basal primate and implications for lentivirus evolution. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105(51):20362. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.0807873105
- Gilbert PB, McKeague IW, Eisen G, Mullins C, Guéye-NDiaye A, Mboup S, Kanki PJ (2003) Comparison of HIV-1 and HIV-2 infectivity from a prospective cohort study in Senegal. Stat Med 22(4):573. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/sim.1342
- Gilg A, Harms M, Olari L-R, Urbanowitz A-K, Bonig H, Münch J (2021) Absence of the CXCR4 antagonist EPI-X4 from pharmaceutical human serum albumin preparations. J Transl Med 19(1). https://doi.org/10. 1186/s12967-021-02859-6
- Gleichmann M, Gillen C, Czardybon M, Bosse F, Greiner-Petter R, Auer J, Müller HW (2000) Cloning and characterization of SDF-1γ, a novel SDF-1 chemokine transcript with developmentally regulated expression in the nervous system. Eur J Neurosci 12(6): 1857–1866. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1460-9568. 2000.00048.x
- González N, Bermejo M, Calonge E, Jolly C, Arenzana-Seisdedos F, Pablos JL, Sattentau QJ, Alcamí J (2010) SDF-1/CXCL12 production by mature dendritic cells inhibits the propagation of X4-tropic HIV-1 isolates at the dendritic cell-T-cell infectious synapse. J Virol 84(9):4341–4351. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 02449-09
- Gonzalez E, Ballana E, Clotet B, Esté JA (2011) Development of resistance to VIR-353 with cross-resistance to the natural HIV-1 entry virus inhibitory peptide (VIRIP). AIDS 25(13):1575–1583. https://doi.org/10. 1097/QAD.0b013e328348a733
- Grivel J-C, Shattock RJ, Margolis LB (2010) Selective transmission of R5 HIV-1 variants: where is the gatekeeper? J Transl Med 9(suppl 1):S6. https://doi.org/10. 1186/1479-5876-9-S1-S6
- Grubb A, Simonsen O, Sturfelt G, Truedsson L, Thysell H (1985) Serum concentration of cystatin C, factor D and β2-microglobulin as a measure of glomerular filtration rate. Acta Med Scand 218(5):499. https://doi.org/10. 1111/j.0954-6820.1985.tb08880.x

- Harms M, Gilg A, Ständker L, Beer AJ, Mayer B, Rasche V, Gruber CW, Münch J (2020a) Microtiter plate-based antibody-competition assay to determine binding affinities and plasma/blood stability of CXCR4 ligands. Sci Rep 10(1):16036. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41598-020-73012-4
- Harms M, Habib MMW, Nemska S, Nicolò A, Gilg A, Preising N, Sokkar P, Carmignani S, Raasholm M, Weidinger G, Kizilsavas G, Wagner M, Ständker L, Abadi AH, Jumaa H, Kirchhoff F, Frossard N, Sanchez-Garcia E, Münch J (2020b) An optimized derivative of an endogenous CXCR4 antagonist prevents atopic dermatitis and airway inflammation. Acta Pharm Sin B 11:2694. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. apsb.2020.12.005
- Hartley O, Dorgham K, Perez-Bercoff D, Cerini F, Heimann A, Gaertner H, Offord RE, Pancino G, Debré P, Gorochov G (2003) Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 entry inhibitors selected on living cells from a library of phage chemokines. J Virol 77(12):6637–6644. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.77.12. 6637-6644.2003
- Hayn M, Blötz A, Rodríguez A, Vidal S, Preising N, Ständker L, Wiese S, Stürzel CM, Harms M, Gross R, Jung C, Kiene M, Jacob T, Pöhlmann S, Forssmann WG, Münch J, Sparrer KMJ, Seuwen K, Hahn BH, Kirchhoff F (2021) Natural cystatin C fragments inhibit GPR15-mediated HIV and SIV infection without interfering with GPR15L signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 118(3):e2023776118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2023776118
- Heveker N, Montes M, Germeroth L, Amara A, Trautmann A, Alizon M, Schneider-Mergener J (1998) Dissociation of the signalling and antiviral properties of SDF-1-derived small peptides. Curr Biol 8(7):369–376. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0960-9822 (98)70155-1
- Hu H, Di B, Tolbert WD, Gohain N, Yuan W, Gao P, Ma B, He Q, Pazgier M, Zhao L, Lu W (2019) Systematic mutational analysis of human neutrophil α-defensin HNP4. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1861(4):835–844. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem. 2019.01.007
- Ikegawa M, Yuan J, Matsumoto K, Herrmann S, Iwamoto A, Nakamura T, Matsushita S, Kimura T, Honjo T, Tashiro K (2001) Elevated plasma stromal cell-derived factor 1 protein level in the progression of HIV type 1 infection/AIDS. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 17(7):587–595. https://doi.org/10.1089/ 088922201300119680
- Ioannidis JPA (2001) Effects of CCR5-Δ 32, CCR2-64I, and SDF-1 3'A alleles on HIV-1 disease progression: an international meta-analysis of individual-patient data. Ann Intern Med 135(9):782. https://doi.org/10. 7326/0003-4819-135-9-200111060-00008
- Janssens R, Struyf S, Proost P (2018) The unique structural and functional features of CXCL12. Cell Mol Immunol 15(4):299–311. https://doi.org/10.1038/cmi. 2017.107

- Joseph SB, Swanstrom R, Kashuba ADM, Cohen MS (2015) Bottlenecks in HIV-1 transmission: insights from the study of founder viruses. Nat Rev Microbiol 13(7):414–425. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro3471
- Kaiser LM, Harms M, Sauter D, Rawat VP, Glitscher M, Hildt E, Döhner K, Döhner H, Münch J, Buske C (2021) Acute myeloid leukemia cells are targeted by the naturally occurring CXCR4 antagonist EPI-X4. BioRxiv 2021.03.11.434944. https://doi.org/10.1101/ 2021.03.11.434944
- Karlsson I, Antonsson L, Shi Y, Öberg M, Karlsson A, Albert J, Olde B, Owman C, Jansson M, FenyÖ EM (2004) Coevolution of RANTES sensitivity and mode of CCR5 receptor use by human immunodeficiency virus type 1 of the R5 phenotype. J Virol 78(21): 11807–11815. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.78.21. 11807-11815.2004
- Kawamura T, Bruce SE, Abraha A, Sugaya M, Hartley O, Offord RE, Arts EJ, Zimmerman PA, Blauvelt A (2004) PSC-RANTES blocks R5 human immunodeficiency virus infection of langerhans cells isolated from individuals with a variety of CCR5 diplotypes. J Virol 78(14):7602–7609. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.78.14. 7602-7609.2004
- Kiene M, Marzi A, Urbanczyk A, Bertram S, Fisch T, Nehlmeier I, Gnir
 ß K, Karsten CB, Palesch D, M
 ünch J, Chiodi F, P
 öhlmann S, Steffen I (2012) The role of the alternative coreceptor GPR15 in SIV tropism for human cells. Virology 433(1):73. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.virol.2012.07.012
- Kinter A, Catanzaro A, Monaco J, Ruiz M, Justement J, Moir S, Arthos J, Oliva A, Ehler L, Mizell S, Jackson R, Ostrowski M, Hoxie J, Offord R, Fauci AS (1998) CC-chemokines enhance the replication of T-tropic strains of HIV-1 in CD4+ T cells: role of signal transduction. Proc Natl Acad Sci 95(20): 11880–11885. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95.20. 11880
- Kramer HB, Lavender KJ, Qin L, Stacey AR, Liu MKP, di Gleria K, Simmons A, Gasper-Smith N, Haynes BF, McMichael AJ, Borrow P, Kessler BM (2010) Elevation of intact and proteolytic fragments of acute phase proteins constitutes the earliest systemic antiviral response in HIV-1 infection. PLoS Pathog 6(5): e1000893. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat. 1000893
- Kwa D, Vingerhoed J, Boeser B, Schuitemaker H (2003) Increased in vitro cytopathicity of CC chemokine receptor 5–restricted human immunodeficiency virus type 1 primary isolates correlates with a progressive clinical course of infection. J Infect Dis 187(9): 1397–1403. https://doi.org/10.1086/374650
- Lakshmaiah Narayana J, Golla R, Mishra B, Wang X, Lushnikova T, Zhang Y, Verma A, Kumar V, Xie J, Wang G (2021) Short and robust anti-infective lipopeptides engineered based on the minimal antimicrobial peptide KR12 of human LL-37. ACS Infect Dis 7:1795. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsinfecdis.1c00101

- Lederman MM (2004) Prevention of vaginal SHIV transmission in rhesus macaques through inhibition of CCR5. Science 306(5695):485–487. https://doi.org/ 10.1126/science.1099288
- Lieberman-Blum SS, Fung HB, Bandres JC (2008) Maraviroc: a CCR5-receptor antagonist for the treatment of HIV-1 infection. Clin Ther 30(7):1228–1250. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0149-2918(08)80048-3
- Lin G, Baribaud F, Romano J, Doms RW, Hoxie JA (2003) Identification of gp120 binding sites on CXCR4 by using CD4-independent human immunodeficiency virus type 2 Env proteins. J Virol 77(2): 931–942. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.77.2.931-942. 2003
- Loetscher P, Gong J-H, Dewald B, Baggiolini M, Clark-Lewis I (1998) N-terminal peptides of stromal cellderived factor-1 with CXC chemokine receptor 4 agonist and antagonist activities. J Biol Chem 273(35): 22279–22283. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.273.35. 22279
- Longenecker CT, Kitch D, Sax PE, Daar ES, Tierney C, Gupta SK, McComsey GA (2015) Reductions in plasma cystatin c after initiation of antiretroviral therapy are associated with reductions in inflammation: ACTG A5224s. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 69(2): 168. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAI.00000000000557
- Luo J, Luo Z, Zhou N, Hall JW, Huang Z (1999a) Attachment of C-terminus of SDF-1 enhances the biological activity of its N-terminal peptide. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 264(1):42–47. https://doi.org/10.1006/ bbrc.1999.1476
- Luo Z, Zhou N, Luo J, Hall JW, Huang Z (1999b) The role of positively charged residues in CXCR4 recognition probed with synthetic peptides. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 263(3):691–695. https://doi.org/10.1006/ bbrc.1999.1441
- Lusso P (2006) HIV and the chemokine system: 10 years later. EMBO J 25(3):447–456. https://doi.org/10.1038/ SJ.EMBOJ.7600947
- Mack M, Luckow B, Nelson PJ, Cihak J, Simmons G, Clapham PR, Signoret N, Marsh M, Stangassinger M, Borlat F, Wells TNC, Schlöndorff D, Proudfoot AEI (1998) Aminooxypentane-RANTES induces CCR5 internalization but inhibits recycling: a novel inhibitory mechanism of HIV infectivity. J Exp Med 187(8): 1215–1224. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.187.8.1215
- Majetschak M (2011) Extracellular ubiquitin: immune modulator and endogenous opponent of damageassociated molecular pattern molecules. J Leukoc Biol 89(2):205–219. https://doi.org/10.1189/jlb. 0510316
- Mayor U, Peng J (2012) Deciphering tissue-specific ubiquitylation by mass spectrometry. Methods Mol Biol 832:65–80. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-61779-474-2_3
- McBride JW, Dias N, Cameron D, Offord RE, Hartley O, Boyd P, Kett VL, Malcolm RK (2017) Pharmacokinetics of the protein microbicide 5P12-RANTES in sheep following single-dose vaginal gel administration.

Antimicrob Agents Chemother 61(10):e00965. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.00965-17

- McBride JW, Boyd P, Dias N, Cameron D, Offord RE, Hartley O, Kett VL, Malcolm RK (2019a) Vaginal rings with exposed cores for sustained delivery of the HIV CCR5 inhibitor 5P12-RANTES. J Control Release 298:1–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel. 2019.02.003
- McBride JW, Malcolm RK, Dias N, Cameron D, Offord RE, Hartley O, Kett VL, Devlin B, Boyd P (2019b) Development and pharmacokinetics of a combination vaginal ring for sustained release of dapivirine and the protein microbicide 5P12-RANTES. Int J Pharm 564: 207–213. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2019. 04.040
- McBrien JB, Kumar NA, Silvestri G (2018) Mechanisms of CD8 + T cell-mediated suppression of HIV/SIV replication. Eur J Immunol 48(6):898–914. https:// doi.org/10.1002/eji.201747172
- McMahon HT, Gallop JL (2005) Membrane curvature and mechanisms of dynamic cell membrane remodelling. Nature 438(7068):590–596. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature04396
- Mehlotra RK, Hall NB, Bruse SE, John B, Blood Zikursh MJ, Stein CM, Siba PM, Zimmerman PA (2015) CCR2, CCR5, and CXCL12 variation and HIV/AIDS in Papua New Guinea. Infect Genet Evol 36:165–173. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.meegid.2015.09.014
- Modi WS, Scott K, Goedert JJ, Vlahov D, Buchbinder S, Detels R, Donfield S, O'Brien SJ, Winkler C (2005) Haplotype analysis of the SDF-1 (CXCL12) gene in a longitudinal HIV-1/AIDS cohort study. Genes Immun 6(8):691–698. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.gene. 6364258
- Mohr KB, Zirafi O, Hennies M, Wiese S, Kirchhoff F, Münch J (2015) Sandwich enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for the quantification of human serum albumin fragment 408–423 in bodily fluids. Anal Biochem 476:29–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ab.2015.01.023
- Moore JP, Kitchen SG, Pugach P, Zack JA (2004) The CCR5 and CXCR4 coreceptors—central to understanding the transmission and pathogenesis of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 20(1):111–126. https://doi.org/10. 1089/088922204322749567
- Mori T, Yoshida M, Hazekawa M, Ishibashi D, Hatanaka Y, Nagao T, Kakehashi R, Kojima H, Uno R, Ozeki M, Kawasaki I, Yamashita T, Nishikawa J, Uchida T (2021) Antimicrobial activities of ll-37 fragment mutant-poly (lactic-co-glycolic) acid conjugate against Staphylococcus aureus, Escherichia coli, and Candida albicans. Int J Mol Sci 22(10). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22105097
- Mörner A, Björndal Å, Albert J, KewalRamani VN, Littman DR, Inoue R, Thorstensson R, Fenyö EM, Björling E (1999) Primary human immunodeficiency virus type 2 (HIV-2) isolates, like HIV-1 isolates, frequently use CCR5 but show promiscuity in

coreceptor usage. J Virol 73(3):2343. https://doi.org/ 10.1128/jvi.73.3.2343-2349.1999

- Mosier DE (2008) How HIV changes its tropism: evolution and adaptation? Curr Opin HIV AIDS 4(2):1. https://doi.org/10.1097/COH.0b013e3283223d61
- Mosier DE, Picchio GR, Gulizia RJ, Sabbe R, Poignard P, Picard L, Offord RE, Thompson DA, Wilken J (1999) Highly potent RANTES analogues either prevent CCR5-using human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection in vivo or rapidly select for CXCR4-using variants. J Virol 73(5):3544. https://doi.org/10.1128/ jvi.73.5.3544-3550.1999
- Müller A, Homey B, Soto H, Ge N, Catron D, Buchanan ME, McClanahan T, Murphy E, Yuan W, Wagner SN, Barrera JL, Mohar A, Verástegui E, Zlotnik A (2001) Involvement of chemokine receptors in breast cancer metastasis. Nature 410(6824):50–56. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/35065016
- Müller JA, Zirafi O, Roan NR, Lee SJ, Münch J (2016) Evaluation of EPI-X4 as a urinary peptide biomarker for diagnosis and prognosis of late acute GvHD. Bone Marrow Transplant 51(8):1137–1139. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/bmt.2016.65
- Müller JA, Glöckle A, Gawanbacht A, Geyer M, Münch J, Kirchhoff F (2018) Reduced susceptibility to VIRIPbased HIV-1 entry inhibitors has a high genetic barrier and severe fitness costs. J Virol 92(17):e00733. https:// doi.org/10.1128/jvi.00733-18
- Münch J, Ständker L, Pöhlmann S, Baribaud F, Papkalla A, Rosorius O, Stauber R, Sass G, Heveker N, Adermann K, Escher S, Klüver E, Doms RW, Forssmann WG, Kirchhoff F (2002) Hemofiltrate CC chemokine 1[9-74] causes effective internalization of CCR5 and is a potent inhibitor of R5-tropic human immunodeficiency virus type 1 strains in primary T cells and macrophages. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 46(4):982. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.46.4.982-990. 2002
- Münch J, Ständker L, Adermann K, Schulz A, Schindler M, Chinnadurai R, Pöhlmann S, Chaipan C, Biet T, Peters T, Meyer B, Wilhelm D, Lu H, Jing W, Jiang S, Forssmann W-G, Kirchhoff F (2007) Discovery and optimization of a natural HIV-1 entry inhibitor targeting the gp41 fusion peptide. Cell 129(2):263–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2007. 02.042
- Münk C, Wei G, Yang OO, Waring AJ, Wang W, Hong T, Lehrer RI, Landau NR, Cole AM (2003) The θ-defensin, retrocyclin, inhibits HIV-1 entry. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 19(10):875–881. https://doi. org/10.1089/088922203322493049
- Nagasawa T (2007) The chemokine CXCL12 and regulation of Hsc and B lymphocyte development in the bone marrow niche. Adv Exp Med Biol 602:69–75. https:// doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-72009-8_9
- Nardese V, Longhi R, Polo S, Sironi F, Arcelloni C, Paroni R, DeSantis C, Sarmientos P, Rizzi M, Bolognesi M, Pavone V, Lusso P (2001) Structural determinants of CCR5 recognition and HIV-1

blockade in RANTES. Nat Struct Biol 8(7):611–615. https://doi.org/10.1038/89653

- Nedellec R, Coetzer M, Lederman MM, Offord RE, Hartley O, Mosier DE (2011) Resistance to the CCR5 inhibitor 5P12-RANTES requires a difficult evolution from CCR5 to CXCR4 coreceptor use. PLoS One 6(7): e22020. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0022020
- Nguyen TX, Cole AM, Lehrer RI (2003) Evolution of primate θ-defensins: a serpentine path to a sweet tooth. Peptides 24(11):1647–1654. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.peptides.2003.07.023
- Nguyen LP, Pan J, Dinh TT, Hadeiba H, O'Hara E, Ebtikar A, Hertweck A, Gökmen MR, Lord GM, Jenner RG, Butcher EC, Habtezion A (2015) Role and species-specific expression of colon T cell homing receptor GPR15 in colitis. Nat Immunol 16(2):207. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.3079
- Nishiyama Y, Murakami T, Kurita K, Yamamoto N (1999) Low-molecular-weight anti-HIV-1 peptides from the amino-terminal sequence of RANTES: possible lead compounds for coreceptor-directed anti-HIV-1 agents. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 9(10):1357–1360. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0960-894X(99)00204-8
- Oberlin E, Amara A, Bachelerie F, Bessia C, Virelizier JL, Arenzana-Seisdedos F, Schwartz O, Heard JM, Clark-Lewis I, Legler DF, Loetscher M, Baggiolini M, Moser B (1996) The CXC chemokine SDF-1 is the ligand for LESTR/fusin and prevents infection by T-cell-lineadapted HIV-1. Nature 382(6594):833. https://doi. org/10.1038/382833a0
- Ocón B, Pan J, Dinh TT, Chen W, Ballet R, Bscheider M, Habtezion A, Tu H, Zabel BA, Butcher EC (2017) A mucosal and cutaneous chemokine ligand for the lymphocyte chemoattractant receptor GPR15. Front Immunol 8:1111. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu. 2017.01111
- Okajima F (2013) Regulation of inflammation by extracellular acidification and proton-sensing GPCRs. Cell Signal 25(11):2263. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellsig. 2013.07.022
- Onopiuk A, Tokarzewicz A, Gorodkiewicz E (2015) Cystatin C. A kidney function biomarker. Adv Clin Chem 68:57. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.acc.2014. 11.007
- Oren Z, Lerman JC, Gudmundsson GH, Agerberth B, Shai Y (1999) Structure and organization of the human antimicrobial peptide LL-37 in phospholipid membranes: relevance to the molecular basis for its non-cell-selective activity. Biochem J 341(3): 501–513. https://doi.org/10.1042/0264-6021:3410501
- Owen SM, Rudolph DL, Wang W, Cole AM, Waring AJ, Lal RB, Lehrer RI (2004) RC-101, a retrocyclin-1 analogue with enhanced activity against primary HIV type 1 isolates. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 20(11): 1157–1165. https://doi.org/10.1089/aid.2004.20.1157
- Pahar B, Madonna S, Das A, Albanesi C, Girolomoni G (2020) Immunomodulatory role of the antimicrobial LL-37 peptide in autoimmune diseases and viral

infections. Vaccines 8(3):517. https://doi.org/10.3390/ vaccines8030517

- Parrish NF, Gao F, Li H, Giorgi EE, Barbian HJ, Parrish EH, Zajic L, Iyer SS, Decker JM, Kumar A, Hora B, Berg A, Cai F, Hopper J, Denny TN, Ding H, Ochsenbauer C, Kappes JC, Galimidi RP, West AP, Bjorkman PJ, Wilen CB, Doms RW, O'Brien M, Bhardwaj N, Borrow P, Haynes BF, Muldoon M, Theiler JP, Korber B, Shaw GM, Hahn BH (2013) Phenotypic properties of transmitted founder HIV-1. Proc Natl Acad Sci 110(17):6626–6633. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1304288110
- Pan B, Wang X, Nishioka C, Honda G, Yokoyama A, Zeng L, Xu K, Ikezoe T (2017) G-protein coupled receptor 15 mediates angiogenesis and cytoprotective function of thrombomodulin. Sci Rep 7(1):692. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-00781-w
- Pan WL, Wang Y, Hao Y, Wong JH, Chan WC, Wan DCC, Ng TB (2018) Overexpression of CXCR4 synergizes with LL-37 in the metastasis of breast cancer cells. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Basis Dis 1864(11):3837–3846. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bbadis.2018.09.008
- Park M, Kim J, Lee I, Park S, Bae J, Park M (2018) Towards the application of human defensins as antivirals. Biomol Ther 26(3):242–254. https://doi. org/10.4062/BIOMOLTHER.2017.172
- Petersen DC, Glashoff RH, Shrestha S, Bergeron J, Laten A, Gold B, van Rensburg EJ, Dean M, Hayes VM (2005) Risk for HIV-1 infection associated with a common CXCL12 (SDF1) polymorphism and CXCR4 variation in an African population. JAIDS J Acqui Immune Defic Syndr 40(5):521–526. https://doi.org/ 10.1097/01.qai.0000186360.42834.28
- Podaza E, Palacios F, Croci DO, Risnik D, Yan XJ, Almejún MB, Colado A, Elías EE, Borge M, Morande PE, Bezares R, Fernández-Grecco H, Rabinovich GA, Gamberale R, Chiorazzi N, Giordano M (2020) Expression and function of cathelicidin hCAP18/LL-37 in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Haematologica 105(9):e465–e469. https://doi.org/10.3324/haematol. 2019.227975
- Pollakis G, Paxton WA (2012) Use of (alternative) coreceptors for HIV entry. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 7(5):440-449. https://doi.org/10.1097/COH. 0b013e328356e9f3
- Popper SJ, Sarr AD, Travers KU, Guèye-Ndiaye A, Mboup S, Essex ME, Kanki PJ (1999) Lower human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) type 2 viral load reflects the difference in pathogenicity of HIV-1 and HIV-2. J Infect Dis 180(4):1116. https://doi.org/10. 1086/315010
- Potthoff AV, Münch J, Kirchhoff F, Brockmeyer NH (2007) HIV infection in a patient with alpha-1 antitrypsin deficiency: a detrimental combination? AIDS 21(15):2115–2116. https://doi.org/10.1097/ QAD.0b013e3282f08b97
- Pozzobon T, Goldoni G, Viola A, Molon B (2016) CXCR4 signaling in health and disease. Immunol

Lett 177:6–15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.imlet.2016. 06.006

- Quiñones-Mateu ME, Lederman MM, Feng Z, Chakraborty B, Weber J, Rangel HR, Marotta ML, Mirza M, Jiang B, Kiser P, Medvik K, Sieg SF, Weinberg A (2003) Human epithelial β-defensins 2 and 3 inhibit HIV-1 replication. AIDS 17(16):F39. https://doi.org/10.1097/00002030-200311070-00001
- Reeves JD, Hibbitts S, Simmons G, McKnight Á, Azevedo-Pereira JM, Moniz-Pereira J, Clapham PR (1999) Primary human immunodeficiency virus type 2 (HIV-2) isolates infect CD4-negative cells via CCR5 and CXCR4: comparison with HIV-1 and simian immunodeficiency virus and relevance to cell tropism in vivo. J Virol 73(9):7795. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi. 73.9.7795-7804.1999
- Regis EG, Barreto-de-Souza V, Morgado MG, Bozza MT, Leng L, Bucala R, Bou-Habib DC (2010) Elevated levels of macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) in the plasma of HIV-1-infected patients and in HIV-1-infected cell cultures: a relevant role on viral replication. Virology 399(1):31–38. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.virol.2009.12.018
- Regoes RR, Bonhoeffer S (2005) The HIV coreceptor switch: a population dynamical perspective. Trends Microbiol 13(6):269–277. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. tim.2005.04.005
- van Rij RP, Broersen S, Goudsmit J, Coutinho RA, Schuitemaker H (1998) The role of a stromal cellderived factor-1 chemokine gene variant in the clinical course of HIV-1 infection. AIDS (London, England) 12(9):F85–F90
- Rodríguez A, Webster P, Ortego J, Andrews NW (1997) Lysosomes behave as Ca2+-regulated exocytic vesicles in fibroblasts and epithelial cells. J Cell Biol 137(1):93. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.137.1.93
- Saini V, Marchese A, Majetschak M (2010a) CXC chemokine receptor 4 is a cell surface receptor for extracellular ubiquitin. J Biol Chem 285(20):15566–15576. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M110.103408
- Saini V, Romero J, Marchese A, Majetschak M (2010b) Ubiquitin receptor binding and signaling in primary human leukocytes. Commun Integr Biol 3(6): 608–610. https://doi.org/10.4161/cib.3.6.13375
- Saini V, Staren DM, Ziarek JJ, Nashaat ZN, Campbell EM, Volkman BF, Marchese A, Majetschak M (2011) The CXC chemokine receptor 4 ligands ubiquitin and stromal cell-derived factor-1α function through distinct receptor interactions. J Biol Chem 286(38):33466–33477. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M111.233742
- Sancho-Vaello E, Gil-Carton D, François P, Bonetti E-J, Kreir M, Pothula KR, Kleinekathöfer U, Zeth K (2020) The structure of the antimicrobial human cathelicidin LL-37 shows oligomerization and channel formation in the presence of membrane mimics. Sci Rep 10(1): 17356. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-74401-5

- Schröder JM, Harder J (1999) Human beta-defensin-2. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 31(6):645–651. https://doi.org/10. 1016/S1357-2725(99)00013-8
- Schuitemaker H, van't Wout AB, Lusso P (2011) Clinical significance of HIV-1 coreceptor usage. J Transl Med 9 (suppl 1):S5. https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5876-9-S1-S5
- Secchi M, Longhi R, Vassena L, Sironi F, Grzesiek S, Lusso P, Vangelista L (2012) Enhancement of anti-HIV-1 activity by hot spot evolution of RANTESderived peptides. Chem Biol 19(12):1579–1588. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chembiol.2012.10.007
- Shafee TMA, Lay FT, Hulett MD, Anderson MA (2016) The defensins consist of two independent, convergent protein superfamilies. Mol Biol Evol 33(9): 2345–2356. https://doi.org/10.1093/MOLBEV/ MSW106
- Shahmiri M, Enciso M, Adda CG, Smith BJ, Perugini MA, Mechler A (2016) Membrane core-specific antimicrobial action of cathelicidin LL-37 peptide switches between pore and nanofibre formation. Sci Rep 6(1): 38184. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep38184
- Shao H, Crnogorac MM, Kong T, Chen S-Y, Williams JM, Tack JM, Gueriguian V, Cagle EN, Carnevali M, Tumelty D, Paliard X, Miranda LP, Bradburne JA, Kochendoerfer GG (2005) Site-specific polymer attachment to a CCL-5 (RANTES) analogue by oxime exchange. J Am Chem Soc 127(5):1350–1351. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja043096w
- Sokkar P, Harms M, Stürzel C, Gilg A, Kizilsavas G, Raasholm M, Preising N, Wagner M, Kirchhoff F, Ständker L, Weidinger G, Mayer B, Münch J, Sanchez-Garcia E (2021) Computational modeling and experimental validation of the EPI-X4/CXCR4 complex allows rational design of small peptide antagonists. Commun Biol 4(1):113. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s42003-021-02638-5
- Söllner TH (2004) Intracellular and viral membrane fusion: a uniting mechanism. Curr Opin Cell Biol 16(4):429–435. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ceb.2004. 06.015
- Sørensen OE, Borregaard N, Cole AM (2008) Antimicrobial peptides in innate immune responses. Contrib Microbiol 15:61–77. https://doi.org/10.1159/ 000136315
- Steinstraesser L, Tippler B, Mertens J, Lamme E, Homann HH, Lehnhardt M, Wildner O, Steinu HU, Überla K (2005) Inhibition of early steps in the lentiviral replication cycle by cathelicidin host defense peptides. Retrovirology 2:1–12. https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-4690-2-2
- Sun L, Finnegan CM, Kish-Catalone T, Blumenthal R, Garzino-Demo P, La Terra Maggiore GM, Berrone S, Kleinman C, Wu Z, Abdelwahab S, Lu W, Garzino-Demo A (2005) Human β-defensins suppress human immunodeficiency virus infection: potential role in mucosal protection. J Virol 79(22):14318–14329. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.79.22.14318-14329.2005

- Suply T, Hannedouche S, Carte N, Li J, Grosshans B, Schaefer M, Raad L, Beck V, Vidal S, Hiou-Feige A, Beluch N, Barbieri S, Wirsching J, Lageyre N, Hillger F, Debon C, Dawson J, Smith P, Lannoy V et al (2017) A natural ligand for the orphan receptor GPR15 modulates lymphocyte recruitment to epithelia. Sci Signal 10(496):eaal0180. https://doi.org/10.1126/ scisignal.aal0180
- Trumpfheller C, Tenner-Racz K, Racz P, Fleischer B, Frosch S (1998) Expression of macrophage inflammatory protein (MIP)-1 α , MIP-1 β , and RANTES genes in lymph nodes from HIV + individuals: correlation with a Th1-type cytokine response. Clin Exp Immunol 112(1):92–99. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2249. 1998.00555.x
- Tsou CL, Gladue RP, Carroll LA, Paradis T, Boyd JG, Nelson RT, Neote K, Charo IF (1998) Identification of C-C chemokine receptor 1 (CCR1) as the monocyte hemofiltrate C-C chemokine (HCC)-1 receptor. J Exp Med 188(3):603. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.188. 3.603
- Tudan C, Willick GE, Chahal S, Arab L, Law P, Salari H, Merzouk A (2002) C-terminal cyclization of an SDF-1 small peptide analogue dramatically increases receptor affinity and activation of the CXCR4 receptor. J Med Chem 45(10):2024–2031. https://doi.org/10.1021/ jm0104015
- Unutmaz D, KewalRamani VN, Littman DR (1998) G protein-coupled receptors in HIV and SIV entry: new perspectives on lentivirus-host interactions and on the utility of animal models. Semin Immunol 10(3):225. https://doi.org/10.1006/smim.1998.0134
- Vangelista L, Vento S (2018) The expanding therapeutic perspective of CCR5 blockade. Front Immunol 8:1981. https://doi.org/10.3389/FIMMU.2017.01981
- Vangelista L, Longhi R, Sironi F, Pavone V, Lusso P (2006) Critical role of the N-loop and β1-strand hydrophobic clusters of RANTES-derived peptides in anti-HIV activity. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 351(3): 664–668. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2006.10.090
- Veazey RS, Ling B, Green LC, Ribka EP, Lifson JD, Piatak M Jr, Lederman MM, Mosier D, Offord R, Hartley O (2009) Topically applied recombinant chemokine analogues fully protect macaques from vaginal simian-human immunodeficiency virus challenge. J Infect Dis 199(10):1525–1527. https://doi.org/10. 1086/598685
- Venken T, Krnavek D, Münch J, Kirchhoff F, Henklein P, de Maeyer M, Voet A (2011) An optimized MM/PBSA virtual screening approach applied to an HIV-1 gp41 fusion peptide inhibitor. Proteins 79(11): 3221–3235. https://doi.org/10.1002/prot.23158
- Vigant F, Santos NC, Lee B (2015) Broad-spectrum antivirals against viral fusion. Nat Rev Microbiol 13(7):426–437. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro3475
- Vilas Boas LCP, Campos ML, Berlanda RLA, de Carvalho Neves N, Franco OL (2019) Antiviral peptides as promising therapeutic drugs. Cell Mol

Life Sci 76(18):3525–3542. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00018-019-03138-w

- Vyroubalova EC, Hartley O, Mermod N, Fisch I (2006) Identification of peptide ligands to the chemokine receptor CCR5 and their maturation by gene shuffling. Mol Immunol 43(10):1573–1578. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.molimm.2005.09.025
- Wang W, Cole AM, Hong T, Waring AJ, Lehrer RI (2003) Retrocyclin, an antiretroviral θ-defensin, is a lectin. J Immunol 170(9):4708–4716. https://doi.org/10.4049/ jimmunol.170.9.4708
- Wang G, Watson KM, Buckheit RW (2008) Anti-human immunodeficiency virus type 1 activities of antimicrobial peptides derived from human and bovine cathelicidins. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 52(9): 3438–3440. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.00452-08
- Wang G, Mishra B, Epand RF, Epand RM (2014) Highquality 3D structures shine light on antibacterial, antibiofilm and antiviral activities of human cathelicidin LL-37 and its fragments. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1838(9):2160–2172. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.bbamem.2014.01.016
- Watanabe MAE, de Oliveira Cavassin GG, Orellana MD, Milanezi CM, Voltarelli JC, Kashima S, Covas DT (2003) SDF-1 gene polymorphisms and syncytia induction in Brazilian HIV-1 infected individuals. Microb Pathog 35(1):31–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0882-4010(03)00088-3
- Wei M, Rong C, Zhao J, Liu X, Yang F, Zeng J (2018) Role of SDF-1 3'A polymorphism in HIV-1 disease progression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gene 677:182–188. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gene. 2018.07.058
- Wetzel KS, Elliott STC, Collman RG (2018) SIV coreceptor specificity in natural and non-natural host infection: implications for cell targeting and differential outcomes from infection. Curr HIV Res 16(1): 41-51. https://doi.org/10.2174/ 1570162X15666171124121805
- White JM, Delos SE, Brecher M, Schornberg K (2009) Structures and mechanisms of viral membrane fusion proteins. Crit Rev Biochem Mol Biol 43(3):189–219. https://doi.org/10.1080/10409230802058320. Structures
- White CW, Pfleger K, Hill SJ (2019) Inhibition of CXCR4 signalling and ligand binding by CXCL17. FASEB J 33(S1):503.8. https://doi.org/10.1096/fasebj.2019.33. 1_supplement.503.8
- White CW, Kilpatrick LE, Dale N, Abhayawardana RS, Dekkers S, Stocks MJ, Pfleger KDG, Hill SJ (2021) CXCL17 is an endogenous inhibitor of CXCR4 via a novel mechanism of action. BioRxiv 2021.07.05.451109. https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.07. 05.451109
- Wilken J, Hoover D, Thompson DA, Barlow PN, McSparron H, Picard L, Wlodawer A, Lubkowski J, Kent SB (1999) Total chemical synthesis and highresolution crystal structure of the potent anti-HIV

protein AOP-RANTES. Chem Biol 6(1):43–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1074-5521(99)80019-2

- Winkler C (1998) Genetic restriction of AIDS pathogenesis by an SDF-1 chemokine gene variant. Science 279(5349):389–393. https://doi.org/10.1126/science. 279.5349.389
- Wong JH, Legowska A, Rolka K, Ng TB, Hui M, Cho CH, Lam WWL, Au SWN, Gu OW, Wan DCC (2011) Effects of cathelicidin and its fragments on three key enzymes of HIV-1. Peptides 32(6):1117–1122. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.peptides.2011.04.017
- Wu Z, Cocchi F, Gentles D, Ericksen B, Lubkowski J, DeVico A, Lehrer RI, Lu W (2005) Human neutrophil α-defensin 4 inhibits HIV-1 infection in vitro. FEBS Lett 579(1):162–166. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.febslet. 2004.11.062
- Wu B, Chien EYT, Mol CD, Fenalti G, Liu W, Katritch V, Abagyan R, Brooun A, Wells P, Bi FC, Hamel DJ, Kuhn P, Handel TM, Cherezov V, Stevens RC (2010) Structures of the CXCR4 chemokine GPCR with small-molecule and cyclic peptide antagonists. Science 330(6007):1066–1071. https://doi.org/10.1126/sci ence.1194396
- Wu W, Kim CH, Liu R, Kucia M, Marlicz W, Greco N, Ratajczak J, Laughlin MJ, Ratajczak MZ (2012) The bone marrow-expressed antimicrobial cationic peptide LL-37 enhances the responsiveness of hematopoietic stem progenitor cells to an SDF-1 gradient and accelerates their engraftment after transplantation. Leukemia 26(4):736–745. https://doi.org/10.1038/leu. 2011.252
- Xu L, Li Y, Sun H, Li D, Hou T (2013) Structural basis of the interactions between CXCR4 and CXCL12/SDF-1 revealed by theoretical approaches. Mol Biosyst 9(8): 2107. https://doi.org/10.1039/c3mb70120d
- Yamamoto K, Kawakubo T, Yasukochi A, Tsukuba T (2012) Emerging roles of cathepsin e in host defense mechanisms. Biochim Biophys Acta 1824(1):105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbapap.2011.05.022
- Yu L, Cecil J, Peng S-B, Schrementi J, Kovacevic S, Paul D, Su EW, Wang J (2006) Identification and expression of novel isoforms of human stromal cellderived factor 1. Gene 374(1–2):174–179. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.gene.2006.02.001
- Zhao L, Tolbert WD, Ericksen B, Zhan C, Wu X, Yuan W, Li X, Pazgier M, Lu W (2013) Single, double and quadruple alanine substitutions at oligomeric interfaces identify hydrophobicity as the key determinant of human neutrophil alpha defensin HNP1 function. PLoS One 8(11):e78937. https://doi.org/10.1371/jour nal.pone.0078937
- Zheng Y, Han G, Abagyan R, Wu B, Stevens R, Cherezov V, Kufareva I, Handel T (2017) Structure of CC chemokine receptor 5 with a potent chemokine antagonist reveals mechanisms of chemokine recognition and molecular mimicry by HIV. Immunity 46(6): 1005–1017. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2017. 05.002

- Zhong R, Law P, Wong D, Merzouk A, Salari H, Ball ED (2004) Small peptide analogs to stromal derived factor–1 enhance chemotactic migration of human and mouse hematopoietic cells. Exp Hematol 32(5): 470–475. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exphem.2004. 01.011
- Zi M, Xu Y (2018) Involvement of cystatin C in immunity and apoptosis. Immunol Lett 196:80. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.imlet.2018.01.006
- Zirafi O, Kim KA, Ständker L, Mohr KB, Sauter D, Heigele A, Kluge SF, Wiercinska E, Chudziak D,

Richter R, Moepps B, Gierschik P, Vas V, Geiger H, Lamla M, Weil T, Burster T, Zgraja A, Daubeuf F et al (2015) Discovery and characterization of an endogenous CXCR4 antagonist. Cell Rep 11(5):737. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2015.03.061

Zirafi O, Hermann PC, Münch J (2016) Proteolytic processing of human serum albumin generates EPI-X4 an endogenous antagonist of CXCR4. J Leukoc Biol 99(6):863–868. https://doi.org/10.1189/jlb. 2MR1115-521RR



Peptide-Based Dual HIV and Coronavirus Entry Inhibitors

Huan Wang and Chao Wang

Abstract

The continued HIV/AIDS epidemic worldwide and the battle against emerging infectious diseases caused by coronaviruses underscore the need for the development of an everexpanding repertoire of antiviral drugs. Entry inhibitors are of particular interest because of their potential to be used as therapeutic or prophylactic treatments for blocking viral invasion. HIV and coronaviruses utilize class I fusion proteins to facilitate their entry and membrane fusion. Discovery of a common hexameric coiled-coil fusion complex resulting from the packing of three C-terminal heptad repeat region from the fusion-mediating subunit of viral fusion proteins against trimeric coiled-coil made up by their N-terminal heptad repeat prompted the search for peptides mimicking the heptad repeat regions that could potentially inhibit viral entry. This has led to the development of effective peptides that are specific to the virus that is developed for. In this review, we focus on peptide-based entry dual inhibitors that block fusion process not only of HIV but also coronaviruses through interrupting their fusogenic six-helical bundle core and which hopefully will help to gain insight into the

H. Wang \cdot C. Wang (\boxtimes)

State Key Laboratory of Toxicology and Medical Countermeasures, Beijing Institute of Pharmacology and Toxicology, Beijing, China α -helical secondary structure- and coiled-coil superstructure-based strategies to design entry inhibitors with broad-spectrum antiviral activity against enveloped viruses with class I fusion proteins.

Keywords

HIV · Coronavirus · Fusion inhibitor · Lipopeptide · Coiled-coil

6.1 Introduction

Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), a retrovirus that causes acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS), remains a worldwide health treat. According to UNAIDS (United Nations on HIV/AIDS) in its most recent update in 2020, there are 38.0 million people living with HIV in 2019 with 690,000 deaths from AIDS-related illnesses and 1.7 million people newly infected with HIV. An effective vaccine is the best hope for prevention. However, its foreseeable future is still unclear (Gray et al. 2021). Current antiretroviral therapy that consists of more than 30 approved drugs or regimens has transformed HIV infection into a chronic disease (Ma et al. 2021). Owing to the early establishment of anatomic reservoirs for HIV latency, there is still no cure for the HIV infection (Pitman et al. 2018). Moreover, HIV readily mutates to develop drug resistance during the lifelong therapy (Koay et al.

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_6

2021). These facts call for the development of new antiviral agents to fight HIV infection. In addition to the HIV pandemic, emerging infectious diseases caused by coronaviruses pose another devastating threat to global health and economy. Coronaviruses (CoVs) comprise four genera: α , β , γ , and δ (Pillaiyar et al. 2020). Up to now, seven strains of coronaviruses have been identified that are pathogenic to humans, in which four low-pathogenicity human coronaviruses (HCoVs), including HCoV-NL63, HCoV-229E, HCoV-OC43, and HCoV-HKU1, induce mild respiratory tract diseases (Wang et al. 2020) and three highly pathogenic human-infecting β-coronaviruses, including severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-CoV), Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV), and new coronavirus SARS-CoV-2 that responsible for the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19), cause severe lower respiratory tract infections (Drosten et al. 2003; Zaki et al. 2012; Zhu et al. 2020a). SARS-CoV infection resulted in 8098 SARS cases and 774 SARSrelated deaths around the world (Skowronski et al. 2005). As of November 2019, 2494 laboratory-confirmed cases of infection with MERS-CoV, including 858 deaths, had been reported to the World Health Organization. While efforts for the development of antivirals against SARS-CoV and MERS-CoV are still in process, SARS-CoV-2 rapidly spread all over the world so that by May 23, 2021, more than 166 million people have been confirmed to be infected with SARS-CoV-2 and more than 3.4 million deaths due to COVID-19 have been recorded worldwide. The development of broadspectrum pan-HCoV inhibitors that are active against a wide range of HCoVs may become the ultimate treatment strategy for addressing the current urgency and those coronaviruses outbreaks that are likely to emerge in the future (Wang et al. 2021b). This review summarizes case studies and highlights the correlation of therapeutic intervention strategies between HIV and HCoVs, focusing especially on peptide-based dual HIV/HCoVs fusion inhibitors. This leads to a better understanding regarding the chemically manipulating viral entry step in the HIV/HCoVs infection cycle

by shared mechanisms, therefore expending the current repertoire of both anti-HIV agents and anti-HCoV therapeutics.

6.2 Common Hexameric Coiled-Coils in Viral Envelope Proteins as Conserved Drug Target Sites

Membrane fusion plays a crucial role in the entry of enveloped viruses, occurring in either the endosomal/clathrin-dependent route or nonendosomal/clathrin-independent pathway (Dimitrov 2004). Enveloped viruses such as HIV and HCoVs present envelope (Env) or spike (S) glycoproteins, known as class I fusion proteins, on their viral membrane surface (Harrison 2008). These viral fusion proteins are synthesized as precursors that are later cleaved by host proteases into a receptor-binding subunit (gp120 in HIV and S1 in coronaviruses) that is responsible for the interaction with cellular receptor(s) and a fusion-mediating subunit (gp41 in HIV and S2 in coronaviruses) that plays key roles in mediating membrane fusion (Sanders and Moore 2021). HIV infection is initiated by the binding of gp120 to the cell surface receptor CD4 and a coreceptor (CCR5 or CXCR4) that triggered a series of conformational changes in gp41 subunit for viral entry into host cells (De Feo and Weiss 2012). Coronavirus S1 proteins are believed to be functionally equivalent to the surface subunit gp120 of HIV Env. The key functional host receptors utilized by HCoVs includes angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2), dipeptidyl peptidase 4 (DPP4), aminopeptidase N, and O-acetylated sialic acid (Li et al. 2003; Raj et al. 2013; Yeager et al. 1992; Huang et al. 2015). Although HIV and HCoVs dock onto the host cell membrane by engaging different viral receptors and entry into host cells via different pathways, their fusionmediating subunits go through a similar conformational change resulting in formation of a conserved six-helical bundle (6-HB) core structure to bring viral and cellular membranes close (Fig. 6.1a). In 1997, three groups independently



Fig. 6.1 Research and development of peptide-based entry inhibitors targeting viral fusion proteins. (a) Top view of the HIV-1 6-HB (PDB: 1AIK) and crystal structures of coronavirus fusion core. The PDB codes are 1WYY for SARS-CoV, 4NJL for MERS-CoV, and 6LXT for SARS-CoV-2. Colored identically, the HR1 trimers and HR2 helices within these 6-HB fusion core structures are shown as gray and forest, respectively. (b) Formation

solved the crystal structure of 6-HB fusogenic core of HIV type 1 (HIV-1) gp41 by using peptide pairs derived from the N-terminal heptad repeat (NHR or HR1) and C-terminal heptad repeat (CHR or HR2) (Chan et al. 1997; Tan et al. 1997; Weissenhorn et al. 1997). In these peptide models of HIV-1 gp41, three NHR-helices associate to form the central trimeric coiled-coil through the interaction between residues located at the "a" positions in the α -helical wheels of one helix and those at the "d" positions in another helix. The central trimeric NHR coiled-coil creates three conserved hydrophobic grooves. Three peptides from the CHR region pack obliquely in an anti-parallel configuration into the three exposed hydrophobic grooves on the surface of internal N-trimer, in which the residues at the "e" and "g" positions in the α -helical wheels of the N-helices interact with "a" and "d" positions in the CHR helices during the process of 6-HB nucleation (Fig. 6.1b). In a similar manner to HIV-1 gp41, the S2 domain of SARS-CoV S protein can fold into a 6-HB structure, consisting of three inner HR1 helices in association with three HR2 helices in an antiparallel orientation (Ingallinella et al. 2004; Deng et al.

The residues at the *a* and *d* positions (shown in yellow) in a HR2 helices interact with residues located at the *e* and *g* positions (shown in blue) in the HR1 to form 6-HB 2006; Bosch et al. 2004). In 2014, Lu et al. characterized the 6-HB fusion core structure of

of 6-HB between HR1 and HR2. In the 6-HB formation

process, the residues at the a position and d position

(shown in gray) in a HR1 helix can interact with the

d position and a position (shown in gray) of other HR1

helices, respectively, to form a homotrimeric assembly.

characterized the 6-HB fusion core structure of MERS-CoV spike protein S2 subunit by X-ray crystallography (Lu et al. 2014). The crystal structure of HR1/HR2 of MERS-CoV shows a canonical 6-HB that adopts a similar fold as that of SARS-CoV.

After the outbreak of COVID-19, Jiang's group immediately solved the X-ray crystal structure of SARS-CoV-2 6-HB structure (Xia et al. 2020a). Together with the crystal structural information of 6-HBs of HCoV-229E and HCoV-NL63 (Zheng et al. 2006; Yan et al. 2018), these findings suggested that the 6-HB is a conserved and critical architecture for the fusion and entry of coronaviruses. In addition, 6-HB has become an important target for the design of peptide fusion inhibitors against viral infection.

6.3 Virus-Specific Peptide-Based Fusion Inhibitors That Antagonize 6-HB Formation

In the early 1990s, Jiang et al. discovered that a synthetic peptide derived from the CHR domain

(C-peptide) of HIV-1, designated SJ-2176, as highly potent HIV-1 fusion inhibitor (Jiang et al. 1993) (Table 6.1). Later, Wild's group identified another synthetic peptide T20 (designated DP178 in the original publication), corresponding to the sequence from the gp41 CHR domain and overlapping more than 2/3 of the SJ-2176 sequence, which inhibited HIV-1 replication at nanomolar levels (Wild et al. 1994). T20 (brand name: Fuzeon; generic name: enfuvirtide) was licensed by the US FDA in 2003 for salvage therapy of patients who are infected with multidrug-resistant HIV (Lalezari et al. 2003). A noteworthy feature of the contact between the Nand C-terminal heptad repeat regions is a hydrophobic pocket on the NHR surface, which receives the side chains of three conserved hydrophobic residues (Trp-628, Trp-631, and Ile-635) within the pocket-binding domain (PBD) of the CHR region (Chan et al. 1997). Early studies have shown that T20 lacks the PBD, thereby being unable to interact with the NHR-derived peptides to form a stable 6-HB (Liu et al. 2005, 2007). However, Zhang et al. have recently reported the crystal structure of T20 with N39, a target mimic peptide derived from the NHR domain of gp41 (Zhang et al. 2019). The complex of T20 and N39 formed a typical 6-HB structure, in which T20 inhibitor helices packed into each of the grooves created in the interior N39 trimeric coiled-coil. Subsequently, group Jiang's demonstrated that T20 inhibited native gp41 6-HB formation at the early stage of the HIV-1 entry process (Xu et al. 2019). All these results suggest that T20 acts as a dominant-negative inhibitor to antagonize the gp41 transition into the stable 6-HB structure by specifically targeting the gp41 NHR domain, therefore, inhibiting the function of HIV-1 gp41 to prevent viral entry into host cells.

In fact, the development of CHR-peptidebased HIV-1 fusion inhibitors arises from the early discovery of NHR-derived peptides (N-peptides) such as DP107 (Wild et al. 1992). Conceptually, N-peptides could bind to the gp41 CHR region and form heterogeneous 6-HB to block fusogenic gp41 core formation. Unfortunately, liner N-peptides are much less potent in inhibiting HIV-1 Env-mediated virus-cell membrane fusion than C-peptides. The major reason is that N-peptides have the tendency to aggregate because of their strong hydrophobicity and cannot form stable trimeric coiled-coil conformation under physiological conditions (Dwyer et al. 2008). To address this issue, therefore, researchers have long sought chemical interventions to reinforce the bioactive tertiary structure of gp41 NHR-based peptides and thereby restoring binding affinity toward their protein targets. One of the most established methods involves introducing an exogenous trimeric motif into the NHR-derived peptides to facilitate their folding into stable and soluble trimers. Kim's group introduced an exogenous trimeric motif, such as GCN4-pIoI' (IQ) or IZm (IZ), into the peptide derived from the HIV-1 gp41 NHR region so that three copies of this peptide form a stable and soluble trimer with the assistance of the trimeric motif. The resultant chimeric N-peptide fusion inhibitors, e.g., IQN17, IZN17, and an intermolecular disulfide bond-stabilized (CCIZN17)₃, have much improved inhibitory activity than their parent liner peptide N17 (Eckert and Kim 2001; Bianchi et al. 2005). It has also been shown that a series of recombinant protein-based N-peptide fusion inhibitors, such as N36Fd, N28Fd, and ccN28Fd, which consists of three copies of peptides derived from the HIV-1 gp41 NHR and a trimeric motif, foldon (Fd), forms a conformation of highly stable trimeric helices and inhibits HIV-1 infection in nanomolar range (Chen et al. 2010; Tong et al. 2013). Inspired by the tractability of coiled-coils and ultrastability provided by isopeptide bond crosslinks found in certain bacterial surface proteins, our group has developed an attractive and efficient isopeptide bridge-tethering strategy to produce de novo designed α -helical coiled-coil trimers with exceptional resistance to thermal and chemical unfolding and proteolysis, as structure directing auxiliaries to guide the trimerization of HIV-1 gp41 N-terminal heptad repeat peptides (Wang et al. 2015). We found that these ultra-stable trimerization motifs directed the self-assembly of NHR peptides into wellcharacterized trimers, which had highly potent

I and A'I AITHIN and sequences of behave IIIIII AITHING	
Peptide	Amino acid sequence (from N- to C-terminus)
SJ-2176	EWDREINN YTSLIHSLIEESQNQQEKNEQEGGC
DP178	YTSLIHSLIEESQNQQEKNEQELLELDKWASLWNWF
C34	WMEWDREINN YTSLIHSLIEESQNQQEKNEQELL
PBD-4HRu	WMEWDREAEELAKKAEELAKKAEELAKKA
PBD-m4HR	WMEWDREIEELIKKSEELIKKIEEQIKKQEESIKK
DP107	NNLLRAIEAQQHLLQLTVWGIKQLQARILAVERYLKDQ
IZNI7	IKKEIEAIKKEQEAIKKKIEAIEKLLQLTVWGIKQLQARIL
(CCIZN17) ₃	(CCGGIKKEIEAIKKEQEAIKKKIEAIEKLLQLTVWGIKQLQARIL)3
N28Fd	SGIVQQQNNLLRAIEAQQHLLQLTVWGIKQLQARILGYIPEAPRDGQAYVRKDGEWVLLSTFL
ccN28Fd	(CCGGIEAQQHILQLTVWGIKQLQARILAVERYGYIPEAPRDGQAYVRKDGEWVLLSTFL)3
(3HRN23) ₃	(WRIQQIEQKIHHIEQRIQQIEQRIEAQQHLLQLTVWGIKQLQARIL)3
(N36M) ₃	(SGIVQKINNIERAIEAQQHLLQLTVWGIKQLQARIL)3
HR2-8	ELDSFKEELDKYFKNHTSPDVDLGDISGINASVVNIQKEIDRLNEVAKNLNESLIDLQELGKYEQYIK
HR2	ISGINASVVNIQKEIDRLNEVAKNLNESLIDLQEL
GST-removed HR2	DVDLGDISGINASVVNIQKEIDRLNEVAKNLNESLIDLQELGKYEQYI
HR2-18	IQKEIDRLNEVAKNLNESLIDLQELGK
PBD-m4HR	WMEWDREIEELIKKSEELIKKIEEQIKKQEESIKK
HR1-1	NGIGVTQNVLYENQKQIANQFNKAISQIQESLTTTSTA
CP-1	GINASVVNIQKEIDRLNEVAKNLNESLIDLQELGKYE
HR2P	SLTQINTTLLDLTYEMLSLQQVVKALNESYIDLKEL
PI	LTQINTTLLDLTYEMLSLQQVVKALNESYIDLKEL
229E-HR2P	VVEQYNQTILNLTSEISTLENKSAELNYTVQKLQTLIDNINSTLVDLKWL
229E-HR1P	AASFNKAMTNIVDAFTGVNDAITQTSQALQTVATALNKIQDVVNQQGNSLNHLTSQ
2019-nCoV-HR2P	DISGINASVVNIQKEIDRLNEVAKNLNESLIDLEQL
EK1	SLDQINVTFLDLEYEMKKLEEAIKKLEESYIDLKEL
EKIVI	SLDQINVTFLDLEYEMKKLEEAIKKLEESYIDLKELK(Chol)
IPB02	ISGIN ASV VNIQKEIDRLNEV AKNLNESLIDLQELK(Chol)
EKIC4	SLDQINVTFLDLEYEMKKLEEAIKKLEESYIDLKEL-GSGSG-PEG4-C(Chol)
EK IC2A	SLDQINVTFLDLEYEMKKLEEAIKKLEESYIDLKEL-PEG4-C(Chol)
IIQ	IEEIQKKIEEIQKKIEEIQKKIEEIQKK-βAla-K(C16)
N3G	(IEEIVKKIHHIERAIEAQQKLLQLTVWGIKQLQARIL)3

antiviral activities in the low nanomolar range, reaching the clinically used C-peptide-based HIV-1 fusion inhibitor T20, and exhibited exceptional resistance to proteolysis. Although successful formation of soluble and stable uniform trimers in physiological solutions was achieved via introducing an exogenous trimeric motif into the NHR-derived peptides, these modifications suffer from extra-large auxiliary protein domains, which may attenuate the binding of the NHR trimer to their native ligand. Therefore, we report an effective strategy to recapitulate NHR trimeric coiled-coils in HIV-1 gp41, containing no any exogenous trimerization motif (Lai et al. 2016). We have used an NHR-peptide with 36 amino acid residues, N36, as original peptide for modification. First, a number of residues of N36 peptide were substituted under the guidance of established rules-of-thumb that relate protein sequence to structure in coiled-coil domains. Then, three weak inter-helical ionic bonds at the g-e' positions were replaced with isopeptide bridges using our developed isopeptide bondtethering methodology. As a result, (N36M)₃ is highly effective in blocking HIV-1 Env-mediated membrane fusion and inhibiting infection by both laboratory-adapted and primary HIV-1 strains, as well as T20-resistant HIV-1 strains. The data from biophysical studies, including native-PAGE, sedimentation velocity analysis, and circular dichroism spectroscopy, suggested that $(N36M)_3$ was able to interact with the gp41 CHR region to form stable unproductive 6-HB complex, thereby, blocking HIV-1 entry into host cells.

Discovery of anti-HIV-1 peptides analogous to either one of the two gp41 heptad repeat regions triggered tremendous efforts to explore peptide fusion inhibitors of HCoV targeting the six-helix coiled-coil bundle (Table 6.1). A peptide called HR2-8 (aa 1126–1193) that is derived from HR2 region of the SARS-CoV S protein inhibited SARS-CoV infection of Vero cells in a concentration-dependent manner with an EC₅₀ value of 17 μ M (Bosch et al. 2004). Peptides derived from SARS-CoV HR2 region, such as HR2 (aa 1151–1185) and GST-removed HR2 (aa 1145–1192), possess potent inhibitory activity against SARS-CoV pseudotyped virus entry with EC₅₀ values of 0.34 µM and 2.15 µM, respectively (Chu et al. 2008). Yuan et al. obtained two peptides, including SARS-CoV HR2-derived peptide HR2-18 (aa 1161-1187) and SARS-CoV HR1-derived peptide HR1-1 (aa 889-926), with promising inhibitory activity against SARS-CoV (Yuan et al. 2004). Jiang's research group designed another peptide known as CP-1 (aa 1153-1189) that had inhibitory activity on SARS-CoV-induced cytopathic effect in Vero E6 cells with an IC₅₀ value of about 19 μ M (Liu et al. 2004). In addition to peptide analogues as SARS-CoV fusion inhibitors, numerous fusion inhibitory peptides derived from the S2 subunit of spike proteins of other coronaviruses have been identified, such as HR2-based MERS-CoV fusion inhibitors HR2P (aa 1251-1286) and P1 peptide (Lu et al. 2014; Gao et al. 2013), HCoV-229E-specific peptide fusion inhibitors 229E-HR2P and 229E-HR1P (Xia et al. 2018), and peptide spanning the HR2 domain of SARS-CoV-2 named 2019-nCoV-HR2P (Xia et al. 2020b). However, most of these fusion inhibitors showed little, or no, cross-inhibitory activity against heterologous HCoVs. For instance, MERS-CoV-HR2P had no effect on SARS-CoV infection, and SARS-CoV-specific CP-1 peptide failed to cross-inhibit MERS-CoV infection. Interestingly, three peptides derived from the HR2 region in spike protein of bat coronavirus HKU4 were found to be able to bind to the MERS-CoV HR1 region and have anti-MERS-CoV activity (Xia et al. 2019a). Furthermore, Xia et al. found that a peptide, OC43-HR2P, which derived from the HCoV-OC43 spike protein HR2 region, can inhibit cell-cell fusion mediated by the S proteins of a broad range of HCoVs, including MERS-CoV, SARS-CoV, SARS-CoV-2, HCoV-229E, HCoV-NL63, and HCoV-OC43. Following further modification, they successfully designed EK1 peptide that effectively inhibits infection of five live HCoVs, including MERS-CoV, SARS-CoV-2, HCoV-229E, HCoV-NL63, and HCoV-OC43. Crystal structure data show that EK1 as a pan-HCoV fusion inhibitor can interact with HR1s from different HCoVs to form 6-HB structures (Xia et al. 2019b). The introduction of a cholesterol component to EK1 dramatically enhances its pan-HCoV inhibitory activity from the micromolar to low nanomolar range. The lipopeptide EK1C4, in which a cholesterol group was attached to the C-terminus of EK1 through a glycine/serine-based 5-amino acid linker "GSGSG" and a tetraethylene glycol derivative, exhibits highly potent activities in inhibiting a panel of live HCoVs (Xia et al. 2020a). On the basis of EK1 sequence, He's group engineered another cholesterol conjugated peptide designated EK1V1. This conjugation strategy is to add cholesterol onto a lysine that was additionally appended outside of the EK1 sequence in the absence of linkers. They also identified another SARS-CoV-2 HR2 sequencebased cholesteroylated peptide IPB02 that can bind avidly to the target mimic peptides from SARS-CoV and SARS-CoV-2 and inhibit viral entry of SARS-CoV and SARS-CoV-2 into 293T/ACE2 cells with IC₅₀ values of 0.25 μ M and 0.08 µM, respectively (Zhu et al. 2020b).

6.4 Pan-Coronavirus Fusion Inhibitors Possess Cross-Inhibitory Activity Against HIV Infection

Recently, He's reported group that pan-coronavirus fusion inhibitors could inhibit HIV-1 infection (Yu et al. 2021). In a HIV- 1_{NI4} -3 Env-mediated cell-cell fusion assay, both pan-coronavirus fusion inhibitors EK1 and EK1V1 showed fusion inhibitory activity against HIV-1_{NL4-3} with IC₅₀ values of 6.63 μ M and 0.02 μ M, respectively (Table 6.1). The pseudovirus assay suggested that the antiviral activity of EK1 and EK1V1 against HIV-1_{NL4-3} infection with IC_{50} values of 8.89 μM and 0.04 µM, respectively. Nevertheless, EK1 peptide showed no cross-inhibitory activity against infection of pseudoviruses bearing the primary HIV-1 Env. In contrast, EK1V1 inhibited divergent HIV-1 pseudoviruses with a mean IC₅₀ value of 0.9 µM. Additionally, the anti-coronavirus peptide fusion inhibitor EK1V1 exhibited similar activity with HIV-1 specific fusion inhibitor T20 in inhibiting HIV-2 and simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV). Subsequently, He's group further demonstrated that the inhibitory activity of lipopeptide EK1C4 is similar or slightly more potent than EK1V1 against HIV-1 isolates, including NL4-3, JRFL, and SF162, in terms of Env-based cell fusion and pseudoviruses. Lipopeptides IPB02 and its derivatives also exhibited potent inhibitory activity against HIV_{NL4-3} Env-mediated cell-cell fusion and pseudovirus infection. In vitro cytotoxicity assay EK1and IPB02-based determined that lipopeptides are not cytotoxic at a concentration of 10 or 25 µM on HEK293T and TZM-bl cells. Importantly, EK1V1 and IPB02-based pan-HCoV fusion inhibitors possessed potent activities in inhibiting HIV-1 variants resistant HIV-specific fusion inhibitors such as to enfivirtide and short C-peptides targeting the gp41 pocket. These results illustrate that pan-coronavirus fusion inhibitors are important leads as novel generation of HIV entry inhibitors. Furthermore, the cross-inhibition of pan-HCoV fusion inhibitors on HIV-1, HIV-2, and SIV has provided potential arsenals to combat viral strains resistant to the specific anti-HIV drugs.

Very recently, Jiang's group further tested whether lipopeptide-based pan-HCoV fusion inhibitors are active against HIV-1 infection (Lan et al. 2021). Evaluation of pan-HCoV fusion inhibitor EK1 and its cholesterol-tagged and palmitic acid (C16)-conjugated derivatives by a HIV-1 Env-mediated cell-cell fusion assay indicated that cholesterol conjugates effectively inhibited fusion between the HIV-1_{IIIB} chronically infected H9 cells and TZM-bl target cells with IC₅₀ values ranging from 65 to 862 nM. In comparison with cholesterol-tagged pan-HCoV fusion inhibitors, C16-modified EK1 peptide named EK1P1A has less potency in vitro with an IC_{50} value of 1932 nM and their parental peptides without cholesterol or lipid introduction showed weak or no inhibitory activity with the concentration up to 5 µM. Consistent with the cell-cell fusion assay results, cholesterol-tagged inhibitors could significantly inhibit HIV-1_{Bal} pseudovirus entry with IC₅₀ values ranging from 1.7 to 8.3 nM, which was 44-fold more potent than fatty acid-conjugated peptide and 600-fold more potent than a peptide without lipid conjugation designated EK1C0. Among these lipopeptide-based pan-HCoV fusion inhibitors, EK1C2A, a peptide that was created by adding cholesterol moiety to the C-terminus of EK1 flexible polyethylene through а glycol 4 (PEG4)-derived linker, displayed the most HIV-1 potent inhibitory activity against Env-mediated cell-cell fusion and HIV-1 pseudovirus infection. In addition, EK1C2A could efficiently inhibit various HIV-1 isolates, including HIV-1 laboratory-adapted strains, HIV-1 clinical isolates, and T20- or T-2635-resistant strains, with nanomolar activity.

6.5 HIV-1 Fusion Inhibitors Possess Cross-Inhibitory Activity Against Coronaviruses Infection

In light of the urgency of emerging highly pathogenic human CoVs, repositioning of already approved drugs represents a viable drug discovery approach with safety profile and side effects data in hand (Serafin et al. 2020). Unfortunately, most HIV-1 fusion inhibitors were not effective against human CoVs. For example, in the emergence of SARS pandemic, Yamamoto et al. found that T20 could not inhibit SARS-CoV infection (Yamamoto et al. 2004). After the MERS-CoV outbreak, Lu et al. reported HIV-1-specific T20 peptide exhibited no significant inhibition of MERS-CoV infection at the concentration up to 5μ M (Lu et al. 2014). Recently, Yu et al. tested the potential inhibitory activity of a panel of peptide HIV-1 fusion inhibitors, including T20, albuvirtide, T1249, T2635, sifuvirtide, and 2P23, on SARS-CoV-2 replication and found that these HIV-1 entry inhibitors did not affect the replication of SARS-CoV-2 at a concentration as high as 25 or 50 μ M (Yu et al. 2021).

Interestingly, our group found that an isopeptide bridge-tethered gp41 NHR trimeric coiled-coil named N3G as a potent HIV-1 fusion inhibitor showed pan-CoV fusion inhibitory activity against multiple HCoVs (Wang et al.

2021a). N37 peptide, which consists of sequence spanning HIV-1_{HXB2} residues 546-581 with an additional Ile residue at its N-terminus, was used as parent molecule to engineer the gp41 NHR trimer. After trimerization of N37 with a variety of powerful approaches, e.g., placing Ile residues at a and d positions and introducing intra- or inter-helical electrostatic interactions between Glu and Lys, the isopeptide bridge-tethered coiled-coil trimer was constructed via a sitedirected acyl transfer reaction (Table 6.1). N3G showed inhibitory activity against HIV-1 Env-mediated cell-cell fusion with an IC_{50} value of 6.58 nM. As determined by single-cycle infection assays, N3G inhibited infection by two pseudotyped HIV-1 strains, **JRFL** and HIV_25710-2, with anti-HIV-1 activity similar to that of T20. N3G was also shown to effectively inhibiting infection of HIV-1 laboratory-adapted HIV-1 strains at nanomolar levels. Moreover, N3G inhibited MERS-CoV S protein mediated cell-cell fusion and infection by pseudotyped MERS-CoV with IC₅₀ of 0.34 μ M and 0.25 μ M, respectively. In comparison, HR2P-M2, a specific MERS-CoV peptide fusion inhibitor, inhibited MERS-CoV pseudovirus infection with an IC₅₀ value 0.45 µM. Compared with HR2P-M2, N3G exhibited a potent and long-lasting ex vivo anti-MERS-CoV activity. The pseudovirus assay also suggested that the antiviral activity of N3G against SARS-CoV and SARS-CoV-2 infection with IC₅₀ values of 5.68 μ M and 3.45 μ M, respectively, in Caco-2 cells and a CC₅₀ value of >20μM. Finally, N3G demonstrated concentration-dependent inhibition of HCoV-OC43 infection with an IC₅₀ value of 1.26 μ M and was not cytotoxic at 40 µM. From structure-activity relationship and biophysicalbased studies on N3G peptide, we found that the broad-spectrum antiviral activities against HIV-1 and β -coronaviruses were both dependent on its trimeric coiled-coil structure and the original gp41 NHR trimer mimetic sequences. These data suggested that HIV-1 gp41 NHR-derived N3G highlight a promising strategy for inhibitor development combating numerous β-coronaviruses.

6.6 Design of Dual HIV/HCoV Entry Inhibitors Based on Artificial Peptide Sequences

The anti-HIV-1 peptides T20 and it analog C34 share a common 4–3 heptad repeat (HR) sequence, through which both peptides interact with viral gp41 NHR region to form heterologous 6-HB and block the fusion-active core of gp41 formation. A PBD motif in C34 is considered critical for the interaction between C34 and a target mimic NHR peptide named N36. T20 lacks the PBD but contains a tryptophan-rich motif (TRM) that plays essential roles for its inhibitory activity. Our group found that anti-HIV-1 C-peptides could be divided into a structural domain that is composed of 4-3 HR sequence and is responsible for maintaining an appropriate length and conformation of C-peptides and a functional domain, e.g., PBD and TRM, which specifically interact with corresponding target sites (Qi et al. 2008). On the basis of this design strategy, we have developed an artificial peptide designated PBD-4HRu that contains four copies of a non-native 4-3 HR sequence (AEELAKK) as a structural domain with an additional PBD motif located at the N-terminus of the HR sequence as a functional domain. As expected, PBD-4HRu exhibited inhibitory activities on gp41 6-HB formation, HIV-1 Env-mediated cell-cell fusion, and HIV-1_{IIIB} replication. Introducing mutations at the NHR-binding sites in PBD-4HRu according to the helical wheel model, we found that the inhibitory activity of PBD-m4HR was dramatically improved (Shi et al. 2008, 2012). PBD-m4HR peptide displayed stable α -helical conformation and exhibited high potency against HIV-1 Env-mediated cell-cell fusion and both T20-sensitive and resistant HIV-1 strains, possibly by binding gp41 NHR region to block its fusogenic hexameric structure formation. These results suggested that a high variability in the primary sequence of CHR motif within the HIV-1 6-HB is allowed as long as the driving force for coiled-coil assembly, i.e., amphiphilic characteristics of the individual helices, is maintained. Accordingly, we identified a de novo designed α -helical lipopeptide named IIQ (Wang et al. 2018). Its sequence contains three parts: five copies of a 7-mer sequence IEEIQKK, a β -alanine linker, and a palmitic acid (Table 6.1). IIQ adopted stable α -helical structure and could interact with multiple HR1 target surrogates to form 6-HB structures. IIQ exhibited relatively broad-spectrum antiviral activity against viruses including MERS-CoV, influenza A viruses, and HIV-1. For inhibition of MERS-CoV S protein mediated cell-cell HIV-1 fusion and Env-mediated cell-cell fusion, IIQ showed IC_{50} values of 0.11 µM and 3.63 µM, respectively. Moreover, the activities displayed by IIQ was far below its cytotoxicity threshold $(CC_{50} > 100 \ \mu M$ on Huh-7 and TZM-bl cells that were used for the fusion assay).

6.7 Conclusion and Outlook

In the last three decades, significant progress has been made in the development of peptide-based HIV entry inhibitors targeting viral envelope gp41. The commercialization of the first peptide HIV-1 entry inhibitor, enfuvirtide, has stimulated the research and development of numbers of peptide-based entry inhibitors targeting fusion proteins of HCoVs. HCoVs used a six-helix bundle similar to that of HIV-1 to mediate its entry into host cells. It has been established that the extended pre-hairpin intermediates that span the virus and cell membrane before the 6-HB assembly can be optimal targets for therapeutically active peptides design. HIV fusion inhibitors derived from the heptad repeats in the viral fusion protein are able to inhibit HIV virus-target cells fusion via interaction with their counterpart regions. In the case of HCoVs, most of the HR2-mimicking peptides have been shown to be effective against homologous HCoVs fusion process. Strikingly, EK1 and its cholesterylated peptides as pan-CoV fusion inhibitors show promise for further development to combat both current and future pandemics/epidemics of CoV diseases. Despite the similarity between 6-HB cores of HIV and HCoV, these fusion-inhibiting peptides usually lack cross-inhibitory activity. Two perspectives exist and define HR1-HR2 interactions in the trimer-of-hairpins core structures of viral fusion proteins. First, each of the fusion proteins contain a unique HR sequence in the HR2 region to specifically interact with the HR sequence in the HR1-trimer of the same virus, rather than that of other viruses. The specific interaction between HR2 and HR1-trimer involves matched residues at their binding faces. This could be the reason why most HIV peptide fusion inhibitors cannot act as a potent HCoV fusion inhibitor, and vice versa. From a second perspective, the packing of three HR2 helices against three HR1 helices inner core is essentially the result of a coiled-coil assembly (Apostolovic et al. 2010). Compared with antiviral peptides, such as HIV-1 fusion inhibitors T20 and T1249, that have a random coil conformation in solution, the binding between α -helical peptide fusion inhibitors and their target exacts less energetic penalty due to the reduced changes in entropy of binding. N3G as a mimetic of the HIV-1 gp41 NHR trimer is a stable supramolecular assembly of α -helical peptides. One explanation for the observed cross-inhibitory activity of anti-HIV-1 peptide N3G against β -HCoVs is that the relatively low entropy penalty accompanying heterologous 6-HB formation resulted from the preorganization of the trimeric coiled-coil conformation favoring its accessibility to the HR2s of HIV-1 and some β -HCoVs. Both the HR2-based pan-HCoV fusion inhibitor EK1 and a potent HIV-1 fusion inhibitor T2635 adopt α -helical conformation. However, EK1 had no inhibitory activity against HIV-1 and T2635 had no inhibitory potency against SARS-CoV-2. In contrast, the α -helical cholesterol conjugated EK1 peptides effectively inhibited HIV-1 isolates. Consistently, our study found that a de novo designed α -helical lipopeptide exhibited broad-spectrum antiviral activity against infection by MERS-CoV and HIV-1. The cholesterol and fatty acid conjugation strategies could increase effective inhibitor concentration at membrane sites of viral entry, thus enhancing the probability for interaction between HR2-based peptides and viral HR1 target (Pessi 2015). In addition, lipid conjugation could further

amelioration of peptide α -helicity (Chong et al. 2016). According to such theories, HR2-based lipopeptides as dual HIV and HCoV entry inhibitors could because of the pre-positioning inhibitors on the cell surface and the increased α -helical content that translates into a reduction in conformational entropy. It is well evidenced that mutations in the buried binding sites of artificially designed α -helical C-peptide fusion inhibitors to precisely match the subtle interacting network between interfaces of the inhibitor and gp41 NHR helices resulted in their stronger binding affinity, thereby increasing the biological activity of the α -helical peptides. Therefore, in combination with primary structure optimization through introducing target-specific interaction, the a-helical secondary structure- and coiled-coil superstructure-based strategies to inhibitor design would identify dual HIV and HCoVs entry inhibitors with higher potency and lower toxicity. These broad-spectrum antiviral agents to control both the HIV and HCoVs fusion with target cells lead to a better understanding regarding the process of viral entry and the knowledge of the nature of coiled-coil interaction between two heptad repeat regions in class I viral fusion proteins, hence, opening a new avenue for design and development of novel fusion inhibitors to combat fatal infectious disease caused by HIV and the present and future coronavirus pandemics.

References

- Apostolovic B, Danial M, Klok HA (2010) Coiled coils: attractive protein folding motifs for the fabrication of self-assembled, responsive and bioactive materials. Chem Soc Rev 39(9):3541–3575. https://doi.org/10. 1039/b914339b
- Bianchi E, Finotto M, Ingallinella P, Hrin R, Carella AV, Hou XS, Schleif WA, Miller MD, Geleziunas R, Pessi A (2005) Covalent stabilization of coiled coils of the HIV gp41 N region yields extremely potent and broad inhibitors of viral infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102(36):12903–12908. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 0502449102
- Bosch BJ, Martina BEE, van der Zee R, Lepault J, Haijema BJ, Versluis C, Heck AJR, de Groot R, Osterhaus A, Rottier PJM (2004) Severe acute respiratory syndrome coroavirus (SARS-CoV) infection inhibition using spike protein heptad repeat-derived

peptides. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(22): 8455–8460. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0400576101

- Chan DC, Fass D, Berger JM, Kim PS (1997) Core structure of gp41 from the HIV envelope glycoprotein. Cell 89(2):263–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0092-8674 (00)80205-6
- Chen X, Lu L, Qi Z, Lu H, Wang J, Yu X, Chen Y, Jiang S (2010) Novel recombinant engineered gp41 N-terminal heptad repeat trimers and their potential as anti-HIV-1 therapeutics or microbicides. J Biol Chem 285(33):25506–25515. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M110.101170
- Chong H, Wu X, Su Y, He Y (2016) Development of potent and long-acting HIV-1 fusion inhibitors. AIDS 30(8):1187–1196. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAD. 000000000001073
- Chu LH, Chan SH, Tsai SN, Wang Y, Cheng CH, Wong KB, Waye MM, Ngai SM (2008) Fusion core structure of the severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-CoV): in search of potent SARS-CoV entry inhibitors. J Cell Biochem 104(6):2335–2347. https:// doi.org/10.1002/jcb.21790
- De Feo CJ, Weiss CD (2012) Escape from human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) entry inhibitors. Viruses 4(12):3859–3911. https://doi.org/10.3390/ v4123859
- Deng Y, Liu J, Zheng Q, Yong W, Lu M (2006) Structures and polymorphic interactions of two heptad-repeat regions of the SARS virus S2 protein. Structure 14(5):889–899. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.str.2006. 03.007
- Dimitrov DS (2004) Virus entry: molecular mechanisms and biomedical applications. Nat Rev Microbiol 2(2): 109–122. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro817
- Drosten C, Gunther S, Preiser W, van der Werf S, Brodt HR, Becker S, Rabenau H, Panning M, Kolesnikova L, Fouchier RA, Berger A, Burguiere AM, Cinatl J, Eickmann M, Escriou N, Grywna K, Kramme S, Manuguerra JC, Muller S, Rickerts V, Sturmer M, Vieth S, Klenk HD, Osterhaus AD, Schmitz H, Doerr HW (2003) Identification of a novel coronavirus in patients with severe acute respiratory syndrome. N Engl J Med 348(20):1967–1976. https://doi.org/10. 1056/NEJMoa030747
- Dwyer JJ, Wilson KL, Martin K, Seedorff JE, Hasan A, Medinas RJ, Davison DK, Feese MD, Richter HT, Kim H, Matthews TJ, Delmedico MK (2008) Design of an engineered N-terminal HIV-1 gp41 trimer with enhanced stability and potency. Protein Sci 17(4): 633–643. https://doi.org/10.1110/ps.073307608
- Eckert DM, Kim PS (2001) Design of potent inhibitors of HIV-1 entry from the gp41 N-peptide region. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98(20):11187–11192. https://doi.org/ 10.1073/pnas.201392898
- Gao J, Lu G, Qi J, Li Y, Wu Y, Deng Y, Geng H, Li H, Wang Q, Xiao H, Tan W, Yan J, Gao GF (2013) Structure of the fusion core and inhibition of fusion by a heptad repeat peptide derived from the S protein of Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus. J Virol

87(24):13134–13140. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 02433-13

- Gray GE, Bekker L-G, Laher F, Malahleha M, Allen M, Moodie Z, Grunenberg N, Huang Y, Grove D, Prigmore B, Kee JJ, Benkeser D, Hural J, Innes C, Lazarus E, Meintjes G, Naicker N, Kalonji D, Nchabeleng M, Sebe M, Singh N, Kotze P, Kassim S, Dubula T, Naicker V, Brumskine W, Ncayiya CN, Ward AM, Garrett N, Kistnasami G, Gaffoor Z, Selepe P, Makhoba PB, Mathebula MP, Mda P, Adonis T, Mapetla KS, Modibedi B, Philip T, Kobane G, Bentley C, Ramirez S, Takuva S, Jones M, Sikhosana M, Atujuna M, Andrasik M, Hejazi NS, Puren A, Wiesner L, Phogat S, Diaz Granados C, Koutsoukos M, Van Der Meeren O, Barnett SW, Kanesa-Thasan N, Kublin JG, McElrath MJ, Gilbert PB, Janes H, Corey L (2021) Vaccine efficacy of ALVAC-HIV and bivalent subtype C gp120-MF59 in adults. N Engl J Med 384(12):1089-1100. https:// doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa2031499
- Harrison SC (2008) Viral membrane fusion. Nat Struct Mol Biol 15(7):690–698. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nsmb.1456
- Huang X, Dong W, Milewska A, Golda A, Qi Y, Zhu QK, Marasco WA, Baric RS, Sims AC, Pyrc K, Li W, Sui J (2015) Human coronavirus HKU1 spike protein uses o-acetylated sialic acid as an attachment receptor determinant and employs hemagglutinin-esterase protein as a receptor-destroying enzyme. J Virol 89(14): 7202–7213. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.00854-15
- Ingallinella P, Bianchi E, Finotto M, Cantoni G, Eckert DM, Supekar VM, Bruckmann C, Carfi A, Pessi A (2004) Structural characterization of the fusion-active complex of severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) coronavirus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(23): 8709–8714. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0402753101
- Jiang S, Lin K, Strick N, Neurath AR (1993) HIV-1 inhibition by a peptide. Nature 365(6442):113. https://doi.org/10.1038/365113a0
- Koay WLA, Kose-Otieno J, Rakhmanina N (2021) HIV drug resistance in children and adolescents: always a challenge? Curr Epidemiol Rep:1–11. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s40471-021-00268-3
- Lai W, Wang C, Yu F, Lu L, Wang Q, Jiang X, Xu X, Zhang T, Wu S, Zheng X, Zhang Z, Dong F, Jiang S, Liu K (2016) An effective strategy for recapitulating N-terminal heptad repeat trimers in enveloped virus surface glycoproteins for therapeutic applications. Chem Sci 7(3):2145–2150. https://doi.org/10.1039/ c5sc04046a
- Lalezari JP, Henry K, O'Hearn M, Montaner JS, Piliero PJ, Trottier B, Walmsley S, Cohen C, Kuritzkes DR, Eron JJ Jr, Chung J, DeMasi R, Donatacci L, Drobnes C, Delehanty J, Salgo M, Group TS (2003) Enfuvirtide, an HIV-1 fusion inhibitor, for drugresistant HIV infection in North and South America. N Engl J Med 348(22):2175–2185. https://doi.org/10. 1056/NEJMoa035026

- Lan Q, Pu J, Cai Y, Zhou J, Wang L, Jiao F, Xu W, Wang Q, Xia S, Lu L, Jiang S (2021) Lipopeptidebased pan-CoV fusion inhibitors potently inhibit HIV-1 infection. Microbes Infect 23:104840. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.micinf.2021.104840
- Li WH, Moore MJ, Vasilieva N, Sui JH, Wong SK, Berne MA, Somasundaran M, Sullivan JL, Luzuriaga K, Greenough TC, Choe H, Farzan M (2003) Angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 is a functional receptor for the SARS coronavirus. Nature 426(6965):450–454. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature02145
- Liu S, Xiao G, Chen Y, He Y, Niu J, Escalante CR, Xiong H, Farmar J, Debnath AK, Tien P, Jiang S (2004) Interaction between heptad repeat 1 and 2 regions in spike protein of SARS-associated coronavirus: implications for virus fusogenic mechanism and identification of fusion inhibitors. Lancet 363(9413): 938–947. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(04) 15788-7
- Liu S, Lu H, Niu J, Xu Y, Wu S, Jiang S (2005) Different from the HIV fusion inhibitor C34, the anti-HIV drug Fuzeon (T-20) inhibits HIV-1 entry by targeting multiple sites in gp41 and gp120. J Biol Chem 280(12): 11259–11273. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M411141200
- Liu S, Jing W, Cheung B, Lu H, Sun J, Yan X, Niu J, Farmar J, Wu S, Jiang S (2007) HIV gp41 C-terminal heptad repeat contains multifunctional domains. Relation to mechanisms of action of anti-HIV peptides. J Biol Chem 282(13):9612–9620. https://doi.org/10. 1074/jbc.M609148200
- Lu L, Liu Q, Zhu Y, Chan KH, Qin L, Li Y, Wang Q, Chan JF, Du L, Yu F, Ma C, Ye S, Yuen KY, Zhang R, Jiang S (2014) Structure-based discovery of Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus fusion inhibitor. Nat Commun 5:3067. https://doi.org/10.1038/ ncomms4067
- Ma Y, Frutos-Beltran E, Kang D, Pannecouque C, De Clercq E, Menendez-Arias L, Liu X, Zhan P (2021) Medicinal chemistry strategies for discovering antivirals effective against drug-resistant viruses. Chem Soc Rev 50(7):4514–4540. https://doi.org/10. 1039/d0cs01084g
- Pessi A (2015) Cholesterol-conjugated peptide antivirals: a path to a rapid response to emerging viral diseases. J Pept Sci 21(5):379–386. https://doi.org/10.1002/psc. 2706
- Pillaiyar T, Meenakshisundaram S, Manickam M (2020) Recent discovery and development of inhibitors targeting coronaviruses. Drug Discov Today 25(4): 668–688. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drudis.2020.01.015
- Pitman MC, Lau JSY, McMahon JH, Lewin SR (2018) Barriers and strategies to achieve a cure for HIV. Lancet HIV 5(6):e317–e328. https://doi.org/10.1016/ s2352-3018(18)30039-0
- Qi Z, Shi W, Xue N, Pan C, Jing W, Liu K, Jiang S (2008) Rationally designed anti-HIV peptides containing multifunctional domains as molecule probes for studying

the mechanisms of action of the first and second generation HIV fusion inhibitors. J Biol Chem 283(44): 30376-30384. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M804672200

- Raj VS, Mou H, Smits SL, Dekkers DH, Muller MA, Dijkman R, Muth D, Demmers JA, Zaki A, Fouchier RA, Thiel V, Drosten C, Rottier PJ, Osterhaus AD, Bosch BJ, Haagmans BL (2013) Dipeptidyl peptidase 4 is a functional receptor for the emerging human coronavirus-EMC. Nature 495(7440):251–254. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature12005
- Sanders RW, Moore JP (2021) Virus vaccines: proteins prefer prolines. Cell Host Microbe 29(3):327–333. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2021.02.002
- Serafin MB, Bottega A, Foletto VS, da Rosa TF, Horner A, Horner R (2020) Drug repositioning is an alternative for the treatment of coronavirus COVID-19. Int J Antimicrob Agents 55(6):105969. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.ijantimicag.2020.105969
- Shi W, Qi Z, Pan C, Xue N, Debnath AK, Qie J, Jiang S, Liu K (2008) Novel anti-HIV peptides containing multiple copies of artificially designed heptad repeat motifs. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 374(4): 767–772. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2008.07.134
- Shi W, Cai L, Lu L, Wang C, Wang K, Xu L, Zhang S, Han H, Jiang X, Zheng B, Jiang S, Liu K (2012) Design of highly potent HIV fusion inhibitors based on artificial peptide sequences. Chem Commun (Camb) 48(94):11579–11581. https://doi.org/10.1039/ c2cc35973a
- Skowronski DM, Astell C, Brunham RC, Low DE, Petric M, Roper RL, Talbot PJ, Tam T, Babiuk L (2005) Severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS): a year in review. Annu Rev Med 56:357–381. https:// doi.org/10.1146/annurev.med.56.091103.134135
- Tan K, Liu J, Wang J, Shen S, Lu M (1997) Atomic structure of a thermostable subdomain of HIV-1 gp41. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94(23): 12303–12308. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.94.23. 12303
- Tong P, Lu Z, Chen X, Wang Q, Yu F, Zou P, Yu X, Li Y, Lu L, Chen YH, Jiang S (2013) An engineered HIV-1 gp41 trimeric coiled coil with increased stability and anti-HIV-1 activity: implication for developing anti-HIV microbicides. J Antimicrob Chemother 68(11): 2533–2544. https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/dkt230
- Wang C, Lai W, Yu F, Zhang T, Lu L, Jiang X, Zhang Z, Xu X, Bai Y, Jiang S, Liu K (2015) De novo design of isopeptide bond-tethered triple-stranded coiled coils with exceptional resistance to unfolding and proteolysis: implication for developing antiviral therapeutics. Chem Sci 6(11):6505–6509. https://doi.org/10.1039/ c5sc02220g
- Wang C, Zhao L, Xia S, Zhang T, Cao R, Liang G, Li Y, Meng G, Wang W, Shi W, Zhong W, Jiang S, Liu K (2018) De novo design of alpha-helical lipopeptides targeting viral fusion proteins: a promising strategy for relatively broad-spectrum antiviral drug discovery. J

Med Chem 61(19):8734–8745. https://doi.org/10. 1021/acs.jmedchem.8b00890

- Wang X, Xia S, Wang Q, Xu W, Li W, Lu L, Jiang S (2020) Broad-spectrum coronavirus fusion inhibitors to combat COVID-19 and other emerging coronavirus diseases. Int J Mol Sci 21(11):3843. https://doi.org/10. 3390/ijms21113843
- Wang C, Xia S, Wang X, Li Y, Wang H, Xiang R, Jiang Q, Lan Q, Liang R, Li Q, Huo S, Lu L, Wang Q, Yu F, Liu K, Jiang S (2021a) Supercoiling structure-based design of a trimeric coiled-coil peptide with high potency against HIV-1 and human beta-coronavirus infection. J Med Chem. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs. jmedchem.1c00258
- Wang X, Xia S, Zhu Y, Lu L, Jiang S (2021b) Pan-coronavirus fusion inhibitors as the hope for today and tomorrow. Protein. Cell 12(2):84–88. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13238-020-00806-7
- Weissenhorn W, Dessen A, Harrison SC, Skehel JJ, Wiley DC (1997) Atomic structure of the ectodomain from HIV-1 gp41. Nature 387(6631):426–430. https://doi. org/10.1038/387426a0
- Wild C, Oas T, McDanal C, Bolognesi D, Matthews T (1992) A synthetic peptide inhibitor of human immunodeficiency virus replication: correlation between solution structure and viral inhibition. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89(21):10537–10541. https://doi.org/10. 1073/pnas.89.21.10537
- Wild CT, Shugars DC, Greenwell TK, McDanal CB, Matthews TJ (1994) Peptides corresponding to a predictive alpha-helical domain of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp41 are potent inhibitors of virus infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91(21): 9770–9774. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.91.21.9770
- Xia S, Xu W, Wang Q, Wang C, Hua C, Li W, Lu L, Jiang S (2018) Peptide-based membrane fusion inhibitors targeting HCoV-229E spike protein HR1 and HR2 domains. Int J Mol Sci 19(2):487. https://doi.org/10. 3390/ijms19020487
- Xia S, Lan Q, Pu J, Wang C, Liu Z, Xu W, Wang Q, Liu H, Jiang S, Lu L (2019a) Potent MERS-CoV fusion inhibitory peptides identified from HR2 domain in spike protein of bat coronavirus HKU4. Viruses 11(1):56. https://doi.org/10.3390/v11010056
- Xia S, Yan L, Xu W, Agrawal AS, Algaissi A, Tseng CK, Wang Q, Du L, Tan W, Wilson IA, Jiang S, Yang B, Lu L (2019b) A pan-coronavirus fusion inhibitor targeting the HR1 domain of human coronavirus spike. Sci Adv 5(4):eaav4580. https://doi.org/10. 1126/sciadv.aav4580
- Xia S, Liu M, Wang C, Xu W, Lan Q, Feng S, Qi F, Bao L, Du L, Liu S, Qin C, Sun F, Shi Z, Zhu Y, Jiang S, Lu L (2020a) Inhibition of SARS-CoV-2 (previously 2019nCoV) infection by a highly potent pan-coronavirus fusion inhibitor targeting its spike protein that harbors a high capacity to mediate membrane fusion. Cell Res 30(4):343–355. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41422-020-0305-x

- Xia S, Zhu Y, Liu M, Lan Q, Xu W, Wu Y, Ying T, Liu S, Shi Z, Jiang S, Lu L (2020b) Fusion mechanism of 2019-nCoV and fusion inhibitors targeting HR1 domain in spike protein. Cell Mol Immunol 17(7): 765–767. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-020-0374-2
- Xu W, Pu J, Su S, Hua C, Su X, Wang Q, Jiang S, Lu L (2019) Revisiting the mechanism of enfuvirtide and designing an analog with improved fusion inhibitory activity by targeting triple sites in gp41. AIDS 33(10): 1545–1555. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAD. 000000000002208
- Yamamoto N, Yang R, Yoshinaka Y, Amari S, Nakano T, Cinatl J, Rabenau H, Doerr HW, Hunsmann G, Otaka A, Tamamura H, Fujii N, Yamamoto N (2004) HIV protease inhibitor nelfinavir inhibits replication of SARS-associated coronavirus. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 318(3):719–725. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bbrc.2004.04.083
- Yan L, Meng B, Xiang J, Wilson IA, Yang B (2018) Crystal structure of the post-fusion core of the Human coronavirus 229E spike protein at 1.86 A resolution. Acta Crystallogr D Struct Biol 74(Pt 9): 8 4 1 - 8 5 1. https://doi.org/10.1107/ S2059798318008318
- Yeager CL, Ashmun RA, Williams RK, Cardellichio CB, Shapiro LH, Look AT, Holmes KV (1992) Human aminopeptidase N is a receptor for human coronavirus 229E. Nature 357(6377):420–422. https://doi.org/10. 1038/357420a0
- Yu D, Zhu Y, Yan H, Wu T, Chong H, He Y (2021) Pan-coronavirus fusion inhibitors possess potent inhibitory activity against HIV-1, HIV-2, and simian immunodeficiency virus. Emerg. Microbes Infect 10(1): 810–821. https://doi.org/10.1080/22221751.2021. 1917309
- Yuan K, Yi L, Chen J, Qu X, Qing T, Rao X, Jiang P, Hu J, Xiong Z, Nie Y, Shi X, Wang W, Ling C, Yin X, Fan K, Lai L, Ding M, Deng H (2004) Suppression of SARS-CoV entry by peptides corresponding to heptad regions on spike glycoprotein. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 319(3):746–752. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.bbrc.2004.05.046
- Zaki AM, van Boheemen S, Bestebroer TM, Osterhaus AD, Fouchier RA (2012) Isolation of a novel coronavirus from a man with pneumonia in Saudi Arabia. N Engl J Med 367(19):1814–1820. https://doi.org/10. 1056/NEJMoa1211721
- Zhang X, Ding X, Zhu Y, Chong H, Cui S, He J, Wang X, He Y (2019) Structural and functional characterization of HIV-1 cell fusion inhibitor T20. AIDS 33(1):1–11. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAD.000000000001979
- Zheng Q, Deng Y, Liu J, van der Hoek L, Berkhout B, Lu M (2006) Core structure of S2 from the human coronavirus NL63 spike glycoprotein. Biochemistry 45(51): 15205–15215. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi061686w
- Zhu N, Zhang D, Wang W, Li X, Yang B, Song J, Zhao X, Huang B, Shi W, Lu R, Niu P, Zhan F, Ma X, Wang D, Xu W, Wu G, Gao GF, Tan W, China Novel Coronavirus I, Research T (2020a) A novel

coronavirus from patients with pneumonia in China, 2019. N Engl J Med 382(8):727–733. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa2001017

Zhu Y, Yu D, Yan H, Chong H, He Y (2020b) Design of potent membrane fusion inhibitors against SARS-

CoV-2, an emerging coronavirus with high fusogenic activity. J Virol 94(14):e00635–e00620. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.00635-20
Q. Lan · S. Xia · L. Lu (🖂)

e-mail: lul@fudan.edu.cn

Fudan University, Shanghai, China

Coronavirus Entry Inhibitors

Qiaoshuai Lan, Shuai Xia, and Lu Lu

Abstract

Coronaviruses (CoVs) are enveloped RNA viruses that widely exist in the environment. Several CoVs possess a strong ability to infect humans, termed as human coronavirus (HCoVs). Among seven known HCoVs, SARS-CoV-2, SARS-CoV, and MERS-CoV belong to highly pathogenic HCoVs, which can cause severe clinical symptoms and even death. Especially, the current COVID-19 pandemic severely threatens human survival and health, which emphasizes the importance of developing effective CoV vaccines and anti-CoV agents to protect humans from HCoV infections. Coronavirus entry inhibitors can block various processes in viral entry, such as receptor binding, proteolytic activation of spike protein, or virus-cell membrane fusion. Coronavirus entry inhibitors, alone or in combination with other drugs, play important roles in the treatment of coronavirus diseases. Thus, we summarize and discuss the development of coronavirus entry inhibitors in this chapter.

Keywords

Coronavirus · Entry inhibitor · Receptor binding · Membrane fusion · Proteolytic activation

7.1 Introduction

Coronaviruses (CoVs) are a group of enveloped RNA viruses. belonging to the family Coronaviridae. subfamily Coronavirinae, consisting of four genera: Alphacoronavirus (αCoV) , Betacoronavirus (βCoV), Gammacoronavirus (γ CoV), and Deltacoronavirus (δ CoV) (Zumla et al. 2016). Coronaviruses widely exist in the environment and can infect various animals. Some coronaviruses possess the potential to cross-species to infect humans by intermediate hosts (Cui et al. 2019). Coronaviruses can be divided into human CoVs (e.g., HCoV-229E) and animal CoVs (e.g., mouse hepatitis virus) according to their abilities to infect humans or other animals.

However, few specific drugs are currently available for the clinical treatment of coronavirus diseases (Chen et al. 2020). Many drugs used clinically are nonspecific antiviral drugs, and their coronavirus inhibitory activity is relatively limited. It is necessary for us to find more effective anti-coronavirus drugs to protect humans against current and possibly coming coronavirus infections.

Key Laboratory of Medical Molecular Virology

Institute of Infectious Disease and Biosecurity,

(MOE/NHC/CAMS), School of Basic Medical Sciences,



[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), Virus Entry Inhibitors, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_7

Coronavirus entry inhibitors, including a broad range of neutralizing antibodies, recombinant proteins/peptides, and small molecules, inhibit coronaviruses at the entry stage and block viral particles from entering target cells. Coronavirus entry inhibitors play important roles in stopping coronavirus infections, which are worthy of more attention and further studies. In this chapter, we introduce the basic characteristics of human coronaviruses, including epidemiology, structure, and life cycle. More importantly, we summarize and discuss the development of coronavirus entry inhibitors targeting the process of receptor binding, proteolytic activation, and membrane fusion.

7.2 Epidemiology and Pathogenesis of Human Coronavirus (HCoVs)

To date, seven coronaviruses are known to infect human beings: severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) (β CoV), Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV) (β CoV), SARS-CoV (β CoV), HCoV-229E (α CoV), HCoV-OC43 (β CoV), HCoV-NL63 (α CoV), and HCoV-HKU1 (β CoV). Among them, SARS-CoV-2, SARS-CoV, and MERS-CoV usually cause severe disease, accounting for their classification as highly pathogenic HCoVs. Other HCoVs usually lead to mild illnesses after infecting humans, and these are classified as low-pathogenic HCoVs (Jiang and Du 2020; Ma et al. 2020).

SARS-CoV first emerged at the end of 2002 in Guangdong Province, China, and then quickly spread to more than 30 countries and regions around the world, causing 8273 infections and 775 deaths (fatality rate of 9%) (Chen et al. 2020). The natural hosts and intermediate hosts of SARS-CoV are considered as bats and palm civets, respectively (Cui et al. 2019). The common symptoms of SARS-CoV-infected patients are fever, myalgia, headache, and chills, followed by coughing, dyspnea, and respiratory distress. SARS-CoV has a strong transmission capacity, which led to several super-spreading events in Guangzhou, Hong Kong, or other places (Sung et al. 2009) and caused serious panic around the world.

In 2012, MERS-CoV was first identified in the Middle East and then spread to countries outside of the Middle East (de Wit et al. 2016). The natural hosts of MERS-CoV are considered as bats, and its intermediate hosts are dromedary camels (Cui et al. 2019). MERS-CoV infection cause severe respiratory symptoms, can accompanied by the failure of multiple organs, such as the liver and kidney. In 2015, an outbreak of MERS-CoV happened in South Korea, followed by super-spreading events that caused alarm in South Korea and neighboring countries (Hui 2016). MERS-CoV still exists in Saudi Arabia and causes viral infections and even death (Zhang et al. 2021). As of April 2021, MERS-CoV had infected more than 2574 individuals and caused 886 deaths with a case fatality rate of 35%, which is much higher than that of SARS-CoV.

SARS-CoV-2 (previously named 2019-nCoV) first emerged in 2019 (Zhou et al. 2020). Diseases caused by SARS-CoV-2 were termed as coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) by the World Health Organization (WHO). The natural host and intermediate host of SARS-CoV-2 are still unknown, but the most probable natural hosts are bats (Hu et al. 2021). SARS-CoV-2 poses a huge threat to the health and life of people all over the world since its transmission rate is higher than that of SARS-CoV and MERS-CoV. In the early COVID-19 outbreak, WHO announced this pandemic as a public health emergency of international concern (PHEIC).

By March 2022, SARS-CoV-2 has spread to more than 200 countries and regions, infected more than 4.4 billion individuals, and caused six million deaths (https://covid19.who.int). During its worldwide spread, several SARS-CoV-2 variants have also emerged, arousing huge concern (Davies et al. 2021). The symptoms of COVID-19 vary from mild (fever, fatigue) to critical (acute respiratory distress syndrome, multi-organ failure) (Hu et al. 2021). In addition, some patients infected with SARS-CoV-2 were asymptomatic, nevertheless, serving as sources of infection (Wiersinga et al. 2020).

Other HCoVs, including HCoV-OC43, HCoV-229E, HCoV-NL63, and HCoV-HKU1, are distributed widely in the world (Su et al. 2016). These low-pathogenic human coronaviruses usually cause mild illnesses after infecting humans, but they can also cause serious clinical signs in immunocompromised people or patients with underlying comorbidities (Pinana et al. 2021; Chen et al. 2020).

7.3 Structure of Human Coronavirus Virion

HCoV genomes are non-segmented, positivesense, and single-stranded RNA with lengths ranging from 26 to 32 kb (Fung and Liu 2019). Viral proteins encoded by genomes of coronavirus can be divided into structural, accessory and nonstructural proteins. Structural proteins, including spike protein (S), envelope protein (E), membrane protein (M), and nucleocapsid protein (N), are important for virion assembly and mediating viral infection (Zumla et al. 2016).

HCoV S protein is a class I fusion protein (Rey and Lok 2018) responsible for receptor binding and mediating virus-cell membrane fusion. S protein consists of subunits S1 and S2. The S1 subunit includes signal peptide (SP), N-terminal domain (NTD), and receptor binding domain (RBD). RBD in the S1 subunit can interact with the cellular receptor to mediate the entry of virus particles into target cells. Both NTD and RBD are important and vulnerable targets for neutralizing antibodies. The S2 subunit includes fusion peptide (FP), heptad repeat 1 (HR1) and 2 (HR2) domains, transmembrane domain (TM), and cytoplasm domain (CP) (Chen et al. 2020). The stable six-helical bundle (6-HB) structure formed by the interaction of HR1 and HR2 can shorten the distance between the viral and cellular membrane to promote cell-virus fusion (Du et al. 2009). Thus, disrupting membrane fusion by inhibiting the 6-HB formation is an important strategy to develop novel coronavirus entry inhibitors.

M protein is an important component of the virion. Studies have shown that M protein can interact with viral N protein, E protein, and S protein to mediate virus assembly and budding (Schoeman and Fielding 2019). N protein plays an important role in virus packaging and the organization of the viral genome. N protein can interact with viral genomic RNA to form nucleocapsid complexes and also interact with membrane proteins to maintain the shape and structure of viral particles (McBride et al. 2014). E protein is divergent in different coronaviruses. E protein mainly participates in the assembly and release of the virus together with M protein. In addition to their involvement in virion assembly, M, N, and E proteins of some HCoVs can suppress host immune response to facilitate viral replication (Zumla et al. 2016). Different from other HCoVs, genomes of HCoV-HKU1 and HCoV-OC43 encode hemagglutinin-esterase (HE) protein (structural protein), which is expressed on the surface of viral particles and acts as a receptor-destroying enzyme (Lang et al. 2020).

Accessory proteins are encoded by accessory genes interspersed between genes encoding structural proteins (V'Kovski et al. 2021). Accessory proteins are varied in different CoVs, but they are typically involved in the process of virus-host interaction and have immunomodulatory effects (V'Kovski et al. 2021; Liu et al. 2014).

Nonstructural proteins (nsps) produced by HCoV genome (nsp1–nsp16) play vital roles in the process of replication and transcription of the viral genome (Yadav et al. 2021). Some nsps have also become important targets for the development of antiviral drugs based on their important roles in coronavirus replication and transcription, such as the SARS-CoV-2 -RNA-dependent RNA polymerase (nsp12) is the primary target for remdesivir (Zhu et al. 2020a). In addition, some nsps, the specific functions of which are not yet clear, are worthy of further studies.

7.4 Life Cycle of Human Coronaviruses

HCoVs share a similar life cycle, mainly including viral attachment and entry, uncoating, replication transcription complex (RTC) formation, genome replication and transcription, translation of structural proteins, virion assembly, budding, and exocytosis (Fung and Liu 2019; Arya et al. 2021).

Receptor binding is the first step of the viral entry process. HCoV particles utilize their RBD in S1 protein to recognize and bind cellular receptors, such as angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) for SARS-CoV-2 and SARS-CoV, dipeptidyl peptidase 4 (DPP4) for MERS-CoV, aminopeptidase N (APN) for HCoV-229E. Then, the S2 subunit undergoes a series of conformational changes. The FP is inserted into the cell membrane, and then HR1 and HR2 (heptad repeat 2) interact to form a stable 6-HB structure to shorten the distance between the virus and cell membrane, mediating membrane fusion and promoting virus entry into the cytoplasm.

After viral entry, genomic RNA is released into the cytoplasm, in which two large open reading frames, ORF1a and ORF1b, encode polyproteins pp1a and pp1ab, respectively. These polyproteins are proteolytically cleaved into nsp1-16 by viral papain-like protease (PLpro) and main protease (Mpro, also termed 3CLpro), followed by the formation of the replication and transcription complexes (Arya et al. 2021). Next, viral RNA synthesis is finished in double-membrane vesicles (DMVs) derived from the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), and then structural proteins are translated and translocated into the endoplasmic reticulum-Golgi intermediate compartment (ERGIC) for virion assembly (V'Kovski et al. 2021). Finally, the mature virus particles are released in the manner of budding, as shown in Fig. 7.1.

7.5 Entry Inhibitors Targeting Receptor Binding Domain

7.5.1 Neutralizing Antibodies Targeting RBD

RBD, which is responsible for receptor binding, serves as a vulnerable target for entry inhibitors. Indeed, many monoclonal antibodies targeting RBD have been developed. Forms of neutralizing antibodies used in anti-coronavirus studies are manifold, including whole monoclonal antibody (mAb), antigen-binding fragment (Fab), singlechain variable region fragment (scFv), or singledomain antibody (sdAb) (Jiang et al. 2020). These antibodies have respective advantages in size, cost, and therapeutic efficacy. While many studies on neutralizing antibodies against HCoVs were reported after the outbreaks of human CoVs, we can only introduce some representatives here.

7.5.1.1 SARS-CoV Neutralizing Antibodies

SARS-CoV neutralizing antibodies targeting S protein were usually isolated from SARS patients or S protein-immunized animals (Du et al. 2009). Several antibodies were reported to inhibit SARS-CoV infection, such as 80R, CR3014, and CR3022 (ter Meulen et al. 2006; Sui et al. 2004). CR3014 and CR3022 are two human mAbs able to potently neutralize SARS-CoV infection, and CR3022 can potently neutralize CR3014 escape virus infection (ter Meulen et al. 2006). CR3022 was reported to cross-react with SARS-CoV-2 RBD, but it could not neutralize wild-type SARS-CoV-2 infection (Zhang et al. 2020).

7.5.1.2 MERS-CoV Neutralizing Antibodies

Many neutralizing antibodies targeting MERS-CoV RBD were developed after the outbreak of MERS, such as mouse mAbs isolated from immunized mice (4C2 and Mersmab1) (Li et al. 2015), human mAbs isolated from humanized mice or human donors (MERS-27, REGN3048, REGN3051, and m336) (Jiang et al. 2014; Ying



Fig. 7.1 The life cycle of human coronaviruses and therapeutic targets of entry inhibitors. HCoVs enter the target cells by the cell-surface and endosomal pathways. After viral entry, ORF1a and ORF1b are translated into polyproteins pp1a and pp1ab and proteolytically cleaved into nsp1-16, followed by the formation of replication and transcription complexes. Next, structural proteins are translated, and virion particles assemble in the endoplasmic reticulum-Golgi intermediate compartment (ERGIC).

et al. 2015). These neutralizing antibodies block the interaction of MERS-CoV RBD and DPP4 to stop receptor binding and viral entry. Additionally, antibodies targeting receptor DPP4 (2F9, YS110) can also block receptor binding and prevent MERS-CoV entry (Ohnuma et al. 2013).

The binding site of 4C2 and MERS27 to MERS-CoV RBD is very similar. The binding affinity of humanized 4C2 antibody to RBD is high with Kd of 217 nM, and it has sufficient inhibitory activity against MERS-CoV

Finally, the mature virus particles are released through budding. Entry inhibitors inhibit several processes during entry to stop viral infections. Neutralizing antibodies, soluble ACE2 and DPP4 proteins inhibit receptor binding to stop viral entry; CMK, Camostat, and E64D inhibit proteolytic activation of spike protein to stop viral entry; HR2P and EK1 mainly inhibit plasma membrane fusion, while lipopeptides (e.g., EK1C4) also inhibit endosomal membrane fusion

pseudovirus and live virus infection (IC50 is 1.8 µg/ml and 6.25 µg/ml, respectively) (Li et al. 2015). MERS-27 also has potent inhibitory activity against MERS-CoV live virus infection (IC50 is 13.33 nM) (Jiang et al. 2014). REGN3048 and REGN3051 are two fully human noncompetitive monoclonal antibodies targeting MERS-CoV RBD, which were isolated from immunized VelocImmune mice. Both antibodies show potent MERS-CoV inhibitory activity in vivo and can reduce viral titers in hDPP4 mice (Pascal et al. 2015). REGN3048 and REGN3051 can cobind to RBD of MERS-CoV S protein, and co-administration of these mAbs shows more potent MERS-CoV inhibitory activity. The phase I study shows that this antibody cocktail has good safety (Sivapalasingam et al. 2021).

7.5.1.3 SARS-CoV-2 Neutralizing Antibodies

After the outbreak of COVID-19, mAbs targeting SARS-CoV-2 RBD were urgently developed, and some were under clinical studies or approved for emergency use (Taylor et al. 2021). For example, LY-CoV555 (Bamlanivimab), CT-P59, and REGN-COV2 (REGN10933 plus REGN10987) have all entered clinical trials (Tuccori et al. 2020).

LY-CoV555 was isolated from a convalescent COVID-19 patient. LY-CoV555 showed potent SARS-CoV-2 inhibitory activity in vitro and reduced SARS-CoV-2 viral titers in the upper and lower respiratory tract of rhesus macaques (Jones et al. 2021). Clinical trials suggested that bamlanivimab administration can reduce hospitalization and mortality among COVID-19 patients (Chen et al. 2021; Bariola et al. 2021; Verderese et al. 2021). Additionally, a related study demonstrated that bamlanivimab injection in healthy individuals can effectively prevent SARS-CoV-2 infection (Cohen et al. 2021). Bamlanivimab monotherapy was the first mAb to receive an Emergency Use Authorization (EUA) from FDA. However, bamlanivimab showed poor inhibitory activity against SARS-CoV-2 variants and its EUA was revoked. A combination of bamlanivimab and etesevimab also received the EUA, this antibody cocktail has showed greater clinical efficacy than bamlanivimab monotherapy (Gottlieb et al. 2021; Dougan et al. 2021).

REGN10933 and REGN10987 are fully human mAbs derived from VelocImmune mice and humans. Both REGN10933 and REGN10987 can potently neutralize the SARS-CoV-2 live virus with IC50 values at the low pM level **REGN-COV2** (Hansen et al. 2020). combination of **REGN10933** (a and REGN10987) shows improved SARS-CoV-

2 neutralizing activity (Baum et al. 2020). Structural analysis revealed that REGN10933 and REGN10987 can simultaneously bind with the different regions of SARS-CoV-2 RBD, suggesting that a combination of REGN10933 and REGN10987 is a promising approach to improve antiviral efficacy. Related studies demonstrated that REGN-COV2 can reduce hospitalization and viral load in COVID-19 patients (Verderese et al. 2021; Weinreich et al. 2021). Similarly, an antibody cocktail therapy (BRII-196 plus BRII-198) developed by Chinese scientists also showed clinical efficacy and was approved for emergency use in China.

Some antibodies show compromised neutralizing activity against newly emerging SARS-CoV-2 variants (Wang et al. 2021c; Planas et al. 2021). For example, B.1.351 (South Africa), B.1.617 (India), and P.1 (Brazil) variants are fully resistant to bamlanivimab neutralization (Hoffmann et al. 2021a; Planas et al. 2021), and the B.1.351 (South Africa) variant is partially resistant to REGN10933 neutralization (Corti et al. 2021). However, REGN-COV2 can normally neutralize entry of B.1.351, P.1, and B.1.617 variants (Hoffmann et al. 2021a, b), hinting at the efficacy of antibody cocktails in avoiding resistance of some SARS-CoV-2 variants. It should be noted that SARS-CoV-2 variants able to escape neutralization of antibody cocktails may still emerge with the epidemic of COVID-19. Therefore, it is important to find more broadly neutralizing antibodies or develop more antibody cocktails to overcome the resistance of SARS-CoV-2 variants.

7.5.2 Recombinant Proteins and Peptide Analogues

Recombinant proteins and peptide analogues can competitively bind to viral RBD to block the process of receptor binding, which is widely investigated in the studies of anti-SARS-CoV-2, -MERS-CoV, and -SARS-CoV (Chan et al. 2021; Hofmann et al. 2004; Inn et al. 2018). Human recombinant soluble ACE2 protein (hrsACE2) was reported to inhibit SARS-CoV and SARS- CoV-2 infection in vitro (Monteil et al. 2020; Hofmann et al. 2004). Similarly, soluble DPP4 protein can also inhibit MERS-CoV in vitro (Inn et al. 2018). However, since the sequence and structure of natural hrsACE2 is basically the same as that of human ACE2 receptor expressed on the cell surfaces, the in vitro activity of natural hrsACE2 protein to inhibit SARS-CoV-2 entry is limited. HrsACE2 protein has, however, been used to treat a severe COVID-19 patient (Zoufaly et al. 2020), and it did improve the clinical outcome of this patient, but its clinical efficacy in large-scale clinical trials remains to be reported.

Because of the limited SARS-CoV-2 inhibitory activity and short half-life of natural hrsACE2 protein, various improved protein entry inhibitors based on ACE2 protein were reported (Tada et al. 2020). We select some representative ACE2based protein inhibitors and describe them as follows. The ACE2 microbody is an ACE2 dimer formed by ACE2 ectodomain fused with Fc domain 3, which was reported to effectively inhibit SARS-CoV-2 infection with tenfold elevation compared with the antiviral activity of soluble ACE2 (Tada et al. 2020). In addition, this ACE2 microbody potently inhibited SARS-CoV and some PsV infections of SL-CoVs. Guo et al. (2021) designed the trimeric ACE2 protein, which can potently inhibit SARS-CoV-2 live and PsV infections with IC50 values at the low-nanomolar level. This trimeric ACE2 protein can also broadly inhibit SARS-CoV-2 variants and some SARS-like viruses.

However, these ACE2 monomers, dimers, and trimers all have huge molecular mass and size, which may decrease tissue penetration and increase production costs if they are applied in clinical use. Based on the interface of SARS-CoV-2 RBD and human ACE2 protein, Cao et al. developed a mini-protein inhibitor, termed LCB1, which can potently bind to SARS-CoV-2 RBD and inhibit WT SARS-CoV-2 infection in vitro with an IC50 value at the picomolar level (Cao et al. 2020). Next, an improved mini-protein inhibitor, termed LCB1v1.3, was developed on the basis of LCB1. LCB1v1.3 can potently inhibit WT SARS-CoV-2 and B.1.1.7 variant infections and shows excellent protective efficacy in hACE2 mice (Case et al. 2021).

7.5.3 Other Entry Inhibitors Targeting Receptor Binding Domain

Receptor molecules are also important targets for inhibiting the receptor binding process. Dalbavancin, a lipoglycopeptide antibiotic, was previously reported to inhibit SARS-CoV and MERS-CoV PsV infections (Zhou et al. 2016). Wang et al. recently reported that dalbavancin can bind ACE2 protein to inhibit SARS-CoV-2 infection in vitro, and dalbavancin shows potent SARS-CoV-2 inhibitory activity in vivo and significantly reduces viral titers in the rhesus macaque model (Wang et al. 2021b). Adenosine deaminase (ADA), which can bind DPP4 protein, also showed MERS-CoV inhibitory activity (Raj et al. 2014).

Apart from main receptor molecules, some attachment factors, or auxiliary receptors, also mediate the process of viral attachment and facilitate the entry of HCoVs, such as neuropilin-1 for SARS-CoV-2 (Daly et al. 2020) and CD209L (L-SIGN) for SARS-CoV (Jeffers et al. 2004). Entry inhibitors targeting these attachment factors and/or these interactions are worth follow-up studies.

7.6 Entry Inhibitors Targeting N-terminal Domain

In addition, entry inhibitors targeting the NTD, mainly neutralizing antibodies, were developed, such as antibodies 4A8 and S2X333 targeting SARS-CoV-2 NTD (Chi et al. 2020; McCallum et al. 2021). While 4A8 and S2X333 can also potently neutralize SARS-CoV-2 infections, neither antibody could interfere with the interaction between SARS-CoV-2 RBD and ACE2. Instead, they neutralize SARS-CoV-2 infection through other mechanisms. Although SARS-CoV-2 variants having mutations in NTD could escape NTD-targeting mAbs-mediated neutralization (Wang et al. 2021c; Corti et al. 2021), rational combinations of NTD-targeting mAbs and RBD-targeting mAbs may overcome the resistance of these SARS-CoV-2 variants.

MERS-CoV NTD-based vaccines can induce potent anti-MERS-CoV immunity and antigenspecific neutralizing antibodies (Jiaming et al. 2017), suggesting that MERS-CoV NTD is also an attractive target for developing MERS-CoV neutralizing antibodies. Many neutralizing antibodies targeting MERS-CoV NTD were reported, such as CDC2-A2, 7D10, and G2 (Zhou et al. 2019; Wang et al. 2018, 2019c). 7D10 was an NTD-specific antibody isolated from MERS-CoV spike protein-immunized mice, showing potent MERS-CoV PsV and live virus neutralizing activities. Related studies showed that 7D10 not only inhibits receptor binding, but also inhibits subsequent conformational changes of spike protein to inhibit MERS-CoV entry (Zhou et al. 2019).

7.7 Entry Inhibitors Targeting Proteolytic Activation of Spike Protein

Many host proteases can cleave S protein, which is important for the entry of HCoVs. Two cleavage sites are found in HCoV spike protein: S1/S2 cleavage site and S2' cleavage site (Tortorici and Veesler 2019). Cleavage sites also influence the infectivity of HCoVs (Xia et al. 2020a; Johnson et al. 2021). Before the entry process of some HCoVs, S protein is cleaved into S1 and S2 subunits by proprotein convertases (PPCs) (Shang et al. 2020), such as furin. Transmembrane protease serine 2 (TMPRSS2) and Cathepsin B/L cleave S protein during the process of HCoV entry.

TMPRSS2 usually cleaves S protein in the cell-surface fusion pathway (plasma membrane pathway) (Hoffmann et al. 2020a), while Cathepsin B/L usually cleaves S protein in the endosomal pathway. Because these proteases can cleave S proteins of multiple HCoVs, these protease inhibitors usually have broad HCoV

inhibitory activity. The furin inhibitor dec-RVKR-CMK (CMK) can inhibit S protein cleavage to inhibit SARS-CoV-2 infection (Cheng et al. 2020). In addition to inhibiting furin activity, CMK was reported to have TMPRSS2 and Cat L inhibitory activity (Matsuyama et al. 2018).

In vitro studies proved that camostat mesylate and nafamostat mesylate can inhibit SARS-CoV-2 and MERS-CoV entry by inhibiting the activity of TMPRSS2 (Hoffmann et al. 2020a; Yamamoto et al. 2020). Since the expressions of TMPRSS2 in different cell types are different, the inhibitory activities of those inhibitors are varied in different cell types. One advantage of these inhibitors is that their targets are host proteases, and SARS-CoV-2 variants showed no resistance to these host protease inhibitors (Hoffmann et al. 2021a, b). Camostat mesylate and nafamostat mesylate have entered clinical trials for the treatment of COVID-19 (Apaydin et al. 2021). Results of a double-blind randomized clinical trial showed that treatment with camostat mesylate (200 mg t.i.d.) could not improve clinical outcomes or even shorten recovery times of COVID-19 patients (Gunst et al. 2021). Therefore, the dosage and time of camostat mesylate for clinical use may be worthy of further studies to increase its clinical efficacy.

K11777, teicoplanin, and E64D have Cat L/B inhibitory activity, which can block the endosome-dependent entry of HCoVs (Mellott et al. 2021). K11777 was evaluated in clinical trials as an anti-parasite drug, which was reported to effectively inhibit SARS-CoV-2, SARS-CoV, and MERS-CoV in vitro (Mellott et al. 2021). Currently, however, in vivo coronavirus inhibitory activity of K11777 has not been reported. Teicoplanin was reported to broadly inhibit SARS-CoV, MERS-CoV, and SARS-CoV-2 infection in vitro (Zhou et al. 2016), but reported clinical efficacy of teicoplanin in the treatment of critical COVID-19 patients is limited (Ceccarelli et al. 2021). Combinations of inhibitors targeting TMPRSS2 and Cat L/B can simultaneously inhibit two entry pathways of CoVs and show more potent CoVs inhibitory activity (Hoffmann et al. 2020a), which may improve their clinical efficacy.

Hydroxychloroquine (HCQ) and chloroquine (CQ) can change the pH of the endosome to inhibit the activity of endosomal proteases, subsequently inhibiting the entry of HCoVs (Zumla et al. 2016; de Wilde et al. 2014). A recent study demonstrated that HCQ and CQ could inhibit SARS-CoV-2 infection in Vero E6 cells, but could not inhibit SARS-CoV-2 in the lungderived cell line (Hoffmann et al. 2020b). Inhibitory activity of HCQ and CQ was influenced by TMPRSS2 expression of different cell types. High TMPRSS2 expression contributes to more efficient cell-surface fusion pathway-dependent entry, making endosome-dependent entry less important, and subsequently reducing coronavirus inhibitory activity of HCQ and CQ (Zhou et al. 2021). The clinical applications of HCQ and CQ are still controversial because of their side effects and limited clinical effectiveness (Axfors et al. 2021; Li et al. 2020b).

7.8 Entry Inhibitors Targeting Membrane Fusion

7.8.1 Peptide Entry Inhibitor

As previously described, the interaction between HR1 and HR2 to form 6-HB structure is important for membrane fusion (Du et al. 2009). Both HR1 and HR2 regions can be used as targets for peptide entry inhibitors, but peptides targeting HR1 generally have higher antiviral activity (Liu et al. 2004). The HR1 region is a more suitable target for developing antiviral peptides. HR2-derived peptide entry inhibitors can bind the HR1 region competitively with the original HR2 region, thereby inhibiting the formation of 6-HB and membrane fusion.

In 2003, Prof. Jiang's group reported CP-1, a peptide derived from the HR2 region of SARS-CoV S protein. It was shown to potently inhibit SARS-CoV infection (Liu et al. 2004), and this study laid the foundation for the development of coronavirus peptide entry inhibitors. Later, Lu et al. reported MERS-HR2P, a peptide from the MERS-CoV HR2 region, which can effectively inhibit MERS-CoV infection (Lu et al. 2014).

Although the solubility of MERS-HR2P was low, thus restricting its clinical application, an improved MERS-HR2P peptide, termed HR2P-M2, was developed by adding Glu (E) and Lys (K) residues. HR2P-M2 showed improved solubility and MERS-CoV fusion inhibitory activity and could effectively reduce MERS-CoV viral titers (>1000-fold reduction) DPP4-transduced in human mice (Channappanavar et al. 2015). Similarly, peptide inhibitors, such as 2019-nCoV-HR2P and IPB01, based on the SARS-CoV-2 HR2 domain can also inhibit SARS-CoV-2 infection (Xia et al. 2020c; Zhu et al. 2020b).

Lipidation is an important approach to improve the antiviral activity of peptide entry inhibitors (Park and Gallagher 2017). Lipid molecules, such as cholesterol (Chol) and palmitic acid (Palm), can be added to the C-termini of peptides to increase their inhibitory activity on plasma membrane fusion. Unlike lipid-free peptides, these lipopeptides can bind to the lipid membrane and get into the endosome where they can block endosomal membrane fusion (Park and Gallagher 2017). For example, [SARSHRC-PEG4]2-chol is a cholesterolmodified SARS-CoV-2 HR2P peptide, which has a stronger SARS-CoV-2 inhibitory activity than the lipid-free HR2P peptide and possesses potent in vivo protective efficacy (de Vries et al. 2021).

Although the above-mentioned peptide inhibitors showed effective anti-CoV activity, they are specific and cannot inhibit multiple coronavirus infections; therefore, it is important to develop pan-CoV peptide inhibitors which can inhibit multiple coronavirus infections. Sequence analysis revealed that HR1 and HR2 domains are relatively conserved (Xia et al. 2019), but these are two obviously different HR structures in HCoVs. HRs from HCoV-229E and HCoV-NL63 exhibit the insertion of 14 amino acids compared with HRs from SARS-CoV, SARS-CoV-2, MERS-CoV, and HCoV-OC43, making the design of pan-CoV peptide inhibitors more difficult.

To overcome these difficulties, Xia et al. designed a series of peptides from different HR1

and HR2 domains and found a peptide from HR2 of HCoV-OC43, termed OC43-HR2P, which could broadly inhibit the cell-cell fusion mediated by S protein of several CoVs (Xia et al. 2019). Therefore, OC43-HR2P has the potential to be developed as a broad CoV peptide inhibitor. The potent pan-coronavirus fusion inhibitor, EK1, was further developed based on OC43-HR2P. EK1 can broadly and effectively inhibit multiple HCoVs and several infections from SARS-like CoVs (SL-CoVs) in vitro and shows promising coronavirus inhibitory activity and safety in vivo, with the strong likelihood of entering clinical trials (Xia et al. 2019, 2020c). Furthermore, EK1C4, a cholesterol-modified EK1 peptide, shows more potent inhibitory activity against different HCoVs with IC50 values at the nanomolar level (Xia et al. 2020b). Intranasal administration of low-dose EK1C4 can effectively protect newborn mice from HCoV-OC43 infection and protect human ACE2 mice from SARS-CoV-2 infection.

Additionally, EK1 and EK1C4 can potently inhibit infections from several MERS-CoV and SARS-CoV-2 variants without showing resistance (Hoffmann et al. 2021a). This feature is a great advantage of peptide inhibitors targeting HR1. A combination of peptide-targeting HR1 and antibody-targeting RBD (or NTD) exhibited synergism in inhibiting coronavirus entry (Wang et al. 2019a). Fusion proteins consisting of peptide inhibitor and antibody also showed more potent inhibitory activity than antibody or peptide inhibitor alone (Wang et al. 2019b), all of which represent promising approaches to enhance antiviral efficacy of entry inhibitors and reduce the incidence of escape-mutations.

7.8.2 Other Entry Inhibitors Targeting Membrane Fusion

The S2 subunit is more conserved than the S1 subunit; consequently, it is expected to become a target of broad-spectrum HCoV neutralizing antibodies. However, the S2 subunit is located

in the stem region of the S protein, and it is generally difficult to induce effective neutralizing antibodies. Therefore, few studies have reported on neutralizing antibodies targeting the S2 subunit (Wang et al. 2015, 2021a; Lip et al. 2006; Amanat et al. 2021).

G4, an identified antibody-targeting the MERS-CoV S2 subunit, was reported to inhibit MERS-CoV infection (Wang et al. 2015), but its inhibitory activity against other HCoVs is poorly studied. Structural studies showed that G4 binding sites are variable among β CoVs (Pallesen et al. 2017), hinting that this epitope is not suitable as a target for broadly neutralizing antibody development. 28D9 was isolated from trimeric spike ectodomains immunized humanized mice and was shown to broadly and effectively neutralize MERS-CoV, SARS-CoV, HCoV-OC43, and SARS-CoV-2 PsV infection, as well as MERS-CoV live virus infection, but its inhibitory activity against SARS-CoV and SARS-CoV-2 live virus is poor (Table 7.1) (Wang et al. 2021a).

7.9 Entry Inhibitors with Other Mechanisms

addition to the above-mentioned entry In inhibitors, some entry inhibitors with other mechanisms, or uncertain mechanisms, can also block the entry of HCoVs. For instance, 8P9R is a dual-function peptide which can cross-link particles SARS-CoV-2 viral and inhibit endosomal acidification to stop SARS-CoVal. 2 entry (Zhao et 2021). 25-Hydroxycholesterol (25-HC), the enzymatic product of cholesterol 25-hydroxylase (CH25H), can broadly inhibit SARS-CoV-2, MERS-CoV, and SARS-CoV-2 entry by reducing cholesterol in the cell membrane (Wang et al. 2020). Apilimod can inhibit the endosome-dependent entry of SARS-CoV-2 by inhibiting endosomal lipid kinase (PIKfyve kinase) (Kang et al. 2020). These entry inhibitors also show promise and are worthy of further studies.

			Inhibitory activity in vitro (EC50) or therapeutic efficacy	Developmental	
Entry inhibitor	Туре	Target	in vivo	stage	Refs
CR3022	Antibody	RBD	SARS-CoV (live): 23.5 µg/ml	Preclinical	ter Meulen et al. (2006)
4C2	Antibody	RBD	MERS-CoV (PsV): 0.71 μg/ml MERS-CoV (live): 6.25 μg/ml	Preclinical	Li et al. (2015)
REGN3048 + REGN3051	Antibody	RBD	MERS-CoV (live): 180 pM, 460 pM, respectively REGN3048 plus REGN3051 can reduce viral titer in human DPP4 mice	Phase I	Pascal et al. (2015)
28D9	Antibody	\$2	MERS-CoV (PsV): 0.13 μg/ml SARS-CoV (PsV): 60.5 μg/ml SARS-CoV- 2 (PsV): 45.3 μg/ ml MERS-CoV (live): 0.93 μg/ml	Preclinical	Wang et al. (2021a)
G4	Antibody	\$2	MERS-CoV (PsV): 0.133 µg/ml	Preclinical	Wang et al. (2015)
REGN-COV2	Antibody	RBD	REGN-COV-2 can greatly reduce virus load in rhesus macaques	Emergency use	Baum et al. (2020)
BRII-196 plus BRII-198	Antibody	RBD	BRII-196 plus BRII-198 treatment reduces viral replication	Emergency use	Ju et al. (2020)
4A8	Antibody	NTD	SARS-CoV- 2 (live): 0.61 μg/ml SARS-CoV- 2 (PsV): 49 μg/ml	Preclinical	Chi et al. (2020)
MERS-27	Antibody	RBD	MERS-CoV (PsV): 63.95 nM MERS-CoV (live): 13.33 nM	Preclinical	Jiang et al. (2014)
Soluble human ACE2	Protein	RBD	SARS-CoV- 2 (live): >50 nM	Emergency use	Guo et al. (2021)
ACE2 microbody	Protein	RBD	SARS-CoV- 2 (PsV): 0.36 μg/ml	Preclinical	Tada et al. (2020)
Trimeric ACE2	Protein	RBD	SARS-CoV- 2 (live): 1.88 nM	Preclinical	Guo et al. (2021)
LCB1	Protein	RBD	SARS-CoV- 2 (live): 23.54 pM	Preclinical	Cao et al. (2020)

 Table 7.1
 Coronavirus entry inhibitors under preclinical and clinical evaluations

(continued)

Entry inhibitor Dalbavancin	Type Lipoglycopeptide	Target ACE2	Inhibitory activity in vitro (EC50) or therapeutic efficacy in vivo SARS-CoV-2 (live) in Caco2:	Developmental stage Repurposed drug	Refs Zhou et al. (2016)
			173.06 nM SARS-CoV- 2 (live) in Vero- E6: 12.07 nM MERS-CoV (PsV): 2.99 μM SARS-CoV (PsV):		
CP 1	Pentide	HP1	9.64 µM	Preclinical	Liu et al
			19 μmol/L	Treeninear	(2004)
MERS-HR2P	Peptide	HR1	MERS-CoV (live): 0.6 μM	Preclinical	Lu et al. (2014)
EK1	Peptide	HR1	SARS-CoV- 2 (live): 2468 nM MERS-CoV (live): 802.1 nM HCoV-OC43 (live): 1554 nM HCoV-229E (live): 4375 nM HCoV-NL63 (live): 3693 nM	Preclinical	Xia et al. (2019), Xia et al. (2020c)
EK1C4	Peptide	HR1	SARS-CoV- 2 (live): 36.5 nM MERS-CoV (live): 4.2 nM HCoV-OC43 (live): 24.8 nM HCoV-229E (live): 101.5 nM HCoV-NL63 (live): 187.6 nM	Preclinical - -	Xia et al. (2020b)
Dec-RVKR-CMK (CMK)	Small molecule	Furin	SARS-CoV- 2 (live): 0.057 μM	Preclinical	Cheng et al. (2020)
Camostat mesylate	Small molecule	TMPRSS2	SARS-CoV-2 (live) in Calu-3: 0.083 µM	Repurposed drug	Yamamoto et al. (2020)
Nafamostat mesylate	Small molecule	TMPRSS2	SARS-CoV- 2 (live): 22.5 μM	Repurposed drug	Yamamoto et al. (2020)
Teicoplanin	Glycopeptide	Cathepsin L	MERS-CoV (PsV): 0.63 μM SARS-CoV (PsV): 3.76 μM	Repurposed drug	Zhou et al. (2016)
K11777 (K777)	Small molecule	Cathepsin L	SARS-CoV (live) in Vero E6: 2.5 μM SARS-CoV- 2 (live) in Vero E6: 0.62 μM	Preclinical	Mellott et al. (2021)

Table 7.1 (continued)

(continued)

Entry inhibitor	Туре	Target	Inhibitory activity in vitro (EC50) or therapeutic efficacy in vivo	Developmental stage	Refs
			MERS-CoV (live) in Vero E6: 0.62 µM		
Hydroxychloroquine (HCQ)	Small molecule	Endocytosis	SARS-CoV-2 (live) in Vero: 13.3 μM SARS-CoV- 2 (live) in Calu-3: 119 μM	Repurposed drug	Hoffmann et al. (2020b)
Chloroquine (CQ)	Small molecule	Endocytosis	SARS-CoV-2 (live) in Vero: 6.5 μM SARS-CoV- 2 (live) in Calu-3: 64.7 μM MERS-CoV (live) in Huh-7: 3.0 μM SARS-CoV (live) in Vero: 4.1 μM	Repurposed drug	Hoffmann et al. (2020b)
8P9R	Peptide	Two entry pathways	SARS-CoV- 2 (live): 0.3 μg/ml	Preclinical	Zhao et al. (2021)
25-HC	Small molecule	Membrane cholesterol	SARS-CoV- 2 (live): 3.675 μM SARS-CoV (PsV): 2.48 μM MERS-CoV (PsV): 1.22 μM	Preclinical	Wang et al. (2020)
Apilimod	Small molecule	PIKfyve kinase	SARS-CoV- 2 (live): 0.023 μM	Repurposed drug	Kang et al. (2020)

Table 7.1 (continued)

7.10 Future Perspectives

In this century, mankind has experienced SARS-CoV and MERS-CoV outbreaks. However, humans remain passive in response to the recent SARS-CoV-2 outbreak. Although a variety of vaccines have been successfully developed and administered, the continuous emergence of SARS-CoV-2 variants might reduce the protective effect of vaccines (Hoffmann et al. 2021a; Shen et al. 2021). Therapeutics currently used for COVID-19 treatment mainly includes convalesplasma, neutralizing antibodies, cent and repurposed drugs. The clinical effects of convalescent plasma are not as good as previously predicted (Li et al. 2020a; Simonovich et al. 2021). Antibody monotherapies could result in the emergence of escape mutations (Wang et al. 2021c). On the contrary, antibody cocktails may

be important methods to solve the resistance of SARS-CoV-2 variants. Some repurposed drugs, such as chloroquine or camostat mesylate, have shown good antiviral activity in vitro or in animal experiments, but their clinical efficacy is unsatisfactory (Axfors et al. 2021; Simonis et al. 2021). Therefore, it is very important to develop broad-spectrum anti-coronavirus drugs with significant clinical efficacy.

The processes of receptor binding, proteolytic activation, and membrane fusion play important roles in coronavirus entry and are, thus, targets for the development of entry inhibitors. Actually, owing to the high variability of the RBD region among different coronaviruses, RBD is an ideal target for single HCoV-specific inhibitors, but not for the broad-spectrum anti-coronavirus drugs. Entry inhibitors targeting proteolytic activation showed broad antiviral activities in vitro, but their in vivo coronavirus inhibitory activity and clinical efficacy should be further confirmed.

Membrane fusion mediated by the 6-HB formation is an important process for HCoV entry after receptor binding and proteolytic activation. Therefore, the 6-HB formation is an important target for the development of broad-spectrum coronavirus entry inhibitors. Peptide entry inhibitors disrupting the 6-HB formation (e.g., EK1C4, [SARSHRC-PEG4]2-chol) showed potent inhibitory activity against different HCoVs, with promise for clinical application. Other forms of entry inhibitors targeting membrane fusion (e.g., small molecules) should also be developed.

References

- Amanat F, Thapa M, Lei T, Ahmed SMS, Adelsberg DC, Carreno JM, Strohmeier S, Schmitz AJ, Zafar S, Zhou JQ, Rijnink W, Alshammary H, Borcherding N, Reiche AG, Srivastava K, Sordillo EM, van Bakel H, Personalized Virology I, Turner JS, Bajic G, Simon V, Ellebedy AH, Krammer F (2021) SARS-CoV-2 mRNA vaccination induces functionally diverse antibodies to NTD, RBD, and S2. Cell 184(15):3936–3948.e3910. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cell.2021.06.005
- Apaydin CB, Cinar G, Cihan-Ustundag G (2021) Smallmolecule antiviral agents in ongoing clinical trials for COVID-19. Curr Drug Targets 22:1986. https://doi. org/10.2174/1389450122666210215112150
- Arya R, Kumari S, Pandey B, Mistry H, Bihani SC, Das A, Prashar V, Gupta GD, Panicker L, Kumar M (2021) Structural insights into SARS-CoV-2 proteins. J Mol Biol 433(2):166725. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmb. 2020.11.024
- Axfors C, Schmitt AM, Janiaud P, Van't Hooft J, Abd-Elsalam S, Abdo EF, Abella BS, Akram J, Amaravadi RK, Angus DC, Arabi YM, Azhar S, Baden LR, Baker AW, Belkhir L, Benfield T, Berrevoets MAH, Chen CP, Chen TC, Cheng SH, Cheng CY, Chung WS, Cohen YZ, Cowan LN, Dalgard O, de Almeida EVFF, de Lacerda MVG, de Melo GC, Derde L, Dubee V, Elfakir A, Gordon AC, Hernandez-Cardenas CM, Hills T, Hoepelman AIM, Huang YW, Igau B, Jin R, Jurado-Camacho F, Khan KS, Kremsner PG, Kreuels B, Kuo CY, Le T, Lin YC, Lin WP, Lin TH, Lyngbakken MN, McArthur C, McVerry BJ, Meza-Meneses P, Monteiro WM, Morpeth SC, Mourad A, Mulligan MJ, Murthy S, Naggie S, Narayanasamy S, Nichol A, Novack LA, O'Brien SM, Okeke NL, Perez L, Perez-Padilla R, Perrin L, Remigio-Luna A, Rivera-Martinez NE, Rockhold FW, Rodriguez-Llamazares S, Rolfe R, Rosa R, Rosjo H, Sampaio VS, Seto TB, Shahzad M,

Soliman S, Stout JE, Thirion-Romero I, Troxel AB, Tseng TY, Turner NA, Ulrich RJ, Walsh SR, Webb SA, Weehuizen JM, Velinova M, Wong HL, Wrenn R, Zampieri FG, Zhong W, Moher D, Goodman SN, Ioannidis JPA, Hemkens LG (2021) Mortality outcomes with hydroxychloroquine and chloroquine in COVID-19 from an international collaborative meta-analysis of randomized trials. Nat Commun 12(1):2349. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-22446-z

- Bariola JR, McCreary EK, Wadas RJ, Kip KE, Marroquin OC, Minnier T, Koscumb S, Collins K, Schmidhofer M, Shovel JA, Wisniewski MK, Sullivan C, Yealy DM, Nace DA, Huang DT, Haidar G, Khadem T, Linstrum K, Seymour CW, Montgomery SK, Angus DC, Snyder GM (2021) Impact of bamlanivimab monoclonal antibody treatment on hospitalization and mortality among nonhospitalized adults with severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 infection. Open Forum Infect Dis 8(7): ofab254. https://doi.org/10.1093/ofid/ofab254
- Baum A, Ajithdoss D, Copin R, Zhou A, Lanza K, Negron N, Ni M, Wei Y, Mohammadi K, Musser B, Atwal GS, Oyejide A, Goez-Gazi Y, Dutton J, Clemmons E, Staples HM, Bartley C, Klaffke B, Alfson K, Gazi M, Gonzalez O, Dick E Jr, Carrion R Jr, Pessaint L, Porto M, Cook A, Brown R, Ali V, Greenhouse J, Taylor T, Andersen H, Lewis MG, Stahl N, Murphy AJ, Yancopoulos GD, Kyratsous CA (2020) REGN-COV2 antibodies prevent and treat SARS-CoV-2 infection in rhesus macaques and hamsters. Science 370(6520):1110–1115. https://doi. org/10.1126/science.abe2402
- Cao L, Goreshnik I, Coventry B, Case JB, Miller L, Kozodoy L, Chen RE, Carter L, Walls AC, Park YJ, Strauch EM, Stewart L, Diamond MS, Veesler D, Baker D (2020) De novo design of picomolar SARS-CoV-2 miniprotein inhibitors. Science 370(6515): 426–431. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abd9909
- Case JB, Chen RE, Cao L, Ying B, Winkler ES, Johnson M, Goreshnik I, Pham MN, Shrihari S, Kafai NM, Bailey AL, Xie X, Shi PY, Ravichandran R, Carter L, Stewart L, Baker D, Diamond MS (2021) Ultrapotent miniproteins targeting the SARS-CoV-2 receptor-binding domain protect against infection and disease. Cell Host Microbe 29(7):1151–1161.e1155. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2021.06.008
- Ceccarelli G, Alessandri F, Oliva A, Borrazzo C, Dell'Isola S, Ialungo AM, Rastrelli E, Pelli M, Raponi G, Turriziani O, Ruberto F, Rocco M, Pugliese F, Russo A, d'Ettorre G, Venditti M (2021) The role of teicoplanin in the treatment of SARS-CoV-2 infection: a retrospective study in critically ill COVID-19 patients (Tei-COVID study). J Med Virol 93(7):4319–4325. https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv.26925
- Chan KK, Tan TJC, Narayanan KK, Procko E (2021) An engineered decoy receptor for SARS-CoV-2 broadly binds protein S sequence variants. Sci Adv 7(8): eabf1738. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.abf1738
- Channappanavar R, Lu L, Xia S, Du L, Meyerholz DK, Perlman S, Jiang S (2015) Protective effect of

intranasal regimens containing peptidic middle east respiratory syndrome coronavirus fusion inhibitor against MERS-CoV infection. J Infect Dis 212(12): 1894–1903. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jiv325

- Chen B, Tian EK, He B, Tian L, Han R, Wang S, Xiang Q, Zhang S, El Arnaout T, Cheng W (2020) Overview of lethal human coronaviruses. Signal Transduct Target Ther 5(1):89. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41392-020-0190-2
- Chen P, Nirula A, Heller B, Gottlieb RL, Boscia J, Morris J, Huhn G, Cardona J, Mocherla B, Stosor V, Shawa I, Adams AC, Van Naarden J, Custer KL, Shen L, Durante M, Oakley G, Schade AE, Sabo J, Patel DR, Klekotka P, Skovronsky DM, Investigators B (2021) SARS-CoV-2 neutralizing antibody LY-CoV555 in outpatients with covid-19. N Engl J Med 384(3):229–237. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMoa2029849
- Cheng YW, Chao TL, Li CL, Chiu MF, Kao HC, Wang SH, Pang YH, Lin CH, Tsai YM, Lee WH, Tao MH, Ho TC, Wu PY, Jang LT, Chen PJ, Chang SY, Yeh SH (2020) Furin inhibitors block SARS-CoV-2 spike protein cleavage to suppress virus production and cytopathic effects. Cell Rep 33(2):108254. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.108254
- Chi X, Yan R, Zhang J, Zhang G, Zhang Y, Hao M, Zhang Z, Fan P, Dong Y, Yang Y, Chen Z, Guo Y, Zhang J, Li Y, Song X, Chen Y, Xia L, Fu L, Hou L, Xu J, Yu C, Li J, Zhou Q, Chen W (2020) A neutralizing human antibody binds to the N-terminal domain of the Spike protein of SARS-CoV-2. Science 369(6504):650–655. https://doi.org/10.1126/science. abc6952
- Cohen MS, Nirula A, Mulligan MJ, Novak RM, Marovich M, Yen C, Stemer A, Mayer SM, Wohl D, Brengle B, Montague BT, Frank I, McCulloh RJ, Fichtenbaum CJ, Lipson B, Gabra N, Ramirez JA, Thai C, Chege W, Gomez Lorenzo MM, Sista N, Farrior J, Clement ME, Brown ER, Custer KL, Van Naarden J, Adams AC, Schade AE, Dabora MC, Knorr J, Price KL, Sabo J, Tuttle JL, Klekotka P, Shen L, Skovronsky DM, Investigators B (2021) Effect of bamlanivimab vs placebo on incidence of COVID-19 among residents and staff of skilled nursing and assisted living facilities: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA 326(1):46–55. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama. 2021.8828
- Corti D, Purcell LA, Snell G, Veesler D (2021) Tackling COVID-19 with neutralizing monoclonal antibodies. Cell 184(12):3086–3108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cell.2021.05.005
- Cui J, Li F, Shi ZL (2019) Origin and evolution of pathogenic coronaviruses. Nat Rev Microbiol 17(3): 181–192. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41579-018-0118-9
- Daly JL, Simonetti B, Klein K, Chen KE, Williamson MK, Anton-Plagaro C, Shoemark DK, Simon-Gracia L, Bauer M, Hollandi R, Greber UF, Horvath P, Sessions RB, Helenius A, Hiscox JA, Teesalu T, Matthews DA, Davidson AD, Collins BM, Cullen PJ, Yamauchi Y

(2020) Neuropilin-1 is a host factor for SARS-CoV-2 infection. Science 370(6518):861–865. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abd3072

- Davies NG, Abbott S, Barnard RC, Jarvis CI, Kucharski AJ, Munday JD, Pearson CAB, Russell TW, Tully DC, Washburne AD, Wenseleers T, Gimma A, Waites W, Wong KLM, van Zandvoort K, Silverman JD, Diaz-Ordaz K, Keogh R, Eggo RM, Funk S, Jit M, Atkins KE, Edmunds WJ (2021) Estimated transmissibility and severity of novel SARS-CoV-2 Variant of Concern 202012/01 in England. medRxiv:20248822. https:// doi.org/10.1101/2020.12.24.20248822
- Dougan M, Nirula A, Azizad M, Mocherla B, Gottlieb RL, Chen P, Hebert C, Perry R, Boscia J, Heller B, Morris J, Crystal C, Igbinadolor A, Huhn G, Cardona J, Shawa I, Kumar P, Adams AC, Van Naarden J, Custer KL, Durante M, Oakley G, Schade AE, Holzer TR, Ebert PJ, Higgs RE, Kallewaard NL, Sabo J, Patel DR, Dabora MC, Klekotka P, Shen L, Skovronsky DM, Investigators B (2021) Bamlanivimab plus Etesevimab in Mild or Moderate Covid-19. N Engl J Med 385:1382. https://doi.org/10. 1056/NEJMoa2102685
- Du L, He Y, Zhou Y, Liu S, Zheng BJ, Jiang S (2009) The spike protein of SARS-CoV--a target for vaccine and therapeutic development. Nat Rev Microbiol 7(3): 226–236. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro2090
- Fung TS, Liu DX (2019) Human coronavirus: hostpathogen interaction. Annu Rev Microbiol 73:529– 557. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-micro-020518-115759
- Gottlieb RL, Nirula A, Chen P, Boscia J, Heller B, Morris J, Huhn G, Cardona J, Mocherla B, Stosor V, Shawa I, Kumar P, Adams AC, Van Naarden J, Custer KL, Durante M, Oakley G, Schade AE, Holzer TR, Ebert PJ, Higgs RE, Kallewaard NL, Sabo J, Patel DR, Klekotka P, Shen L, Skovronsky DM (2021) Effect of bamlanivimab as monotherapy or in combination with etesevimab on viral load in patients with mild to moderate COVID-19: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA 325(7):632–644. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2021. 0202
- Gunst JD, Staerke NB, Pahus MH, Kristensen LH, Bodilsen J, Lohse N, Dalgaard LS, Bronnum D, Frobert O, Honge B, Johansen IS, Monrad I, Erikstrup C, Rosendal R, Vilstrup E, Mariager T, Bove DG, Offersen R, Shakar S, Cajander S, Jorgensen NP, Sritharan SS, Breining P, Jespersen S, Mortensen KL, Jensen ML, Kolte L, Frattari GS, Larsen CS, Storgaard M, Nielsen LP, Tolstrup M, Saedder EA, Ostergaard LJ, Ngo HTT, Jensen MH, Hojen JF, Kjolby M, Sogaard OS (2021) Efficacy of the TMPRSS2 inhibitor camostat mesilate in patients hospitalized with Covid-19-a double-blind randomized controlled trial. EClinicalMedicine 35:100849. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2021.100849
- Guo L, Bi W, Wang X, Xu W, Yan R, Zhang Y, Zhao K, Li Y, Zhang M, Cai X, Jiang S, Xie Y, Zhou Q, Lu L, Dang B (2021) Engineered trimeric ACE2 binds viral

spike protein and locks it in "Three-up" conformation to potently inhibit SARS-CoV-2 infection. Cell Res 31(1):98–100. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41422-020-00438-w

- Hansen J, Baum A, Pascal KE, Russo V, Giordano S, Wloga E, Fulton BO, Yan Y, Koon K, Patel K, Chung KM, Hermann A, Ullman E, Cruz J, Rafique A, Huang T, Fairhurst J, Libertiny C, Malbec M, Lee WY, Welsh R, Farr G, Pennington S, Deshpande D, Cheng J, Watty A, Bouffard P, Babb R, Levenkova N, Chen C, Zhang B, Romero Hernandez A, Saotome K, Zhou Y, Franklin M, Sivapalasingam S, Lye DC, Weston S, Logue J, Haupt R, Frieman M, Chen G, Olson W, Murphy AJ, Stahl N, Yancopoulos GD, Kyratsous CA (2020) Studies in humanized mice and convalescent humans yield a SARS-CoV-2 antibody cocktail. Science 369(6506): 1010–1014. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abd0827
- Hoffmann M, Kleine-Weber H, Schroeder S, Kruger N, Herrler T, Erichsen S, Schiergens TS, Herrler G, Wu NH, Nitsche A, Muller MA, Drosten C, Pohlmann S (2020a) SARS-CoV-2 cell entry depends on ACE2 and TMPRSS2 and is blocked by a clinically proven protease inhibitor. Cell 181(2):271–280.e278. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cell.2020.02.052
- Hoffmann M, Mosbauer K, Hofmann-Winkler H, Kaul A, Kleine-Weber H, Kruger N, Gassen NC, Muller MA, Drosten C, Pohlmann S (2020b) Chloroquine does not inhibit infection of human lung cells with SARS-CoV-2. Nature 585(7826):588–590. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41586-020-2575-3
- Hoffmann M, Arora P, Groß R, Seidel A, Hörnich BF, Hahn AS, Krüger N, Graichen L, Hofmann-Winkler H, Kempf A, Winkler MS, Schulz S, Jäck HM, Jahrsdörfer B, Schrezenmeier H, Müller M, Kleger A, Münch J, Pöhlmann S (2021a) SARS-CoV-2 variants B.1.351 and P.1 escape from neutralizing antibodies. Cell 184(9):2384–2393.e2312. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.cell.2021.03.036
- Hoffmann M, Hofmann-Winkler H, Kruger N, Kempf A, Nehlmeier I, Graichen L, Arora P, Sidarovich A, Moldenhauer AS, Winkler MS, Schulz S, Jack HM, Stankov MV, Behrens GMN, Pohlmann S (2021b) SARS-CoV-2 variant B.1.617 is resistant to bamlanivimab and evades antibodies induced by infection and vaccination. Cell Rep 36(3):109415. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2021.109415
- Hofmann H, Geier M, Marzi A, Krumbiegel M, Peipp M, Fey GH, Gramberg T, Pohlmann S (2004) Susceptibility to SARS coronavirus S protein-driven infection correlates with expression of angiotensin converting enzyme 2 and infection can be blocked by soluble receptor. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 319(4): 1216–1221. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2004. 05.114
- Hu B, Guo H, Zhou P, Shi ZL (2021) Characteristics of SARS-CoV-2 and COVID-19. Nat Rev Microbiol 19(3):141–154. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41579-020-00459-7

- Hui DS (2016) Super-spreading events of MERS-CoV infection. Lancet 388(10048):942–943. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)30828-5
- Inn KS, Kim Y, Aigerim A, Park U, Hwang ES, Choi MS, Kim YS, Cho NH (2018) Reduction of soluble dipeptidyl peptidase 4 levels in plasma of patients infected with Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus. Virology 518:324–327. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.virol.2018.03.015
- Jeffers SA, Tusell SM, Gillim-Ross L, Hemmila EM, Achenbach JE, Babcock GJ, Thomas WD Jr, Thackray LB, Young MD, Mason RJ, Ambrosino DM, Wentworth DE, Demartini JC, Holmes KV (2004) CD209L (L-SIGN) is a receptor for severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(44):15748–15753. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.0403812101
- Jiaming L, Yanfeng Y, Yao D, Yawei H, Linlin B, Baoying H, Jinghua Y, Gao GF, Chuan Q, Wenjie T (2017) The recombinant N-terminal domain of spike proteins is a potential vaccine against Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV) infection. Vaccine 35(1):10–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. vaccine.2016.11.064
- Jiang S, Du L (2020) Effect of low-pathogenic human coronavirus-specific antibodies on SARS-CoV-2. Trends Immunol 41(10):853–854. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.it.2020.08.003
- Jiang L, Wang N, Zuo T, Shi X, Poon KM, Wu Y, Gao F, Li D, Wang R, Guo J, Fu L, Yuen KY, Zheng BJ, Wang X, Zhang L (2014) Potent neutralization of MERS-CoV by human neutralizing monoclonal antibodies to the viral spike glycoprotein. Sci Transl Med 6(234):234ra259. https://doi.org/10.1126/ scitranslmed.3008140
- Jiang S, Hillyer C, Du L (2020) Neutralizing antibodies against SARS-CoV-2 and other human coronaviruses. Trends Immunol 41(5):355–359. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.it.2020.03.007
- Johnson BA, Xie X, Bailey AL, Kalveram B, Lokugamage KG, Muruato A, Zou J, Zhang X, Juelich T, Smith JK, Zhang L, Bopp N, Schindewolf C, Vu M, Vanderheiden A, Winkler ES, Swetnam D, Plante JA, Aguilar P, Plante KS, Popov V, Lee B, Weaver SC, Suthar MS, Routh AL, Ren P, Ku Z, An Z, Debbink K, Diamond MS, Shi PY, Freiberg AN, Menachery VD (2021) Loss of furin cleavage site attenuates SARS-CoV-2 pathogenesis. Nature 591(7849):293–299. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-03237-4
- Jones BE, Brown-Augsburger PL, Corbett KS, Westendorf K, Davies J, Cujec TP, Wiethoff CM, Blackbourne JL, Heinz BA, Foster D, Higgs RE, Balasubramaniam D, Wang L, Zhang Y, Yang ES, Bidshahri R, Kraft L, Hwang Y, Zentelis S, Jepson KR, Goya R, Smith MA, Collins DW, Hinshaw SJ, Tycho SA, Pellacani D, Xiang P, Muthuraman K, Sobhanifar S, Piper MH, Triana FJ, Hendle J, Pustilnik A, Adams AC, Berens SJ, Baric RS, Martinez DR, Cross RW, Geisbert TW, Borisevich V, Abiona O,

Belli HM, de Vries M, Mohamed A, Dittmann M, Samanovic MI, Mulligan MJ, Goldsmith JA, Hsieh CL, Johnson NV, Wrapp D, McLellan JS, Barnhart BC, Graham BS, Mascola JR, Hansen CL, Falconer E (2021) The neutralizing antibody, LY-CoV555, protects against SARS-CoV-2 infection in nonhuman primates. Sci Transl Med 13(593):eabf1906. https:// doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.abf1906

- Ju B, Zhang Q, Ge J, Wang R, Sun J, Ge X, Yu J, Shan S, Zhou B, Song S, Tang X, Yu J, Lan J, Yuan J, Wang H, Zhao J, Zhang S, Wang Y, Shi X, Liu L, Zhao J, Wang X, Zhang Z, Zhang L. Human neutralizing antibodies elicited by SARS-CoV-2 infection. Nature. 2020 Aug;584(7819):115-119. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41586-020-2380-z
- Kang YL, Chou YY, Rothlauf PW, Liu Z, Soh TK, Cureton D, Case JB, Chen RE, Diamond MS, Whelan SPJ, Kirchhausen T (2020) Inhibition of PIKfyve kinase prevents infection by Zaire ebolavirus and SARS-CoV-2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 117(34): 20803–20813. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 2007837117
- Lang Y, Li W, Li Z, Koerhuis D, van den Burg ACS, Rozemuller E, Bosch BJ, van Kuppeveld FJM, Boons GJ, Huizinga EG, van der Schaar HM, de Groot RJ (2020) Coronavirus hemagglutinin-esterase and spike proteins coevolve for functional balance and optimal virion avidity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 117(41): 25759–25770. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 2006299117
- Li Y, Wan Y, Liu P, Zhao J, Lu G, Qi J, Wang Q, Lu X, Wu Y, Liu W, Zhang B, Yuen KY, Perlman S, Gao GF, Yan J (2015) A humanized neutralizing antibody against MERS-CoV targeting the receptor-binding domain of the spike protein. Cell Res 25(11): 1237–1249. https://doi.org/10.1038/cr.2015.113
- Li L, Zhang W, Hu Y, Tong X, Zheng S, Yang J, Kong Y, Ren L, Wei Q, Mei H, Hu C, Tao C, Yang R, Wang J, Yu Y, Guo Y, Wu X, Xu Z, Zeng L, Xiong N, Chen L, Wang J, Man N, Liu Y, Xu H, Deng E, Zhang X, Li C, Wang C, Su S, Zhang L, Wang J, Wu Y, Liu Z (2020a) Effect of convalescent plasma therapy on time to clinical improvement in patients with severe and lifethreatening COVID-19: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA 324(5):460–470. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama. 2020.10044
- Li X, Wang Y, Agostinis P, Rabson A, Melino G, Carafoli E, Shi Y, Sun E (2020b) Is hydroxychloroquine beneficial for COVID-19 patients? Cell Death Dis 11(7):512. https://doi.org/10. 1038/s41419-020-2721-8
- Lip KM, Shen S, Yang X, Keng CT, Zhang A, Oh HL, Li ZH, Hwang LA, Chou CF, Fielding BC, Tan TH, Mayrhofer J, Falkner FG, Fu J, Lim SG, Hong W, Tan YJ (2006) Monoclonal antibodies targeting the HR2 domain and the region immediately upstream of the HR2 of the S protein neutralize in vitro infection of severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus. J Virol

80(2):941–950. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.80.2. 941-950.2006

- Liu S, Xiao G, Chen Y, He Y, Niu J, Escalante CR, Xiong H, Farmar J, Debnath AK, Tien P, Jiang S (2004) Interaction between heptad repeat 1 and 2 regions in spike protein of SARS-associated coronavirus: implications for virus fusogenic mechanism and identification of fusion inhibitors. Lancet 363(9413): 938–947. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(04) 15788-7
- Liu DX, Fung TS, Chong KK, Shukla A, Hilgenfeld R (2014) Accessory proteins of SARS-CoV and other coronaviruses. Antivir Res 109:97–109. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2014.06.013
- Lu L, Liu Q, Zhu Y, Chan KH, Qin L, Li Y, Wang Q, Chan JF, Du L, Yu F, Ma C, Ye S, Yuen KY, Zhang R, Jiang S (2014) Structure-based discovery of Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus fusion inhibitor. Nat Commun 5(1):3067. https://doi.org/10.1038/ ncomms4067
- Ma Z, Li P, Ji Y, Ikram A, Pan Q (2020) Cross-reactivity towards SARS-CoV-2: the potential role of low-pathogenic human coronaviruses. Lancet Microbe 1(4):e151. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2666-5247(20) 30098-7
- Matsuyama S, Shirato K, Kawase M, Terada Y, Kawachi K, Fukushi S, Kamitani W (2018) Middle east respiratory syndrome coronavirus spike protein is not activated directly by cellular furin during viral entry into target cells. J Virol 92(19):e00683–e00618. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.00683-18
- McBride R, van Zyl M, Fielding BC (2014) The coronavirus nucleocapsid is a multifunctional protein. Viruses 6(8):2991–3018. https://doi.org/10.3390/v6082991
- McCallum M, De Marco A, Lempp FA, Tortorici MA, Pinto D, Walls AC, Beltramello M, Chen A, Liu Z, Zatta F, Zepeda S, di Iulio J, Bowen JE, Montiel-Ruiz M, Zhou J, Rosen LE, Bianchi S, Guarino B, Fregni CS, Abdelnabi R, Foo SC, Rothlauf PW, Bloyet LM, Benigni F, Cameroni E, Neyts J, Riva A, Snell G, Telenti A, Whelan SPJ, Virgin HW, Corti D, Pizzuto MS, Veesler D (2021) N-terminal domain antigenic mapping reveals a site of vulnerability for SARS-CoV-2. Cell 184(9):2332–2347.e2316. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cell.2021.03.028
- Mellott DM, Tseng CT, Drelich A, Fajtova P, Chenna BC, Kostomiris DH, Hsu J, Zhu J, Taylor ZW, Kocurek KI, Tat V, Katzfuss A, Li L, Giardini MA, Skinner D, Hirata K, Yoon MC, Beck S, Carlin AF, Clark AE, Beretta L, Maneval D, Hook V, Frueh F, Hurst BL, Wang H, Raushel FM, O'Donoghue AJ, de Siqueira-Neto JL, Meek TD, McKerrow JH (2021) A clinicalstage cysteine protease inhibitor blocks SARS-CoV-2 infection of human and monkey cells. ACS Chem Biol 16(4):642–650. https://doi.org/10.1021/ acschembio.0c00875
- ter Meulen J, van den Brink EN, Poon LL, Marissen WE, Leung CS, Cox F, Cheung CY, Bakker AQ, Bogaards JA, van Deventer E, Preiser W, Doerr HW, Chow VT,

de Kruif J, Peiris JS, Goudsmit J (2006) Human monoclonal antibody combination against SARS coronavirus: synergy and coverage of escape mutants. PLoS Med 3(7):e237. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed. 0030237

- Monteil V, Kwon H, Prado P, Hagelkruys A, Wimmer RA, Stahl M, Leopoldi A, Garreta E, Hurtado Del Pozo C, Prosper F, Romero JP, Wirnsberger G, Zhang H, Slutsky AS, Conder R, Montserrat N, Mirazimi A, Penninger JM (2020) Inhibition of SARS-CoV-2 infections in engineered human tissues using clinical-grade soluble human ACE2. Cell 181(4): 905–913.e907. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2020. 04.004
- Ohnuma K, Haagmans BL, Hatano R, Raj VS, Mou H, Iwata S, Dang NH, Bosch BJ, Morimoto C (2013) Inhibition of Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus infection by anti-CD26 monoclonal antibody. J Virol 87(24):13892–13899. https://doi.org/10.1128/ JVI.02448-13
- Pallesen J, Wang N, Corbett KS, Wrapp D, Kirchdoerfer RN, Turner HL, Cottrell CA, Becker MM, Wang L, Shi W, Kong WP, Andres EL, Kettenbach AN, Denison MR, Chappell JD, Graham BS, Ward AB, McLellan JS (2017) Immunogenicity and structures of a rationally designed prefusion MERS-CoV spike antigen. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114(35):E7348– E7357. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1707304114
- Park JE, Gallagher T (2017) Lipidation increases antiviral activities of coronavirus fusion-inhibiting peptides. Virology 511:9–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virol. 2017.07.033
- Pascal KE, Coleman CM, Mujica AO, Kamat V, Badithe A, Fairhurst J, Hunt C, Strein J, Berrebi A, Sisk JM, Matthews KL, Babb R, Chen G, Lai KM, Huang TT, Olson W, Yancopoulos GD, Stahl N, Frieman MB, Kyratsous CA (2015) Pre- and postexposure efficacy of fully human antibodies against Spike protein in a novel humanized mouse model of MERS-CoV infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 112(28):8738–8743. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 1510830112
- Pinana JL, Xhaard A, Tridello G, Passweg J, Kozijn A, Polverelli N, Heras I, Perez A, Sanz J, Berghuis D, Vazquez L, Suarez-Lledo M, Itala-Remes M, Ozcelik T, Iturrate Basaran I, Karakukcu M, Al Zahrani M, Choi G, Cuesta Casas MA, Batlle Massana M, Viviana A, Blijlevens N, Ganser A, Kuskonmaz B, Labussiere-Wallet H, Shaw PJ, Arzu Yegin Z, Gonzalez-Vicent M, Rocha V, Ferster A, Knelange N, Navarro D, Mikulska M, de la Camara R, Styczynski J (2021) Seasonal human coronavirus respiratory tract infection in recipients of allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. J Infect Dis 223(9):1564–1575. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/ jiaa553
- Planas D, Veyer D, Baidaliuk A, Staropoli I, Guivel-Benhassine F, Rajah MM, Planchais C, Porrot F, Robillard N, Puech J, Prot M, Gallais F, Gantner P,

Velay A, Le Guen J, Kassis-Chikhani N, Edriss D, Belec L, Seve A, Courtellemont L, Pere H, Hocqueloux L, Fafi-Kremer S, Prazuck T, Mouquet H, Bruel T, Simon-Loriere E, Rey FA, Schwartz O (2021) Reduced sensitivity of SARS-CoV-2 variant Delta to antibody neutralization. Nature 596:276. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-03777-9

- Raj VS, Smits SL, Provacia LB, van den Brand JM, Wiersma L, Ouwendijk WJ, Bestebroer TM, Spronken MI, van Amerongen G, Rottier PJ, Fouchier RA, Bosch BJ, Osterhaus AD, Haagmans BL (2014) Adenosine deaminase acts as a natural antagonist for dipeptidyl peptidase 4-mediated entry of the Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus. J Virol 88(3): 1834–1838. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.02935-13
- Rey FA, Lok SM (2018) Common features of enveloped viruses and implications for immunogen design for next-generation vaccines. Cell 172(6):1319–1334. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2018.02.054
- Schoeman D, Fielding BC (2019) Coronavirus envelope protein: current knowledge. Virol J 16(1):69. https:// doi.org/10.1186/s12985-019-1182-0
- Shang J, Wan Y, Luo C, Ye G, Geng Q, Auerbach A, Li F (2020) Cell entry mechanisms of SARS-CoV-2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 117(21):11727–11734. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2003138117
- Shen X, Tang H, Pajon R, Smith G, Glenn GM, Shi W, Korber B, Montefiori DC (2021) Neutralization of SARS-CoV-2 Variants B.1.429 and B.1.351. N Engl J Med 384(24):2352–2354. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMc2103740
- Simonis A, Theobald SJ, Fatkenheuer G, Rybniker J, Malin JJ (2021) A comparative analysis of remdesivir and other repurposed antivirals against SARS-CoV-2. EMBO Mol Med 13(1):e13105. https://doi.org/10. 15252/emmm.202013105
- Simonovich VA, Burgos Pratx LD, Scibona P, Beruto MV, Vallone MG, Vazquez C, Savoy N, Giunta DH, Perez LG, Sanchez MDL, Gamarnik AV, Ojeda DS, Santoro DM, Camino PJ, Antelo S, Rainero K, Vidiella GP, Miyazaki EA, Cornistein W, Trabadelo OA, Ross FM, Spotti M, Funtowicz G, Scordo WE, Losso MH, Ferniot I, Pardo PE, Rodriguez E, Rucci P, Pasquali J, Fuentes NA, Esperatti M, Speroni GA, Nannini EC, Matteaccio A, Michelangelo HG, Follmann D, Lane HC, Belloso WH, PlasmAr Study G (2021) A randomized trial of convalescent plasma in covid-19 severe pneumonia. N Engl J Med 384(7):619–629. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa2031304
- Sivapalasingam S, Saviolakis GA, Kulcsar K, Nakamura A, Conrad T, Hassanein M, Sumner G, Elango C, Kamal MA, Eng S, Kyratsous CA, Musser BJ, Frieman M, Kantrowitz J, Weinreich DM, Yancopoulos G, Stahl N, Lipsich L (2021) Human monoclonal antibody cocktail for the treatment or prophylaxis of middle eastern respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV). J Infect Dis:jiab036. https://doi. org/10.1093/infdis/jiab036

- Su S, Wong G, Shi W, Liu J, Lai ACK, Zhou J, Liu W, Bi Y, Gao GF (2016) Epidemiology, genetic recombination, and pathogenesis of coronaviruses. Trends Microbiol 24(6):490–502. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. tim.2016.03.003
- Sui J, Li W, Murakami A, Tamin A, Matthews LJ, Wong SK, Moore MJ, Tallarico AS, Olurinde M, Choe H, Anderson LJ, Bellini WJ, Farzan M, Marasco WA (2004) Potent neutralization of severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) coronavirus by a human mAb to S1 protein that blocks receptor association. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(8):2536–2541. https://doi.org/ 10.1073/pnas.0307140101
- Sung JJ, Yu I, Zhong NS, Tsoi K (2009) Super-spreading events of SARS in a hospital setting: who, when, and why? Hong Kong Med J 15(Suppl 8):29–33
- Tada T, Fan C, Chen JS, Kaur R, Stapleford KA, Gristick H, Dcosta BM, Wilen CB, Nimigean CM, Landau NR (2020) An ACE2 microbody containing a single immunoglobulin Fc domain is a potent inhibitor of SARS-CoV-2. Cell Rep 33(12):108528. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.celrep.2020.108528
- Taylor PC, Adams AC, Hufford MM, de la Torre I, Winthrop K, Gottlieb RL (2021) Neutralizing monoclonal antibodies for treatment of COVID-19. Nat Rev Immunol 21(6):382–393. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41577-021-00542-x
- Tortorici MA, Veesler D (2019) Structural insights into coronavirus entry. Adv Virus Res 105:93–116. https:// doi.org/10.1016/bs.aivir.2019.08.002
- Tuccori M, Ferraro S, Convertino I, Cappello E, Valdiserra G, Blandizzi C, Maggi F, Focosi D (2020) Anti-SARS-CoV-2 neutralizing monoclonal antibodies: clinical pipeline. MAbs 12(1):1854149. https://doi.org/10.1080/19420862.2020.1854149
- V'Kovski P, Kratzel A, Steiner S, Stalder H, Thiel V (2021) Coronavirus biology and replication: implications for SARS-CoV-2. Nat Rev Microbiol 19(3):155–170. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41579-020-00468-6
- Verderese JP, Stepanova M, Lam B, Racila A, Kolacevski A, Allen D, Hodson E, Aslani-Amoli B, Homeyer M, Stanmyre S, Stevens H, Garofalo S, Henry L, Venkatesan C, Gerber LH, Motew S, Jones JS, Younossi ZM (2021) Neutralizing monoclonal antibody treatment reduces hospitalization for mild and moderate COVID-19: a real-world experience. Clin Infect Dis:ciab579. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ ciab579
- de Vries RD, Schmitz KS, Bovier FT, Predella C, Khao J, Noack D, Haagmans BL, Herfst S, Stearns KN, Drew-Bear J, Biswas S, Rockx B, McGill G, Dorrello NV, Gellman SH, Alabi CA, de Swart RL, Moscona A, Porotto M (2021) Intranasal fusion inhibitory lipopeptide prevents direct-contact SARS-CoV-2 transmission in ferrets. Science 371(6536):1379–1382. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abf4896
- Wang L, Shi W, Joyce MG, Modjarrad K, Zhang Y, Leung K, Lees CR, Zhou T, Yassine HM,

Kanekiyo M, Yang ZY, Chen X, Becker MM, Freeman M, Vogel L, Johnson JC, Olinger G, Todd JP, Bagci U, Solomon J, Mollura DJ, Hensley L, Jahrling P, Denison MR, Rao SS, Subbarao K, Kwong PD, Mascola JR, Kong WP, Graham BS (2015) Evaluation of candidate vaccine approaches for MERS-CoV. Nat Commun 6(1):7712. https://doi. org/10.1038/ncomms8712

- Wang L, Shi W, Chappell JD, Joyce MG, Zhang Y, Kanekiyo M, Becker MM, van Doremalen N, Fischer R, Wang N, Corbett KS, Choe M, Mason RD, Van Galen JG, Zhou T, Saunders KO, Tatti KM, Haynes LM, Kwong PD, Modjarrad K, Kong WP, McLellan JS, Denison MR, Munster VJ, Mascola JR, Graham BS (2018) Importance of neutralizing monoclonal antibodies targeting multiple antigenic sites on the Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus spike glycoprotein to avoid neutralization escape. J Virol 92(10):e02002–e02017. https://doi.org/10.1128/ JVI.02002-17
- Wang C, Hua C, Xia S, Li W, Lu L, Jiang S (2019a) Combining a fusion inhibitory peptide targeting the MERS-CoV S2 protein HR1 domain and a neutralizing antibody specific for the S1 protein receptor-binding domain (RBD) showed potent synergism against pseudotyped MERS-CoV with or without mutations in RBD. Viruses 11(1):31. https://doi.org/10.3390/ v11010031
- Wang L, Xu J, Kong Y, Liang R, Li W, Li J, Lu J, Dimitrov DS, Yu F, Wu Y, Ying T (2019b) Engineering a novel antibody-peptide bispecific fusion protein against MERS-CoV. Antibodies (Basel) 8(4):10.3390/ antib8040053
- Wang N, Rosen O, Wang L, Turner HL, Stevens LJ, Corbett KS, Bowman CA, Pallesen J, Shi W, Zhang Y, Leung K, Kirchdoerfer RN, Becker MM, Denison MR, Chappell JD, Ward AB, Graham BS, McLellan JS (2019c) Structural definition of a neutralization-sensitive epitope on the MERS-CoV S1-NTD. Cell Rep 28(13):3395–3405.e3396. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2019.08.052
- Wang S, Li W, Hui H, Tiwari SK, Zhang Q, Croker BA, Rawlings S, Smith D, Carlin AF, Rana TM (2020) Cholesterol 25-Hydroxylase inhibits SARS-CoV-2 and other coronaviruses by depleting membrane cholesterol. EMBO J 39(21):e106057. https://doi.org/10. 15252/embj.2020106057
- Wang C, van Haperen R, Gutierrez-Alvarez J, Li W, Okba NMA, Albulescu I, Widjaja I, van Dieren B, Fernandez-Delgado R, Sola I, Hurdiss DL, Daramola O, Grosveld F, van Kuppeveld FJM, Haagmans BL, Enjuanes L, Drabek D, Bosch BJ (2021a) A conserved immunogenic and vulnerable site on the coronavirus spike protein delineated by cross-reactive monoclonal antibodies. Nat Commun 12(1):1715. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-21968-w
- Wang G, Yang ML, Duan ZL, Liu FL, Jin L, Long CB, Zhang M, Tang XP, Xu L, Li YC, Kamau PM, Yang L,

Liu HQ, Xu JW, Chen JK, Zheng YT, Peng XZ, Lai R (2021b) Dalbavancin binds ACE2 to block its interaction with SARS-CoV-2 spike protein and is effective in inhibiting SARS-CoV-2 infection in animal models. Cell Res 31(1):17–24. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41422-020-00450-0

- Wang P, Nair MS, Liu L, Iketani S, Luo Y, Guo Y, Wang M, Yu J, Zhang B, Kwong PD, Graham BS, Mascola JR, Chang JY, Yin MT, Sobieszczyk M, Kyratsous CA, Shapiro L, Sheng Z, Huang Y, Ho DD (2021c) Antibody resistance of SARS-CoV-2 variants B.1.351 and B.1.1.7. Nature 593(7857): 130–135. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-03398-2
- Weinreich DM, Sivapalasingam S, Norton T, Ali S, Gao H, Bhore R, Musser BJ, Soo Y, Rofail D, Im J, Perry C, Pan C, Hosain R, Mahmood A, Davis JD, Turner KC, Hooper AT, Hamilton JD, Baum A, Kyratsous CA, Kim Y, Cook A, Kampman W, Kohli A, Sachdeva Y, Graber X, Kowal B, DiCioccio T, Stahl N, Lipsich L, Braunstein N, Herman G, Yancopoulos GD, Trial I (2021) REGN-COV2, a neutralizing antibody cocktail, in outpatients with covid-19. N Engl J Med 384(3):238–251. https:// doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa2035002
- Wiersinga WJ, Rhodes A, Cheng AC, Peacock SJ, Prescott HC (2020) Pathophysiology, transmission, diagnosis, and treatment of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): a review. JAMA 324(8):782–793. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2020.12839
- de Wilde AH, Jochmans D, Posthuma CC, Zevenhoven-Dobbe JC, van Nieuwkoop S, Bestebroer TM, van den Hoogen BG, Neyts J, Snijder EJ (2014) Screening of an FDA-approved compound library identifies four small-molecule inhibitors of Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus replication in cell culture. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 58(8):4875–4884. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.03011-14
- de Wit E, van Doremalen N, Falzarano D, Munster VJ (2016) SARS and MERS: recent insights into emerging coronaviruses. Nat Rev Microbiol 14(8): 523–534. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro.2016.81
- Xia S, Yan L, Xu W, Agrawal AS, Algaissi A, Tseng CK, Wang Q, Du L, Tan W, Wilson IA, Jiang S, Yang B, Lu L (2019) A pan-coronavirus fusion inhibitor targeting the HR1 domain of human coronavirus spike. Sci Adv 5(4):eaav4580. https://doi.org/10. 1126/sciadv.aav4580
- Xia S, Lan Q, Su S, Wang X, Xu W, Liu Z, Zhu Y, Wang Q, Lu L, Jiang S (2020a) The role of furin cleavage site in SARS-CoV-2 spike protein-mediated membrane fusion in the presence or absence of trypsin. Signal Transduct Target Ther 5(1):92. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41392-020-0184-0
- Xia S, Liu M, Wang C, Xu W, Lan Q, Feng S, Qi F, Bao L, Du L, Liu S, Qin C, Sun F, Shi Z, Zhu Y, Jiang S, Lu L (2020b) Inhibition of SARS-CoV-2 (previously 2019nCoV) infection by a highly potent pan-coronavirus fusion inhibitor targeting its spike protein that harbors a high capacity to mediate membrane fusion. Cell Res

30(4):343–355. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41422-020-0305-x

- Xia S, Zhu Y, Liu M, Lan Q, Xu W, Wu Y, Ying T, Liu S, Shi Z, Jiang S, Lu L (2020c) Fusion mechanism of 2019-nCoV and fusion inhibitors targeting HR1 domain in spike protein. Cell Mol Immunol 17(7): 765–767. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-020-0374-2
- Yadav R, Chaudhary JK, Jain N, Chaudhary PK, Khanra S, Dhamija P, Sharma A, Kumar A, Handu S (2021) Role of structural and non-structural proteins and therapeutic targets of SARS-CoV-2 for COVID-19. Cells 10(4):821. https://doi.org/10.3390/ cells10040821
- Yamamoto M, Kiso M, Sakai-Tagawa Y, Iwatsuki-Horimoto K, Imai M, Takeda M, Kinoshita N, Ohmagari N, Gohda J, Semba K, Matsuda Z, Kawaguchi Y, Kawaoka Y, Inoue JI (2020) The anticoagulant nafamostat potently inhibits SARS-CoV-2 S protein-mediated fusion in a cell fusion assay system and viral infection in vitro in a cell-type-dependent manner. Viruses 12(6):629. https://doi.org/10.3390/ v12060629
- Ying T, Prabakaran P, Du L, Shi W, Feng Y, Wang Y, Wang L, Li W, Jiang S, Dimitrov DS, Zhou T (2015) Junctional and allele-specific residues are critical for MERS-CoV neutralization by an exceptionally potent germline-like antibody. Nat Commun 6:8223. https:// doi.org/10.1038/ncomms9223
- Zhang H, Li HB, Lyu JR, Lei XM, Li W, Wu G, Lyu J, Dai ZM (2020) Specific ACE2 expression in small intestinal enterocytes may cause gastrointestinal symptoms and injury after 2019-nCoV infection. Int J Infect Dis 96:19–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijid.2020.04.027
- Zhang AR, Shi WQ, Liu K, Li XL, Liu MJ, Zhang WH, Zhao GP, Chen JJ, Zhang XA, Miao D, Ma W, Liu W, Yang Y, Fang LQ (2021) Epidemiology and evolution of Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus, 2012-2020. Infect Dis Poverty 10(1):66. https://doi. org/10.1186/s40249-021-00853-0
- Zhao H, To KKW, Lam H, Zhou X, Chan JF, Peng Z, Lee ACY, Cai J, Chan WM, Ip JD, Chan CC, Yeung ML, Zhang AJ, Chu AWH, Jiang S, Yuen KY (2021) Cross-linking peptide and repurposed drugs inhibit both entry pathways of SARS-CoV-2. Nat Commun 12(1):1517. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-21825-w
- Zhou N, Pan T, Zhang J, Li Q, Zhang X, Bai C, Huang F, Peng T, Zhang J, Liu C, Tao L, Zhang H (2016) Glycopeptide antibiotics potently inhibit cathepsin L in the late endosome/lysosome and block the entry of ebola virus, Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV), and severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-CoV). J Biol Chem 291(17):9218–9232. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M116.716100
- Zhou H, Chen Y, Zhang S, Niu P, Qin K, Jia W, Huang B, Zhang S, Lan J, Zhang L, Tan W, Wang X (2019) Structural definition of a neutralization epitope on the N-terminal domain of MERS-CoV spike glycoprotein.

Nat Commun 10(1):3068. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41467-019-10897-4

- Zhou P, Yang XL, Wang XG, Hu B, Zhang L, Zhang W, Si HR, Zhu Y, Li B, Huang CL, Chen HD, Chen J, Luo Y, Guo H, Jiang RD, Liu MQ, Chen Y, Shen XR, Wang X, Zheng XS, Zhao K, Chen QJ, Deng F, Liu LL, Yan B, Zhan FX, Wang YY, Xiao GF, Shi ZL (2020) A pneumonia outbreak associated with a new coronavirus of probable bat origin. Nature 579(7798): 270–273. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2012-7
- Zhou B, Thao TTN, Hoffmann D, Taddeo A, Ebert N, Labroussaa F, Pohlmann A, King J, Steiner S, Kelly JN, Portmann J, Halwe NJ, Ulrich L, Trueb BS, Fan X, Hoffmann B, Wang L, Thomann L, Lin X, Stalder H, Pozzi B, de Brot S, Jiang N, Cui D, Hossain J, Wilson MM, Keller MW, Stark TJ, Barnes JR, Dijkman R, Jores J, Benarafa C, Wentworth DE, Thiel V, Beer M (2021) SARS-CoV-2 spike D614G change enhances replication and transmission. Nature 592(7852): 122–127. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-03361-1
- Zhu N, Zhang D, Wang W, Li X, Yang B, Song J, Zhao X, Huang B, Shi W, Lu R, Niu P, Zhan F, Ma X, Wang D,

Xu W, Wu G, Gao GF, Tan W, China Novel Coronavirus I, and Research T (2020a) A novel coronavirus from patients with pneumonia in china, 2019. N Engl J Med 382(8):727–733. https://doi.org/10. 1056/NEJMoa2001017

- Zhu Y, Yu D, Yan H, Chong H, He Y (2020b) Design of potent membrane fusion inhibitors against SARS-CoV-2, an emerging coronavirus with high fusogenic activity. J Virol 94(14):e00635–e00620. https://doi. org/10.1128/JVI.00635-20
- Zoufaly A, Poglitsch M, Aberle JH, Hoepler W, Seitz T, Traugott M, Grieb A, Pawelka E, Laferl H, Wenisch C, Neuhold S, Haider D, Stiasny K, Bergthaler A, Puchhammer-Stoeckl E, Mirazimi A, Montserrat N, Zhang H, Slutsky AS, Penninger JM (2020) Human recombinant soluble ACE2 in severe COVID-19. Lancet Respir Med 8(11):1154–1158. https://doi.org/10. 1016/S2213-2600(20)30418-5
- Zumla A, Chan JF, Azhar EI, Hui DS, Yuen KY (2016) Coronaviruses - drug discovery and therapeutic options. Nat Rev Drug Discov 15(5):327–347. https:// doi.org/10.1038/nrd.2015.37

Medical University, Guangzhou, China

Guangdong Provincial Key Laboratory of New Drug

Screening, School of Pharmaceutical Sciences, Southern

Abstract

Influenza is a major challenge to health and the global economy. However, the increasing emergence of drug resistance during influenza pandemics cannot be ignored. It is particularly important to design and develop anti-influenza drugs with novel mechanisms of action for the treatment and prevention of influenza virus infections. Virus entry is the first essential step in the viral life cycle, the prevention of which leads to suppression of viral infectivity and is an attractive antiviral strategy. Here, we review the development of influenza entry inhibitors and their performance in clinical trials, including small molecule, natural product, peptide-based entry inhibitors, and other types of entry inhibitors, herein discussing some open questions. Assay methods of influenza virus entry inhibitors are also outlined.

Keywords

J. Yang \cdot S. Liu (\boxtimes)

e-mail: liusw@smu.edu.cn

Influenza virus · Virus entry · Hemagglutinin · Therapeutics · Entry inhibitors

8.1

Introduction

Seasonal influenza is an acute respiratory infection caused by influenza viruses, which continues to be a major cause of mortality worldwide. Until now, four notorious pandemics (Spanish flu of 1918, Asian flu of 1957, Hong Kong Flu of 1968, and the H1N1 virus of 2009) profoundly affected human health and socio-economic. According to the World Health Organization (WHO), about three to five million cases of severe illness, and about 290,000–650,000 respiratory deaths each year are associated with seasonal influenza (WHO 2018).

Vaccination is one of the most effective strategies for the control and prevention of influenza virus infection in both human and animal populations, but there are several challenges to its efficacy. In general, most vaccines will take many years from virus identification to vaccines largescale application. However, the vaccines are vulnerable to failure because of genetic variation of influenza virus known as genetic drift and genetic shift as well as making targeting optimal antigens difficult. To date, the global scientific community is attempting to develop universal influenza virus vaccines to provide long-lasting and broad protection against multiple IAV strains (Laursen and Wilson 2013). Broadly neutralizing antibodies against influenza viruses have been recently described, but they have their own defects, including limited cross-reactivity to both influenza A and B strains and the need for repeated

Jie Yang and Shuwen Liu



[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_8

Influenza Virus Entry inhibitors

injections. Therefore, anti-influenza agents are indispensable for both the prophylaxis and treatment of influenza. Currently, there are three classes of FDA-approved antiviral drugs for the treatment and prevention of influenza, including M2 ion-channel inhibitors (amantadine and rimantadine). neuraminidase inhibitors (oseltamivir. zanamivir, peramivir, and laninamivir) and endonuclease (PA) inhibitors (baloxavir marboxil). M2 ion-channel inhibitors could block the M2 ion channel and prevent uncoating of the viral genome, but only work against influenza A virus (IAV). In recent years, this class of drugs are clinically less useful for the treatment of influenza virus infection due to widespread resistance and severe side effects (Yang et al. 2019). Influenza virus neuraminidase (NA) plays a critical role in the release stage of influenza virus life cycle. NA inhibitors are the universal application and effective anti-influenza agents against both influenza A and B viruses, especially highly pathogenic H7N9 and H5N1 avian influenza virus. Although NA inhibitors made a large contribution in the battle against influenza viruses with their specific superiorities, continually emerging drug resistance limits their development and effectiveness (Baranovich et al. 2010; Dharan et al. 2009). The inhibitor of influenza cap-dependent endonuclease is considered to be a new class of antiviral drug for influenza for the first time in nearly 20 years. Baloxavir marboxil (XofluzaTM), as the first PA inhibitor was approved for the treatment of influenza virus in 2018 and exhibited good anti-influenza virus effect according to its recent clinical trials (Shirley 2020). Single-dose baloxavir marboxil could profoundly decrease viral titers as well as alleviating influenza symptoms. However, with the prolonged baloxavir marboxil treatment, a few resistant mutants have been recorded. The recent clinical studies showed that the PA I38T mutant reduced sensitivity to the drug for the treatment of influenza A and B viruses (Jones et al. 2018). Additionally, some innovative drugs with new targets are developed continually. Pimodivir (JNJ-63623872, VX-787) is an orally bioavailable inhibitor of IAV polymerases through interaction with the viral PB2 subunit.

In phase 2b study, pimodivir alone or in combination with oseltamivir demonstrated a significant reduction in IAV viral load in adults with uncomplicated influenza (Finberg et al. 2019). Search for antiviral resistance toward the drug is currently ongoing. Favipiravir (T-705) (Byrn et al. 2015), an RNA-dependent RNA polymerase inhibitor of influenza virus, is currently undergoing phase III clinical trials in the United States (Wang et al. 2020a, b, c). It has been shown to be effective against all three types of influenza virus (A, B and C) and other RNA viruses, including some of the hemorrhagic fever viruses. A recent vitro study has shown that mutations in the K229R subunit of influenza virus polymerase PB1 reduced the susceptibility to farpiravir (Goldhill et al. 2018). A recent report has shown favipiravir exhibited a certain efficacy against SARS-CoV-2 in vitro (Udwadia et al. 2021) However, this needs to be verified by clinical trials. In view of these drugs, the on-market antiinfluenza drugs still cannot satisfy the clinical requirements and lack of diversity for antiviral targets. Therefore, more effective antiviral agents, with a novel mechanism of action, are required for the treatment and prevention of influenza virus infections.

Influenza virus belongs to the family of Orthomyxoviridae, possessing a single-stranded negative-sense RNA genome that is comprised of eight segments. There are four types of influenza viruses: A, B, C, and D. Influenza A virus is the only influenza virus known to cause flu pandemics because of its high susceptibility to antigenic variation. There are two surface glycoproteins on the virion: hemagglutinin (HA) and NA, that determine both the host immunity and subtype designation. There are 18 distinct HA subtypes, allowing the virus attach to the host cells. NA has 11 different subtypes, shares the same fundamental biological function (Prachanronarong et al. 2019). Influenza virus entry into host cells is initiated by attachment to sialic acid receptors and is followed by important conformational changes of HA, fusion with cellular membranes in endosomes. The process ends with transfer of viral genomes inside host cells. With recent progress in understanding the virus

entry mechanisms, inhibitors of virus entry offer unprecedented opportunities for the development of novel antiviral drugs and therapeutics.

8.2 The Process of Influenza Virus Entry and Antiviral Targets

The process of influenza virus entry is as follows: the attachment of HA1 to sialic acid receptors (α -2,6-SA or α -2,3-SA) on the surface of the target cell, internalization into the endosome, trafficking to the perinuclear region, fusion of the viral envelope with endosomal membranes, uncoating and import of the viral genome into the nucleus. The influenza HA glycoprotein presents in the membrane envelope of influenza virus, plays a critical role in the virus entry (Skehel and Wiley 2000). IAV has 18 different HA subtypes (H1-18), which can be classified phylogenetically into group 1 (H1, H2, H5, H6, H7, H8, H9, H11, H12, H13, H16, H17, and H18) and group 2 (H3, H4, H7, H10, H14, and H15) according to the ways that they interact with their receptor and the definition of their epitopes (Wu and Wilson 2018). Each virion contains approximately 500 molecules of HA. Mature HA is a homotrimer, each monomer is composed of two disulfide-linked subunits, HA1 and HA2, generated by the proteolytic cleavage of HA0 precursor and modification by multiple glycosylations. The HA globular head (HA1) domain is highly variable in different HA subtypes. The relatively conserved stalk domain is formed by the HA2 together with the N and C terminal HA1 residues, which includes the transmembrane region (Yun et al. 2019). It has been proved that most of the HA1 subunits are responsible for host cell attachment through binding to sialic acid while the HA2 subunit in the stem region of HA leads to viral-cell membrane fusion (Skehel and Wiley 2000). It is generally accepted that HA-mediated recognition of cell surface sialic acid is the first step in initiating IAV infection, which is critical in all subsequent events.

Following binding, the virus particle is taken up by endocytosis and quickly enters endosomes inside the cell. The endosomes, contain virus particles, are then transported to the locations that near the nucleus. With acidification of the endosome (around 5–6), HA undergoes a dramatic conformational rearrangements, resulting in exposure of the fusion peptide, thus subsequently inserting into the lipid bilayer of the endosomal membrane (Carr et al. 1997). After the fusion of viral and cellular membranes, the viral ribonucleoproteins (vRNPs) are released and transported into the nucleus to begin the replication process.

As mentioned above, influenza virus entry process can be targeted by a variety of entry inhibitors including inhibitors of virus attachment, inhibitors of internalization, and inhibitors of fusion. Although a focus has been on viral protein essential for virus entry, more recent data revealed that IAV requires additional host factors for successful attachment and entry into target cells (Edinger et al. 2014). Thus, cellular factors required for IAV entry represents a favorable target, which support to produce novel entry inhibitors. Here, we review small molecular, natural product, peptide-based entry inhibitors, and other types of entry inhibitors and discuss the drugs in clinical development (Table 8.1).

8.3 Assay Methods for Influenza Entry Inhibitors

The preclinical research methods of influenza virus entry inhibitors are roughly divided into four kinds of experiments: cell infection experiments, target confirmation of the compound, the identification of drug-target protein interaction, and animal infection experiments.

A cell-based pseudovirus entry assay to identify entry inhibitors or influenza HA-specific neutralizing monoclonal antibodies was previously established by Jiang's group (Du et al. 2010). They constructed a luciferase (Luc)expressing pseudovirus bearing HA and NA protein of IAV H5N1 virus strains, based on the HIV-1 backbone to avoid handling of infectious IAV. The generated H5N1 pseudovirus allows single-cycle infection of host cells. The pseudovirus inhibition assay possess safe,

	Highest	Recruitment	
Drug	phase	status	Antivirus mechanism
Arbidol	Phase IV	Recruiting unknown	Blocking pH-dependent fusion of cellular and viral membranes in endosomes
DAS181	Phase II	Completed	Inactivating the sialic acid receptor
Nitazoxanide	Phase III	Completed	Inhibiting HA maturation and intracellular trafficking in infected cells
CR6261	Phase II	Completed	Binding to the conserved epitope within the HA stem domain
CR-8020	Phase II	Completed	Binding to the conserved epitope within the HA stalk domain
VIS410	Phase II	Completed	Binding to the conserved epitope within the HA stem domain
MEDI8852	Phase II	Completed	Binding to the conserved epitope within the HA stalk domain
MHAA4549A	Phase II	Completed	Binding to the conserved epitope within the HA stem domain
MHAB5553A	Phase I	Completed	Binding to the conserved epitope within the HA globular head (HA1) domain

 Table 8.1
 Influenza virus entry inhibitors currently in clinical trial

convenient, and quantitative characteristics, supporting is a very useful tool for rapid screening potential influenza entry inhibitors. Plaque assay and cytopathic effect (CPE) are applied to appraise the potent antiviral activity of entry inhibitors. General experiments such as qRT-PCR, indirect immunofluorescence, and western blot are also employed to evaluate inhibition effect of entry inhibitors (Liu et al. 2018). Of note, live-cell microscopy as a promising tool can visualize virus entry in live cells and monitor the interaction of the virus with cellular factors and compartments fluorescently-labeled by tetracysteine-tagged proteins (Whitt and Mire 2011).

As mentioned above, HA protein can bind to sialic acid receptors under neutral pH conditions, causing virus adhesion/entrance and red blood cells agglutination (chickens red blood cells are generally used, other species such as guinea pigs are also used). Then, HA protein undergoes conformational changes with low pH conditions. Conformational rearrangements of HA exposes trypsin receptors that can be digested by trypsin, and exposes hydrophobic fragments that can cause hemolysis (Tang et al. 2011). Thus, the direct effect of entry inhibitors on HA protein can be evaluated by different experimental methods, such as hemagglutination inhibition (HI) assay and hemolysis inhibition assay. Additionally, high-throughput screening platforms for HA inhibitors are developed base on the HA protein function (Li et al. 2017; Trost et al. 2018).

WaterLOGSY and STD nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) (Antanasijevic et al. 2013), surface plasmon resonance (SPR) (Chen et al. 2020) and the enzyme linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) methods (Barnard et al. 2020) are capable of identificating the interactions between drugs and target proteins. Computer-aided molecular docking and X-ray (Kadam and Wilson 2017) crystallography can be used to predict and analyze the binding site of HA protein, respectively.

Balb/c, CD-1, C57BL/6 and other mice strains are generally used in the animal infection experiments (Thangavel and Bouvier 2014). Influenza virus-infected animals would be affected by severe symptoms such as viral pneumonia, edema in lung tissue, or even suffer death. The inhibitory effect of entry inhibitors can be evaluated through the examination of mouse lung index, mouse mortality, mouse survival time, serum cytokines, etc.

8.4 Influenza Entry Inhibitors

8.4.1 Small Molecule-Based Entry Inhibitors

The researchers intend to block the entry of the virus by designing small molecule inhibitors that bind to HA and stabilize its nonfused conformation. Tert-butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) is a well-known fusion inhibitor that could impede the

conformational change required for fusion (Bodian et al. 1993). Another fusion inhibitor is BMY-27709, which acts H1 and H2 subtypes of influenza A virus but not H3 in cell culture (Luo et al. 1997). Our group identified and characterized CL-385139 as an entry inhibitor of influenza A virus that specifically bound to H5N1 influenza virus HA, thereby blocking virus and host cell membrane fusion. Its detailed molecular mechanism highlights the "induced fit" pocket which is formed during their interaction may be a target for structure-based design of more potent influenza fusion inhibitors (Li et al. 2012).

The most well-known and extensively used small molecule-based entry inhibitors is arbidol (Boriskin et al. 2008), which is currently licensed in Russia and China for prophylaxis and treatment of influenza and other respiratory viral infections. The anti-influenza activities of arbidol and its mechanism of action have been extensively studied (Boriskin et al. 2008). The crystal structure study revealed that arbidol bound to the hydrophobic cavity between the two promoters of the HA trimer. This cavity is located at the far end of the conserved epitope. Arbidol and its binding site mainly have hydrophobic interactions, but also cause some conformational rearrangements, forming a network of interthus and intraprotomer salt bridges. By playing the role of molecular glue, arbidol can stabilize the conformation of pre-fusion HA, thereby inhibiting the conformational rearrangement associated with membrane fusion (Kadam and Wilson 2017). Furthermore, with the MALDI mass spectrometry, it was confirmed that arbidol bound to residues 104-120 of the HA2 subunit, which contain arbidol resistance mutations (Nasser et al. 2013). Overall, arbidol could stabilize HA and prevent membrane fusion mediated by low pH-induced HA conformational change, thereby preventing virus infection.

Arbidol has a pronounced antiviral infection in both cell culture and animal models (Leneva et al. 2005). Treatment with arbidol (60–120 mg/kg/ day) for 5 days before IAV infection could significantly reduce the virus titer in the lungs of mice, and reduce the mortality rate by 70–80%. Clinical studies of arbidol had shown that arbidol was effective and well tolerated in the treatment of early acquired influenza (Kiselev et al. 2015). Phase IV clinical trials of arbidol are currently underway in the United States (NCT number: 01651663). However, the antiviral activity of arbidol against IAV has not been fully recognized worldwide.

Apart from influenza virus, arbidol has also been shown to have wide range and potent antiviral activities against globally prevalent pathogenic viruses, including respiratory syncytial virus, adenovirus, Coxsackie B5, parainfluenza, Ebola virus, Lassa virus, hepatitis B and C, avian coronavirus, etc. (Pécheur et al. 2016). The recent study suggests arbidol is an efficient inhibitor of SARS-CoV-2 in vitro (Wang et al. 2020a, b, c). The mechanism of action against the SARS-CoV-2 involves target the spike protein and block its trimerization, thereby effectively blocking the entry of SARS-CoV-2 into cells. The recent development of arbidol against SARS-CoV-2 infection demonstrated the promising clinical results, which confirmed their safety and efficacy to inhibit SARS-CoV-2 infection. The therapeutic efficacy should be further elevated. The studies on clinical effect of arbidol alone or in combination with lopinavir/ritonavir, chloroquine phosphate or carrimycin have been recently initiated in China (NCT number: 04255017, 04260594, 04273763). However, as a broad-spectrum antiviral drug, arbidol needs to be used in large dose (at least 200 mg) to achieve ideal therapeutic effects. For example, patients with COVID-19 disease need to receive 400 mg arbidol three times a day for 9 days in a clinical pilot trial of China (Wang et al. 2020a, b, c). Therefore, scientists expect to modify the structure of arbidol so as to improve its antiviral efficacy.

Some novel synthetic compounds which specifically inhibits HA-mediated viral entry have become available recently. Nitazoxanide is a synthetic nitrothiazolyl-salicylamide derivative, which was originally developed and commercialized as an antiprotozoal agent. At present, nitazoxanide (AliniaTM) is licensed for the treatment of Cryptosporidium and Giardia infections. In addition to its antiparasitic activity, laboratory studies revealed that nitazoxanide via its circulating metabolite tizoxanide, has broadspectrum antiviral activity against rotavirus nitrate, norovirus gastroenteritis, chronic hepatitis B and C, etc., and has recently been repurposed for the treatment of influenza virus (Rossignol 2014). Nitazoxanide exhibited potent antiviral activity against all tested influenza A and B viruses. In combination with oseltamivir or zanamivir, there was a synergistic effect when tested against influenza A H1N1/PR8 and avian influenza A/H5N9. The mechanism appears to be selectively blocking the maturation of the influenza virus HA. This impairs hemagglutinin intracellular trafficking and insertion of the protein into the host plasma membrane (Rossignol et al. 2009). Nitazoxanide was subjected to extensive pharmacological testing for efficacy and safety. A Phase IIb/III trial (NCT01227421) has been conducted in the United States (Haffizulla et al. 2014). It is estimated that two dosing regimens of oral nitazoxanide have been effective in treating patients with uncomplicated influenza. To evaluate the efficacy and safety of nitazoxanide and nitazoxanide plus oseltamivir in the treatment of acute uncomplicated influenza, a placebocontrolled Phase III trial has been completed (NCT01610245). More recently, a new pharmaceutical formulation with controlled release of nitazoxanide was developed to deliver the drug systemically. The second-generation thiazoles is also effective against influenza A virus by selectively blocking the maturation of the viral HA, thus impairing HA intracellular trafficking and insertion into the host plasma membrane, a key step for correct assembly and exit of the virus from the host cell (Rossignol et al. 2009). Notably, as a broad-spectrum viral inhibitor, nitazoxanide has also been reported to work against COVID-19, indicating repurposing of nitazoxanide as a new broad-spectrum agent could prove to be important (Lokhande and Devarajan 2021).

In addition, RO5487624 and its derivative compound RO5487624 (Zhu et al. 2011), MBX2329 and MBX2546 (Basu et al. 2017), IY7640 (Kim et al. 2019), CBS1116 (Hussein et al. 2020) and so on have also been reported to have biological activity against influenza viruses

by preventing conformational changes of HA under low pH conditions, thus preventing membrane fusion and virus infection.

Taken together, all of these data make it attractive to further characterize and develop small molecules as HA inhibitors, for potential clinical use. However, improvements in the pharmacokinetic properties of these small molecule-based compounds are required for further development. Except for chemical modifications strategies, nanomaterial strategies are extremely valuable to the successful development of new small molecule-base entry inhibitors. For example, drug envelopment of liposomes can extend the plasma half-life of drugs, elevate blood drug level, increase the therapeutic effect, diminish adverse reactions.

8.4.2 Peptides-Base Entry Inhibitors

Enfuvirtide (also known as T-20, FuzeonTM), a 36-amino acid-containing peptide, was approved for treatment of HIV/AIDS by the U.S. FDA. The successful development of enfuvirtide as the first HIV entry inhibitor has brought a new idea for the research of peptide-based entry inhibitors.

EB peptide is a small peptide composed of 20 small amino acids. Preliminary mechanism studies suggested that EB interacted with the receptor-binding pocket of the HA1 protein, thereby blocking the binding of the influenza virus to its receptor (Jones et al. 2006). In vitro, EB peptide was proved to have broad-spectrum antiviral activities against a broad variety of IAV strains (including H5N1, H5N9, H1N1, HK/483) and influenza B viruses. Additionally, a novel family of peptides (FluPep) was reported to effectively inhibit the infection of H1N1, H3N2, and H5N1 at nanomolar concentrations. The prototype peptide (FP1, also known as Tkip) interacted with HA and inhibited the binding of the virus to cell membranes (Nicol et al. 2012). Recent studies have shown that anti-lipopolysaccharide peptides (SALPs) in PEP 19-2.5 have a high binding affinity for influenza virus N-acetylneuraminic acid receptor molecule, impairing viral attachment and entry into cells.

In vitro studies have shown that SALP PEP 19–2.5 could inhibit various strains of influenza virus without toxicity, including H7N9, H3N2, and 2009 pandemic H1N1. The mechanism of action of these peptides as entry inhibitors suggests a potential application for anti-influenza virus therapy (Hoffmann et al. 2014).

Fusion peptides play an important role in the process of membrane fusion. The researchers synthesized positively charged fusion peptides (pFPs) which effectively inhibited the replication of IAV including oseltamivir-resistant strains. The mechanistic study indicated that the antiviral activity might be associated with the interactions between the HA2 subunit and pFP, of which, the nascent pFP exerted a strong effect to interrupt the conformational changes of HA2, thereby blocking the entry of viruses into host cells (Wu et al. 2015a, b).

Although the inhibitors in this category with higher potency and fewer side effects than above small molecules, there are still many problems including pharmacokinetic properties, intravenous or subcutaneous delivery, stability and so on, which is obstacle needing overcome before their successful application in clinic. To date, peptide-drug conjugates for targeted therapeutics have attracted enormous interest due to their significantly enhanced efficacy and reduced side effects.

8.4.3 Natural Product-Based Entry Inhibitors

Natural products as a continuing source of novel drugs play an indispensable role in the development of antiviral drugs. Extensive researches of the biological activities of natural products have been done over the centuries. Literature review affirms natural products possess a distinctive efficacy for viral infections. Glycyrrhizin (Wolkerstorfer et al. 2009), stachyflin (Motohashi et al. 2013), curcumin (Chen et al. 2013), and quercetin (Wu et al. 2015a, b) have been previously demonstrated to exert antiviral activity against influenza viruses by various mechanisms. In particular, many natural products exert a dual

antiviral mechanism by direct acting viral protein, as well as anti-inflammatory, highlights the clinical value of natural products as potentially effective new antiviral agents.

The most representative compound is epicallocatechin-3 gallate (EGCG), the most abundant ingredient presents in tea leaves and a well-known antioxidant, both in vitro and in vivo, effectively inhibited IAV infection. Antiviral activities of EGCG were observed by the different modes of action. It has been found that EGCG mainly prevents influenza virus entry by destroying the viral envelope (Kim et al. 2013; Song et al. 2005). EGCG also exerted antiinflammatory effects through modulating TLR4 (Xu et al. 2017) and MAPK (Mou et al. 2020) signal pathways involved in influenza virus pathogenesis. The structure-activity relationship studies showed that the 3-gallic and 5-OH groups of the catechin derivatives were the keys to the antiviral activity, which was of great significance to enhance the binding affinity between EGCG and virus particles and to improve the virulent activity of the virus (Kaihatsu et al. 2018). Additionally, the antiviral effects of chemically modified EGCG derivatives have also been investigated. At present, the clinical studies of EGCG on anti-influenza virus are in the development stage, and the clinical effect of EGCG on the prevention of influenza virus is still controversial, so large-scale studies are needed to confirm the clinical treatment effect of EGCG. The latest reports demonstrated EGCG could also inhibit replication of SARS-CoV-2. It could suppress ACE2 (a cellular receptor for SARS-CoV-2) and TMPRSS2 by activating Nrf2, and then inhibited the virus entry into cells (Zhang et al. 2021).

Natural products have gained more attention as novel therapeutic agents because of their innate advantages such as less expensive, better patient tolerance, and fewer or no side effects. It is worth note that the acute lung injury induced by influenza virus is widely recognized. Therefore, the dual ability of natural products that concomitantly halt virus replication and dampen proinflammatory mediators might constitute a viable therapeutic option in patients with IAV infection. However, considering the poor pharmacokinetic parameters and solubility characters of natural products, it may be difficult to apply natural products in clinical use in the present form. Further structural optimization is believed to contribute to the further development of effective and broad-spectrum entry inhibitors. Moreover, natural products may be clinically used in combination with some NA inhibitors such as oseltamivir to treat viral infections and their complications.

8.5 Other Novel Entry Inhibitors

8.5.1 Monoclonal Antibodies (mAb)

As a novel therapeutic application, mAbs are being developed for a broad range of illness, from cancer to cardiovascular diseases to infectious diseases. The development of monoclonal antibodies is currently progressing rapidly. In particular, broadly neutralizing mAb binding conserved epitopes in HA shown great promise for the treatment of influenza, which could provide immunity to the diverse influenza subtypes and protection against future pandemic viruses. The discovery of The first monoclonal antibody C179 leads to the development of a broad spectrum of antibodies targeting the conserved stem domain of HA. Another broadly neutralizing mAb CR6261 was isolated from the immune system of a vaccinated healthy individual in 2009. This mAb could recognize a highly conserved helical region in the membraneproximal stem of HA1 and HA2, preventing pH-dependent conformational rearrangement which was required for cellular and viral membranes in endosomes (Ekiert et al. 2009). Moreover, CR6261-like epitopes in the HA stem could be applied in targeted vaccine strategy or provide a new idea for the design of the next generation of antivirals. Antibody CR6261 could broadly neutralize several subtype influenza viruses with high affinity, including neutralized almost all influenza A group 1 viruses(H1, H2, H5, H6, H8, and H9) which constituted a breakthrough in the influenza field (Throsby et al. 2008). CR6261 had completed

Phase I (NCT01406418) and Phase II (NCT02371668) clinical trials that confirmed its safety and immunogenicity. But the phase III clinical trial evaluating whether CR-6261 reduced viral replication in healthy volunteers infected with H1N1 has been withdrawn because of the business decision.

Another human mAb CR8020 was recently identified and applied as a broadly neutralizing influenza HA stem-specific antibody. CR8020 possessed broad neutralizing activity against most group 2 viruses (Tharakaraman et al. 2014). Giving CR8020 with 3 mg/kg for a week could protect mice against influenza A H3N2 and H7N7 viruses challenges (Ekiert et al. 2011). Thus, if the cocktail of two antibodies which have the activity of neutralizing all influenza A group 1 virus and group 2 virus at the same time, which makes the development of a universal flu vaccine and broad-spectrum antibody therapies promise. CR8020 had completed phase I and phase II clinical trials in 2012 and 2014, respectively. However, CR8020 failed to pass the study which assessed the safety, pharmacokinetics and immunogenicity in Japanese healthy participants, due to an unexpected preliminary result. Later on, several mAbs targeting the highly conserved epitope of HA have been described, such as VIS410 (Sloan et al. 2020), MEDI885262 (Paules et al. 2017), MHAA4549A (Lim et al. 2016).

Besides targeting the conserved HA stem region, an alternative approach is to recognize conserved epitopes in the globular head of HA. The latter type of mAb can inhibit virus attachment to cell surface receptors, such as MHAB5553A. As discussed above, it is feasible to develop monoclonal antibodies against different types of influenza viruses targeting highly conserved sites of HA. However, mAbs presents several disadvantages. On the one hand, these drug products are expensive and have complicated lengthy production processes. On the other hand, their large molecular size limits their biodistribution and efficacy. Moreover, they can also induce immune reactions, which further limits their long-term application.

8.5.2 Novel Influenza Entry Inhibitor Target Host Factor

Virus is believed to exploit cellular machinery to complete the initial stages of infection. Experimental evidences suggested host proteins are potential antiviral targets for drug development because it is not susceptible to resistance by viral mutations. DAS181 (FludaseTM) is a novel sialidase fusion protein, which leads to of both alpha2-6-linked desialylation and alpha2-3-linked sialic acid on host cells, preventing influenza virus HA binding to the sialic acid receptors. The previous reports have shown DAS181 and its analogs have strong inhibitory effects against multiple influenza virus A and B strains. In animal models, pretreatment and posttreatment of DAS181 provided effective protection to mice challenged with the highly pathogenic H5N1 influenza virus (Belser et al. 2007). As a novel influenza virus receptor inactivator, DAS181 showed safe and well-tolerated in Phase I clinical trials (NCT00527865) and Phase II clinical trials (NCT01037205). These findings support the potential value of DAS181 as a prophylactic and therapeutic agent against influenza viruses, especially H5N1 (Moss et al. 2012; Zenilman et al. 2015). The Clinical trial (NCT04324489) which evaluates the safety and effects of nebulized DAS181 on hypoxic coronavirus disease 2019 patients is presently underway.

Recent studies revealed sialic acid might not be the sole receptor required for virus entry, several host factors have been proved that contribute to the efficient entry of IAV into the host cells, such as epidermal growth factor receptor pathway substrate 8 (EPS8) (Larson et al. 2019), protein kinase C (PKC) (Sieczkarski et al. 2003), and epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) (Eierhoff et al. 2010). The inhibitors are designed to target the host cells rather than the virus can avoid the development of antiviral resistance. PKC inhibition affects endocytosis and specific inhibitor of classical PKCs Gö6976 has been shown to prevents influenza virus entry and subsequent infection of the host cell. Very recently, it has been shown that M85 (O'Hanlon et al. 2019), which targets host kinases, EGFR and PIK3C2 β , exhibited a broad spectrum of anti-influenza virus activity with minimal cytotoxicity. The mechanistic studies indicated that interference blocking endocytosis of influenza viruses was the mode of action for this new compound. In vivo, combinations of M85 and oseltamivir have strong synergism. Despite host factors are gaining recognition as a novel drug target, specific entry inhibitors still remain limited so far.

8.6 Conclusion and Prospect

The glycoprotein HA of influenza virus plays a crucial role in the initial stage of virus infection, making it a potential target for anti-influenza therapeutics development. In recent years, some animal-hosted influenza viruses have successively mutated and become human-to-human transmission. Seasonal influenza needs to be monitored every year to confirm whether there are mutants that cause antigenic drift. Influenza virus entry inhibitors target the most variable globular part of HA, making it easier to obtain drug resistance. Furthermore, most currently developed small molecule inhibitors, peptides or vaccines target the specific type of virus or specific HA subunit. The most challenging aspect for the development of entry inhibitors is to develop a broad-spectrum entry inhibitor that is sensitive to a broad range of influenza virus strains. The structure studies demonstrated the stalk region of the HA protein is a highly conserved functional region. The inhibitors that target the stalk of HA would be valuable therapeutics and could guide the development of universal entry inhibitors. Moreover, the unique mechanisms of influenza virus entry inhibitors as compare with existing anti-influenza drugs highlights their potential for future combinations. In fact, current evidences in vitro have supported treatment with the combination therapy is more effective than administering NA inhibitor alone. What's more, host factors involved in viral entry rendering them be potential targets for new therapeutic interventions. The development of new antivirals targeting host factors rather than viral protein would minimize the occurrence of resistance as observed with available anti-influenza drugs in the clinic. However, no influenza virus entry inhibitor was approved by the U.S. FDA. There are two major factors involved in low potency and poor pharmacokinetics. To conquer these problems, tremendous efforts have been made through both chemical modifications and material science. It is hoped that influenza virus entry inhibitors are licensed in the near future, they will offer a new option to the treatment of influenza.

References

- Antanasijevic A, Cheng H, Wardrop DJ, Rong L, Caffrey M (2013) Inhibition of influenza H7 hemagglutininmediated entry. PLoS One 8(10):e76363. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0076363
- Baranovich T, Saito R, Suzuki Y, Zaraket H, Dapat C, Caperig-Dapat I, Oguma T, Shabana II, Saito T, Suzuki H (2010) Emergence of H274Y oseltamivirresistant A(H1N1) influenza viruses in Japan during the 2008-2009 season. J Clin Virol 47(1):23–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcv.2009.11.003
- Barnard KN, Alford-Lawrence BK, Buchholz DW, Wasik BR, LaClair JR, Yu H, Honce R, Ruhl S, Pajic P, Daugherity EK, Chen X, Schultz-Cherry SL, Aguilar HC, Varki A, Parrish CR (2020) Modified sialic acids on mucus and erythrocytes inhibit influenza A virus hemagglutinin and neuraminidase functions. J Virol 94(9):e01567. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.01567-19
- Basu A, Komazin-Meredith G, McCarthy C, Antanasijevic A, Cardinale SC, Mishra RK, Barnard DL, Caffrey M, Rong L, Bowlin TL (2017) Molecular mechanism underlying the action of influenza A virus fusion inhibitor MBX2546. ACS Infect Dis 3(5): 330–335. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsinfecdis.6b00194
- Belser JA, Lu X, Szretter KJ, Jin X, Aschenbrenner LM, Lee A, Hawley S, Kim DH, Malakhov MP, Yu M, Fang F, Katz JM (2007) DAS181, a novel sialidase fusion protein, protects mice from lethal avian influenza H5N1 virus infection. J Infect Dis 196(10): 1493–1499. https://doi.org/10.1086/522609
- Bodian DL, Yamasaki RB, Buswell RL, Stearns JF, White JM, Kuntz ID (1993) Inhibition of the fusion-inducing conformational change of influenza hemagglutinin by benzoquinones and hydroquinones. Biochemistry 32(12):2967–2978. https://doi.org/10.1021/ bi00063a007

- Boriskin YS, Leneva IA, Pécheur EI, Polyak SJ (2008) Arbidol: a broad-spectrum antiviral compound that blocks viral fusion. Curr Med Chem 15(10):997–1005. https://doi.org/10.2174/092986708784049658
- Byrn RA, Jones SM, Bennett HB, Bral C, Clark MP, Jacobs MD, Kwong AD, Ledeboer MW, Leeman JR, McNeil CF, Murcko MA, Nezami A, Perola E, Rijnbrand R, Saxena K, Tsai AW, Zhou Y, Charifson PS (2015) Preclinical activity of VX-787, a first-inclass, orally bioavailable inhibitor of the influenza virus polymerase PB2 subunit. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 59(3):1569–1582. https://doi.org/10.1128/ aac.04623-14
- Carr CM, Chaudhry C, Kim PS (1997) Influenza hemagglutinin is spring-loaded by a metastable native conformation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94(26): 14306–14313. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.94.26. 14306
- Chen TY, Chen DY, Wen HW, Ou JL, Chiou SS, Chen JM, Wong ML, Hsu WL (2013) Inhibition of enveloped viruses infectivity by curcumin. PLoS One 8(5):e62482. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone. 0062482
- Chen Y, Wang X, Zhu Y, Si L, Zhang B, Zhang Y, Zhang L, Zhou D, Xiao S (2020) Synthesis of a hexavalent betulinic acid derivative as a hemagglutinin-targeted influenza virus entry inhibitor. Mol Pharm 17(7):2546–2554. https://doi.org/10.1021/ acs.molpharmaceut.0c00244
- Dharan NJ, Gubareva LV, Meyer JJ, Okomo-Adhiambo-M, McClinton RC, Marshall SA, St George K, Epperson S, Brammer L, Klimov AI, Bresee JS, Fry AM (2009) Infections with oseltamivir-resistant influenza A(H1N1) virus in the United States. JAMA 301(10):1034–1041. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama. 2009.294
- Du L, Zhao G, Zhang X, Liu Z, Yu H, Zheng BJ, Zhou Y, Jiang S (2010) Development of a safe and convenient neutralization assay for rapid screening of influenza HA-specific neutralizing monoclonal antibodies. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 397(3):580–585. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2010.05.161
- Edinger TO, Pohl MO, Stertz S (2014) Entry of influenza A virus: host factors and antiviral targets. J Gen Virol 95:263–277. https://doi.org/10.1099/vir.0.059477-0
- Eierhoff T, Hrincius ER, Rescher U, Ludwig S, Ehrhardt C (2010) The epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) promotes uptake of influenza A viruses (IAV) into host cells. PLoS Pathog 6(9):e1001099. https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.ppat.1001099
- Ekiert DC, Bhabha G, Elsliger MA, Friesen RH, Jongeneelen M, Throsby M, Goudsmit J, Wilson IA (2009) Antibody recognition of a highly conserved influenza virus epitope. Science 324(5924):246–251. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1171491
- Ekiert DC, Friesen RH, Bhabha G, Kwaks T, Jongeneelen M, Yu W, Ophorst C, Cox F, Korse HJ, Brandenburg B, Vogels R, Brakenhoff JP, Kompier R,

Koldijk MH, Cornelissen LA, Poon LL, Peiris M, Koudstaal W, Wilson IA, Goudsmit J (2011) A highly conserved neutralizing epitope on group 2 influenza A viruses. Science 333(6044):843–850. https://doi.org/ 10.1126/science.1204839

- Finberg RW, Lanno R, Anderson D, Fleischhackl R, van Duijnhoven W, Kauffman RS, Kosoglou T, Vingerhoets J, Leopold L (2019) Phase 2b study of pimodivir (JNJ-63623872) as monotherapy or in combination with oseltamivir for treatment of acute uncomplicated seasonal influenza A: TOPAZ trial. J Infect Dis 219(7):1026–1034. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/ jiy547
- Goldhill DH, Te Velthuis AJW, Fletcher RA, Langat P, Zambon M, Lackenby A, Barclay WS (2018) The mechanism of resistance to favipiravir in influenza. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 115(45):11613–11618. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1811345115
- Haffizulla J, Hartman A, Hoppers M, Resnick H, Samudrala S, Ginocchio C, Bardin M, Rossignol JF (2014) Effect of nitazoxanide in adults and adolescents with acute uncomplicated influenza: a double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 2b/3 trial. Lancet Infect Dis 14(7):609–618. https://doi.org/10.1016/ s1473-3099(14)70717-0
- Hoffmann J, Schneider C, Heinbockel L, Brandenburg K, Reimer R, Gabriel G (2014) A new class of synthetic anti-lipopolysaccharide peptides inhibits influenza A virus replication by blocking cellular attachment. Antivir Res 104:23–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. antiviral.2014.01.015
- Hussein AFA, Cheng H, Tundup S, Antanasijevic A, Varhegyi E, Perez J, AbdulRahman EM, Elenany MG, Helal S, Caffrey M, Peet N, Manicassamy B, Rong L (2020) Identification of entry inhibitors with 4-aminopiperidine scaffold targeting group 1 influenza A virus. Antivir Res 177:104782. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.antiviral.2020.104782
- Jones JC, Turpin EA, Bultmann H, Brandt CR, Schultz-Cherry S (2006) Inhibition of influenza virus infection by a novel antiviral peptide that targets viral attachment to cells. J Virol 80(24):11960–11967. https://doi. org/10.1128/jvi.01678-06
- Jones JC, Kumar G, Barman S, Najera I, White SW, Webby RJ, Govorkova EA (2018) Identification of the I38T PA substitution as a resistance marker for next-generation influenza virus endonuclease inhibitors. MBio 9(2):e00430. https://doi.org/10. 1128/mBio.00430-18
- Kadam RU, Wilson IA (2017) Structural basis of influenza virus fusion inhibition by the antiviral drug Arbidol. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114(2):206–214. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1617020114
- Kaihatsu K, Yamabe M, Ebara Y (2018) Antiviral mechanism of action of epigallocatechin-3-O-gallate and its fatty acid esters. Molecules 23(10):2475. https://doi. org/10.3390/molecules23102475
- Kim M, Kim SY, Lee HW, Shin JS, Kim P, Jung YS, Jeong HS, Hyun JK, Lee CK (2013) Inhibition of

influenza virus internalization by (-)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate. Antivir Res 100(2):460–472. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.antiviral.2013.08.002

- Kim JI, Lee S, Lee GY, Park S, Bae JY, Heo J, Kim HY, Woo SH, Lee HU, Ahn CA, Bang HJ, Ju HS, Ok K, Byun Y, Cho DJ, Shin JS, Kim DY, Park MS, Park MS (2019) Novel small molecule targeting the hemagglutinin stalk of influenza viruses. J Virol 93(17):e00878. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.00878-19
- Kiselev OI, Maleev VV, Deeva EG, Leneva IA, Selkova EP, Osipova EA, Obukhov AA, Nadorov SA, Kulikova EV (2015) Clinical efficacy of arbidol (umifenovir) in the therapy of influenza in adults: preliminary results of the multicenter double-blind randomized placebo-controlled study ARBITR. Ter Arkh 87(1):88–96. https://doi.org/10.17116/ terarkh201587188-96
- Larson GP, Tran V, Yú S, Caì Y, Higgins CA, Smith DM, Baker SF, Radoshitzky SR, Kuhn JH, Mehle A (2019) EPS8 facilitates uncoating of influenza A virus. Cell Rep 29(8):2175–2183.e2174. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.celrep.2019.10.064
- Laursen NS, Wilson IA (2013) Broadly neutralizing antibodies against influenza viruses. Antivir Res 98(3):476–483. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral. 2013.03.021
- Leneva IA, Fediakina IT, Gus'kova TA, Glushkov RG (2005) Sensitivity of various influenza virus strains to arbidol. Influence of arbidol combination with different antiviral drugs on reproduction of influenza virus A. Ter Arkh 77(8):84–88
- Li R, Song D, Zhu Z, Xu H, Liu S (2012) An induced pocket for the binding of potent fusion inhibitor CL-385319 with H5N1 influenza virus hemagglutinin. PLoS One 7(8):e41956. https://doi.org/10.1371/jour nal.pone.0041956
- Li ZN, Trost JF, Weber KM, LeMasters EH, Nasreen S, Esfandiari J, Gunasekera AH, McCausland M, Sturm-Ramirez K, Wrammert J, Gregory S, Veguilla V, Stevens J, Miller JD, Katz JM, Levine MZ (2017) Novel multiplex assay platforms to detect influenza A hemagglutinin subtype-specific antibody responses for high-throughput and in-field applications. Influenza Other Respir Viruses 11(3):289–297. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/irv.12449
- Lim JJ, Deng R, Derby MA, Larouche R, Horn P, Anderson M, Maia M, Carrier S, Pelletier I, Burgess T, Kulkarni P, Newton E, Tavel JA (2016) Two phase 1, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, single-ascending-dose studies to investigate the safety, tolerability, and pharmacokinetics of an antiinfluenza A virus monoclonal antibody, MHAA4549A, in healthy volunteers. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 60(9):5437–5444. https://doi.org/ 10.1128/aac.00607-16
- Liu T, Liu M, Chen F, Chen F, Tian Y, Huang Q, Liu S, Yang J (2018) A small-molecule compound has antiinfluenza A virus activity by acting as a "PB2

Inhibitor". Mol Pharm 15(9):4110–4120. https://doi. org/10.1021/acs.molpharmaceut.8b00531

- Lokhande AS, Devarajan PV (2021) A review on possible mechanistic insights of Nitazoxanide for repurposing in COVID-19. Eur J Pharmacol 891:173748. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2020.173748
- Luo G, Torri A, Harte WE, Danetz S, Cianci C, Tiley L, Day S, Mullaney D, Yu KL, Ouellet C, Dextraze P, Meanwell N, Colonno R, Krystal M (1997) Molecular mechanism underlying the action of a novel fusion inhibitor of influenza A virus. J Virol 71(5): 4062–4070. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.71.5. 4062-4070.1997
- Moss RB, Hansen C, Sanders RL, Hawley S, Li T, Steigbigel RT (2012) A phase II study of DAS181, a novel host directed antiviral for the treatment of influenza infection. J Infect Dis 206(12):1844–1851. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jis622
- Motohashi Y, Igarashi M, Okamatsu M, Noshi T, Sakoda Y, Yamamoto N, Ito K, Yoshida R, Kida H (2013) Antiviral activity of stachyflin on influenza A viruses of different hemagglutinin subtypes. Virol J 10: 118. https://doi.org/10.1186/1743-422x-10-118
- Mou Q, Jiang Y, Zhu L, Zhu Z, Ren T (2020) EGCG induces β-defensin 3 against influenza A virus H1N1 by the MAPK signaling pathway. Exp Ther Med 20(4): 3017–3024. https://doi.org/10.3892/etm.2020.9047
- Nasser ZH, Swaminathan K, Müller P, Downard KM (2013) Inhibition of influenza hemagglutinin with the antiviral inhibitor arbidol using a proteomics based approach and mass spectrometry. Antivir Res 100(2): 399–406. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2013. 08.021
- Nicol MQ, Ligertwood Y, Bacon MN, Dutia BM, Nash AA (2012) A novel family of peptides with potent activity against influenza A viruses. J Gen Virol 93 (Pt 5):980–986. https://doi.org/10.1099/vir.0. 038679-0
- O'Hanlon R, Leyva-Grado VH, Sourisseau M, Evans MJ, Shaw ML (2019) An influenza virus entry inhibitor targets class II PI3 kinase and synergizes with oseltamivir. ACS Infect Dis 5(10):1779–1793. https:// doi.org/10.1021/acsinfecdis.9b00230
- Paules CI, Lakdawala S, McAuliffe JM, Paskel M, Vogel L, Kallewaard NL, Zhu Q, Subbarao K (2017) The hemagglutinin A stem antibody MEDI8852 prevents and controls disease and limits transmission of pandemic influenza viruses. J Infect Dis 216(3): 356–365. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jix292
- Pécheur EI, Borisevich V, Halfmann P, Morrey JD, Smee DF, Prichard M, Mire CE, Kawaoka Y, Geisbert TW, Polyak SJ (2016) The synthetic antiviral drug arbidol inhibits globally prevalent pathogenic viruses. J Virol 90(6):3086–3092. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi. 02077-15
- Prachanronarong KL, Canale AS, Liu P, Somasundaran M, Hou S, Poh YP, Han T, Zhu Q, Renzette N, Zeldovich KB, Kowalik TF, Kurt-Yilmaz-N, Jensen JD, Bolon DNA, Marasco WA, Finberg RW,

Schiffer CA, Wang JP (2019) Mutations in influenza A virus neuraminidase and hemagglutinin confer resistance against a broadly neutralizing hemagglutinin stem antibody. J Virol 93(2):e01639. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.01639-18

- Rossignol JF (2014) Nitazoxanide: a first-in-class broadspectrum antiviral agent. Antivir Res 110:94–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2014.07.014
- Rossignol JF, La Frazia S, Chiappa L, Ciucci A, Santoro MG (2009) Thiazolides, a new class of anti-influenza molecules targeting viral hemagglutinin at the posttranslational level. J Biol Chem 284(43): 29798–29808. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M109. 029470
- Shirley M (2020) Baloxavir marboxil: a review in acute uncomplicated influenza. Drugs 80(11):1109–1118. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40265-020-01350-8
- Sieczkarski SB, Brown HA, Whittaker GR (2003) Role of protein kinase C betaII in influenza virus entry via late endosomes. J Virol 77(1):460–469. https://doi.org/10. 1128/jvi.77.1.460-469.2003
- Skehel JJ, Wiley DC (2000) Receptor binding and membrane fusion in virus entry: the influenza hemagglutinin. Annu Rev Biochem 69:531–569. https://doi.org/ 10.1146/annurev.biochem.69.1.531
- Sloan SE, Szretter KJ, Sundaresh B, Narayan KM, Smith PF, Skurnik D, Bedard S, Trevejo JM, Oldach D, Shriver Z (2020) Clinical and virological responses to a broad-spectrum human monoclonal antibody in an influenza virus challenge study. Antivir Res 184: 104763. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2020. 104763
- Song JM, Lee KH, Seong BL (2005) Antiviral effect of catechins in green tea on influenza virus. Antivir Res 68(2):66–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2005. 06.010
- Tang G, Lin X, Qiu Z, Li W, Zhu L, Wang L, Li S, Li H, Lin W, Yang M, Guo T, Chen L, Lee D, Wu JZ, Yang W (2011) Design and synthesis of benzenesulfonamide derivatives as potent anti-influenza hemagglutinin inhibitors. ACS Med Chem Lett 2(8):603–607. https://doi.org/10.1021/ml2000627
- Thangavel RR, Bouvier NM (2014) Animal models for influenza virus pathogenesis, transmission, and immunology. J Immunol Methods 410:60–79. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jim.2014.03.023
- Tharakaraman K, Subramanian V, Cain D, Sasisekharan V, Sasisekharan R (2014) Broadly neutralizing influenza hemagglutinin stem-specific antibody CR8020 targets residues that are prone to escape due to host selection pressure. Cell Host Microbe 15(5):644–651. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. chom.2014.04.009
- Throsby M, van den Brink E, Jongeneelen M, Poon LL, Alard P, Cornelissen L, Bakker A, Cox F, van Deventer E, Guan Y, Cinatl J, ter Meulen J, Lasters I, Carsetti R, Peiris M, de Kruif J, Goudsmit J (2008) Heterosubtypic neutralizing monoclonal antibodies cross-protective against H5N1 and H1N1 recovered

from human IgM+ memory B cells. PLoS One 3(12): e3942. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0003942

- Trost JF, LeMasters EH, Liu F, Carney P, Lu X, Sugawara K, Hongo S, Stevens J, Steinhauer DA, Tumpey T, Katz JM, Levine MZ, Li ZN (2018) Development of a high-throughput assay to detect antibody inhibition of low pH induced conformational changes of influenza virus hemagglutinin. PLoS One 13(6): e0199683. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone. 0199683
- Udwadia ZF, Singh P, Barkate H, Patil S, Rangwala S, Pendse A, Kadam J, Wu W, Caracta CF, Tandon M (2021) Efficacy and safety of favipiravir, an oral RNA-dependent RNA polymerase inhibitor, in mildto-moderate COVID-19: a randomized, comparative, open-label, multicenter, phase 3 clinical trial. Int J Infect Dis 103:62–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijid. 2020.11.142
- Wang X, Cao R, Zhang H, Liu J, Xu M, Hu H, Li Y, Zhao L, Li W, Sun X, Yang X, Shi Z, Deng F, Hu Z, Zhong W, Wang M (2020a) The anti-influenza virus drug, arbidol is an efficient inhibitor of SARS-CoV-2 in vitro. Cell Discov 6:28. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41421-020-0169-8
- Wang Y, Fan G, Salam A, Horby P, Hayden FG, Chen C, Pan J, Zheng J, Lu B, Guo L, Wang C, Cao B (2020b) Comparative effectiveness of combined favipiravir and oseltamivir therapy versus oseltamivir monotherapy in critically ill patients with influenza virus infection. J Infect Dis 221(10):1688–1698. https://doi.org/10. 1093/infdis/jiz656
- Wang Z, Yang B, Li Q, Wen L, Zhang R (2020c) Clinical features of 69 cases with coronavirus disease 2019 in Wuhan, China. Clin Infect Dis 71(15):769–777. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciaa272
- Whitt MA, Mire CE (2011) Utilization of fluorescentlylabeled tetracysteine-tagged proteins to study virus entry by live cell microscopy. Methods 55(2): 127–136. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymeth.2011.09.002
- WHO (2018) Influenza (seasonal). www.who.int/ mediacentre/factsheets/fs211/en/
- Wolkerstorfer A, Kurz H, Bachhofner N, Szolar OH (2009) Glycyrrhizin inhibits influenza A virus uptake into the cell. Antivir Res 83(2):171–178. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2009.04.012

- Wu NC, Wilson IA (2018) Structural insights into the design of novel anti-influenza therapies. Nat Struct Mol Biol 25(2):115–121. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41594-018-0025-9
- Wu W, Li R, Li X, He J, Jiang S, Liu S, Yang J (2015a) Quercetin as an antiviral agent inhibits influenza A virus (IAV) entry. Viruses 8(1):6. https://doi.org/10. 3390/v8010006
- Wu W, Lin D, Shen X, Li F, Fang Y, Li K, Xun T, Yang G, Yang J, Liu S, He J (2015b) New influenza A virus entry inhibitors derived from the viral fusion peptides. PLoS One 10(9):e0138426. https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pone.0138426
- Xu MJ, Liu BJ, Wang CL, Wang GH, Tian Y, Wang SH, Li J, Li PY, Zhang RH, Wei D, Tian SF, Xu T (2017) Epigallocatechin-3-gallate inhibits TLR4 signaling through the 67-kDa laminin receptor and effectively alleviates acute lung injury induced by H9N2 swine influenza virus. Int Immunopharmacol 52:24–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intimp.2017.08.023
- Yang J, Huang Y, Liu S (2019) Investigational antiviral therapies for the treatment of influenza. Expert Opin Investig Drugs 28(5):481–488. https://doi.org/10. 1080/13543784.2019.1606210
- Yun Z, Cong X, Hao Z, George Dacai L, Chunyi X, Yongchang C (2019) Targeting hemagglutinin: approaches for broad protection against the influenza A virus. Viruses 11:405. https://doi.org/10.3390/ v11050405
- Zenilman JM, Fuchs EJ, Hendrix CW, Radebaugh C, Jurao R, Nayak SU, Hamilton RG, McLeod Griffiss J (2015) Phase 1 clinical trials of DAS181, an inhaled sialidase, in healthy adults. Antivir Res 123:114–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2015.09.008
- Zhang Z, Zhang X, Bi K, He Y, Yan W, Yang CS, Zhang J (2021) Potential protective mechanisms of green tea polyphenol EGCG against COVID-19. Trends Food Sci Technol 114:11–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs. 2021.05.023
- Zhu L, Li Y, Li S, Li H, Qiu Z, Lee C, Lu H, Lin X, Zhao R, Chen L, Wu JZ, Tang G, Yang W (2011) Inhibition of influenza A virus (H1N1) fusion by benzenesulfonamide derivatives targeting viral hemagglutinin. PLoS One 6(12):e29120. https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.pone.0029120



Broad-spectrum Respiratory Virus Entry Inhibitors

Hanjun Zhao and Kwok-Yung Yuen

Abstract

With the increasing global human population, travel, and socioeconomic activities, more and more novel pathogenic viruses will emerge or re-emerge. While more than 260 viruses are known to infect humans, only a small minority of these viral diseases are treatable by clinically approved antiviral drugs. Apart from these identified viruses, new emerging viruses and drug-resistant viruses are also important challenges to our public health and healthcare systems. The COVID-19 and influenza pandemics remind us the importance of getting broad-spectrum antivirals against emerging and re-emerging respiratory viruses. Broadspectrum antivirals against different viral families for fighting the currently known viruses and novel emerging viruses are urgently needed. Viral entry is the universal first step for viral infection, and therefore is a promising target for identifying broadspectrum antivirals. In this chapter, we mainly focus on discussing the risks of respiratory viruses, the challenge of finding broadspectrum antivirals, the entry processes of respiratory viruses, the current studies on

e-mail: hjzhao13@hku.hk; kyyuen@hku.hk

broad-spectrum entry inhibitors for respiratory viruses, and the directions for discovering broad-spectrum antivirals in the future.

Keywords

Antiviral · Broad-spectrum · Entry inhibitor · Respiratory virus · Viral entry

9.1 Risks of Respiratory Virus Infection

9.1.1 Risks from Emerging Viruses

One of the major public health challenges in the future will be respiratory infectious diseases. In the past century, there have been at least four influenza pandemics with more than 50 million of estimated deaths (Monto and Fukuda 2020) and three coronavirus outbreaks including SARS-CoV in 2003, MERS-CoV in 2012, and SARS-CoV-2 in 2019. Besides, the seasonal influenza viruses cause seasonal flu with the estimated global deaths of more than 250,000 every year. The SARS-CoV (Du et al. 2009) and MERS-CoV (Zumla et al. 2015) outbreaks caused more than 770 deaths and 480 deaths with a 10% and 40% mortality, respectively. The SARS-CoV-2, causing the COVID-19 pandemic, has led to more than 0.4 billion cases with over six million deaths. Except for these pandemics of influenza virus and coronavirus (CoV), other

H. Zhao · K.-Y. Yuen (🖂)

Department of Microbiology, Li Ka Shing Faculty of Medicine, The University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, People's Republic of China

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_9

respiratory viruses, including parainfluenza virus (PIV), rhinovirus, respiratory syncytial virus (Adv), (RSV), adenovirus and human metapneumovirus (hMPV) have caused the most common cold, upper and middle respiratory tract infection associated with huge financial and health burden (Tang et al. 2017; Vandini et al. 2019). With the ease of global traveling, the transmission of respiratory viruses from one country to another country, and from one continent to another continent will be faster than any time in human history. This will increase the difficulties of global epidemic control as global transmission often occurs before the identification of the novel respiratory viruses.

9.1.2 Risks from the Lack of Antiviral Drugs

The severity and mortality of respiratory viral diseases are inevitable in the absence of effective and safe antivirals. Vaccination is the most effective way to prevent viral infection, but if they are not yet available, the antiviral drugs play important roles in alleviating the symptoms and severity. Currently, the most widely available antiviral drugs for treating respiratory viruses are the antiinfluenza drugs, such as oseltamivir and zanamivir. However, the suboptimal effectiveness of these anti-influenza drugs given 48 h after symptom onset was reflected by the high mortality rates (30-50%) caused by H5N1 and H7N9 viruses. Moreover, drug-resistant viruses can emerge quickly after specific antiviral treatment with oseltamivir and baloxavir (Hayden et al. 2018; Zhao et al. 2018). Even though the outbreak of SARS-CoV happened in 2003, we still do not have widely available drugs to effectively inhibit coronavirus infection. The COVID-19 has caused more than 0.3 billion infectious cases, which is another reminder of the importance to find anti-coronavirus drugs. Despite the enormous effort from scientists, there is still no promising antiviral for treating SARS-CoV-2. Similarly, rhinovirus, PIV, Adv, RSV, hMPV, and other coronaviruses can cause mild common colds, but also some severe cases or deaths especially in elderlies and those with underlying medical comorbidities (Chemaly et al. 2021; Tang et al. 2017). There is no effective antiviral drug clinically available for treating these viruses.

9.1.3 Risks from Human Activities

Besides the fact that the virulence of respiratory viruses and the lack of antiviral drugs are the two important factors of the risks of respiratory virus diseases, our daily activities also play main roles in spreading respiratory viruses. Most emerging viruses originate from wild animals. They are the reservoirs of most known and novel viruses. There are about half a million unknown viruses that are predicted to be in wildlife reservoirs (Anthony et al. 2013). The jumping of viruses from animals to humans may happen at the human-animal interface by close contact in the wild, farms, market, and game food restaurants. Reducing hunting and eating wild animals is helpful to prevent viral transmission from animals humans. to The non-pharmacological interventions such as wearing masks and washing hands are essential in controlling respiratory viral transmission. However, for some personal or cultural reasons, some populations are reluctant to comply which makes epidemic control difficult.

9.2 Challenges of Broad-Spectrum Antiviral Development

9.2.1 Challenges from the Relative High Mutation Rates of RNA Viruses

Most respiratory viruses are RNA viruses, which have a relative high mutation rate due to the absence of the proofreading of RNA polymerases (Tang et al. 2017) when compared with DNA viruses (Sanjuán et al. 2010). As we mentioned above, the most common and widely used antiviral drugs are anti-influenza drugs including oseltamivir and zanamivir. However, because of the high mutation rates of RNA viruses, even if one or two amino acid mutations occur at the key
binding pockets of the small molecular compounds, antiviral efficacy could be markedly reduced. Thus, the drug-induced viral mutants can quickly emerge during the passages of virus in the presence of drugs (Zhao et al. 2020) and during the treatment for patients (Ikematsu et al. 2020). Especially, when there is a pandemic virus outbreak, such as pandemic 2009 H1N1 and pandemic COVID-19, the mutants emerged more quickly because of the huge numbers of circulating viruses in millions of people. These new mutant viruses may be associated with increased transmissibility during the pandemics (Arora et al. 2021; Hoffmann et al. 2021; Liu et al. 2021).

9.2.2 Challenges from Viruses Without Highly Conserved Proteins

During the evolution of viruses, viruses could gain mutations in key proteins associated with better replication efficiency. There is almost no highly conserved viral protein essential for viral replication. For example, the neuraminidase (NA) inhibitors can inhibit viral release to reduce viral replication, but the mutations located at NA could overcome the antiviral activity of neuraminidase inhibitors (L'Huillier et al. 2015; Zhao et al. 2020). In addition, the entry and release of PIV are mediated by neuraminidase activity of hemagglutinin-neuraminidase (HN) protein. Both influenza virus and PIV can bind to sialic acids for viral attachment. However, PIV is not sensitive to zanamivir with $IC_{50} > 0.25$ mM (Greengard et al. 2000). This finding presents a challenge for developing the broad-spectrum neuraminidase inhibitors. Also, this kind of antiviral drugs may be theoretically suboptimal because neuraminidase inhibitors cannot effectively inhibit viral entry and viral replication. Thus, the infected cells may continue to produce viruses until cell death and then release new virus to infect other cells, which may reduce the antiviral efficiency of the drugs inhibiting viral release. Moreover, once the viral load peaks at 48 h after symptom onset in influenza, these drugs have much lower efficacy which is compatible with the nature of its antiviral mechanism. In addition, RNA polymerases are the key components for RNA viral replication and have been selected as the antiviral targets against many different viruses. However, RNA dependent polymerases are also prone to mutations (Triggle et al. 2021), which often creates obstacles in getting effective RNA polymerase inhibitors with broad-spectrum antiviral activity. The polymerase inhibitors against influenza virus such as baloxavir (Hayden et al. 2018) could induce resistant virus quickly during the clinical trials.

9.2.3 Challenge from Viral Quasispecies

Viral quasispecies is the common characteristics of RNA viruses with high mutation rates and refers to a population of viruses with large numbers of variant genomes. Even in the same infected host, there are multiple viral variants in the viral quasispecies. Recent SARS-CoV-2 studies indicated that SARS-CoV-2 quasispecies was different from one day to the next day in the same patient and different between lower and upper respiratory tracts (Armero et al. 2021; Jary et al. 2020). Intra-host diversity of viruses raises the challenge that specific antivirals may quickly screen out the drug-resistant strains during drug treatment and viral quasispecies in host may speed up the transmission of mutant viruses with high transmission efficiency. Viral quasispecies is also the challenge for discovering the broadspectrum antivirals because the viral variants may increase the chance of viral escape by mutant quasispecies at the common targets of broadspectrum antivirals. However, we cannot change the viral quasispecies during the viral infection in host. Thus, the discovery of antiviral acting on multiple viral targets or antiviral combinations acting on different viral targets may be the answer to this important problem.

9.3 The Entry Processes of Respiratory Viruses

The entry process of enveloped virus begins with viral attachment and ends with virus-cell membrane fusion. It is initiated by binding between viral proteins and host receptors. This is the first and important step in the entry process for starting viral infection. Here, we classified viral entries into three types.

First, viral entry is mediated through the endocytic pathway. For example, influenza virus can bind to sialic acid receptors through viral surface glycoprotein HA. After receptor binding, it can trigger the endocytosis pathway. When the virus in the endocytic vesicle is trafficked from the early endosome to the late endosome, the low pH in endosomes triggers the HA conformation change, which will expose the fusion peptide in the C-terminal of HA to insert into endosomal membrane causing membrane fusion for viral RNA release and subsequent replication (Das et al. 2010).

Second, viral entry is mediated by both endocytic pathway and cell surface fusion. For example, coronavirus SARS-CoV-2 could enter cells through spike-ACE2 mediated endocytic pathway and spike-ACE2-TMPRSS2 mediated direct membrane fusion. When SARS-CoV-2 binds to angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) receptors of cells without transmembrane protease serine 2 (TMPRSS2) cleavage, virus could enter cells by endocytosis. After undergoing the endosomal trafficking from early endosomes to lysosomes, viral spike protein is activated by the endo-lysosome proteases such as cathepsin L to cleave the S2 cleavage site to expose the fusion peptide (Tang et al. 2021). The fusion peptide can trigger virus-endosome membrane fusion for viral RNA release (Shang et al. 2020). To trigger the spike-mediated fusion, the interaction of fusion peptide of spike of coronavirus with Ca^{2+} is required (Straus et al. 2020). Host cells have increased calcium oscillations with increased activity of the plasma membrane TMEM16 channels, which is required for plasma membrane fusion. The inhibitors of Ca²⁺-activated TMEM16 family can broadly inhibit spike induced membrane fusion (Braga et al. 2021). When SARS-CoV-2 binds to ACE2 of cells with TMPRSS2 expression, S2 cleavage site in spike protein could be cleaved by TMPRSS2 to expose the fusion peptide and trigger the membrane fusion on cell surface for RNA release and replication (Hörnich et al. 2021), which does not need the S2 cleavage by proteases in endo-lysosomes.

Third, viral entry is only mediated by direct virus-cell membrane fusion. For example, parainfluenza virus binds to sialic acid receptors on cell surface through the membrane glycoprotein hemagglutinin-neuraminidase (HN). Following the receptor binding and engagement, a conformational change in HN activates the fusion protein of PIV to trigger viral membrane fusion with host cell membrane for viral RNA release (Chibanga et al. 2019).

9.4 Broad-Spectrum Entry Inhibitors for Respiratory Viruses

Antiviral drugs can exert antiviral activity by targeting any step in the viral life cycle. Currently there are only antiviral drugs for treating around ten out of more than 260 viruses which are currently known to infect humans (Sorin et al. 2021; Woolhouse et al. 2012). There are a lot of efforts trying to identify specific antiviral drugs mainly for treating influenza virus and coronavirus, but much less so for PIV, rhinovirus, Adv, RSV, and hMPV (Tang et al. 2017). There are challenges for discovering broad-spectrum antivirals (such as different host receptors, entry pathways, enhanced cellular toxicities, and risk of immune deregulation), but there are also many advantages (such as high resistant barrier, broad-spectrum activities for different viruses, and potential effective drugs for novel pathogens before diagnosis) to develop broad-spectrum antivirals (Martinez et al. 2015). Viral attachment is the first step of viral entry. Blocking viral entry can be the effective strategy to stop viral infection. For example, vaccination is the most effective strategy to stop

viral infection and can induce neutralizing antibodies to stop viral infection before viral entry, which can prevent viral replication in the initial step and reduce the competitive pillage from host cellular metabolism and thus can maximumly reduce virulence. However, vaccines are highly strain-dependent without broadspectrum neutralizing activities. For those using the same host receptor, blocking the receptor binding should be a possible way to develop broad-spectrum viral entry inhibitors. For those using different host receptors, targeting host factors or conserved viral components, which are common elements for viral replication, might be the possible way to develop broad-spectrum antivirals. Here, we will mainly review the possible targets to identify broad-spectrum entry inhibitors for respiratory viruses (Table 9.1).

9.4.1 Targeting Viral Attachment

Influenza virus might be the most familiar respiratory virus to the general public probably due to the global pandemics and annual epidemics. Influenza virus is enveloped, segmented singlestranded, negative-sense RNA virus spiked with multiple copies of hemagglutinin protein (HA), neuraminidase protein (NA), and few M2 ion channel protein. The HA of human influenza viruses binds to α -2, 6-linked sialic acids, which are predominately expressed in the upper respiratory tract in human lungs, to initiate the cell entry of influenza virus (Gambaryan et al. 1997). As far as we know, sialic acids are also the common host receptors for parainfluenza virus, adenovirus, and the co-factors for coronavirus attachment. Parainfluenza virus is enveloped, single-stranded, negative-sense RNA virus. Parainfluenza virus (PIV) is enveloped with hemagglutininneuraminidase protein (HN) and fusion protein, which is known to bind to α -2,6-linked sialic acids and also α -2,3-linked sialic acids (Fukushima et al. 2014). Human PIV is the common cause of respiratory diseases in infants, young children, elderly, and immunocompromised individuals. PIV infections may cause more than 20% respiratory tract infection and

mortality has been observed in severely immunocompromised population with transplantation (Chemaly et al. 2021). However, currently there is no approved antiviral drug for treating PIV infection. Human adenovirus (Adv) is non-enveloped double-stranded DNA viruses and are classified into more than 100 different serotypes (Greber and Flatt 2019). The Cryo-EM structure of Adv-C capsid showed that Adv is icosahedral which is composed of 12 copies of trimeric hexon. Adv can use a range of receptors and attachment factors for entry with unclear mechanism (Greber and Flatt 2019). Young children are susceptible to Adv infection and normally the infection is self-limiting within 3 weeks. So far, there has been no effective anti-Adv drug available. Studies demonstrated that some types of Advs could use sialic acid residues as the binding receptor for entry (Arnberg et al. 2002). Coronavirus is a positive-sense, singlestrained RNA viruses with enveloped proteins including spike, membrane, and envelop proteins. Coronavirus can be divided into four subtypes, in which α -CoVs and β -CoV can infect humans. Because of the COVID-19, antiviral studies on SARS-CoV-2 are speeded up for finding the viral treatment. Previous studies indicated that several β -CoV can interact with sialic acids. However, sialic acids may be not essential for CoV replication (Widjaja et al. 2019).

One of the potentially broad-spectrum antiviral drugs that target sialic acids is DAS181. It is a recombinant neuraminidase analogue which can cleave sialic acid residues on host cells. Theoretically, virus binding to host cells with sialic acids as the receptors will be inhibited by the cellular treatment of DAS181. DAS181 has been identified to show activity against influenza viruses (Chan et al. 2009) and recent clinical trials have shown that inhaled DAS181 is generally tolerated for up to 7 days (Zenilman et al. 2015). Moreover, DAS181 has been shown to effectively inhibit PIV infection in vitro and in vivo (Moscona et al. 2010). Phase II clinical trial showed the antiviral efficacy of DAS181 in immunocompromised patients with PIV infection and the therapeutic efficacy in patients who underwent hematopoietic stem cell

Antivirals	Targeting respiratory viruses	Mechanism on blocking viral entry
Arbidol	CoV and influenza virus	Block HA conformation changes and endosomal components affecting viral fusion (Kadam and Wilson 2017; Wang et al. 2020b; Zhao et al. 2021)
Cyanovirin-N	Influenza and PIV	Bind to viral glycoproteins to inhibit viral entry (Martinez et al. 2015; O'Keefe et al. 2003)
Chloroquine	CoV and influenza virus	Increase endosomal pH to block viral fusion (Rebeaud and Zores 2020; Zhao et al. 2021)
DAS181	Influenza virus and PIV	Cleave sialic acids to block viral attachment and entry (Chan et al. 2009; Moscona et al. 2010)
Human neutrophil peptide 1	Adv and influenza virus	Multifunctional defensin affects endosomal release and viral aggregation (Smith and Nemerow 2008; Tripathi et al. 2013)
Human defensin 5	Adv and CoV	Block viral attachment and virus-endosomal fusion (Smith and Nemerow 2008; Wang et al. 2020a)
Lipopeptide	CoV and influenza virus	Block conformation change of viral fusion protein (Wang et al. 2018)
LJ001	CoV and influenza virus	Block fusion by affecting membrane flexibility (Vigant et al. 2013; Wolf et al. 2010)
MDL28170	CoV, Hendra virus, and Nipha virus	Cysteine protease inhibitor blocks viral protein cleavage activation (Simmons et al. 2005; Zhou and Simmons 2012)
Mucroporin-M1	CoV and influenza virus	Virucidal peptide disrupts viral membrane (Li et al. 2011)
Niclosamide	Adv, CoV, rhinovirus, and RSV	Multifunctional drug blocks fusion and endosomal acidification (Braga et al. 2021; Niyomdecha et al. 2021; Xu et al. 2020)
P9, P9R, 8P9R	CoV, influenza virus, and rhinovirus	Multifunctional peptides block fusion by clustering viral particles and inhibiting endosomal acidification (Zhao et al. 2021, 2020, 2016)
Tilorone	CoV and influenza virus	The lysosomotropic activity may affect viral entry (Ekins et al. 2020; Puhl et al. 2021)
Tyrphostin A9	Influenza virus, Sendai virus, and murine CoV	Kinase inhibitor blocks Clathrin-mediated viral entry (Kumar et al. 2011; Mazzon et al. 2019)

 Table 9.1
 Broad-spectrum antivirals blocking respiratory virus entry

transplantation (Chemaly et al. 2021). Recently, a phase III clinical trial has recruited participants for evaluating the therapeutic treatment efficacy on human PIV infections in immunocompromised patients (NCT04298060), which also has plan to recruit COVID-19 patients for testing the therapeutic efficacy of DAS181. Because of these developments of DAS181, FDA has designated DAS181 as both a fast-track and breakthrough therapy (Heida et al. 2021). The cleavage of common viral receptors of sialic acids may be a promising strategy with broad-spectrum antiviral activities against different viruses using sialic acids as the receptor or attachment factor. The inhaled DAS181 was thought to minimize the adverse systemic side effects because of the topical administration in lungs (Heida et al. 2021). However, it is uncertain whether the removal of sialic acids from the respiratory epithelial cells will induce unexpected side effects (Heida et al. 2021).

Except for the neuraminidase cleaving sialic acids to block viral binding, the sialic acid analogues could mimic the cellular receptor to bind to viral attaching proteins, which could also be the promising broad-spectrum antiviral candidates to block viral infection when viruses use sialic acids as the receptors. Synthetic sialic acid analogues for blocking viral attachment have been tested to inhibit influenza viruses with limited success (Heida et al. 2021) while the sialic acid analogues (zanamivir and oseltamivir) preventing sialic acid cleavage by neuraminidase to stop viral release have been widely used as clinical drugs for treating influenza infection. At the same time, they do not interfere viral attachment/entry and have low barrier to generate resistance. Synthetic compounds with 6'-sialyl-N- acetyllactosamine could effectively inhibit influenza viruses and sialic acid nanoparticles could also effectively inhibit influenza virus infection in vitro and in vivo (Gambaryan et al. 2005). Although the sialic acid analogues are theoretically worked as the virus binding inhibitor, so far there have been few studies to show the promising results, especially in vivo.

Glycosaminoglycans (GAGs) are expressed on almost all mammalian cell surfaces for the interactions between cell-cell and hostpathogens. They are long, linear, and negatively charged polysaccharides. GAGs can bind to various biological molecules such as growth factors, proteinases, and pathogens, which play major roles during physiological interactions. For viruses, such as RSV, Adv, SARS-CoV-2, rhinovirus, and other viruses (Kamhi et al. 2013; Sorin et al. 2021), the attachment to host cells can be affected by the interaction with cell surface GAGs (Zhou and Simmons 2012). Small molecule antagonists of GAGs or peptides which bind to GAGs showed broad-spectrum antiviral activity by reducing viral entry (Clausen et al. 2020; Donalisio et al. 2010; Krepstakies et al. 2012; Schuksz et al. 2008). Most recently, heparin and enoxaparin derivatives were demonstrated to effectively inhibit SARS-CoV-2 entry (Clausen et al. 2020; Tandon et al. 2020). Cellular interactions related to GAGs might affect cell proliferation, motility, and differentiation with multiple functions (Schuksz et al. 2008). Thus, the off-target interactions of GAGs inhibitors and antagonists on host cells might also cause the systemic side effects. More studies will be needed to evaluate the pros and cons of this kind of host targeting broad-spectrum antivirals.

Host defensins have been identified to show broad-spectrum antiviral activities against respiratory and non-respiratory viruses (Brice and Diamond 2020). Human α defensin 5 (HD5) showed broad-spectrum antiviral activity against SARS-CoV-2 by binding to ACE2 to block spike-based pseudovirus entry (Wang et al. 2020a). Also, HD5 could stabilize adenovirus capsid to block viral uncoating and virus-mediated endosome penetration, resulting in virion accumulation in endosomes (Smith and Nemerow 2008). The antiviral peptide of human neutrophil defensin, namely human neutrophil peptide 1 (HNP1) showed very broad-spectrum antiviral activities (Brice and Diamond 2020). HNP1 could prevent Adv-mediated endosomolysis (Smith and Nemerow 2008) and inhibit influenza virus by causing viral aggregation (Tripathi et al. 2013). The broad-spectrum antiviral activities of host defensins with divergent antiviral mechanism against different viruses implicated that more studies are needed to investigate the antiviral mechanism against different viruses.

9.4.2 Conformation Change Inhibitors

After binding to host receptors, viral binding proteins require conformational changes to trigger the virus-cell membrane fusion. The conformational changes of viral proteins might need the rearrangement of intramolecular disulfide bonds (Vigant et al. 2015). Such rearrangement of disulfide bonds depends on the thiol-disulfide exchanges catalyzed by protein disulfide isomerase (PDI). The cell surface protein disulfide isomerase A1 (PDIA1) had been shown to affect the viral entry of HIV when cells were treated by PDIA1-specific monoclonal antibodies (Elahi et al. 2012). Nitazoxanide, proposed as a potential PDI inhibitor, showed broadly antiviral activity in vitro against influenza virus, PIV, RSV, CoV, HIV, and other viruses with unclear mechanism (Rossignol 2014). The relationship between the antiviral activity of nitazoxanide and PDI inhibitor warrants more studies. The multiple targets of nitazoxanide make it more complicated when used as the antiviral drugs in humans (Lokhande and Devarajan 2021). In addition, viral membrane glycoproteins need the activation by cysteine protease cathepsin B or cathepsin L for inducing membrane fusion. Inhibitors of these proteases activities showed broad-spectrum antiviral against viral entry of coronavirus, Hendra virus and Nipha virus (Zhou and Simmons 2012). Recently, studies indicated that Ca2+ plaved important roles in SARS-CoV-2 and Ebola virus fusion. Drugs, including Niclosamide and Nitazoxanide which block Ca²⁺ release, could effectively inhibit cell-cell fusion triggered by viral glycoprotein conformation changes (Braga et al. 2021; Das et al. 2020; Nathan et al. 2020), which showed broad antiviral activities against virus, CoV, Adv, and influenza RSV (Niyomdecha et al. 2021; Xu et al. 2020). Thus, this kind of drugs affecting Ca²⁺ flow in cells might have broad-spectrum antiviral activities, which will also need to evaluate the systemic side effects because Ca²⁺ is an essential ion for keeping normal cellular environment and signal transduction.

Small molecules directly binding to viral proteins might be another way to alter the viral protein conformation changes. The broadspectrum antiviral Arbidol is known for treating flu in China and Russia. Binding structure analysis between HA and Arbidol indicated that it could stabilize HA by binding and block HA conformation change induced by low pH (Kadam and Wilson 2017). Aribidol has been shown to have broad antiviral activities inhibiting other pH-dependent viruses, including CoV and Ebola (Hulseberg et al. 2019; Zhao et al. 2021). Recent studies indicated that it could trap SARS-CoV-2 in endo-lysosomes, which was probably due to the blocking of membrane fusion (Wang et al. 2020b; Zhao et al. 2021). However, the broad-spectrum antiviral activities in vitro have not been observed in animals and clinical studies. The low serum concentration of Arbidol might be one of the possible reasons of lacking effective antiviral activity in vivo.

Nitazoxanide, Niclosamide, and Arbidol with broad-spectrum antiviral activities are promising candidates for immediate use in clinical trials for treating emerging viral infectious diseases because of their good bioavailability with a safe record of oral administration in patients. Nitazoxanide has been approved by FDA for the treatment of Giardia lamblia. Niclosamide has been approved for treating tapeworm infection (Kappagoda et al. 2011). Arbidol has been approved for therapeutic use in Russia and China for treating influenza virus. The broadspectrum antiviral activities for other viruses will need further validation in vitro and in vivo. Studies to optimize the chemical structure of Arbidol and drug delivery methods might be a possible way to increase the antiviral efficiency in vivo for treating respiratory viruses.

9.4.3 Fusion Peptide Inhibitors

There are supposed to have three classes of fusions between virus and host cell membranes (Vigant et al. 2015). The activation of the conformation changes of class I fusion proteins can be pH dependent, pH independent, or both. Class II fusion proteins have a tightly folded fusion loop located at the Doman II of three-domain architecture (DI, DII, and DIII) for membrane fusion in the representative virus (Dengue virus). For class III fusion proteins, the α -helical domains and β -sheet domains with fusion loops are responsible for membrane fusion in the representative virus (Vesicular stomatitis virus, VSV). Both Class II and Class III fusions are pH dependent. Respiratory influenza virus belongs to the class I fusion and needs low pH to induce conformational change of HA. SARS-CoV, SARS-CoV-2, MERS-CoV, and HIV also belong to the class I fusion family but are pH independent (Wang et al. 2018). These viruses will form a coiled-coil six-helix bundle (6HB) structure in the postfusion conformation. The six-helix bundles are considered as the broad-spectrum antiviral targets. Previous studies showed that short peptides targeting 6HB of HIV (Jiang et al. 1993) and MERS-CoV (Lu et al. 2014) could effectively inhibit viral fusion and entry. With the modification on C-terminal heptad repeat (CHR), the α -helical lipopeptide IIQ binding to N-terminal heptad repeat (NHR) showed broad antiviral activities against influenza virus and coronavirus by blocking viral entry (Wang et al. 2018). RVFV-6, derived from the membraneproximal stem region of rift valley fever virus, inhibited not only RVFV (Class II) but also Ebola (Class I) and VSV (Class III) (Koehler et al. 2013), in which the underling mechanisms are needed to study further. These studies showed encouraging ways that targeting the fusion proteins of viruses might be a promising strategy

to develop broad-spectrum antivirals against different viral families.

9.4.4 Targeting Membrane Components

Enveloped virus membranes have similar components with host cell membranes. The lipid components of membranes are essential for viruscell membrane fusion. The broad-spectrum antiviral peptide C5A derived from the nonstructural protein C5A of HCV (Cheng et al. 2008; Zhang et al. 2013) and mastoparan-derived peptide MP7 (Sample et al. 2013) could interact with membrane lipids to disrupt enveloped viruses, including RSV, HCV, and other viruses. The host defensin peptide from scorpion venom, mucroporin-M1, could disrupt viral membrane against SARS-CoV and H5N1 virus (Li et al. 2011). The lack of a cohesive mechanism of antiviral activity of these virucidal peptides warrants more studies for drug development. Membrane fluidity is another crucial parameter for virus-cell membrane fusion, which is affected by the cholesterol (Vigant et al. 2015). Reducing the amounts of cholesterol in virus or cell membrane by polyunsaturated ER-targeting liposomes (PERLs) could inhibit viral entry (Pollock et al. 2010). Rigid amphipathic fusion inhibitors (RAFIs) have been showed with broad-spectrum, irreversible antiviral activities against enveloped viruses, such as influenza virus, HCV, and so on (St Vincent et al. 2010). The exact mechanism, spectrum of activity, and side effects of PERLs and RAFIs on viruses and host cells will need further investigation.

One of the factors affecting the intactness of virus and cell membranes is the lipid oxidation. There are differences between enveloped virus membrane and host cell membrane, especially the repair capability. Mammalian cells are able to repair and replenish the lipid bilayer but not the viruses (Holthuis and Levine 2005). For example, cells can repair small or large plasma membrane lesions via exocytosis or self-sealing lipid repair. However, viruses do not have the cellular organelles to repair membrane damage to make

the membrane intact. According to these differences, small molecule LJ001. the thiazolidine derivatives, showed broad antiviral activity against 11 different families of enveloped viruses, including influenza virus, coronavirus, etc. (Vigant et al. 2013; Wolf et al. 2010). LJ001 might function on viral membrane to affect virus-cell fusion without disrupt viral particles. LJ001 was supposed to effectively inhibit viruscell membrane fusion but not cell-cell membrane fusion, which was because enveloped viruses do not have the bio-reparative capacity (Wolf et al. 2010). Recently, LJ001 was also identified to inhibit viral replication after viral entry for coronavirus (Zhang et al. 2020) but LJ001 needs light to activate and has a short half-life time, which might limit its application in vivo (Vigant et al. 2013). New compounds overcoming these limitations (Hollmann et al. 2014) and more studies will need to evaluate the underlying mechanisms of inhibiting different enveloped viruses without severe side effects. In addition, phospholipid specific antibodies might be the promising broad-spectrum antivirals. Bavituximab is an immunoglobulin G3 monoclonal antibody targeting the anionic phospholipid phosphatidylserine. It has been proved to be effective for murine cytomegalovirus, VSV and is in Phase II clinical trials for chronic HCV and advanced hepatocellular carcinoma (Mokdad et al. 2019; Soares et al. 2008; Vigant et al. 2015). Its effect on the respiratory viruses warrants further studies.

9.4.5 Targeting Endocytic Pathway

Majority of viruses bind to cell surface receptors for entry through endocytic pathway followed by viral RNA release for viral replication after fusion with endo-lysosome membrane. The receptor-mediated endocytosis (named as clathrin-mediated endocytosis), caveolardependent endocytosis, and micropinocytosis exerts the function of viral internalization (Mercer et al. 2010). Thus, inhibitors of endosomal trafficking or acidification are well known antivirals which can broadly inhibit viral entry through the endocytic pathway, such as cytochalasin D, micropinocytosis Pak1, and protein kinase C (PKC) inhibitors (Hoffmann et al. 2008; Saeed et al. 2010). The trafficking inhibitor (aryl semicarbazone EGA) which interferes with the movement from early endosomes to later endosomes was investigated for antiviral development (Gillespie et al. 2013). In addition, ABMA might serve as a broad-spectrum antiviral against pH-dependent viruses by hampering the late endosomal trafficking (Wu et al. 2020). The pH inhibitors, NH₄Cl and bafilomycin A1, are known to block endosomal acidification to suppress pH-dependent viral replication. NH₄Cl is a weak base that increases endosomal pH in cells. Bafilomycin A1 is the inhibitor of vacuolar-type H⁺-ATPase and nonspecifically inhibits H⁺-ATPase in mammalian cells. Although the broad-spectrum and potent antiviral activities of these endocytosis and endosomal acidification inhibitors were shown in vitro, they are not regarded as effective therapeutics because of the off-targeted side effects which possibly block the essential cellular metabolizing pathway of endocytosis. Further studies will be needed to find the balance between targeting viruses and host cells.

Another antiviral candidate, chloroquine, is a weak base compound that was shown to inhibit viruses such as influenza virus and coronavirus in some studies (Rebeaud and Zores 2020). Similar to bafilomycin A1 and NH₄Cl, chloroquine nonspecifically increases the pH in endosomes. Even though chloroquine has been used as anti-malaria drug for many years with good tolerance in humans and animals, the in vivo and clinical studies indicated that it did not exhibit clear benefits in influenza virus, SARS-CoV-2 and Ebola treatment (Falzarano et al. 2015; Paton et al. 2011; Yan et al. 2013; Zhao et al. 2021). The reasons for low antiviral efficacy of chloroquine in vivo are not clear and need more studies to identify. The quick accumulation of chloroquine in endosomes and the very low cytosolic concentrations of chloroquine might not provide the effect environment to inhibit the new entry virus in new endosomes (Kaptein et al. 2020), in which there is no effective chloroquine to prevent endosomal acidification. The other possible explanation might be the low efficiency developed in respiratory tracts for inhibiting SARS-CoV-2 and influenza virus while chloroquine was administrated orally. Topical administration methods such as nasal spray may be considered to improve the efficacy of chloroquine as treatment of SARS-CoV-2 or influenza virus infection. Whether an inhibitor affecting cellular endocytic activities could show appropriate therapeutic index in humans remains to be determined.

As mentioned above, off-targeted side effects of host-target antivirals are the core problem for endosomal acidification inhibitors. Blocking virus-endosome acidification without significant effects on the normal cell metabolism is the important issue for drug development. Moreover, Bafilomycin A1 could inhibit autophagy and induce apoptosis which are generally irreversible (Weisz 2003). Chloroquine has a long half-life time in vivo and can exist for more than 1 month (Karunajeewa et al. 2010; Moore et al. 2011). Thus, the short half-life time of these host-target antivirals might be the advantage but not the disadvantage when using them to treat respiratory viruses with limited duration of infection. Besides these known antivirals with endosomal acidificainhibition activity, tion discovering new compounds with different mechanism to interfere endocytic pathway might be another way for development drugs with less harm to cellular pathways. For instance, broad-spectrum antiviral peptides (P9 and P9R), developed from mousebeta defensin, could broadly inhibit respiratory virus replication (including influenza virus, coronavirus, and rhinovirus) by binding to viral particles and inhibiting endosomal acidification. Similarly, antiviral peptide EV37 could restrict viral entry by alkalizing acidic organelles against HCV, dengue virus, and other pH-dependent viruses (Li et al. 2019). The viral binding of P9R and its inhibition on virus-endosome acidification increase the antiviral efficiency and reduce cytotoxicity of non-specific inhibiting the endosomal acidification. Moreover, based on the broadly binding activity to different viral particles, the developed 8P9R from P9R could cluster SARS-CoV-2 particles thus stop the viral entry through endocytic pathway in Vero E6 cells and the viral entry through membrane fusion pathway in Calu-3 cells. The antiviral activity of 8P9R is shown to be more potent than that of P9R, which is probably due to its dual functions of clustering viral particles and inhibiting endosomal acidification. The antiviral mechanism of binding activities to viruses, the broadspectrum antiviral efficiency, and potential side effects in vivo will be studied in detail for new drug development.

9.5 Future of Broad-Spectrum Entry Inhibitors for Respiratory Viruses

From the initial isolation of virus in 1890s (Woolhouse et al. 2012), more than 260 humaninfective viruses have been identified (Sorin et al. 2021) and there will be more and more new viruses to be identified from human viral infectious diseases. We currently have limited antiviral drugs for treating few viral infectious diseases (Chaudhuri et al. 2018). Discovery of broadspectrum antivirals against viral entry will be a critical and promising strategy to control viral infection diseases, which will provide the advantages of high barriers to drug resistance and broad antiviral activity against different viruses and novel viral pathogens before diagnosis. Insights from following the knowledges of current virology and not following the current knowledges are the two possible ways to discover novel broad-spectrum antivirals.

First, following the available knowledges, as mentioned in above sections, to discover the broad-spectrum antivirals by drug repurposing and blocking the common entry processes used by different viral families should be a wise strategy, even though we have not found the suitable clinically approved drug to broadly inhibit viral entry of different viruses. With further studies of antivirals targeting host factors affecting viral binding and internalization, antivirals targeting viral glycoproteins affecting conformation changes and the side effects of host targeting antivirals, it would be likely to identify the broad-spectrum entry inhibitors in coming future.

Second, there are huge numbers of unknown in our world, especially the functions of biomolecules in human bodies and in other species. If we try to discover new broad-spectrum antivirals through screening natural materials or isolates from species which have high resistance to viral infection, we may identify broadspectrum entry inhibitors with the widely used pesudovirus entry assay not requiring biosafety level 3 containment.

Third, for studying antivirals against respiratory viruses, we should also pay attention to the route of administration. When drugs are delivered by systemic routes, like oral or intravenous injection, achieving the effective concentration in lungs to inhibit viral replication will require high systemic doses which may cause side effects for patients. Most respiratory virus infections mainly cause airway damages. Although severe coronavirus infection, like SARS-CoV-2, raises multiple organ infections, lung failure is the major cause of deaths. Thus, for some drugs against respiratory viruses, it would be better to test the antiviral efficacy when drugs are administrated via inhalation (Heida et al. 2021), which is likely to be the optimal delivery route because inhalation can increase the local antiviral efficiency and reduce the systemic side effects when compared with systemic drug administration.

9.6 Outlook

Respiratory viruses, such as SARS-CoV-2 causing COVID-19 and pandemic influenza virus 2009, can spread to the whole word in a very short time. It is hard to predict and effectively prevent the transmission of the new emerging viruses to humans. Many respiratory viruses are RNA viruses with many subgroups. The high rates of mutation and genetic recombination provide RNA viruses with many opportunities to acquire important site mutations that increase their fitness in humans and might also increase the possibility of emergence of novel viruses and resistance to drugs or antibodies. Without rapid diagnosis and broad-spectrum antivirals, a chaotic period in response to the novel viruses will lead to social panic and medical burden, which has been clearly evidenced by COVID-19 and SARS-CoV outbreak in 2003. With the development of biological and telecommunication technologies in the world, we can respond to the novel emerging viruses very quickly after diagnosis. It is now time for us to pay more attention to discover effective, safe and affordable antivirals with broad-spectrum antiviral activities which can be used in various clinical settings to reduce morbidities and mortalities.

References

- Anthony SJ, Epstein JH, Murray KA, Navarrete-Macias I, Zambrana-Torrelio CM, Solovyov A, Ojeda-Flores R, Arrigo NC, Islam A, Ali Khan S, Hosseini P, Bogich TL, Olival KJ, Sanchez-Leon MD, Karesh WB, Goldstein T, Luby SP, Morse SS, Mazet JA, Daszak P, Lipkin WI (2013) A strategy to estimate unknown viral diversity in mammals. MBio 4: e00598–e00513. https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio. 00598-13
- Armero A, Berthet N, Avarre JC (2021) Intra-host diversity of SARS-Cov-2 should not be neglected: case of the state of Victoria, Australia. Viruses 13:133. https:// doi.org/10.3390/v13010133
- Arnberg N, Pring-Akerblom P, Wadell G (2002) Adenovirus type 37 uses sialic acid as a cellular receptor on Chang C cells. J Virol 76:8834–8841. https://doi.org/ 10.1128/jvi.76.17.8834-8841.2002
- Arora P, Pöhlmann S, Hoffmann M (2021) Mutation D614G increases SARS-CoV-2 transmission. Signal Transduct Target Ther 6:101. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41392-021-00502-w
- Braga L, Ali H, Secco I, Chiavacci E, Neves G, Goldhill D, Penn R, Jimenez-Guardeño JM, Ortega-Prieto AM, Bussani R, Cannatà A, Rizzari G, Collesi C, Schneider E, Arosio D, Shah AM, Barclay WS, Malim MH, Burrone J, Giacca M (2021) Drugs that inhibit TMEM16 proteins block SARS-CoV-2 Spike-induced syncytia. Nature 594:88. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41586-021-03491-6
- Brice DC, Diamond G (2020) Antiviral activities of human host defense peptides. Curr Med Chem 27:1420–1443. h t t p s : / / d o i . o r g / 1 0 . 2 1 7 4 / 0929867326666190805151654
- Chan RW, Chan MC, Wong AC, Karamanska R, Dell A, Haslam SM, Sihoe AD, Chui WH, Triana-Baltzer G, Li Q, Peiris JS, Fang F, Nicholls JM (2009) DAS181 inhibits H5N1 influenza virus infection of human lung

tissues. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53:3935–3941. https://doi.org/10.1128/aac.00389-09

- Chaudhuri S, Symons JA, Deval J (2018) Innovation and trends in the development and approval of antiviral medicines: 1987-2017 and beyond. Antivir Res 155: 76–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2018.05.005
- Chemaly RF, Marty FM, Wolfe CR, Lawrence SJ, Dadwal S, Soave R, Farthing J, Hawley S, Montanez P, Hwang J, Ho J, Lewis S, Wang G, Boeckh M (2021) DAS181 treatment of severe lower respiratory tract parainfluenza virus infection in immunocompromised patients: a phase 2 randomized, placebo-controlled study. Clin Infect Dis 73:e773. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciab113
- Cheng G, Montero A, Gastaminza P, Whitten-Bauer C, Wieland SF, Isogawa M, Fredericksen B, Selvarajah S, Gallay PA, Ghadiri MR, Chisari FV (2008) A virocidal amphipathic {alpha}-helical peptide that inhibits hepatitis C virus infection in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:3088–3093. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 0712380105
- Chibanga VP, Dirr L, Guillon P, El-Deeb IM, Bailly B, Thomson RJ, von Itzstein M (2019) New antiviral approaches for human parainfluenza: inhibiting the haemagglutinin-neuraminidase. Antivir Res 167:89– 97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2019.04.001
- Clausen TM, Sandoval DR, Spliid CB, Pihl J, Perrett HR, Painter CD, Narayanan A, Majowicz SA, Kwong EM, McVicar RN, Thacker BE, Glass CA, Yang Z, Torres JL, Golden GJ, Bartels PL, Porell RN, Garretson AF, Laubach L, Feldman J, Yin X, Pu Y, Hauser BM, Caradonna TM, Kellman BP, Martino C, Gordts P, Chanda SK, Schmidt AG, Godula K, Leibel SL, Jose J, Corbett KD, Ward AB, Carlin AF, Esko JD (2020) SARS-CoV-2 infection depends on cellular heparan sulfate and ACE2. Cell 183:1043–1057. e1015. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2020.09.033
- Das K, Aramini JM, Ma LC, Krug RM, Arnold E (2010) Structures of influenza A proteins and insights into antiviral drug targets. Nat Struct Mol Biol 17:530– 538. https://doi.org/10.1038/nsmb.1779
- Das DK, Bulow U, Diehl WE, Durham ND, Senjobe F, Chandran K, Luban J, Munro JB (2020) Conformational changes in the Ebola virus membrane fusion machine induced by pH, Ca2+, and receptor binding. PLoS Biol 18:e3000626. https://doi.org/10.1371/jour nal.pbio.3000626
- Donalisio M, Rusnati M, Civra A, Bugatti A, Allemand D, Pirri G, Giuliani A, Landolfo S, Lembo D (2010) Identification of a dendrimeric heparan sulfate-binding peptide that inhibits infectivity of genital types of human papillomaviruses. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54:4290–4299. https://doi.org/10.1128/ aac.00471-10
- Du L, He Y, Zhou Y, Liu S, Zheng BJ, Jiang S (2009) The spike protein of SARS-CoV--a target for vaccine and therapeutic development. Nat Rev Microbiol 7:226– 236. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro2090

- Ekins S, Lane TR, Madrid PB (2020) Tilorone: a broadspectrum antiviral invented in the USA and commercialized in Russia and beyond. Pharm Res 37: 71. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11095-020-02799-8
- Elahi S, Niki T, Hirashima M, Horton H (2012) Galectin-9 binding to Tim-3 renders activated human CD4+ T cells less susceptible to HIV-1 infection. Blood 119: 4192–4204. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2011-11-389585
- Falzarano D, Safronetz D, Prescott J, Marzi A, Feldmann F, Feldmann H (2015) Lack of protection against ebola virus from chloroquine in mice and hamsters. Emerg Infect Dis 21:1065–1067. https:// doi.org/10.3201/eid2106.150176
- Fukushima K, Takahashi T, Ito S, Takaguchi M, Takano M, Kurebayashi Y, Oishi K, Minami A, Kato T, Park EY, Nishimura H, Takimoto T, Suzuki T (2014) Terminal sialic acid linkages determine different cell infectivities of human parainfluenza virus type 1 and type 3. Virology 464-465:424–431. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.virol.2014.07.033
- Gambaryan AS, Tuzikov AB, Piskarev VE, Yamnikova SS, Lvov DK, Robertson JS, Bovin NV, Matrosovich MN (1997) Specification of receptor-binding phenotypes of influenza virus isolates from different hosts using synthetic sialylglycopolymers: non-eggadapted human H1 and H3 influenza A and influenza B viruses share a common high binding affinity for 6'-sialyl(N-acetyllactosamine). Virology 232:345– 350. https://doi.org/10.1006/viro.1997.8572
- Gambaryan AS, Boravleva EY, Matrosovich TY, Matrosovich MN, Klenk HD, Moiseeva EV, Tuzikov AB, Chinarev AA, Pazynina GV, Bovin NV (2005) Polymer-bound 6' sialyl-N-acetyllactosamine protects mice infected by influenza virus. Antivir Res 68:116– 123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2005.07.008
- Gillespie EJ, Ho CL, Balaji K, Clemens DL, Deng G, Wang YE, Elsaesser HJ, Tamilselvam B, Gargi A, Dixon SD, France B, Chamberlain BT, Blanke SR, Cheng G, de la Torre JC, Brooks DG, Jung ME, Colicelli J, Damoiseaux R, Bradley KA (2013) Selective inhibitor of endosomal trafficking pathways exploited by multiple toxins and viruses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110:E4904–E4912. https://doi.org/ 10.1073/pnas.1302334110
- Greber UF, Flatt JW (2019) Adenovirus entry: from infection to immunity. Annu Rev Virol 6:177–197. https:// doi.org/10.1146/annurev-virology-092818-015550
- Greengard O, Poltoratskaia N, Leikina E, Zimmerberg J, Moscona A (2000) The anti-influenza virus agent 4-GU-DANA (zanamivir) inhibits cell fusion mediated by human parainfluenza virus and influenza virus HA. J Virol 74:11108–11114. https://doi.org/10.1128/ jvi.74.23.11108-11114.2000
- Hayden FG, Sugaya N, Hirotsu N, Lee N, de Jong MD, Hurt AC, Ishida T, Sekino H, Yamada K, Portsmouth S, Kawaguchi K, Shishido T, Arai M, Tsuchiya K, Uehara T, Watanabe A (2018) Baloxavir marboxil for uncomplicated influenza in adults and

adolescents. N Engl J Med 379:913–923. https://doi. org/10.1056/nejmoa1716197

- Heida R, Bhide YC, Gasbarri M, Kocabiyik Ö, Stellacci F, Huckriede ALW, Hinrichs WLJ, Frijlink HW (2021) Advances in the development of entry inhibitors for sialic-acid-targeting viruses. Drug Discov Today 26: 122–137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drudis.2020.10.009
- Hoffmann HH, Palese P, Shaw ML (2008) Modulation of influenza virus replication by alteration of sodium ion transport and protein kinase C activity. Antivir Res 80: 124–134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2008. 05.008
- Hoffmann M, Arora P, Groß R, Seidel A, Hörnich BF, Hahn AS, Krüger N, Graichen L, Hofmann-Winkler H, Kempf A, Winkler MS, Schulz S, Jäck HM, Jahrsdörfer B, Schrezenmeier H, Müller M, Kleger A, Münch J, Pöhlmann S (2021) SARS-CoV-2 variants B.1.351 and P.1 escape from neutralizing antibodies. Cell 184:2384–2393.e2312. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cell.2021.03.036
- Hollmann A, Castanho MA, Lee B, Santos NC (2014) Singlet oxygen effects on lipid membranes: implications for the mechanism of action of broadspectrum viral fusion inhibitors. Biochem J 459:161– 170. https://doi.org/10.1042/bj20131058
- Holthuis JC, Levine TP (2005) Lipid traffic: floppy drives and a superhighway. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 6:209– 220. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm1591
- Hörnich BF, Großkopf AK, Schlagowski S, Tenbusch M, Kleine-Weber H, Neipel F, Stahl-Hennig C, Hahn AS (2021) SARS-CoV-2 and SARS-CoV spike-mediated cell-cell fusion differ in their requirements for receptor expression and proteolytic activation. J Virol 95: e00002. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.00002-21
- Hulseberg CE, Fénéant L, Szymańska-de Wijs KM, Kessler NP, Nelson EA, Shoemaker CJ, Schmaljohn CS, Polyak SJ, White JM (2019) Arbidol and other low-molecular-weight drugs that inhibit lassa and ebola viruses. J Virol 93:e02185. https://doi.org/10. 1128/jvi.02185-18
- Ikematsu H, Hayden FG, Kawaguchi K, Kinoshita M, de Jong MD, Lee N, Takashima S, Noshi T, Tsuchiya K, Uehara T (2020) Baloxavir marboxil for prophylaxis against influenza in household contacts. N Engl J Med 383:309–320. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmoa1915341
- Jary A, Leducq V, Malet I, Marot S, Klement-Frutos E, Teyssou E, Soulié C, Abdi B, Wirden M, Pourcher V, Caumes E, Calvez V, Burrel S, Marcelin AG, Boutolleau D (2020) Evolution of viral quasispecies during SARS-CoV-2 infection. Clin Microbiol Infect 26:1560.e1561–1560.e1564
- Jiang S, Lin K, Strick N, Neurath AR (1993) HIV-1 inhibition by a peptide. Nature 365:113. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cmi.2020.07.032
- Kadam RU, Wilson IA (2017) Structural basis of influenza virus fusion inhibition by the antiviral drug Arbidol. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114:206–214. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1617020114

- Kamhi E, Joo EJ, Dordick JS, Linhardt RJ (2013) Glycosaminoglycans in infectious disease. Biol Rev Camb Philos Soc 88:928–943. https://doi.org/10. 1111/brv.12034
- Kappagoda S, Singh U, Blackburn BG (2011) Antiparasitic therapy. Mayo Clin Proc 86:561–583. https://doi.org/10.4065/mcp.2011.0203
- Kaptein SJF, Jacobs S, Langendries L, Seldeslachts L, Ter Horst S, Liesenborghs L, Hens B, Vergote V, Heylen E, Barthelemy K, Maas E, De Keyzer C, Bervoets L, Rymenants J, Van Buyten T, Zhang X, Abdelnabi R, Pang J, Williams R, Thibaut HJ, Dallmeier K, Boudewijns R, Wouters J, Augustijns P, Verougstraete N, Cawthorne C, Breuer J, Solas C, Weynand B, Annaert P, Spriet I, Vande Velde G, Neyts J, Rocha-Pereira J, Delang L (2020) Favipiravir at high doses has potent antiviral activity in SARS-CoV-2-infected hamsters, whereas hydroxychloroquine lacks activity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 117:26955-26965. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.2014441117
- Karunajeewa HA, Salman S, Mueller I, Baiwog F, Gomorrai S, Law I, Page-Sharp M, Rogerson S, Siba P, Ilett KF, Davis TM (2010) Pharmacokinetics of chloroquine and monodesethylchloroquine in pregnancy. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54:1186–1192. https://doi.org/10.1128/aac.01269-09
- Koehler JW, Smith JM, Ripoll DR, Spik KW, Taylor SL, Badger CV, Grant RJ, Ogg MM, Wallqvist A, Guttieri MC, Garry RF, Schmaljohn CS (2013) A fusioninhibiting peptide against Rift Valley fever virus inhibits multiple, diverse viruses. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 7:e2430. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd. 0002430
- Krepstakies M, Lucifora J, Nagel CH, Zeisel MB, Holstermann B, Hohenberg H, Kowalski I, Gutsmann T, Baumert TF, Brandenburg K, Hauber J, Protzer U (2012) A new class of synthetic peptide inhibitors blocks attachment and entry of human pathogenic viruses. J Infect Dis 205:1654–1664. https:// doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jis273
- Kumar N, Sharma NR, Ly H, Parslow TG, Liang Y (2011) Receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitors that block replication of influenza a and other viruses. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55:5553–5559. https://doi.org/10. 1128/aac.00725-11
- L'Huillier AG, Abed Y, Petty TJ, Cordey S, Thomas Y, Bouhy X, Schibler M, Simon A, Chalandon Y, van Delden C, Zdobnov E, Boquete-Suter P, Boivin G, Kaiser L (2015) E119D neuraminidase mutation conferring pan-resistance to neuraminidase inhibitors in an A(H1N1)pdm09 isolate from a stem-cell transplant recipient. J Infect Dis 212:1726–1734. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/infdis/jiv288
- Li Q, Zhao Z, Zhou D, Chen Y, Hong W, Cao L, Yang J, Zhang Y, Shi W, Cao Z, Wu Y, Yan H, Li W (2011) Virucidal activity of a scorpion venom peptide variant mucroporin-M1 against measles, SARS-CoV and

influenza H5N1 viruses. Peptides 32:1518–1525. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.peptides.2011.05.015

- Li F, Lang Y, Ji Z, Xia Z, Han Y, Cheng Y, Liu G, Sun F, Zhao Y, Gao M, Chen Z, Wu Y, Li W, Cao Z (2019) A scorpion venom peptide Ev37 restricts viral late entry by alkalizing acidic organelles. J Biol Chem 294:182– 194. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.ra118.005015
- Liu Y, Liu J, Plante KS, Plante JA, Xie X, Zhang X, Ku Z, An Z, Scharton D, Schindewolf C, Menachery VD, Shi PY, Weaver SC (2021) The N501Y spike substitution enhances SARS-CoV-2 transmission. bioRxiv. https:// doi.org/10.1101/2021.03.08.434499
- Lokhande AS, Devarajan PV (2021) A review on possible mechanistic insights of Nitazoxanide for repurposing in COVID-19. Eur J Pharmacol 891:173748. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2020.173748
- Lu L, Liu Q, Zhu Y, Chan KH, Qin L, Li Y, Wang Q, Chan JF, Du L, Yu F, Ma C, Ye S, Yuen KY, Zhang R, Jiang S (2014) Structure-based discovery of Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus fusion inhibitor. Nat Commun 5:3067. https://doi.org/10.1038/ ncomms4067
- Martinez JP, Sasse F, Brönstrup M, Diez J, Meyerhans A (2015) Antiviral drug discovery: broad-spectrum drugs from nature. Nat Prod Rep 32:29–48. https://doi.org/ 10.1039/c4np00085d
- Mazzon M, Ortega-Prieto AM, Imrie D, Luft C, Hess L, Czieso S, Grove J, Skelton JK, Farleigh L, Bugert JJ, Wright E, Temperton N, Angell R, Oxenford S, Jacobs M, Ketteler R, Dorner M, Marsh M (2019) Identification of broad-spectrum antiviral compounds by targeting viral entry. Viruses 11:176. https://doi. org/10.3390/v11020176
- Mercer J, Schelhaas M, Helenius A (2010) Virus entry by endocytosis. Annu Rev Biochem 79:803–833. https:// doi.org/10.1146/annurev-biochem-060208-104626
- Mokdad AA, Zhu H, Beg MS, Arriaga Y, Dowell JE, Singal AG, Yopp AC (2019) Efficacy and safety of bavituximab in combination with sorafenib in advanced hepatocellular carcinoma: a single-arm, open-label, phase II clinical trial. Target Oncol 14: 541–550. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11523-019-00663-3
- Monto AS, Fukuda K (2020) Lessons from influenza pandemics of the last 100 years. Clin Infect Dis 70: 951–957. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciz803
- Moore BR, Page-Sharp M, Stoney JR, Ilett KF, Jago JD, Batty KT (2011) Pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and allometric scaling of chloroquine in a murine malaria model. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55: 3899–3907. https://doi.org/10.1128/aac.00067-11
- Moscona A, Porotto M, Palmer S, Tai C, Aschenbrenner L, Triana-Baltzer G, Li QX, Wurtman D, Niewiesk S, Fang F (2010) A recombinant sialidase fusion protein effectively inhibits human parainfluenza viral infection in vitro and in vivo. J Infect Dis 202:234–241. https://doi.org/10.1086/ 653621
- Nathan L, Lai AL, Millet JK, Straus MR, Freed JH, Whittaker GR, Daniel S (2020) Calcium ions directly

interact with the ebola virus fusion peptide to promote structure-function changes that enhance infection. ACS Infect Dis 6:250–260. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsinfecdis.9b00296

- Niyomdecha N, Suptawiwat O, Boonarkart C, Thitithanyanont A, Auewarakul P (2021) Repurposing of antiparasitic niclosamide to inhibit respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) replication. Virus Res 295:198277. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virusres.2020.198277
- O'Keefe BR, Smee DF, Turpin JA, Saucedo CJ, Gustafson KR, Mori T, Blakeslee D, Buckheit R, Boyd MR (2003) Potent anti-influenza activity of cyanovirin-N and interactions with viral hemagglutinin. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 47:2518–2525. https://doi.org/10. 1128/aac.47.8.2518-2525.2003
- Paton NI, Lee L, Xu Y, Ooi EE, Cheung YB, Archuleta S, Wong G, Wilder-Smith A (2011) Chloroquine for influenza prevention: a randomised, double-blind, placebo controlled trial. Lancet Infect Dis 11:677–683. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1473-3099(11)70065-2
- Pollock S, Nichita NB, Böhmer A, Radulescu C, Dwek RA, Zitzmann N (2010) Polyunsaturated liposomes are antiviral against hepatitis B and C viruses and HIV by decreasing cholesterol levels in infected cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:17176–17181. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1009445107
- Puhl AC, Fritch EJ, Lane TR, Tse LV, Yount BL, Sacramento CQ, Fintelman-Rodrigues N, Tavella TA, Maranhão Costa FT, Weston S, Logue J, Frieman M, Premkumar L, Pearce KH, Hurst BL, Andrade CH, Levi JA, Johnson NJ, Kisthardt SC, Scholle F, Souza TML, Moorman NJ, Baric RS, Madrid PB, Ekins S (2021) Repurposing the ebola and marburg virus inhibitors tilorone, quinacrine, and pyronaridine: in vitro activity against SARS-CoV-2 and potential mechanisms. ACS Omega 6:7454–7468. https://doi. org/10.1101/2020.12.01.407361
- Rebeaud ME, Zores F (2020) SARS-CoV-2 and the use of chloroquine as an antiviral treatment. Front Med (Lausanne) 7:184. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2020. 00184
- Rossignol JF (2014) Nitazoxanide: a first-in-class broadspectrum antiviral agent. Antivir Res 110:94–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2014.07.014
- Saeed MF, Kolokoltsov AA, Albrecht T, Davey RA (2010) Cellular entry of ebola virus involves uptake by a macropinocytosis-like mechanism and subsequent trafficking through early and late endosomes. PLoS Pathog 6:e1001110. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. ppat.1001110
- Sample CJ, Hudak KE, Barefoot BE, Koci MD, Wanyonyi MS, Abraham S, Staats HF, Ramsburg EA (2013) A mastoparan-derived peptide has broad-spectrum antiviral activity against enveloped viruses. Peptides 48:96–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.peptides.2013. 07.014
- Sanjuán R, Nebot MR, Chirico N, Mansky LM, Belshaw R (2010) Viral mutation rates. J Virol 84:9733–9748. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.00694-10

- Schuksz M, Fuster MM, Brown JR, Crawford BE, Ditto DP, Lawrence R, Glass CA, Wang L, Tor Y, Esko JD (2008) Surfen, a small molecule antagonist of heparan sulfate. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:13075–13080. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0805862105
- Shang J, Wan Y, Luo C, Ye G, Geng Q, Auerbach A, Li F (2020) Cell entry mechanisms of SARS-CoV-2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 117:11727–11734. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.2003138117
- Simmons G, Gosalia DN, Rennekamp AJ, Reeves JD, Diamond SL, Bates P (2005) Inhibitors of cathepsin L prevent severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus entry. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:11876–11881. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0505577102
- Smith JG, Nemerow GR (2008) Mechanism of adenovirus neutralization by Human alpha-defensins. Cell Host Microbe 3:11–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom. 2007.12.001
- Soares MM, King SW, Thorpe PE (2008) Targeting inside-out phosphatidylserine as a therapeutic strategy for viral diseases. Nat Med 14:1357–1362. https://doi. org/10.1038/nm.1885
- Sorin MN, Kuhn J, Stasiak AC, Stehle T (2021) Structural insight into non-enveloped virus binding to glycosaminoglycan receptors: a review. Viruses 13:800. https:// doi.org/10.3390/v13050800
- St Vincent MR, Colpitts CC, Ustinov AV, Muqadas M, Joyce MA, Barsby NL, Epand RF, Epand RM, Khramyshev SA, Valueva OA, Korshun VA, Tyrrell DL, Schang LM (2010) Rigid amphipathic fusion inhibitors, small molecule antiviral compounds against enveloped viruses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107: 17339–17344. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 1010026107
- Straus MR, Tang T, Lai AL, Flegel A, Bidon M, Freed JH, Daniel S, Whittaker GR (2020) Ca(2+) ions promote fusion of middle east respiratory syndrome coronavirus with host cells and increase infectivity. J Virol 94: e00426. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.00426-20
- Tandon R, Sharp JS, Zhang F, Pomin VH, Ashpole NM, Mitra D, Jin W, Liu H, Sharma P, Linhardt RJ (2020) Effective inhibition of SARS-CoV-2 entry by heparin and enoxaparin derivatives. bioRxiv. https://doi.org/ 10.1101/2020.06.08.140236
- Tang JW, Lam TT, Zaraket H, Lipkin WI, Drews SJ, Hatchette TF, Heraud JM, Koopmans MP (2017) Global epidemiology of non-influenza RNA respiratory viruses: data gaps and a growing need for surveillance. Lancet Infect Dis 17:e320–e326. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/s1473-3099(17)30238-4
- Tang T, Jaimes JA, Bidon MK, Straus MR, Daniel S, Whittaker GR (2021) Proteolytic activation of SARS-CoV-2 spike at the S1/S2 boundary: potential role of proteases beyond furin. ACS Infect Dis 7:264–272. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsinfecdis.0c00701
- Triggle CR, Bansal D, Ding H, Islam MM, Farag E, Hadi HA, Sultan AA (2021) A comprehensive review of viral characteristics, transmission, pathophysiology, immune response, and management of SARS-CoV-

2 and COVID-19 as a basis for controlling the pandemic. Front Immunol 12:631139. https://doi.org/10. 3389/fimmu.2021.631139

- Tripathi S, Tecle T, Verma A, Crouch E, White M, Hartshorn KL (2013) The human cathelicidin LL-37 inhibits influenza A viruses through a mechanism distinct from that of surfactant protein D or defensins. J Gen Virol 94:40–49. https://doi.org/10.1099/vir.0.045013-0
- Vandini S, Biagi C, Fischer M, Lanari M (2019) Impact of rhinovirus infections in children. Viruses 11:521. https://doi.org/10.3390/v11060521
- Vigant F, Lee J, Hollmann A, Tanner LB, Akyol Ataman Z, Yun T, Shui G, Aguilar HC, Zhang D, Meriwether D, Roman-Sosa G, Robinson LR, Juelich TL, Buczkowski H, Chou S, Castanho MA, Wolf MC, Smith JK, Banyard A, Kielian M, Reddy S, Wenk MR, Selke M, Santos NC, Freiberg AN, Jung ME, Lee B (2013) A mechanistic paradigm for broad-spectrum antivirals that target virus-cell fusion. PLoS Pathog 9: e1003297. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat. 1003297
- Vigant F, Santos NC, Lee B (2015) Broad-spectrum antivirals against viral fusion. Nat Rev Microbiol 13: 426–437. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro3475
- Wang C, Zhao L, Xia S, Zhang T, Cao R, Liang G, Li Y, Meng G, Wang W, Shi W, Zhong W, Jiang S, Liu K (2018) De novo design of α-helical lipopeptides targeting viral fusion proteins: a promising strategy for relatively broad-spectrum antiviral drug discovery. J Med Chem 61:8734–8745. https://doi.org/10.1021/ acs.jmedchem.8b00890
- Wang C, Wang S, Li D, Wei DQ, Zhao J, Wang J (2020a) Human intestinal defensin 5 inhibits SARS-CoV-2 invasion by cloaking ACE2. Gastroenterology 159: 1145–1147.e1144. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro. 2020.05.015
- Wang X, Cao R, Zhang H, Liu J, Xu M, Hu H, Li Y, Zhao L, Li W, Sun X, Yang X, Shi Z, Deng F, Hu Z, Zhong W, Wang M (2020b) The anti-influenza virus drug, arbidol is an efficient inhibitor of SARS-CoV-2 in vitro. Cell Discov 6:28. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41421-020-0169-8
- Weisz OA (2003) Acidification and protein traffic. Int Rev Cytol 226:259–319. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0074-7696(03)01005-2
- Widjaja I, Wang C, van Haperen R, Gutiérrez-Álvarez J, van Dieren B, Okba NMA, Raj VS, Li W, Fernandez-Delgado R, Grosveld F, van Kuppeveld FJM, Haagmans BL, Enjuanes L, Drabek D, Bosch BJ (2019) Towards a solution to MERS: protective human monoclonal antibodies targeting different domains and functions of the MERS-coronavirus spike glycoprotein. Emerg Microbes Infect 8:516– 530. https://doi.org/10.1080/22221751.2019.1597644
- Wolf MC, Freiberg AN, Zhang T, Akyol-Ataman Z, Grock A, Hong PW, Li J, Watson NF, Fang AQ, Aguilar HC, Porotto M, Honko AN, Damoiseaux R, Miller JP, Woodson SE, Chantasirivisal S, Fontanes V, Negrete OA, Krogstad P, Dasgupta A, Moscona A,

Hensley LE, Whelan SP, Faull KF, Holbrook MR, Jung ME, Lee B (2010) A broad-spectrum antiviral targeting entry of enveloped viruses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:3157–3162. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.0909587107

- Woolhouse M, Scott F, Hudson Z, Howey R, Chase-Topping M (2012) Human viruses: discovery and emergence. Philos Trans R Soc Lond Ser B Biol Sci 367:2864–2871. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2011. 0354
- Wu Y, Boulogne C, Carle S, Podinovskaia M, Barth H, Spang A, Cintrat JC, Gillet D, Barbier J (2020) Regulation of endo-lysosomal pathway and autophagic flux by broad-spectrum antipathogen inhibitor ABMA. FEBS J 287:3184–3199. https://doi.org/10.1111/febs. 15201
- Xu J, Shi PY, Li H, Zhou J (2020) Broad spectrum antiviral agent niclosamide and its therapeutic potential. ACS Infect Dis 6:909–915. https://doi.org/10. 1021/acsinfecdis.0c00052
- Yan Y, Zou Z, Sun Y, Li X, Xu KF, Wei Y, Jin N, Jiang C (2013) Anti-malaria drug chloroquine is highly effective in treating avian influenza A H5N1 virus infection in an animal model. Cell Res 23:300–302. https://doi. org/10.1038/cr.2012.165
- Zenilman JM, Fuchs EJ, Hendrix CW, Radebaugh C, Jurao R, Nayak SU, Hamilton RG, McLeod Griffiss J (2015) Phase 1 clinical trials of DAS181, an inhaled sialidase, in healthy adults. Antivir Res 123:114–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2015.09.008
- Zhang J, Mulvenon A, Makarov E, Wagoner J, Knibbe J, Kim JO, Osna N, Bronich TK, Poluektova LY (2013) Antiviral peptide nanocomplexes as a potential therapeutic modality for HIV/HCV co-infection. Biomaterials 34:3846–3857. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biomaterials.2013.01.026
- Zhang Y, Xia L, Yuan Y, Li Q, Han L, Yang G, Hu H (2020) Rhodanine derivative LJ001 inhibits TGEV and PDCoV replication in vitro. Virus Res 289:198167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virusres.2020.198167
- Zhao H, Zhou J, Zhang K, Chu H, Liu D, Poon VK, Chan CC, Leung HC, Fai N, Lin YP, Zhang AJ, Jin DY, Yuen KY, Zheng BJ (2016) A novel peptide with potent and broad-spectrum antiviral activities against multiple respiratory viruses. Sci Rep 6:22008. https:// doi.org/10.1038/srep22008
- Zhao H, To KKW, Chu H, Ding Q, Zhao X, Li C, Shuai H, Yuan S, Zhou J, Kok KH, Jiang S, Yuen KY (2018) Dual-functional peptide with defective interfering genes effectively protects mice against avian and seasonal influenza. Nat Commun 9:2358. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41467-018-04792-7
- Zhao H, To KKW, Sze KH, Yung TT, Bian M, Lam H, Yeung ML, Li C, Chu H, Yuen KY (2020) A broadspectrum virus- and host-targeting peptide against respiratory viruses including influenza virus and SARS-CoV-2. Nat Commun 11:4252. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41467-020-17986-9

- Zhao H, To KKW, Lam H, Zhou X, Chan JF, Peng Z, Lee ACY, Cai J, Chan WM, Ip JD, Chan CC, Yeung ML, Zhang AJ, Chu AWH, Jiang S, Yuen KY (2021) Cross-linking peptide and repurposed drugs inhibit both entry pathways of SARS-CoV-2. Nat Commun 12:1517. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-21825-w
- Zhou Y, Simmons G (2012) Development of novel entry inhibitors targeting emerging viruses. Expert Rev Anti-Infect Ther 10:1129–1138. https://doi.org/10. 1586/eri.12.104
- Zumla A, Hui DS, Perlman S (2015) Middle East respiratory syndrome. Lancet 386:995–1007. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/s0140-6736(15)60454-8

Ebola Virus Entry Inhibitors

Ruikun Du, Qinghua Cui, Michael Caffrey, and Lijun Rong

Abstract

Ebola virus (EBOV) is one of the most deadliest agents already known, causing periodic epidemic of a severe hemorrhagic fever disease in Africa. Although two monoclonal antibody (mAb) drugs have recently received approval in the USA, additional therapeutics are still needed to combat potential outbreaks of resistance variants and other closely related ebola viruses. In this chapter, we describe the current understanding of the EBOV entry process and summarize the approaches, strategies, and advances in discovery and development of EBOV entry inhibitors, including therapeutic antibodies, peptides, small molecules, natural products, and other chemical structures.

Keywords

Ebola virus \cdot Entry inhibitor \cdot Therapeutic mAb \cdot Drug repurposing \cdot Small molecule

R. Du · Q. Cui

10.1 Ebola Virus Entry and Potential Drug Targets

Filoviruses from the Filoviridae family are enveloped, single-stranded, negative-sense RNA viruses that exhibit a unique heterogeneous filamentous structure (Feldmann et al. 2020). To date, there are 12 filoviruses that can be classified into six established genera, among which the genus Ebola virus and Marburg virus are the best-known and extensively studied. For example, four ebola viruses (Ebola virus, EBOV; Sudan virus, SUDV; Bundibugyo virus, BDBV; and Taï Forest virus, TAFV) and two marburg viruses (Marburg virus, MARV; and Ravn virus, RAVV) have been identified as etiological agents of severe human hemorrhagic fever diseases, called Ebola virus disease (EVD) and Marburg virus disease (MVD), respectively (Kuhn et al. 2019). Both EVD and MVD are associated with high fatality rates ranging from 40% to 90% (Coltart et al. 2017; Feldmann and Geisbert 2011). In particular, EBOV associated EVD outbreaks have occurred 10 times in history, including the 2013-2016 West Africa epidemic, which resulted in 28,646 reported infections and 11,323 deaths (Coltart et al. 2017). In 2018, the World Health Organization listed EVD and MVD as priority diseases, given their potential to cause a public health emergency and the lack of efficacious drugs and vaccines. Although two monoclonal antibody (mAb) drugs REGN-EB3 and Ansuvimab have received approval for treatment



[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_10

Shandong University of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Jinan, China

M. Caffrey

Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Genetics, College of Medicine, University of Illinois at Chicago, Chicago, IL, USA

L. Rong (🖂)

Department of Microbiology and Immunology, College of Medicine, University of Illinois at Chicago, Chicago, IL, USA e-mail: Lijun@uic.edu

of EBOV infection in late 2020 in the USA (Lee 2021; Markham 2021), there is still an urgent need to develop novel antivirals to combat infections of EBOV, as well as other highly pathogenic filoviruses.

As the first step during virus infection, virus entry is an extremely attractive therapeutic intervention point and it is expected that the accumulated knowledge of the entry process may greatly accelerate the research and development of virus entry inhibitors. The entry of filoviruses is a complicated, multi-step process, which is comprehensively orchestrated by both viral and host factors, providing a variety of promising drug targets. Notably, knowledge of filoviruses entry is largely based on studies of EBOV, moreover, most antiviral studies focused on EBOV, because this virus causes epidemics periodically and it is the most concerning public health issue. In this chapter, we discuss advances in the development of EBOV entry inhibitors, as well as pan-ebola virus/filovirus potential inhibitors.

10.1.1 A Brief Description of EBOV Entry

EBOV gains entry into host cells by initial binding of viral surface glycoproteins (GPs) to cell surface receptors, which may be nonspecific and comprise numerous possibly glycosylated proteins, including the folate receptor-alpha (Chan et al. 2001), C-type lectins (Alvarez et al. 2002), integrins $\beta 1$ and/or αV (Dahlmann et al. 2015; Takada et al. 2000), Tyro3, Axl, Mer tyrosine kinase receptors (TAM) family (Dahlmann et al. 2015; Shimojima et al. 2006), glycosaminoglycans (O'Hearn et al. 2015), T-cell immunoglobulin mucin (TIM) family proteins (Kondratowicz et al. 2011; Rhein et al. 2016), and sialic acid-binding Ig-like lectin 1 (Siglec-1) (Perez-Zsolt et al. 2019).

After binding, the virus enters the cell via macropinocytosis, which is a nonselective process of engulfment, and subsequently trafficks through early and late endosomes (Mulherkar et al. 2011; Saeed et al. 2010). During the

maturation of endosomal vesicles into late endosomes, activation of endosomal cysteine proteases Cathpsin L and B occurs in the increasingly acidic and reducing environment. These cathepsins sequentially process GP into a smaller, fusion competent form (Chandran et al. 2005; Schornberg et al. 2006).

Unlike many other enveloped viruses, acidification and protease cleavage are not sufficient for inducing EBOV GP mediated membrane fusion, a process required for the virus to release genetic materials. Strikingly, an intracellular receptor Niemann-Pick C1 (NPC1) is required (Carette et al. 2011; Côté et al. 2011). Upon NPC1 binding, the smaller form of GP continues to undergo a conformational change that mediates fusion between viral and endosomal membranes. In addition to NPC1, Ca^{2+} is also a critical factor for the GP mediated fusion process (Das et al. 2020).

10.1.2 EBOV GP and GP Mediated Fusion Events

EBOV GP mediates both receptor binding and membrane fusion during the entry process. Mature GP is a typical class I fusion protein, composed of dimerized subunits GP_1 and GP_2 , with GP_{1,2} existing as trimers on the surface of virions (Pallesen et al. 2016). GP₁ is composed of three distinct domains: the receptor binding domain (RBD), the glycan cap, and a heavily Olinked glycosylated mucin-like domain, while the membrane-anchored GP₂ contains the fusion machinery: a fusion loop near the amino terminus followed by a N-terminal heptad repeat region (HR1), a C-terminal heptad repeat region (HR2), a transmembrane region and a short cytoplasmic tail (Pallesen et al. 2016). The glycan cap of GP_1 is extensively N-linked glycosylated and interacts with two regions of GP₂, including the internal fusion loop (Lee et al. 2021). As the fusion loop is critical for GP₂-mediated membrane fusion, the glycan cap-GP₂ interaction protects the fusion peptide from premature fusion events. No evidence has suggested that the mucin-like domain is obligated for virus entry, although it may shield key residues of the RBD from immune recognition (Lee et al. 2021). In addition, the mucin-like domain causes cell cytotoxicity in vitro and tissue damage in animals, suggesting a critical role in EBOV pathogenicity (Ning et al. 2018).

As described above, after virus uptake into undergoes host cells, GP_{12} proteolytic processing, generating a smaller GP_{1,2} that lacks both the glycan cap and mucin domain of GP_1 (Chandran et al. 2005). The N-terminal fusion loop was consequently exposed to the acidic environment within endosomes, undergoing a change from the original flattened extended loop to a more hook-like structure with subsequent insertion of the fusion loop to endosomal membranes (Gregory et al. 2011). Upon NPC1 binding, a collapse of the highly ordered, alpha-helical structures HR1 and HR2 is triggered, forming a six-helix bundle containing three HR1 and HR2 domains. This conformational rearrangement into a coiled-coil structure draws the viral and endosomal membranes into close proximity, thereby allowing partial fusion (hemifusion) and eventual formation of a pore (Salata et al. 2019), through which the viral RNA and its associated proteins can be released into the host cytoplasm, where the viral life cycle continues.

10.1.3 Unresolved Puzzles of EBOV Entry

Although the means by which EBOV enters a host cell have been becoming less mysterious, a series of puzzles remain to be unraveled. First, since diverse cell surface proteins have been identified to facilitate EBOV entry, which may partially contribute to the broad tropism of EBOV for a variety of different cell types, one question remains about whether there is a definitive cell surface "entry" receptor for EBOV to directly mediate virus internalization (Falzarano and Feldmann 2015). This is very important since specific receptors often act like the "door" for a virus to enter host cells, e.g., sialic acid for influenza virus (Du et al. 2019), and ACE2 for SARS-CoV and SARS-CoV-2 (Chen et al. 2021). Upon closing the door, virus entry can be subsequently

halted. Interestingly, one study demonstrated that EBOV entry is an asynchronous process, and the cell-bound state of the virus can stay for an extended period of time before internalization occurs (Reynard and Volchkov 2015). This is unusual for viruses, and combined with the fact that EBOV is internalized by a nonselective macropinocytosis, it seems unlikely for EBOV to adopt a specific cell surface "entry" receptor.

Instead, EBOV recognizes a unique intracellular receptor, NPC1, at the late stage of entry in endosomes/lysosomes, in contrast to the more frequent observation that virus receptors act at early stages on the cell surface (Carette et al. 2011; Côté et al. 2011). NPC1 is primarily involved in the architecture and trafficking of endosomal/lysosomal compartments, and plays an essential role in cholesterol absorption and homeostasis. Although it has been clearly demonstrated that binding of NPC1 to the fusion competent form of $GP_{1,2}$ is necessary and that the cholesterol transport activity of NPC1 is not critical for EBOV entry (Côté et al. 2011), details about the GP-NCP1 interaction and mechanism of membrane fusion are missing. On the other hand, a recent report suggested that cholesterol in EBOV GP-containing membranes enhances fusion (Lee et al. 2021), emphasizing a potential role of cholesterol during EBOV entry. Future studies exploring the cholesterol homeostasis and changes in lipid composition within the endosomal pathway may further improve our understanding of the role of NPC1 in EBOV entry.

Moreover, it was reported that EBOV entry into host cells also requires the endosomal calcium channels called two pore channels (TPCs), and the authors observed that cellular TPC2⁺/ NPC1⁻ compartments could allow EBOV GP mediated fusion (Sakurai et al. 2015). Therefore it was argued that NPC1 may be not required for fusion itself (Falzarano and Feldmann 2015). Controversially, a recent study demonstrated that lower pH, Ca²⁺, and NPC1 binding is required and sufficient to induce conformational changes in the EBOV fusion machine using a virus-liposome lipid mixing model (Das et al. 2020). It will be important to elucidate this discrepancy in future.

TPCs are triggered by nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAADP) to release Ca^{2+} from endosomes and lysosomes (Sakurai et al. 2015). It is not known whether TPCs act directly or by maintaining the Ca^{2+} homeostasis within endosomes/lysosomes. If the latter is true, it is interesting to further investigate how TPCs induced Ca^{2+} equilibrium contributes to the EBOV GP mediated fusion process.

10.1.4 Potential Therapeutic Targets During EBOV Entry

The complex set of entry events described above provides numerous promising targets for the development of EBOV entry inhibitors. These potential avenues include: (1) interfering with attachment to permissive cells by blocking interactions between EBOV GP and attachment factors on cell surface; (2) preventing virus interblocking macropinocytosis; nalization by (3) interfering with the host cathepsins activities; (4) inhibiting the EBOV GP-NPC1 interaction directly or inducing NPC1 phenotypes that disrupt viral entry; (5) disrupting Ca²⁺ homeostasis in endosomes/lysosomes; (6) blocking conformational changes of GP₂, particularly, blocking the formation of the six-bundle helix.

Recently, an increasing number of host factors have been shown to play key roles during EBOV entry, providing additional potential targets for the development of antiviral therapies against EBOV infection. For example, using a genomewide CRISPR screen, Flint et al. identified Nacetylglucosamine-1-phosphate transferase (GNPTAB) to be important for EBOV infection. Since GNPTAB is required for the correct intracellular localization of lysosomal proteins such as cathepsins, disruption of GNPTAB function may represent another strategy for a host-targeted therapy for EBOV (Flint et al. 2019). The potential antiviral host targets also include the phosphoinositide-3 kinase-Akt (PI3k) pathway, which mediates virus uptake via endocytosis (Saeed et al. 2008), the homotypic fusion and protein sorting (HOPS) tethering complex as well as its regulator, UV radiation resistanceassociated gene (UVRAG), which facilitates trafficking of EBOV to NPC1⁺ cellular compartments (Bo et al. 2020), and so on.

The model of EBOV entry and avenues for targeted antiviral development are summarized in Fig. 10.1.

10.2 Established EBOV Models for Entry Inhibitor Development

Virus models provide important tools for antiviral drug discovery and development, and a simple and robust assay can significantly facilitate antiviral research. Considering EBOV is a biosafety level 4 (BSL-4) agent and can only be handled in laboratories with BSL-4 containment, only a few scientific institutions can conduct basic virology and antiviral research using the authentic EBOV, since the number of BSL-4 laboratories worldwide is limited. This has been one of the major challenges for studies of EBOV as well as other BSL-4 pathogens.

To solve this issue, several "surrogate" systems that mimic the entry process of authentic EBOV were developed as alternatives, including EBOV GP-based pseudotyping systems (Rumschlag-Booms et al. 2011), a recombinant vesicular stomatitis virus (rVSV) encoding EBOV GP in place of the VSV glycoprotein G (Wong et al. 2010), and Ebola virus-like particles (eVLPs) (Martinez et al. 2010). As these systems are safe and can be handled in BSL-2 conditions, dissecting of EBOV entry steps and discovery of entry inhibitors have been greatly accelerated.

10.2.1 EBOV GP-Based Pseudotyping System

Unlike authentic viruses, a pseudovirus carries a core or backbone of one vector virus but incorporates surface proteins derived from another virus. The genome inside a pseudovirus is usually modified to abolish native surface



Fig. 10.1 Ebola virus entry and targeted antiviral therapeutics. Upon adhesion to cell surface receptors, the virus is internalized via macropinocytosis, followed by endosomal proteolysis of viral glycoproteins and NPC1 binding, subsequently inducing fusion between the viral and endosomal membranes. In addition, TPC2-mediated

Ca²⁺ homeostasis is also a critical factor to induce membrane fusion. Potential avenues toward EBOV entry inhibitors include targeting: cell adhesion, internalization, proteolysis process, NPC1 binding, TPC2 and Ca²⁺ homeostasis, and GP2 conformational changes, separately

protein expression. Consequently, in cells transiently or stably expressing alternative surface proteins, the pseudovirus can replicate and produce progeny pseudoviruses. While in native susceptible cells, only one single round of infection can occur for pseudoviruses (Rumschlag-Booms et al. 2011).

Since viral surface proteins are pivotal during entry process, and the pseudoviral surface proteins have similar conformational structures with the native viral proteins, pseudoviruses can be therefore used as a powerful tool to dissect mechanisms of virus entry, evaluate neutralizing antibodies, and discover novel viral entry inhibitors (Rumschlag-Booms et al. 2011). Moreover, the backbone of a pseudovirus can be further modified by insertion of reporter genes, such as fluorescent proteins, luciferases or the chloramphenicol acetyltransferase (CAT). The expression level of these reporter proteins can be easily monitored to indirectly reflect the pseudovirus infection.

Three viruses including HIV-1, Murine leukemia virus (MLV), and VSV have been explored as pseudotyping vectors, among which the HIV-1 based lentiviral packaging system is currently most widely used for EBOV studies. Using GP-based EBOV HIV-1 pseudoviruses (EBOVpp), we and others have discovered numerous entry inhibitors (Basu et al. 2011, 2015; Gaisina et al. 2020; Yermolina et al. 2011). However, although the GPs on surface of EBOVpp can largely mediate cell entry in a fashion similar to that of the authentic viruses, several issues should be considered. For example, HIV-1 and MLV pseudoviruses are spherical viruses, while VSV pseudoviruses are bullet shaped, both of which are remarkably distinct from the filamentous authentic EBOV. Thus, the pattern of GP distribution and density on EBOVpp may not reflect its "natural" state, and results obtained from assays using EBOVpp should always be compared to and validated using authentic EBOV-based assays, which remain the gold standard. Encouragingly, based on our own experience, most entry inhibitors identified by EBOVpp-based screens become validated using authentic EBOV, suggesting the feasibility and robustness of EBOVpp system as a screening approach for EBOV entry inhibitors (Basu et al. 2011, 2015; Gaisina et al. 2020; Yermolina et al. 2011).

10.2.2 Replication-Competent rVSV Encoding EBOV GP

VSV is a member of *Vesiculovirus* genus, *Rhabdoviridae* family, which is also an

enveloped, single-stranded negative-sense RNA virus. Since human infection of VSV is a rare event, and usually causes mild influenza-like illness, VSV can be handled in laboratory with BSL-2 containment. Moreover, VSV has been used as a model to study many aspects of negative-strand RNA viral replication (Whitt 2010).

As mentioned above, VSV pseudoviruses can incorporate EBOV GP on its surface and mimic the entry of authentic EBOV. While in the VSV pseudotyping system, EBOV GP is provided in trans. This system can be further engineered, by inserting the EBOV gp gene into the VSV genome by replacement of the VSV-G coding region, generating a rVSV that encodes EBOV GP in place of the VSV-G (rVSV- Δ G-eGP) (Wong et al. 2010). Unlike pseudoviruses that can undergo only a single round of infection, rVSV- Δ G-eGP is replication competent. Indeed, the pathogenic mucin-like domain of EBOV GP was deleted to avoid potential biosafety risks (Wong et al. 2010). In addition to the applications discussed above for EBOVpp, rVSV-ΔG-eGP allows further characterizations, e.g., to select escape mutants under pressure of EBOV entry inhibitors.

10.2.3 Ebola Virus-Like Particles

As aforementioned, both the pseudotyping systems and recombinant VSV are inherently flawed for mimicking EBOV entry, partially due to the morphological differences as compared to authentic EBOV. To establish a more reliable entry-mimicking system, eVLPs were produced by co-expressing of EBOV major matrix proteinVP40 with GP (Martinez et al. 2010). As VP40 promotes the formation and budding of eVLPs which resemble the authentic filamentous virions, GP can be subsequently incorporated into the VLPs and allows the particles to be able to infect susceptible host cells, providing a valuable tool to study virus entry and identify entry inhibitors in a more authentic context as compared to EBOVpp and rVSV- Δ G-eGP. Furthermore, VP40 can be easily engineered with, e.g., the beta-lactamase enzyme or fluorescent tags, so that the entry of eVLPs can be easily traced (Martinez et al. 2010).

As an extension of eVLP system, transcriptionreplication-competent eVLPs and (tr-eVLPs) have been developed (Watt et al. 2014). By introducing an EBOV minigenome system, which expresses a minigenome and the ribonucleoprotein complex (RNP) proteins, to the eVLP producing cells, novel tr-eVLPs can be generated. Besides resembling the filamentous authentic virions, incorporating GP on the surface, these tr-eVLPs also harbor minigenomecontaining nucleocapsids. When entering a cell, tr-eVLPs can deliver the minigenome to cytoplasm, where the minigenome can undergo transcription, translation, and replication. The tr-eVLP system is also known as a life cycle modeling system, which allows the study of almost all aspects of the viral life cycle.

10.3 REGN-EB3, Ansuvimab, and Other mAb Therapeutics

Therapeutic mAb has become one of the most valuable treatments for emerging infectious diseases, especially for those where no other therapy is yet available. Compared to chemical drugs, mAbs possess attractive advantages, including a rapid discovery process, remarkable specificity, and low toxicity. For EBOV, the main target of therapeutic mAbs is the GP, mainly via neutralizing mechanisms, and possibly additional antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC) effects.

10.3.1 REGN-EB3

REGN-EB3 (Inmazeb) is developed by Regeneron Pharmaceuticals for the treatment of EBOV infection. It is a combination of three fully human monoclonal antibodies, consisting of atoltivimab (REGN3470), maftivimab (REGN3479), and odesivimab (REGN3471).

Originally, mice encoding fully human antibody variable region gene segments (VelocImmune mice) were immunized with a DNA expression vector for EBOV GP and purified EBOV GP protein as immunogens, by isolation and selection followed for neutralizing mAbs. Eventually, mAbs REGN3470, REGN3479, and REGN3471 were generated (Pascal et al. 2018). Both the REGN3470 and REGN3479 can neutralize pseudovirus particles efficiently, with half maximal inhibitory concentration (IC₅₀) values of 0.27 nM and 0.17 nM, respectively. However, the neutralizing capacity of REGN3471 is much weaker. On the other hand, REGN3470 and REGN3471 but not REGN3479 can induce ADCC in vitro. In a guinea pig model of EBOV infection, monotherapies of REGN3470, REGN3479, and REGN3471 can confer protection from disease and/or lethality (Pascal et al. 2018).

In addition, the three mAbs can recognize non-overlapping epitopes and do not compete with each other for GP binding. In order to improve the therapeutic efficacy and delay the emergence of possible escape mutants, the three mAbs were therefore mixed as a cocktail (REGN-EB3) (Pascal et al. 2018). During the 2018 EVD outbreak in the Democratic Republic of Congo, clinical trials of REGN-EB3 were conducted (Mulangu et al. 2019), and based on the results, the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) authorized approval of REGN-EB3 on October 14, 2020 for the treatment of EBOV infection (Markham 2021).

10.3.2 Ansuvimab

Ansuvimab (also known as mAb114) is a human monoclonal IgG1 antibody developed by Ridgeback Biotherapeutics for the treatment of EBOV infections. Initially, Corti et al. observed EBOV GP-specific antibodies circulating in a human survivor of the 1995 Kikwit EVD outbreak, therefore they subsequently isolated a series of EBOV mAbs and selected those that were able to neutralize both the EBOV variants from the 2013–2016 and 2018 outbreaks (Corti et al. 2016). Among these mAbs, Ansuvimab exhibits the most potent neutralizing capacity, by a mechanism targeting the LEIKKPDGS epitope located in the RBD of GP and blocking the GP-NPC1 interaction. In addition, Ansuvimab also mediates ADCC and offers high protective efficacy in rhesus macaques infected with a lethal dose of EBOV (Corti et al. 2016). Along with REGN-EB3, Ansuvimab also passed the clinical trials during 2018 EDV outbreak, and thus received approval for the treatment of EBOV infection on December 21, 2020 in the USA (Lee 2021).

10.3.3 Other mAb Therapeutics

Historically, ZMapp was the first mAb therapy against EBOV that entered clinical trials, at the time shortly after the 2013-2016 West African Ebola epidemic struck. ZMapp consists of a cocktail of three highly purified mAbs. Notably, all three mAbs are humanized chimers and produced in a plant-based system involving transgenic Nicotiana benthamiana. Humanized mAbs usually do not elicit an immune response and are safe for human use, while N. benthamiana produced mAbs contain afucosylated/agalatosylated glycans, which can enhance the ADCC activity (Qiu et al. 2014). Unfortunately, although ZMapp is able to achieve 100% protection of rhesus macaques from EBOV infection, it did not show significant efficacy in clinical trials. Nonetheless, the formulated mAb cocktail deserves further optimization and reevaluation.

Notably, EBOVs may keep evolving (Holmes et al. 2016), and other highly pathogenic ebola viruses, e.g., Sudan virus (SUDV) and Bundibugyo virus (BDBV), may unpredictably emerge or re-emerge, causing scattered outbreaks. Since ZMapp as well as REGN-EB3 and Ansuvimab can provide protection against EBOV alone, novel pan-ebola virus active therapeutic mAbs are urgently needed. Encouragingly, preclinical success with broadly neutralizing ebola virus mAbs, including MBP134, FVM04, and CA45, has shown protection against diverse ebola viruses (Bornholdt et al. 2019; Brannan et al. 2019). Moreover, when supplemented with MARV neutralizing mAb R191, the FVM04 and CA45 cocktail might provide a pan-filovirus protection (Brannan et al. 2019).

10.4 Repurposing Old Drugs as New EBOV Entry Inhibitors

Repurposing screens of existing drugs for new indications is a practical approach to rapidly discover and develop antivirals to combat infections of emerging or reemerging viruses, since the "old" drug can directly enter clinical trials without delay. On the other hand, as the life cycle of a virus becomes well studied, increasing numbers of viral/host factors that play critical roles during virus infection are identified, and thus existing inhibitors/modulators targeting these critical viral/host proteins or relative functions can be repurposed as potential antiviral therapeutics. We would like to refer to the two methods as "forward" and "reverse" drug repurposing screens, after the terms of "forward genetics" and "reverse genetics," respectively.

10.4.1 Forward Repurposing Screen of EBOV Entry Inhibitors

In order to more expeditiously grow the arsenal of drugs against the highly pathogenic virus, the FDA-approved drug library, as well as other existing drug libraries, were screened for potential repurposing as EBOV inhibitors (Cheng et al. 2015; Johansen et al. 2013; Kouznetsova et al. 2014; Zhang et al. 2020; Zhou et al. 2016). As most screening approaches were established using the aforementioned surrogate systems, many of these repurposed inhibitors act upon the entry stages of EBOV infection (Cheng et al. 2015; Kouznetsova et al. 2014; Zhang et al. 2020; Zhou et al. 2016). Interestingly, more than 100 compounds have been reported to have potential inhibitory effects against EBOV entry, which may be correlated with the much more complicated entry process of EBOV with respect to other viruses, as many more viral/host factors

and pathways are involved, thereby providing much more druggable targets.

Among these repurposed candidates, some act upon EBOV entry via their biological activities. For example, Johansen et al. identified a set of selective estrogen receptor modulators (SERMs) from FDA- and ex-U.S.-approved drugs as potent EBOV inhibitors (Johansen et al. 2013), that act by interfering with the fusion at the late-entry stage. Although it turns out SERMs do not inhibit EBOV entry through the estrogen receptor pathway, SERMs have incidental biological activities that induce cholesterol accumulation and Ca²⁺ upregulation in endosomes (Johansen et al. 2013). Since both cholesterol and Ca^{2+} homeostasis are critical during EBOV entry, SERMs may block EBOV entry by interfering with the endosomal pathway. Interestingly, another study, using a thermal shift assay combined with co-crystalization, demonstrated that the two most potent inhibitors, clomiphene and toremifene, can bind to a fusion loop-associated cavity of EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ at the GP1/GP2 interface and drastically destabilize the target protein, triggering a premature conversion of GP_{1,2} to the post-fusion conformation, and subsequently preventing the membrane fusion (Zhao et al. 2016). These results suggest that SERMs may inhibit EBOV entry by a dual-mechanism of action (MOA) in both a chemical structure-based and biological activity-based manner.

In the case of most other repurposing candidates, the targets themselves appear to be altered. Previously, we have identified a series of G protein-coupled receptor (GPCR) antagonists that inhibit EBOV entry, including those targeting histamine receptors, 5-HT (serotonin) receptors, muscarinic acetylcholine receptor, and adrenergic receptor (Cheng et al. 2015, 2017). We therefore asked if GPCR pathways are involved during EBOV entry. However, increasing evidence suggested that the GPCR antagonists block EBOV entry by binding to EBOV GP. Using histamine receptor inhibitors as an example: first, only the first generation of H1-specific antihistamines but not newer drugs can inhibit EBOV entry; second, prior saturation of the cell surface H1-receptors with histamine or H1-receptor knockout do not affect EBOV entry and the sensitivity to antihistamines; third, antihistamines block filovirus entry in the endosome rather than at cell surface; fourth, docking analysis predicts that antihistamines can bind to GP with high affinity. Taken together, it can be concluded that these antihistamines inhibit EBOV entry by directly targeting viral GP (Schafer et al. 2018). Furthermore, using one of the histamine receptor antagonist compounds, CP19, as a starting point, we and colleagues carried out a comprehensive SAR analysis and synthesized a CP19 derivative compound, compound 32, that shows improved inhibitory capacity against EBOV entry (Gao et al. 2020).

Notably, a challenge in the repurposing strategy is attaining therapeutic drug levels of protection for a new indication. In actuality, most of the repurposed EBOV inhibitors could hardly reach the required blood concentration to prevent or ameliorate symptoms in patients with EVD. Consideration of drug combinations can help to lower the required dose of each drug, improving the chances of reaching therapeutic levels, and minimizing adverse effects (Lehár et al. 2009). For example, further screening approaches for synergistic pairs and/or three-drug combinations of approved drugs against EBOV have been developed (Dyall et al. 2018; Sun et al. 2017). Using these methods, several synergistic drug (clomiphene-sertraline, pairs clomipheneapilimod, sertraline-toremifene, and toremifenecombinations apilimod), and three-drug (toremifene-clarithromycin-posaconazole,

toremifene-mefloquine-posaconazole, and chloroquine-maprotiline-azithromycin) have been identified to effectively block EBOV entry, providing potent therapies to treat EBOV infections (Dyall et al. 2018; Sun et al. 2017).

10.4.2 Reverse Repurposing Screen of EBOV Entry Inhibitors

Along with the illustration of many viral/host factors and cellular pathways that play critical roles during EBOV entry, existing inhibitors/ modulators targeting these factors or pathways were tested for the anti-EBOV activity. Hostderived cysteine cathepsins cleave native GP into fusion competent form during EBOV entry, and have become an attractive target for EBOV entry inhibitors. The well known cysteine cathepsins inhibitors, K-11777 and E-64d, therefore become promising candidates of anti-EBOV drugs targeting these enzymes (Chandran et al. 2005; Zhou et al. 2015). Moreover, another cathepsins inhibitor, AMS36, was also selected, followed by chemical modifications and the generation of a focused library of cysteine cathepsin inhibitors. Subsequently, the library was screened and several compounds with potent activity against EBOV entry have been reported (van der Linden et al. 2016).

Considering that both NPC1 and TPC2 are critical host factors involved in EBOV entry, although the underlying mechanisms remain elusive, the existing NPC1 inhibitor U18666A and the TPC2 inhibitor tetrandrine have been proposed as antiviral candidates and they represent ideal starting points for the development of EBOV drugs (Lu et al. 2015; Sakurai et al. 2015). Unraveling and investigation of new factors/pathways that facilitate or hinder EBOV can provide additional targets entry for repurposing, as well as new strategies for antiviral therapeutics (Kuroda et al. 2020; Sarute et al. 2021).

10.5 Development of Novel EBOV Entry Inhibitors

The mAbs and repurposed drugs provide potential therapies as a quick response to the outbreak of an emerging virus that lacks efficacious vaccines or antivirals. However, as the virus may evolve to escape therapeutic mAbs, and repurposed drugs are usually suboptimal and require further improvement, it is necessary to develop novel therapies to address future periodic epidemics and probable pandemics. Encouragingly, efforts to develop specific treatments against EBOV have begun shortly after its discovery in 1976, and more recently efforts have been accelerated, due to the devastating 2013–2016 West African epidemic. To date, diverse entities of novel potent EBOV entry inhibitors have been reported, including varieties of small molecules, natural products, peptides, and nano-structures.

10.5.1 Small Molecule Inhibitors

For the past two decades, we and others have discovered a number of small molecule EBOV entry inhibitors, mainly via the EBOVpp-based high-throughput screening approach (Basu et al. 2011, 2015; Cui et al. 2018a; Gaisina et al. 2020; Yermolina et al. 2011). However, for a very long time the MOA of these small molecule inhibitors was not known, although they are presumed to mainly target EBOV GP (Schafer et al. 2018; Zhao et al. 2016).

Since understanding the binding mode of a small molecule to the target can advance its further optimization as anti-EBOV agents, we and colleagues have been devoted to dissecting the MOA of these small molecule EBOV inhibitors, by developing a chemical probing approach. Initially, we noticed that most of the entry inhibitors that bind EBOV GP also show inhibition against MARV, albeit with less potency (Basu et al. 2011, 2015; Yermolina et al. 2011). However, EBOV and MARV GP show just 25% sequence homology in GP1 and 43% in GP2, suggesting that the cross-reactive molecules may target some conserved portion of the two GPs. Moreover, mutation in one single site of these portions of EBOV GP may produce a MARVlike dose-response curve for a batch of EBOV inhibitors, indicating the possible binding sites of these molecules (Schafer et al. 2021).

Comprehensive probing profiles for the identified small molecule EBOV entry inhibitors to wildtype/mutant EBOV GP and MARV GP were subsequently generated, and at least three distinctive MOA were thereafter identified. First, the molecules may directly bind to the internal fusion loop region of EBOV GP; second, some of the molecules may bind to the HR2 domain as a secondary binding site; third, some molecules with basic side chains can be trapped in the acidic

endosomes/lysosomes, increasing compound concentrations and subsequently improving the viral inhibition (Schafer et al. 2021). The molecular basis provides profound mechanistic insights into EBOV entry and can guide future rational design for the development of novel EBOV entry inhibitors.

Notably, inspired by the discovery of a set of SERMs as EBOV entry inhibitors from a repurposing screen, we and colleagues further carried out a focused screen of ER ligands with various functions and diverse chemical scaffolds for potent anti-EBOV inhibitors. Encouragingly, 20 out of the 61 assayed compounds exhibited inhibitory potency against EBOV entry, among which Ridaifen-B is one of the most potent inhibitors (Cooper et al. 2020). Using the aforementioned chemical probing method against wildtype/mutant EBOV GP, we demonstrated that Ridaifen-B can also target the toremifenebinding pocket of EBOV GP, suggesting a MOA by inducing GP destabilization (Cooper et al. 2020). It is noteworthy that the SERM-like activity is not only undesired for an anti-EBOV agent, but also has side effects, for example, ER agonists may have feminizing actions, whereas ER antagonists may cause chemical menopause. Therefore, reverse engineering of the ER activity was carried out for Ridaifen-B, in addition to chemical modifications to increase affinity for the EBOV GP, eventually leading to a novel anti-EBOV compound (XL147) that exhibits improved activities against EBOV, as well as MARV, at sub-micromolar levels (Cooper et al. 2020). Moreover, as mentioned above, most of the small molecule inhibitors, including both repurposed and newly identified ones, exhibit broad activity against diverse Ebola virus species as well as MARV. These small molecules provide promising leads for the development of valuable pan-ebola virus or pan-filovirus therapeutics.

10.5.2 Natural Product Derived Inhibitors

Natural products are considered to be a natural combinatorial chemical source because they

contain structurally diversified bioactive chemicals, providing a valuable reservoir for new drug discovery. Recently, numerous compounds derived from medicinal plants or other natural materials have been identified as potent EBOV entry inhibitors, including ellagic acid from the traditional Chinese medicinal plant Rhodiola rosea L. (Cui et al. 2018b), sclareol and sclareolide from Salvia sclarea (Chen et al. 2020), and a flavonoid derivative quercetin 3-β-O-D-glucoside (Q3G) (Qiu et al. 2016). Notably, the prophylactic efficacy of Q3G against EBOV infection has been validated using a mice model of infection (Qiu et al. 2016).

10.5.3 Peptide-Based Inhibitors

Peptide-based inhibitors represent an attractive alternative entity as virus inhibitors, and possess promising advantages, e.g., peptides can usually be well tolerated due to improved efficacy and specificity. Many peptide-based inhibitors have been designed as entry inhibitors of diverse viruses, including the approved peptidic drug, T20, for treatment of HIV-1.

Both HIV-1 Env and EBOV GP are class I fusion proteins. T20 mimics the HR2 domain of HIV-1 Env protein (corresponding to HR2 of EBOV GP), and exerts its inhibitory inhibition by preventing the formation of the six-helix bundle necessary for fusion. A similar strategy was therefore used to design EBOV GP mediated fusion inhibitors. However, the peptide derived from HR2 of EBOV GP (C-peptide) initially exhibits only modest inhibitory activity (Watanabe et al. 2000). Interestingly, Miller et al. further engineered the C-peptide by conjugation with an arginine-rich sequence from HIV-1 Tat (Tat-Ebo). As the Tat sequence can facilitate endosomal accumulation and subsequently increase the intracellular concentration of the peptide, Tat-Ebo shows improved anti-EBOV activity, providing a potential candidate for EVD treatment (Miller et al. 2011).

Since the binding of the fusion competent form of EBOV GP (GPcl) to NPC1 is required to induce membrane fusion, the crystal structure of GPcl in complex with NPC1 has been determined (Wang et al. 2016). The crystal structure shows that NPC1 binds to a hydrophobic cavity on the head of GPcl, and thus this cavity represents a potential target for virus entry inhibitors. However, the cavity is large and flat, representing a typical protein-protein interaction interface; therefore it is not suitable for the binding of a small molecule, while a rational designed peptide may better fit and occupy the binding interface. With the aid of computer modeling, an eight-residue cyclic peptide (Pep-3.3) was designed, synthesized and eventually shown to exhibit specific inhibitory effects against EBOV entry. It will be interesting to further develop this cyclic peptide as a potential drug against EBOV infection (Li et al. 2018).

10.5.4 Nanotechnology-Based Inhibitors

Besides small molecules, natural products and peptides, the advances in material chemistry, have aroused increasing interests for the development of new artificial chemicals as novel antiviral agents. Recently, various nanostructures displaying multivalent moieties. e.g. carbohydrates, were prepared and shown to have high inhibitory effects against the entry of diverse viruses, including EBOV (Illescas et al. 2017; Muñoz et al. 2016; Nie et al. 2021). Although additional studies are still required for chemical optimization and efficacy evaluation, the nanotechnology-based structures provide remarkable leads for practical applications in future.

10.6 Conclusions

Despite the recent approval of two EVD therapeutics and advances of numerous entry inhibitors, our countermeasures against an EVD/MVD outbreak are still limited and far from satisfactory. Continuing efforts should be engaged in dissecting the filovirus entry steps as well as preparing more drug candidates, especially those that possess pan-ebola virus or even pan-filovirus activities.

References

- Alvarez CP, Lasala F, Carrillo J, Muñiz O, Corbí AL, Delgado R (2002) C-type lectins DC-SIGN and L-SIGN mediate cellular entry by Ebola virus in cis and in trans. J Virol 76:6841–6844. https://doi.org/10. 1128/jvi.76.13.6841-6844.2002
- Basu A, Li B, Mills DM, Panchal RG, Cardinale SC, Butler MM, Peet NP, Majgier-Baranowska H, Williams JD, Patel I, Moir DT, Bavari S, Ray R, Farzan MR, Rong L, Bowlin TL (2011) Identification of a small-molecule entry inhibitor for filoviruses. J Virol 85:3106–3119. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 01456-10
- Basu A, Mills DM, Mitchell D, Ndungo E, Williams JD, Herbert AS, Dye JM, Moir DT, Chandran K, Patterson JL, Rong L, Bowlin TL (2015) Novel small molecule entry inhibitors of ebola virus. J Infect Dis 212(Suppl 2):S425–S434. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jiv223
- Bo Y, Qiu S, Mulloy RP, Côté M (2020) Filoviruses use the HOPS complex and UVRAG to traffic to Niemann-Pick C1 compartments during viral entry. J Virol 94: e01002. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.01002-20
- Bornholdt ZA, Herbert AS, Mire CE, He S, Cross RW, Wec AZ, Abelson DM, Geisbert JB, James RM, Rahim MN, Zhu W, Borisevich V, Banadyga L, Gunn BM, Agans KN, Wirchnianski AS, Goodwin E, Tierney K, Shestowsky WS, Bohorov O, Bohorova N, Velasco J, Ailor E, Kim D, Pauly MH, Whaley KJ, Alter G, Walker LM, Chandran K, Zeitlin L, Qiu X, Geisbert TW, Dye JM (2019) A two-antibody pan-ebolavirus cocktail confers broad therapeutic protection in ferrets and nonhuman primates. Cell Host Microbe 25:49–58. e45. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2018.12.005
- Brannan JM, He S, Howell KA, Prugar LI, Zhu W, Vu H, Shulenin S, Kailasan S, Raina H, Wong G, Rahim MN, Banadyga L, Tierney K, Zhao X, Li Y, Holtsberg FW, Dye JM, Qiu X, Aman MJ (2019) Post-exposure immunotherapy for two ebolaviruses and Marburg virus in nonhuman primates. Nat Commun 10:105. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-08040-w
- Carette JE, Raaben M, Wong AC, Herbert AS, Obernosterer G, Mulherkar N, Kuehne AI, Kranzusch PJ, Griffin AM, Ruthel G, Dal Cin P, Dye JM, Whelan SP, Chandran K, Brummelkamp TR (2011) Ebola virus entry requires the cholesterol transporter Niemann-Pick C1. Nature 477:340–343. https://doi. org/10.1038/nature10348
- Chan SY, Empig CJ, Welte FJ, Speck RF, Schmaljohn A, Kreisberg JF, Goldsmith MA (2001) Folate receptoralpha is a cofactor for cellular entry by Marburg and Ebola viruses. Cell 106:117–126. https://doi.org/10. 1016/s0092-8674(01)00418-4

- Chandran K, Sullivan NJ, Felbor U, Whelan SP, Cunningham JM (2005) Endosomal proteolysis of the Ebola virus glycoprotein is necessary for infection. Science 308:1643–1645. https://doi.org/10.1126/sci ence.1110656
- Chen Q, Tang K, Guo Y (2020) Discovery of sclareol and sclareolide as filovirus entry inhibitors. J Asian Nat Prod Res 22:464–473. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 10286020.2019.1681407
- Chen Z, Du R, Galvan Achi JM, Rong L, Cui Q (2021) SARS-CoV-2 cell entry and targeted antiviral development. Acta Pharm Sin B. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. apsb.2021.05.007
- Cheng H, Lear-Rooney CM, Johansen L, Varhegyi E, Chen ZW, Olinger GG, Rong L (2015) Inhibition of Ebola and Marburg Virus Entry by G Protein-Coupled Receptor Antagonists. J Virol 89:9932–9938. https:// doi.org/10.1128/JVI.01337-15
- Cheng H, Schafer A, Soloveva V, Gharaibeh D, Kenny T, Retterer C, Zamani R, Bavari S, Peet NP, Rong L (2017) Identification of a coumarin-based antihistamine-like small molecule as an anti-filoviral entry inhibitor. Antivir Res 145:24–32. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.antiviral.2017.06.015
- Coltart CE, Lindsey B, Ghinai I, Johnson AM, Heymann DL (2017) The Ebola outbreak, 2013-2016: old lessons for new epidemics. Philos Trans R Soc Lond Ser B Biol Sci 372:20160297. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb. 2016.0297
- Cooper L, Schafer A, Li Y, Cheng H, Medegan Fagla B, Shen Z, Nowar R, Dye K, Anantpadma M, Davey RA, Thatcher GRJ, Rong L, Xiong R (2020) Screening and reverse-engineering of estrogen receptor ligands as potent pan-filovirus inhibitors. J Med Chem 63: 11085–11099. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem. 0c01001
- Corti D, Misasi J, Mulangu S, Stanley DA, Kanekiyo M, Wollen S, Ploquin A, Doria-Rose NA, Staupe RP, Bailey M, Shi W, Choe M, Marcus H, Thompson EA, Cagigi A, Silacci C, Fernandez-Rodriguez B, Perez L, Sallusto F, Vanzetta F, Agatic G, Cameroni E, Kisalu N, Gordon I, Ledgerwood JE, Mascola JR, Graham BS, Muyembe-Tamfun JJ, Trefry JC, Lanzavecchia A, Sullivan NJ (2016) Protective monotherapy against lethal Ebola virus infection by a potently neutralizing antibody. Science 351:1339– 1342. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aad5224
- Côté M, Misasi J, Ren T, Bruchez A, Lee K, Filone CM, Hensley L, Li Q, Ory D, Chandran K, Cunningham J (2011) Small molecule inhibitors reveal Niemann-Pick C1 is essential for Ebola virus infection. Nature 477: 344–348. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10380
- Cui Q, Cheng H, Xiong R, Zhang G, Du R, Anantpadma M, Davey RA, Rong L (2018a) Identification of diaryl-quinoline compounds as entry inhibitors of ebola virus. Viruses 10:678. https://doi. org/10.3390/v10120678
- Cui Q, Du R, Anantpadma M, Schafer A, Hou L, Tian J, Davey RA, Cheng H, Rong L (2018b) Identification of

ellagic acid from plant Rhodiola rosea L. as an antiebola virus entry inhibitor. Viruses 10:152. https://doi. org/10.3390/v10040152

- Dahlmann F, Biedenkopf N, Babler A, Jahnen-Dechent W, Karsten CB, Gnirß K, Schneider H, Wrensch F, O'Callaghan CA, Bertram S, Herrler G, Becker S, Pöhlmann S, Hofmann-Winkler H (2015) Analysis of ebola virus entry into macrophages. J Infect Dis 212 (Suppl 2):S247–S257. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/ jiv140
- Das DK, Bulow U, Diehl WE, Durham ND, Senjobe F, Chandran K, Luban J, Munro JB (2020) Conformational changes in the Ebola virus membrane fusion machine induced by pH, Ca2+, and receptor binding. PLoS Biol 18:e3000626. https://doi.org/10.1371/jour nal.pbio.3000626
- Du R, Cui Q, Rong L (2019) Competitive cooperation of hemagglutinin and neuraminidase during influenza A virus entry. Viruses 11:458. https://doi.org/10.3390/ v11050458
- Dyall J, Nelson EA, DeWald LE, Guha R, Hart BJ, Zhou H, Postnikova E, Logue J, Vargas WM, Gross R, Michelotti J, Deiuliis N, Bennett RS, Crozier I, Holbrook MR, Morris PJ, Klumpp-Thomas-C, McKnight C, Mierzwa T, Shinn P, Glass PJ, Johansen LM, Jahrling PB, Hensley LE, Olinger GG Jr, Thomas C, White JM (2018) Identification of combinations of approved drugs with synergistic activity against ebola virus in cell cultures. J Infect Dis 218: S672–S678. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jiy304
- Falzarano D, Feldmann H (2015) Delineating ebola entry. Science 347:947–948. https://doi.org/10.1126/science. aaa8121.10.1126/science.aaa8121
- Feldmann H, Geisbert TW (2011) Ebola haemorrhagic fever. Lancet 377:849–862. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0140-6736(10)60667-8
- Feldmann H, Sprecher A, Geisbert TW (2020) Ebola. N Engl J Med 382:1832–1842. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMra1901594
- Flint M, Chatterjee P, Lin DL, McMullan LK, Shrivastava-Ranjan P, Bergeron É, Lo MK, Welch SR, Nichol ST, Tai AW, Spiropoulou CF (2019) A genome-wide CRISPR screen identifies N-acetylglucosamine-1-phosphate transferase as a potential antiviral target for Ebola virus. Nat Commun 10:285. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-08135-4
- Gaisina IN, Peet NP, Wong L, Schafer AM, Cheng H, Anantpadma M, Davey RA, Thatcher GRJ, Rong L (2020) Discovery and structural optimization of 4-(aminomethyl)benzamides as potent entry inhibitors of ebola and marburg virus infections. J Med Chem 63: 7211–7225. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem. 0c00463
- Gao Y, Cheng H, Khan S, Xiao G, Rong L, Bai C (2020) Development of coumarine derivatives as potent antifilovirus entry inhibitors targeting viral glycoprotein. Eur J Med Chem 204:112595. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.ejmech.2020.112595

- Gregory SM, Harada E, Liang B, Delos SE, White JM, Tamm LK (2011) Structure and function of the complete internal fusion loop from Ebolavirus glycoprotein 2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108:11211–11216. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1104760108
- Holmes EC, Dudas G, Rambaut A, Andersen KG (2016) The evolution of Ebola virus: insights from the 2013-2016 epidemic. Nature 538:193–200. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nature19790
- Illescas BM, Rojo J, Delgado R, Martín N (2017) Multivalent glycosylated nanostructures to inhibit ebola virus infection. J Am Chem Soc 139:6018–6025. https://doi.org/10.1021/jacs.7b01683.10.1021/jacs. 7b01683
- Johansen LM, Brannan JM, Delos SE, Shoemaker CJ, Stossel A, Lear C, Hoffstrom BG, Dewald LE, Schornberg KL, Scully C, Lehár J, Hensley LE, White JM, Olinger GG (2013) FDA-approved selective estrogen receptor modulators inhibit Ebola virus infection. Sci Transl Med 5:190ra179. https://doi.org/ 10.1126/scitranslmed.3005471
- Kondratowicz AS, Lennemann NJ, Sinn PL, Davey RA, Hunt CL, Moller-Tank S, Meyerholz DK, Rennert P, Mullins RF, Brindley M, Sandersfeld LM, Quinn K, Weller M, McCray PB Jr, Chiorini J, Maury W (2011) T-cell immunoglobulin and mucin domain 1 (TIM-1) is a receptor for Zaire Ebolavirus and Lake Victoria Marburgvirus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108:8426– 8431. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1019030108
- Kouznetsova J, Sun W, Martínez-Romero C, Tawa G, Shinn P, Chen CZ, Schimmer A, Sanderson P, McKew JC, Zheng W, García-Sastre A (2014) Identification of 53 compounds that block Ebola virus-like particle entry via a repurposing screen of approved drugs. Emerg Microbes Infect 3:e84. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/emi.2014.88
- Kuhn JH, Amarasinghe GK, Basler CF, Bavari S, Bukreyev A, Chandran K, Crozier I, Dolnik O, Dye JM, Formenty PBH, Griffiths A, Hewson R, Kobinger GP, Leroy EM, Mühlberger E, Netesov Herëcob Cepreй Викторович SV, Palacios G, Pályi B, Pawęska JT, Smither SJ, Takada 高田礼人 A, Towner JS, Wahl V, Ictv Report C (2019) ICTV virus taxonomy profile: filoviridae. J Gen Virol 100:911–912. https://doi.org/10.1099/jgv.0.001252
- Kuroda M, Halfmann P, Kawaoka Y (2020) HER2mediated enhancement of Ebola virus entry. PLoS Pathog 16:e1008900. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. ppat.1008900
- Lee A (2021) Ansuvimab: first approval. Drugs 81:595– 598. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40265-021-01483-4
- Lee J, Kreutzberger AJB, Odongo L, Nelson EA, Nyenhuis DA, Kiessling V, Liang B, Cafiso DS, White JM, Tamm LK (2021) Ebola virus glycoprotein interacts with cholesterol to enhance membrane fusion and cell entry. Nat Struct Mol Biol 28:181–189. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41594-020-00548-4
- Lehár J, Krueger AS, Avery W, Heilbut AM, Johansen LM, Price ER, Rickles RJ, Short GF III, Staunton JE,

Jin X, Lee MS, Zimmermann GR, Borisy AA (2009) Synergistic drug combinations tend to improve therapeutically relevant selectivity. Nat Biotechnol 27:659– 666. https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt.1549

- Li Q, Ma L, Yi D, Wang H, Wang J, Zhang Y, Guo Y, Li X, Zhou J, Shi Y, Gao GF, Cen S (2018) Novel cyclo-peptides inhibit Ebola pseudotyped virus entry by targeting primed GP protein. Antivir Res 155:1–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2018.04.020
- van der Linden WA, Schulze CJ, Herbert AS, Krause TB, Wirchnianski AA, Dye JM, Chandran K, Bogyo M (2016) Cysteine cathepsin inhibitors as anti-ebola agents. ACS Infect Dis 2:173–179. https://doi.org/10. 1021/acsinfecdis.5b00130
- Lu F, Liang Q, Abi-Mosleh L, Das A, De Brabander JK, Goldstein JL, Brown MS (2015) Identification of NPC1 as the target of U18666A, an inhibitor of lysosomal cholesterol export and Ebola infection. elife 4: e12177. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.12177
- Markham A (2021) REGN-EB3: first approval. Drugs 81: 175–178. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40265-020-01452-3
- Martinez O, Johnson J, Manicassamy B, Rong L, Olinger GG, Hensley LE, Basler CF (2010) Zaire Ebola virus entry into human dendritic cells is insensitive to cathepsin L inhibition. Cell Microbiol 12:148–157. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-5822.2009.01385.x
- Miller EH, Harrison JS, Radoshitzky SR, Higgins CD, Chi X, Dong L, Kuhn JH, Bavari S, Lai JR, Chandran K (2011) Inhibition of Ebola virus entry by a C-peptide targeted to endosomes. J Biol Chem 286:15854– 15861. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M110.207084
- Mulangu S, Dodd LE, Davey RT Jr, Tshiani Mbaya O, Proschan M, Mukadi D, Lusakibanza Manzo M, Nzolo D, Tshomba Oloma A, Ibanda A, Ali R, Coulibaly S, Levine AC, Grais R, Diaz J, Lane HC, Muyembe-Tamfum JJ, Sivahera B, Camara M, Kojan R, Walker R, Dighero-Kemp B, Cao H, Mukumbayi P, Mbala-Kingebeni P, Ahuka S, Albert S, Bonnett T, Crozier I, Duvenhage M, Proffitt C, Teitelbaum M, Moench T, Aboulhab J, Barrett K, Cahill K, Cone K, Eckes R, Hensley L, Herpin B, Higgs E, Ledgerwood J, Pierson J, Smolskis M, Sow Y, Tierney J, Sivapalasingam S, Holman W, Gettinger N, Vallée D, Nordwall J (2019) A randomized, controlled trial of ebola virus disease therapeutics. N Engl J Med 381:2293-2303. https:// doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1910993
- Mulherkar N, Raaben M, de la Torre JC, Whelan SP, Chandran K (2011) The Ebola virus glycoprotein mediates entry via a non-classical dynamin-dependent macropinocytic pathway. Virology 419:72–83. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.virol.2011.08.009
- Muñoz A, Sigwalt D, Illescas BM, Luczkowiak J, Rodríguez-Pérez L, Nierengarten I, Holler M, Remy JS, Buffet K, Vincent SP, Rojo J, Delgado R, Nierengarten JF, Martín N (2016) Synthesis of giant globular multivalent glycofullerenes as potent inhibitors in a model of Ebola virus infection. Nat Chem 8:50–57. https://doi.org/10.1038/nchem.2387

- Nie C, Stadtmüller M, Parshad B, Wallert M, Ahmadi V, Kerkhoff Y, Bhatia S, Block S, Cheng C, Wolff T, Haag R (2021) Heteromultivalent topology-matched nanostructures as potent and broad-spectrum influenza A virus inhibitors. Sci Adv 7:eabd8303. https://doi.org/ 10.1126/sciadv.abd3803
- Ning YJ, Kang Z, Xing J, Min YQ, Liu D, Feng K, Wang M, Deng F, Zhou Y, Hu Z, Wang H (2018) Ebola virus mucin-like glycoprotein (Emuc) induces remarkable acute inflammation and tissue injury: evidence for Emuc pathogenicity in vivo. Protein Cell 9: 389–393. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13238-017-0471-x
- O'Hearn A, Wang M, Cheng H, Lear-Rooney CM, Koning K, Rumschlag-Booms E, Varhegyi E, Olinger G, Rong L (2015) Role of EXT1 and glycosaminoglycans in the early stage of filovirus entry. J Virol 89:5441–5449. https://doi.org/10.1128/ JVI.03689-14
- Pallesen J, Murin CD, de Val N, Cottrell CA, Hastie KM, Turner HL, Fusco ML, Flyak AI, Zeitlin L, Crowe JE Jr, Andersen KG, Saphire EO, Ward AB (2016) Structures of Ebola virus GP and sGP in complex with therapeutic antibodies. Nat Microbiol 1:16128. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmicrobiol.2016.128
- Pascal KE, Dudgeon D, Trefry JC, Anantpadma M, Sakurai Y, Murin CD, Turner HL, Fairhurst J, Torres M, Rafique A, Yan Y, Badithe A, Yu K, Potocky T, Bixler SL, Chance TB, Pratt WD, Rossi FD, Shamblin JD, Wollen SE, Zelko JM, Carrion R Jr, Worwa G, Staples HM, Burakov D, Babb R, Chen G, Martin J, Huang TT, Erlandson K, Willis MS, Armstrong K, Dreier TM, Ward AB, Davey RA, Pitt MLM, Lipsich L, Mason P, Olson W, Stahl N, Kyratsous CA (2018) Development of clinical-stage human monoclonal antibodies that treat advanced ebola virus disease in nonhuman primates. J Infect Dis 218:S612–S626. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/ jiy285
- Perez-Zsolt D, Erkizia I, Pino M, García-Gallo M, Martin MT, Benet S, Chojnacki J, Fernández-Figueras MT, Guerrero D, Urrea V, Muñiz-Trabudua X, Kremer L, Martinez-Picado J, Izquierdo-Useros N (2019) Anti-Siglec-1 antibodies block Ebola viral uptake and decrease cytoplasmic viral entry. Nat Microbiol 4: 1558–1570. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41564-019-0453-2
- Qiu X, Wong G, Audet J, Bello A, Fernando L, Alimonti JB, Fausther-Bovendo H, Wei H, Aviles J, Hiatt E, Johnson A, Morton J, Swope K, Bohorov O, Bohorova N, Goodman C, Kim D, Pauly MH, Velasco J, Pettitt J, Olinger GG, Whaley K, Xu B, Strong JE, Zeitlin L, Kobinger GP (2014) Reversion of advanced Ebola virus disease in nonhuman primates with ZMapp. Nature 514:47–53. https://doi.org/10. 1038/nature13777
- Qiu X, Kroeker A, He S, Kozak R, Audet J, Mbikay M, Chrétien M (2016) Prophylactic Efficacy of Quercetin 3-β-O-d-Glucoside against Ebola Virus Infection.

Antimicrob Agents Chemother 60:5182–5188. https:// doi.org/10.1128/AAC.00307-16

- Reynard O, Volchkov VE (2015) Entry of ebola virus is an asynchronous process. J Infect Dis 212(Suppl 2): S199–S203. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jiv189
- Rhein BA, Brouillette RB, Schaack GA, Chiorini JA, Maury W (2016) Characterization of human and murine T-cell immunoglobulin mucin domain 4 (TIM-4) IgV domain residues critical for ebola virus entry. J Virol 90:6097–6111. https://doi.org/10. 1128/JVI.00100-16
- Rumschlag-Booms E, Zhang H, Soejarto DD, Fong HH, Rong L (2011) Development of an antiviral screening protocol: one-stone-two-birds. J Antivir Antiretrovir 3: 8–10. https://doi.org/10.4172/jaa.1000027
- Saeed MF, Kolokoltsov AA, Freiberg AN, Holbrook MR, Davey RA (2008) Phosphoinositide-3 kinase-Akt pathway controls cellular entry of Ebola virus. PLoS Pathog 4:e1000141. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. ppat.1000141
- Saeed MF, Kolokoltsov AA, Albrecht T, Davey RA (2010) Cellular entry of ebola virus involves uptake by a macropinocytosis-like mechanism and subsequent trafficking through early and late endosomes. PLoS Pathog 6:e1001110. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. ppat.1001110
- Sakurai Y, Kolokoltsov AA, Chen CC, Tidwell MW, Bauta WE, Klugbauer N, Grimm C, Wahl-Schott C, Biel M, Davey RA (2015) Two-pore channels control Ebola virus host cell entry and are drug targets for disease treatment. Science 347:995–998. https://doi. org/10.1126/science.1258758
- Salata C, Calistri A, Alvisi G, Celestino M, Parolin C, Palù G (2019) Ebola virus entry: from molecular characterization to drug discovery. Viruses 11:274. https://doi. org/10.3390/v11030274
- Sarute N, Cheng H, Yan Z, Salas-Briceno K, Richner J, Rong L, Ross SR (2021) Signal-regulatory protein alpha is an anti-viral entry factor targeting viruses using endocytic pathways. PLoS Pathog 17: e1009662. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat. 1009662
- Schafer A, Cheng H, Xiong R, Soloveva V, Retterer C, Mo F, Bavari S, Thatcher G, Rong L (2018) Repurposing potential of 1st generation H(1)-specific antihistamines as anti-filovirus therapeutics. Antivir Res 157:47–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral. 2018.07.003
- Schafer A, Xiong R, Cooper L, Nowar R, Lee H, Li Y, Ramirez BE, Peet NP, Caffrey M, Thatcher GRJ, Saphire EO, Cheng H, Rong L (2021) Evidence for distinct mechanisms of small molecule inhibitors of filovirus entry. PLoS Pathog 17:e1009312. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1009312
- Schornberg K, Matsuyama S, Kabsch K, Delos S, Bouton A, White J (2006) Role of endosomal cathepsins in entry mediated by the Ebola virus glycoprotein. J Virol 80:4174–4178. https://doi.org/10. 1128/JVI.80.8.4174-4178.2006

- Shimojima M, Takada A, Ebihara H, Neumann G, Fujioka K, Irimura T, Jones S, Feldmann H, Kawaoka Y (2006) Tyro3 family-mediated cell entry of Ebola and Marburg viruses. J Virol 80:10109–10116. https:// doi.org/10.1128/JVI.01157-06
- Sun W, He S, Martínez-Romero C, Kouznetsova J, Tawa G, Xu M, Shinn P, Fisher E, Long Y, Motabar O, Yang S, Sanderson PE, Williamson PR, García-Sastre A, Qiu X, Zheng W (2017) Synergistic drug combination effectively blocks Ebola virus infection. Antivir Res 137:165–172. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.antiviral.2016.11.017
- Takada A, Watanabe S, Ito H, Okazaki K, Kida H, Kawaoka Y (2000) Downregulation of beta1 integrins by Ebola virus glycoprotein: implication for virus entry. Virology 278:20–26. https://doi.org/10.1006/ viro.2000.0601
- Wang H, Shi Y, Song J, Qi J, Lu G, Yan J, Gao GF (2016) Ebola viral glycoprotein bound to its endosomal receptor Niemann-Pick C1. Cell 164:258–268. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cell.2015.12.044
- Watanabe S, Takada A, Watanabe T, Ito H, Kida H, Kawaoka Y (2000) Functional importance of the coiled-coil of the Ebola virus glycoprotein. J Virol 74:10194–10201. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.74.21. 10194-10201.2000
- Watt A, Moukambi F, Banadyga L, Groseth A, Callison J, Herwig A, Ebihara H, Feldmann H, Hoenen T (2014) A novel life cycle modeling system for Ebola virus shows a genome length-dependent role of VP24 in virus infectivity. J Virol 88:10511–10524. https://doi. org/10.1128/JVI.01272-14
- Whitt MA (2010) Generation of VSV pseudotypes using recombinant ΔG-VSV for studies on virus entry, identification of entry inhibitors, and immune responses to vaccines. J Virol Methods 169:365–374. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jviromet.2010.08.006

- Wong AC, Sandesara RG, Mulherkar N, Whelan SP, Chandran K (2010) A forward genetic strategy reveals destabilizing mutations in the Ebolavirus glycoprotein that alter its protease dependence during cell entry. J Virol 84:163–175. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 01832-09
- Yermolina MV, Wang J, Caffrey M, Rong LL, Wardrop DJ (2011) Discovery, synthesis, and biological evaluation of a novel group of selective inhibitors of filoviral entry. J Med Chem 54:765–781. https://doi.org/10. 1021/jm1008715
- Zhang L, Lei S, Xie H, Li Q, Liu S, Liu Q, Huang W, Xiao X, Wang Y (2020) Screening and identification of marburg virus entry inhibitors using approved drugs. Virol Sin 35:235–239. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12250-019-00184-3
- Zhao Y, Ren J, Harlos K, Jones DM, Zeltina A, Bowden TA, Padilla-Parra S, Fry EE, Stuart DI (2016) Toremifene interacts with and destabilizes the Ebola virus glycoprotein. Nature 535:169–172. https://doi. org/10.1038/nature18615
- Zhou Y, Vedantham P, Lu K, Agudelo J, Carrion R Jr, Nunneley JW, Barnard D, Pöhlmann S, McKerrow JH, Renslo AR, Simmons G (2015) Protease inhibitors targeting coronavirus and filovirus entry. Antivir Res 116:76–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2015. 01.011
- Zhou N, Pan T, Zhang J, Li Q, Zhang X, Bai C, Huang F, Peng T, Zhang J, Liu C, Tao L, Zhang H (2016) Glycopeptide antibiotics potently inhibit cathepsin L in the late endosome/lysosome and block the entry of ebola virus, middle east respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV), and severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-CoV). J Biol Chem 291: 9218–9232. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M116.716100

Medical School, Nanjing University, Nanjing, Jiangsu,

The First Affiliated Hospital of Zhengzhou University,

Department of Microbiology and Immunology, College of

Basic Medical Sciences, Dali University, Dali, Yunnan,

Abstract

Y. Yu (🖂)

e-mail: yuyf@nju.edu.cn

Zhengzhou, Henan, China

China

L. Si

Y. Meng

China

Flaviviruses, including Dengue virus, Zika virus, Yellow fever virus, Japanese encephalitis virus, West Nile virus, cause thousands of deaths and millions of illnesses each year. The large outbreak of ZIKV in 2016 reminds us that flaviviruses can pose a serious threat to human safety and public health as emerging and re-emerging viruses. However, there are no specific drugs approved for the treatment of flavivirus infections. Due to no need to enter the cells, viral entry inhibitors have the unique advantage in suppressing viral infections. Flaviviruses bind to receptors and attach to the cell surface, then enter the endosome in a clathrin-dependent manner and finalizes the viral entry process after fusion with the cell membrane in a low pH environment. Small molecules, antibodies or peptides can inhibit flavivirus entry by targeting the above processes. Here, we focus on flavivirus entry

inhibitors with well-defined target and antiviral activity. We hope that our review will provide a theoretical basis for flavivirus treatment and drug research and help to accelerate the clinical application of flavivirus entry inhibitors.

Keywords

Flavivirus · Entry inhibitors · Small-molecule · Antibody · Peptide

11.1 Introduction

The flaviviruses include more than 70 single positive-stranded RNA enveloped viruses, such as Dengue virus (DENV), Zika virus (ZIKV), Yellow fever virus (YFV), Japanese encephalitis virus (JEV), West Nile virus (WNV), etc. Flaviviruses are mainly transmitted by bloodsucking arthropods (mosquitoes or ticks). DENV has four serotypes (DENV1, DENV2, DENV3, and DENV4) with 30-35% variation in amino acid sequence (Dejnirattisai et al. 2015). Initial infection with one serotype of DNEV may cause self-limited Dengue fever (DF), while secondary infection with another serotype of DENV may lead to fatal capillary leak syndrome (Dengue hemorrhagic fever [DHF]/Dengue shock syndrome [DSS]) (Kyle and Harris 2008). In addition, children under age 15 are at high risk of progression to DHF/DSS (Kyle and Harris

Flavivirus Entry Inhibitors

Yufeng Yu, Lulu Si, and Yu Meng

Check for updates

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_11

2008). Currently, there are hundreds of millions of DENV infections and up to 5.2 million cases of DHF/DSS worldwide annually (WHO 2021). ZIKV infection of pregnant women results in the birth of infants with microcephaly and other congenital malformations. ZIKV also causes Guillain-Barré syndrome, neuropathy, and myelitis in some adults or children (Christian et al. 2019). Mosquito-borne ZIKV infection has been reported in more than 80 countries or tribes worldwide. About 15% of YFV infection patients develop to severe visceral disease, of which 20–50% die (Monath 2008). JEV is the leading pathogen of viral encephalitis worldwide, causing 67,900 cases per year, with 20-30% of deaths and 30–50% of survivors suffering from neurological sequelae (Wang and Shi 2015). Normally, WNV infects humans with no obvious symptoms, but the risk of brain infection and death for people over the age of 50 increases 20-fold (Diamond 2009). The ZIKV outbreak in 2016 reminds us that the threat of flaviviruses to humans has never ceased. However, there are no approved drugs for flavivirus infections. Therefore, effective antiflavivirus drugs are urgently needed.

The flavivirus genome is ~ 11 kb, which encodes three structural proteins (precursor membrane/membrane protein, envelope, capsid) and seven non-structural proteins (NS1, NS2A, NS2B, NS3, NS4A, NS4B, NS5) (Knipe and Howley 2013). The non-structural proteins are responsible for viral replication, assembly, and escape from host immunity, while the structural proteins form the viral particles. The prM protein is cleaved by a furin-like protease into pr peptide and the 8 kDa M protein during viral maturation (Wang AY et al. 2017a). Envelope (E) protein is approximately 53 kDa and is involved in viral attachment, membrane fusion, assembly, and budding. E protein is a typical class II membrane fusion protein consisting of three domains linked by short flexible hinges. Domain I (EDI), located in the middle of the E protein, consists of eight β-folds; Domain II (EDII) is a long structure mediating the formation of E protein dimers, the

top of which is the membrane fusion loop (FL) region consisting of 13 conserved glycinerich amino acids; Domain III (EDIII), an immunoglobulin-like structure located in the C terminal region, is mainly responsible for binding to cell surface receptors and facilitating viral attachment and entry (Knipe and Howley 2013). 180 M and E proteins form 90 heterodimers lying flat on the surface of the mature viral particles (Kuhn et al. 2002). After E protein binding to cell surface receptors or co-receptors (acetyl heparan sulfate, DC-SIGN, AXL/Cas6, Fc receptors, etc.), the virus subsequently enters the endosome via clathrin-mediated endocytosis. The E protein dimer undergoes dissociation in the acidic environment of the endosome. EDII extends outward and the exposed fusion loop inserts into the endosomal membrane, facilitating subunit reaggregation to form an extended trimeric intermediate conformation (Modis et al. 2004). Subsequently, EDIII folds inversely, driving the viral envelope and endosomal membrane in close proximity to each other, and thus membrane fusion occurs. During this process, the E protein stem region near the viral membrane changes from an α -helical structure to an irregularly coiled structure, facilitating the membrane fusion and stabilizing the E protein trimeric structure (Schmidt et al. 2010a). Due to the important role in the viral entry, E protein has become a major target for the development of flavivirus entry inhibitors.

With the rapid development of transportation and tourism, outbreaks of viral infections are no longer a local event, but a global human concern. Humans need to build capacity to deal with emerging and re-emerging virus outbreaks. And research on antiviral drugs is critical. Viral entry inhibitors block virus outside cells, eliminating the series of subsequent events caused by viral infection of cells. This chapter discusses flavivirus entry inhibitors with well-defined targets and efficacy, and provides strategies for the treatment and drug development of flaviviruses.

11.2 Small Molecule Entry Inhibitors

11.2.1 Inhibition of Viral Binding to Receptors

Drugs blocking or interfering with the viral binding to cell receptors inhibit the viral entry. Heparan sulfate (HS), a highly sulfated polysaccharide, is a cellular attachment receptor for multiple flaviviruses, including DENV, ZIKV, JEV, etc. The positively charged E protein with two mucopolysaccharide binding sites interacts with heparan sulfate by electrostatic interactions or receptor binding (Liu and Thorp 2002; Chen et al. 1997). Heparin or HS analogs can inhibit flavivirus infections (Chen et al. 1997). λ -carrageenan (Talarico and Damonte 2016), curdlan sulfate (Ichiyama et al. 2013), sulfated Escherichia coli K5 polysaccharide derivatives (Vervaeke et al. 2013) inhibit DNEV infection, chondroitin sulfate E suppresses DENV1-4 and JEV infections (Kato et al. 2010), and polysulfonate suramin restrains ZIKV infection (Tan et al. 2017). Dendritic cell-specific intercellular adhesion molecule-3-grabbing nonintegrin (DC-SIGN) is mainly expressed on the surface of DC cells and works as an important receptor for flaviviruses. Carbohydrate-binding agents, including Hippeastrum hybrid (HHA), Galanthus nivalis (GNA), and Urtica dioica (UDA), inhibit DENV1-4 infection of Raji/DC-SIGN+ and primary immature monocyte-derived DC (MDDC), with IC₅₀ values as low as nanomolar level (Alen et al. 2011). Bovine lactoferrin inhibits DENV1-4 (Chen et al. 2017) or JEV (Chien et al. 2008) infections by interfering with viral binding to the cell surface receptors, including HS, DC-SIGN, and low-density lipoprotein receptor (LDLR), and decreases morbidity in Balb/C suckling mice infected with DENV2 (Chen et al. 2017). DENV and ZIKV recognize AXL receptor through the binding of viral surface phosphatidylserine to growth arrest-specific 6 (Gas6), the natural ligand of AXL (Meertens et al. 2017). The modified AXL decoy receptor MYD1 and R428, an inhibitor of AXL kinase, both inhibit ZIKV infection of human glial cells (Meertens et al.

2017). A flavivirus may have multiple cellular receptors, and different flaviviruses prefer different receptors. Therefore, a single receptor inhibitor may not be able to completely inhibit the infection of flaviviruses, and it is better to be used in combination with other drugs.

11.2.2 Inhibition of Viral Endocytosis

Both the process of endocytosis and the low pH environment in endosome are targets for flavivirus entry inhibitors. Nanchangmycin is aglycone polyether produced by Streptomyces nanchangensis and has insecticidal activity against silkworms and anti-bacterial activity in vitro (Sun et al. 2002). Nanchangmycin suppresses ZIKV infection of a wide range of cells, including biologically relevant progenitor cells, through inhibiting clathrin-mediated endocytosis. It also inhibits the entry of WNV, DENV, Kunjin, and chikungunya virus (Rausch et al. 2017). Chlorpromazine, a cationic amphipathic drug, prevents clathrin-mediated endocytosis by inhibiting the assembly of clathrin-coated pits in the cell membrane and inducing the assembly of clathrin lattice on endosomes (Wang et al. 1993). Chlorpromazine was shown to repress ZIKV infection of human glioblastoma cells (Li et al. 2020), DENV infection of myeloid cells (Carro et al. 2018) and JEV infection of Vero cells (Nawa 2003). Chloroquine, et al. an FDA-approved drug for the treatment of malaria, is used prophylactically in pregnant women exposed to Plasmodium vivax. Due to its alkalinity to elevate the pH of endosomes, chloroquine has been reported to inhibit infection of DENV, ZIKV, JEV, and WNV (Delvecchio et al. 2016). Bafilomycin A1 (Sabino et al. 2019), 6-deoxyglucose-diphyllin (DGP) (Martinez-Lopez et al. 2019), and niclosamide (Kao et al. 2018) inhibit membrane fusion of ZIKV or DENV by suppressing acidification of endosomes. Additionally, another research reported that niclosamide reduced viral RNA load and protein expression even at 4 h after ZIKV infection, suggesting that it may also inhibit viral replication (Xu et al. 2016). Niclosamide also reduces DENV-induced mortality in ICR sucking mice (Kao et al. 2018). Flaviviruses share a similar endocytosis process, and endocytosis inhibitors may be developed into broad-spectrum anti-flavivirals.

11.2.3 Inhibition of Membrane Fusion

11.2.3.1 Drug Screening Using Membrane Fusion Models

Since it is difficult to directly observe the membrane fusion process between virus and cell, cellular models are used to study the membrane fusion of flaviviruses. Yamamoto and colleagues constructed a flavivirus dual reporter cell membrane fusion model in C6/36 cells using plasmids, including pUb-prME, pUb-DSP1-7 (RL1-155-Ser-Gly-Gly-Gly-GFP1-156) or pUb-DSP8-11 (Met-GFP157-231-Gly-Gly-Gly-Gly-Ser-RL156-311) (Yamamoto et al. 2020). Atovaquone, an FDA-approved antimalaria drug, was screened using this model. The drug inhibits the E protein-mediated membrane fusion of ZIKV, DENV, YFV, WNV, and JEV, and represses DENV1-4 infection of C6/36 cells and ZIKV infection of Vero cells (Yamamoto et al. 2020). Peptides from DENV E protein stem region bind the stem-less E trimer. Based on the above phenomenon, Schmidt and colleagues set up a competition binding assay and obtained 1662G07 and its analogs. These small molecules bind to E dimer, block the fusion of virus with liposome, and inhibit infections of DENV1-4 (Schmidt et al. 2012).

11.2.3.2 Occupying the EDI-EDII β-OG Pocket Region

A hydrophobic pocket region in the hairpin structure (residues 268–280) between DENV2 EDI and EDII region, can be occupied by a molecule of β -*N*-octyl-D-glucoside (β -OG), known as the β -OG pocket region (Modis et al. 2003). Small molecule inhibitors occupying this site inhibit the membrane fusion of flaviviruses through blocking the conformational changes between EDI and EDII (Wang and Shi 2015) in low pH environment. The combination of molecular docking and in vitro experiment facilitates efficient screening of drugs targeting the β -OG pocket region. Based on the structural modification of P02, M02, and D03, which were screened from 142,000 compounds (Zhou et al. 2008), compound 36 was obtained to inhibit YFV infection at the nanomolar level (Li et al. 2008) and compound 23 was shown to inhibit DENV2 infection at the micromolar level (Jadav et al. 2015). Other small molecule compounds targeting the β -OG pocket region, such as compound 6 (Wang et al. 2009), A5 (Kampmann et al. 2009), and SA-17 (a derivative of the antibiotic adriamycin) (Kaptein et al. 2010), exhibit excellent inhibitory activity against DENV, JEV, WNV, or YFV-17D. Lian W and colleagues constructed a high-throughput screening model based on the binding of 4,6-disubstituted pyrimidines (GNF2) to the β -OG pocket region (de Wispelaere et al. 2018) and competitive neighborhood luminescence analysis (Lian et al. 2018). They harvested eight compounds, including S4105, K786-9739, C200-9144, S7337, etc. with inhibitory effects on DENV1-4 and ZIKV infections (Lian et al. 2018). Therefore, the β -OG pocket region may serve as one of the targets for high-throughput screening of flavivirus membrane fusion inhibitors.

11.2.3.3 Inhibiting the Formation of E Protein Trimer

The formation of E protein trimer is necessary for viral membrane fusion and can serve as one of the flavivirus entry inhibitor targets. Compound F1065-0358 binds to region between ZIKV EDI and EDIII, including residues H144 in EDI, K301 and Y305 at linker and N362 in EDIII, inhibiting EDIII reverse folding and E protein trimer formation (Sharma et al. 2020). Epigallocatechin gallate (EGCG) inhibits DENV, ZIKV, WNV or JEV infections (Sharma et al. 2017; Vazquez-Calvo et al. 2017; Wang et al. 2018), by binding to the linker (residues 298-308) between EDI and EDIII and disrupting E protein trimer formation. In addition, the polyphenolic drugs delphinidin and EGCG were found to inactivate WNV particles directly and the activity was stronger than the activity of membrane fusion inhibition (Vazquez-Calvo et al. 2017). Drugs targeting EDIII alone can also exert antiviral activity. For example, gossypol inhibits the infection of ten ZIKV strains, including six epidemic strains, by targeting viral EDIII (Gao et al. 2019).

11.2.4 Small Molecule Viral Inactivators

Some small molecule compounds inactivate viral particles directly by disrupting the integrity of envelope, causing the internal genome released. Erythromycin estolate inhibits ZIKV, DENV2, and YFV infections of BHK-21 cells, protects A129 mice from lethal ZIKV infection, and reduces vertical transmission of ZIKV in C57BL/6 pregnant mice (Wang X et al. 2019b). Keggin-type niobium-substituted-heteropoly-Cs2K4Na[SiW9Nb3O40].H2O tungstate (POM-12) inactivates viral particles of DENV, JEV, and ZIKV (Qi et al. 2020). Montelukast, a drug for asthma and safe for pregnancy, inactivates ZIKV directly (Chen et al. 2019). Baicalein, antiviral bioflavonoid, inactivates JEV and inhibits JEV adsorption (Johari et al. 2012). Porphyrins (amphiphilic lipid molecules) bind to membrane, absorb light, and are mainly used in photodynamic therapy. Co-protoporphyrin IX (CoPPIX) and Sn-protoporphyrin IX (SnPPIX) directly deprive the viral envelope, disrupt the viral morphology, and inhibit attachment and entry of flaviviruses, including DENV, YFV, ZIKV, etc. (Neris et al. 2018). CLR01, which promotes the degradation of amyloid and prevents its assembly, is mainly used in the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases, such as Parkinson's disease (Rocker et al. 2018). CLR01 selectively binds to lipid raft-rich regions of viral membrane, leading to viral membrane damage and infectivity reduction, including HIV-1, herpes virus and ZIKV (Rocker et al. 2018). In summary, small molecule viral inactivators have the potential to become broad-spectrum antiflaviviral agents.

11.2.5 Other Types of Viral Entry Inhibitors

Viral capsid protein is also a target for small molecule inhibitors. ST-148 targets viral capsid protein and inhibits viral assembly, release, and entry, with IC_{50} ranging from 0.012 to 8.9 μ M, and reduces viremia and cytokine levels in AG129 mice infected with DENV (Byrd et al. 2013; Scaturro et al. 2014). The host cell membrane also acts as a target for viral entry inhibitors. Cholesterol 25-hydroxylase (CH25H) and 25-hydroxycholesterol (25HC) inhibit viral entry by altering the stability and integrity of the cholesterol-enriched region of the cell membrane (Zhao et al. 2020). 25HC inhibits the entry of ZIKV and attenuates the viremia in mice and rhesus monkeys (Li et al. 2017). In addition, also inhibits viral infection CH25H by modulating the immune response (Zhao et al. 2020).

11.3 Antibody Entry Inhibitors

Antibodies bind to E protein to block viral attachment or prevent E protein conformational rearrangement, thus inhibiting flavivirus entry. A large number of antibodies have been isolated from convalescent patients, mice or phage display libraries, targeting quaternary epitopes or epitopes on EDI, EDII, or EDIII. Here, we will review these antibodies according to their epitopes.

11.3.1 Structural-Based Quaternary Epitopes

Antibodies isolated from flavivirus infected patients mostly recognize the structural-based quaternary epitopes (also named envelope dimer epitope, EDE) consisted of two E monomers from the same or adjacent E protein dimer, with broadspectrum and high antiviral activity. Antibody SIgN-3C isolated from the plasmablasts of a
patient shows preventive and therapeutic effects against DENV infection in adult AG129 mice (Xu et al. 2017) and reduces mortality in ZIKVinfected mice (Kam et al. 2017). SIgN-3C recognizes G100 and W101 on one monomer and K310 and R323 on the other monomer in the E dimer, and its remarkable long CDR3 region suggests that SIgN-3C may recognize more than one E dimer (Xu et al. 2017). Antibody C10, recognizing the intra-dimer interface of E protein, inhibits DENV (Barba-Spaeth et al. 2016) and ZIKV infection without ADE (Zhang et al. 2016). At pH 6.5 or 5.5, C10 locks E protein or E protein raft structure across the viral surface, thereby preventing E protein conformational rearrangement during viral membrane fusion (Zhang et al. 2016). Another antibody ZIKV-195, targeting EDI and EDII within an E dimer, potently inhibits ZIKV infection (Long et al. 2019). ZIKV-195 may prevent the depolymerization of the E dimers by cross-linking the E monomers within dimers, thus suppressing formation of fusogenic trimers. 2D22 recognizes EDII and EDIII on adjacent E monomer from different E dimers to prevent E protein conformational changes during viral membrane fusion (Fibriansah et al. 2015). However, 2D22 was also reported to recognize a quaternary epitopes centered on EDIII (Gallichotte et al. 2018). And 2D22 has preventive and therapeutic effects against DENV infection in AG129 mice (Fibriansah et al. 2015). HM14c10 exhibits good inhibitory activity against all DENV1 genotypes and reduces viral load in AG129 mice under both prophylactic and therapeutic conditions (Teoh et al. 2012). It was reported that 120 copies of Fab HM14c10 bind to all of the available 180 copies of E protein, by targeting the quaternary epitopes of the E dimer junction. Besides, human monoclonal antibody (HMAb) ADI-30056 (Sevvana et al. 2020) and ZIKV-117 (Hasan et al. 2017) were demonstrated to interact with E monomer not only in an E dimer but also in adjacent E dimer, thus preventing the reorganization of E protein monomers into fusogenic trimers. Importantly, the multi-site interactions reduce the number of antibodies occupying the entire flaviviral surface, which potently promotes the neutralizing activity of antibodies. Comparing with antibodies binding FL region, antibodies targeting the EDE exhibit better crossneutralizing activities and weaker ADE, with 50% plaque reduction neutralization titer (PRNT₅₀) lower to picomolar level (Dejnirattisai et al. 2015).

11.3.2 EDI/EDII Epitopes

EDI/EDII is an important target in E protein. HMAb 1F4 recognizes EDI and EDI-EDII hinge, thus preventing viral attachment. It inhibits DENV1 infection of U937 and Vero cells, and reduces viral load in serum and bone marrow of DENV1-infected AG129 mice (de Alwis et al. 2012; Fibriansah et al. 2014). Antibody 5F8, obtained from mice immunized with ZIKV E (residues 1–409), recognizes the glycan loop of EDI, a conserved region within ZIKV, and completely protects ICR mice from lethal ZIKV infection (Qu et al. 2020).

In addition to quaternary epitopes, the FL is also a major epitope for monoclonal antibodies isolated from patients in the acute or recovery phase of viral infection. HMAb 4.8A, D11C and 1.6D, which recognize FL, neutralize DENV1-4 as well as WNV (Costin et al. 2013). 2A10G6, isolated from immunized mice with inactivated DENV2, also targets FL and can neutralize DENV1-4, WNV as well as ZIKV (Deng et al. 2011; Dai et al. 2016). The crystal structure of ZIKV-E with 2A10G6 reveals that a highly conserved peptide 98DRXW101 is the epitope of 2A10G6 (Dai et al. 2016). Antibodies targeting FL may block the insertion of E protein into the endosomal membrane during fusion. Due to the high conservation of FL in DENV, or even in the entire genus of flavivirus, antibodies targeting FL generally exhibit broad-spectrum anti-flavivirus activity. However, subneutralizing levels of these antibodies might cause antibody-dependent enhancement (ADE).

11.3.3 EDIII Epitopes

The EDIII of flavivirus is an immunoprotein-like region. Antibodies targeting EDIII peak early

after infection, last for several months, and have less cross-reactivity to other flaviviruses (Yu L et al. 2017a). While, antibodies targeting EDI/II peak and decay quickly in the early period of infection and have strong cross-reactivity (Yu L et al. 2017a). Therefore, the EDIII tends to be the preferred region for flavivirus antibody preparation.

Antibody ZK2B10, targeting the lateral ridge of EDIII, completely protects mice from ZIKV infection and significantly reduces the tissue damage in mice infected by ZIKV (Li C et al. 2018a; Yu L 2017a; Wang L et al. 2019a). Antibody 7B3 and 1C11, derived from sera of convalescent patients, recognize the lateral ridge of EDIII with K394 as its key amino acid site. And 7B3 obtains a broader epitope, which recognizes residues T335, G337, E370, N371, and K394 (Niu et al. 2019). 7B3 and 1C11 showed potent and broad neutralization activities against ZIKV in different strains and protected neonatal fetal mice against lethal ZIKV infection (Niu et al. 2019). After immunization of AG129 mice with DENV1 and EDIII, monoclonal antibody (mAb) DENV1-E105 and DENV1-E106 targeting EDIII were isolated and showed neutralization activity against all four different genotypes of DENV1, with PRNT₅₀ ranging from 0.5 to 20 ng/mL, and completely protected against DENV1 infection in AG129 mice (Shrestha et al. 2010). The crystal structure of DENV1-E106 with EDIII reveals that DENV1-E106 recognizes the lateral ridge of EDIII, including the A-strand (K307 and K310), the B-strand terminal (K325 and Y326), BC-loop (E327, T329, and D330), and DE-loop (K361 and E362) (Edeling et al. 2014). Murine mAb DENV1-E111 recognizes the CC' loop of EDIII and exhibits different neutralization activities to different genotypes of DENV1 (Austin et al. 2012). Murine mAb 4E11 recognizes DENV EDIII A-strand and subsequently disrupts the viral structure, leading to premature exposure of FL, which in turn inactivates the virions and inhibits infections of DENV1-4 (Cockburn et al. 2012). Fifteen murine mAbs, isolated from Balb/ C mice immunized with EDIII, cross-recognize four serotypes of DENV-infected C6/36 cells and their epitopes mainly locate at 309-320 of EDIII

(Li et al. 2013). Among them, 3E31 recognizes the quaternary epitope of EDIII and prevents the formation of E protein trimers, thus inhibiting infections of all four serotypes DENV (Li J et al. 2018b). The myeloid mAb m366.6, screened from a natural antibody library, showed strong affinity to EDIII of all four serotypes of DENV, inhibits DENV1-4 infections and reduces the mortality of neonatal mice infected with DENV1-4 (Hu et al. 2019). Importantly, m366.6 showed no ADE effect against different DENV serotypes.

Antibodies to EDIII show high specificities and inhibitory activities, especially against viruses of EDIII origin. Concomitantly, generation of viral escape mutants may lead to ineffectiveness of antibodies. The combination of antibodies can solve this problem. Z004 and Z021 both recognize the lateral ridge of EDIII (Van Rompay et al. 2020; Keeffe et al. 2018) with key sites at E393 and K394. When used in combination, they can inhibit viral immune escape and attenuate the damage to the rhesus fetus in infected rhesus monkeys. Another strategy is construction of bispecific antibody targeting multiple sites. 1A1D and 2A10, which target EDIII and EDII, respectively, were into bispecific constructed the antibody DVD1A1D-2A10, which targets both EDII and EDIII (Shi et al. 2016). DVD1A1D-2A10 shows neutralization activity against all four serotypes of DENV and exhibits both preventive and therapeutic effects against DENV1-4 infection in suckling mice (Shi et al. 2016). In addition, ZKA190 recognizes the lateral ridge of EDIII as well as the DI-DIII linker, which is conserved in 217 known ZIKV strains, except for V341I and E393D substitution in MR766 strain (Wang J 2017b). But ZKA190 at sub-neutralizing levels lead the production of resistant mutants at E370K after three round of selection in vitro (Wang J et al. 2017b). Then, bispecific antibody FIT-1 is constructed according to ZKA190 and ZKA185, which binds DIII, E, and VLPs and preserves the original antiviral activity of the antibodies in vivo and in vitro, without viral escape (Wang J et al. 2017b).

11.3.4 Strategies to Eliminate ADE

ADE is a challenge in the development of flavivirus therapeutic antibody. Neutralizing antibodies at sub-neutralization levels or non-neutralizing antibodies bind to viral particles to form an immune complex and mediate viral entry into host cells with Fc receptors, thus promoting viral proliferation, diffusion, and the progression of clinical disease. The above phenomenon is called ADE. To eliminate the ADE, researchers have investigated various strategies. Removal of the entire Fc region of antibodies reduces ADE, but the antiviral activity may be compromised (Wang J et al. 2017b). L234A and L235A (LALA) mutations in the Fc region of antibodies reduce or even eliminate the ability to bind to the Fc receptors and complements (Hessell et al. 2007). The introduction of LALA mutations into antibodies yields neutralizing antibodies without ADE, such as SIgN-3C-LALA (Xu et al. 2017), 2D22-LALA (Fibriansah et al. 2015), and ZKA 190-LALA (Wang J et al. 2017b). And LALA mutations can also inhibit ADE induced by other antibodies (Wang J et al. 2017b). Besides, deletion of nine amino acids (positions 231-239) in the Fc can also eliminate ADE (Goncalvez et al. 2007). For example, deletion of nine amino acids completely removes the ADE of antibody 1G5 (Lu et al. 2018). The N297 site in Fc region also has an effect on ADE, e.g. N297A (Ramadhany et al. 2015) or N297Q (Injampa et al. 2017). The N297 mutation significantly reduces the ADE, but also decreases the neutralizing activity of antibodies. These strategies enable the promising application of neutralizing antibodies for flavivirus therapy.

11.4 Peptide Entry Inhibitors

11.4.1 Peptide Membrane Fusion Inhibitors

Peptides or proteins derived from the virus itself inhibit membrane fusion by interfering with E protein conformational changes. EDIII of JEV or WNV expressed in vitro was verified to inhibit JEV (Fan et al. 2013) or WNV (Chu et al. 2005) infection. Two peptides (WN53 and WN83) from the overlapping regions of EDI/EDII junction specifically inhibit infection of WNV (Hrobowski et al. 2005). WN53 and WN83 may be involved in E protein structural rearrangements during fusion (Hrobowski et al. 2005). DN57opt from the EDII hinge region and 10AN1 from the first β -sheet connection of EDI and EDII of DENV, inhibit DENV attaching to LLM-CK2 cells (Costin et al. 2010). P4 and P7, from DENV EDIII, inhibit viral entry into human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) though interacting with β 3 integrin (Cui et al. 2018). A series of peptides from the membrane proximal "stem" of the DNEV E protein bind viral particles, enter endosomes, and inhibit viral infection by suppressing membrane fusion (Schmidt et al. 2010a, b). The peptide MLH40 from the extracellular domain of DENV M protein has inhibitory activity against DENV1-4 (Panya et al. 2015). The molecular mimicry tests showed that the N-terminal loop of the MLH40 peptide may bind to E protein and change the dimeric structure of E protein (Panya et al. 2015).

Peptides derived from animals and plants or designed by humans also inhibit flavivirus entry. Peptide Ev37 from scorpion inhibits infections of DENV2, HCV, ZIKV, and HSV-1 though alkalinizing the acidic endosomes and inhibiting membrane fusion (Li et al. 2019). Peptide HS-1 secreted by Anuran Hypsiboas semilineatus skin inhibits viral adhesion and endocytosis and represses DENV2 and DENV3 infections of Vero cells (Monteiro et al. 2018). The antimicrobial peptide LL-37, from human neutrophil specific granules, inhibits DENV2 infection of Vero E6 cells through binding to E protein dimer (Alagarasu et al. 2017). Pep-RTYM extracted from the Asian medicinal plant Acacia catechu inhibits DENV infection of Vero cells through binding to EDIII of viral particles (Panya et al. 2020). Peptides DET4 and DET2, designed by BioMoDroid algorithm targeting EDIII, inhibit DENV2 infection of LLC-MK2 cells (Alhoot et al. 2013). TEM imaging showed that the structure and arrangement of E proteins of DENV

were altered upon these peptides binding, thus disturbing viral binding and entry into cells (Alhoot et al. 2013). Phage display library screening technique is used to obtain peptide entry inhibitors of flaviviruses, such as peptides P1 and P3 inhibiting infection of JEV (Wei et al. 2020; Zu et al. 2014), and P9 inhibiting infection of WNV (Bai et al. 2007). A cyclic 19-amino acid peptide duramycin, which binds phosphatidylethanolamine on the viral surface, prevents virus binding to TIM1 and inhibits ZIKV infection of placental cells and chorionic villus explants (Tabata et al. 2016).

11.4.2 Peptide Viral Inactivators

Peptides can also work as viral inactivators. DN59 from the stem region of DENV E protein inhibits infections of DENV1-4 with an IC₅₀ of 2-5 µM as well as other flavivirus, including YFV, Central European encephalitis virus, forest encephalitis virus (Lok et al. 2012). DN59 binds to viral particles and punches holes at the fivefold vertices, resulting in viral genome release (Lok et al. 2012). Peptide Z2 from stem region of the ZIKV E protein also exerts antiviral effects by inactivating ZIKV viral particles (Yu et al. 2017b). Yodha from the skin of Indosylvirana aurantiaca inhibits both ZIKV and DENV1-4 though binding to viral particles and destroying the viral structure (observed by electron microscopy) (Lee et al. 2021). Yodha reduces ZIKV viral load in sera, eyes, and spleens of the anti-IFNAR1 monoclonal antibody-treated C57BL/6 mice (Lee et al. 2021). ZY13, a peptide analogue of BF-30 (antimicrobial peptide from Bungarus fasciatus snake venom), inhibits ZIKV infection in vitro and in vivo by direct inactivation of viral particles (Xing et al. 2020). Moreover, ZY13 enhances antiviral immune response through the AXL-SOCS (suppressor of cytokine signaling protein) signaling pathway (Xing et al. 2020). Peptide families with membrane interface activity, including VS peptides, BS peptides, It1b peptides, bind to viral surface proteins, resulting

in viral aggregation or viral self-fusion, thus inhibiting viral entry into target cells (Hoffmann et al. 2020).

11.5 Conclusion and Prospect

Viral entry inhibitors, on the one hand, reduce the stimulatory effect of viral gene amplification and protein expression in cells; on the other hand, they can inhibit viral infection in body fluids such as blood, lymphatic, and cerebrospinal fluid without the need to enter the cells (Wang and Shi 2015), unlike inhibitors targeting viral RNA synthase or protease. Progress has been made in the study of flavivirus entry inhibitors, including small molecules, antibodies, and peptides, as described above (Table 11.1). However, there are no clinically approved flavivirus entry inhibitors and clinical trials are needed to facilitate their clinical applications.

Emerging and re-emerging flaviviruses may pose a serious threat to humans. Stockpile drugs are needed to fight the outbreaks of flavivirus unfamiliar to humans as well as to treat the endemic flaviviruses, such as DENV, ZIKV, JEV, and YFV. The wide variety of flavivirus requires a stockpile of broad-spectrum antiflaviviral drugs. It is promising to develop the broad-spectrum anti-flavivirals targeting viral endocytosis, β -OG pocket region, and E protein trimer formation. Antibodies to the quaternary epitopes or the highly conserved fusion loop are expected to become broad-spectrum antivirals. The ADE of antibodies can be eliminated by LALA mutation or nine amino acid deletion in the Fc region. In addition, some viral inactivators can be broad-spectrum anti-flavivirus entry inhibitors, such as erythromycin estolate, CoPPIX and SnPPIX, montelukast, etc. In contrast, specific antiviral drugs may be less toxic and more effective against known or human familiar flaviviruses. Flavivirus entry inhibitors in combination with the RNA synthase and protease inhibitors may achieve better clinical outcomes, just as cocktail therapy for HIV.

Table 11.1 Flavivirus	s entry inhibi	tors					
Inhibitor	Type	Structure/Epitope/Sequence	Target	Virus	Cell line/animal model	IC ₅₀ /EC ₅₀	Reference
λ-carrageenan	Compound	-0-0-0-0-0-0-0-0-0-0-0-0-0-0-0-0-0-0-0	Attachment and internalization	DENV2	C6/36, Vero	0.08 µg/mLª	Talarico and Damonte (2016)
Curdlan sulfate	Compound	CH ₂ OR OR OR R=H or SO ₃ Na	Attachment and fusion	DENVI-4	LLC-MK2, HL-60, THP1, BHK-21, C6/36	7 μg/mL (DENV1) ^b 0.262 μg/mL (DENV2) ^b 0.010 μg/mL (DENV3) ^b 0.069 μg/mL (DENV4) ^b	Ichiyama et al. (2013)
Sulfated Escherichia coli K5polysaccharide derivatives	Compound		Attachment and entry	DENV2	HMEC-1 or HMVEC-d	0.11 μM (K5-OS(H)) ^c , 0.11 μM (K5-N,OS(H)) ^c	Vervaeke et al. (2013)
Chondroitin sulfate E	Compound		Attachment	DENVI-4, JEV	BHK-21, Vero	0.53 μM (DENV 1) ^d 3.8 μM (DENV 2) ^d 1.38 μM (DENV 3) ^d 0.3 μM (DENV 4) ^d 0.93 μM (JEV) ^d	Kato et al. (2010)
Carbohydrate-binding agents	Plant lectins		Attachment	DENV1-4	Raji/DC-SIGN ⁺ cells, Primary MDDC	4.6-92 nM (HHA) ^c 5.6-560 nM (GNA) ^c 0.29-7.0 nM (UDA) ^c	Alen et al. (2011)
Bovine lactoferrin	Protein	1	Attachment	DENV1-4	Vero/suckling Balb/C mice	165.8 μM (DENV1) ^a 40.7 μM (DENV2) ^a 166.7 μM (DENV3) ^a 164.5 μM (DENV4) ^a	Chen et al. (2017)

Rausch et al. 2017)	Li et al. (2020), Carro et al. 2018), Nawa 21 al. (2003)	2016) 2016)	2019) 2019)	Martinez-Lopez et al. (2019)	Kao et al. (2018) (continued)
0.1–0.4 µМ (ZIKV) [¢]		9.82–14.20 µM (ZIKV) ^c		0.01–0.07 µM°	10 µМ ^а
U20S, HBMEC, JEG-3	U937, K562, T98G, Vero	Vero, HBMEC, Neural stem cells/mouse neurospheres	A549, SH-SY5Y	Vero, HT1080, CHME3/ Ifnar1 ^{-/-} C57BL/6 mice	BHK-21, Neuro-2a, A549/ICR suckling mice
DENV, ZIKV, WNV	DENV, ZIKV, JEV	ZIKV, DENV, JEV, WNV	ZIKV	ZIKV, DENVI, JEV, TBEV, WNV, EBV	DENV2
Endocytosis	Endocytosis	Endocytosis	Endocytosis and maturation	Endocytosis	Endocytosis
	-z S			HOOH OH OH OMe	D U U U U U U U U U U U U U
Compound	Compound	Compound	Compound	Compound	Compound
Nanchangmycin	Chlorpromazine	Chloroquine	Bafilomycin A1	6-Deoxyglucose- diphyllin (DGP)	Niclosamide

Table 11.1 (continue	(p						
Inhibitor	Type	Structure/Epitope/Sequence	Target	Virus	Cell line/animal model	IC ₅₀ /EC ₅₀	Reference
Atovaquone	Compound		Fusion	DENV1-4, ZIKV, YFV, WNV, TBV, JEV	C6/36, Vero	2.1 μM (ZIKV) ^{f.1} , 2.5 μM (DENV1) ^{f.1} , 1.7 μM (DENV2) ^{f.1} , 1.6 μM (DENV3) ^{f.1} , 2.5 μM (DENV4) ^{f.1}	Yamamoto et al. (2020)
1662G07	Compound		Fusion	DENV1-4	BHK-21	15 μM ^g	Schmidt et al. (2012)
M02	Compound		β-OG pocket	YFV- IRES-Luc	BHK-21	51 μM ^h	Li et al. (2008), Zhou et al. (2008)
P02	Compound	Here the second se	β-OG pocket	YFV- IRES-Luc	BHK-21	13 µМ ^h	Li et al. (2008), Zhou et al. (2008)
D03	Compound	NH2 S C S	β-OG pocket	YFV- IRES-Luc	BHK-21	31 µМ ^ћ	Li et al. (2008), Zhou et al. (2008)
Compound 36	Compound	Meo C	β-OG pocket	YFV	BHK-15	^մ Μμ 0.0	Li et al. (2008)
Compound 23	Compound	MeO S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S	β-OG pocket	DENV2	BHK-21	1.32 µМ ^k	Jadav et al. (2015)

182

Wang et al. (2009)	SNV2) ^d Kampmann et al. NV) ^a :V) ^a	ENV2) ⁱ Kaptein et al. :V) ⁱ (2010)	105) ^{al,} 3.1 μM 103 ^{al,} 7.2 μM (C200- β μM (G199-0398) ^{al,} 100-9144) ^{al,} 2.7 μM 56-4182) ^{al}	Sharma et al. (2020)
0.119 µМ ¹	1.2 µM (DF 3.8 µM (W) 1.6 µM (YF	0.52 µМ (Г 4.8 µМ (ҮҒ	0.8 µM (S4 (K786-973; 5340) ^{a.1} , 8.8 1.2 µM (C2 (S7337) ^{a.1,} 17 µM (C0	14 µM ^k
A549	Vero	BHK-21, Vero-B	BHK-21	Vero
DENV2	DENV2, WNV, YFV	DENV2, YFV	DENV2	ZIKV
β-OG pocket	β-OG pocket	β-OG pocket	p-OG pocket	Formation of E trimers
				NT O NH NH
Compound	Compound	Compound	Compound	Compound
Compound 6	A5	SA-17	S4105, K786-9739, C200-5340, G199-0398, C200- 9144, S7337, S1633, C066-4182	F1065-0358

Table 11.1 (continue	(p						
Inhibitor	Type	Structure/Epitope/Sequence	Target	Virus	Cell line/animal model	IC ₅₀ /EC ₅₀	Reference
BGCG	Compound	Ho H	Formation of E trimers	DENV, ZIKV, WNV, JEV	Vero E6	7 µM (JEV) ^k	Vazquez-Calvo et al. (2017), Sharma et al. (2017), Wang et al. (2018)
Gossypol	Compound	Ho CH3 HO CH3 HO CH3 HO CH3 OH H3C CH3 OH H3C CH3	EDIII	DENVI-4, ZIKV	Vero E6	1.87 μM (DENV 1) ^a 1.89 μM (DENV2) ^a 3.7 μM (DENV3) ^a 2.6 μM (DENV4) ^a 0.21-4.31 μM (ZIKV) ^a	Gao et al. (2019)
Erythromycin estolate	Compound		Viral inactivator	ZIKV, DENV2, YFV	BHK-21, Vero, U251/A129 mice and pregnant C57BL/6 mice	3.22–7.65 µM (ZIK V) ^a 1.22 µM (DENV 2) ^a 2.70 µM (YFV) ^a	Wang X et al. (2019b)
POM-12	Compound		Viral inactivator	DENV2, JEV, ZIKV	Vero	1.16 μΜ (DENV2) ^f 1.9 μΜ (JEV) ^f 0.64 μΜ (ZIKV) ^f	Qi et al. (2020)
Montelukast	Compound		Viral inactivator	ZIKV, DENV2, YFV	BHK-21, Vero, U251/A129 mice and pregnant C57BL/6 mice	1.13–1.88 μΜ (ZIKV) ^a 0.98–1.03 μΜ (DENV2) ^a 1.11–1.42 μΜ (YFV) ^a	Chen et al. (2019)
Baicalein	Compound	O HO OH	Viral inactivator	JEV	Vero	14.28 µg/mL ^d	Johari et al. (2012)

184

eris et al. (2018)	018) 018)	yrd et al. 013), Scaturro al. (2014)	et al. (2017)	u et al. (2017), am et al. (2017)	ang et al. 016), Barba- aeth et al. 016)	ong et al. (2019)	briansah et al. 015), allichotte et al. 018)	(continued)
2.49–10.68 μM (CoPPIX against Ni ZIKV) ^a 0.12–7.78 μM (SnPPIX against ZIKV) ^a	8.2 µM (ZIKV) ^b (2	0.012-8.918 µM (DENV) ^j B. (2	188 nM (ZIKV) ^f 406 nM (DENV) ^f 526 nM (YFV) ^f 1109 nM (WNV) ^f	0.06 μg/mL (DENV1) ^a X 0.001 μg/mL (DENV2) ^a K 0.47 μg/mL (DENV3) ^a K 0.075 μg/mL (DENV4) ^a K	0.013 μg/mL (ZIKV PF13) ^d [2] 0.063 μg/mL (ZIKV HD78788) ^d [2] 0.54 μg/mL (DENV1) ^a Sf 0.18 μg/mL (DENV2) ^a [2] 1.89 μg/mL (DENV2) ^a 0.08 μg/mL (DENV4) ^a	77–600 ng/mL ^d La		
BHK-21, Vero, HeLa	Vero E6	Vero, C6/36, Huh-7, BHK-21, L929/ AG129 mice	Vero, Balb/C mice and Rhesus Monkeys	BHK-21/Adult AG129 mice, IFNAR ^{-/-} mice (for ZIKV)	Vero	Vero/C57BL/6 male mice	AG129 mice	
ZIKV, DENV, YFV	ZIKV, EBOV	DENV1-4	ZIKV, DENV, YFV, WNV	DENV1-4, ZIKV	DENVI-4, ZIKV	ZIKV	DENV2	
Viral inactivator	Viral inactivator	Targeting C protein	Entry	Fusion	Fusion	Fusion	Fusion	
	Or PO-OO Na®		T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T T	Quatermary epitope: G100 and W101 on one monomer and K310 and R323 on the other monomer in the E dimer	Quaternary epitope: intra-dimer interface of E protein	Quaternary epitope: across two adjacent E monomers and fusion loop	Quaternary epitope: EDII and EDIII on adjacent E dimers or quaternary epitope centered on EDIII	
Compound	Compound	Compound	Compound	Human mAb	Human mAb	Human mAb	Human mAb	
CoPPIX and SnPPIX	CLR01	ST-148	25HC	Sign-3C, Sign-3C- LALA	C10	ZIKV-195	2D22, 2D22-LALA	

					Cell line/animal		
Type		Structure/Epitope/Sequence	Target	Virus	model	IC ₅₀ /EC ₅₀	Reference
Hum ² mAb	5	Quaternary epitope: the adjacent surface of E dimers	Attachment and fusion	DENVI	BHK-21/ AG129 mice	5 ng/mL–1.505 mg/mL ^a	Teoh et al. (2012)
Hun mAb	lan	Quaternary epitope: across the E dimers on the viral surface	Fusion	ZIKV	Vero E6	1.78 ng/mL ^d	Sevvana et al. (2020)
Hur mA	han b	Quatermary epitope: across the E dimers on the viral surface	Fusion	ZIKV	Vero/Adult and pregnant C57BL/6 mice	5-25 ng/mL ^d	Hasan et al. (2017)
Hur MA	nan b	Quaternary epitope: E protein of intact or bioactive DENV-1	Pre and post- attachment	DENV1-2	BHK-21/Balb/C suckling mice	0.07 μg/mL (DENV1) ^a , 13.84 μg/mL (DENV2) ^a	Lu et al. (2018)
Mu MA	urine vb	Quaternary epitope: 309–320 region of EDIII	Fusion	DENV1-4	N.A	NA	Li et al. (2013), Li J et al. (2018b)
H H	man Ab	EDI/EDII epitope: EDI and EDI-EDII hinge	Pre- or post- attachment	DENVI	U937, Vero/ AG129 mice	0.03 μg/mL (U937) ^c 0.37–0.41 μg/mL (Vero) ^a	Fibriansah et al. (2014), de Alwis et al. (2012)
ΣE	urine Ab	EDI epitope: Glycan loop of EDI	Post- attachment	ZIKV	Vero	5.7 μg/mL (SZ-WIV01) ^a 27.1 μg/mL (PRVABC-59) ^a 41.6 μg/mL (FLR) ^a	Qu et al. (2020)
ΈE	uman Ab	EDII epitope: Fusion loop	Fusion	DENV1-4, WNV	LLC-MK2	2.1->40 μg/mL (4.8A) ^d 1.0-10.2 μg/mL (D11C) ^d 0.2-2.7 μg/mL (1.6D) ^d	Costin et al. (2013)
	Ab	EDII epitope: Fusion loop	Fusion	DENVI-4, YFV, WNV, ZIKV	BHK-21/ suckling mice, Balb/C mice	2 μg/mL (DENV1) ^a 1.5 μg/mL (DENV2) ^a 2.1 μg/mL (DENV3) ^a 1.8 μg/mL (DENV4) ^a 3.6 μg/mL (YFV) ^a 46 μg/mL (WNV) ^a 249 μg/mL (ZIKV) ^a	Deng et al. (2011), Dai et al. (2016)
E E	uman Ab	EDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIII	Entry	ZIKV	Vero/ICR pregnantand AG6 mice	0.04 µg/mLª	Li C et al. (2018a), Yu L et al. (2017a), Wang L et al. (2019a)

Table 11.1 (continued)

II. Haman EDII epitope: Lateral rege of EDIII Entry 7B and prime Veromenand against XIXY Nu et al. (2010) 55. Murine EDII epitope: Aljacent of DIII, DENV1 NA DENV1 Shreekha et al. (1C11) Shreekha et al. (2C11) Shreekha et al. (2C11) Shreekha et al. (2C10) 11 Murine EDII epitope: EDIII N.A DENV14 Huh7.5 0.16 µg/mL (DENV17) Cookburn et al. (2010) 11 Murine EDII epitope: EDIII N.A DENV14 Huh7.5 0.16 µg/mL (DENV17) Cookburn et al. (2010) 11 Murine EDII epitope: EDIII N.A DENV14 Huh7.5 0.16 µg/mL (DEN		;						
5.ICUI.)ICUI.)ICUI.)ICUI.)ICUI.BENVy agains AIXV f a gains AIXV f CICUI againsBENVy a gains AIXV f a gains AIXV f CICUI againsBENVy a gains AIXV f a Shreadma et al. CICUI.BENVy a gains AIXV f a Shreadma et al. CICUI.BENVy a gains AIXV f a Shreadma et al. CICUI.BENVy a Shreadma et al. CICUI.BENVy a Shreadma et al. CICUI.BENVy a Shreadma et al. CICUI.Shreadma et al. a CIUI.1MurineEDIII epitope: CI oop of EDIII.N.ADENV1.4Huf7.50.16 µp/mL."Shreadma et al. (2010).1MurineEDIII epitope: CI oop of EDIII.N.ADENV1.4Huf7.50.16 µp/mL.Cookburn et al. (2010).MurineEDIII epitope: EDIII.A-strandFisionDENV1.4Huf7.50.16 µp/mL.Cookburn et al. (2010)1MurineEDIII epitope: EDIII.A-strandFisionDENV1.4Huf7.50.16 µp/mL.Cookburn et al. (2012)21HumanEDIII epitope: EDIII.A-strandFisionDENV1.4Huf7.50.16 µp/mL.Cookburn et al. (2012)21HumanEDIII epitope: EDIII.A-strandFisionDENV1.4BHK.2.1I.16 µp/mL.Cookburn et al. (2012)21MurineEDIII epitope: EDIII.A-strandFisionDENV1.4BHK.2.1I.27 µp/mL.Cookburn et al. (2012)21MurineEDIII.epitope: EDIII.A-strandN.ADENV1.4BHK.2.1I.27 µp/mL.Cookburn et al. (2012)21MurineEDIII.epitope: EDIII	_	Human mAb	EDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIII	Entry	ZIKV (7B3 and	Vero/neonatal SCID mice	0.0116-0.176 μg/mL (7B3 against ZIKV) ^c	Niu et al. (2019)
5.MurineEDIII epitope: Adjacent of DIII: DENVI- b. cut.MorineEDIII epitope: Adjacent of DIII: DENVI- b. cut.MurineEDIII epitope: Adjacent of DIII: DENVI- b. cut.Shresha et al. cut.Shresha et al. 					ICII), DENVI		0.0833–0.805 μg/mL (1C11 against ZIKV) ^c	
6.Murine IndeEDIII epitope: Adjacent of DIII.MADENV1MA: AG120 m/sBiresthat ad, C010, Edeing1Murine mAbineEDIII epitope: CC bop of EDIIIN.ADENV14Huh750.16 $\mu g/mL$.C010, 2010, Edeing1Murine mAbineEDIII epitope: CC bop of EDIIIN.ADENV14Huh750.16 $\mu g/mL$.Cockburn et al.1Murine mAbineEDIII epitope: EDIII A-strandFusionDENV14Huh750.16 $\mu g/mL$.Cockburn et al.1Murine mAbineEDIII epitope: EDIIIN.ADENV14BHK214.57 $\mu g/mL$.Cockburn et al.21HumanEDIII epitope: EDIIIN.ADENV14BHK214.57 $\mu g/mL$.Cockburn et al.21HumanEDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIIIN.ADENV14BHK21/(DENV3) ⁵ , 2.33 $\mu g/mL$ (DI0)21HumanEDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIIIN.ADENV14BHK21/(DENV3) ⁵ , 2.33 $\mu g/mL$ (DI0)21HumanEDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIIIN.ADENV14BHK21/(DENV3) ⁵ , 2.33 $\mu g/mL$ (DI0)21HumanEDIII and EDIIIN.ADENV14BHK21/(DENV3) ⁵ , 2.33 $\mu g/mL$ (DI0)21HumanEDIII and EDIIIN.ADENV14BENV2(DI0)(DI0)21MurineEDIII and the DI-DIIIMureiteral ridge of EDIII and the					(1C11)		1.72 μg/mL (1C11 against DENV) ^c	
1MurineEDIII epitope: EDIII A-strandN.ADENV1 4Huh75 $4-15,200$ mg/mL (DENV1)*Austin et al.nAbbEDIII epitope: EDIII A-strandFasionDENV1 4Huh75 $0,6$ mg/mL (DENV1)* (2012) (2012) nAbHumanEDIII epitope: EDIII A-strandFasionDENV1 4Huh75 $0,6$ mg/mL (DENV1)* (2012) HumanEDIII epitope: EDIIIN.ADENV1 4Huh75 $0,6$ mg/mL (DENV1)* (2012) (2012) HumanEDIII epitope: EDIIIN.ADENV1 4BHK-21 $12,74$ mg/mL (DENV1)* (2012) (2012) 21HumanEDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIIIN.ADENV1 $REV1 4$ $REV1 4$ $REV1 4$ $REV1 4$ $REV1 4$ (2010) 21HumanEDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIIIN.ADENV1 $REV1 4$ $REV1 4$ $(2012)^{3/2}$ $(2012)^{3/2}$ 210MurineEDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIIIN.AZIKV $REV1 4$ $REV1 4$ $(2012)^{3/2}$ $(2012)^{3/2}$ 210MurineEDII and EDIIIAttachment of ZIKVRemine, and $(2010)^{3/2}$ $(2010)^{3/2}$ $(2010)^{3/2}$ $(2010)^{3/2}$ 210MurineEDII and EDIIIAttachment of ZIKVRemine, and $(2010)^{3/2}$ $(2010)^{3/2}$ $(2010)^{3/2}$ 210MurineEDII.EDII.Attachment of ZIKVRemine, and $(2010)^{3/2}$ $(2010)^{3/2}$ $(2010)^{3/2}$ 210HumanEDII.EDII.Attachment of ZIKVRemine, and (2010))5,)6, etc.	Murine mAb	EDIII epitope: Adjacent of DIII; DENV1- E106 recognizes the lateral ridge of EDIII	N.A	DENV1	BHK-21, Vero/ AG129 mice	0.5-20 ng/mL ^a	Shrestha et al. (2010), Edeling et al. (2014)
Murine In abo In aboEDIII epitope: EDIII A-standFusion FusionEBNV14 S 0.016 µg/mL (DENV)7 S 0.016 µg/mL (DENV)7 S 0.016 µg/mL (DENV)7 S 0.015 µg/mL (DENV)7, 5 0.016 Pg/mL (DENV)7, 5 0.016 µg/mL (DENV)7, 5 0.016 Pg/mL (DENV)7, 5 0.0120)Cockburnet at a 0.0120 µg/mL (DENV)7, 5 0.0120)201HumanEDIII epitope: EDIIIN.ADENV14 P S 0.016 µg/mL (DENV)7, 5 0.016 PG/ML (DENV)7, 5 0.0180)Hu et at .(2010)201HumanEDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIIIN.ADENV14 P macqueesIn 27 µg/mL (DENV)7, 5 0.0180)Yan Rompay PGI ML (DON Against ZIKV) P macqueesIn 2010 µg/mL (DON Against ZIKV) P macqueesNa Rompay P macquees2A10MurineEDIII and EDIIIN.ADENV14 P macqueesIn normal (DENV)7, 74 mL P macqueesNa Rompay P macqueesIn normal (DENV)7, 74 mL P macqueesSin et al. (2010)2A10MurineEDII and EDIIIAttachmentDENV14 	=	Murine mAb	EDIII epitope: CC' loop of EDIII	N.A	DENVI		4–15,200 ng/mL ^a	Austin et al. (2012)
Human hub hubEDIII epitope: EDIIIN.ADENV14BHK-2112.74 µg/mL (DENV1)*, 5.3 µg/mLHu et al. (2010)21HumanEDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIIIN.AZIKV, DENV14 $1.57 \mug/mL (DENV1)*, 5.3 J µg/mLHu et al. (2010)21HumanEDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIIIN.AZIKV,DENV140.7 ng/mL (ZO04 against ZIKV)^{a}Yan Rompay21MurineEDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIIIN.AZIKV,DENV140.7 ng/mL (ZO04 against ZIKV)^{a}Yan Rompay210MurineEDIII and EDIIIAttachmentDENV14BHK-21/0.7 ng/mL (ZO04 against ZIKV)^{a}(2016)210MurineEDII and EDIIIAttachment orand fusionDENV14BHK-21/0.7 ng/mL (ZO04 against ZIKV)^{a}(2016)211MurineEDII and the D1-DIIIAttachment orand fusionDENV14BHK-21/0.7 ng/mL (ZO04 against ZIKV)^{a}(2016)211MubEDII.Attachment orand fusionZIKVBHK-21/0.7 ng/mL (ZO04 against ZIKV)^{a}(2016)211MubEDII.Attachment orand fusionZIKV0.7 ng/mL (ZO04 against ZIKV)^{a}(2016)212HumanLateral ridge of EDIII and the D1-DIIIAttachment orAttachment orZIKV(20170)(20170)213HumanEDII.F and VLPSN.AZIKV(20170)(20170)(20170)216HumanEDII.F and VLPSN.AZIKVVero/AI29(20170)(20$		Murine mAb	EDIII epitope: EDIII A-strand	Fusion	DENV1-4	Huh7.5	0.16 μg/mL (DENV1) ^c 0.13 μg/mL (DENV2) ^c 8.0 μg/mL (DENV3) ^c 15.0 μg/mL (DENV4) ^c	Cockburn et al. (2012)
D21HumanEDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIIIN.AZIK V, DENV1IfmaT $^-$ mice, I, 6 ng/mL (Z004 against ZIK V)* Reffe et al. (2018)Van Rompay Reffe et al. (2018)2A10MurineEDII and EDIIIAttachmentDENV14BLNV1Z004 against ZIK V)* Reffe et al. (2018)Yan Rompay (2018)2A10MurineEDII and EDIIIAttachmentDENV14BHK-21/I6.6 ng/mL (Z004 against ZIK V)* Reffe et al. (2018)Shi et al. (2020), Reffe et al. (2018)2A100HumanLateral ridge of EDIII and the DI-DIIIAttachment of RisionZIK VVero/AG129I0.64.0.05 nM* 2.96.n.M (DENV13)*, 7.4 nMShi et al. (2016)KA190-HumanLateral ridge of EDIII and the DI-DIIIAttachment of 		Human mAb	EDIII epitope: EDIII	N.A	DENV1-4	BHK-21	12.74 μg/mL (DENV1) ^a , 4.57 μg/mL (DENV2) ^a , 5.23 μg/ mL (DENV3) ^a , 23.31 μg/mL (DENV4) ^a	Hu et al. (2019)
2A10MurineEDII and EDIIIAttachmentDENV1-4BHK-21/I6.4 nM (DENV1) ^a , 7.4 nMShi et al. (2016).2.4.10mAbLateral ridge of EDIII and the DI-DIIIand fusionand fusion 29.6 nM (DENV4) ^a Shi et al. (2016)KA190-HumanLateral ridge of EDIII and the DI-DIIIAttachment orZIKVVero/AG129 $0.004-0.05 \text{ nM}^a$ Wang J et al.KA190-HumanLateral ridge of EDIII and the DI-DIIIAttachment orZIKVVero/AG129 $0.004-0.05 \text{ nM}^a$ Wang J et al.KA190-HumanZXV LP and recombinant ZIKV EFusionZIKVVero/AG129 $0.004-0.05 \text{ nM}^a$ Wang J et al.KA190-HumanEDIII, E and VLPsN:AZIKVVero/A129Similar to ZKA190 and $(2017b)$ HumanEN:ADENV2Vero/A129Similar to ZKA190 and $(2017b)$ $Mag J et alIGG-HumanEN:ADENV2Vero0.02-0.62 \text{ nM}^a(2017b)MabBDIII, E and VLPsN:AZIKVVero/A129Similar to ZKA190 and(2017b)HumanEN.ADENV2Vero0.02-0.62 \text{ nM}^a(2017b)(2017b)HumanBDIII, E and VLPsN:ADENV2Vero/A129Similar to ZKA190 and(2017b)HumanBHumanEN.ADENV2Vero/A129(2017b)(2017b)HumanBBII epitope: Fusion loopN.ADENV2Vero/A129(2017b)(2017b)$	021	Human mAb	EDIII epitope: Lateral ridge of EDIII	N.A	ZIKV, DENVI	Ifnar1 ^{-/-} mice, macaques	0.7 ng/mL (Z004 against ZIKV) ^a 1.6 ng/mL (Z004 against DENV) ^c 1 ng/mL (Z021 against ZIKV) ^a	Van Rompay et al. (2020), Keeffe et al. (2018)
KA190-HumanLateral ridge of EDIII and the DI-DIIIAttachment or fusionZIKVVero/AG129 $0.004-0.05 \ nM^a$ Wang J et al.mAbInkerEENMice and A129 $0.004-0.05 \ nM^a$ Wang J et al.HumanZKV VLP and recombinant ZIKV EFusionZIKVVero $0.02-0.62 \ nM^a$ Wang J et al.HumanEDIII, E and VLPsN.AZIKVVero $0.02-0.62 \ nM^a$ Wang J et alIgG-HumanEN.AZIKVVero $0.02-0.62 \ nM^a$ Wang J et alIgG-HumanEN.AZIKVVero $0.02-0.62 \ nM^a$ Wang J et alIgG-HumanEN.AZIKVVero $0.02-0.62 \ nM^a$ Wang J et alIgG-HumanEN.ADIIVVero $0.02-0.62 \ nM^a$ Wang J et alIgG-HumanEN.ADIVVero $0.02-0.62 \ nM^a$ Wang J et alMabEHumanEN.ADENV2Vero $0.02-0.62 \ nM^a$ 0.01750 -MabEHumanEN.ADENV2Vero $0.02-0.62 \ nM^a$ $0.015-12 \ nM^a$ 0.01750 39HumanEDII epitope: Fusion loopN.ADENV14Vero $0.125-12 \ nM^a$ 0.0175	2A10	Murine mAb	EDII and EDIII	Attachment and fusion	DENV1-4	BHK-21/ suckling mice	16.4 nM (DENV1) ^a , 7.4 nM (DENV2) ^a 11.4 nM (DENV3) ^a 29.6 nM (DENV4) ^a	Shi et al. (2016)
HumanZKV VLP and recombinant ZIKV EFusionZIKVvero $0.02-0.62 \text{ nM}^a$ Wang J et al.mAbmAbEDIII, E and VLPsN.AZIKVvero/A129Similar to ZKA190 andWang J et alIgG-HumanEDIII, E and VLPsN.AZIKVvero/A129Similar to ZKA190 andWang J et alIgG-HumanEN.ADENV2Vero1.18 $\mu g/mL^d$ Ramadhany et al00HumanEN.ADENV14Vero0.125-12 $\mu g/mL^d$ Ramadhany et al01mAbMabN.ADENV14Vero0.125-12 $\mu g/mL^d$ Injampa et al.	KA190-	Human mAb	Lateral ridge of EDIII and the DI-DIII linker	Attachment or fusion	ZIKV	Vero/AG129 mice and A129 mice	0.004–0.05 nM ^a	Wang J et al. (2017b)
Human mAbEDIII, E and VLPsN.AZIKVVero/A129Similar to ZKA190 and miceWang J et alIgG-HumanEN.AN.ADENV2Vero1.18 $\mu g/mL^d$ Ramadhany et al.9HumanEDII epitope: Fusion loopN.ADENV1-4Vero0.125-12 $\mu g/mL^d$ (2015)10mAbN.ADENV1-4Vero0.125-12 $\mu g/mL^d$ (2015)		Human mAb	ZKV VLP and recombinant ZIKV E	Fusion	ZIKV	Vero	0.02–0.62 nM ^a	Wang J et al. (2017b)
$ \begin{array}{r r r r r r r r r r r r r r r r r r r $		Human mAb	EDIII, E and VLPs	N.A	ZIKV	Vero/A129 mice	Similar to ZKA190 and ZKA185 ^a	Wang J et al. (2017b)
39 Human EDII epitope: Fusion loop N.A DENV1-4 Vero 0.125-12 μg/mL ^d Injampa et al. mAb mAb MAb N.A DENV1-4 Vero 0.125-12 μg/mL ^d [10]	,-IgG-	Human mAb	Э	N.A	DENV2	Vero	1.18 μg/mL ^d	Ramadhany et al. (2015)
	68	Human mAb	EDII epitope: Fusion loop	N.A	DENV1-4	Vero	0.125–12 μg/mL ^d	Injampa et al. (2017)

Table 11.1 (continued	1)						
Inhibitor	Type	Structure/Epitope/Sequence	Target	Virus	Cell line/animal model	IC ₅₀ /EC ₅₀	Reference
WN53 and WN83	Peptide	WN53:TFLVHREWFMDLNLPWS SAGSTVWR WN83:TFLVHREWFMDLNLPWSSA	Entry	WNV	LLC-MK2	10 μM ^d	Hrobowski et al. (2005)
DN57opt	Peptide	RWMVWRHW FHRLRLPYNPGKNK QNQQWP	Attachment	DENV2	LLC-MK2	8 µM ^d	Costin et al. (2010)
IOANI	Peptide	FWFTLIKTQ AKQPARYRRFC	Attachment	DENV2	LLC-MK2	7 μM ^d	Costin et al. (2010)
P4	Peptide	CKIPFEIM DLEKRHV	Entry	DENV2	HUVEC	19.08 µM ^k	Cui et al. (2018)
P7	Peptide	VEPGQLK LNWFKK	Entry	DENV1 DENV2	HUVEC	12.86 µM ^k	Cui et al. (2018)
DV2 ⁴¹³⁻⁴⁴⁰	Peptide	AILGDTAWDF GSLGGVFTSIGK ALHQVF	Fusion	DENV2	BHK-21	3-4 µМ ^{к,1}	Schmidt et al. (2010b)
DV2 ⁴¹³⁻⁴⁴⁷	Peptide	AILGDTAW DFGSLGGVFTSIGK ALHQVFGAIYGAA	Fusion	DENV2	BHK-21	1 µМ ^{k,1}	Schmidt et al. (2010b)
DV2 ⁴¹⁹⁻⁴⁴⁷	Peptide	AWDFGSLGG VFTSIGKALHQ VFGAIYGAA	Fusion	DENV2	BHK-21	0.25 µM ^{k,I}	Schmidt et al. (2010b)
DV2 ⁴¹⁹⁻⁴⁴⁰	Peptide	AWDFGSLG GVFTSIGKALHQVF	Fusion	DENV2	BHK-21	3–4 μM ^{k,1}	Schmidt et al. (2010b)
DENV1 ⁴¹⁹⁻⁴⁴⁷	Peptide	AWDFGSIGG VFTSVGKLVHQ VFGTAYGVL	Fusion	DENV1-4	BHK-21	1.5 μM (DENV1) ^{k,1} , 2 μM (DENV2) ^{k,1} , >6 μM (DENV3) ^{k,1} ', >6 μM (DENV4) ^{k,1}	Schmidt et al. (2010b)
DENV3 ⁴¹⁹⁻⁴⁴⁷	Peptide	AWDFGSVGG VLNSLGKMV HQIFGSAYTAL	Fusion	DENV1-4	BHK-21	0.1 μM (DENV1) ^{k,1} , 2 μM (DENV2) ^{k,1} , 4 μM (DENV3) ^{k,1} , 1.5 μM (DENV4) ^{k,1}	Schmidt et al. (2010b)
DENV4 ⁴¹⁹⁻⁴⁴⁷	Peptide	AWDFGSVGG LFTSLGKAVH QVFGSVYTTM	Fusion	DENV1-4	BHK-21	5 μM (DENV1) ^{k,l} , 6 μM (DENV2) ^{k,l} , >6 μM (DENV3) ^{k,l} ¹ , 6 μM (DENV4) ^{k,l}	Schmidt et al. (2010b)
MLH40	Peptide	SVALVPHVGM GLETRTETWMS SEGAWKHVQ RIETWILRHPG	Attachment	DENV1-4	Vero, A549, Huh7	30.35 µМ (DENV1) ^d 31.41 µМ (DENV2) ^d 27.59 µМ (DENV2) ^d 24.45 µМ (DENV4) ^d	Panya et al. (2015)

188

	Peptide	GLINEKKVQQY LDEKLPNGVVKG ALKSLVHKA AKNQNLCA FNVDTVGMCD ADCKRQGK AKGVCHG TKCKC DVELSYKK	Endocytosis and fusion	DENV2, HCV, ZIKV, HSV-1	BHK-21	Ą	Li et al. (2019)
	Peptide	FLPLILPSIV TALSSFLKQG	Attachment and endocytosis	DENV2, DENV3	Vero	NA	Monteiro et al. (2018)
	Peptide	LLGDFFRKS KEKIGKEFKRIV QRIKDFLRN LVPRTES	Entry	DENV-2	Vero E6	NA	Alagarasu et al. (2017)
×	Peptide	DHVTPDIA YNPRTMY	Entry	DENV2	Vero	7.9 μM (Vero) ^d	Panya et al. (2020)
	Peptide	PWLKPGDLDL	Attachment and entry	DENV2	LLC-MK2	NA	Alhoot et al. (2013)
	Peptide	AGVKDGKLDF	Attachment and entry	DENV2	LLC-MK2	NA	Alhoot et al. (2013)
	Peptide	TPDCTRWWCPLT	Attachment	JEV	BHK-21/ C57BL/6 mice	35.9 μM ^k	Wei et al. (2020)
	Peptide	SENRKVPFYSHS	Attachment	JEV	BHK-21	1 µM ^k	Zu et al. 2014)
	Peptide	CDVIALLACHLNT	Attachment	WNV	Vero	2.6 μM ^a	Bai et al. (2007)
	Peptide		Attachment	ZIKV, DENV	Primary placental cells	<0.1 μM ^d	Tabata et al. (2016), Richard et al. (2015)
	Peptide	MAILGDTA WDFGSLGGVFT SIGKALHQVFGAIY	Viral inactivator	DENV, WNV, YFV	LLC-MK2	2 µM (DENV1) ^d 5 µM (DENV1) ^d 2 µM (DENV3) ^d 5 µM (DENV1) ^d 20 µM (YFV) ^d	Hrobowski et al. (2005), Lok et al. (2012)
	Peptide	MAVLGDTA WDFGSVGGAL NSLGKGIH QIFGAAF	Viral inactivator	DENV, ZIKV, YFV	BHK-21,Vero	4 μM (DENV2) ^a 1.75–13.91 μM (ZIKV) ^a 5 μM (YFV) ^a	Yu Y et al. (2017b)
							(continued)

continued)
9
-
-
5
ē
<u> </u>
Ta

	Reference	Lee et al. (2021)				Xing et al. (2020)			Hoffmann et al.	(2020)					
	IC ₅₀ /EC ₅₀	25 µM (DENV1) ^d	2 μM (DENV2) ^d	70 µM (DENV3)	20 μM (ZIKV) ^d	1.06 μM (U251) ^k	1.81 μM (Vero) ^k		$0.2-2 \ \mu M^a$						
Cell line/animal	model	Vero/C57BL/6	mice			U251, Vero/	Balb/C suckling	mice	Vero E6						
	Virus	DENV1-4,	ZIKV			ZIKV			DENV2						
	Target	Viral	inactivator			Viral	inactivator		Viral	aggregation	or self-fusion				
	Structure/Epitope/Sequence	SMLLLFFL	GTISLSLCQD	DUERC		VKRWKKWR	WKWKKWV		ARVA:RRGWA	LRLVLAY	NATT:RRGWNLAL	TLTYGRR	It1b:RRGFSLK	LLLSYRGWALLR	LGYGRR
	Type	Peptide				Peptide			Peptide						
	Inhibitor	Yodha				ZY13			VS/BS/It1b peptides						

IC₅₀/EC₅₀; half maximal inhibitory concentration (IC₅₀) and half maximal effective concentration (EC₅₀) refer to the concentration of drug causing 50% reduction of virus replication in cell based assays. The data obtained by different methods were listed as follows:

^aPlaque reduction assay

^bMTT assay

^cFlow cytometry ^dFoci forming assay

^eMicroscopy-based assay

fReal-time PCR

^gFluorescence polarization assay (FPA)

^hReduction of luciferase activity

ⁱCell-based flavivirus immunodetection assay (CFI)

^jCPE reduction assay

^kViral yield reduction

¹Data showed as IC₉₀ NA Not available

References

- Alagarasu K, Patil PS, Shil P, Seervi M, Kakade MB, Tillu H, Salunke A (2017) In-vitro effect of human cathelicidin antimicrobial peptide LL-37 on dengue virus type 2. Peptides 92:23–30. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.peptides.2017.04.002
- Alen MM, De Burghgraeve T, Kaptein SJ, Balzarini J, Neyts J, Schols D (2011) Broad antiviral activity of carbohydrate-binding agents against the four serotypes of dengue virus in monocyte-derived dendritic cells. PLoS One 6(6):e21658. https://doi.org/10.1371/jour nal.pone.0021658
- Alhoot MA, Rathinam AK, Wang SM, Manikam R, Sekaran SD (2013) Inhibition of dengue virus entry into target cells using synthetic antiviral peptides. Int J Med Sci 10(6):719–729. https://doi.org/10.7150/ijms. 5037
- de Alwis R, Smith SA, Olivarez NP, Messer WB, Huynh JP, Wahala WM, White LJ, Diamond MS, Baric RS, Crowe JE Jr, de Silva AM (2012) Identification of human neutralizing antibodies that bind to complex epitopes on dengue virions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109(19):7439–7444. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 1200566109
- Austin SK, Dowd KA, Shrestha B, Nelson CA, Edeling MA, Johnson S, Pierson TC, Diamond MS, Fremont DH (2012) Structural basis of differential neutralization of DENV-1 genotypes by an antibody that recognizes a cryptic epitope. PLoS Pathog 8(10): e1002930. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat. 1002930
- Bai FW, Town T, Pradhan D, Cox J, Ashish LM, Anderson JF, Flavell RA, Krueger JK, Koski RA, Fikrig E (2007) Antiviral peptides targeting the West Nile virus envelope protein. J Virol 81(4):2047–2055. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.01840-06
- Barba-Spaeth G, Dejnirattisai W, Rouvinski A, Vaney MC, Medits I, Sharma A, Simon-Loriere E, Sakuntabhai A, Cao-Lormeau VM, Haouz A, England P, Stiasny K, Mongkolsapaya J, Heinz FX, Screaton GR, Rey FA (2016) Structural basis of potent Zika-dengue virus antibody cross-neutralization. Nature 536(7614):48–53. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature18938
- Byrd CM, Dai D, Grosenbach DW, Berhanu A, Jones KF, Cardwell KB, Schneider C, Wineinger KA, Page JM, Harver C, Stavale E, Tyavanagimatt S, Stone MA, Bartenschlager R, Scaturro P, Hruby DE, Jordan R (2013) A novel inhibitor of dengue virus replication that targets the capsid protein. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 57(1):15–25. https://doi.org/10.1128/aac. 01429-12
- Carro AC, Piccini LE, Damonte EB (2018) Blockade of dengue virus entry into myeloid cells by endocytic inhibitors in the presence or absence of antibodies. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 12(8):e0006685. https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pntd.0006685

- Chen Y, Maguire T, Hileman RE, Fromm JR, Esko JD, Linhardt RJ, Marks RM (1997) Dengue virus infectivity depends on envelope protein binding to target cell heparan sulfate. Nat Med 3(8):866–871. https://doi. org/10.1038/nm0897-866
- Chen JM, Fan YC, Lin JW, Chen YY, Hsu WL, Chiou SS (2017) Bovine lactoferrin inhibits dengue virus infectivity by interacting with heparan sulfate, low-density lipoprotein receptor, and DC-SIGN. Int J Mol Sci 18(9):1957. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms18091957
- Chen Y, Li Y, Wang X, Zou P (2019) Montelukast, an anti-asthmatic drug, inhibits Zika virus infection by disrupting viral integrity. Front Microbiol 10:3079. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.03079
- Chien YJ, Chen WJ, Hsu WL, Chiou SS (2008) Bovine lactoferrin inhibits Japanese encephalitis virus by binding to heparan sulfate and receptor for low density lipoprotein. Virology 379(1):143–151. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.virol.2008.06.017
- Christian KM, Song HJ, Ming GL (2019) Pathophysiology and mechanisms of Zika virus infection in the nervous system. Annu Rev Neurosci 42:249–269. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-neuro-080317-062231
- Chu JJH, Rajamanonmani R, Li J, Bhuvanakantham R, Lescar J, Ng ML (2005) Inhibition of West Nile virus entry by using a recombinant domain III from the envelope glycoprotein. J Gen Virol 86(Pt 2):405–412. https://doi.org/10.1099/vir.0.80411-0
- Cockburn JJ, Navarro Sanchez ME, Fretes N, Urvoas A, Staropoli I, Kikuti CM, Coffey LL, Arenzana Seisdedos F, Bedouelle H, Rey FA (2012) Mechanism of dengue virus broad cross-neutralization by a monoclonal antibody. Structure 20(2):303–314. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.str.2012.01.001
- Costin JM, Jenwitheesuk E, Lok SM, Hunsperger E, Conrads KA, Fontaine KA, Rees CR, Rossmann MG, Isern S, Samudrala R, Michael SF (2010) Structural optimization and de novo design of dengue virus entry inhibitory peptides. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 4(6):e721. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd.0000721
- Costin JM, Zaitseva E, Kahle KM, Nicholson CO, Rowe DK, Graham AS, Bazzone LE, Hogancamp G, Figueroa Sierra M, Fong RH, Yang ST, Lin L, Robinson JE, Doranz BJ, Chernomordik LV, Michael SF, Schieffelin JS, Isern S (2013) Mechanistic study of broadly neutralizing human monoclonal antibodies against dengue virus that target the fusion loop. J Virol 87(1):52–66. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi. 02273-12
- Cui X, Wu Y, Fan D, Gao N, Ming Y, Wang P, An J (2018) Peptides P4 and P7 derived from E protein inhibit entry of dengue virus serotype 2 via interacting with β3 integrin. Antiviral Res 155:20–27. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2018.04.018
- Dai L, Song J, Lu X, Deng YQ, Musyoki AM, Cheng H, Zhang Y, Yuan Y, Song H, Haywood J, Xiao H, Yan J, Shi Y, Qin CF, Qi J, Gao GF (2016) Structures of the Zika virus envelope protein and its complex with a

flavivirus broadly protective antibody. Cell Host Microbe 19(5):696–704. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. chom.2016.04.013

- Dejnirattisai W, Wongwiwat W, Supasa S, Zhang X, Dai X, Rouvinski A, Jumnainsong A, Edwards C, Quyen NTH, Duangchinda T, Grimes JM, Tsai WY, Lai CY, Wang WK, Malasit P, Farrar J, Simmons CP, Zhou ZH, Rey FA, Mongkolsapaya J, Screaton GR (2015) A new class of highly potent, broadly neutralizing antibodies isolated from viremic patients infected with dengue virus. Nat Immunol 16(2): 170–177. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.3058
- Delvecchio R, Higa LM, Pezzuto P, Valadao AL, Garcez PP, Monteiro FL, Loiola EC, Dias AA, Silva FJ, Aliota MT, Caine EA, Osorio JE, Bellio M, O'Connor DH, Rehen S, de Aguiar RS, Savarino A, Campanati L, Tanuri A (2016) Chloroquine, an endocytosis blocking agent, inhibits Zika virus infection in different cell models. Viruses 8(12):322. https://doi.org/10.3390/ v8120322
- Deng YQ, Dai JX, Ji GH, Jiang T, Wang HJ, Yang HO, Tan WL, Liu R, Yu M, Ge BX, Zhu QY, Qin ED, Guo YJ, Qin CF (2011) A broadly flavivirus crossneutralizing monoclonal antibody that recognizes a novel epitope within the fusion loop of E protein. PLoS One 6(1):e16059. https://doi.org/10.1371/jour nal.pone.0016059
- Diamond MS (2009) Progress on the development of therapeutics against West Nile virus. Antiviral Res 83(3):214–227. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral. 2009.05.006
- Edeling MA, Austin SK, Shrestha B, Dowd KA, Mukherjee S, Nelson CA, Johnson S, Mabila MN, Christian EA, Rucker J, Pierson TC, Diamond MS, Fremont DH (2014) Potent dengue virus neutralization by a therapeutic antibody with low monovalent affinity requires bivalent engagement. PLoS Pathog 10(4): e1004072. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat. 1004072
- Fan J, Liu Y, Xie X, Zhang B, Yuan Z (2013) Inhibition of Japanese encephalitis virus infection by flavivirus recombinant E protein domain III. Virol Sin 28(3): 152–160. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12250-013-3331-8
- Fibriansah G, Tan JL, Smith SA, de Alwis AR, Ng TS, Kostyuchenko VA, Ibarra KD, Wang J, Harris E, de Silva A, Crowe JE Jr, Lok SM (2014) A potent antidengue human antibody preferentially recognizes the conformation of E protein monomers assembled on the virus surface. EMBO Mol Med 6(3):358–371. https:// doi.org/10.1002/emmm.201303404
- Fibriansah G, Ibarra KD, Ng T-S, Smith SA, Tan JL, Lim X-N, Ooi JSG, Kostyuchenko VA, Wang J, de Silva AM, Harris E, Crowe JE, Lok S-M (2015) DENGUE VIRUS. Cryo-EM structure of an antibody that neutralizes dengue virus type 2 by locking E protein dimers. Science 349(6243):88–91. https://doi.org/10. 1126/science.aaa8651
- Gallichotte EN, Baric TJ, Yount BL Jr, Widman DG, Durbin A, Whitehead S, Baric RS, de Silva AM

(2018) Human dengue virus serotype 2 neutralizing antibodies target two distinct quaternary epitopes. PLoS Pathog 14(2):e1006934. https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.ppat.1006934

- Gao Y, Tai W, Wang N, Li X, Jiang S, Debnath AK, Du L, Chen S (2019) Identification of novel natural products as effective and broad-spectrum anti-Zika virus inhibitors. Viruses 11(11):1019. https://doi.org/10. 3390/v11111019
- Goncalvez AP, Engle RE, St Claire M, Purcell RH, Lai CJ (2007) Monoclonal antibody-mediated enhancement of dengue virus infection in vitro and in vivo and strategies for prevention. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104(22):9422–9427. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 0703498104
- Hasan SS, Miller A, Sapparapu G, Fernandez E, Klose T, Long F, Fokine A, Porta JC, Jiang W, Diamond MS, Crowe JE Jr, Kuhn RJ, Rossmann MG (2017) A human antibody against Zika virus crosslinks the E protein to prevent infection. Nat Commun 8:14722. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms14722
- Hessell AJ, Hangartner L, Hunter M, Havenith CE, Beurskens FJ, Bakker JM, Lanigan CM, Landucci G, Forthal DN, Parren PW, Marx PA, Burton DR (2007) Fc receptor but not complement binding is important in antibody protection against HIV. Nature 449(7158): 101–104. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06106
- Hoffmann AR, Guha S, Wu E, Ghimire J, Wang YL, He J, Garry RF, Wimley WC (2020) Broad-spectrum antiviral entry inhibition by interfacially active peptides. J Virol 94(23):e01682–e01620. https://doi. org/10.1128/JVI.01682-20
- Hrobowski YM, Garry RF, Michael SF (2005) Peptide inhibitors of dengue virus and West Nile virus infectivity. Virol J 2:49. https://doi.org/10.1186/1743-422X-2-49
- Hu D, Zhu Z, Li S, Deng Y, Wu Y, Zhang N, Puri V, Wang C, Zou P, Lei C, Tian X, Wang Y, Zhao Q, Li W, Prabakaran P, Feng Y, Cardosa J, Qin C, Zhou X, Dimitrov DS, Ying T (2019) A broadly neutralizing germline-like human monoclonal antibody against dengue virus envelope domain III. PLoS Pathog 15(6):e1007836. https://doi.org/10.1371/jour nal.ppat.1007836
- Ichiyama K, Gopala Reddy SB, Zhang LF, Chin WX, Muschin T, Heinig L, Suzuki Y, Nanjundappa H, Yoshinaka Y, Ryo A, Nomura N, Ooi EE, Vasudevan SG, Yoshida T, Yamamoto N (2013) Sulfated polysaccharide, curdlan sulfate, efficiently prevents entry/ fusion and restricts antibody-dependent enhancement of dengue virus infection in vitro: a possible candidate for clinical application. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 7(4): e2188. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd.0002188
- Injampa S, Muenngern N, Pipattanaboon C, Benjathummarak S, Boonha K, Hananantachai H, Wongwit W, Ramasoota P, Pitaksajjakul P (2017) Generation and characterization of cross neutralizing human monoclonal antibody against 4 serotypes of

dengue virus without enhancing activity. Peer J 5: e4021. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.4021

- Jadav SS, Kaptein S, Timiri A, De Burghgraeve T, Badavath VN, Ganesan R, Sinha BN, Neyts J, Leyssen P, Jayaprakash V (2015) Design, synthesis, optimization and antiviral activity of a class of hybrid dengue virus E protein inhibitors. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 25(8):1747–1752. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl. 2015.02.059
- Johari J, Kianmehr A, Mustafa MR, Abubakar S, Zandi K (2012) Antiviral activity of baicalein and quercetin against the Japanese encephalitis virus. Int J Mol Sci 13(12):16785–16795. https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijms131216785
- Kam YW, Lee CY, Teo TH, Howland SW, Amrun SN, Lum FM, See P, Kng NQ, Huber RG, Xu MH, Tan HL, Choo A, Maurer-Stroh S, Ginhoux F, Fink K, Wang CI, Ng LF, Renia L (2017) Cross-reactive dengue human monoclonal antibody prevents severe pathologies and death from Zika virus infections. JCI Insight 2(8):92428. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci.insight. 92428
- Kampmann T, Yennamalli R, Campbell P, Stoermer MJ, Fairlie DP, Kobe B, Young PR (2009) In silico screening of small molecule libraries using the dengue virus envelope E protein has identified compounds with antiviral activity against multiple flaviviruses. Antiviral Res 84(3):234–241. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.antiviral.2009.09.007
- Kao JC, HuangFu WC, Tsai TT, Ho MR, Jhan MK, Shen TJ, Tseng PC, Wang YT, Lin CF (2018) The antiparasitic drug niclosamide inhibits dengue virus infection by interfering with endosomal acidification independent of mTOR. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 12(8): e0006715. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd. 0006715
- Kaptein SJ, De Burghgraeve T, Froeyen M, Pastorino B, Alen MM, Mondotte JA, Herdewijn P, Jacobs M, de Lamballerie X, Schols D, Gamarnik AV, Sztaricskai F, Neyts J (2010) A derivate of the antibiotic doxorubicin is a selective inhibitor of dengue and yellow fever virus replication in vitro. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54(12):5269–5280. https://doi.org/10.1128/aac. 00686-10
- Kato D, Era S, Watanabe I, Arihara M, Sugiura N, Kimata K, Suzuki Y, Morita K, Hidari KI, Suzuki T (2010) Antiviral activity of chondroitin sulphate E targeting dengue virus envelope protein. Antiviral Res 88(2):236–243. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral. 2010.09.002
- Keeffe JR, Van Rompay KKA, Olsen PC, Wang Q, Gazumyan A, Azzopardi SA, Schaefer-Babajew D, Lee YE, Stuart JB, Singapuri A, Watanabe J, Usachenko J, Ardeshir A, Saeed M, Agudelo M, Eisenreich T, Bournazos S, Oliveira TY, Rice CM, Coffey LL, MacDonald MR, Bjorkman PJ, Nussenzweig MC, Robbiani DF (2018) A combination of two human monoclonal antibodies prevents Zika virus escape mutations in non-human primates. Cell

Rep 25(6):1385–1394.e1387. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.celrep.2018.10.031

- Knipe DM, Howley PM (2013) Fields virology, 6th edn. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia, pp 747–756
- Kuhn RJ, Zhang W, Rossmann MG, Pletnev SV, Corver J, Lenches E, Jones CT, Mukhopadhyay S, Chipman PR, Strauss EG, Baker TS, Strauss JH (2002) Structure of dengue virus: implications for flavivirus organization, maturation, and fusion. Cell 108(5):717–725. https:// doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(02)00660-8
- Kyle JL, Harris E (2008) Global spread and persistence of dengue. Annu Rev Microbiol 62:71–92. https://doi. org/10.1146/annurev.micro.62.081307.163005
- Lee SH, Kim EH, O'Neal JT, Dale G, Holthausen DJ, Bowen JR, Quicke KM, Skountzou I, Gopal S, George S, Wrammert J, Suthar MS, Jacob J (2021) The amphibian peptide Yodha is virucidal for Zika and dengue viruses. Sci Rep 11(1):602. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41598-020-80596-4
- Li Z, Khaliq M, Zhou Z, Post CB, Kuhn RJ, Cushman M (2008) Design, synthesis, and biological evaluation of antiviral agents targeting flavivirus envelope proteins. J Med Chem 51(15):4660–4671. https://doi.org/10. 1021/jm800412d
- Li XQ, Qiu LW, Chen Y, Wen K, Cai JP, Chen J, Pan YX, Li J, Hu DM, Huang YF, Liu LD, Ding XX, Guo YH, Che XY (2013) Dengue virus envelope domain III immunization elicits predominantly cross-reactive, poorly neutralizing antibodies localized to the AB loop: implications for dengue vaccine design. J Gen Virol 94(Pt 10):2191–2201. https://doi.org/10. 1099/vir.0.055178-0
- Li C, Deng YQ, Wang S, Ma F, Aliyari R, Huang XY, Zhang NN, Watanabe M, Dong HL, Liu P, Li XF, Ye Q, Tian M, Hong S, Fan J, Zhao H, Li L, Vishlaghi N, Buth JE, Au C, Liu Y, Lu N, Du P, Qin FX, Zhang B, Gong D, Dai X, Sun R, Novitch BG, Xu Z, Qin CF, Cheng G (2017) 25-Hydroxycholesterol protects host against Zika virus infection and its associated microcephaly in a mouse model. Immunity 46(3):446–456. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni. 2017.02.012
- Li C, Gao F, Yu L, Wang R, Jiang Y, Shi X, Yin C, Tang X, Zhang F, Xu Z, Zhang L (2018a) A single injection of human neutralizing antibody protects against Zika virus infection and microcephaly in developing mouse embryos. Cell Rep 23(5):1424–1434. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2018.04.005
- Li J, Watterson D, Chang CW, Che XY, Li XQ, Ericsson DJ, Qiu LW, Cai JP, Chen J, Fry SR, Cheung STM, Cooper MA, Young PR, Kobe B (2018b) Structural and functional characterization of a cross-reactive dengue virus neutralizing antibody that recognizes a cryptic epitope. Structure 26(1):51–59. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.str.2017.11.017
- Li F, Lang Y, Ji Z, Xia Z, Han Y, Cheng Y, Liu G, Sun F, Zhao Y, Gao M, Chen Z, Wu Y, Li W, Cao Z (2019) A scorpion venom peptide Ev37 restricts viral late entry

by alkalizing acidic organelles. J Biol Chem 294(1): 182–194. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.RA118.005015

- Li M, Zhang D, Li C, Zheng Z, Fu M, Ni F, Liu Y, Du T, Wang H, Griffin GE, Zhang M, Hu Q (2020) Characterization of Zika virus endocytic pathways in human glioblastoma cells. Front Microbiol 11:242. https://doi. org/10.3389/fmicb.2020.00242
- Lian W, Jang J, Potisopon S, Li PC, Rahmeh A, Wang J, Kwiatkowski NP, Gray NS, Yang PL (2018) Discovery of immunologically inspired small molecules that target the viral envelope protein. ACS Infect Dis 4(9): 1395–1406. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsinfecdis. 8b00127
- Liu J, Thorp SC (2002) Cell surface heparan sulfate and its roles in assisting viral infections. Med Res Rev 22(1): 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1002/med.1026
- Lok SM, Costin JM, Hrobowski YM, Hoffmann AR, Rowe DK, Kukkaro P, Holdaway H, Chipman P, Fontaine KA, Holbrook MR, Garry RF, Kostyuchenko V, Wimley WC, Isern S, Rossmann MG, Michael SF (2012) Release of dengue virus genome induced by a peptide inhibitor. PLoS One 7(11):e50995. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone. 0050995
- Long F, Doyle M, Fernandez E, Miller AS, Klose T, Sevvana M, Bryan A, Davidson E, Doranz BJ, Kuhn RJ, Diamond MS, Crowe JE Jr, Rossmann MG (2019) Structural basis of a potent human monoclonal antibody against Zika virus targeting a quaternary epitope. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 116(5):1591–1596. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1815432116
- Lu J, Wang R, Xia B, Yu Y, Zhou X, Yang Z, Huang P (2018) Potent neutralization ability of a human monoclonal antibody against serotype 1 dengue virus. Front Microbiol 9:1214. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018. 01214
- Martinez-Lopez A, Persaud M, Chavez MP, Zhang H, Rong L, Liu S, Wang TT, Sarafianos SG, Diaz-Griffero F (2019) Glycosylated diphyllin as a broadspectrum antiviral agent against Zika virus. EBioMedicine 47:269–283. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ebiom.2019.08.060
- Meertens L, Labeau A, Dejarnac O, Cipriani S, Sinigaglia L, Bonnet-Madin L, Le Charpentier T, Hafirassou ML, Zamborlini A, Cao-Lormeau VM, Coulpier M, Misse D, Jouvenet N, Tabibiazar R, Gressens P, Schwartz O, Amara A (2017) Axl mediates ZIKA virus entry in human glial cells and modulates innate immune responses. Cell Rep 18(2):324–333. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2016.12.045
- Modis Y, Ogata S, Clements D, Harrison SC (2003) A ligand-binding pocket in the dengue virus envelope glycoprotein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100(12): 6986–6991. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0832193100
- Modis Y, Ogata S, Clements D, Harrison SC (2004) Structure of the dengue virus envelope protein after membrane fusion. Nature 427(6972):313–319. https://doi. org/10.1038/nature02165

- Monath TP (2008) Treatment of yellow fever. Antiviral Res 78(1):116–124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral. 2007.10.009
- Monteiro JMC, Oliveira MD, Dias RS, Nacif-Marçal L, Feio RN, Ferreira SO, Oliveira LL, Silva CC, Paula SO (2018) The antimicrobial peptide HS-1 inhibits dengue virus infection. Virology 514:79–87. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.virol.2017.11.009
- Nawa M, Takasaki T, Yamada KI, Kurane I, Akatsuka T (2003) Interference in Japanese encephalitis virus infection of Vero cells by a cationic amphiphilic drug, chlorpromazine. J Gen Virol 84(Pt 7): 1737–1741. https://doi.org/10.1099/vir.0.18883-0
- Neris RLS, Figueiredo CM, Higa LM, Araujo DF, Carvalho CAM, Vercoza BRF, Silva MOL, Carneiro FA, Tanuri A, Gomes AMO, Bozza MT, Da Poian AT, Cruz-Oliveira C, Assuncao-Miranda I (2018) Co-protoporphyrin IX and Sn-protoporphyrin IX inactivate Zika, Chikungunya and other arboviruses by targeting the viral envelope. Sci Rep 8(1):9805. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-27855-7
- Niu X, Zhao L, Qu L, Yao Z, Zhang F, Yan Q, Zhang S, Liang R, Chen P, Luo J, Xu W, Lv H, Liu X, Lei H, Yi C, Li P, Wang Q, Wang Y, Yu L, Zhang X, Bryan LA, Davidson E, Doranz JB, Feng L, Pan W, Zhang F, Chen L (2019) Convalescent patient-derived monoclonal antibodies targeting different epitopes of E protein confer protection against Zika virus in a neonatal mouse model. Emerg Microbes Infect 8(1):749–759. https://doi.org/10.1080/22221751.2019.1614885
- Panya A, Sawasdee N, Junking M, Srisawat C, Choowongkomon K, Yenchitsomanus PT (2015) A peptide inhibitor derived from the conserved ectodomain region of DENV membrane (M) protein with activity against dengue virus infection. Chem Biol Drug Des 86(5):1093–1104. https://doi.org/10.1111/ cbdd.12576
- Panya A, Sawasdee N, Songprakhon P, Tragoolpua Y, Rotarayanont S, Choowongkomon K, Yenchitsomanus PT (2020) A synthetic bioactive peptide derived from the asian medicinal plant acacia catechu binds to dengue virus and inhibits cell entry. Viruses 12(11):1267. https://doi.org/10.3390/ v12111267
- Qi Y, Han L, Qi Y, Jin X, Zhang B, Niu J, Zhong J, Xu Y (2020) Anti-flavivirus activity of polyoxometalate. Antiviral Res 179:104813. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. antiviral.2020.104813
- Qu P, Zhang C, Li M, Ma W, Xiong P, Liu Q, Zou G, Lavillette D, Yin F, Jin X, Huang Z (2020) A new class of broadly neutralizing antibodies that target the glycan loop of Zika virus envelope protein. Cell Discov 6:5. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41421-019-0140-8
- Ramadhany R, Hirai I, Sasaki T, Ono K, Ramasoota P, Ikuta K, Kurosu T (2015) Antibody with an engineered Fc region as a therapeutic agent against dengue virus infection. Antiviral Res 124:61–68. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.antiviral.2015.10.012

- Rausch K, Hackett BA, Weinbren NL, Reeder SM, Sadovsky Y, Hunter CA, Schultz DC, Coyne CB, Cherry S (2017) Screening bioactives reveals nanchangmycin as a broad spectrum antiviral active against Zika virus. Cell Rep 18(3):804–815. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2016.12.068
- Richard AS, Zhang A, Park SJ, Farzan M, Zong M, Choe H (2015) Virion-associated phosphatidylethanolamine promotes TIM1-mediated infection by Ebola, dengue, and West Nile viruses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 112(47):14682–14687. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 1508095112
- Rocker AE, Muller JA, Dietzel E, Harms M, Kruger F, Heid C, Sowislok A, Riber CF, Kupke A, Lippold S, von Einem J, Beer J, Knoll B, Becker S, Schmidt-Chanasit J, Otto M, Vapalahti O, Zelikin AN, Bitan G, Schrader T, Munch J (2018) The molecular tweezer CLR01 inhibits Ebola and Zika virus infection. Antiviral Res 152:26–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. antiviral.2018.02.003
- Sabino C, Basic M, Bender D, Elgner F, Himmelsbach K, Hildt E (2019) Bafilomycin A1 and U18666A efficiently impair ZIKV infection. Viruses 11(6):524. https://doi.org/10.3390/v11060524
- Scaturro P, Trist IM, Paul D, Kumar A, Acosta EG, Byrd CM, Jordan R, Brancale A, Bartenschlager R (2014) Characterization of the mode of action of a potent dengue virus capsid inhibitor. J Virol 88(19): 11540–11555. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.01745-14
- Schmidt AG, Yang PL, Harrison SC (2010a) Peptide inhibitors of dengue-virus entry target a late-stage fusion intermediate. PLoS Pathog 6(4):e1000851. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1000851
- Schmidt AG, Yang PL, Harrison SC (2010b) Peptide inhibitors of flavivirus entry derived from the E protein stem. J Virol 84(24):12549–12554. https://doi.org/10. 1128/JVI.01440-10
- Schmidt AG, Lee K, Yang PL, Harrison SC (2012) Smallmolecule inhibitors of dengue-virus entry. PLoS Pathog 8(4):e1002627. https://doi.org/10.1371/jour nal.ppat.1002627
- Sevvana M, Rogers TF, Miller AS, Long F, Klose T, Beutler N, Lai YC, Parren M, Walker LM, Buda G, Burton DR, Rossmann MG, Kuhn RJ (2020) Structural basis of Zika virus specific neutralization in subsequent Flavivirus infections. Viruses 12(12):1346. https://doi. org/10.3390/v12121346
- Sharma N, Murali A, Singh SK, Giri R (2017) Epigallocatechin gallate, an active green tea compound inhibits the Zika virus entry into host cells via binding the envelope protein. Int J Biol Macromol 104 (Pt A):1046–1054. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac. 2017.06.105
- Sharma N, Prosser O, Kumar P, Tuplin A, Giri R (2020) Small molecule inhibitors possibly targeting the rearrangement of Zika virus envelope protein. Antiviral Res 182:104876. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral. 2020.104876

- Shi X, Deng Y, Wang H, Ji G, Tan W, Jiang T, Li X, Zhao H, Xia T, Meng Y, Wang C, Yu X, Yang Y, Li B, Qin ED, Dai J, Qin CF, Guo Y (2016) A bispecific antibody effectively neutralizes all four serotypes of dengue virus by simultaneous blocking virus attachment and fusion. MAbs 8(3):574–584. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/19420862.2016.1148850
- Shrestha B, Brien JD, Sukupolvi-Petty S, Austin SK, Edeling MA, Kim T, O'Brien KM, Nelson CA, Johnson S, Fremont DH, Diamond MS (2010) The development of therapeutic antibodies that neutralize homologous and heterologous genotypes of dengue virus type 1. PLoS Pathog 6(4):e1000823. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1000823
- Sun Y, Zhou X, Liu J, Bao K, Zhang G, Tu G, Kieser T, Deng Z (2002) 'Streptomyces nanchangensis', a producer of the insecticidal polyether antibiotic nanchangmycin and the antiparasitic macrolide meilingmycin, contains multiple polyketide gene clusters. Microbiology (Reading) 148(Pt 2):361–371. https://doi.org/10.1099/00221287-148-2-361
- Tabata T, Petitt M, Puerta-Guardo H, Michlmayr D, Wang C, Fang-Hoover J, Harris E, Pereira L (2016) Zika virus targets different primary human placental cells, suggesting two routes for vertical transmission. Cell Host Microbe 20(2):155–166. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.chom.2016.07.002
- Talarico LB, Damonte EB (2016) Characterization of in vitro dengue virus resistance to carrageenan. J Med Virol 88(7):1120–1129. https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv. 24457
- Tan CW, Sam IC, Chong WL, Lee VS, Chan YF (2017) Polysulfonate suramin inhibits Zika virus infection. Antiviral Res 143:186–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. antiviral.2017.04.017
- Teoh EP, Kukkaro P, Teo EW, Lim AP, Tan TT, Yip A, Schul W, Aung M, Kostyuchenko VA, Leo YS, Chan SH, Smith KG, Chan AH, Zou G, Ooi EE, Kemeny DM, Tan GK, Ng JK, Ng ML, Alonso S, Fisher D, Shi PY, Hanson BJ, Lok SM, MacAry PA (2012) The structural basis for serotype-specific neutralization of dengue virus by a human antibody. Sci Transl Med 4(139):139ra183. https://doi.org/10.1126/ scitranslmed.3003888
- Van Rompay KKA, Coffey LL, Kapoor T, Gazumyan A, Keesler RI, Jurado A, Peace A, Agudelo M, Watanabe J, Usachenko J, Singapuri А, Immareddy R, Ardeshir A, Stuart JB, Bournazos S, Ravetch JV, Balderes PJ, Lorenz IC, Esswein SR, Keeffe JR, Bjorkman PJ, Wang Q, Rice CM, MacDonald MR, Nussenzweig MC, Robbiani DF (2020) A combination of two human monoclonal antibodies limits fetal damage by Zika virus in macaques. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 117(14): 7981-7989. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2000414117
- Vazquez-Calvo A, Jimenez de Oya N, Martin-Acebes MA, Garcia-Moruno E, Saiz JC (2017) Antiviral properties of the natural polyphenols delphinidin and epigallocatechin gallate against the flaviviruses West

Nile virus, Zika virus, and dengue virus. Front Microbiol 8:1314. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb. 2017.01314

- Vervaeke P, Alen M, Noppen S, Schols D, Oreste P, Liekens S (2013) Sulfated Escherichia coli K5 polysaccharide derivatives inhibit dengue virus infection of human microvascular endothelial cells by interacting with the viral envelope protein E domain III. PLoS One 8(8):e74035. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone. 0074035
- Wang QY, Shi PY (2015) Flavivirus entry inhibitors. ACS Infect Dis 1(9):428–434. https://doi.org/10.1021/ acsinfecdis.5b00066
- Wang LH, Rothberg KG, Anderson RG (1993) Mis-assembly of clathrin lattices on endosomes reveals a regulatory switch for coated pit formation. J Cell Biol 123(5):1107–1117. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.123.5. 1107
- Wang QY, Patel SJ, Vangrevelinghe E, Xu HY, Rao R, Jaber D, Schul W, Gu F, Heudi O, Ma NL, Poh MK, Phong WY, Keller TH, Jacoby E, Vasudevan SG (2009) A small-molecule dengue virus entry inhibitor. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53(5):1823–1831. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.01148-08
- Wang AY, Thurmond S, Islas L, Hui KY, Hai R (2017a) Zika virus genome biology and molecular pathogenesis. Emerg Microbes Infect 6:e13. https://doi.org/10. 1038/emi.2016.141
- Wang J, Bardelli M, Espinosa DA, Pedotti M, Ng TS, Bianchi S, Simonelli L, Lim EXY, Foglierini M, Zatta F, Jaconi S, Beltramello M, Cameroni E, Fibriansah G, Shi J, Barca T, Pagani I, Rubio A, Broccoli V, Vicenzi E, Graham V, Pullan S, Dowall S, Hewson R, Jurt S, Zerbe O, Stettler K, Lanzavecchia A, Sallusto F, Cavalli A, Harris E, Lok SM, Varani L, Corti D (2017b) A human bi-specific antibody against Zika virus with high therapeutic potential. Cell 171 (1):229-241:e215. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cell.2017.09.002
- Wang CY, Hour MJ, Lai HC, Chen CH, Chang PJ, Huang SH, Lin CW (2018) Epigallocatechin-3-gallate inhibits the early stages of Japanese encephalitis virus infection. Virus Res 253:140–146. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.virusres.2018.06.009
- Wang L, Wang R, Wang L, Ben H, Yu L, Gao F, Shi X, Yin C, Zhang F, Xiang Y, Zhang L (2019a) Structural basis for neutralization and protection by a Zika virusspecific human antibody. Cell Rep 26 (12):3360-3368: e3365. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2019.02.062
- Wang X, Xia S, Zou P, Lu L (2019b) Erythromycin estolate inhibits Zika virus infection by blocking viral entry as a viral inactivator. Viruses 11(11):1064. https://doi.org/10.3390/v11111064
- Wei J, Hameed M, Wang X, Zhang J, Guo S, Anwar MN, Pang L, Liu K, Li B, Shao D, Qiu Y, Zhong D, Zhou B, Ma Z (2020) Antiviral activity of phage displayselected peptides against Japanese encephalitis virus infection in vitro and in vivo. Antiviral Res 174:

104673. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2019. 104673

- WHO (2021) Dengue and severe dengue. Accessed 2021/ 5/28. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/ detail/dengue-and-severe-dengue
- de Wispelaere M, Lian W, Potisopon S, Li PC, Jang J, Ficarro SB, Clark MJ, Zhu X, Kaplan JB, Pitts JD, Wales TE, Wang J, Engen JR, Marto JA, Gray NS, Yang PL (2018) Inhibition of flaviviruses by targeting a conserved pocket on the viral envelope protein. Cell Chem Biol 25:(8):1006-1016 e1008. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.chembiol.2018.05.011
- Xing M, Ji M, Hu J, Zhu T, Chen Y, Bai X, Mwangi J, Mo G, Lai R, Jin L (2020) Snake cathelicidin derived peptide inhibits Zika virus infection. Front Microbiol 11:1871. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2020.01871
- Xu M, Lee EM, Wen Z, Cheng Y, Huang WK, Qian X, Tcw J, Kouznetsova J, Ogden SC, Hammack C, Jacob F, Nguyen HN, Itkin M, Hanna C, Shinn P, Allen C, Michael SG, Simeonov A, Huang W, Christian KM, Goate A, Brennand KJ, Huang R, Xia M, Ming GL, Zheng W, Song H, Tang H (2016) Identification of small-molecule inhibitors of Zika virus infection and induced neural cell death via a drug repurposing screen. Nat Med 22(10):1101–1107. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.4184
- Xu M, Zuest R, Velumani S, Tukijan F, Toh YX, Appanna R, Tan EY, Cerny D, MacAry P, Wang CI, Fink K (2017) A potent neutralizing antibody with therapeutic potential against all four serotypes of dengue virus. NPJ Vaccines 2:2. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41541-016-0003-3
- Yamamoto M, Ichinohe T, Watanabe A, Kobayashi A, Zhang R, Song J, Kawaguchi Y, Matsuda Z, Inoue JI (2020) The antimalarial compound atovaquone inhibits Zika and dengue virus infection by blocking E proteinmediated membrane fusion. Viruses 12(12):1475. https://doi.org/10.3390/v12121475
- Yu L, Wang R, Gao F, Li M, Liu J, Wang J, Hong W, Zhao L, Wen Y, Yin C, Wang H, Zhang Q, Li Y, Zhou P, Zhang R, Liu Y, Tang X, Guan Y, Qin CF, Chen L, Shi X, Jin X, Cheng G, Zhang F, Zhang L (2017a) Delineating antibody recognition against Zika virus during natural infection. JCI Insight 2(12):93042. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci.insight.93042
- Yu Y, Deng YQ, Zou P, Wang Q, Dai Y, Yu F, Du L, Zhang NN, Tian M, Hao JN, Meng Y, Li Y, Zhou X, Fuk-Woo Chan J, Yuen KY, Qin CF, Jiang S, Lu L (2017b) A peptide-based viral inactivator inhibits Zika virus infection in pregnant mice and fetuses. Nat Commun 8:15672. https://doi.org/10.1038/ ncomms15672
- Zhang S, Kostyuchenko VA, Ng TS, Lim XN, Ooi JSG, Lambert S, Tan TY, Widman DG, Shi J, Baric RS, Lok SM (2016) Neutralization mechanism of a highly potent antibody against Zika virus. Nat Commun 7: 13679. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms13679
- Zhao J, Chen J, Li M, Chen M, Sun C (2020) Multifaceted functions of CH25H and 25HC to modulate the lipid

metabolism, immune responses, and broadly antiviral activities. Viruses 12(7):727. https://doi.org/10.3390/ v12070727

Zhou Z, Khaliq M, Suk JE, Patkar C, Li L, Kuhn RJ, Post CB (2008) Antiviral compounds discovered by virtual screening of small-molecule libraries against dengue virus E protein. ACS Chem Biol 3(12):765–775. https://doi.org/10.1021/cb800176t

Zu X, Liu Y, Wang S, Jin R, Zhou Z, Liu H, Gong R, Xiao G, Wang W (2014) Peptide inhibitor of Japanese encephalitis virus infection targeting envelope protein domain III. Antiviral Res 104:7–14. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.antiviral.2014.01.011



Entry Inhibitors of Hepatitis B and D 12 Viruses

Yang Yang and Youhua Xie

Abstract

Human hepatitis B virus (HBV) and hepatitis D virus (HDV) cause acute and chronic infections. The latter poses a serious public health threat as it is the major cause of chronic hepatitis, liver failure, cirrhosis, and hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC). In nature, HBV and HDV have a narrow host range and highly hepatotropic, only infecting the hepatocytes of humans and a few primates. The elucidation of cell entry mechanism by HBV has made great progress in recent years, which strongly promotes the establishment of new HBV infection models and the development of viral entry inhibitors. The study of HBV entry inhibitors has culminated in the first direct antiviral treatment for HDV. This review provides a concise introduction on the progress of HBV/HDV entry inhibitors in the recent years.

Keywords

HBV \cdot Envelope proteins \cdot Host receptor \cdot Entry inhibitors

12.1 Introduction

Human hepatitis B virus (HBV) causes acute and chronic infections. The latter poses a serious public health threat as it is the major cause of chronic hepatitis, liver failure, cirrhosis, and hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC). It is estimated that more than 250 million people worldwide are chronically infected with HBV. Hepatitis D virus (HDV) is a satellite virus of HBV. HDV coinfecsuperinfection (infection tion and of HBV-infected persons) often lead to chronic HDV infection and manifest more serious liver diseases than HBV mono-infection.

HBV belongs to the family hepadnaviridae whose members are small DNA viruses that replicate through a RNA intermediate via reverse transcription. The life cycle of HBV requires non-specific and specific cellular receptors as well as cellular microenvironment suitable for viral entry, uncoating, genome repair, gene expression, replication, assembly, and secretion. In nature, HBV has a narrow host range and hepatotropic, only highly infecting the hepatocytes of humans and a few primates, which makes the selection of in vivo and in vitro infection models difficult. The host and

Y. Yang \cdot Y. Xie (\boxtimes)

Key Laboratory of Medical Molecular Virology (MOE/NHC/CAMS), School of Basic Medical Sciences, Shanghai Institute of Infectious Diseases and Biosecurity, Shanghai Medical College, Fudan University, Shanghai, China

Department of Medical Microbiology and Parasitology, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Shanghai Institute of Infectious Diseases and Biosecurity, Shanghai Medical College, Fudan University, Shanghai, China e-mail: yhxie@fudan.edu.cn

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_12

tissue tropism of HDV, a RNA virus, is similar to HBV, mainly because the envelop of HDV virion is derived from HBV surface proteins. Human primary hepatocytes are terminally differentiated cells and quickly lose susceptibility to HBV infection in vitro, though new methods to prolong HBV susceptibility have been reported (Li et al. 2020). Human HCC cell lines such as Huh7 and HepG2 support HBV replication but not infection (König et al. 2019; Le et al. 2021). Differentiated HepaRG cells can be infected by HBV, but the induction of differentiation is lengthy and complex (Hantz et al. 2009). The identification of NTCP (sodium taurocholate cotransporter) by Li Wenhui's team as a functional receptor of HBV and HDV has clarified the first step of HBV/HDV entry and filled an important puzzle in the virus life cycle (Yan et al. 2012). Cell lines stably expressing NTCP, such as HepG2-NTCP or Huh7-NTCP, serve not only an effective in vitro infection model but also a platform for the development of HBV/HDV entry inhibitors. Here we will concisely review the progress of HBV/HDV entry inhibitors in recent years.

12.2 HBV/HDV Envelope Proteins

HBV encodes large (L), medium (M), and small (S) envelope glycoproteins (Fig. 12.1a). They differ at the N-terminal but share the carboxyl end (i.e., the S protein). The antigenic loop (AGL) region of S protein can bind to heparin sulfate proteoglycan (HSPG) with low affinity (Sureau and Salisse 2013a; Gripon et al. 1995). The N-terminal of L protein PreS1 (48 or 59 residues depending on genotypes) forms a high affinity binding site for hepatocyte NTCP (Schulze et al. 2010; Blanchet and Sureau 2007). The myristoylation of the Pre-S1 N-terminal is crucial for HBV infection(Schulze et al. 2010). The infection efficiency of different subtypes of HBV is affected by their PreS1 structure (Ou et al. 2021). The deletion of the 11 residues from the N-terminal of PreS1 in genotypes B and C can enhance the efficiency of virus infection (Murayama et al. 2021). After entry, HBV uncoating is carried out through unknown mechanism. HBV rcDNA (relaxed circular DNA) genome is then converted into cccDNA (covalently closed circular DNA) in the nucleus which serves as the template for viral gene expression. The newly synthesized envelop proteins can self-assemble to form spherical and rod-like subviral particles (SVP) which are secreted. L protein is absent in spherical particles and presents in low amount in rod-like SVPs. On the other hand, L proteins are crucial for the formation of infectious virions (Dane particles). The secreted SVPs outnumber the infectious virions by 1000-10000 times in the serum of HBV infected persons (Seitz et al. 2007). The assembly of HDV virion relies on HBV envelop proteins. Isoprenylation of HDV ribonucleoprotein helps its encapsidation by HBV envelope proteins. SVP formed by S protein can also encapsulate HDV nucleocapsids to form non-infectious particles (Le Duff et al. 2009; Glenn et al. 1992).

12.3 Host Receptor

HSPGs exist on various cell surfaces, which can mediate the adsorption of many viruses such as human papillomavirus, dengue virus, and SARS-CoV2 (Sarrazin et al. 2011; Nie et al. 2021; Giroglou et al. 2001; Chen et al. 1997). Two positively charged residues (Arg122 and Lys141) of AGL in the S domain can interact with negatively charged HSPGs to mediate HBV retention and promote the binding of virions to NTCP (Sureau and Salisse 2013b). Studies have shown that HBV/HDV can interact with HSPGs on the surface of hepatocytes and preferentially bind glypican 5 (Verrier et al. 2016; Lamas Longarela et al. 2013). The ensuing interaction with NTCP is thought to be the decisive factor for viral entry. NTCP is mainly expressed in the basolateral membrane of hepatocytes, and its expression is reduced in many situations such as inflammatory or proliferative state, therefore, HCC cells are largely not susceptible to HBV infection, making the cells resistant to HBV infection (Yan et al. 2019; Kang et al. 2016). In addition, NTCP expression is maintained



Fig. 12.1 Schematic presentation of HBV envelop proteins (**a**) and entry pathways (**b**) of HBV and HDV. (**a**) HBV encodes three envelop proteins, L, M, and S proteins. L contains preS1 and preS2 at its N-terminal while M contains only preS2. The roman numbers (I–IV)

temporarily in cultured primary hepatocytes and in HepaRG cells after prolonged induction of differentiation. Recent studies have shown that the activation of farnesoid X receptor (FXR) can inhibit the function of NTCP and then inhibit HBV infection in vivo and in vitro (Baghdasaryan et al. 2011). In vitro study of cyclosporine A (CSA) showed that the high-frequency mutation S267F of NTCP, which leads to the loss of HBV receptor function, in East Asian population had obvious ethnic differences. This may be the result of positive evolutionary selection (Peng et al. 2015; Hu et al. 2016a). However, other studies found that HBV could infect persons carrying the NTCP S267F mutation, suggesting that the virus might enter the cell through other receptors or has adapted to this host mutation (Hu et al. 2016b).

At present, little is known about the follow-up steps after HBV binding to NTCP (Fig. 12.1b). The infection efficiency of cell lines expressing hNTCP is low and successful infections require high MOI (multiplicity of infection). Some studies have shown that EGFR may be a co-factor involved in HBV internalization, and its low expression level in HepG2 may be the reason for its low infection efficiency (Iwamoto et al. 2019). E-cadherin may affect NTCP membrane localization and induce polarization by binding

represent the four transmembrane regions. M, the N-terminal myristoyl moity. The myristoyl 2-48 residues of the preS1 are used as a lipopeptide inhibitor of HBV entry. (b) The entry pathways of HBV (*left*) and HDV (*right*)

glycosylated NTCP (Hu et al. 2020; Schulze et al. 2012). Several studies have shown that clathrin may be involved in virus entry. HBV can be introduced into cells through the interaction among the PreS1 domain, connexin 2 and clathrin. There is still controversy about caveolin-1's role in HBV entry. Some studies have shown that HBV can initiate replicative infection through caveolin-1 pathway in HepaRG cells (Macovei et al. 2010). Another study showed that HBV may use clathrin mediated endocytosis to invade HepG2-NTCP cells, independent of macropinocytosis or caveolin mediated endocytosis (Herrscher et al. 2020a). Silencing caveolin-1 in HepG2-NTCP cells did not reduce HBV infection, while silencing clathrin heavy chain, dynamin-2 and adaptor protein 2 reduced HBV infection, and clathrin encapsulated HBV particles were observed under electron microscope(Herrscher et al. 2020b).

12.4 HBV/HDV Entry Inhibitors

Entry inhibitors targeting HBV virion: highly effective hepatitis B immunoglobulin (HBIG) is derived from vaccine-immunized healthy donor blood. HBIG is mainly used in high-risk HBV infection situations such as exposure to HBV, mother to child transmission, liver transplantation, and so on. HBIG preparation is difficult to scale up due to limited blood supply and there exists the potential contamination of blood-borne pathogens. Whole human HBV neutralizing antibodies have the advantages of low immunogenicity and high neutralization activity. However, overcoming escape mutants and high cost are problems await solutions (Hong et al. 2004; Wi et al. 2017; Li et al. 2017; Zhang et al. 2016). Short peptides binding to HBV PreS1 also prevent HBV infection of primary human and tupaia hepatocytes (Ye et al. 2016).

Entry inhibitors targeting HSPG: HSPG is widely distributed in various cell membranes. HSPG-interacting molecules can block the parking of a variety of viruses. Studies have found that synthetic lipopolysaccharide peptides can inhibit the entry of several enveloped viruses such as HIV, HSV, HBV, and HCV, with good tolerance and few adverse effects (Krepstakies et al. 2012). Human lactoferrin derived peptides 1–23 contain GRRRR cationic clusters, which can neutralize the negative residues of the virus envelope and prevent the adhesion and invasion of HBV(Florian et al. 2013).

inhibitors targeting Entry NTCP: the peptide myristoylated composed of the N-terminal 47 residues of the HBV preS1 domain (aa 2-48 of genotype D Pre-S1) serves as an inhibitor that blocks HBV interaction to NTCP, which is the only drug approved for clinical treatment of HBV/HDV co-infection (commercial name Bulevirtide or Myrcludex B). Myrcludex B is also about to undergo a clinical trial for the treatment of chronic hepatitis B single infection (Masetti and Aghemo 2021; Kang and Syed 2020, Trial No. nct02888106). The inhibitor can compete with the natural hepatitis B L protein to bind NTCP and inhibit the entry of the virus. The decrease in serum HBsAg level in previous Myrcludex B treatment is not obvious. The reason may be that the extracellular inhibition effect of the inhibitor is not sufficient or lasting and/or the inhibitor has little effect on the production of SVPs. Myrcludex B showed antiviral effect on HDV infection. After 48 weeks of treatment, the level of HDV RNA decreased and the biochemical indexes of patients could be improved (Loglio et al. 2019). The use of Myrcludex B may affect the transport of bile acids. Animal experiments showed that long-term use of Myrcludex B resulted in elevated serum bile acid, elevated bilirubin, gallstone, thickening, and solidification (Mao et al. 2021). There are also studies on blocking NTCP receptor function using human monoclonal antibody hh-003 (Chinese clinical registration No. ctr20191480). Screening chemicals that targeting NTCP identified several compounds, including irbesartan, rosiglitazone, zafirlukast, triac, sulfasalazine (Donkers et al. 2017), ezetimib (Lucifora et al. 2013) and cyclosporin A derivatives, that can bind to NTCP and inhibit bile acid transport. Some derivatives of cyclosporin A can irreversibly bind to NTCP to inhibit HBV entry, which may also inhibit NTCP related transporters, resulting in hyperbilirubinemia (Crabbé et al. 2009). Future studies on new cyclosporin A analogues aim to identify new compounds that inhibit HBV entry while do not significantly affect bile acid metabolism.

12.5 Perspectives

The elucidation of cell entry mechanism by HBV has made great progress in recent years, which strongly promotes the establishment of new HBV infection models and the development of viral entry inhibitors. The study of HBV entry inhibitors has culminated in the first direct antiviral treatment for HDV in 2020. Nevertheless, the entry and follow-up steps postentry of HBV/HDV are still largely unknown and needs to be clarified. Since HBV cccDNA can be replenished through traffick of newly formed nucleocapsid back into the nucleus, it is unlikely that entry inhibitors alone can eliminate cccDNA. Combination therapy targeting multiple steps in the life cycle of HBV will probably generate the best antiviral efficacy.

References

- Baghdasaryan A, Claudel T, Gumhold J, Silbert D, Adorini L, Roda A, Vecchiotti S, Gonzalez FJ, Schoonjans K, Strazzabosco M, Fickert P, Trauner M (2011) Dual farnesoid X receptor/TGR5 agonist INT-767 reduces liver injury in the Mdr2^{-/-} (Abcb4^{-/-}) mouse cholangiopathy model by promoting biliary HCO⁻₃ output. Hepatology 54(4): 1303–1312. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.24537
- Blanchet M, Sureau C (2007) Infectivity determinants of the hepatitis B virus pre-S domain are confined to the N-terminal 75 amino acid residues. J Virol 81(11): 5841–5849. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.00096-07. Epub 2007 Mar 21
- Chen Y, Maguire T, Hileman RE, Fromm JR, Esko JD, Linhardt RJ, Marks RM (1997) Dengue virus infectivity depends on envelope protein binding to target cell heparan sulfate. Nat Med 3(8):866–871. https://doi. org/10.1038/nm0897-866
- Crabbé R, Vuagniaux G, Dumont JM, Nicolas-Métral V, Marfurt J, Novaroli L (2009) An evaluation of the cyclophilin inhibitor Debio 025 and its potential as a treatment for chronic hepatitis C. Expert Opin Investig Drugs 18(2):211–220. https://doi.org/10.1517/ 13543780802651583
- Donkers JM, Zehnder B, van Westen GJP, Kwakkenbos MJ, IJzerman AP, Oude Elferink RPJ, Beuers U, Urban S, van de Graaf SFJ (2017) Reduced hepatitis B and D viral entry using clinically applied drugs as novel inhibitors of the bile acid transporter NTCP. Sci Rep 7(1):15307. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-15338-0
- Florian PE, Macovei A, Lazar C, Milac AL, Sokolowska I, Darie CC, Evans RW, Roseanu A, Branza-Nichita N (2013) Characterization of the anti-HBV activity of HLP1-23, a human lactoferrin-derived peptide. J Med Virol 85(5):780–788. https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv. 23549
- Giroglou T, Florin L, Schäfer F, Streeck RE, Sapp M (2001) Human papillomavirus infection requires cell surface heparan sulfate. J Virol 75(3):1565–1570. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.75.3.1565-1570.2001
- Glenn JS, Watson JA, Havel CM, White JM (1992) Identification of a prenylation site in delta virus large antigen. Science 256(5061):1331–1333. https://doi.org/10. 1126/science.1598578
- Gripon P, Le Seyec J, Rumin S, Guguen-Guillouzo C (1995) Myristylation of the hepatitis B virus large surface protein is essential for viral infectivity. Virology 213(2):292–299. https://doi.org/10.1006/viro. 1995.0002
- Hantz O, Parent R, Durantel D, Gripon P, Guguen-Guillouzo C, Zoulim F (2009) Persistence of the hepatitis B virus covalently closed circular DNA in HepaRG human hepatocyte-like cells. J Gen Virol 90 (Pt 1):127–135. https://doi.org/10.1099/vir.0. 004861-0

- Herrscher C, Pastor F, Burlaud-Gaillard J, Dumans A, Seigneuret F, Moreau A, Patient R, Eymieux S, de Rocquigny H, Hourioux C, Roingeard P, Blanchard E (2020a) Hepatitis B virus entry into HepG2-NTCP cells requires clathrin-mediated endocytosis. Cell Microbiol 22(8):e13205. https://doi.org/10.1111/cmi. 13205. Epub 2020 Apr 1
- Herrscher C, Pastor F, Burlaud-Gaillard J, Dumans A, Seigneuret F, Moreau A, Patient R, Eymieux S, de Rocquigny H, Hourioux C, Roingeard P, Blanchard E (2020b) Hepatitis B virus entry into HepG2-NTCP cells requires clathrin-mediated endocytosis. Cell Microbiol 22(8):e13205. https://doi.org/10.1111/cmi. 13205. Epub 2020 Apr 1
- Hong HJ, Ryu CJ, Hur H, Kim S, Oh HK, Oh MS, Park SY (2004) In vivo neutralization of hepatitis B virus infection by an anti-preS1 humanized antibody in chimpanzees. Virology 318(1):134–141. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.virol.2003.09.014
- Hu HH, Liu J, Lin YL, Luo WS, Chu YJ, Chang CL, Jen CL, Lee MH, Lu SN, Wang LY, You SL, Yang HI, Chen CJ, REVEAL-HBV Study Group (2016a) The rs2296651 (S267F) variant on NTCP (SLC10A1) is inversely associated with chronic hepatitis B and progression to cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with chronic hepatitis B. Gut 65(9): 1514–1521. https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2015-310686. Epub 2015 Dec 7. Erratum in: Gut. 2017 Sep;66(9):1730
- Hu HH, Liu J, Lin YL, Luo WS, Chu YJ, Chang CL, Jen CL, Lee MH, Lu SN, Wang LY, You SL, Yang HI, Chen CJ, REVEAL-HBV Study Group (2016b) The rs2296651 (S267F) variant on NTCP (SLC10A1) is inversely associated with chronic hepatitis B and progression to cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with chronic hepatitis B. Gut 65(9): 1514–1521. https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2015-310686. Epub 2015 Dec 7. Erratum in: Gut. 2017 Sep;66(9):1730
- Hu Q, Zhang F, Duan L, Wang B, Ye Y, Li P, Li D, Yang S, Zhou L, Chen W (2020) E-cadherin plays a role in hepatitis B virus entry through affecting glycosylated sodium-taurocholate cotransporting polypeptide distribution. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 27(10):74. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2020.00074
- Iwamoto M, Saso W, Sugiyama R, Ishii K, Ohki M, Nagamori S, Suzuki R, Aizaki H, Ryo A, Yun JH, Park SY, Ohtani N, Muramatsu M, Iwami S, Tanaka Y, Sureau C, Wakita T, Watashi K (2019) Epidermal growth factor receptor is a host-entry cofactor triggering hepatitis B virus internalization. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 116(17):8487–8492. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1811064116. Epub 2019 Apr 5
- Kang C, Syed YY (2020) Bulevirtide: first approval. Drugs 80(15):1601–1605. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s40265-020-01400-1
- Kang J, Wang J, Cheng J, Cao Z, Chen R, Li H, Liu S, Chen X, Sui J, Lu F (2016) Down-regulation of NTCP expression by cyclin D1 in hepatitis B virus-related

hepatocellular carcinoma has clinical significance. Oncotarget 8(34):56041–56050. https://doi.org/10. 18632/oncotarget.10241

- König A, Yang J, Jo E, Park KHP, Kim H, Than TT, Song X, Qi X, Dai X, Park S, Shum D, Ryu WS, Kim JH, Yoon SK, Park JY, Ahn SH, Han KH, Gerlich WH, Windisch MP (2019) Efficient long-term amplification of hepatitis B virus isolates after infection of slow proliferating HepG2-NTCP cells. J Hepatol 71(2):289–300. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhep.2019. 04.010. Epub 2019 May 8
- Krepstakies M, Lucifora J, Nagel CH, Zeisel MB, Holstermann B, Hohenberg H, Kowalski I, Gutsmann T, Baumert TF, Brandenburg K, Hauber J, Protzer U (2012) A new class of synthetic peptide inhibitors blocks attachment and entry of human pathogenic viruses. J Infect Dis 205(11):1654–1664. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jis273. Epub 2012 Mar 28
- Lamas Longarela O, Schmidt TT, Schöneweis K, Romeo R, Wedemeyer H, Urban S, Schulze A (2013) Proteoglycans act as cellular hepatitis delta virus attachment receptors. PLoS One 8(3):e58340. https:// doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0058340. Epub 2013 Mar 7
- Le Duff Y, Blanchet M, Sureau C (2009) The pre-S1 and antigenic loop infectivity determinants of the hepatitis B virus envelope proteins are functionally independent. J Virol 83(23):12443–12451. https://doi.org/10. 1128/JVI.01594-09. Epub 2009 Sep 16
- Le C, Sirajee R, Steenbergen R, Joyce MA, Addison WR, Tyrrell DL (2021) In vitro infection with hepatitis B virus using differentiated human serum culture of Huh7.5-NTCP cells without requiring dimethyl sulfoxide. Viruses 13(1):97. https://doi.org/10.3390/ v13010097
- Li D, He W, Liu X, Zheng S, Qi Y, Li H, Mao F, Liu J, Sun Y, Pan L, Du K, Ye K, Li W, Sui J (2017) A potent human neutralizing antibody Fc-dependently reduces established HBV infections. Elife 26(6):e26738. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.26738
- Li F, Wang Z, Hu F, Su L (2020) Cell culture models and animal models for HBV study. In: Tang H (ed) Hepatitis B virus infection, Advances in experimental medicine and biology, vol 1179. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-9151-4_5
- Loglio A, Ferenci P, Uceda Renteria SC, Tham CYL, van Bömmel F, Borghi M, Holzmann H, Perbellini R, Trombetta E, Giovanelli S, Greco L, Porretti L, Prati D, Ceriotti F, Lunghi G, Bertoletti A, Lampertico P (2019) Excellent safety and effectiveness of highdose myrcludex-B monotherapy administered for 48 weeks in HDV-related compensated cirrhosis: A case report of 3 patients. J Hepatol 71(4):834–839. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhep.2019.07.003. Epub 2019 Jul 11
- Lucifora J, Esser K, Protzer U (2013) Ezetimibe blocks hepatitis B virus infection after virus uptake into

hepatocytes. Antiviral Res 97(2):195–197. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2012.12.008. Epub 2012 Dec 21

- Macovei A, Radulescu C, Lazar C, Petrescu S, Durantel D, Dwek RA, Zitzmann N, Nichita NB (2010) Hepatitis B virus requires intact caveolin-1 function for productive infection in HepaRG cells. J Virol 84(1):243–253. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.01207-09
- Mao F, Wang MX, Hou X, Zhou Z, Yan YY, Fang LJ, Tan Z, Fang WY, Liu T, He W, Li C, Xie XB, Lu SQ, Sui J, Wang F, Han J, Wang JS, Li W (2021) NTCP deficiency causes gallbladder abnormalities in mice and human beings. Cell Mol Gastroenterol Hepatol 11(3):831–839. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcmgh.2020. 09.001. Epub 2020 Sep 9
- Masetti C, Aghemo A (2021) Bulevirtide for treatment of patients with HDV infection and compensated cirrhosis: A (huge?) step in the right direction. Liver Int 41(7):1441–1442. https://doi.org/10.1111/liv.14967
- Murayama A, Yamada N, Osaki Y, Shiina M, Aly HH, Iwamoto M, Tsukuda S, Watashi K, Matsuda M, Suzuki R, Tanaka T, Moriishi K, Suzuki T, Nishitsuji H, Sugiyama M, Mizokami M, Shimotohno K, Wakita T, Muramatsu M, Liang TJ, Kato T (2021) N-terminal PreS1 sequence regulates efficient infection of cell-culture-generated hepatitis B virus. Hepatology 73(2):520–532. https://doi.org/10. 1002/hep.31308. Epub 2020 Oct 31
- Nie C, Pouyan P, Lauster D, Trimpert J, Kerkhoff Y, Szekeres GP, Wallert M, Block S, Sahoo AK, Dernedde J, Pagel K, Kaufer BB, Netz RR, Ballauff M, Haag R (2021) Polysulfates block SARS-CoV-2 uptake through electrostatic interactions*. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 60(29):15870–15878. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.202102717. Epub 2021 Jun 9
- Ou G, He L, Wang L, Song J, Lai X, Tian X, Wang L, Zhang K, Zhang X, Deng J, Zhuang H, Xiang K, Li T (2021) The genotype (A to H) dependent N-terminal sequence of HBV large surface protein affects viral replication, secretion and infectivity. Front Microbiol 9(12):687785. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2021. 687785
- Peng L, Zhao Q, Li Q, Li M, Li C, Xu T, Jing X, Zhu X, Wang Y, Li F, Liu R, Zhong C, Pan Q, Zeng B, Liao Q, Hu B, Hu ZX, Huang YS, Sham P, Liu J, Xu S, Wang J, Gao ZL, Wang Y (2015) The p.Ser267Phe variant in SLC10A1 is associated with resistance to chronic hepatitis B. Hepatology 61(4):1251–1260. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.27608. Epub 2015 Feb 23
- Sarrazin S, Lamanna WC, Esko JD (2011) Heparan sulfate proteoglycans. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 3(7): a004952. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a004952
- Schulze A, Schieck A, Ni Y, Mier W, Urban S (2010) Fine mapping of pre-S sequence requirements for hepatitis B virus large envelope protein-mediated receptor interaction. J Virol 84(4):1989–2000. https://doi.org/10. 1128/JVI.01902-09. Epub 2009 Dec 9

- Schulze A, Mills K, Weiss TS, Urban S (2012) Hepatocyte polarization is essential for the productive entry of the hepatitis B virus. Hepatology 55(2):373–383. https:// doi.org/10.1002/hep.24707. Epub 2011 Dec 16
- Seitz S, Urban S, Antoni C, Böttcher B (2007) Cryoelectron microscopy of hepatitis B virions reveals variability in envelope capsid interactions. EMBO J 26(18):4160–4167. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.emboj. 7601841. Epub 2007 Aug 30
- Sureau C, Salisse J (2013a) A conformational heparan sulfate binding site essential to infectivity overlaps with the conserved hepatitis B virus a-determinant. Hepatology 57(3):985–994. https://doi.org/10.1002/ hep.26125. Epub 2013 Feb 15
- Sureau C, Salisse J (2013b) A conformational heparan sulfate binding site essential to infectivity overlaps with the conserved hepatitis B virus a-determinant. Hepatology 57(3):985–994. https://doi.org/10.1002/ hep.26125. Epub 2013 Feb 15
- Verrier ER, Colpitts CC, Bach C, Heydmann L, Weiss A, Renaud M, Durand SC, Habersetzer F, Durantel D, Abou-Jaoudé G, López Ledesma MM, Felmlee DJ, Soumillon M, Croonenborghs T, Pochet N, Nassal M, Schuster C, Brino L, Sureau C, Zeisel MB, Baumert TF (2016) A targeted functional RNA interference screen uncovers glypican 5 as an entry factor for hepatitis B and D viruses. Hepatology 63(1):35–48. https://doi. org/10.1002/hep.28013. Epub 2015 Oct 6
- Wi J, Jeong MS, Hong HJ (2017) Construction and characterization of an anti-hepatitis B virus preS1 humanized antibody that binds to the essential receptor

binding site. J Microbiol Biotechnol 27(7):1336–1344. https://doi.org/10.4014/jmb.1703.03066

- Yan H, Zhong G, Xu G, He W, Jing Z, Gao Z, Huang Y, Qi Y, Peng B, Wang H, Fu L, Song M, Chen P, Gao W, Ren B, Sun Y, Cai T, Feng X, Sui J, Li W (2012) Sodium taurocholate cotransporting polypeptide is a functional receptor for human hepatitis B and D virus. Elife 13(1):e00049. https://doi.org/10.7554/ eLife.00049. Erratum in: Elife 2014;3:e05570
- Yan Y, Allweiss L, Yang D, Kang J, Wang J, Qian X, Zhang T, Liu H, Wang L, Liu S, Sui J, Chen X, Dandri M, Zhao J, Lu F (2019) Down-regulation of cell membrane localized NTCP expression in proliferating hepatocytes prevents hepatitis B virus infection. Emerg Microbes Infect 8(1):879–894. https://doi.org/10.1080/22221751.2019.1625728
- Ye X, Zhou M, He Y, Wan Y, Bai W, Tao S, Ren Y, Zhang X, Xu J, Liu J, Zhang J, Hu K, Xie Y (2016) Efficient inhibition of hepatitis B virus infection by a preS1-binding peptide. Sci Rep 7(6):29391. https://doi. org/10.1038/srep29391
- Zhang TY, Yuan Q, Zhao JH, Zhang YL, Yuan LZ, Lan Y, Lo YC, Sun CP, Wu CR, Zhang JF, Zhang Y, Cao JL, Guo XR, Liu X, Mo XB, Luo WX, Cheng T, Chen YX, Tao MH, Shih JW, Zhao QJ, Zhang J, Chen PJ, Yuan YA, Xia NS (2016) Prolonged suppression of HBV in mice by a novel antibody that targets a unique epitope on hepatitis B surface antigen. Gut 65(4):658–671. https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2014-308964. Epub 2015 Sep 30



Entry Inhibitors of Hepatitis C Virus

Xi-Jing Qian and Zhong-Tian Qi

Abstract

Hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection affects approximately 1% of the world's population and is a major cause of chronic liver diseases. Although antiviral therapy consisting of direct-acting antivirals (DAAs) can cure the majority of HCV patients, it is still limited by viral resistances, drug-drug interactions, and high costs. Moreover, the role of DAAs in the prevention of occurrences of graft reinfection in HCV patients who receive liver transplantations is still under comprehensive clinical investigation, bringing the risk of recipient reinfection. HCV entry is composed of initial non-specific attachment and binding, post-binding interactions with essential host factors, internalization, and virion-cell membrane fusion to release viral RNA to cytosol. Thus, a number of novel and promising targets from either virion or cellular factors of these processes become optimal interfering elements for antiviral therapy, eliminating viral infection at the very beginning. Therefore, entry inhibitors can be supplemented into the future treatment regimens to optimize and widen the prevention and therapeutics of HCV infection. This chapter introduces the basic HCV entry processes and summarizes molecular mechanisms and research status of the current

antiviral agents targeting HCV entry in preclinical and clinical study.

Keywords

Hepatitis C virus · Antiviral agent · Entry factor · Entry inhibitor · Hepatocyte

13.1 Introduction

Hepatitis C virus (HCV) belongs to the family Flaviviridae, and is a positive sense singlestranded RNA virus with a genome of 9.6 kb which is replicated in host cytoplasm. The viral capsid is surrounded with envelop glycoprotein E1 and E2, together with serum-derived lipoproteins. HCV causes about 71.1 million chronic infection cases worldwide according to WHO's estimation, and is one of the major public health problems globally which consumes large amounts of medical expenses every year (Spearman et al. 2019). HCV has seven identified genotypes and more than 60 subtypes, along with millions of quasispecies. Since the virus genome is highly variable, it is difficult to manufacture effective vaccines to prevent the disease from spreading. Of all acutely infected patients, about 70% will finally develop into chronic infections even they are rendered with advanced medical care. Therefore, HCV infection becomes one of the major causes of liver-associated diseases, including steatosis, fibrosis, cirrhosis, or even

X.-J. Qian (🖂) · Z.-T. Qi

Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Naval Medicine, Naval Medical University, Shanghai, China

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_13

hepatocellular carcinoma after a long period of disease progression. The end-stage HCV patients of liver failure need liver transplantation to maintain life (Liang and Ghany 2013). Unfortunately, graft reinfection is very common in clinics due to the lack of blockage strategies (Mederacke and Von Hahn 2011). WHO has launched a global program aiming to eliminate HCV before 2030, but only a minority of countries have implemented proper measurements. Of all HCV infected patients, only 20% get their diagnosis, and approximately 15% of diagnosed patients have been well treated.

The recommended therapy for HCV infection decades ago was a regimen composed of PEGylated interferon alpha and ribavirin with a cure rate only covering 70-80% of genotype 2 or 3 HCV patients and 45–70% of genotype 1, 4, 5, or 6 HCV patients (Ghany and Liang 2013). The long treatment durations and combined adverse reactions further result in unsatisfactory treatment efficacy. In recent years, application of direct-acting antivirals (DAAs) increases the cure rate of HCV patients to more than 95% with less side effects and treatment durations, making hepatitis C (HC) become a potentially curable disease (Lazarus et al. 2021). Licensed regimens include (Hepcinat sofosbuvir/daclatasvir Plus), sofosbuvir/ledipasvir (Harvoni), elbasvir/ grazoprevir (Zepatier), sofosbuvir/velpatasvir (Epclusa), glecaprevir/pibrentasvir (Mavyret), and sofosbuvir/velpatasvir/voxilaprevir (Vosevi), and these all-oral DAAs are well tolerated and widely accepted by patients. The current marketed DAAs basically target viral nonstructural proteins such as NS3/4A protease inhibitor, NS5A inhibitor, or NS5B polymerase inhibitor. Although the DAA-contained therapies significantly elevate the cure rate of HCV patients, the remarkably high medical expenses, drug-drug interactions (DDIs), and potential emergence of viral resistance are still major limitations that must be resolved (Gao et al. 2021). DAAs can cause DDIs with several drugs, since most DAAs take part in common metabolic pathways, influencing the efficacy and toxicity of these

drugs. Meanwhile, HCV resistant strains are easy to develop under antiviral treatments since the RNA virus replicates in an error-prone manner. Besides, the ability of DAAs to prevent HCV infection especially in liver graft reinfection remains to be determined, since they only act after established HCV infection now.

HCV entry is the initial step of the virion to interact with the host cells, and consists of multiple processes which are important to start viral infection and spread. The main processes include the initial low-affinity attachment of the virus to be concentrated on the surface of hepatocytes, the following specific interactions between virus and host entry factors during post-binding period, viral endocytosis through clathrin-mediated route, and a virion-cell membrane fusion triggered by low pH to release HCV RNA for subsequent post-entry life cycle (Fig. 13.1) (Qian et al. 2016), providing a number of potential targets for HCV treatment. Inhibition of HCV infection at the very beginning before viral genomes amplification is an effective prophylactic measurement to restrain both viral spread and cell-to-cell transmission. Entry inhibitors include antibodies, small molecular compounds of either natural or synthesized products and peptides, most of which target conserved host receptors or enzymes essential for HCV entry. Commonly speaking, these targets have relatively higher genetic barriers, avoiding drug resistance more easily. Therefore, most entry inhibitors cover pan-genotypic virus infection and resistant strains, and are able to possess synergistic effect when combined with anti-HCV drugs of other classes. However, these entry inhibitors might cause strong cytotoxicity potentially during the application. Viral components especially the glycoproteins E1 and E2 also serve as potential targets for HCV entry inhibitors. Polyclonal immunoglobulin Civacir[®], targeting E1/E2, has completed a phase III trial (NCT01804829), and is confirmed to be efficient in preventing HCV reinfection in 80 liver transplant patients. It could broadly neutralize HCV pseudoparticles and cell culture-derived virus variants of all the main



Fig. 13.1 The specific progress of HCV entry into host cells and related anti-HCV drugs targeting essential host factors or key entry steps (Qian et al. 2016). HCV LVPs are recruited and concentrated on the surface of host cells by binding to non-specific receptors such as GAGs and LDLR. Subsequent to binding, LVPs interact with multiple entry factors and co-factors including SRB1, CD81,

genotypes isolated from patients (Tawar et al. 2016). Additionally, entry inhibitors are able to block viral infection at the initial step of life cycle, rendering them unique properties of protecting naïve host cell from infection, and they might also possess synergistic effect in the combination therapy with current marketing anti-HCV drugs especially DAAs due to their different therapeutic targets from other drugs (Qian et al. 2016). The development of HCV entry inhibitors will expand the existing area of antiviral therapy and provide a great deal of optimal targets and insights into anti-HCV interventions, and finally accomplish the clearance of viral infection. This chapter summarizes the current developing entry inhibitors.

CLDN1, OCLN, RTK family EGFR and EphA2, TfR1, as well as NPC1L1. The virions are then internalized via clathrin-mediated endocytosis and fused with cellular endosome membrane in a low pH-dependent environment. The representative antivirals and their targeted factors or effecting steps during HCV entry are indicated in *red*

13.2 HCV Entry into Host Cells

13.2.1 Initial Non-specific Attachment and Binding

In vivo, HCV virion particles circulate as "lipoviro particles" (LVPs) and reach the basal layer of host hepatocytes. The virus here binds to several non-specific host receptors, which allows the virions to be concentrated on the surfaces of hepatocytes and primed to interact with subsequent specific entry receptors (Fig. 13.1). The non-specific receptors consist of glycosaminoglycans on heparan sulfate (GAGs-HS), low-density lipoprotein receptor (LDLR), and newly identified human hepatitis A virus cellular receptor 1 (HAVCR1). The interaction of GAGs with HCV is mediated at least partially by apolipoprotein E (apoE) on virion surface. LDLR is capable of interacting with apolipoproteins on LVPs as well as viral envelope proteins, and facilitate further binding to the host cells. HCV-HAVCR1 interaction is important for efficient viral entry. This protein may stabilize viral attachment and promote subsequent post-entry interaction with other entry factors. LDL and VLDL are wrapped outside HCV virions to form LVPs in the circulation of infected patients, which may contribute to viral evasion from neutralizing antibodies of host immune system. Besides, LDLR also helps HCV to attach on the surface of target cells. Small interfering RNAs (siRNAs) targeting this receptor reduce virus infectivity significantly, and a soluble LDLR is able to block virus binding by interacting with virion particles before they reach host cells (Albecka et al. 2012). The long-chain fatty acylcoenzyme A is also reported to have inhibitory effect on viral attachment by targeting virusassociated lipoproteins (Li et al. 2020). Although HCV pseudoparticle (HCVpp) which is free of lipid or cholesterol can accomplish efficient viral entry, productive HCV entry and replication still need the important participation of LDLR. Recent studies have also suggested that HCV-HAVCR1 interaction especially with phosphatidylserine (PS) exposed on HCV envelope may stabilize HCV attachment and promote subsequent postentry interaction with other entry factors. Therefore, HAVCR1 and its binding ligand, PS may serve as novel targets to interfere viral cell attachment and subsequent HCV infection (Wang et al. 2017).

The lectin cyanovirin-N (CV-N), proteins griffithsin (GRFT), and scytovirin (SVN) are types of carbohydrate-binding agents which can suppress HCV infection efficiently. The highmannose oligosaccharides of CV-N, GRFT, and SVN can interact with viral envelop proteins and impede virus attachment (Table 13.1) (Helle et al. 2006). Boronic acid-modified lipid nanoparticles (BALNCs) are also recognized by researchers to be effective inhibitors of HCV entry in a manner similar to lectins so that they are usually utilized as pseudolectin-based agents in the development of therapeutic HCV entry inhibitors (Khanal et al. 2015). Ficolins are one type of serum collectins protein which can be found in the circulatory system of chronically-infected HCV patients with neutralizing concentrations. Additionally, researchers also find recently that HCV particles can be neutralized directly by recombinant human L-ficolin thus inhibiting viral binding through the blockage of HCV glycoproteins E1 and E2 (Hamed et al. 2014). Heparin mimics the structure of HS and suppresses virus attachment by competitive binding to host cells before the virus. A number of heparin-derived compounds are under careful investigation to evaluate their potential capacity of serving as potent HCV entry inhibitors. An enzyme compound, heparanase, which can dissemble HS on host cell surfaces also hinders the attachment of HCV E2 as well as HCVcc to be concentrated on target cells (Table 13.1) (Barth et al. 2006).

Epigallocatechin gallate (EGCG) and its derivatives are natural polyphenol compounds that are abundant in green tea extracts and have long been considered to regulate lipid metabolism, thereby having the potential to affect a variety of diseases. Studies suggest that EGCG and its derivatives impair virus binding to the host cell by interfering with virion E1/E2 function and simultaneously blocking cell-to-cell transmission in vitro (Table 13.1) (Ciesek et al. 2011; Calland et al. 2015). Limited sampling estimates of EGCG in HCV patients suggest that a single oral dose of up to 400 mg of this green tea extract is safe and well tolerated (Halegoua-De Marzio et al. 2012). Further data are needed to investigate the clinical application potential of this compound for anti-HCV therapy. Additionally, delphinidin, a polyphenol plant pigment is reported to reduce HCV attachment by inducing conformational changes on viral E1 and E2 glycoproteins against all genotypes (Calland et al. 2015).

The iron-binding glycoprotein lactoferrin (LF) is also found to be an efficient HCV entry inhibitor. LF is a member of the transferrin family, and abundant especially in milk and other biological body fluids. The antiviral function of

Effecting			Development	
step	Exact target	Representative drugs	stage	References
Attachment		Lectin cyanovirin-N	Cell culture	Helle et al. (2006)
		BA-LNC	Cell culture	Khanal et al. (2015)
		Ficolin	Cell culture	Hamed et al. (2014)
		Heparin and heparin-derived compounds	Cell culture	Barth et al. (2006)
		Heparanase	Cell culture	Barth et al. (2006)
		EGCG and its derivatives	Cell culture	Ciesek et al. (2011)
		Delphinidin	Cell culture	Calland et al. (2015)
		Lactoferrin	Phase I	El-Fakharany et al. (2013)
		A p7 ion channel-derived peptide H2-3	Cell culture	Hong et al. (2015)
		Lipoquads forming G-quadruplex structures	Cell culture	Koutsoudakis et al. (2017)
Post-binding	SRB1	Serum amyloid A	Cell culture	Cai et al. (2007)
interactions with entry		Anti-SRB1 pAb and mAb	Mouse model	Catanese et al. (2007), Lacek et al. (2012)
factors		ITX5061	Phase I/IIa	Zhu et al. (2012)
	CD81	Imidazole-based compounds	Cell culture	VanCompernolle et al. (2003)
		Anti-CD81 mAbs	Mouse model	Vanwolleghem et al. (2008), Ji et al. (2015)
		Soluble CD81 LEL	Mouse model	Molina et al. (2008), Kapadia et al. (2007)
	CLDN1	CLDN1-derived peptide	Cell culture	Si et al. (2012)
		Anti-CLDN1 mAb and pAb	Mouse model	Fofana et al. (2010), Mailly et al. (2015)
	OCLN	MiR-122	Cell culture	Sendi et al. (2015)
		Anti-OCLN EL mAb	Cell culture	Shimizu et al. (2018)
	EGFR	Erlotinib	Phase I/IIa	Lupberger et al. (2011)
	EphA2	Dasatinib	Cell culture	Lupberger et al. (2011)
	TfR1	Anti-TfR1 mAbs	Cell culture	Martin and Uprichard (2013)
		Ferristatin	Cell culture	
	NPC1L1	Anti-NPC1L1 mAbs	Cell culture	Del Campo et al. (2012)
		Ezetimibe	Mouse model	Sainz et al. (2012)
Clathrin- mediated endocytosis		Chlorpromazine	Cell culture	Blaising et al. (2013b)
		Arbidol	Cell culture	Blaising et al. (2013b)
		Silibinin	Cell culture	Blaising et al. (2013a)
Fusion and uncoating	Endosome acidification	Concanamycin A	Cell culture	Meertens et al. (2006)
		Bafilomycin A	Cell culture	Meertens et al. (2006)
		Chloroquine	Cell culture	Blanchard et al. (2006)
		Ammonium chloride	Cell culture	Blanchard et al. (2006)
	Lipid	Arbidol	Cell culture	Boriskin et al. (2008)
	composition of virus or host cell	Phenothiazines	Cell culture	Chamoun-Emanuelli et al. (2013),
				Uddin and Downard (2018)
		Polyunsaturated liposomes	Cell culture	Pollock et al. (2010)
		RAFIs (aUY11)	Cell culture	Colpitts et al. (2013)
		LJ001	Cell culture	Wolf et al. (2010)
		Silymarin	Cell culture	Wagoner et al. (2010)
	Compounds	Ferroquine	Cell culture	Vausselin et al. (2013)
	with possible	PS-ONs	Mouse model	Matsumura et al. (2009)

 Table 13.1
 Effecting steps, targets, and development stages for entry inhibitors (Qian et al. 2016)

(continued)

Effecting			Development	
step	Exact target	Representative drugs	stage	References
	or unclear mechanisms	HCV-II1	Cell culture	Bush et al. (2014)
		Triazine inhibitor	Cell culture	Baldick et al. (2010)
		Fluoxazolevir	Mouse model	Ma et al. (2020)
Natural		Flavonoids, terpenoids,	Cell culture	Haid et al. (2012), Lin et al. (2015),
compounds		tannic acid, gallic acid,		Yu et al. (2013), Blanchet et al.
and small		PF-429242, KgF25,		(2015), El-Tantawy and Temraz
molecules		thiophen urea derivatives		(2020), Ryu et al. (2021)
Virion components		Anti-E1/E2 pAb	Phase III	Meuleman et al. (2011)
		Anti-apoE Ab	Cell culture	Liu et al. (2012)
		ApoE-derived peptides	Cell culture	Liu et al. (2012)
Marketing drugs		CCZ	Phase Ib	Hu et al. (2020)
		Flunarizine, sorafenib,	Cell culture	Perin et al. (2016), Descamps et al.
		aspirin		(2015), Yin and Zhang (2016)

Table 13.1 (continued)

LF is believed to be through direct interaction with virion particles so as to interfere viral attachment to target cells both in vitro and animal models (Redwan et al. 2014b). Bioactive peptides, such as the N-lobe or C-lobe of LF, also inhibit virus infection (Redwan et al. 2014a). Among all species, camel lactoferrin (cLF) shows the most effective antiviral property and is now being evaluated in a clinical trial (Table 13.1) (El-Fakharany et al. 2013).

The p7 is a polypeptide encoded by HCV genome and located in the membrane of endoplasmic reticulum. Due to its essential function in prolific viral infectious production, p7 becomes a promising target for anti-HCV agents. A peptide named H2-3 which is derived from ion channel of p7 is found recently to block HCV entry potently by directly inhibiting viral binding to host cells and interfering virus–host interaction (Table 13.1) (Hong et al. 2015). Besides, lipoquads, G-quadruplex DNA structures fused to cholesterol, are reported to be efficient HCV pan-genotypic entry and cell-to-cell transmission inhibitors (Koutsoudakis et al. 2017).

13.2.2 Post-Binding Interactions with Essential Host Entry Factors

Subsequent to viral attachment and binding which are likely quite unspecific events, the

concentrated LVPs start to interact with multiple specific entry factors on host cells with their envelope glycoprotein domains. Entry inhibitors targeting these host factors with relatively high genetic barriers and indispensable roles in the early life cycle of virus infection extend the development of prosperous anti-HCV agents. HCV post-binding interaction needs participation of several host factors in a rather regulated manner, including the four main host factors of scavenger receptor class B type 1 (SRB1), tetraspanin molecule CD81, the tight junction (TJ) proteins claudin-1 (CLDN1) and occludin (OCLN), and co-factors of transferring receptor 1 (TfR1), the receptor of tyrosine kinases (RTKs) including epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) and ephrin receptor A2 (EphA2), as well as cholesterol uptake receptor Niemann-Pick C1-like 1 (NPC1L1) (Qian et al. 2016) (Fig. 13.1). Expression of these main host factors one or more can confer cell susceptibility to HCV infection. At the same time, co-factors also play important roles in HCV entry. These factors bind viral glycoproteins and act sometimes in the form of co-receptor complex to trigger the subsequent entry process.

SRB1 is a glycoprotein with horseshoe shape and close relation in host lipid metabolism. It binds several lipoproteins including HDL, LDL, and oxLDL and plays important roles in cellular cholesterol uptake, mediating viral entry into host cells (Baugh et al. 2013). The extracellular loop of SRB1 is believed to interact with the hypervariable region 1 (HVR1) of HCV E2 and is indispensable for efficient viral entry during binding and post-binding steps. SRB1 is also thought to prime HCV to interact with subsequent CD81 which has important roles in the subsequent entry process. The expression level of SRB1 also correlates with HCV internalization rates. Serum amyloid A (SAA) is an important acutephase protein widely utilized in clinics. Current research indicates that the close relation between SAA and HDL might affect HCV infectivity. SAA binds SRB1 and is internalized by this receptor, and HCV entry is therefore impaired by the interaction between SAA and the virus (Table 13.1) (Cai et al. 2007). Antibodies targeting SRB1 are demonstrated to impede virus entry and spread both in vitro and in vivo (Table 13.1) (Catanese et al. 2007; Lacek et al. 2012). ITX5061 is a preclinical small molecule anti-HCV compound which hinders viral infection by blocking the uptake of HDL through SRB1. Besides, this compound is also found to possess a synergistic effect when combined with DAAs in cell culture, indicating its prospective potential in future combination therapy (Zhu et al. 2012). ITX5061 has just finished a phase Ib pharmacology toxicological trial study and is now being evaluated in a phase II clinical trial in HCV patients (Table 13.1). In gentype1 patients, ITX5061 treatment before and after transplant and daily for 1 week thereafter induces a sustained reduction in HCV RNA levels compared to the control group.

CD81 is the first identified entry factor of HCV infection with systemic research. It is critical for viral post-binding steps by its interactions with HCV glycoprotein (Pileri et al. 1998). This transmembrane protein has a molecular weight of 26 kDa and is ubiquitously expressed in host cells, consisting of a large and a small extracellular loop (LEL and SEL). The LEL of CD81 is thought to interact with HCV E2 protein and facilitates HCV infection directly. And the interaction could further activate RTKs of EGFR which causes HRas activation to promote viral internalization and interaction with another essential entry factor CLDN1 on hepatocytes (Zona et al. 2013). Small molecule inhibitors such as imidazole-based compounds potently block HCV entry in vitro. They simulate the D-helix of CD81 and abolish the function of this essential receptor selectively during viral entry. Meanwhile, most physiological functions of CD81 are still preserved, indicating that the clinical application of these compounds might be safe (Table 13.1) (VanCompernolle et al. 2003). Monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) specifically targeting the key epitopes of CD81, for instance JS-81 or the recently developed K04, interfere the interactions between E2 and CD81, blocking viral entry during post-binding steps and suppress establishment of HCV infection in humanized mice model (Table 13.1) (Vanwolleghem et al. 2008; Ji et al. 2015). Furthermore, a soluble CD81 LEL-derived recombinant peptide is also shown to be an effective HCV entry inhibitor, impeding the entry of HCVpp, HCVcc, as well as patient-derived HCV in vivo (Table 13.1) (Molina et al. 2008; Kapadia et al. 2007). Nevertheless, the cellular toxicity issues should not be ignored especially for the utilization of CD81 antibodies or targeted compounds since CD81 is a ubiquitously distributed host factor in all tissues.

CLDNs and OCLNs all belong to the TJ family. The CLDN1 and CD81 complex is thought to be contributive to efficient viral internalization (Farquhar et al. 2012). Study shows that human embryonic kidney 293 cells could get cell susceptibility of HCVpp entry after the expression of CD81, SRB1, and CLDN1. As CLDN1 is highly expressed in HCV-targeted hepatocytes, antiviral agents specifically targeting this host factor would get ideal and promising effects and compensate for the development of prophylactic intervention. It is composed of four transmembrane domains which form two extracellular loops of EL1 and EL2. CLDN1 EL1 is highly conserved and makes direct interaction with viral E1 glycoprotein to promote HCV entry. A human CLDN1-derived peptide (CL58) is identified to inhibit HCV infection during post-binding step while the cellular TJ integrity remains unchanged (Table 13.1) (Si et al. 2012). CLDN1 mAbs and pAbs are also demonstrated to have effective antiviral activities on HCV infection, the
mechanism of which might involve the neutralization of E2-CD81-CLDN1 complex with low cellular toxicity both in primary human hepatocytes (PHHs) and humanized mice models (Table 13.1) (Fofana et al. 2010; Mailly et al. 2015). The lead antibody has been successfully humanized for further clinical investigation (Colpitts et al. 2018), as it might be able to prevent graft reinfection in HCV-infected transplant recipients, and supplement current anti-HCV therapy. Administration of CLDN1 antibodies manifests no side effects on liver or other organs in various animal models, confirming their application safety. However, a recent study finds that HCV can utilize CLDN6 instead of CLDN1 in the host cells, making it possible that the virus could escape from CLDN1 Abs or specifically targeted drug, and this situation should be taken into account in future CLDN usage of HCV inhibitors (Haid et al. 2014). OCLN is also essential for efficient HCV entry. Human CD81 and OCLN expression in mouse hepatocytes provides the originally non-susceptible cells with HCV permissivity, while knockdown of OCLN blocks viral entry during a late post-binding step (Dorner et al. 2013). It also has four transmembrane domains forming two extracellular loops of EL1 and EL2. The EL2 of OCLN is a key element to promote HCV entry by interaction with GTPase dynamin II which plays a role in mediating viral endocytosis. Although OCLN does not have direct interactions with viral envelope proteins like CLDN1, it acts during a similar period as CLDN1. Recent study finds that miR-122 overexpression in host cells perturbs HCV entry probably by downregulating the expression and distribution of OCLN (Sendi et al. 2015). Monoclonal antibodies targeting either OCLN EL1 or EL2 completely prevent HCV infection into host cells and a mouse model without apparent side effects (Shimizu et al. 2018). And it seems that mAb targeting EL2 has a more potent effect than the one targeting EL1, demonstrating the unique function of EL2 in HCV entry.

EGFR and EphA2, two well-studied RTKs are screened out through a functional siRNA kinase library to be essential host co-factors of HCV entry (Lupberger et al. 2011). EGFR plays a key role in the regulation of CD81-CLDN1 association, and recruitment of clathrin, therefore enhancing viral internalization for efficient HCV entry. The two factors distribute highly in human hepatocytes, and inhibitors specifically targeting these two kinases such as erlotinib (an EGFR inhibitor) and dasatinib (an EphA2 inhibitor), two marketing anti-cancer drugs, significantly inhibit HCV entry in both hepatoma cells and PHHs (Lupberger et al. 2011). The antiviral activity of erlotinib is also demonstrated in humanliver chimeric mice, perturbing viral entry which is mediated by SRB1-dependent high-density lipoproteins (Table 13.1) (Lupberger et al. 2011). Besides, these two clinically approved RTKs inhibitors interfere the formation of CD81-CLDN1 complex and impede cell-to-cell transmission as well, realizing the blockage of HCV entry during post-binding steps. Therefore, the RTKs become promising targets for the development of HCV entry inhibitors with the distinctive advantage of preventing graft reinfection in end-stage chronic HCV patients who have to take the liver transplantation. Nevertheless, further study is still needed to evaluate the efficacy and safety of the clinically licensed RTKs inhibitors to be applied as members of HCV therapeutics.

Study shows that an iron metabolic is frequently observed in clinical case of HCV patients (Kaito 2007). Transferrin receptor 1 (TfR1) is highly expressed in human hepatocytes which functions as an iron uptake receptor, and its trafficking protein (TTP) is reported to play a role in HCV entry. Inhibitors such as ferristatin, or mAb specifically targeting TfR1 inhibit HCV infection during the initial entry step when the treatment is carried out before virus inoculation (Table 13.1) (Martin and Uprichard 2013). Further kinetic assay demonstrates that TfR1 promotes viral entry during a post-binding period, most likely between the viral interaction and association of E2-CD81-CLDN1 and clathrin-mediated endocytosis. However, the functional region of TfR1 during HCV entry has not been identified yet, requiring more intensive study to decipher its exact mechanism before related targeted interventions being developed. Furthermore, TfR1 antibody or inhibitor cannot reduce viral

cell-to-cell transmission entirely, narrowing down its application potential in HCV treatment.

NPC1L1 is a cholesterol transport receptor with 13 transmembrane domains, and widely distributed on the surfaces of human enterocytes and hepatocytes to mediate uptake and modulate homeostasis of cholesterol in the body (Altmann et al. 2004). The expression level of NPC1L1 is related to HCV infection. Antibodies specifically targeting the LEL1 of NPC1L1 significantly impede viral entry during post-binding process, suggesting that the receptor functions in similar ways as other entry factors (Del Campo et al. 2012). NPC1L1 antagonist ezetimibe is a clinically approved drug in the treatment of hypercholesterolemia. It is found to block viral entry and cell-to-cell transmission in vitro most likely by perturbing NPC1L1 internalization (Sainz et al. 2012). In vivo, ezetimibe suppresses HCV genotype 1 infections in human-liver chimeric mice (Table 13.1) (Sainz et al. 2012). Further studies are needed to determine the therapeutic effect in clinical application.

13.2.3 Clathrin-Mediated Endocytosis and Subsequent Membrane Fusion

Immediately after the post-binding interaction with the essential host factors, the virion particles along with several entry factors, such as CD81 and CLDN1, are internalized into cytoplasm through a highly coordinated way, probably the clathrin-mediated endocytosis. The CD81-CLDN1 complex trafficking effectively facilitates coexisting viral internalization and fusion, and the early and late endosomes are formed after internalization to prepare for the following virion-cell membrane fusion. Specific inhibitors such as chlorpromazine or siRNAs specifically targeting the heavy chain of clathrin effectively inhibit the formation of clathrin-coated pit, thus blocking HCVpp entry and HCVcc infection in vitro (Table 13.1). Arbidol, a clinically approved antiinfluenza drug in China and Russia, is a derivative of indole which is believed to inhibit HCV cell entry through several approaches. It interferes

with clathrin-mediated endocytosis by hindering the release of clathrin-coated pit and impairs membrane scission induced by dynamin-2 (Table 13.1) (Blaising et al. 2013b). A flavonolignan compound silibinin interferes with membrane scission mediated by dynamin2, thereby suppressing clathrin-mediated endocytosis of HCV (Blaising et al. 2013a).

Subsequent to endocytosis, the virion-host cell membrane fusion takes place immediately to release viral genome into the cytosol for the following viral protein translation and RNA replication. It is a critical entry step for envelope viruses like HCV. The envelope proteins (noncovalent heterodimer of HCV E1 and E2 glycoproteins) are activated by the interactions between virus and host entry factors especially the CD81-E2 association to become susceptible to low pH environment, triggering the fusogenic conformational changes of the related peptides under the acidic environment and proper temperature of the endosomal lumen (Qian et al. 2016). Indeed, the mechanism concerning how E1-E2 heterodimer mediates membrane fusion still needs to be further elucidated, limiting rational designs targeting the HCV fusion process. Nevertheless, E2-derived peptides are found to block viral infection during a post-binding process (Liu et al. 2010). HCV fusion needs the facilitation of lipid components, such as cholesterol and sphingomyelin (SM). Studies suggest that HCV fusion is promoted under the treatment of cholesterol. Moreover, according to the related research that HCVcc which has the lowest particle density, exhibits the highest fusogenicity among all types of HCV virions.

HCV fusion inhibitors are classified specifically according to their action modes into three types. The inhibitors of first type interfere with the acidification environment which is an essential triggering element of virion-cell membrane fusion. The acquainted-known acidification inhibitors consist of bafilomycin A and concanamycin A which suppress the function of vesicular ATPases to lead the inhibition of acidification (Table 13.1) (Meertens et al. 2006). Other similar inhibitors include chloroquine and ammonium chloride, interfering with endosome acidification and thus impeding membrane fusion process in a dose-dependent manner (Table 13.1) (Blanchard et al. 2006). The membrane inhibitors of second type target viral or host lipid compositions, which play important roles in the entire proceeding of viral fusion. The above endocytosis inhibitor arbidol is also capable of blocking viral membrane fusion, through a dualbinding mode that links viral glycoproteins in their aromatic residues with phospholipids, therefore hindering the essential conformational change formation of viral fusion peptides necessary in the process of virion-host cell fusion (Table 13.1) (Boriskin et al. 2008). Recently, phenothiazine-derived compounds which are featured with nitrogen and sulfur tricyclic structures such as benzhydrylpiperazines, aminoquinolines, and curcumin have been demonstrated to be effective entry inhibitors of HCV infection (Table 13.1). These small molecule compounds inhibit virion-host cell membrane fusion either integrating into the cholesterol-rich by membranes of target cells to enhance the membrane fluidity, or binding in the vicinity of a putative fusion domain, destabilizing the pre-fusion state of the virus (Chamoun-Emanuelli et al. 2013; Uddin and Downard 2018). Polyunsaturated liposomes could decrease cellular cholesterol levels in HCV-infected cells, and thus blocking viral fusion (Pollock et al. 2010). Synthetic phospholipids analog rigid amphipathic fusion inhibitors (RAFIs) such as representative AUY11 are able to interact with viral envelope lipid components and make the viral fusion proteins hard to be activated, resulting in the inhibition of the additive negative curvature during the primary viral fusion stage and reduction of the membrane fluidity (Table 13.1) (St Vincent et al. 2010; Colpitts et al. 2013). Small molecule LJ001 is an entry inhibitor to suppress viral fusion through the specific incorporation into viral membranes, preventing the virion from the pre-fusion state (Table 13.1) (Wolf et al. 2010). Silymarin is composed of multiple flavonolignans and flavonoid taxifolins. The treatment of silymarin blocks HCV infection both in vitro and in animal models through a similar effecting mechanism of arbidol (Table 13.1) (Wagoner

et al. 2010). The third group of fusion inhibitors include several compounds that interact with viral components critical in fusion process with possible or unclear mechanisms. A chloroquine analog called ferroquine is found to interact with viral E1 glycoprotein, and amphipathic DNA polymers of phosphorothioate oligonucleotides (PS-ONs) most likely interfere with viral fusion step, all of which have potent antiviral activity against HCV infection both in vitro and in vivo (Vausselin et al. 2013; Matsumura et al. 2009). HCV infectivity inhibitor-1 (HCV-II1) is believed to cage viral envelope proteins in a pre-fusion conformation, thus inhibiting HCV fusion (Bush et al. 2014). A triazine inhibitor is reported to interact with E2 and inhibit HCV entry during pre-fusion process at post-binding step (Baldick et al. 2010). Fluoxazolevir is an aryloxazole-based fusion inhibitor of HCV. It inhibits HCV infection in humanized chimeric mice by binding HCV E1 to prevent viral fusion with host cells (Ma et al. 2020) (Table 13.1).

Some natural, plant-derived or synthesized compounds are also found to be potent entry inhibitors of HCV infection. Phenolic compound flavonoid ladanein inhibits viral infection during a post-attachment entry step, and is effective against all major HCV genotypes. Combined administration of ladanein with a post-entry antiviral agent has a synergistic effect in the inhibition of HCV infection (Haid et al. 2012). Terpenoids saikosaponin is an efficient entry inhibitor by neutralizing virus particles. preventing viral attachment to host cells, and inhibiting viral fusion, probably through the mechanism of acting on HCV E2. Moreover, saikosaponin blocks viral infection by several genotypic strains, and especially inhibits daclatasvir-resistant mutant strains in combination with daclatasvir (Lin et al. 2015). Natural oleanane-type triterpenes are found to have an inhibitory effect on HCV entry. Subsequent modifications further enhance these compounds' potency in suppressing HCV entry. Mechanism study reveals that the functional triterpenes exhibit the antiviral activity by interrupting the interaction between HCV E2 glycoprotein and CD81 via binding to E2, thus hampering the virus and host cell recognition (Yu et al. 2013). Tannic acid, derived from a plant, is a polymer of gallic acid and glucose molecules. This polyphenol has a potent inhibitory effect on HCV entry in in vitro study, suppressing the docking of HCV virions on host cell surfaces, and also blocks viral cell-tocell transmission in infectious cell cultures. Small molecule compound PF-429242 is an inhibitor of SKI-1/SIP and could inhibit HCV infection at the early steps of virus life cycle (Blanchet et al. 2015). The action modes of the compound involve two different routes. One is SREBP/ SKI-1/S1P dependent, relating LDLR and NPC1L1, while the other is SREBP independent. KgF25 from khaya grandifoliola C.DC has antiviral activities against HCV both in entry and post-entry steps. The inhibitory effect of KgF25 on viral entry is pan-genotypic, and is through direct inactivation of free viral particles (El-Tantawy and Temraz 2020). Thiophen urea derivatives possess antiviral activity against major HCV genotypes during viral entry step, and the lead compound is found to interact with HCV E2 glycoprotein to exert its inhibitory effect (Ryu et al. 2021) (Table 13.1). However, the exact antiviral mechanisms of these compounds and their potential applications in clinical practice require further investigation and evaluation.

Besides, targeting virion components is also a prophylactic strategy to block HCV infection from the very beginning. Polyclonal immunoglobulins against HCV have been found to suppress HCV infection in human-liver chimeric mice (Meuleman et al. 2011) and are under evaluation in a clinical trial of preventing graft reinfection in HCV-positive recipients (NCT01804829). ApoE is detected on the surfaces of HCV particles, and is reported to directly interact with HCV E2 to enhance the viral infectivity. Therefore, antibodies targeting this virion-associated component could disturb HCV binding, and peptides derived from human apoE which contain both a receptor binding fragment and a lipid binding fragment also specifically block the entry of HCV particles (Liu et al. 2012).

Furthermore, a series of marketing drugs which are used in clinics have also been shown to inhibit HCV infection during the initial entry step. Anti-histamine compound chlorcyclizine HCl (CCZ) is a member of over-the-counter drugs to alleviate allergy symptoms. Studies show that CCZ impedes HCV infection at a late stage of viral entry, probably during fusion process by targeting HCV glycoprotein E1 to form interaction with E1 putative fusion peptide, and is currently being evaluated in a phase Ib clinical trial (Hu et al. 2020). Flunarizine, a piperazinederived drug approved for treating migraine, inhibits HCV fusion by targeting E2 and a potential fusion peptide in E1 (Perin et al. 2016). Sorafenib is an inhibitor of multiple kinases which has been clinically used to treat patients who are suffered from hepatocellular carcinoma. Sorafenib is found to inhibit HCV entry as well as efficient viral production by affecting the CLDN1 expression and localization (Descamps et al. 2015). Aspirin, a clinically applied remedy for anti-platelet and analgesic treatment, suppresses HCV entry by decreasing the expression level of CLDN1 (Table 13.1) (Yin and Zhang 2016). These marketing drugs are comparatively safe and available agents with affordable medical expenditure, saving massive time for drug development, thus repurposing of these drugs for novel antiviral candidates is a prospective way to optimize current anti-HCV therapy.

13.3 Conclusions and Perspectives

The molecular mechanisms of HCV entry have been deciphered clearly in recent studies, which contributes greatly for the identification of antiviral targets throughout this process and the development of related entry inhibitors during different periods of the initial viral life cycle. On the account of the unique features of viral entry to initiate HCV infection, as well as to contribute to viral spread and maintenance, entry inhibitors are provided with great advantages and promising perspectives to be utilized as components in future HCV cocktail therapy. Besides, many entry inhibitors, including some natural plantderived compounds might have low productive costs, making it possible for all needed patients to receive proper anti-HCV therapy. Despite numerous entry inhibitors have been identified in recent years, the majority of them are still under evaluation in cell cultures or animal models. So far, only a small fraction of the drugs have progressed into clinical stages, of which ITX5061 is the bestknown and most advanced entry inhibitor, targeting HCV essential host factor SRB1 to block viral entry process. ITX5061 is now being evaluated in a phase II clinical trial and seems to be an ideal option for future HCV cocktail therapy. Even if we do not consider the final outcome of ITX5061 to be a mature anti-HCV drug, the study process of this compound sets a good example for entry inhibitors development. Furthermore, repurposing novel therapeutic direction of currently marketing drugs with favorable antiviral potencies against HCV is an effective and economical way to screen for novel HCV entry inhibitors. The data in Table 13.1 include the effecting targets and study stages of current anti-HCV agents during viral entry steps.

Differed from the currently clinically applied DAAs which target viral nonstructural proteins, most entry inhibitors interfere with conservative host factors essential for viral entry with relatively high genetic barriers, providing them with unique advantages of avoiding the emergence of viral escapes. However, the cytotoxicity issues of these drugs need careful evaluations. Since HCV of different genotypes are considered to enter host cells in a similar way, most entry inhibitors inhibit viral infection independent of virus genotypes. Besides, entry inhibitors tend to be capable of preventing cell-to-cell transmission if their antiviral mechanisms involve the inhibition of the entry elements necessary in both cell-free infection and cell-to-cell spread, and thus helping end-stage HCV patients resist from graft reinfection after liver transplantation. Numerous novel entry inhibitors have been identified recently and are under intensive investigations in cell cultures or animal models experiments. Some of them have been evaluated in clinical even HCV-positive patients to figure out the exact in vivo efficacy. The most qualified and satisfying entry inhibitors should comply with the goodness of complementing current anti-HCV

interventions, bringing more effective, economical and safer antiviral agents with better tolerance for HCV patients, especially the refractory patients.

References

- Albecka A, Belouzard S, Op de Beeck A, Descamps V, Goueslain L, Bertrand-Michel J, Terce F, Duverlie G, Rouille Y, Dubuisson J (2012) Role of low-density lipoprotein receptor in the hepatitis C virus life cycle. Hepatology 55(4):998–1007. https://doi.org/10.1002/ hep.25501
- Altmann SW, Davis HR Jr, Zhu LJ, Yao X, Hoos LM, Tetzloff G, Iyer SP, Maguire M, Golovko A, Zeng M, Wang L, Murgolo N, Graziano MP (2004) Niemann-Pick C1 Like 1 protein is critical for intestinal cholesterol absorption. Science 303(5661):1201–1204. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1093131
- Baldick CJ, Wichroski MJ, Pendri A, Walsh AW, Fang J, Mazzucco CE, Pokornowski KA, Rose RE, Eggers BJ, Hsu M, Zhai W, Zhai G, Gerritz SW, Poss MA, Meanwell NA, Cockett MI, Tenney DJ (2010) A novel small molecule inhibitor of hepatitis C virus entry. PLoS Pathog 6(9):e1001086. https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.ppat.1001086
- Barth H, Schnober EK, Zhang F, Linhardt RJ, Depla E, Boson B, Cosset FL, Patel AH, Blum HE, Baumert TF (2006) Viral and cellular determinants of the hepatitis C virus envelope-heparan sulfate interaction. J Virol 80(21):10579–10590. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 00941-06
- Baugh JM, Garcia-Rivera JA, Gallay PA (2013) Hosttargeting agents in the treatment of hepatitis C: a beginning and an end? Antiviral Res 100(2):555–561. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2013.09.020
- Blaising J, Levy PL, Gondeau C, Phelip C, Varbanov M, Teissier E, Ruggiero F, Polyak SJ, Oberlies NH, Ivanovic T, Boulant S, Pecheur EI (2013a) Silibinin inhibits hepatitis C virus entry into hepatocytes by hindering clathrin-dependent trafficking. Cell Microbiol 15(11):1866–1882. https://doi.org/10.1111/ cmi.12155
- Blaising J, Levy PL, Polyak SJ, Stanifer M, Boulant S, Pecheur EI (2013b) Arbidol inhibits viral entry by interfering with clathrin-dependent trafficking. Antiviral Res 100(1):215–219. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.antiviral.2013.08.008
- Blanchard E, Belouzard S, Goueslain L, Wakita T, Dubuisson J, Wychowski C, Rouille Y (2006) Hepatitis C virus entry depends on clathrin-mediated endocytosis. J Virol 80(14):6964–6972. https://doi.org/10. 1128/JVI.00024-06
- Blanchet M, Sureau C, Guevin C, Seidah NG, Labonte P (2015) SKI-1/S1P inhibitor PF-429242 impairs the onset of HCV infection. Antiviral Res 115:94–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2014.12.017

- Boriskin YS, Leneva IA, Pecheur EI, Polyak SJ (2008) Arbidol: a broad-spectrum antiviral compound that blocks viral fusion. Curr Med Chem 15(10): 997-1005. https://doi.org/10.2174/ 092986708784049658
- Bush CO, Pokrovskii MV, Saito R, Morganelli P, Canales E, Clarke MO, Lazerwith SE, Golde J, Reid BG, Babaoglu K, Pagratis N, Zhong W, Delaney WE 4th, Paulson MS, Beran RK (2014) A small-molecule inhibitor of hepatitis C virus infectivity. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 58(1):386–396. https://doi.org/10. 1128/AAC.02083-13
- Cai Z, Cai L, Jiang J, Chang KS, van der Westhuyzen DR, Luo G (2007) Human serum amyloid A protein inhibits hepatitis C virus entry into cells. J Virol 81(11): 6128–6133. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.02627-06
- Calland N, Sahuc ME, Belouzard S, Pene V, Bonnafous P, Mesalam AA, Deloison G, Descamps V, Sahpaz S, Wychowski C, Lambert O, Brodin P, Duverlie G, Meuleman P, Rosenberg AR, Dubuisson J, Rouille Y, Seron K (2015) Polyphenols inhibit hepatitis C virus entry by a new mechanism of action. J Virol 89(19): 10053–10063. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.01473-15
- Catanese MT, Graziani R, von Hahn T, Moreau M, Huby T, Paonessa G, Santini C, Luzzago A, Rice CM, Cortese R, Vitelli A, Nicosia A (2007) Highavidity monoclonal antibodies against the human scavenger class B type I receptor efficiently block hepatitis C virus infection in the presence of high-density lipoprotein. J Virol 81(15):8063–8071. https://doi.org/10. 1128/JVI.00193-07
- Chamoun-Emanuelli AM, Pecheur EI, Simeon RL, Huang D, Cremer PS, Chen Z (2013) Phenothiazines inhibit hepatitis C virus entry, likely by increasing the fluidity of cholesterol-rich membranes. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 57(6):2571–2581. https://doi.org/ 10.1128/AAC.02593-12
- Ciesek S, von Hahn T, Colpitts CC, Schang LM, Friesland M, Steinmann J, Manns MP, Ott M, Wedemeyer H, Meuleman P, Pietschmann T, Steinmann E (2011) The green tea polyphenol, epigallocatechin-3-gallate, inhibits hepatitis C virus entry. Hepatology 54(6):1947–1955. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/hep.24610
- Colpitts CC, Ustinov AV, Epand RF, Epand RM, Korshun VA, Schang LM (2013) 5-(Perylen-3-yl)ethynylarabino-uridine (aUY11), an arabino-based rigid amphipathic fusion inhibitor, targets virion envelope lipids to inhibit fusion of influenza virus, hepatitis C virus, and other enveloped viruses. J Virol 87(7): 3640–3654. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.02882-12
- Colpitts CC, Tawar RG, Mailly L, Thumann C, Heydmann L, Durand SC, Xiao F, Robinet E, Pessaux P, Zeisel MB, Baumert TF (2018) Humanisation of a claudin-1-specific monoclonal antibody for clinical prevention and cure of HCV infection without escape. Gut 67(4):736–745. https://doi.org/10. 1136/gutjnl-2016-312577

- Del Campo JA, Rojas A, Romero-Gomez M (2012) Entry of hepatitis C virus into the cell: a therapeutic target. World J Gastroenterol 18(33):4481–4485. https://doi. org/10.3748/wjg.v18.i33.4481
- Descamps V, Helle F, Louandre C, Martin E, Brochot E, Izquierdo L, Fournier C, Hoffmann TW, Castelain S, Duverlie G, Galmiche A, Francois C (2015) The kinase-inhibitor sorafenib inhibits multiple steps of the Hepatitis C Virus infectious cycle in vitro. Antiviral Res 118:93–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral. 2015.03.012
- Dorner M, Horwitz JA, Donovan BM, Labitt RN, Budell WC, Friling T, Vogt A, Catanese MT, Satoh T, Kawai T, Akira S, Law M, Rice CM, Ploss A (2013) Completion of the entire hepatitis C virus life cycle in genetically humanized mice. Nature 501(7466): 237–241. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature12427
- El-Fakharany EM, Sanchez L, Al-Mehdar HA, Redwan EM (2013) Effectiveness of human, camel, bovine and sheep lactoferrin on the hepatitis C virus cellular infectivity: comparison study. Virol J 10:199. https://doi. org/10.1186/1743-422X-10-199
- El-Tantawy WH, Temraz A (2020) Natural products for the management of the hepatitis C virus: a biochemical review. Arch Physiol Biochem 126(2):116–128. https://doi.org/10.1080/13813455.2018.1498902
- Farquhar MJ, Hu K, Harris HJ, Davis C, Brimacombe CL, Fletcher SJ, Baumert TF, Rappoport JZ, Balfe P, McKeating JA (2012) Hepatitis C virus induces CD81 and claudin-1 endocytosis. J Virol 86(8): 4305–4316. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.06996-11
- Fofana I, Krieger SE, Grunert F, Glauben S, Xiao F, Fafi-Kremer S, Soulier E, Royer C, Thumann C, Mee CJ, McKeating JA, Dragic T, Pessaux P, Stoll-Keller F, Schuster C, Thompson J, Baumert TF (2010) Monoclonal anti-claudin 1 antibodies prevent hepatitis C virus infection of primary human hepatocytes. Gastroenterology 139(3):953–964, 64 e1-4. https://doi.org/ 10.1053/j.gastro.2010.05.073
- Gao LH, Nie QH, Zhao XT (2021) Drug-drug interactions of newly approved direct-acting antiviral agents in patients with hepatitis C. Int J Gen Med 14:289–301. https://doi.org/10.2147/IJGM.S283910
- Ghany MG, Liang TJ (2013) Current and future therapies for hepatitis C virus infection. N Engl J Med 369(7): 679–680. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMc1307589
- Haid S, Novodomska A, Gentzsch J, Grethe C, Geuenich S, Bankwitz D, Chhatwal P, Jannack B, Hennebelle T, Bailleul F, Keppler OT, Poenisch M, Bartenschlager R, Hernandez C, Lemasson M, Rosenberg AR, Wong-Staal F, Davioud-Charvet E, Pietschmann T (2012) A plant-derived flavonoid inhibits entry of all HCV genotypes into human hepatocytes. Gastroenterology 143(1):213–22 e5. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2012.03.036
- Haid S, Grethe C, Dill MT, Heim M, Kaderali L, Pietschmann T (2014) Isolate-dependent use of claudins for cell entry by hepatitis C virus. Hepatology 59(1):24–34. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.26567

- Halegoua-De Marzio D, Kraft WK, Daskalakis C, Ying X, Hawke RL, Navarro VJ (2012) Limited sampling estimates of epigallocatechin gallate exposures in cirrhotic and noncirrhotic patients with hepatitis C after single oral doses of green tea extract. Clin Ther 34(12): 2279–85 e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinthera.2012. 10.009
- Hamed MR, Brown RJ, Zothner C, Urbanowicz RA, Mason CP, Krarup A, McClure CP, Irving WL, Ball JK, Harris M, Hickling TP, Tarr AW (2014) Recombinant human L-ficolin directly neutralizes hepatitis C virus entry. J Innate Immun 6(5):676–684. https://doi. org/10.1159/000362209
- Helle F, Wychowski C, Vu-Dac N, Gustafson KR, Voisset C, Dubuisson J (2006) Cyanovirin-N inhibits hepatitis C virus entry by binding to envelope protein glycans. J Biol Chem 281(35):25177–25183. https:// doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M602431200
- Hong W, Lang Y, Li T, Zeng Z, Song Y, Wu Y, Li W, Cao Z (2015) A p7 ion channel-derived peptide inhibits hepatitis C virus infection in vitro. J Biol Chem 290(38):23254–23263. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M115.662452
- Hu Z, Rolt A, Hu X, Ma CD, Le DJ, Park SB, Houghton M, Southall N, Anderson DE, Talley DC, Lloyd JR, Marugan JC, Liang TJ (2020) Chlorcyclizine inhibits viral fusion of hepatitis C virus entry by directly targeting hcv envelope glycoprotein 1. Cell Chem Biol 27(7):780–92 e5. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.chembiol.2020.04.006
- Ji C, Liu Y, Pamulapati C, Bohini S, Fertig G, Schraeml M, Rubas W, Brandt M, Ries S, Ma H, Klumpp K (2015) Prevention of hepatitis C virus infection and spread in human liver chimeric mice by an anti-CD81 monoclonal antibody. Hepatology 61(4): 1136–1144. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.27603
- Kaito M (2007) Molecular mechanism of iron metabolism and overload in chronic hepatitis C. J Gastroenterol 42(1):96–99. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00535-006-1983-y
- Kapadia SB, Barth H, Baumert T, McKeating JA, Chisari FV (2007) Initiation of hepatitis C virus infection is dependent on cholesterol and cooperativity between CD81 and scavenger receptor B type I. J Virol 81(1): 374–383. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.01134-06
- Khanal M, Barras A, Vausselin T, Feneant L, Boukherroub R, Siriwardena A, Dubuisson J, Szunerits S (2015) Boronic acid-modified lipid nanocapsules: a novel platform for the highly efficient inhibition of hepatitis C viral entry. Nanoscale 7(4):1392–1402. https://doi.org/10.1039/c4nr03875d
- Koutsoudakis G, Paris de Leon A, Herrera C, Dorner M, Perez-Vilaro G, Lyonnais S, Grijalvo S, Eritja R, Meyerhans A, Mirambeau G, Diez J (2017) Oligonucleotide-lipid conjugates forming g-quadruplex structures are potent and pangenotypic hepatitis C virus entry inhibitors in vitro and ex vivo. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 61(5). https://doi.org/ 10.1128/AAC.02354-16

- Lacek K, Vercauteren K, Grzyb K, Naddeo M, Verhoye L, Slowikowski MP, Fafi-Kremer S, Patel AH, Baumert TF, Folgori A, Leroux-Roels G, Cortese R, Meuleman P, Nicosia A (2012) Novel human SR-BI antibodies prevent infection and dissemination of HCV in vitro and in humanized mice. J Hepatol 57(1):17–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhep.2012.02.018
- Lazarus JV, Picchio CA, Guy D, Aleman S, James C, Nava FA, Ovrehus A, Turnes J, Ward JW, Ustianowski A (2021) Hepatitis C standards of care: A review of good practices since the advent of direct-acting antiviral therapy. Clin Res Hepatol Gastroenterol 45(2):101564. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinre.2020. 11.001
- Li X, Li J, Feng Y, Cai H, Li YP, Peng T (2020) Longchain fatty acyl-coenzyme A suppresses hepatitis C virus infection by targeting virion-bound lipoproteins. Antiviral Res 177:104734. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. antiviral.2020.104734
- Liang TJ, Ghany MG (2013) Current and future therapies for hepatitis C virus infection. N Engl J Med 368(20): 1907–1917. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra1213651
- Lin LT, Chung CY, Hsu WC, Chang SP, Hung TC, Shields J, Russell RS, Lin CC, Li CF, Yen MH, Tyrrell DL, Lin CC, Richardson CD (2015) Saikosaponin b2 is a naturally occurring terpenoid that efficiently inhibits hepatitis C virus entry. J Hepatol 62(3): 541–548. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhep.2014.10.040
- Liu R, Tewari M, Kong R, Zhang R, Ingravallo P, Ralston R (2010) A peptide derived from hepatitis C virus E2 envelope protein inhibits a post-binding step in HCV entry. Antiviral Res 86(2):172–179. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.antiviral.2010.02.316
- Liu S, McCormick KD, Zhao W, Zhao T, Fan D, Wang T (2012) Human apolipoprotein E peptides inhibit hepatitis C virus entry by blocking virus binding. Hepatology 56(2):484–491. https://doi.org/10.1002/ hep.25665
- Lupberger J, Zeisel MB, Xiao F, Thumann C, Fofana I, Zona L, Davis C, Mee CJ, Turek M, Gorke S, Royer C, Fischer B, Zahid MN, Lavillette D, Fresquet J, Cosset FL, Rothenberg SM, Pietschmann T, Patel AH, Pessaux P, Doffoel M, Raffelsberger W, Poch O, McKeating JA, Brino L, Baumert TF (2011) EGFR and EphA2 are host factors for hepatitis C virus entry and possible targets for antiviral therapy. Nat Med 17(5):589–595. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.2341
- Ma CD, Imamura M, Talley DC, Rolt A, Xu X, Wang AQ, Le D, Uchida T, Osawa M, Teraoka Y, Li K, Hu X, Park SB, Chalasani N, Irvin PH, Dulcey AE, Southall N, Marugan JJ, Hu Z, Chayama K, Frankowski KJ, Liang TJ (2020) Fluoxazolevir inhibits hepatitis C virus infection in humanized chimeric mice by blocking viral membrane fusion. Nat Microbiol 5(12):1532–1541. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41564-020-0781-2
- Mailly L, Xiao F, Lupberger J, Wilson GK, Aubert P, Duong FHT, Calabrese D, Leboeuf C, Fofana I, Thumann C, Bandiera S, Lutgehetmann M, Volz T,

Davis C, Harris HJ, Mee CJ, Girardi E, Chane-Woon-Ming B, Ericsson M, Fletcher N, Bartenschlager R, Pessaux P, Vercauteren K, Meuleman P, Villa P, Kaderali L, Pfeffer S, Heim MH, Neunlist M, Zeisel MB, Dandri M, McKeating JA, Robinet E, Baumert TF (2015) Clearance of persistent hepatitis C virus infection in humanized mice using a claudin-1-targeting monoclonal antibody. Nat Biotechnol 33(5):549–554. https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt.3179

- Martin DN, Uprichard SL (2013) Identification of transferrin receptor 1 as a hepatitis C virus entry factor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110(26):10777–10782. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1301764110
- Matsumura T, Hu Z, Kato T, Dreux M, Zhang YY, Imamura M, Hiraga N, Juteau JM, Cosset FL, Chayama K, Vaillant A, Liang TJ (2009) Amphipathic DNA polymers inhibit hepatitis C virus infection by blocking viral entry. Gastroenterology 137(2): 673–681. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2009.04.048
- Mederacke I, Von Hahn T (2011) Survival of the fittest: selection of hepatitis C virus variants during liver graft reinfection. Hepatology 53(2):705–708. https://doi. org/10.1002/hep.24137
- Meertens L, Bertaux C, Dragic T (2006) Hepatitis C virus entry requires a critical postinternalization step and delivery to early endosomes via clathrin-coated vesicles. J Virol 80(23):11571–11578. https://doi.org/ 10.1128/JVI.01717-06
- Meuleman P, Bukh J, Verhoye L, Farhoudi A, Vanwolleghem T, Wang RY, Desombere I, Alter H, Purcell RH, Leroux-Roels G (2011) In vivo evaluation of the cross-genotype neutralizing activity of polyclonal antibodies against hepatitis C virus. Hepatology 53(3):755–762. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.24171
- Molina S, Castet V, Pichard-Garcia L, Wychowski C, Meurs E, Pascussi JM, Sureau C, Fabre JM, Sacunha A, Larrey D, Dubuisson J, Coste J, McKeating J, Maurel P, Fournier-Wirth C (2008) Serum-derived hepatitis C virus infection of primary human hepatocytes is tetraspanin CD81 dependent. J Virol 82(1):569–574. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 01443-07
- Perin PM, Haid S, Brown RJ, Doerrbecker J, Schulze K, Zeilinger C, von Schaewen M, Heller B, Vercauteren K, Luxenburger E, Baktash YM, Vondran FW, Speerstra S, Awadh A, Mukhtarov F, Schang LM, Kirschning A, Muller R, Guzman CA, Kaderali L, Randall G, Meuleman P, Ploss A, Pietschmann T (2016) Flunarizine prevents hepatitis C virus membrane fusion in a genotype-dependent manner by targeting the potential fusion peptide within E1. Hepatology 63(1):49–62. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep. 28111
- Pileri P, Uematsu Y, Campagnoli S, Galli G, Falugi F, Petracca R, Weiner AJ, Houghton M, Rosa D, Grandi G, Abrignani S (1998) Binding of hepatitis C virus to CD81. Science 282(5390):938–941. https:// doi.org/10.1126/science.282.5390.938

- Pollock S, Nichita NB, Bohmer A, Radulescu C, Dwek RA, Zitzmann N (2010) Polyunsaturated liposomes are antiviral against hepatitis B and C viruses and HIV by decreasing cholesterol levels in infected cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(40):17176–17181. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1009445107
- Qian XJ, Zhu YZ, Zhao P, Qi ZT (2016) Entry inhibitors: New advances in HCV treatment. Emerg Microbes Infect 5:e3. https://doi.org/10.1038/emi.2016.3
- Redwan EM, El-Fakharany EM, Uversky VN, Linjawi MH (2014a) Screening the anti infectivity potentials of native N- and C-lobes derived from the camel lactoferrin against hepatitis C virus. BMC Complement Altern Med 14:219. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6882-14-219
- Redwan EM, Uversky VN, El-Fakharany EM, Al-Mehdar H (2014b) Potential lactoferrin activity against pathogenic viruses. C R Biol 337(10):581–595. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.crvi.2014.08.003
- Ryu HC, Windisch M, Lim JW, Choi I, Lee EK, Yoo HH, Kim TK (2021) Thiophen urea derivatives as a new class of hepatitis C virus entry inhibitors. J Enzyme Inhib Med Chem 36(1):462–468. https://doi.org/10. 1080/14756366.2020.1870456
- Sainz B Jr, Barretto N, Martin DN, Hiraga N, Imamura M, Hussain S, Marsh KA, Yu X, Chayama K, Alrefai WA, Uprichard SL (2012) Identification of the Niemann-Pick C1-like 1 cholesterol absorption receptor as a new hepatitis C virus entry factor. Nat Med 18(2): 281–285. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.2581
- Sendi H, Mehrab-Mohseni M, Foureau DM, Ghosh S, Walling TL, Steuerwald N, Zamor PJ, Kaplan KJ, Jacobs C, Ahrens WA, Russo MW, Clemens MG, Schrum LW, Bonkovsky HL (2015) MiR-122 decreases HCV entry into hepatocytes through binding to the 3' UTR of OCLN mRNA. Liver Int 35(4): 1315–1323. https://doi.org/10.1111/liv.12698
- Shimizu Y, Shirasago Y, Kondoh M, Suzuki T, Wakita T, Hanada K, Yagi K, Fukasawa M (2018) Monoclonal antibodies against occludin completely prevented hepatitis C virus infection in a mouse model. J Virol 92(8). https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.02258-17
- Si Y, Liu S, Liu X, Jacobs JL, Cheng M, Niu Y, Jin Q, Wang T, Yang W (2012) A human claudin-1-derived peptide inhibits hepatitis C virus entry. Hepatology 56(2):507–515. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.25685
- Spearman CW, Dusheiko GM, Hellard M, Sonderup M (2019) Hepatitis C. Lancet 394(10207):1451–1466. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(19)32320-7
- St Vincent MR, Colpitts CC, Ustinov AV, Muqadas M, Joyce MA, Barsby NL, Epand RF, Epand RM, Khramyshev SA, Valueva OA, Korshun VA, Tyrrell DL, Schang LM (2010) Rigid amphipathic fusion inhibitors, small molecule antiviral compounds against enveloped viruses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(40): 17339–17344. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 1010026107
- Tawar RG, Heydmann L, Bach C, Schuttrumpf J, Chavan S, King BJ, McClure CP, Ball JK, Pessaux P,

Habersetzer F, Bartenschlager R, Zeisel MB, Baumert TF (2016) Broad neutralization of hepatitis C virusresistant variants by Civacir hepatitis C immunoglobulin. Hepatology 64(5):1495–1506. https://doi.org/10. 1002/hep.28767

- Uddin R, Downard KM (2018) Molecular basis of benzimidazole inhibitors to hepatitis C virus envelope glycoprotein. Chem Biol Drug Des 92(3):1638–1646. https://doi.org/10.1111/cbdd.13329
- VanCompernolle SE, Wiznycia AV, Rush JR, Dhanasekaran M, Baures PW, Todd SC (2003) Small molecule inhibition of hepatitis C virus E2 binding to CD81. Virology 314(1):371–380. https://doi.org/10. 1016/s0042-6822(03)00406-9
- Vanwolleghem T, Bukh J, Meuleman P, Desombere I, Meunier JC, Alter H, Purcell RH, Leroux-Roels G (2008) Polyclonal immunoglobulins from a chronic hepatitis C virus patient protect human liver-chimeric mice from infection with a homologous hepatitis C virus strain. Hepatology 47(6):1846–1855. https://doi. org/10.1002/hep.22244
- Vausselin T, Calland N, Belouzard S, Descamps V, Douam F, Helle F, Francois C, Lavillette D, Duverlie G, Wahid A, Feneant L, Cocquerel L, Guerardel Y, Wychowski C, Biot C, Dubuisson J (2013) The antimalarial ferroquine is an inhibitor of hepatitis C virus. Hepatology 58(1):86–97. https://doi. org/10.1002/hep.26273
- Wagoner J, Negash A, Kane OJ, Martinez LE, Nahmias Y, Bourne N, Owen DM, Grove J, Brimacombe C, McKeating JA, Pecheur EI, Graf TN, Oberlies NH, Lohmann V, Cao F, Tavis JE, Polyak SJ (2010) Multiple effects of silymarin on the hepatitis C virus lifecycle. Hepatology 51(6):1912–1921. https://doi. org/10.1002/hep.23587

- Wang J, Qiao L, Hou Z, Luo G (2017) TIM-1 promotes hepatitis C virus cell attachment and infection. J Virol 91(2). https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.01583-16
- Wolf MC, Freiberg AN, Zhang T, Akyol-Ataman Z, Grock A, Hong PW, Li J, Watson NF, Fang AQ, Aguilar HC, Porotto M, Honko AN, Damoiseaux R, Miller JP, Woodson SE, Chantasirivisal S, Fontanes V, Negrete OA, Krogstad P, Dasgupta A, Moscona A, Hensley LE, Whelan SP, Faull KF, Holbrook MR, Jung ME, Lee B (2010) A broad-spectrum antiviral targeting entry of enveloped viruses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(7):3157–3162. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.0909587107
- Yin P, Zhang L (2016) Aspirin inhibits hepatitis C virus entry by downregulating claudin-1. J Viral Hepat 23(1):62–64. https://doi.org/10.1111/jvh.12446
- Yu F, Wang Q, Zhang Z, Peng Y, Qiu Y, Shi Y, Zheng Y, Xiao S, Wang H, Huang X, Zhu L, Chen K, Zhao C, Zhang C, Yu M, Sun D, Zhang L, Zhou D (2013) Development of oleanane-type triterpenes as a new class of HCV entry inhibitors. J Med Chem 56(11): 4300–4319. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm301910a
- Zhu H, Wong-Staal F, Lee H, Syder A, McKelvy J, Schooley RT, Wyles DL (2012) Evaluation of ITX 5061, a scavenger receptor B1 antagonist: resistance selection and activity in combination with other hepatitis C virus antivirals. J Infect Dis 205(4):656–662. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jir802
- Zona L, Lupberger J, Sidahmed-Adrar N, Thumann C, Harris HJ, Barnes A, Florentin J, Tawar RG, Xiao F, Turek M, Durand SC, Duong FH, Heim MH, Cosset FL, Hirsch I, Samuel D, Brino L, Zeisel MB, Le Naour F, McKeating JA, Baumert TF (2013) HRas signal transduction promotes hepatitis C virus cell entry by triggering assembly of the host tetraspanin receptor complex. Cell Host Microbe 13(3):302–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2013.02.006



14

Human Papillomavirus (HPV) Entry Inhibitors

Yun Zhu

Abstract

Chronic or persistent human papillomavirus (HPV) infection is essential for the development of many types of carcinomas, such as cervical carcinoma. Developing new diagnostic and prognostic biomarkers and designing more effective targeted therapeutics and treatment strategies remains urgent. Numerous efforts have been made to design new drugs and vaccines to treat HPV infections. Due to the special HPV infection pathway, entry inhibitors to block viral entry into target cells have been extensively and deeply studied. This chapter reviews the basic characteristics of HPV infection and the various types of HPV entry inhibitors, which were found to have high safety, potent antiviral effects, and broad-spectrum activity against multiple HPV subtypes. Together with the use of prophylactic vaccines, the development and application of these entry inhibitors will reduce the incidence of HPV infection and associated cancers in the future.

Keywords

 $HPV \cdot Entry \ inhibitor \cdot Cervical \ cancer \cdot Viral \\ infection \cdot Viral \ surface \ protein$

14.1 HPV Structure and Encoded Proteins

Human papillomavirus (HPV) is characterized as a non-enveloped, double-stranded DNA virus whose genome encodes six early regulatory proteins (E1, E2, E4, E5, E6, and E7) and two late structural proteins (L1 and L2) (zur Hausen 2002). Based on genome sequences, more than 200 officially recognized HPV subtypes have been identified and classified into five genera (Doorbar et al. 2015). The mature HPV virion exhibits icosahedral symmetry, with a diameter of approximately 60 nm. Its major capsid protein L1, which has a molecular weight of ~55 kDa, has the ability to self-assemble into virus-like particles (VLPs). Five L1 proteins form a stable star-shaped pentamer, and 72 L1 pentamers form a regular VLP in a T = 7 icosahedral lattice (Buck and Trus 2012). In some cases, 12 L1 pentamers can form a small VLP in a T = 1 icosahedral lattice, with a diameter of approximately 30 nm (Chen et al. 2000). The minor capsid protein L2 has a molecular weight of 64-78 kDa and lacks the capacity to form VLPs. L2 can enhance the assembly of L1 into VLPs and facilitate encapsidation of the \sim 8 kbp viral genome during assembly of mature virions.

The structure of HPV virions and capsid pentamers has been extensively studied, revealing their assembly details and the specific functions of viral capsid proteins. The 72 pentamers interact with each other by invading arms and disulfide

Y. Zhu (🖂)

National Key Laboratory of Biomacromolecules, CAS Center for Excellence in Biomacromolecules, Institute of Biophysics, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China e-mail: zhuyun@ibp.ac.cn

[©] Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2022

S. Jiang, L. Lu (eds.), *Virus Entry Inhibitors*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1366, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8702-0_14

224

bonds to form knobby virions (Buck and Trus 2012). The L1 protein is made up of an eightstranded β-jellyroll structure named the "nucleoplasmin-like" structure. In HPV-16, Cys175 in the invaded L1 protein binds to Cys428 in the invading L1 protein to form a joining disulfide bond, the neighboring capsomers. These cysteine residues are highly conserved among different HPV subtypes (Buck et al. 2005; Modis et al. 2002). The L1 protein plays a key role in viral binding to the host cell surface, so it is the major target for entry inhibitor design.

There are empty holes located inside and beneath the L1 pentamer, which are believed to be L2 binding sites (Buck et al. 2008). The amino (N)- and carboxyl (C)-termini of neighboring L2 molecules are packed together, indicating L2 function during the assembly and entry phases of the papillomavirus life cycle. The copy number of L2 in the HPV capsid is indistinct, while the upper estimation is one L2 monomer per L1 pentamer (Bissett et al. 2016). L2 binds to L1 through its C-terminal conserved proline-rich motif (PxxP), which might facilitate the bending and looping of L2 inside the L1 pentameric cavity (Fahey et al. 2009). L1-L2 VLP complexes could be formed only when these two proteins were co-expressed, implying that L2 binds to the L1 pentamer prior to capsid assembly (Mallon et al. 1987). Additionally, L2 is required to interact with the viral genome and cell surface receptors, making it an important research object for HPV entry inhibitors (Wang and Roden 2013). Moreover, L2 was also found to play a role in cytoskeleton adhesion, viral conformational changes, subcellular trafficking, and degradation of endosomal membranes (Fahey et al. 2009).

The six early regulatory proteins have important regulatory functions during HPV lifecycles. (1) E1, which is involved in the regulation of viral replication and transcription, is the largest and most conserved protein in the HPV genome (Borgogna et al. 2012). It has an N-terminal domain for replication regulation, a central DNA-binding domain and a C-terminal hexametric helicase domain (Bergvall et al. 2013). The presence of E1 is mandatory for genome amplification in the viral life cycle. (2)The E2 protein is composed of an N-terminal transactivation domain and а C-terminal DNA dimerization domain. The E2 protein can help the E1 helicase load onto the replication origin, enhance replication complex assembly, and stabilize HPV replicons (McBride 2013). (3) The E4 protein has variable size among different HPV subtypes, and it is involved in the virion production process and is regarded as a biomarker for active HPV infection (Wang et al. 2011). (4) The E5 protein is a small transmembrane protein that plays important roles in carcinogenesis and immune evasion processes in HPV-infected cells. It can downregulate the expression of antigen presentation-related cell surface proteins (Campos-Leon et al. 2017). (5) The E6 protein has approximately 150 residues that form two zinc-like finger domains and is regarded as a major oncoprotein that inactivates the p53 gene in host cells (Filippova et al. 2007). (6) The E7 protein is approximately 100 residues in length and shares sequence similarity with adenovirus E1A proteins in the N-terminal region. Its major function is to maintain the viral genome in host cells and to facilitate cellular proliferation, angiogenesis, and malignant progression (McLaughlin-Drubin et al. 2005).

14.2 HPV Classification and Subtypes

HPV can be classified according to different criteria. Since the L1 ORF is highly conserved in the HPV genome, it is used for the identification and taxonomic classification of HPV subtypes. HPV virions with <60% sequence similarity in the L1 region are considered to belong to different genera, while those within 60-70% similarity belong to different species (Bzhalava et al. 2015). To date, there are five known HPV genera, α -papillomavirus (65 subtypes), β -papillomavirus (51 subtypes), γ-papillomavirus (79 subtypes), µ-papillomavirus (3 subtypes), and ν -papillomavirus (3 subtypes).

Different HPV subtypes cause different clinical diseases, including warts, intraepithelial neoplasia, and even cancers. Many HPV types, such as the majority of HPVs in the β and γ genera, can cause only asymptomatic infection in immunologically capable individuals. Some low-risk subtypes (lrHPVs) (e.g., HPV-6 and HPV-11) can cause epithelial diseases, such as condyloma acuminatum, while some high-risk subtypes (hrHPVs) can cause tumors (e.g., HPV-16, 18, 31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, and 59) (Rautava and Syrjanen 2012). Persistent hrHPV infection is a major risk factor for precancerous lesion formation and carcinogenesis in related sites, leading to stagnation of cell differentiation and out-of-control cell cycle regulation and causing development of most cancers and precancerous lesions in the cervix, penis, vulva, vagina, anus, head and neck, and other sites. The key differences between lrHPV and hrHPV are believed to be the expression and function of their E6/E7 proteins (Doorbar 2006; Pett et al. 2004).

HPV generally infects two types of tissues in the human body, the skin and mucosa. On this basis, HPV can be classified into two categories: the cutaneotropic and mucosotropic subtypes. Cutaneotropic HPVs, including HPV-1, 4, 5, 8, 41, 48, 60, 63, 65, etc., usually cause cutaneous lesions and plantar warts in immunocompromised patients. Mucosotropic HPVs, including HPV-6, 11, 16, 18, 31, 33, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 66, 68, 69, 73, 82, etc., are always associated with benign and malignant lesions of the anogenital tract (Vashisht et al. 2019).

14.3 HPV Life Cycle

The study of the HPV life cycle is important for the development of viral entry inhibitors. HPV infection is a complex multi-step process. The major target cells for HPV infection are keratinocytes in the basement membrane (BM), the only mitotic active cell type in the epithelium tissue. At present, it is generally believed that HPV needs to infect basal cells through epithelial cell injury (Wilkinson et al. 2002). Once in contact with the BM, the L1 protein first interacts with heparan sulfate proteoglycan (HSPG) (which may include growth factor receptors or α 6 integrins) on the host cell, and then a series of conformational changes are triggered by multiple proteases and chaperones (e.g., furin), enabling the L1 and L2 proteins to bind to different receptors (Richards et al. 2006). For example, cyclophilin B and proprotein convertase promote L2 protein cleavage, increasing L2 N-terminus exposure, then virions can bind to L2-specific receptors, such as annexin A2/S100A10 heterotetramer (A2t) (Raff et al. 2013).

Subsequently, virions are internalized through a non-traditional endocytosis mechanism (named micropinocytosis) in either a clathrin- or caveolae-dependent manner. Before viral DNA enters the nucleus for replication, the virion has been shown to be transported via endosomes, the trans Golgi network (TGN), the Golgi complex, and the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) (Aksoy et al. 2017). The viral DNA can interact with microfilaments via the motor protein dynein, followed by transport of this complex to the nucleus. Once HPV DNA is integrated into the host genome, autonomous replication is responsible for the development of persistent infection. HPV does not enter the blood to cause systemic viremia or destroy epithelial cells (Senapati et al. 2016).

The transmission of HPV infection usually occurs by direct contact with the skin or mucous membrane of the infected individual or sometimes by contact with contaminated objects. HPV can evade the host immune response and establish long-lasting infection. Its life cycle occurs entirely in differentiated keratinocytes, which are eventually shed from the epithelial surface by terminal differentiation. During HPV infection, there is always no viremia, cell lysis, cell death, inflammation, or inflammatory cytokine expression. In this way, the virus can evade the immune surveillance of the host. Moreover, hrHPV can disrupt innate immune signaling pathways in host cells. The viral E7 protein inhibits the initiation of the cellular signaling cascade by binding to STING and inhibiting downstream production of type I interferon (IFN). E5, E6, and E7 proteins block the type I IFN and proinflammatory signal transduction pathways to inhibit Janus kinase/signal

transduction and transcriptional activator (JAK/STAT) and nuclear factor κ B (NF- κ B) signaling. E6 and E7 inhibit the formation of host inflammatory complexes by reducing the secretory expression of the proinflammatory cytokines IL-1 and IL-1B (Della Fera et al. 2021).

14.4 HPV-Related Diseases

HPV infections are predominant in underdeveloped regions of the world, such as south-eastern Asia, Latin America, and sub-Saharan Africa, with an incidence rate of approximately 19–30% (de Martel et al. 2017). HPV usually causes unapparent infection. Even if there is no clinical appearance, the virus can still be detected using medical techniques. HPV usually does not have cytolytic activity, cause cell death, produce viremia, or induce the local inflammatory process. As a result, the natural humoral immune response against HPV infection is usually very weak and does not produce neutralizing antibodies (NAbs) (Tommasino 2014).

The diseases caused by HPV are closely related to the sites of infection (Vashisht et al. 2019). For example, condyloma acuminatum (CA) is a sexually transmitted disease caused by HPV infection in the cervix, vagina, vulva, urethra, perianal region, anal canal, and other parts. It is related to a variety of HPV subtypes, but 90% of CA is caused by the HPV-6 and 11 subtypes. For skin, major clinical manifestations include common warts (HPV-1, 2, 4, 40, etc.), plantar warts (HPV-1, 2, 4, etc.), flat warts (HPV-3, 10, etc.), filiform warts (HPV-2), pigmented warts (HPV-4, 60, and 65), periungual warts (HPV-1, 2, and 4), Butcher's warts (HPV-7), pityriasis-like plaques (HPV-5, 8, etc.), squamous cell carcinomas of sun-exposed skin (HPV-5, 8, etc.), etc. For the anogenital tract, major clinical manifestations include CA (HPV-6, 11, 42, 81, etc.), giant condyloma acuminatum (HPV-6 and 11), Bowenoid papulosis (HPV-16, 55, etc.), erythroplasia of Queyrat (EQ) (HPV-8 and 16), vaginal, vulvar, penile, and anal intraepithelial neoplasia (HPV-16, 18, etc.), etc. For the oral cavity, major clinical manifestations include oral

squamous papilloma (HPV-2, 6, 7, 11, 16, 18, 32, and 57) and focal epithelial hyperplasia (HPV-13, 32, etc.). For the respiratory tract, eye, digestive tract, and breast, the major clinical manifestations are laryngeal/glottal papillomatosis (HPV-6, 11, etc.), conjunctival papillomatosis (HPV-16 and 18), and breast papillomatosis (HPV 18, etc.), respectively.

Persistent HPV infection may lead to various cancers, such as cervical cancer (HPV-16, 18, etc.), vulvar and vaginal cancer (HPV-16, 18, 33, etc.), anal cancer (HPV-16, 18, etc.), penile cancer (HPV-16, 18, etc.), head and neck cancer (HPV-16, 18, etc.), oesophageal cancer (HPV-16 and 18), lung cancer (HPV-16, 18, etc.), and breast cancer (HPV-16, 18, and 33) (Vashisht et al. 2019). Cervical cancer is the most common gynecological malignancy. In 2020, cervical cancer had the fourth highest number of new cases and the fourth highest mortality among cancers in women worldwide (World Health Organization 2020). The HPV-16 and 18 subtypes are the most prevalent types causing cervical cancer worldwide. Skin cancer is closely associated with infection by hrHPV subtypes, and rates of infection with detectable HPV DNA in the normal skin of healthy adults can be up to 80% (Antonsson et al. 2000). HPV-16 DNA was detected in 19% of non-melanoma skin cancer samples from squamous cell cancer or basal cell cancer (Pierceall et al. 1991). In addition to the above diseases, HPV is also associated with oropharyngeal cancer, juvenile laryngeal papilloma, lung cancer, oesophageal cancer, and prostate cancer (Westra and Lewis 2017; zur Hausen 2002). With the development and application of HPV vaccines and viral inhibitors, the incidence of HPV-related diseases will be significantly reduced in the future.

14.5 HPV Vaccines

Animal experiments have proven the possible effect of prophylactic HPV vaccines, such as vaccines made of purified bovine papillomavirus virus for cattle (Jarrett et al. 1990) and formalininactivated virus for dogs (Bell et al. 1994). However, as papillomaviruses cannot grow in culture, it was difficult to find a proper source of antigens for developing human HPV vaccines. Later, it was found that the recombinantly expressed L1 protein was able to produce VLPs, and this kind of VLP could induce the production of protective NAbs (Breitburd et al. 1995). Further studies examined the neutralizing activity of polyclonal antisera and found that the protection was HPV-type specific, so vaccines need to be multivalent (Frazer 2014).

To date, there are three major prophylactic HPV vaccines available in many countries: 2-, 4-, and 9-valent vaccines. They consist of purified HPV L1 proteins that self-assemble to form HPV type-specific VLPs. The 2-valent vaccine is designed against HPV-16 and HPV-18; the 4-valent vaccine against HPV-6, HPV-11, HPV-16, and HPV-18; and the 9-valent vaccine against HPV-6, HPV-11, HPV-16, HPV-18, HPV-31, HPV-33, HPV-45, HPV-52, and HPV-58 (World Health Organization 2017). Several clinical trials have evaluated the efficacy and safety of HPV-targeted vaccines, among which six large phase III clinical trials are regarded as landmarks for HPV vaccine development, 2 for the 2-valent vaccine (Hildesheim et al. 2014; Paavonen et al. 2007), 3 for the 4-valent vaccine (Garland et al. 2007; Giuliano et al. 2011; Group FIS 2007), and 1 for the 9-valent vaccine (Joura et al. 2015). These clinical results showed that the HPV vaccines could prevent infection and disease related to the corresponding HPV subtypes and generate an antibody response to those subtypes. However, these vaccines did not prevent infection and disease related to other HPV subtypes.

In addition, the demand for clearance of established HPV infection has prompted research on therapeutic vaccines, including live vector, nucleic acid, peptide-based, protein and cellular vaccines, with several vaccine candidates currently in clinical trials (Liu et al. 2019b). However, there are currently no approved therapeutic HPV vaccines for clinical usage. Therefore, specific anti-HPV agents, especially broad-spectrum antiviral drugs, are still needed to treat HPV infections.

14.6 Chemical Antivirals that Inhibit HPV Replication

Traditional chemical antivirals play important roles in the treatment of viral infections, mainly targeting the enzymes encoded by the viral genome. However, HPV hijacks the host replication system during its life cycle, providing few targets inside virus-infected cells for traditional drug design. Certain acyclic nucleoside phosphonates (ANPs), such as cidofovir, were found to have anti-HPV potential by inhibiting DNA polymerase and slowing DNA replication (Johnson and Gangemi 1999). Cidofovir is more likely to be activated in HPV-infected cells than in uninfected cells, and the replication process of the viral genome is more susceptible to chainterminating factors than that of the human genome. A phase II clinical trial showed that those who adopted topical cidofovir reported a 60.8% response rate, compared with 20% in the control group (Van Pachterbeke et al. 2009), providing an alternative treatment for patients with concerns regarding post-operative complications. Recently, the cidofovir derivative ODE-Bn-PMEG was designed and found to be effective in inhibiting HPV-11, 16, and 18 replication (Beadle et al. 2016), making it a promising candidate for the local treatment of HPV infection.

In addition to ANPs, HPV E1/E2-targeting antivirals, such as indandiones, have also been found to be effective against HPV-6 and 11 (White et al. 2003). Further modification of indandiones may allow them to inhibit additional HPV subtypes. E1-specific inhibitors, such as biphenysulfonacetic acid, may affect ATP-binding ability and reduce viral genome replication (White et al. 2005). Some smallmolecule inhibitors were screened against E6 and E6AP, which may provide new insights into drug development for HPV (Baleja et al. 2006). Furthermore, HPV-associated host proteins may also serve as effective drug targets to design hostdependent viral inhibitors. For example, class I deacetylases (HDACs) are HPV histone E7-associated proteins and are responsible for

viral long-term episome maintenance (Longworth and Laimins 2004). Cyclin-dependent kinase (Cdk) 2 is stimulated by E7, promotes cellular proliferation and accelerates viral genome amplification (Hebner and Laimins 2006). The cellular transcription factor Sp1 can bind to the viral genome and promote HPV transcription (Gloss Bernard **1990**). Inhibitors and of these HPV-related host proteins were found to effectively inhibit HPV infection and have potential in the clinical treatment of HPV-related diseases (Liu et al. 2019b).

14.7 HPV Entry Inhibitors

The replication cycle of HPV has three major stages: the virus enters host cells, the viral genome replicates in host cells, and finally, the packaged progeny virus is released from the host cells. The first entry stage is the initial step of the viral replication cycle, making it the ideal target to design specific prevention and treatment antiviral agents, that is, "keep the enemy out of the country." Based on the characteristics of the HPV structure and cell receptors, variable entry inhibitors with unique mechanisms of action have played important roles in the treatment of HPV infections. These inhibitors can be generally classified into compounds, peptides, proteins, and polysaccharide inhibitors, which are described below.

14.7.1 Small Compounds

Caffeic acid is a small molecule compound widely found in a variety of agricultural products, and it has a wide range of antiviral activities, such as inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)-1 and herpes simplex virus (HSV)-2proliferation in vitro. A recent study found that caffeic acid could block HPV entry into target cells. It acts at the early stage when the virus attaches to the target cell, possibly by binding to the L1 protein to prevent the interaction of the virus and cell receptor. It can effectively inhibit different subtypes of HPV infection with an IC50 (half-maximal inhibitory concentration) range of 12.1–16.5 μ g/ml. It is expected to be developed into a new type of HPV infection inhibitor (Ding et al. 2018).

It has been reported that A2t heterotetramer facilitates infectious entry of HPV into epithelial cells through the interaction between the S100A10 subunit of A2t and the viral L2 capsid protein (Woodham et al. 2012). Therefore, A2t is a promising target to design viral entry inhibitors against HPV. For example, two inhibitors of A2t (A2ti) that specifically disrupt A2t heterotetramer formation were identified and investigated for their ability to prevent HPV-16 infection in vitro, named A2ti-1 and A2ti-2 (Woodham et al. 2015). A2ti-1 and A2ti-2 inhibited the interaction between S100A10 and its binding partner annexin A2 with IC50 values of 24 µM and 230 µM, respectively. Both A2ti compounds were found to be non-toxic at the maximum concentrations tested and did not affect cell growth after 72 h. According to HPV internalization and infection assays, A2ti-1 significantly inhibited HPV-16 pseudovirus (PsV) infection of HeLa cells in a dose-dependent manner, with ~100% inhibition activity at 100 µM, while A2ti-2 had weaker activity against HPV-16 PsV infection, with <50% reduction at 100 μ M. Based on isothermal titration calorimetry (ITC) and fluorescence assays, A2ti was found to target the S100A10 dimer of A2t and block HPV-16 entry into target cells. This result highlights the importance of A2t in HPV infection and confirms its potential as a drug target to design HPV entry inhibitors.

14.7.2 Peptides

Lactoferricin (Lfcin) is a peptide generated by proteolytic cleavage of the N-terminal part of lactoferrin by pepsin. Lfcin was found to have antimicrobial and anticancer properties, such as inhibition of infection by HSV-1 and HSV-2 (Andersen et al. 2003), HIV (Berkhout et al. 2002), and echovirus 6 (Pietrantoni et al. 2006). These broad-spectrum defense properties were found to be related to its ability to form amphipathic structures with clear hydrophobic and positively charged faces. Among various species, bovine Lfcin (17-42 aa) and human Lfcin (1–49 aa) have been widely and deeply studied, and disulfide bridges are formed in both peptides. It has been reported that Lfcin can inhibit the entry of HPV PsV and block its binding to HaCaT cells (Drobni et al. 2004), probably due to blocking of cell surface heparan sulfate (HS) used by the virus for initial attachment. A follow-up study found that Lfcin and its derived peptides have strong inhibitory activity against HPV-5 and HPV-16 and that this activity depends on the structure, net charge, and amino acid sequence of the peptide (Buck et al. 2006b; Mistry et al. 2007). Bovine Lfcin 17-31 aa is the most potent inhibitor of both HPV-5 and HPV-16 PsV infection. Lfcin 1-49 aa from human has weaker antiviral activity, while bovine Lfcin 17-42 aa could inhibit only HPV-5 PsV infection in one cell line. Both bovine and human Lfcin could block the binding of HPV-16 VLPs to host cells by interacting with both the virions and the receptor HS, indicating that their mechanism of action occurs via viral entry inhibition. Further studies are needed to analyze the in vivo effects of these Lfcin peptides in the treatment of HPV-related diseases.

Defensins are effector peptides of the human innate immune system, with two categories: α and β -defensions. It has been reported that α -defensing inhibit HPV infection, and microscopic studies revealed that they could block virion escape from endocytic vesicles (Buck et al. 2006a). HD5 is one of the six α -defensins, and it is expressed and secreted in the genitourinary tract of both women and men. In healthy women, the concentration of HD5 in vaginal lavage fluid is approximately 16.5 µM (Wiens and Smith 2015). Recently, HD5 was found to exhibit potent antiviral activity against HPV at physiological concentrations (Wiens and Smith 2015). Through direct binding to HPV-16 PsV, HD5 inhibits the furin-mediated cleavage of viral

L2 protein after cyclophilin B-mediated unfolding of L2, blocking the exposure of the RG-1 epitope in L2. Once this conserved and critical step in HPV entry is disrupted, the viral genome cannot escape the endosomal pathway (Wiens and Smith 2015). Moreover, HD5 does not interfere with the interaction between an anti-RG-1 antibody and the epitope on the L2 protein, indicating that HD5 should most likely directly bind to HPV L1 instead of L2. These results proved the potential of HD5 for development as a drug against mucosal and cutaneous HPV types.

Tetraspanins regulate the composition of cell membrane components and control intracellular transport, and there are 33 members in humans. They are vulnerable to pathogens entering target cells, making them putative antiviral targets. For HPV, tetraspanin CD151 is able to interact with viral entry factors to facilitate viral uptake via a clathrin-, caveolin-, and dynamin-independent endocytic pathway (Scheffer et al. 2013), and another tetraspanin, CD63, is required for postendocytic trafficking (Gräßel et al. 2016). It has been reported that after cellular depletion of CD9, CD63 and CD151, HPV-16 infection in HeLa cells was reduced by 50-80%. The C-terminal peptides of CD63 and CD151 exhibit a moderate to potent inhibitory effect (IC50 <10 μ M) on HPV entry, while the C-terminal tail of CD9 has no effect at all (Fast et al. 2018). This result proved the importance of the CD151 and CD63 C-termini for HPV entry into host cells and highlights the potential of tetraspanin-derived peptides to be used to design entry inhibitors for HPV infections.

The L1 and L2 capsid proteins of HPV play a crucial role in HPV entry and infection. Thus, the positively charged peptides derived from the L1 and L2 proteins can be used to inhibit HPV infections. It has been reported that 6 positively charged peptides derived from L1 and L2 proteins have significant activity against HPV-31 PsV infection, with IC50 values in the range of 10–40 μ g/mL (Bousarghin et al. 2004). Peptides that did not bind to heparin receptors had no antiviral effect. Moreover, this blocking effect was not type specific since a similar reduction in transfection was observed with peptides from

other HPV types, and all these peptides had no obvious cytotoxicity up to the highest concentrations tested. This finding confirms that the cell entry process is an effective target for antiviral drug design and that L1- and L2-derived peptides could block the binding of HPV virions to their receptor.

The N-terminal region (residues 13-78) of the HPV L2 protein is highly conserved among HPV subtypes and is closely associated with HPV infections. Using fine mapping analysis, it was found that a 36 aa peptide sequence of the L2 N-terminus (L2N) is critical for HPV infection and that expression of L2N with the transmembrane sequence on the target cell surface could block HPV infection (Yan et al. 2019). The L2N-derived lipopeptide with chemical lipidation at the C-terminus efficiently inhibited HPV infec-A stearoylated lipopeptide spanning tion. 13-46 aa of L2N exhibited the most potent anti-HPV activity, with an IC50 of ~0.2 nM. The mechanism of action may be due to the rapid degradation of virion particles. Since L2N is highly conserved among HPV subtypes and is indispensable in the process of HPV infection, its derived lipopeptide has therapeutic potential to be developed as an effective anti-HPV agent (Yan et al. 2019).

14.7.3 Neutralizing Antibodies

Viral NAbs can bind the surface epitopes of virions to block virion binding to target host cells, thus inhibiting the subsequent cell entry process. Therefore, antiserum or purified antibodies against HPV could be developed as viral entry inhibitors. Various neutralizing monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) have been isolated to study the neutralization mechanism and their specific binding sites on HPV virions. Two mAbs, 5B6 and #9, were isolated and found to have different binding sites on the papillomavirus capsid (Booy et al. 1998). mAb #9 could bind to L1 molecules of both pentavalent and hexavalent capsomeres, inhibiting viral binding to the host cell surface, while mAb 5B6 binds to two L1 molecules of the adjacent hexavalent capsomeres

to neutralize the virus by preventing capsid uncoating. Similarly, two other NAbs, H11.B2 for HPV-11 and H16.V5 for HPV-16, bind to the center region of the capsomere or the apex region of the capsomere, respectively (Zhang et al. 2016), both leading to a highly efficient neutralization effect against HPV PsV infection.

HPV-16-specific In another study, 3 antibodies, mAbs H16.1A, H16.14J, and H263. A2, were purified and found to effectively block HPV infection by interacting with epitopes similar to H16.V5 epitope (Guan et al. 2015). Recently, it was reported that three potent NAbs, 5D3, 17D5, and 15F7, could bind to the HPV-6 surface and inhibit viral infection (Liu et al. 2019a). Cryo-electron microscopy (EM) structures revealed that 5D3, 17D5, and 15F7 interact with the center-distal ring, center, and center-proximal ring of the HPV pentamer surface, respectively. Therefore, 5D3 and 17D5 could block HPV PsV attachment to the extracellular matrix (ECM) and the cell surface, while 15F7 allowed PsV attachment but inhibited PsV entry into the cell (Liu et al. 2019a). Moreover, this study also revealed that non-neutralizing antibodies had little activity against HPV PsV entry. The different antibody-mediated neutralization mechanisms provide an important basis for the development of specific drugs against HPV entry.

In addition to the major capsid protein L1, the minor capsid protein L2 of HPV is also involved in the viral entry process, serving as an effective target for NAbs. A mAb named RG-1 can bind the N-terminal region of L2 (17–36 aa) and block infection by both HPV-16 and HPV-18 (Gambhira et al. 2007). Treatment with RG-1 protected mice from HPV infection. Antiserum against HPV L2 comprising 17-36 aa could inhibit infection by multiple HPV PsVs, including those of HPV-5, 6, 16, 18, 31, 45, 52, 58, etc. Once the L2 17–36 aa peptide-specific antibody was removed, the anti-HPV activity of the remaining antiserum was largely reduced. These results confirm the mechanism of action for HPV vaccines and provide potential for the development of therapeutic vaccines and antibody-based antiviral drugs for HPV treatment.

14.7.4 **Non-Antibody Proteins**

Lactoferrin (LF) is an iron-binding glycoprotein consisting of a single polypeptide chain forming N-lobe and C-lobe domains. LF has a molecular weight of ~80 kDa and exhibits a high degree of homology between different species. LF is at high concentrations in colostrum (up to 7 mg/mL) and exists in the human endocervix and vaginal mucus. LF is an important component of the non-specific immune system, which displays antimicrobial properties against multiple viruses, including rotavirus, herpesviruses, poliovirus, respiratory syncytial virus, hepatitis B virus (HBV), hepatitis C virus (HCV), and HIV (Hara et al. 2002; van der Strate et al. 2001). LF binds directly to multiple viruses or viral receptors, preventing the attachment of viruses to target host cells. Based on the use of CFDA-SE-labeled HPV VLPs that only fluoresce after internalization, LF was found to also inhibit internalization of HPV-16 particles, indicating the anti-HPV entry activity of LF (Drobni et al. 2004). Bovine LF could inhibit HPV-16 binding to the HaCaT cell surface in a dose-dependent manner, with an IC50 of 35 μ g/mL, which is more potent activity than that of human LF, with an IC50 of 90 μ g/mL. Subsequent studies further confirmed that LF could inhibit HPV-5 and HPV-16 infection in two cell lines, indicating the potential for LF to be used as an entry inhibitor against HPV.

Bovine β -lactoglobulin (β -LG) is a readily available protein whose structure and function have been studied extensively. It contains 162 residues with a molecular weight of 18.4 kDa. On the surface of β -LG, there are positively charged residues, 18 including 15 lysine and 3 arginine residues, making it easy to modify with chemical compounds to enhance the electrical properties of the protein. In the 1990s, 3-hydroxyphthalic anhydride (3HP)modified bovine β-lactoglobulin (3HP-β-LG) was found to have potent inhibitory activity against HIV, HSV-1, HSV-2, and some Chlamydia strains (Kokuba et al. 1998; Neurath et al. 1995, 1996). A few years later, 3HP- β -LG was further found to exhibit highly potent antiviral

activity against infection of HeLa or HaCaT cells by HPV-6, HPV-16, and HPV-18 subtypes. The anti-HPV activities were correlated with the percentage of modified lysine and arginine residues in 3HP- β -LG (Lu et al. 2013). When almost all the lysine and arginine residues on the protein surface were modified, the anti-HPV-16 activity of 3HP-β-LG reached an IC50 of 27 nM. Subsequent studies revealed that 3HP-\beta-LG did not inactivate HPV PsV but rather blocked its entry into the target cell via its interaction with the virus, not the cells (Hua et al. 2019). 3HP- β -LG binds to the HPV L1 protein through an interaction between the negatively charged region in 3HP- β -LG and the positively charged region in the HPV L1 protein, relying on both electrostatic binding and matching conformations the binding sites in both proteins. 3HP-modified chicken ovalbumin (3HP-OVA) showed no anti-HPV activity, which was probably due to the mismatch of the two protein conformations. When topically applied, 3HP-β-LG could not be detected inside host cells or in blood circulation, demonstrating that 3HP-β-LG inhibits viral infection outside the cell.

These results indicate that 3HP-β-LG has the potential to be developed as an effective, safe, and inexpensive antiviral agent for the prevention of HPV infection.

Polysaccharides 14.7.5

of

In early events of HPV infection, HSPG mediates the initial binding of virions to the cell surface (Giroglou et al. 2001). Of the HSPGs, syndecan-1 is the major epithelial form and is strongly upregulated in wound edge keratinocytes, as well as serves as a primary receptor protein in natural HPV infection of keratinocytes (Shafti-Keramat 2003). Heparin-like et al. polysaccharides, such as 3,6-O-sulfated chitosan (36S), were reported to prevent the binding of HPV to the cell surface (Gao et al. 2018). 36S could effectively inhibit multiple genital HPV genotypes in different cell lines with low cytotoxicity, with IC50 values against HPV-16, HPV-18, HPV-6, HPV-45, HPV-5, and HPV-31 of 2.4, 3.7, 19.4, 38.1, 73.9, and 82.6 µg/mL, respectively. The main mechanism of action may be that the direct binding of 36S to viral capsid protein blocks the absorption of virions on the target cell surface. Moreover, 36S was able to enter HeLa cells and downregulate the cellular PI3K/Akt/mTOR pathway to enhance autophagy (Gao et al. 2018). Thus, the marine-derived sulfated chitosan 36S has high potential to be developed as a novel anti-HPV agent.

HSPGs consist of a core protein and glycosaminoglycan chains of unbranched sulfated polysaccharides, known as HSs (Joyce et al. 1999). As its name implies, heparin is structurally related to HS or HSPGs, so heparin and other sulfated polysaccharides prevent the binding of HPV to the cell surface by mimicking HS. For example, the K5 capsular polysaccharide from Escherichia coli has structure similar to that of HS. Sulfated K5 derivatives [K5-OS(H), K5-N, OS(H), and K5-N,OS(L)] exhibited significant inhibitory activity against HPV-16, HPV-18, and HPV-6 PsV infections, with IC50 values between 0.1 and 0.9 μ g/mL (Lembo et al. 2008). The results of a cell viability assay with keratinocytes treated with each compound at concentrations from 1 to 100 µg/mL revealed no evidence of cytotoxicity. K5 derivatives not only blocked the initial adhesion of HPV virions to the cell surface but also exhibited a post-adhesion inhibitory effect on HPV infections. In addition, dextran sulfate, polystyrene sulfonate, and cellulose sulfate all showed direct microbicidal activity with IC50s between 10 and 100 µg/mL (Christensen et al. 2001). These results provide insights into the design of safe and broadspectrum microbicides against genital HPV infections.

Carrageenan is a class of sulfated polysaccharide extracted from marine red algae (seaweed) and has a structure similar to that of HS. In 2006, it was reported that carrageenan had potent infection inhibitory activity against a broad range of sexually transmitted HPV subtypes, with IC50s in the low ng/ml range (Buck et al. 2006b). Carrageenan could prevent the binding of HPV virions to the receptor HS on host cells and was three orders of magnitude more potent than heparin, which has been regarded as a highly effective HPV inhibitor. Moreover, carrageenan can also block HPV infection through a second, postattachment HS-independent effect. A subsequent study included the development of a mouse model of cervicovaginal infection with HPV-16 and confirmed that carrageenan could inhibit HPV-16 infection in vivo (Roberts et al. 2007). A few years later, a subsequent study further revealed carrageenan's effectiveness against several native high-risk HPV types (16, 18, 31, and 45) and showed that carrageenan was effective against HPV-18 and HPV-31 but not HPV-16 or HPV-45 (Cruz and Meyers 2013). In addition, it was found that the combination of carrageenan with the broad-spectrum microbicide griffithsin (GRFT) could effectively inhibit HPV infection (Levendosky et al. 2015). Instead of blocking the initial attachment of the virus to the cell, GRFT interacts with the HPV secondary receptor $\alpha 6$ integrin to decrease its availability on the cell surface. These studies provided a better understanding of the development of carrageenanbased HPV entry inhibitors.

DC-SIGN, a C-type lectin receptor expressed by immature dendritic cells and macrophages, recognizes mannose clusters on the viral surface to mediate viral infection. It was found that an amphoteric cationic polyamidoamine (PAA) named AGMA1 could effectively inhibit several HSPG -dependent viruses, including HPV-16, while the amphoteric anionic PAA named ISA23 proved inactive. However, biocompatible linear PAAs carrying different amounts of pendants, mannosyl-triazolyl such as Man-AGMA6.5 Man-AGMA14.5, and maintained anti-HPV-16 activity (Mauro et al. 2016). Moreover, AGMA1 or ISA23 derivatives carrying different glycomimetic substituents could all inhibit HPV infection with significant activity, proving their potential for development as broad-spectrum, dual-action anti-HPV drugs (Mauro et al. 2016).

14.8 Clinical Effect of HPV Entry Inhibitors

14.8.1 Carrageenan Gel

Carrageenan, which has been identified as a potent HPV infection inhibitor, is widely used as a thickener in many cosmetic and food products. Safety and acceptability trials of lubricants containing carrageenan supported clinical efficacy testing for a carrageenan-based lubricant gel in reducing genital HPV incidence (Kilmarx et al. 2006). Recently, a randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled, phase 2B trial was conducted to evaluate the efficacy of a carrageenan-based lubricant gel in reducing the risk of genital HPV infection in women (Magnan et al. 2019). Between 2013 and 2017, a total of 280 women aged 18 years and older were randomly assigned to the carrageenan gel (n = 141)or the placebo gel (n = 139) group. All gels were self-applied every other day for the first month and used before and after each intercourse during follow-up. The primary outcome was the incidence of a new infection by an HPV type that was not present at baseline. The median followup time was 9.2 months. The results showed that 42% of participants in the carrageenan group and 57% in the placebo group became infected by at least one new HPV type, suggesting that using a carrageenan-based lubricant gel can reduce the risk of genital HPV infections in women.

14.8.2 3HP-β-LG Gel

3HP-β-LG is highly effective at inhibiting the entry of both hrHPV and lrHPV subtypes. The surface of 3HP-β-LG is rich in negative charge, and 3HP-β-LG can effectively bind to the HPV capsid protein to block the binding of virions to their cell receptor (Hua et al. 2019; Lu et al. 2013). Therefore, 3HP-β-LG may also block the repeated infection of progeny HPVs on cervical basal layer cells, leading to reduced HPV viral load and preventing the occurrence of cervical lesions and cervical cancer. Moreover, it has been proven that $3HP-\beta-LG$ does not enter the host cell or blood circulation and does not induce the production of specific antibodies upon topical application (Hua et al. 2019). These studies supported the clinical usage of $3HP-\beta-LG$ to inhibit HPV infection in women.

The dosage form of 3HP-β-LG in clinical trials is a biological dressing, which are 3 g each and contain 0.01% (w/w) 3HP-β-LG. In a study, 77 women aged 25-65 years old infected by hrHPV (without a high level of cervical lesions) were randomly divided into a treatment group (n = 38) and a blank control group (n = 39). For the treatment group, the 3HP- β -LG dressing was administered intravaginally every other day for 3 months, avoiding the menstrual period. After the trial, no serious adverse events, including burning, tingling, or other serious symptoms, were reported by participants in this study (Guo et al. 2016a). The vaginal microenvironment in the treatment group returned to normal. According to efficacy evaluation, 60.5% of HPV-positive women in the treatment group became HPV-negative, compared with 13.5% of women in the blank control group (P < 0.001) (Guo et al. 2016b). These data suggest that the 3HP- β -LG dressing is a safe and effective topical biological agent for the treatment of cervical HPV infection.

In the clinical use of $3HP-\beta-LG$ dressings, they also showed significant clinical effects and few adverse reactions, compared with other traditional medicines or medical devices. In one study, 150 patients with cervical hrHPV infection were randomly divided into three groups and treated with a 3HP-β-LG dressing, Baofukang suppository (one Chinese patent medicine), or recombinant human interferon $\alpha 2b$ gel (Ying et al. 2016). The results showed that the 3HP-β-LG dressing could significantly reduce the HPV DNA load of patients much better than the other two groups. In another study, 148 patients with hrHPV infection complicated with cervical intraepithelial neoplasia (CIN) level I were treated with a 3HP-β-LG dressing or were untreated (Zhang et al. 2018).



Fig. 14.1 The entry process of HPV and related entry inhibitors. (a)In the ECM or BM region, laminin-332 binds with HPV-16, and kallikrein-8 (KLK8) cleaves its L1 capsid protein. Then, HPV binds to HSPGs on the target cell membrane, and cyclophilins may facilitate L2 N-terminal exposure. Furin/proprotein convertases (PCs) then cleave the N-terminus of L2, leading to the

The results showed that the eradication rate of HPV infection in the 3HP- β -LG group was 80.25%, which was significantly higher than the 46.27% rate in the control group. Moreover, the negative conversion rate of patients with HPV complicated with the cervical cytology atypical squamous cells of undetermined significance, low-grade squamous intraepithelial lesion (ASCUS/LSIL) in the 3HP-\beta-LG group was 80.00%, which was significantly higher than the 33.33% rate in the control group. These results showed that vaginal administration of 3HP-β-LG could improve HPV clearance and was also effective against the cervical cytology ASCUS/LSIL.

internalization of HPV virions via a macropinocytosislike mechanism involving actin. Inside the cell, the virion traffics through several organelles and releases its genome into the nucleus (Aksoy et al. 2017). (b)Various HPV entry inhibitors, including small compounds, peptides, antibodies, non-antibody proteins, and polysaccharides, block viral entry in different ways

14.9 Conclusion

HPV is a non-enveloped, double-stranded DNA virus, and its major capsid protein L1 and minor capsid protein L2 are responsible for the assembly of mature virions and viral entry into target host cells. More than 200 different HPV subtypes can be divided into five genera (α , β , γ , μ , and ν), IrHPV and hrHPV subtypes, or cutaneotropic and mucosotropic subtypes. HPV virus infection is a complex multi-step process, and multiple cell receptors and proteases are required for the viral entry step. HPV infection usually causes unapparent infections, but persistent HPV infection can lead to various warts and cancers, such as cervical

cancer. To prevent these diseases, HPV vaccines and viral inhibitors have been widely studied. There are three major prophylactic HPV vaccines available in many countries, the 2-, 4-, and 9-valent vaccines, which all consist of purified HPV L1 VLPs. Since HPV has very few targets inside infected cells for traditional drug design, entry inhibitors are the ideal method to design specific prevention and treatment antiviral agents against HPV. Caffeic acid and A2t heterotetramer inhibitors are small compounds that block HPV entry. The peptides derived from Lfcin, defensins, tetraspanins, and the HPV L1 and L2 proteins have all been shown to be effective in inhibiting HPV entry into host cells. Multiple NAbs against the HPV L1 and L2 proteins, together with bovine or human LF and 3HP- β -LG, are protein antiviral agents for the prevention of HPV infection. Moreover, polysaccharides also have high potential to be developed as novel anti-HPV agents, including heparin-like polysaccharides, sulfated polysaccharides, carrageenan, etc. To date, several clinical trials have been conducted to evaluate the safety and clinical efficacy of these HPV entry inhibitors, such as carrageenan- and 3HP-β-LG-containing gels. These results suggested that HPV inhibitors exhibit high safety for clinical use and are effective in reducing the risk of HPV infection and related diseases. With the development and application of an increasing number of HPV vaccines and inhibitors, the incidence of HPV-related diseases will be significantly reduced in the future (Fig. 14.1).

References

- Aksoy P, Gottschalk EY, Meneses PI (2017) HPV entry into cells. Mutat Res Rev Mutat Res 772:13–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrrev.2016.09.004
- Andersen JH, Jenssen H, Gutteberg TJ (2003) Lactoferrin and lactoferricin inhibit Herpes simplex 1 and 2 infection and exhibit synergy when combined with acyclovir. Antiviral Res 58(3):209–215. https://doi.org/10. 1016/S0166-3542(02)00214-0
- Antonsson A, Forslund O, Ekberg H, Sterner G, Hansson BG (2000) The ubiquity and impressive genomic diversity of human skin papillomaviruses suggest a commensalic nature of these viruses. J Virol 74(24):

11636–11641. https://doi.org/10.1128/Jvi.74.24. 11636-11641.2000

- Baleja JD, Cherry JJ, Liu Z, Gao H, Nicklaus MC, Voigt JH, Chen JJ, Androphy EJ (2006) Identification of inhibitors to papillomavirus type 16 E6 protein based on three-dimensional structures of interacting proteins. Antiviral Res 72(1):49–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. antiviral.2006.03.014
- Beadle JR, Valiaeva N, Yang G, Yu JH, Broker TR, Aldern KA, Harden EA, Keith KA, Prichard MN, Hartman T, Buckheit RW Jr, Chow LT, Hostetler KY (2016) Synthesis and antiviral evaluation of Octadecyloxyethyl Benzyl 9-[(2-Phosphonomethoxy)ethyl]guanine (ODE-Bn-PMEG), a potent inhibitor of transient HPV DNA amplification. J Med Chem 59(23): 10470–10478. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem. 6b00659
- Bell JA, Sundberg JP, Ghim SJ, Newsome J, Jenson AB, Schlegel R (1994) A formalin-inactivated vaccine protects against mucosal papillomavirus infection: a canine model. Pathobiology 62(4):194–198. https:// doi.org/10.1159/000163910
- Bergvall M, Melendy T, Archambault J (2013) The E1 proteins. Virology 445(1-2):35–56. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.virol.2013.07.020
- Berkhout B, van Wamel JL, Beljaars L, Meijer DK, Visser S, Floris R (2002) Characterization of the anti-HIV effects of native lactoferrin and other milk proteins and protein-derived peptides. Antiviral Res 55(2):341–355. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0166-3542 (02)00069-4
- Bissett SL, Godi A, Beddows S (2016) The DE and FG loops of the HPV major capsid protein contribute to the epitopes of vaccine-induced cross-neutralising antibodies. Sci Rep 6:39730. https://doi.org/10.1038/ srep39730
- Booy FP, Roden RB, Greenstone HL, Schiller JT, Trus BL (1998) Two antibodies that neutralize papillomavirus by different mechanisms show distinct binding patterns at 13 A resolution. J Mol Biol 281(1):95–106. https:// doi.org/10.1006/jmbi.1998.1920
- Borgogna C, Zavattaro E, De Andrea M, Griffin HM, Dell'Oste V, Azzimonti B, Landini MM, Peh WL, Pfister H, Doorbar J, Landolfo S, Gariglio M (2012) Characterization of beta papillomavirus E4 expression in tumours from Epidermodysplasia Verruciformis patients and in experimental models. Virology 423(2):195–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virol.2011. 11.029
- Bousarghin L, Touze A, Yvonnet B, Coursaget P (2004) Positively charged synthetic peptides from structural proteins of papillomaviruses abrogate human papillomavirus infectivity. J Med Virol 73(3):474–480. https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv.20114
- Breitburd F, Kirnbauer R, Hubbert NL, Nonnenmacher B, Trin-Dinh-Desmarquet C, Orth G, Schiller JT, Lowy DR (1995) Immunization with viruslike particles from cottontail rabbit papillomavirus (CRPV) can protect against experimental CRPV infection. J Virol 69(6):

3959–3963. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.69.6. 3959-3963.1995

- Buck CB, Trus BL (2012) The papillomavirus virion: a machine built to hide molecular Achilles' heels. Adv Exp Med Biol 726:403–422. https://doi.org/10.1007/ 978-1-4614-0980-9_18
- Buck CB, Thompson CD, Pang YY, Lowy DR, Schiller JT (2005) Maturation of papillomavirus capsids. J Virol 79(5):2839–2846. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.79.5. 2839-2846.2005
- Buck CB, Day PM, Thompson CD, Lubkowski J, Lu W, Lowy DR, Schiller JT (2006a) Human alpha-defensins block papillomavirus infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(5):1516–1521. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 0508033103
- Buck CB, Thompson CD, Roberts JN, Muller M, Lowy DR, Schiller JT (2006b) Carrageenan is a potent inhibitor of papillomavirus infection. PLoS Pathog 2(7):e69. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.0020069
- Buck CB, Cheng N, Thompson CD, Lowy DR, Steven AC, Schiller JT, Trus BL (2008) Arrangement of L2 within the papillomavirus capsid. J Virol 82(11): 5190–5197. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.02726-07
- Bzhalava D, Eklund C, Dillner J (2015) International standardization and classification of human papillomavirus types. Virology 476:341–344. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.virol.2014.12.028
- Campos-Leon K, Wijendra K, Siddiqa A, Pentland I, Feeney KM, Knapman A, Davies R, Androphy EJ, Parish JL (2017) Association of human papillomavirus 16 E2 with Rad50-interacting Protein 1 enhances viral DNA replication. J Virol 91(5). https://doi.org/10. 1128/JVI.02305-16
- Chen XS, Garcea RL, Goldberg I, Casini G, Harrison SC (2000) Structure of small virus-like particles assembled from the L1 protein of human papillomavirus 16. Mol Cell 5(3):557–567. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1097-2765(00)80449-9
- Christensen ND, Reed CA, Culp TD, Hermonat PL, Howett MK, Anderson RA, Zaneveld LJ (2001) Papillomavirus microbicidal activities of high-molecularweight cellulose sulfate, dextran sulfate, and polystyrene sulfonate. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 45(12): 3427–3432. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.45.12. 3427-3432.2001
- Cruz L, Meyers C (2013) Differential dependence on host cell glycosaminoglycans for infection of epithelial cells by high-risk HPV types. PLoS One 8(7):e68379. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0068379
- Della Fera AN, Warburton A, Coursey TL, Khurana S, McBride AA (2021) Persistent human papillomavirus infection. Viruses 13(2). https://doi.org/10.3390/ v13020321
- Ding Y, Wen J, Lai B, Liu S, Li L (2018) Caffeic acid has activity against the human papillomavirus. Chin J Virol 34(03):8
- Doorbar J (2006) Molecular biology of human papillomavirus infection and cervical cancer. Clin Sci (Lond) 110(5):525–541. https://doi.org/10.1042/CS20050369
- Doorbar J, Egawa N, Griffin H, Kranjec C, Murakami I (2015) Human papillomavirus molecular biology and

disease association. Rev Med Virol 25(Suppl 1):2–23. https://doi.org/10.1002/rmv.1822

- Drobni P, Naslund J, Evander M (2004) Lactoferrin inhibits human papillomavirus binding and uptake in vitro. Antiviral Res 64(1):63–68. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.antiviral.2004.05.005
- Fahey LM, Raff AB, Da Silva DM, Kast WM (2009) A major role for the minor capsid protein of human papillomavirus type 16 in immune escape. J Immunol 183(10):6151–6156. https://doi.org/10.4049/ jimmunol.0902145
- Fast LA, Mikulicic S, Fritzen A, Schwickert J, Boukhallouk F, Hochdorfer D, Sinzger C, Suarez H, Monk PN, Yanez-Mo M, Lieber D, Florin L (2018) Inhibition of tetraspanin functions impairs human papillomavirus and cytomegalovirus infections. Int J Mol Sci 19(10):307. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms19103007
- Filippova M, Johnson MM, Bautista M, Filippov V, Fodor N, Tungteakkhun SS, Williams K, Duerksen-Hughes PJ (2007) The large and small isoforms of human papillomavirus type 16 E6 bind to and differentially affect procaspase 8 stability and activity. J Virol 81(8):4116–4129. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 01924-06
- Frazer IH (2014) Development and implementation of papillomavirus prophylactic vaccines. J Immunol 192(9):4007–4011. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol. 1490012
- Gambhira R, Karanam B, Jagu S, Roberts JN, Buck CB, Bossis I, Alphs H, Culp T, Christensen ND, Roden RB (2007) A protective and broadly cross-neutralizing epitope of human papillomavirus L2. J Virol 81(24): 13927–13931. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.00936-07
- Gao Y, Liu W, Wang W, Zhang X, Zhao X (2018) The inhibitory effects and mechanisms of 3,6-O-sulfated chitosan against human papillomavirus infection. Carbohydr Polym 198:329–338. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.carbpol.2018.06.096
- Garland SM, Hernandez-Avila M, Wheeler CM, Perez G, Harper DM, Leodolter S, Tang GW, Ferris DG, Steben M, Bryan J, Taddeo FJ, Railkar R, Esser MT, Sings HL, Nelson M, Boslego J, Sattler C, Barr E, Koutsky LA, Females United to Unilaterally Reduce Endo/Ectocervical Disease II (2007) Quadrivalent vaccine against human papillomavirus to prevent anogenital diseases. N Engl J Med 356(19): 1928–1943. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa061760
- Giroglou T, Florin L, Schafer F, Streeck RE, Sapp M (2001) Human papillomavirus infection requires cell surface heparan sulfate. J Virol 75(3):1565–1570. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.75.3.1565-1570.2001
- Giuliano AR, Palefsky JM, Goldstone S, Moreira ED Jr, Penny ME, Aranda C, Vardas E, Moi H, Jessen H, Hillman R, Chang YH, Ferris D, Rouleau D, Bryan J, Marshall JB, Vuocolo S, Barr E, Radley D, Haupt RM, Guris D (2011) Efficacy of quadrivalent HPV vaccine against HPV infection and disease in males. N Engl J Med 364(5):401–411. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMoa0909537
- Gloss B, Bernard HU (1990) The E6/E7 promoter of human papillomavirus type 16 is activated in the

absence of E2 proteins by a sequence-aberrant Sp1 distal element. J Virol 64(11):5577–5584. https://doi. org/10.1128/JVI.64.11.5577-5584.1990

- Gräßel L, Fast LA, Scheffer KD, Boukhallouk F, Spoden GA, Tenzer S, Boller K, Bago R, Rajesh S, Overduin M, Berditchevski F, Florin L (2016) The CD63-Syntenin-1 complex controls post-endocytic trafficking of oncogenic human papillomaviruses. Sci Rep 6(1):32337. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep32337
- Group FIS (2007) Quadrivalent vaccine against human papillomavirus to prevent high-grade cervical lesions. N Engl J Med 356(19):1915–1927. https://doi.org/10. 1056/NEJMoa061741
- Guan J, Bywaters SM, Brendle SA, Lee H, Ashley RE, Makhov AM, Conway JF, Christensen ND, Hafenstein S (2015) Structural comparison of four different antibodies interacting with human papillomavirus 16 and mechanisms of neutralization. Virology 483: 253–263. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virol.2015.04.016
- Guo X, Qiu L, Wang Y, Wang Y, Meng Y, Zhu Y, Lu L, Jiang S (2016a) Safety evaluation of chemically modified beta-lactoglobulin administered intravaginally. J Med Virol 88(6):1098–1101. https:// doi.org/10.1002/jmv.24439
- Guo X, Qiu L, Wang Y, Wang Y, Wang Q, Song L, Li Y, Huang K, Du X, Fan W, Jiang S, Wang Q, Li H, Yang Y, Meng Y, Zhu Y, Lu L, Jiang S (2016b) A randomized open-label clinical trial of an anti-HPV biological dressing (JB01-BD) administered intravaginally to treat high-risk HPV infection. Microbes Infect 18(2):148–152. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.micinf.2015.10.004
- Hara K, Ikeda M, Saito S, Matsumoto S, Numata K, Kato N, Tanaka K, Sekihara H (2002) Lactoferrin inhibits hepatitis B virus infection in cultured human hepatocytes. Hepatol Res 24(3):228. https://doi.org/10. 1016/s1386-6346(02)00088-8
- Hebner CM, Laimins LA (2006) Human papillomaviruses: basic mechanisms of pathogenesis and oncogenicity. Rev Med Virol 16(2):83–97. https://doi.org/10.1002/ rmv.488
- Hildesheim A, Wacholder S, Catteau G, Struyf F, Dubin G, Herrero R, Group CVT (2014) Efficacy of the HPV-16/18 vaccine: final according to protocol results from the blinded phase of the randomized Costa Rica HPV-16/18 vaccine trial. Vaccine 32(39): 5087–5097. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2014. 06.038
- Hua C, Zhu Y, Wu C, Si L, Wang Q, Sui L, Jiang S (2019) The underlying mechanism of 3-Hydroxyphthalic anhydride-modified bovine beta-lactoglobulin to block human papillomavirus entry into the host cell. Front Microbiol 10:2188. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fmicb.2019.02188
- Jarrett WF, O'Neil BW, Gaukroger JM, Laird HM, Smith KT, Campo MS (1990) Studies on vaccination against papillomaviruses: a comparison of purified virus, tumour extract and transformed cells in prophylactic vaccination. Vet Rec 126(18):449–452

- Johnson JA, Gangemi JD (1999) Selective inhibition of human papillomavirus-induced cell proliferation by (S)-1-[3-hydroxy-2-(phosphonylmethoxy)propyl]cytosine. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 43(5):1198–1205. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.43.5.1198
- Joura EA, Giuliano AR, Iversen OE, Bouchard C, Mao C, Mehlsen J, Moreira ED Jr, Ngan Y, Petersen LK, Lazcano-Ponce E, Pitisuttithum P, Restrepo JA, Stuart G, Woelber L, Yang YC, Cuzick J, Garland SM, Huh W, Kjaer SK, Bautista OM, Chan IS, Chen J, Gesser R, Moeller E, Ritter M, Vuocolo S, Luxembourg A, Broad Spectrum HPVVS (2015) A 9-valent HPV vaccine against infection and intraepithelial neoplasia in women. N Engl J Med 372(8):711–723. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMoa1405044
- Joyce JG, Tung JS, Przysiecki CT, Cook JC, Lehman ED, Sands JA, Jansen KU, Keller PM (1999) The L1 major capsid protein of human papillomavirus type 11 recombinant virus-like particles interacts with heparin and cell-surface glycosaminoglycans on human keratinocytes. J Biol Chem 274(9):5810–5822. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.274.9.5810
- Kilmarx PH, van de Wijgert JH, Chaikummao S, Jones HE, Limpakarnjanarat K, Friedland BA, Karon JM, Manopaiboon C, Srivirojana N, Yanpaisarn S, Supawitkul S, Young NL, Mock PA, Blanchard K, Mastro TD (2006) Safety and acceptability of the candidate microbicide Carraguard in Thai Women: findings from a Phase II Clinical Trial. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 43(3):327–334. https://doi.org/ 10.1097/01.qai.0000243056.59860.c1
- Kokuba H, Aurelian L, Neurath AR (1998) 3-Hydroxyphthaloyl beta-lactoglobulin. IV antiviral activity in the mouse model of genital herpesvirus infection. Antivir Chem Chemother 9(4):353–357
- Lembo D, Donalisio M, Rusnati M, Bugatti A, Cornaglia M, Cappello P, Giovarelli M, Oreste P, Landolfo S (2008) Sulfated K5 Escherichia coli polysaccharide derivatives as wide-range inhibitors of genital types of human papillomavirus. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 52(4):1374–1381. https://doi.org/10.1128/ AAC.01467-07
- Levendosky K, Mizenina O, Martinelli E, Jean-Pierre N, Kizima L, Rodriguez A, Kleinbeck K, Bonnaire T, Robbiani M, Zydowsky TM, O'Keefe BR, Fernandez-Romero JA (2015) Griffithsin and Carrageenan combination to target herpes simplex virus 2 and human papillomavirus. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 59(12):7290–7298. https://doi.org/10. 1128/AAC.01816-15
- Liu X, Chen J, Wang Z, Wang D, He M, Qian C, Song S, Chi X, Kong Z, Zheng Q, Wang Y, Yu H, Zhao Q, Zhang J, Li S, Gu Y, Xia N (2019a) Neutralization sites of human papillomavirus-6 relate to virus attachment and entry phase in viral infection. Emerg Microbes Infect 8(1):1721–1733. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 22221751.2019.1694396

- Liu Y, Li H, Pi R, Yang Y, Zhao X, Qi X (2019b) Current strategies against persistent human papillomavirus infection (Review). Int J Oncol 55(3):570–584. https://doi.org/10.3892/ijo.2019.4847
- Longworth MS, Laimins LA (2004) The binding of histone deacetylases and the integrity of zinc finger-like motifs of the E7 protein are essential for the life cycle of human papillomavirus type 31. J Virol 78(7): 3533–3541. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.78.7. 3533-3541.2004
- Lu L, Yang X, Li Y, Jiang S (2013) Chemically modified bovine beta-lactoglobulin inhibits human papillomavirus infection. Microbes Infect 15(6-7):506–510. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micinf.2013.03.003
- Magnan S, Tota JE, El-Zein M, Burchell AN, Schiller JT, Ferenczy A, Tellier PP, Coutlee F, Franco EL, Group CS (2019) Efficacy of a carrageenan gel against transmission of cervical HPV (CATCH): interim analysis of a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 2B trial. Clin Microbiol Infect 25(2):210–216. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.cmi.2018.04.012
- Mallon RG, Wojciechowicz D, Defendi V (1987) DNA-binding activity of papillomavirus proteins. J Virol 61(5):1655–1660. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 61.5.1655-1660.1987
- de Martel C, Plummer M, Vignat J, Franceschi S (2017) Worldwide burden of cancer attributable to HPV by site, country and HPV type. Int J Cancer 141(4): 664–670. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.30716
- Mauro N, Ferruti P, Ranucci E, Manfredi A, Berzi A, Clerici M, Cagno V, Lembo D, Palmioli A, Sattin S (2016) Linear biocompatible glyco-polyamidoamines as dual action mode virus infection inhibitors with potential as broad-spectrum microbicides for sexually transmitted diseases. Sci Rep 6:33393. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/srep33393
- McBride AA (2013) The papillomavirus E2 proteins. Virology 445(1-2):57–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. virol.2013.06.006
- McLaughlin-Drubin ME, Bromberg-White JL, Meyers C (2005) The role of the human papillomavirus type 18 E7 oncoprotein during the complete viral life cycle. Virology 338(1):61–68. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.virol.2005.04.036
- Mistry N, Drobni P, Naslund J, Sunkari VG, Jenssen H, Evander M (2007) The anti-papillomavirus activity of human and bovine lactoferricin. Antiviral Res 75(3): 258–265. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2007. 03.012
- Modis Y, Trus BL, Harrison SC (2002) Atomic model of the papillomavirus capsid. EMBO J 21(18): 4754–4762. https://doi.org/10.1093/emboj/cdf494
- Neurath AR, Debnath AK, Strick N, Li YY, Lin K, Jiang S (1995) Blocking of CD4 cell receptors for the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) by chemically modified bovine milk proteins: potential for AIDS prophylaxis. J Mol Recognit 8(5):304–316. https:// doi.org/10.1002/jmr.300080504

- Neurath AR, Li YY, Strick N, Jiang S (1996) A herpesvirus inhibitor from bovine whey. Lancet 347(9016): 1703–1704
- Paavonen J, Jenkins D, Bosch FX, Naud P, Salmeron J, Wheeler CM, Chow SN, Apter DL, Kitchener HC, Castellsague X, de Carvalho NS, Skinner SR, Harper DM, Hedrick JA, Jaisamrarn U, Limson GA, Dionne M, Quint W, Spiessens B, Peeters P, Struyf F, Wieting SL, Lehtinen MO, Dubin G, Group HPs (2007) Efficacy of a prophylactic adjuvanted bivalent L1 virus-like-particle vaccine against infection with human papillomavirus types 16 and 18 in young women: an interim analysis of a phase III double-blind, randomised controlled trial. Lancet 369(9580): 2161–2170. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(07) 60946-5
- Pett MR, Alazawi WO, Roberts I, Dowen S, Smith DI, Stanley MA, Coleman N (2004) Acquisition of highlevel chromosomal instability is associated with integration of human papillomavirus type 16 in cervical keratinocytes. Cancer Res 64(4):1359–1368. https:// doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.can-03-3214
- Pierceall WE, Goldberg LH, Ananthaswamy HN (1991) Presence of human papilloma virus type 16 DNA sequences in human nonmelanoma skin cancers. J Invest Dermatol 97(5):880–884. https://doi.org/10. 1111/1523-1747.ep12491612
- Pietrantoni A, Ammendolia MG, Tinari A, Siciliano R, Valenti P, Superti F (2006) Bovine lactoferrin peptidic fragments involved in inhibition of Echovirus 6 in vitro infection. Antiviral Res 69(2):98–106. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.antiviral.2005.10.006
- Raff AB, Woodham AW, Raff LM, Skeate JG, Yan L, Da Silva DM, Schelhaas M, Kast WM (2013) The evolving field of human papillomavirus receptor research: a review of binding and entry. J Virol 87(11):6062–6072. https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI. 00330-13
- Rautava J, Syrjanen S (2012) Biology of human papillomavirus infections in head and neck carcinogenesis. Head Neck Pathol 6(Suppl 1):S3–S15. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s12105-012-0367-2
- Richards RM, Lowy DR, Schiller JT, Day PM (2006) Cleavage of the papillomavirus minor capsid protein, L2, at a furin consensus site is necessary for infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(5):1522–1527. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0508815103
- Roberts JN, Buck CB, Thompson CD, Kines R, Bernardo M, Choyke PL, Lowy DR, Schiller JT (2007) Genital transmission of HPV in a mouse model is potentiated by nonoxynol-9 and inhibited by carrageenan. Nat Med 13(7):857–861. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nm1598
- Scheffer KD, Gawlitza A, Spoden GA, Zhang XA, Lambert C, Berditchevski F, Florin L (2013) Tetraspanin CD151 mediates papillomavirus type 16 endocytosis. J Virol 87(6):3435–3446. https://doi. org/10.1128/JVI.02906-12

- Senapati R, Senapati NN, Dwibedi B (2016) Molecular mechanisms of HPV mediated neoplastic progression. Infect Agent Cancer 11:59. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s13027-016-0107-4
- Shafti-Keramat S, Handisurya A, Kriehuber E, Meneguzzi G, Slupetzky K, Kirnbauer R (2003) Different heparan sulfate proteoglycans serve as cellular receptors for human papillomaviruses. J Virol 77(24): 13125–13135. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.77.24. 13125-13135.2003
- van der Strate BW, Beljaars L, Molema G, Harmsen MC, Meijer DK (2001) Antiviral activities of lactoferrin. Antiviral Res 52(3):225–239. https://doi.org/10.1016/ s0166-3542(01)00195-4
- Tommasino M (2014) The human papillomavirus family and its role in carcinogenesis. Semin Cancer Biol 26: 13–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcancer.2013. 11.002
- Van Pachterbeke C, Bucella D, Rozenberg S, Manigart Y, Gilles C, Larsimont D, Vanden Houte K, Reynders M, Snoeck R, Bossens M (2009) Topical treatment of CIN 2+ by cidofovir: results of a phase II, double-blind, prospective, placebo-controlled study. Gynecol Oncol 115(1):69–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ygyno.2009. 06.042
- Vashisht S, Mishra H, Mishra PK, Ekielski A, Talegaonkar S (2019) Structure, genome, infection cycle and clinical manifestations associated with human papillomavirus. Curr Pharm Biotechnol 20(15):1260–1280. https://doi.org/10.2174/ 1389201020666190802115722
- Wang JW, Roden RB (2013) L2, the minor capsid protein of papillomavirus. Virology 445(1-2):175–186. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.virol.2013.04.017
- Wang X, Meyers C, Wang HK, Chow LT, Zheng ZM (2011) Construction of a full transcription map of human papillomavirus type 18 during productive viral infection. J Virol 85(16):8080–8092. https://doi.org/ 10.1128/JVI.00670-11
- Westra WH, Lewis JS Jr (2017) Update from the 4th edition of the World Health Organization Classification of head and neck tumours: oropharynx. Head Neck Pathol 11(1):41–47. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s12105-017-0793-2
- White PW, Titolo S, Brault K, Thauvette L, Pelletier A, Welchner E, Bourgon L, Doyon L, Ogilvie WW, Yoakim C, Cordingley MG, Archambault J (2003) Inhibition of human papillomavirus DNA replication by small molecule antagonists of the E1-E2 protein interaction. J Biol Chem 278(29):26765–26772. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M303608200
- White PW, Faucher AM, Massariol MJ, Welchner E, Rancourt J, Cartier M, Archambault J (2005) Biphenylsulfonacetic acid inhibitors of the human papillomavirus type 6 E1 helicase inhibit ATP hydrolysis by an allosteric mechanism involving tyrosine 486.

Antimicrob Agents Chemother 49(12):4834–4842. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.49.12.4834-4842.2005

- Wiens ME, Smith JG (2015) Alpha-defensin HD5 inhibits furin cleavage of human papillomavirus 16 L2 to block infection. J Virol 89(5):2866–2874. https://doi.org/10. 1128/JVI.02901-14
- Wilkinson D, Tholandi M, Ramjee G, Rutherford GW (2002) Nonoxynol-9 spermicide for prevention of vaginally acquired HIV and other sexually transmitted infections: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials including more than 5000 women. Lancet Infect Dis 2(10):613–617. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1473-3099(02)00396-1
- Woodham AW, Da Silva DM, Skeate JG, Raff AB, Ambroso MR, Brand HE, Isas JM, Langen R, Kast WM (2012) The S100A10 subunit of the annexin A2 heterotetramer facilitates L2-mediated human papillomavirus infection. PLoS One 7(8):e43519. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0043519
- Woodham AW, Taylor JR, Jimenez AI, Skeate JG, Schmidt T, Brand HE, Da Silva DM, Kast WM (2015) Small molecule inhibitors of the annexin A2 heterotetramer prevent human papillomavirus type 16 infection. J Antimicrob Chemother 70(6): 1686–1690. https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/dkv045
- World Health Organization (2017) Human papillomavirus vaccines: WHO position paper, May 2017– recommendations. Vaccine 35(43):5753–5755
- World Health Organization (2020) Latest global cancer data: Cancer burden rises to 19.3 million new cases and 10.0 million cancer deaths in 2020. International Agency for Research on Cancer Geneva, World Health Organization, Geneva
- Yan H, Foo SS, Chen W, Yoo JS, Shin WJ, Wu C, Jung JU (2019) Efficient inhibition of human papillomavirus infection by 12 minor capsid-derived lipopeptide. mBio 10(4):e01834–e01819. https://doi.org/10.1128/ mBio.01834-19
- Ying C, Wang T, Hong W (2016) Clinical effect of anti-HPV biological protein dressing in the treatment of cervical high risk HPV infection. Chin Comm Doctors 32(26):77–78. https://doi.org/10.3969/j.issn.1007-614x.2016.26.46
- Zhang X, Li S, Modis Y, Li Z, Zhang J, Xia N, Zhao Q (2016) Functional assessment and structural basis of antibody binding to human papillomavirus capsid. Rev Med Virol 26(2):115–128. https://doi.org/10.1002/ rmv.1867
- Zhang Y, Wang J, Chen X (2018) Observation on the effect of vaginal administration of anti-HPV biological protein dressing in the treatment of HPV high-risk infection complicated with CINI. Clin Med Eng 25(12):1647–1648. https://doi.org/10.3969/j.issn. 1674-4659.2018.12.1647
- zur Hausen H (2002) Papillomaviruses and cancer: from basic studies to clinical application. Nat Rev Cancer 2(5):342–350. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc798